CONFIGURATION GUIDE



# SmartZone 6.1.1 (LT-GA) Administration Guide (SZ300/vSZ-H)

Supporting SmartZone Release 6.1.1

Part Number: 800-73132-001 Rev A Publication Date: December 2022

# **Copyright, Trademark and Proprietary Rights Information**

© 2022 CommScope, Inc. All rights reserved.

No part of this content may be reproduced in any form or by any means or used to make any derivative work (such as translation, transformation, or adaptation) without written permission from CommScope, Inc. and/or its affiliates ("CommScope"). CommScope reserves the right to revise or change this content from time to time without obligation on the part of CommScope to provide notification of such revision or change.

### **Export Restrictions**

These products and associated technical data (in print or electronic form) may be subject to export control laws of the United States of America. It is your responsibility to determine the applicable regulations and to comply with them. The following notice is applicable for all products or technology subject to export control:

These items are controlled by the U.S. Government and authorized for export only to the country of ultimate destination for use by the ultimate consignee or end-user(s) herein identified. They may not be resold, transferred, or otherwise disposed of, to any other country or to any person other than the authorized ultimate consignee or end-user(s), either in their original form or after being incorporated into other items, without first obtaining approval from the U.S. government or as otherwise authorized by U.S. law and regulations.

### Disclaimer

THIS CONTENT AND ASSOCIATED PRODUCTS OR SERVICES ("MATERIALS"), ARE PROVIDED "AS IS" AND WITHOUT WARRANTIES OF ANY KIND, WHETHER EXPRESS OR IMPLIED. TO THE FULLEST EXTENT PERMISSIBLE PURSUANT TO APPLICABLE LAW, COMMSCOPE DISCLAIMS ALL WARRANTIES, EXPRESS OR IMPLIED, INCLUDING, BUT NOT LIMITED TO, IMPLIED WARRANTIES OF MERCHANTABILITY AND FITNESS FOR A PARTICULAR PURPOSE, TITLE, NON-INFRINGEMENT, FREEDOM FROM COMPUTER VIRUS, AND WARRANTIES ARISING FROM COURSE OF DEALING OR COURSE OF PERFORMANCE. CommScope does not represent or warrant that the functions described or contained in the Materials will be uninterrupted or error-free, that defects will be corrected, or are free of viruses or other harmful components. CommScope does not make any warranties or representations regarding the use of the Materials in terms of their completeness, correctness, accuracy, adequacy, usefulness, timeliness, reliability or otherwise. As a condition of your use of the Materials, you warrant to CommScope that you will not make use thereof for any purpose that is unlawful or prohibited by their associated terms of use.

### **Limitation of Liability**

IN NO EVENT SHALL COMMSCOPE, COMMSCOPE AFFILIATES, OR THEIR OFFICERS, DIRECTORS, EMPLOYEES, AGENTS, SUPPLIERS, LICENSORS AND THIRD PARTY PARTNERS, BE LIABLE FOR ANY DIRECT, INDIRECT, SPECIAL, PUNITIVE, INCIDENTAL, EXEMPLARY OR CONSEQUENTIAL DAMAGES, OR ANY DAMAGES WHATSOEVER, EVEN IF COMMSCOPE HAS BEEN PREVIOUSLY ADVISED OF THE POSSIBILITY OF SUCH DAMAGES, WHETHER IN AN ACTION UNDER CONTRACT, TORT, OR ANY OTHER THEORY ARISING FROM YOUR ACCESS TO, OR USE OF, THE MATERIALS. Because some jurisdictions do not allow limitations on how long an implied warranty lasts, or the exclusion or limitation of liability for consequential or incidental damages, some of the above limitations may not apply to you.

### **Trademarks**

ARRIS, the ARRIS logo, COMMSCOPE, RUCKUS, RUCKUS WIRELESS, the Ruckus logo, the Big Dog design, BEAMFLEX, CHANNELFLY, FASTIRON, ICX, SMARTCELL and UNLEASHED are trademarks of CommScope, Inc. and/or its affiliates. Wi-Fi Alliance, Wi-Fi, the Wi-Fi logo, Wi-Fi Certified, the Wi-Fi CERTIFIED logo, Wi-Fi Protected Access, the Wi-Fi Protected Setup logo, Wi-Fi Protected Setup, Wi-Fi Multimedia and WPA2 and WMM are trademarks or registered trademarks of Wi-Fi Alliance. All other trademarks are the property of their respective owners.

# Contents

Preface	7
Contacting RUCKUS Customer Services and Support	7
What Support Do I Need?	7
Open a Case	
Self-Service Resources	
Document Feedback	
RUCKUS Product Documentation Resources	
Online Training Resources	
Document Conventions	
Notes, Cautions, and Safety Warnings	
Command Syntax Conventions	
About This Guide	
New In This Document	
Manitan	10
Molillor.	
Dashipudi U	
Navigating the Dashboard	
Wireless	
Wired	
Monitoring Access Points	
Clients	
Working with Wired Clients	
Switch Cliente	
Troubleshooting and Diagnestics	
Funder Fundle	
Support buildle	
Application Logo	۰
Application Logs	
Raulus FLOXy	00
Report Constant	/0
Report Generation	۰۵ ۵۵
Historical AD Client State	
Duckus AD Tuppol Stats	
Core Network Tunnel Stats	
Events and Alarms	
Evente	
Δlarms	103
Network	
Working with Wireless Network	
Working With Access Points	
Working with WLANs and WLAN Groups	
working with Maps	
VVORKING WITH SWITCHES	

Managing ICX Switches from SmartZone	
SmartZone Switch Management	
Troubleshooting Switch Issues	
Viewing Switches on the Dashboard	
Working with Data and Control Plane	
Viewing the System Cluster Overview	
Control Planes and Data Planes	
Interface and Routing	
Displaying the Chassis View of Cluster Nodes	
Cluster Redundancy	
Configuring the Control Plane	
Configuring the Data Plane	
Supporting Multiple Devices in Wireless Distribution System (WDS) Mode	
Monitoring Cluster Settings	
Creating a DP Group	
Enabling Flexi VPN	
Enabling L3 Roaming Criteria for DP	
Powering Cluster Back	
Security	
Application Control	
Viewing Application Control Summary	
Creating an Application Control Policy	
Working with Application Signature Package	
Creating an User Defined Application	
Access Control	
Managing a Firewall Profile	
Create an L3 Access Control Policy	
Creating an L2 Access Control Service	
URL Filtering	
Creating a Device Policy	
VLAN	
Users and Roles	
Guests	
Dynamic PSK	438
Creating a User Traffic Profile	
Restricted Access	
Creating Blocked Clients	
Creating a Client Isolation Whitelist	
Creating Time Based Access Table	
Creating a Traffic Class Profile	
Classifying Rogue Policy	
Authentication	
Creating Non-Proxy Authentication AAA Server	
Creating Proxy Authentication AAA Servers	
Authentication Support Matrix	
Non-Proxy (Social Login)	
Creating Realm Based Authentication Profile	
Fast Initial Link Setup (FILS)	
Accounting	
Creating Non-Proxy Accounting AAA Servers	

	Creating Proxy Accounting AAA Servers	
	Creating Realm Based Proxy	
Servi	vices	
	Working with Hotspots and Portals	
	Creating a Guest Access Portal	
	Working with Hotspot (WISPr) Services	
	Working with Hotspot 2.0 Services	
	Creating a Web Authentication Portal	
	Creating a UA Blacklist Profile	
	Creating a Portal Detection and Suppression Profile	495
	Creating a WeChat Portal	
	Creating Network Segmentation Profile on the vSZ Controller	
	Working with Tunnels and Ports	
	Creating a Ruckus GRE Profile	
	Creating a Soft GRE Profile	
	Creating an IPsec Profile	
	Creating an Ethernet Port Profile	
	Creating a Tunnel DiffServ Profile	
	Communications Assistance for Law Enforcement Act (CALEA)	
	Enabling Tunnel Encryption	
	Forwarding Multicast Packets	
	Split Tunnel Profile	
	Creating a Bond Port Profile	
	Managing Core Network Tunnels	
	SoftGRE Support	
	Working with DHCP	
	DHCP/NAT	528
	Network Topology	
	Hierarchical Network Topology	531
	Configuring AP-based DHCP Service Settings	
	Creating an AP DHCP Pool	
	Creating Profile-based DHCP	
	Creating Profile-based NAT	
	Configuring DHCP/NAT with Mesh Options	
	Working with Other SmartZone Services	
	Understanding WiFi Calling	
	Bonjour	
	3rd Party Service	555
	Vendor-Specific Attribute (VSA) Profile	555
	Creating a DNS Spoofing Profile	
	Enabling Global SNMP Notifications	560
	AP SNMP Agent Profile	
	Creating an External Syslog Server Profile	
Adm	ninistration	
	Svstem	
	, System Info	
	Time	
	Syslog	
	Certificates	

Templates	
DNS Servers	
External Services	
Ruckus Services	
Northbound Data Streaming	
WISPr Northbound Interface	608
SNMP Agent	
FTP	610
SMTP	
SMS	
Administration	
Admins and Roles	
Backup and Restore	
Upgrade	
MVNO	
Licenses	
ZD Migration	
Admin Activities	
Help	
Rest API	
Ports to open for AP-Controller Communication	
Replacing Hardware Components	
vSZ-H SSID Syntax	
Web Server Support	
Appendix	
Copyright	

# Preface

•	Contacting RUCKUS Customer Services and Support	7
•	Document Feedback	8
•	RUCKUS Product Documentation Resources	8
•	Online Training Resources	8
•	Document Conventions	9
•	Command Syntax Conventions	. 9

# **Contacting RUCKUS Customer Services and Support**

The Customer Services and Support (CSS) organization is available to provide assistance to customers with active warranties on their RUCKUS products, and customers and partners with active support contracts.

For product support information and details on contacting the Support Team, go directly to the RUCKUS Support Portal using https://support.ruckuswireless.com, or go to https://www.commscope.com/ruckus and select **Support**.

### What Support Do I Need?

Technical issues are usually described in terms of priority (or severity). To determine if you need to call and open a case or access the self-service resources, use the following criteria:

- Priority 1 (P1)—Critical. Network or service is down and business is impacted. No known workaround. Go to the Open a Case section.
- Priority 2 (P2)—High. Network or service is impacted, but not down. Business impact may be high. Workaround may be available. Go to the **Open a Case** section.
- Priority 3 (P3)—Medium. Network or service is moderately impacted, but most business remains functional. Go to the **Self-Service Resources** section.
- Priority 4 (P4)—Low. Requests for information, product documentation, or product enhancements. Go to the Self-Service Resources section.

### **Open a Case**

When your entire network is down (P1), or severely impacted (P2), call the appropriate telephone number listed below to get help:

- Continental United States: 1-855-782-5871
- Canada: 1-855-782-5871
- Europe, Middle East, Africa, Central and South America, and Asia Pacific, toll-free numbers are available at <a href="https://support.ruckuswireless.com/contact-us">https://support.ruckuswireless.com/contact-us</a> and Live Chat is also available.
- Worldwide toll number for our support organization. Phone charges will apply: +1-650-265-0903

We suggest that you keep a physical note of the appropriate support number in case you have an entire network outage.

### **Self-Service Resources**

The RUCKUS Support Portal at https://support.ruckuswireless.com offers a number of tools to help you to research and resolve problems with your RUCKUS products, including:

- Technical Documentation—https://support.ruckuswireless.com/documents
- Community Forums—https://community.ruckuswireless.com
- Knowledge Base Articles—https://support.ruckuswireless.com/answers
- Software Downloads and Release Notes-https://support.ruckuswireless.com/#products\_grid
- Security Bulletins—https://support.ruckuswireless.com/security

Using these resources will help you to resolve some issues, and will provide TAC with additional data from your troubleshooting analysis if you still require assistance through a support case or RMA. If you still require help, open and manage your case at https://support.ruckuswireless.com/ case\_management.

# **Document Feedback**

RUCKUS is interested in improving its documentation and welcomes your comments and suggestions.

You can email your comments to RUCKUS at #Ruckus-Docs@commscope.com.

When contacting us, include the following information:

- Document title and release number
- Document part number (on the cover page)
- Page number (if appropriate)

For example:

- RUCKUS SmartZone Upgrade Guide, Release 5.0
- Part number: 800-71850-001 Rev A
- Page 7

# **RUCKUS Product Documentation Resources**

Visit the RUCKUS website to locate related documentation for your product and additional RUCKUS resources.

Release Notes and other user documentation are available at https://support.ruckuswireless.com/documents. You can locate the documentation by product or perform a text search. Access to Release Notes requires an active support contract and a RUCKUS Support Portal user account. Other technical documentation content is available without logging in to the RUCKUS Support Portal.

White papers, data sheets, and other product documentation are available at https://www.commscope.com/ruckus .

# **Online Training Resources**

To access a variety of online RUCKUS training modules, including free introductory courses to wireless networking essentials, site surveys, and products, visit the RUCKUS Training Portal at https://commscopeuniversity.myabsorb.com/. The registration is a two-step process described in this video. You create a CommScope account and then register for, and request access for, CommScope University.

# **Document Conventions**

The following table lists the text conventions that are used throughout this guide.

#### TABLE 1 Text Conventions

Convention	Description	Example
monospace	Identifies command syntax examples	<pre>device(config)# interface ethernet 1/1/6</pre>
bold	User interface (UI) components such as screen or page names, keyboard keys, software buttons, and field names	On the <b>Start</b> menu, click <b>All Programs</b> .
italics	Publication titles	Refer to the RUCKUS Small Cell Release Notes for more information.

## Notes, Cautions, and Safety Warnings

Notes, cautions, and warning statements may be used in this document. They are listed in the order of increasing severity of potential hazards.

#### NOTE

A NOTE provides a tip, guidance, or advice, emphasizes important information, or provides a reference to related information.

#### ATTENTION

An ATTENTION statement indicates some information that you must read before continuing with the current action or task.



#### CAUTION

A CAUTION statement alerts you to situations that can be potentially hazardous to you or cause damage to hardware, firmware, software, or data.



#### DANGER

A DANGER statement indicates conditions or situations that can be potentially lethal or extremely hazardous to you. Safety labels are also attached directly to products to warn of these conditions or situations.

# **Command Syntax Conventions**

Bold and italic text identify command syntax components. Delimiters and operators define groupings of parameters and their logical relationships.

Convention	Description
bold text	Identifies command names, keywords, and command options.
italic text	Identifies a variable.
[]	Syntax components displayed within square brackets are optional.
	Default responses to system prompts are enclosed in square brackets.
{x   y   z}	A choice of required parameters is enclosed in curly brackets separated by vertical bars. You must select one of the options.
x y	A vertical bar separates mutually exclusive elements.
< >	Nonprinting characters, for example, passwords, are enclosed in angle brackets.
	Repeat the previous element, for example, member[member].
\	Indicates a "soft" line break in command examples. If a backslash separates two lines of a command input, enter the entire command at the prompt without the backslash.

# **About This Guide**

•	New In This Document	11	1
			-

# **New In This Document**

TABLE 2 Key Features and	Enhancements in SmartZone 6	5.1.1	(December	2022)
	Ennancements in Sina (Eone o		(Dececiniber )	

Feature	Description	Reference
Viewing General AP Info	Updated: Removed IoT Radio status from the table.	Viewing General AP Information on page 51
RFC 5580 requirement	<b>Updated</b> : Used to convey access-network ownership and location information.	Creating Non-Proxy Accounting AAA     Servers on page 470
		Creating Proxy Accounting AAA Servers     on page 472
		• Creating Realm Based Proxy on page 474
PoE Support for 11.5	<b>Updated</b> : For 3-radio APs power mode table supports another power mode within bt5.	Power Source in AP Configuration on page 59
Generic CLI Configuration	<b>Updated</b> : Replaced figure and modified content for CLI Template.	Generic CLI Configuration on page 288
Creating Switch Groups	<b>Updated</b> : Replaced figure and modified the content for Backup Schedule.	Creating Switch Groups on page 250
Using FQDN instead of IP Address	Updated: Modified the content to add FQDN.	Creating Proxy Authentication AAA Servers on page 457Creating Proxy Accounting AAA Servers on page 472Configuring SZ Admin AAA Servers on page 620RADIUS Service Options on page 459
Viewing Configuration Alerts	New: Allows you to view alerts for Config backup.	Viewing Configuration Alerts on page 307
Port Template	<b>New</b> : Supports the deployment of Port template for advanced port settings.	Creating a Port Template on page 308
Creating Config Backup for Switch Group	<b>New</b> : Allows to create backup configuration for switch group or domain.	Creating Config Backup for Switch Group on page 306
Creating Switch Level Configuration	Updated: Modified the content and figure.	Creating Switch Level Configuration on page 280
Creating Switch Registration Rules	<b>Updated</b> : Replaced the figure.	Creating Switch Registration Rules on page 253
GUI Usability Enhancement	<b>New:</b> The content for the feature Analytics trial offer icon is added in the topic.	GUI Usability Enhancement on page 20
IPv6 AVC Enhancements Updated: Optimizes datapath for the AVC features. For example: ARC, URL filtering, Wi-Fi calling and		Creating an User Defined Application on page 399
	Device Fingerprinting.	• Creating a WiFi Calling Profile on page 546
		Creating a URL Filtering Policy on page 409
3R AP Mesh Options	<b>Updated</b> : Mesh Options with Mesh Radio Option, Mesh Mode, Uplink Selection, Uplink Radio description.	Creating an AP Zone on page 107
Location Based Service	<b>Updated</b> : Replaced Location Service and Create Location Based Service server screenshots and added TLS version in the task steps.	Location Service on page 603
Common Access Card/Personal Identity Verification (CAC/PIV) Authentication	<b>New</b> : The CAC/PIV authentication supports smart card login.	Common Access Card/Personal Identity Verfication on page 639

#### TABLE 2 Key Features and Enhancements in SmartZone 6.1.1 (December 2022) (continued)

Feature	Description	Reference
Chatbot	<b>New</b> : The key task of the chatbot is to help user by providing answers to their queiries.	Chatbot on page 26
Multi BSSID	<b>New</b> : MBSSID reduces the overhead. It integrates multiple beacons into one beacon.	Multiple BSSID on page 208
Reserve SSID	Updated: Updated WLAN Configuration table.	Creating a WLAN Configuration on page 189
Wired Clients Isolation	<b>New</b> : Included the new feature Wired Clients Isolation in the Creating a Ethernet Port Profile topic.	Creating an Ethernet Port Profile on page 511
Deleting the Firmware upgrade Schedules	<b>New</b> : The feature allows you to delete the firmware schedules.	Deleting the Firmware Upgrade Schedules on page 347
Data Synching on Switch Table	<b>New</b> : The feature allows to sync data by reducing the LocalSync time from 5 to 3 minutes.	Data Synching on the Switch Table on page 279
Added Instructional videos	Updated	Airtime Decongestion on page 210 ChannelFly and Background Scanning on page 120 Enabling Flexi VPN on page 393 Working with Hotspot 2.0 Services on page 483 Optimized Connectivity Experience on page 216
Rate Limit	<b>Update</b> : Updated the SSID, Device Policy and Firewall topics with new note.	Creating Device Policy Rules on page 418 Creating a User Traffic Profile on page 442 Creating a WLAN Configuration on page 189
Supporting Multiple Devices in WirelessDistribution System (WDS) Mode		• 6.1.1 updateSupporting Multiple Devices in Wireless Distribution System (WDS) Mode on page 387

# Monitor

•	Dashboard	. 13
•	Clients	. 69
•	Troubleshooting and Diagnostics	72
•	Reports	. 87
•	Events and Alarms	. 96

# Dashboard

# Navigating the Dashboard

### Setting Up the Controller for the First Time

The controller must first be set up on the network.

#### NOTE

Setting up the controller is described in the Getting Started Guide or Quick Setup Guide for your controller platform.

For information on how to set up the controller for the first time, including instructions for running and completing the controller's *Setup Wizard*, see the *Getting Started Guide* or *Quick Setup Guide* for your controller platform.

#### NOTE

While deploying vSZ, iSCSI must be used for block storage and make the hosts see everything as Direct-attached storage (DAS) for realtime database access/synchronisation as it requires lower latency and a high number of r/w transactions. Due to higher r/w latency, SAN and NAS might not be suitable for vSZ deployment.

You can deploy vSZ and vSZ-D via vCenter 6.7 on ESXi. Some of the new features (for example, location based services, rogue AP detection, force DHCP, and others) that this guide describes may not be visible on the controller web interface if the AP firmware deployed to the zone you are configuring is earlier than this release. To ensure that you can view and configure all new features that are available in this release, RUCKUS recommends upgrading the AP firmware to the latest version.

#### Logging On to the Web Interface

Before you can log on to the controller web interface, you must have the IP address that you assigned to the Management (Web) interface when you set up the controller on the network using the Setup Wizard.

Once you have this IP address, you can access the web interface on any computer that can reach the Management (Web) interface on the IP network.

Follow these steps to log on to the controller web interface.

1. On a computer that is on the same subnet as the Management (Web) interface, start a web browser.

Supported web browsers include:

- Google Chrome
- Safari
- Mozilla Firefox

- Internet Explorer
- Microsoft Edge
- 2. In the address bar, type the IP address that you assigned to the Management (Web) interface, and then append a colon and **8443** (the controller's management port number) at the end of the address.

For example, if the IP address that you assigned to the Management (Web) interface is **10.10.101.1**, then you should enter: **https://10.10.101.1:8443** 

#### NOTE

The controller web interface requires an **HTTPS** connection. You must append https (not **http**) to the Management interface IP address to connect to the web interface. If a browser security warning appears, this is because the default SSL certificate (or security certificate) that the controller is using for HTTPS communication is signed by RUCKUS and is not recognized by most web browsers.

The controller web interface logon page appears.

- 3. Log on to the controller web interface using the following logon details:
  - User Name: admin
  - Password: {the password that you set when you ran the Setup Wizard}
- 4. Click Log On.

The web interface refreshes, and then displays the Dashboard, which indicates that you have logged on successfully.

#### Web Interface Features

The web interface is the primary graphical front end for the controller and is the primary interface.

You can use it to:

- Manage access points and WLANs.
- Create and manage users and roles.
- Monitor wireless clients, managed devices, and rogue access points.
- View alarms, events, and administrator activity.
- Generate reports.
- Perform administrative tasks, including back-up and restoring system configuration, upgrading the cluster, downloading support, performing system diagnostic tests, viewing the status of controller processes, and uploading additional licenses (among others).

#### FIGURE 1 Controller Web Interface Features

1	Monitor 👬 Network	<ul> <li>♥ Security</li> <li>♥<sup>a</sup><sub>a</sub> Services</li> </ul>	🛔 Administration 🛛 🚖	search menu V Q (1) Monitor > Dashboard >
	Dashboard	Clients	Troubleshooting & Diagnostics	Report
	Wireless Wired Monitoring APs	Wireless Clients AP Wired Clients Switch Clients	Troubleshooting Support Bundle Scripts Application Logs DHCP & NAT RADIUS Proxy	Report Generation Rogue Devices Historical AP Client Stats Ruckus AP Tunnel Stats Core Network Tunnel Stats
	Events & Alarms Events >> Alarms			

The following table describes the web interface features.

#### TABLE 3 Controller Web Interface Features

Feature	Description	Action		
Main Menu	Lists the menus for administrative task.	Select the required menu and sub-menu.		
Tab Page	Displays the options specific to the selected menu.	Select the required tab page.		
Content Area	Displays tables, forms, and information specific to the selected menu and tab page.	View the tables, forms and information specific to the selected menu, sub-menu and tab page. Double-click an object or profile in a table, for example: a WLAN, to edit the settings.		
Header Bar	Displays information specific to the web interface.	Select the required option (from left to right):		
		Warning—Lists the critical issues to be resolved.		
		<ul> <li>System Date and time—Displays the current system date and time.</li> </ul>		
		• Refresh—Refreshes the web page.		
		Global filter—Allows you to set the preferred system filter.		
		My Account link—Allows you to:		
		<ul> <li>Change password</li> <li>Set session preference</li> <li>View account activities such as login information and privilege changes</li> <li>Log off</li> </ul>		
		Online Help—Allows access to web help.		

You can also use the icon to expand and shrink the main menu. Shrinking the main menu increases the size of the content area for better readability and viewing.

### **Changing the Administrator Password**

Follow these steps to change the administrator password.

1. On the controller web interface, select Change Password from the default list.

The following window appears.

FIGURE 2 Change Password Form

Change Password	×
Old Password:     New Password:     Confirm Password:	
Change Cancel	

- 2. Enter:
  - **Old Password**—Your current password.
  - New Password—Your new password.
  - **Confirm Password**—Your new password.
- 3. Click Change, your new password is updated.

#### **Setting User Preferences**

You can configure the language in which the user interface must appear, and also customize the session tie for the interface.

1. On the controller web interface, select **Preferences** from the **default** list.

The User Preferences page is displayed.

2. In Session Timeout Setting, enter the duration the web interface session must last for, in minutes.

3. In Language, select the language that you want to view the web interface in.

The following languages are supported:

- Spanish
- Brazilian Portugese
- French
- German
- Italian
- Russian
- Simplified Chinese
- Traditional Chinese
- Korean
- Japanese

#### FIGURE 3 User Preferences

			search menu	<mark>∨Q</mark> € Monit	or > Dashboard > Wireless
	User Prefer	ences		NV (NA) NV (NA) NV (NA) NV VA	North
	* Session Idle Tim	eout Settings: 1440 Minu Language: English	tes (1-1440)		Atlantic Ocean
	Use [?] Usage d	Legacy Menu: OFF ata collection: OFF		Evelopment purposes only Puerto Rico	For development <b>at now</b>
		ОК	Cancel	Venezuela Guyana Colombia ador AM AM	Kun Marma

#### Logging Off the Controller

You must be aware of how to log off the controller using the web interface and the CLI.

1. On the controller web interface, select **Log off** from the **default** list.

The following message appears: Are you sure you want to log off?

2. Click Yes.

The controller logs you off the web interface and the logon page appears.

You have completed logging off the web interface.

You can also use CLI commands to shutdown the controller.

To shutdown the controller, use the following command: **shutdown** and specify the number of seconds before controller is shutdown.

To shutdown the controller immediately, use the following command: shutdown now. The controller will shutdown in 30 seconds.

### **Configuring Global Filters**

The Global filter setting allows you to set your preferred system filter.

Global filters allow the administrator to define a system scope or system context that applies to all pages of the system as they navigate to different menus. For example, if your system includes 5 zones, but you want to view Zone1 and Zone2 only, you can create and apply such a filter. As you navigate throughout the system, the view will be restricted to show only the data, objects, and profiles contained within Zones 1 and 2.

To set the global filter:

1. On the controller web interface, click <sup>•</sup> . The **Global Filter - default** page is displayed.

The below figure appears.

FIGURE 4 Global Filter Form

Global Filter - default	×
* Name: default	
Z zone13	~
Z zone14	
Z zone15	
Z zone2	
Z zone3	
Z zone4	
Z zone5	
Z zone6	
Z zone7	
Z zone8	~
Z zone9	Ť
Save Save As	Delete

- 2. Select or clear the required system filters and click
  - **Save**—To save the filter settings with the default group.
  - Save As—To save the filter settings as a new group. The below figure appears. Enter a new name for the group and click OK.

#### FIGURE 5 New Name Form



#### NOTE

You can delete the filter setting. To do so, click the Filter setting button. The Global Filter form appears, click Delete.

#### Warnings and Notifications

This section explains about warnings and notifications.

#### Warnings

Warnings are displayed in the Miscellaneous bar. They are issues which are critical in nature. Warnings cannot be removed or acknowledged unless the critical issue is resolved.

FIGURE 6 Sample Warning Message

#### A Node CP1 is out of service

A list of warning messages that appear are as follows:

- Default 90-day support expiring soon
- System support expiring soon
- System support has expired
- Default 90-day AP license expiring soon
- Default AP license has expired
- Default 90-day RTU license expiring soon
- RTU has expired
- AP Certificate Expiration
- Node Out of Service
- Cluster Out of Service
- VM Resource Mismatch
- Suggested AP Limit Exceeded

AP/DP version mismatch

#### **Setting Global Notifications**

Notifications are integrated with existing alarms and they are displayed only when a notification alarm exists and is not acknowledged by the administrator. Notifications can be viewed from the **Content** area. Administrators can acknowledge the notification by either:

- Clearing the alarm
- Acknowledging the Alarm

For more information, refer to the "Managing Alarms and Events" chapter.

Alarm severity are of three types:

- Minor
- Major
- Critical

The administrator can change the alarm severity shown on the dashboard. To do so:

- 1. From the Notifications area, Click the Setting stutton. The Settings Global Notification form appears.
- 2. From the Lowest alarm severity drop-down, select the required severity level.
- 3. Click **OK**. Notifications corresponding to the selected alarm severity and severity above it are displayed in the Notification area of the Dashboard.

#### **GUI Usability Enhancement**

The dashboard outlook has been changed in 6.0 release.

In 6.0 the description is displayed on the right hand side for each menu available on the left hand side.

You can enter a search string in the Search Menu field in the menu bar to be directed to requested option.

COMMISCOPE' SmartZone 300 RUCKUS° 6.0.0.822						sz300-www 2020-08-30 12:00:35 😂 🛛 default 🤜 🕸 admin 🕐
番 🛃 Activity 🚠 Networ	k 🛔 Clients	Settings	search menu	∼ Q		Activity > Dashboard > Wireless
Ar Settings     Ar Settings     Ar Settings     Ar Settings     Ar Settings     Chater     Mape     Centificates     Cen	k ▲ Clients Brotess & Protiles Hotspots & Proteils Access Control Wi-Fi Caling Authentication Accounting R @ as Client Certificate R @ Traded CA certificates/Chi- Certificate Resources/ 30 Party Service	Administ     Administ	satch meu	Vae this configuration to generate a Certificate Signing Request	No outstanding alarms	Activity Dashboard Wireless
The second secon			Last 1 hour 😒	Total		Last1hour ∨ Total ∨ AccessPoints ∨ Q r <sup>a</sup>

You can click the star icon to access the Favorites list .:

COMPLOYE Searchine 300 RUCKUS 64.0.007	Nali 2014-0-11 00-120 🗸 dobait 🗸 🖉
<ul> <li>Activity La Metvork</li> <li>Clients</li> <li>Settings</li> <li>Bathown</li> <li>Clients</li> <li>Settings</li> <li>Bathown</li> <li>Clients</li> <li>Settings</li> <li>Bathown</li> <li>Clients</li> <li>Clients</li> <li>Settings</li> <li>Settin</li></ul>	Advey * Devideour 2 * Worden
Latt1bair         500         5	0 ^ lathur ∨ 1001 ∨ AomPaina ∨ 0 ^

Click i icon to access the RUCKUS Analytics Free Trial offer.

*	<u> ≁</u> Monitor	🚠 Network	Security	Ø <sup>8</sup> ₀ Services	Administration	* searc	h menu	✓ Q 0 Monitor > Dashboard > Wireless
	Dashboard	I	l Clust	ter A	5 0 Ps Switches	Clients		2022-07-19 09:30:00 [891 Certificate is already expired

#### Following are the new UI styles for notification:

R	2006/GOMF 2marZone 100 LUCKUS* 4.0.0.857	scji51 2022+00-11 16/2018 ♂ default ∨ & admin Ø
R	<u>le⊄</u> Activity Hebaark 🔹 Clients 💠 Settings 🚖 <u>searchmenu</u> ⊻ Q.	Activity > Datriboard > Wineless
	Dashboard : Wireless Wired	2828-59-10 38-83:31 [302 AP rebooted by system] AP (RudusAP@70:fA:97:3A:CEE8) was rebo
нелтн	Crotter 2 2 2 1 Ar 29 20 2 2 Crotter 2	Эртоге     ●       ●     Office       ●     Fraged       ●     Prairie
PERFORMANCE	Luting Struc	Lett herr ∨ Totet ∨ AccesPaints ∨ O *

R	MARCONE SHAREDAR 300 UCKUS* 68.8.057	×5831 2012±10±11 10:22:38 ☎ diefault ♥ ✿	en o
*	🗠 Activity 🚣 Network 🛓 Clients 💠 Settings ★ szarchnenu 🗸 🔍	Activity > Dashboard	> Wireless
	Dashboard : Wireless Wired	Notification 🔶 🖗	⊇×
HTH	Cluster 2 2 0 0	A 2020-09-10 18:43:31 [302 AP rebooted by system] AP [RudousAP@70:CA:37:3A:CEE0] was rebooted by the system because of [system fault].	@ ,
HEA	Ar on the later of	A 2020-09-09 21:07:40 (302 AP rehooted by system) AP (RudkusAP@70:CA:97:3A:CEE0) was rebooted by the system because of (system fault).	@ <b>*</b>
		A 2020-09-09 11:53:50 [1281 Data plane fails to connects to the other data plane.] Data plane[00:1E57:09EF:1F@159:254.1.6] has failed to connect to data plane[10.11.1.241].	
	System Common	A020.09.09.11:53:50 [1261 Data plane fails to connects to the other data plane.] Data plane[00:1:63:08:EP:IF@168254.1.6] has failed to connect to data plane[10.11.32:216].	۵.
		2020 09-09 11:53:42 [1261 Data plane fails to connects to the other data plane.] Data plane[14:FE480856:44@168284.1.6] has failed to connect to data plane[10.11.1.241].	۵.
	4 - <del>5</del>	2020-09-09 11:53:42 [1261 Data plane fails to connects to the other data plane.] Data plane[74:FE:48:08:86:34:00]182:254.16] has failed to connect to data plane[10.11:32:216].	۵.
		A 2020-09-09 11:47:31 [811 Cluster node rebooted] Node [scg51-1] in cluster [scg51] rebooted.	0
AANCE	Latthour V 50% V B	A 2020-09-09 11:47:21 [523 Node IP address changed] IP address of network interface [pow0] on node [scg51-1-D0] changed to [10.11.1.241].	e 1
PERFORM	0.00015ms	57records < 1 2 3 4 5 6 7	8 ×
	0.000055555 0.05		

New group topology chart and new style for indicators(Online/Flagged/Offline).

R	MMSCOPE' SmartZone 300 UCKUS* 6.0.0.8.857			sog51 2021-49-41 19:25:45 💝 default ✔ 🌣 🐣 📀
*	Activity 🚠 Network 🛔 Cl	ents 🧔 Settings 🚖 🛛 search mer	u v Q	Activity $>$ Dashriboard $>$ Wireless
	Dashboard : Wireless	Wired		2019-09-10 18-0131 [302.47 mbooted by system] 49 [Suduckn@yPoCL4373.4CEEB] was rebooted by L.
неали	Custer 2 2 AP 30 600 2 2 Client 2		System	Deter Or Plagad Prend Prend
PERFORMANCE	Latenay > 0.00015ms 0.0001ms	◆ Median 🏾 Likely	Last Linear V SOIZ V V V	Last hour         Tota         Acess Points         Image: Constraints         Image: Constand the text andits
	E 0.00005ms			0.05

In APs/WLANs/Switches/Wireless Clients page, it can enlarge the detail section.

R	MMSCOPE SmartZon JCKUS 6.0.0.0.83	ne 310 33								80g51 2020-09-02 15:30:47	C default 🗸 🕸	admin @
*	Activity	ala Network	🛔 Clients	Settings	*	search menu	∨ Q					> Access Points
	Access Poin	nts 28 19 7	2					VIEW MODE: List Group	Mesh Map Zone			
Syste	m General Configura	ation Health T	affic Alarm	Event Clients	Wired Clients	WLANs Servic	es Administrators					
DETAIL	Group Info											v
	Name Type	System DOMAIN						Total APs	28			
	Access Points											2 ≎ ▼
	AP Models											
	8610 23.57% 8659 3.57%	R200 APs R700 7.14 %	R510 10,71% R500 7,14% R310 3,57% R710 14,29%									

Click AP to see ap detail information, this is new layout for two columns display.

R	MMSCOPE SmartZone UCKUS 6.0.0.833	300											2020-0	≈g51 9-02 15:34:12 €	default 🗸 🌣	admin 🕜
*	Activity	ф Netwo	nk 🚨 Clients	Settings	# searc	h menu 🗸 🔍 🔾								Netw	ork > Access Points	> Access Points
	Access Point	S 28 🗾	19 7 2				VIEW MOD	e: List Group	Mesh Map	Zone						
	+ 🖌 🗋 × More ∨	₿ <	Configure Move C	elete More ~										search	able Q	0 4 0
	- D System 7.2	<u> </u>	MAC Address 🔺	AP Name	Description	Status A	larm IP Address	Total Traffic (1hr)	Clients	Clients (2.4G)	Clients (5G)	Latency (2.4G)	Latency (5G)	Airtime Utilization (2.4G)	Airtime Utilization [	5G) Connec
ATION	H D DDoman03	0	0C;F4:D5:17:F4:50	RuckusAP	N/A	Online C	10.11.1.145/3	N/A	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	
ANIZ	H D DDoman02	_	1C:3A:60:07:78:40	RuckusAP	N/A	Online 0	10.11.1.143/3	N/A	0	0	0		0	0	0	
ORG	H D DDomant3	90	1C:B9:C4:39:F0:C0	RuckusAP	N/A	Flagged	10.11.48.2/30	0	0	0	0	0	0	77%	18%	
	H D DDoman05	0	1C:B9:C4:3A:00:50	RudkusAP_R600(2)	N/A	Online 0	10.11.1.139/3	N/A	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	
	H DA MSP01 1		1C:B9:C4:3A:22:80	RuckusAP_R600(3)	N/A	Flagged	10.11.48.1/30	0	0	0	0	0	0	84%	19%	
	H DA MSP02	- 1	1C:B9:C4:3B:ED:D0	RuckusAP_R710	N/A	Online D	10.11.1.142/3	N/A	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	
	E DA MSP04	- 1	24:79:2A:37:EB:60	RudkusAP_R600	N/A	Online (	10.11.1.131/3	N/A	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	
	H DA MSP06		30:87:D9:09:33:70	RuckusAP_r510	E MA	Offline	10.11.48.7	N/A	0	0	0		0	0	0	
	+ Z Staging Zo	ne 💌			< <u>↓</u>	-									28 records <	1234 ×
	General Configurati	on Healt	th Traffic Alarm	Event Clients	Wired Clients GP:	S Location										
AILS																
BE	AP Info							Status Summ	ary							
	AP MAC Address		0C:F4:D5:17:F4:60		Firmware Version	6.0.0.99.983		Connection Stat	185	Connected		Cont	ol Plane	scg51-1		
	APName		RuckusAP		IP Address	10.11.1.145		Uptime		33d 22h 54m		Asso	isted Clients	0		
	Description		N/A		IPType	IPv4 and IPv6		Configuration S	atus	Up-to-date		# of #	larms	0		
	Serial Number		951703000537		IPv6Address	3001:10:11:1:ef	4:d5fffe17:f460	Management Do	main	D0oman84		# of E	vents	14		
	Location		N/A		IPv6Type	Auto Configura	tion	AP Zone		Dzone4		Critic	alAP	False		
	BPS Coordinates		N/A		External IP Address	10.11.1.145		AP Group		default		Bonji	ourGateway	Disabled		
	GPS Altitude		N/A		Model	R710		Packet Capture:	Itatua	Idle		LBS 5	ervice Statua	Disabled		
	Device IP Mode		Dual		Mesh Role	Auto (Disabled	AP}	LACP/LAG		Disabled						
	5GHz Radio		4x43x32x21x1		Power Source	812.3at Switch/	Injector									_
	2.4GHz Radio		4x43x32x21x1		AP Management VLAN	1		WLANS								

Enable the preview with Performance, Connection Failure and Traffic analysis is a new feature added to the GUI.

					_										
Activity	🚓 Network	🛔 Clients	Settings	*	search menu	∨ Q									Activity > Dashboard
					La	st1hour > SGHz	~ ¢2						Las	tihour 🗸 Total	<ul> <li>Access Points</li> </ul>
Latency	~							ALLUR	Total	~					
0.00015ms -				🔶 Median	Likely Range	• Min-Max Ran	ge	IOM F3	0.15						
								NECT							
0.0001ms -							_	COM	0.1						
Ê									ounts						
0.00005ms -							_		0.05						
Oms -	19:20	09:30	09:40	09:50	10:00	10:10	•		0	19:20	09:30	09:40	09:50	10:00	10:10
	19:20	09:30	09:40	09:50	10:00	10:10		L		19:20	09:30	09:40	09:50	10:00	10:10
													10(3)	KA V Syster	n ~
Traffic Trend															Last 1 hour
															5 <b>5</b> 5 - test
7140														• 2.4	u • Ju = wa
7 MD															
5MB															2
248														20.20	/09/11 10:24:05
200														• 2	4G: 29.9KB G: 4.7MB
0	09:27	09:33		09:39	09:45	01	:51		09:57	10	0:03	10:09	10:15	• 0	10:21

COMMSOBPE SmartZone 300 RUCKUS\* 8.0.0.0357 ≪p51 2020-09-11 18/31:06 ♂ default ✓ & admin @





#### **UI Performance Tuning**

Navigate between the tabs: In 6.0 the user response is first and rendering the page last.

Compared to the previous version, we are directly guided to the page required without the time delay. So navigation is faster.

The height of the bar is adjusted dynamically for the display items as minimum 25 px height.

Click the panel headers to enlarge the preview section.

In the Network>Access point>Configuration, a floating Configure button is provided, to facilitate configuration at any moment while we are in the page.

RU	CKUS <sup>®</sup> anarilare	300													sc300-www 2020-08-00 22:59:51	C default	•
*	Activity a	dh Network	& Clients	O Settings		starth menu	~ Q.										
	Country Code							Albitude	N/A			AP GRE Tunnel Options					/ configure
	Location	N	a.				AP IP Mode	iPs4 pdly				Ruckus GRE Profile	Defeuit Tunnel Profile				
	Location Additional Inf	formation N	a.				Cluster Redundenc	y Disebled				Ruckus GRE Forwarding Broad	cast Disabled				
	wigtorical Connection	Failures D	laebied									SoftSRE Profiles	Disabled				
												Pasc Profiles	Disabled				
	D. C. C	for a form															
	Channel France (2, 44)	eguiseon .															
	Changel Barray (30) in		140.44														
	Channel Resear (10) Co.																
	- Radio Options 2	2.4 GHz								- Radio Options 5 GHz							
	Chennelization		Auto							Chennelization	Auto						
	Chennel		Auto							indoor Channel	Auto						
	Auto Cell Sizing		Disabled							Outdoor Channel	Auto						
	TX Power Adjustm	204	Mex							Auto Cell Sibing	plushed						
										TX Pawer Adjustment	Max						
	Model Specific Con	figuration															
	Select an AP Hodel:	C150	~														
	- AP model: C110 -																
	General Options	6							¥								
	USB Port:		Dieble uns	Port (only applies to the I	handsome with p	hysical USE part)											
	Status LEDs:		Distriction	a LEDa													
	LLOP:		9 <b>7</b> 0														
			* Advertise interval:	00 seconds (1-2	(00) (100)												
			Enable Mane	general IP Tuy													
	Port Settings								v								
		_															
	CT LAN S:		offic: Octouit Truni	kfot + /													
	UT DANE		International														

In the GUI settings>Backup and Restore>Configuration a new download tab has been introduced.

* 🗠	Activity	A Network	🛔 Clients	Settings	*	search meru	٩								re ⇒ Cluster
Cluster Co	infiguration	Switches													
Cluster Ba	ckup and Rest	tore													$\overline{\nabla}$
Back up the	cluster regularly Up Entire Cluste	to ensure that it i	an be recovered easily if a se	rious error occurs. Rucks	ua also recomit	rends backing up the c	ore upgrading the controller's software. Cluster backup in	includes the controlle	ler's OS, firmware versions (co	ontrol planes and AP firms	re), configuration, and cluster databa	138.			
Cluster Ba	ckups History														$\nabla$
A Restor	Downloa	d Delete											search table	Q	20
Patch Ver	iion 🔺	Cres	bed On	File Size											
5.1.0.0.2	43	201	9/01/30 13:10:16	2.3GB											
5.1.1.0.5	98	201	9/05/20 14:14:24	5.7GB											
5.1.2.0.2	47	201	9/08/19 11:48:59	8.9GB											
5.2.0.0.6	85	202	0/03/06 12:43:20	12.268											
5.2.0.0.6	99	202	0/03/06 16:06:18	12.4GB											
5.2.1.0.4	63	202	0/07/02 11:54:24	13.9GB											
6.0.0.0.8	22	202	0/08/31.09:26:37	11.1GB											
6.0.0.0.8	33	202	0/09/07 09:58:05	11.4GB											
6.0.0.0.8	52	202	0/09/09 10:40:10	11.4GB											
6.0.0.0.8	57	202	0/09/13 19:45:10	11.5G8											
														10 records	< 1 >

#### Consistency in enable/disable, on/off elements

The checkboxes is "Allow Band Balancing" and enabled by default.

"Collect statistics from unauthorized clients" and enabled by default

"Broadcast SSID" and enabled by default.

#### Chatbot

The key task of the chatbot is to help user by providing answers to their queiries. Chatbot communicates human like conversation with users via text messages on chat.

The chatbot is incorporated in the main page of the SmartZone application. It is available in the Legacy and the New menu.

#### NOTE

Chatbot feature in SmartZone is available only for the account with Administrator permission.

#### FIGURE 7 Chatbot New Menu



#### FIGURE 8 Chatbot Legacy Menu

Dashboard			Dashboar	rd						
System	•		Dusingour	4	1 Cluster	2 APs	0 Switches	0 Clients	~	No outstanding alarms
Access Points	•		Wireless	Wired						
Switches		E							System	<b>⇔*<sup>1</sup> </b>
Wireless LANs		HEAI								Offline +
Clients	×					700f	Domain			Paging
Firewall	×					toner	doraPDC	main		
Services & Profiles	×					Syst	em			
Report	Þ				nei	Izone1	pd1			

The chatbot helps to create a support ticket in case of any issues with the application.

User with **RUCKUS** account has complete access to the chatbot. However, user without **RUCKUS** account has limited or only access to the knowledge base.

#### **Login to Chatbot**

To access chatbot user should login to the ruckus support account and authenticate the credentials.

FIGURE 9 Customer Authentication

### Customer Authentication

Authenticate with your Ruckus Support account for better assistance during chat.



Login by Ruckus account

1. Click Login. This displays the Ruckus authentication page.

FIGURE 10 Ruckus Authentication Screen

RUCKUS Single Sign-on	
Password Forgot password Log in Don't have an account? Join pow	
Don't have an account? Join now	_

2. After authentication, user can create or track a support ticket. Chatbot sends the data with ruckus account authorization information.

#### FIGURE 11 Chatbot Menu



- 3. To create a new support ticket. Click **Open a Support Case** and provide the following information:
  - a. Serial Number
  - b. Product Information
  - c. Description of the Issue (Limited to 255 words)

4. To track a support ticket, click Fetch Case Status and provide the case number.

#### NOTE

User can access chatbot as Guest but cannot create any ticket. User can only access the knowledge base.

#### NOTE

User can disable the chatbot feature in Admin > User Preferences. Also, user should have active internet access to use chatbot.

FIGURE 12 Enable/Disable Chatbot

l	Jser	Pret	ere	nces

Language:	English	0
Use Legacy Menu:	077	
[?] Usage data collection:	OFF	
Customer support chatbot:		

### Wireless

#### Viewing Information about a Wireless Client

You can view more information about a wireless client, including its IP address, MAC address, operating system, and even recent events that have occurred on it.

Follow these steps to view information about a wireless client.

- 1. Go to Monitor > Clients > Wireless Clients.
- 2. From the list of wireless clients, locate the client whose details you want to view.
- 3. Under the MAC Address column, click the MAC address of the wireless client.

The Associated Client page appears and displays general information about the wireless client.

- General: Displays general client information.
- Health: Displays information about the real-time health of the client. It displays graphical trends based on the signal-to-noise ratio (SNR) and data rate. You can use the **Start** and **Stop** option to review client health at real time.
- Traffic: Displays historical and real-time traffic information.
- Event: Displays information about events associated with the client.

### **Viewing Summary of Wireless Clients**

View a summary of wireless clients that are currently associated with all of your managed access points.

Go to Monitor > Clients > Wireless Clients. The Wireless Clients page appears and displays a table that lists all clients that are currently associated with your managed access points.

To view only wireless clients that belong to a particular zone, click the zone name in the zone tree. The table refreshes and displays only the clients that belong to the zone you selected.

The following table lists the wireless client details.

#### NOTE

Not all of the columns listed below are displayed by default. To display column that are currently hidden, click the gear icon in the upperright corner of the table, and then select the check boxes for the columns that you want to display.

Click the kinetic click the click th

#### TABLE 4 Wireless client details

Column Name	Description
Hostname	Displays the hostname of the wireless client
OS Type	Displays the operating system that the wireless client is using
IP Address	Displays the IP address assigned to the wireless client
MAC Address	Displays the MAC address of the wireless client
WLAN	Displays the name of the WLAN with which the client is associated
AP Name	Displays the name assigned to the access point
AP MAC	Displays the MAC address of the AP
Traffic (Session)	Displays the total traffic (in KB/MB/GB/TB) for this client in this session
Traffic (Uplink)	Displays the total uplink traffic (in KB/MB/GB/TB) for this client in this session
Traffic (Downlink)	Displays the total downlink traffic (in KB/MB/GB/TB) for this client in this session
RSSI	Displays the Received Signal Strength Indicator (RSSI), which indicates how well a wireless client can receive a signal from an AP. The RSSI value is shown in decibels (dB) and displayed as either the real-time value or the average value over the past 90 seconds.
SNR	Displays the Signal-to-Noise Ratio (SNR), which indicates the signal strength relative to background noise. The SNR value is shown in decibels (dB) and displayed as either the real-time value or the average value over the past 90 seconds.
Radio Type	Displays the type of wireless radio that the client supports. Possible values include 11b, 11g, 11g/n, 11a, 11a/g/n, and 11ac.
VLAN	Displays the VLAN ID assigned to the wireless client
Channel	Displays the wireless channel (and channel width) that the wireless client is using
CPE MAC	Displays the WLAN MAC address of the CPE
User Name	Displays the name of the user logged on to the wireless client
MCS Rate (Tx) (Rx)	Displays the median of MCS rate Tx/Rx for both client and AP in there respective pages. These values are updated every 180 seconds (Highscale) and 90 seeconds (Essentials).
Effective Data Rate	Displays the real traffic transmit rate of the wireless client
Auth Method	Displays the authentication method used by the AP to authenticate the wireless client
Auth Status	Indicates whether the wireless client is authorized or unauthorized to access the WLAN service
Encryption	Displays the encryption method used by the AP
Control Plane	Displays the name of SmartZone node to which the AP's control plane is connected
Packets to	Displays the downlink packet count for this session

#### TABLE 4 Wireless client details (continued)

Column Name	Description
Packets from	Displays the uplink packet count for this session
Packets dropped	Displays the downlink packet count for this client that have been dropped
Session start time	Indicates the session creation time

#### NOTE

For 802.1X (WPA2, WPA3) and MAC-auth, WLAN's Advanced Option has the Session Timeout configuration. If AAA's Access-Accept doesn't include the Session-Timeout, then it will use this configuration value as the default value. The range is from 120 to 864000 seconds (10 days.) The default value is 172800 seconds (2 days).

#### Health and Maps

The Health dashboard gives you a very high-level overview of wireless devices such as cluster, AP and clients, and wired devices such as ICX switches. For wireless devices, it displays a world map view using Google Maps, which provides a global view of your SmartZone-controlled wireless network deployments.

You must click Wireless or Wired in the dashboard to view the respective devices.

The status bar at the top of the Health dashboard contains an iconic representation of the total Cluster, AP and Client counts for the entire system. This information can be filtered to display a single zone, AP group, or venue using the drop-down filter menu. You can also customize the dashboard layout and threshold settings using the Settings (gear) icon.

#### FIGURE 13 Health Workspace area



The Wired devices section provides information about the health of the switch and the traffic it handles.

For more information on customizing the information displayed on the Health dashboard, see the "Customizing Health Status Thresholds" section.

Monitor Dashboard

#### **Understanding Cluster and AP Health Icons**

The Health dashboard status bar displays the following Cluster and AP information using three colored icons to denote the number of APs/clusters currently in that state.

The icons for both Cluster and AP status overviews are represented by the following color coding scheme:

- Green): Online
- 🚺 (Orange): Flagged
- (Red): Offline

Online and Offline status are self-explanatory. "Flagged" status is user-defined. You can customize the thresholds at which an AP or cluster enters "flagged" state using the **Settings** (gear) icon in the status bar. For more information, see Customizing Health Status Thresholds on page 33.

#### **Customizing Health Status Thresholds**

You can customize the way SmartZone categorizes and displays clusters and APs shown in "Flagged Status" in the status bar.

To customize the Health dashboard, click the Settings (gear) icon. In the Settings - Health Dashboard form, click the Cluster Status or AP Status tab, and configure the following:

- Cluster Status: Configure CPU, hard disk and memory usage percentages above which the cluster will be marked as flagged status.
- AP Status: Configure the criteria upon which APs will be flagged. For more information, see the "Customizing AP Flagged Status Thresholds" section.

FIGURE 14 Setting Cluster Health Status Thresholds

Settings - He	ealth Dashboard		×
General	Cluster Status	AP Status	
Flagged	Status		
	CPU usage ex	xceeds: 90 %	
	Disk usage ex	xceeds: 80 %	
	Memory usage ex	xceeds: 60 %	
		ок	Close

#### **Customizing AP Flagged Status Thresholds**

Use the following procedure to customize when APs will be marked as "flagged" on the Health dashboard status bar.

- 1. Click the Gear icon on the Health dashboard.
- 2. The Settings Health Dashboard form appears. Click the AP Status tab.
- 3. Select the behavior of flagging policies when applying changes to parent or child groups:
  - Apply the change to all child groups
  - Apply the change if child group settings already match the parent group

- 4. Configure thresholds above which APs will be marked as "flagged" for the following criteria:
  - Latency
  - Airtime Utilization
  - Connection Failures
  - Total connected clients
- 5. Configure the radio (2.4 / 5 GHz) from the drop-down menu and select the level (system, zone, AP group) at which you want to apply the policy, and configure the **Sensitivity** control for the threshold (Low, Medium, High). Setting the Sensitivity level to Low means that an AP must remain above the threshold for a longer period of time before it will appear in the flagged category, while a High sensitivity means that APs will more quickly alternate between flagged and non-flagged status.
- 6. Click **OK** to save your changes.

FIGURE 15 Configuring AP Flagged Status Thresholds

ttings - Health Dashboard			د
General Cluster Status AP Status			
AP status will be "flagged" based on the following cri When changing settings of a parent group, how shou	iteria. Id it affect chi	ld groups?	
Apply the change if child group settings already if     Apply the change if child group settings already if     Apply the change if child group settings already if     ON Latency     Airtime Utilization     ON Connection Failures     ON Total connected clients	match parent i	ronb	<ul> <li>Show Threshold</li> <li>Show Threshold</li> <li>Show Threshold</li> <li>Hide Threshold</li> </ul>
	Enable	Threshold	Sensitivity
<ul> <li>D System</li> <li>+ Z 5.1.2_ZOne</li> <li>+ Z 5.2.1_Zone_DUAL</li> <li>+ Z 5.2_GA_ZONE_699</li> </ul>	Y Y Y	10 clients 10 clients 10 clients 10 clients	Medium V Medium V Medium V
4			ок Close

#### SCI Thresholds for each AP

The following are the thresholds from SCI for each AP.

The below thresholds provided is based on per AP model.

#### TABLE 5 SCI Thresholds

Resource	Low Threshold	Normal Threshold Range	High Threshold Range
CPU	Less than 25%	Between 25% to 75%	Greater than 75%
Memory	Less than 2GB	Between 2GB to 8GB	Higher than 8GB
Hard Disk	Less than 50GB	Between 50GB to 100GB	Higher than 100GB

#### Using the Health Dashboard Map

Use the Google Maps view just as you would normally use Google Maps - including zoom, satellite view, rotate and even street view icons. You can customize the AP icon information displayed on the map using the tools in the upper-right hand corner.

Use the **Settings** (gear) icon to configure the information displayed in tooltips when hovering over an AP on the map. You can also change the view mode altogether, from map view to Groups, Control Planes or Data Planes view mode using the settings menu. Additionally, you can also select the check-box to show mesh links. These links appear as dotted lines. If you hover over the mesh link on the map, a pop-up appears displaying more information such as the following:

- Uplink AP: displays the IP address of the uplink AP to which the wireless client sends data
- Downlink AP: displays the IP address of the downlink AP from which data is sent back to the wireless client
- SNR (Uplink): displays the signal-to-noise ratio in the uplink path
- SNR (Downlink): displays the signal-to-noise ratio in the downlink path
- Bytes (Uplink): displays the bytes of data transferred from the client to the uplink AP
- Bytes (Downlink): displays the bytes of data transferred from the downlink AP to the client
- Connected Since: displays the date and time when the mesh connection was established

Bytes (Uplink) and Bytes (Downlink) are aggregate counters for the mesh connection since the start of that mesh connection. If the mesh link is broken and restarts, the counter restarts. If the mesh AP connects to a different mesh root or uplink, the counter restarts.

#### FIGURE 16 Mesh Link Details



You can view and identify APs with the same GPS. If you hover over and click the clustered marker of AP on the map, a pop-up appears displaying more information such as the following:

- AP MAC: Displays the MAC address of the AP
- AP Name: Displays the name assigned to the access point
- Status: Displays the status of the AP such as Online or Offline
#### FIGURE 17 AP Details

5-2-7	Nepal			254	AP Status: By Any Display: None	• 0 •
S. Ch		search table	Q	Long		
Het o	AP MAC 🔺	AP Name	Status	This is a clustered ma	arker of AP. Please zoom in or	click to show insi
	0C:F4:D5:22:AF:01	RuckusAP	Online	Luzon		
	0C:F4:D5:22:AF:02	RuckusAP	Online	Sec.		
1	0C:F4:D5:22:AF:03	RuckusAP	Online	Philippines Panay		
	0C:F4:D5:22:AF:04	RuckusAP	Online	lawan Negros Mindanao		
u	0C:F4:D5:22:AF:05	RuckusAP	Online	Basilan		
	0C:F4:D5:22:AF:06	RuckusAP	Online	Celebes Sea		
5 <mark>0</mark> 0gle	256 rec	ords < 1 2 3 4 5	678943 »	Map data ©2018	Google, ORION-ME, SK telecom, 2	ENRIN Terms of U

You can also select the Google Map API key to use the Maps service with the application.

#### FIGURE 18 Configuring map settings



#### NOTE

In order for your venues to appear on the world map, you must first import a map of your site floorplan.

#### Configuring the Google Map API Key Behavior

The Google Maps feature in the controller application works based on API interaction between the application and the Maps service hosted by Google. By default, these APIs are commonly available without the need for an API key but sometimes, you might have to generate a key.

If Google Maps do not display properly in the absence of an API key, or when the API usage exceeds the daily limit, then an API key needs to be generated to ensure the map displays all the elements properly.

You would also have to generate an API key if you encounter errors such as

MissingKeyMapError	
or	
NoApiKeys	

#### FIGURE 19 Health dashboard view when API key is not available

	0 165 AP 141 14 10	Client 160	System	• Ø V
				۵
Google Maps are not	working due to an API key problem Google Maps feature is not av	n. If this problem persists ailable, you may pick	s, you may need to add a custom AP an option below:	l key.
	🖒 Switch to Grou	p Topology View		
	Configure the Configure th	Google API Key		

Clicking Configure the Google API Key directs you to the Google Map API Key tab, where you can manage the Google Map API Key behavior.

All administrators of the system can use the same API key, or apply a unique API key per administrator. Allowing an API key per administrator enables more flexibility when API usage is high, or in circumstances when each tenant must use their own API key.

Follow these steps to configure the Google Map API Key behavior.

Launching the application displays the **Dashboard** menu, by default.

In **Health**, the map view appears if you are connected to a network. If you are not, then you might see the following screen and would have to view your network deployment as a topology diagram.

#### FIGURE 20 No Map View

Health 2Cluster 200 5AP 221 Client 1		System	<u>•</u>	• •
				٥
	soogle Maps are not working due to an API key problem. If this problem persists, you m Google Maps feature is not available, you may pick an opt	ay need to add a custom Ari key. ion below:		
	Switch to Group Topology View			
	🗘 Configure the Google API Key			
Performance	Þ	Connection Failure	Þ	

If you click the **Switch to Group Topology View**, a topology diagram similar to the following figure is displayed.

#### FIGURE 21 Topology View

	Client (1)			System	•	0 V
+ AHREAN-ZONE						٥
DUAL_MESH System						
IPVd_MESH						
Staging Zone 🌑						
	Performance	Þ	Connection Failure		ŀ	

1. From the map view in **Health**, click the **Settings** (gear-shaped) icon.

The Settings-Map page appears.

FIGURE 22 Google Map API Key Options



From the **Display** tab, you can choose the mode in which you want to view your network deployment.

2. Click the Google Map API Key tab.

3. From the Google Map API Key Options, select one of the following:

Option	Description
Use Google Map without a key	Allows you to use the Google map feature without an API key.
Use the key below to display	Allows you to enter an API key which you already have to use the Google map feature. If you do not
Google Map	have a pre-existing API key, you can generate one by following the instructions in the Get a Google
	API Key link.

#### NOTE

The Google API Console is a platform on which you can build, test, and deploy applications. To use Google Maps API, you must register your application on the Google API Console and generate a Google API key which you can add to the application. For more information, see https://developers.google.com/maps/documentation/javascript/tutorial

If you already have a Google API Map Key, type the key to establish a connection with Google Maps.

- 4. Select Apply this setting to all users to apply the configuration settings to all users in the network deployment.
- 5. Click OK.

You have successfully configured the Google Map API Key options for your network deployment.

#### **Viewing AP Performance**

Click the Performance tab to analyze the following parameters:

- Latency Average time delay between an AP and connected clients.
- Airtime Utilization Percent of airtime utilized, by radio. Clicking **Airtime Detail** displays a pie chart that depicts a detailed breakup of the reception and transmission percentages (Rx and Tx) against parameters such as Data, Management, Unicast, Multicast, Interference and Network Load. Following are the statistics that are evaluated:

Total	Total Airtime under observation					
RxLoad	Airtime spent in receiving frames destined to AP in Micro seconds					
RxInt	Airtime spent in receiving frames NOT destined to AP in Micro seconds					
TxSuccess	uccess Airtime spent in transmitting frames successfully in Micro seconds					
TxFailed	Failed     Airtime spent in transmit failed in Micro seconds					
NonWifi	nWifi Airtime where CCA is busy in Micro seconds					
RxTotal	Fotal         Same as RxLoad or sum of Rx (Mgmt Unicast + Mgmt Bcast + Data Unicast + Data Bcast)					
RxMgmtU	1gmtU Airtime spent in receiving Management Unicast frames in Micro seconds					
RxMgmtB	Airtime spent in receiving Management Broadcast frames in Micro seconds					
RxDataU	Airtime spent in receiving Data Unicast frames in Micro seconds					
RxDataB	Airtime spent in receiving Data Broadcast frames in Micro seconds					
TxTotal	Same as TxSuccess or sum of Tx (Mgmt Unicast + Mgmt Bcast + Data Unicast + Data Bcast)					
TxMgmtU	Airtime spent in transmitting Management Unicast frames in Micro seconds					
TxMgmtB	Airtime spent in transmitting Management Broadcast frames in Micro seconds					

TABLE 6 Airtime Utilization Statistics

#### FIGURE 23 Sample Airtime Utilization Pie Chart



• Capacity - Measurement of potential data throughput based on the recent air-time efficiency and the performance potential of the AP and its currently connected clients.

You can view the parameters based on specific:

- Duration: 1 hour, 24 hours, 7 days, and 14 days
- Radio: 2.4 GHz, 5GHz

The parameters are displayed as Graphs and Bar Charts. When you hover over the graph you can view the Date and Time, Median, Likely Range, Min-Max Range of the parameters. To view specific information on the graph, click and drag the portion. The selected portion would zoom in. To restore to normal view, click the **Reset zoom** button.

To display specific information, click the settings button. The Settings - Performance window pops up. In **Show top**, enter the number of APs to be analysed and choose the AP identity display.

#### **Viewing AP Connection Failures**

Click the Connection Failure tab to analyze the following parameters

- Total Measurement of unsuccessful connectivity attempts by clients
- Authentication Measurement of client connection attempts that failed at the 802.11 open authentication stage
- Association Measurement of client connection attempts that failed at the 802.11 association stage
- EAP Measurement of client connection attempts that failed during and EAP exchange
- RADIUS Measurement of RADIUS exchanges that failed due to AAA client/server communication issues or errors
- DHCP Measurement of failed IP address assignment to client devices

You can view the parameters based on specific:

- Duration: 1 hour and 24 hours
- Radio: Total, 2.4 GHz, 5GH

The parameters are displayed as Graphs and Bar Charts. When you hover over the graph you can view the Date and Time, Median, Likely Range, Min-Max Range of the parameters. To view specific information on the graph, click and drag the portion. The selected portion would zoom in. To restore to normal view, click the **Reset zoom** button.

To display specific information, click the Settings button. The Settings - Performance window pops up. In **Show top**, enter the number of APs to be analysed and choose the AP identity display.

#### Viewing Switches on the Dashboard

The wired dashboard displays detailed information about the health of the switch and displays charts illustrating traffic trends.

- 1. On the menu, click Monitor > Dashboard > Wired to display the Dashboard window.
- 2. In the **Health** tab, click System icon to display the connected switches.

The Settings-Health Dashboard page is displayed.

3. From the View Mode , select either Topology or Ball view to be displayed on the dashboard.

FIGURE 24 Viewing Wired Dashboard

	Monitor	🚠 Network	Security	O <sub>0</sub> <sup>0</sup> Services	Administration	*	search menu V Q	<ol> <li>All New Analyt</li> </ol>	tica				Monitor > Dashboard > Wired
Das	hboar	d							2 Cluster	APs	2 Switches	2 Clients	2022-12-13 14:28:10 [20004 Temperature above threshold warning] [2204335508E / ICO2050-482P Route
Wir	eless	Wired											
Syst	em D	459+6039 469-6909 469-6900 469- 469- 469- 469- 469- 469- 469- 469-	ITCH 2. 0 ITCH 2. 0 ITCH 90 OHIGHAD 50 OHIGHAD 50 OHIGH										Typenn → ♥ Now AP TOP Search Switch (11 ← 1) ←

#### FIGURE 25 Showing Wired Devices Using Topology View Mode

*	🔄 🛃 Monitor 🚓 Network 👽 Security 🛛 🖓 Services 🛔 Administration	★ <u>Harth Rocks</u> ✓ Q: ④ AB New Analytics	Manifor > Dashioard > Wired
	Dashboard	Cluster AP5 Switches Clients	
	Wireless Wired		
нгуули	Tormes Rectored grants Gallet 2 Solution S	Settings-Health Dashboard     X       General     Image: Constraint of the set of the	System () Share AP() Karefs Backty () () () () () () () () () () () () () (

FIGURE 26 Viewing Traffic Analysis

#### Monitor Dashboard

RAFFIC ANALYSIS	Total Tr	affic Trend							System V V V
F	Top Swi	20.19 Itches By Traffic	20:47	20.54	21:02	21:09	21:17	21.24	21:32 Ø Ø
		No data to display Top Switches By Traffic	:	Nothing Belected Rease click an individ	al Switch/Port on the Chart/Grid to view data.		io data to display		— tx — rx — total
	Top Swi	itches By Port Error				C Top Switches by PoE Utiliza	tion (watt)		C

The Traffic Analysis pane displays the following information:

- Total Traffic Trend
- Top Switches By Traffic
- Top Switches By Port Error
- Top Switches by PoE Utilization (watt)

In the topology view mode, the **Health** pane consists of a filter combo box to display domain, sub-domain and switch group in the topology view. The **Show AP** button can be turned on or off to view either the switch or a combination of switch and AP, and **Search** box to search AP or switch based on the device name and MAC address. If you pause the pointer on a link in the topology view, the highlighted link shows the port and LAG information. If you pause the pointer on a device, the highlighted device shows device information such as name, model, MAC address, and IP address (for the switch only).

#### NOTE

The Health dashboard refreshes automatically every 15 minutes to show the latest topology view.

FIGURE 27 Showing Elements on the Health Dashboard



#### 1 - Filter

- 2 Topology Type Switch Button
- 3 Search Bar

## **Traffic Analysis**

Traffic Analysis provides network traffic information for APs, WLANs and clients.

To view information of the network traffic, select a Zone > WLAN and click Configure. This displays Edit WLAN Configuration of the selected WLAN.

Scroll down to Firewall Options category and enable Application Recognition and Control toggle button to On.

Use below filters to view information of the selected WLAN and different applications connnected.

- Channel Range
  - Total
  - 2.4GHz
  - 5GHz
- Throughput
  - TX+RX—Number of bytes sent and received
  - TX-Number of bytes sent
  - RX—Number of bytes received
- Group

The parameters are displayed as Graphs and Bar Charts. When you hover over the graph you can view the Date and Time, Median, Likely Range, Min-Max Range of the parameters. To view specific information on the graph, click and drag the portion. The selected portion would zoom in. To restore to normal view, click the **Reset zoom** button.

#### **Configuring Traffic Analysis Display for APs**

Using traffic analysis you can measure the total volume of traffic sent or received by an Access Point (AP).

You can view historical and real-time data of the AP. Throughput and the number of clients connected to the AP are displayed in a bar chart. You can view the count of AP model details supported on the system in a pie chart. You must configure the AP settings to view its traffic analysis.

Monitor Dashboard

To configure the AP settings:

1. From the Access Points area, click settings

The AP setting form displays.

FIGURE 28 AP Settings Form

Settings - Access Points
Display
* Show top: 10
Type: ) Chart 🗌 Table
AP:  Name  MAC  IP
Horizontal Layout
Topology
🗹 Bytes 🖾 Clients
Mouse scroll behavior inside of map
OK Close

- 2. In the **Show top** box, enter the number of APs for which the traffic must be analyzed. Range: 5 through 20.
- 3. Select the Type radio button for the type of display you want to view. The choices are Chart or Table.
- 4. Select the AP identification option to be displayed. The choices are Name, MAC, or IP.
- 5. From the drop-down, select the required display layout. The choices are **Horizontal Layout** or **Vertical Layout**.
- 6. Select or clear the required options that must be displayed in the Content area.
  - a) **Topology**—To view the location map.
  - b) **Bytes**—To view the location map.
  - c) **Clients**—To view the location map.
  - d) **AP Models**—To view the location map.

- 7. Select the following mouse-scroll behavior when you point the mouse over a map.
  - a) **Zoom**
  - b) Scroll
- 8. Click OK.

#### **Configuring Traffic Analysis Display for WLANs**

Using traffic analysis you can measure the total volume of traffic sent or received by WLANs.

You can view historical and real-time data of the WLANs. Throughput and the number of clients connected to the WLANs are displayed in a bar chart. You must configure the WLAN settings to view its traffic analysis.

To configure the WLAN settings:

1. From the WLAN area, click settings

The WLAN settings form displays.

#### FIGURE 29 WLAN Settings Form

Settings - WLANs 🗙
Display
* Show top: 10
Type:  Chart  Table
WLAN:  Name  SSID
OK Close

- 2. In the **Show top** box, enter the number of WLANs for which the traffic must be analyzed. Range: 5 through 20.
- 3. Select the **Type** radio button for the type of display you want to view. The choices are **Chart** or **Table**.
- 4. Select the WLAN identification option to be displayed. The choices are Name or SSID.
- 5. Click OK.

#### **Configuring Traffic Analysis Display for Top Clients**

Using traffic analysis you can measure the total volume of traffic sent or received by clients.

Using traffic analysis you can measure the total volume of traffic sent or received by Clients. You must configure the Client settings to view the traffic analysis. You can view historical and real-time data of the Clients. The chart displays:

- Bytes—Frequency and number of clients connected to the AP
- OS Type—Types of OS the associated clients are using
- Application—Throughput the applications use

Monitor Dashboard

#### To configure the Client settings:

1. From the WLAN area, click settings

The Client settings form displays.

#### FIGURE 30 Client Setting Form

Settings - Clients	:						
Display							
* Show top: 10							
Type:  Chart  Table	Type:  Chart  Table						
Clients:  Name  MAC  IP							
OK Close							

- 2. In the **Show top** box, enter the number of Clients for which the traffic must be analyzed. Range: 5 through 20.
- 3. Select the **Type** radio button for the type of display you want to view. The choices are **Chart** or **Table**.
- 4. Select the WLAN identification option to be displayed. The choices are Name, MAC, or IP.
- 5. Click OK.

#### SmartCell Insight Report on Actual Traffic Rate for APs and Client

SmartZone (SZ) reports the total traffic statistics at an interval of every three minutes or 15 minutes to SmartCell Insight (SCI).

For traffic rate calculation, SCI divides the total traffic by time. But, this is not sufficient to accurately calculate airtime efficiency, as APs may not be sending or receiving the traffic all the time in the 15 minute interval. In other words, the SCI reporting of *traffic rate* needs to be across two dimensions:

- 1. **Traffic Over Time:** This is the current metric, and effectively captures how much traffic was sent or received over a period of time. The goal of this metric is to capture traffic, so that network operators can identify how much the network is being used in a time period.
- 2. **Traffic Efficiency:** This is the new metric, and effectively captures how much airtime was required to send receive traffic over time. The goal of this metric is to capture traffic efficiency, so that network operators can identify network performance in a time period.

To accomplish the efficiency calculation, information about both traffic and airtime usage (Tx,Rx, and busy), are measured as counters in a reporting interval. For SCI to do this, SZ will send the following information to SCI at the AP level.

- Total traffic Uplink and downlink time
- Total Tx Time: How much time did the AP spend transmitting traffic
- Total Rx Time: How much time did the AP spend receiving traffic for the AP's basic service set identifier (BSSIDs)
- Other Rx Time: How much time did the AP spend receiving broadcast traffic and traffic for other BSSIDs

#### NOTE

The reason for this metric is to distinguish between AP traffic and environmental traffic, where environmental traffic does affect airtime availability, but is not incorporated into the traffic efficiency calculation.

- Total Tx/Rx Time: How much time did the AP spend receiving and sending traffic in total for its BSSIDs
- Idle Time: How much time did the AP spend idle

SZ will send the following information to SCI at the Client level.

- Total traffic Uplink and downlink time
- Total Tx Time: How much time did the client spend transmitting traffic
- Total Rx Time: How much time did the client spend receiving traffic for the AP's basic service set identifier (BSSIDs)
- Total Tx/Rx Time: How much time did the client spend receiving and sending traffic in total for its BSSIDs

## Wired

## **Viewing a Summary of Wired Clients**

View a summary of wired clients that are currently associated with all of your managed access points.

Go to Monitor > Clients > AP Wired Clients.

The AP Wired Clients page appears and displays a table that lists all clients that are currently associated with your managed access points.

To view only wired clients that belong to a particular zone, click the zone name in the zone tree. The table refreshes and displays only the clients that belong to the zone you selected.

The following table lists the wired client details.

#### TABLE 7 Wired client details

Column Name	Description
MAC Addres	Displays the MAC address of the wired client
Username	Displays the name of the user logged on to the wire client
IP Address	Displays the IP address assigned to the wired client
AP MAC	Displays the MAC address of the AP
AP Name	Displays the name assigned to the access point
LAN	Displays the LAN ID assigned to the wired client
VLAN	Displays the VLAN ID assigned to the wired client
Auth Status	Indicates whether the wired client is authorized or unauthorized to access the WLAN service

To know more about how the 802.1X configuration works for the port refer Creating an Ethernet Port Profile on page 511.

## **Monitoring Access Points**

When you select an AP from the list, contextual tabs appear at the bottom of the page.

The following table helps you to understand the real-time information about the AP.

#### **TABLE 8** Access Point Monitoring Tabs

Tabs	Description		
General	Displays group information		
Configuration	Displays group configuration information.		
Health	Displays historical health information.		

TABLE 8 Access Point Monitoring Tabs (continued)

Tabs	Description			
Traffic	Displays historical traffic information.			
Alarm	Displays alarm information.			
Event	Displays event information.			
Clients	Displays client information.			
Pool Stats	Displays DHCP pool data.			
Stats Counter	Displays AP statistics that can be exported to CSV format.			
GPS Location	Displays AP Historical GPS location information on a map			
	<b>NOTE</b> For M510 AP, GPS location probe interval must be set to 5.			

Additionally, you can select an AP and click **More** to perform the following operations as required:

- Select ALL Selects all the APs in the list.
- Deselect All- Clears all selection from the list.
- Troubleshooting > Client Connection Connects to client devices and analyze network connection issues in real-time. See, Troubleshooting Client Connections on page 72
- Troubleshooting > Spectrum Analysis Troubleshoots issues remotely, identify sources of interferences within the network and allow administrators access to the RF health of the network environment. See, Troubleshooting through Spectrum Analysis on page 75
- **Restart** Restarts an access point remotely from the web interface.
- Lock Disables all WLAN services on the AP and disconnect all wireless users associated with those WLAN services temporarily.
- Unlock Makes all WLAN services available.
- Import Batch Provisioning APs Import the provisioning file. See, Options for Provisioning and Swapping APs on page 166
- Import Swapping APs Manually trigger the swapping of two APs by clicking the swap action in the row. See, Options for Provisioning and Swapping APs on page 166
- Export All Batch Provisioning APs Downloads a CSV file that lists all APs that have been provisioned.. See, Options for Provisioning and Swapping APs on page 166
- Export All Swapping APs Downloads a CSV file that lists all APs that have been swapped. See, Options for Provisioning and Swapping APs on page 166
- Download Support Log Downloads support log.
- Trigger AP Binary Log Triggers binary log for the selected AP.
- **Trigger Preferred Node** Triggers an AP that belongs to the current zone to connect to the preferred node. See Triggering a Preferred Node on page 145.
- Download CM Support Log Downloads Cable Momdem support log.
- **Restart Cable Modem** Restarts the cable modem. The AP will disconnect from the network for a short period. The AP will disconnect from the network for a short period.
- Reset Cable Modem Resets the cable modem.
- Reset Cable Modem to Factory Default Resets the cable modem to factory default settings.
- Untag Critical APs Stating APs as non-critical. See, Tagging Critical APs on page 56.
- Swap Swaps current AP to swap-in AP. See, Editing Swap Configuration on page 167
- Switch Over Clusters Moves APs between clusters. See Configuring AP Switchover on page 67.

• Approve - Approves AP and completes registering. See, Working with AP Registration Rules on page 55.

### **Viewing General AP Information**

Complete the following steps to view general AP information.

- 1. From the Network > Wireless > Wireless LANs page, select an AP.
- 2. In the **General** tab, scroll to the **AP Info** information.

FIGURE 31 General AP Information

*	Monitor	👬 Network	C Security	🕫 Services 🛔	Administration 🔺	search menu V Q	All New Analytics		Network > Wireless > Access Points
SI	Traffic Health G	General Conf	iguration Alarm	Event Clients Wired Clie	ents GPS Location				3 records = 1 =
DETAI	AP Info					Status Summary			
	AP MAC Address	28	:B3:71:2F:31:C0	Firmware Version	6.1.1.0.668	Connection Status	Connected	Control Plane	node204
	AP Name	Ru	ckusAP	IP Address	192.168.12.157	Uptime	11h 10m	Associated Clients	0
	Description	N/	A	IP Type	IPv4 only	Configuration Status	Up-to-date	# of Alarms	4
	Serial Number	21	2002007790	External IP Address	192.168.12.157	Management Domain	System	# of Events	239
	Location	N/	A	Model	R750	AP Zone	R611	Critical AP	False
	GPS Coordinates	N/	A	Mesh Role	Auto (Disabled AP)	AP Group	default	Bonjour Gateway	Disabled
	GPS Altitude	N/	A	Power Source	802.3at Switch/Injector	Packet Capture Status	Idle	LBS Service Status	Disabled
	Device IP Mode	1P1	/4	AP Management VLAN	1	LACP/LAG	Disabled		
				USB	Enabled				
				PoE Out	Disabled	WLANs			
				Secondary Ethernet(LAN 1/2)	Disabled				

### NOTE

For 6.1.1 and later releases, the Onboard IoT Radio status is removed.

### Viewing Neighbor APs in a Non-Mesh Zone

To view neighbor APs in a Non-Mesh zone:

- 1. From the Network > Wireless > Wireless LANs page, select an AP.
- 2. Scroll down to the bottom of the page. In the Neighbors area, click Detect.

The list of neighboring APs are displayed in the table.

#### FIGURE 32 Neighbor APs for a Non-Mesh Zone

N	leighbors								,	V
¢	> Detect							search table	۵ 🔊	]
ŀ	.P name ▲	MAC Address	Status	Model	Zone Name	IPv4 Address	IPv6 Address	Channel(2.4G)	Channel(5G)	¢
R	uckusAP	F0:3E:90:3F:7F:80	Flagged	C110	430-ZONE-IPV6	N/A	2008::186	8 (20MHz)	44 (80MHz)	
R	uckusAP	F8:E7:1E:0C:A8:C0	Flagged	R310	ZONE-AB	140.138.80.126	N/A	4 (20MHz)	153 (80MHz)	
R	uckusAP	1C:B9:C4:23:01:90	Online	H510	430-ZONE-IPV4	10.1.13.212	N/A	1 (20MHz)	161 (80MHz)	
R	uckusAP	F0:3E:90:3F:8B:00	Online	R720	430-ZONE-IPV6	N/A	2008::226	11 (20MHz)	36 (80MHz)	

3. To refresh the list, click the Refresh button.

## **Viewing LLDP Neighbors**

You can view basic information, and detailed information about the LLDP neighbor of an AP form the controller interface.

- 1. From the Access Points page, select an AP from the list.
- 2. Scroll down to the bottom of the page. In the LLDP Neighbors area, click Detect.

The list of neighboring LLDP APs are displayed in the table.

FIGURE 33 Neighbor LLDP APs for a Non-Mesh Zone

LLDP Neighbors									W			
♦ Detect i Show Details search table Q								٩ ۵	7			
Interface 🔺	Time	System Name	System Description	System MAC	Mgmt IP	Capability	Port Description	Port MAC	MDI Power Device Type	Power Class	PD Requested Power	1
eth1	0 day, 00:01:21	HP 1920G Switch	1920-48G Switch	2c:23:3a:6f:1e:bc	10.2.0.203	Bridge, on;R	GigabitEther	GigabitEthernet1/0/2	PD	class 0	N/A	
											1 records	۰.

You can view basic information about the LLDP AP neighbor such as:

- Interface: displays the interface on the AP from which the LLDP neighbor is detected
- Time: displays the matching time output in current LLDP command
- System Name: displays the name of the system such as a switch or router
- System Description: displays a short description about the system
- Chassis ID: displays the chassis ID of the system
- Mgmt IP: displays the management IP address of the LLDP neighbor
- Capability: displays the capability of the LLDP neighbor such as Bridging or Routing capabilities
- Port Description: displays the port type and capacity such as Gigabit Ethernet port
- Port ID: displays the port ID
- MDI Power Device Type: indicates whether the device is a power sourcing equipment (PSE) or a powered device (PD). PSE is the source of the power, or the device that integrates the power onto the network. PD is the Ethernet device that requires power and is situated on the other end of the cable connected to the PSE.
- Power Class: displays the power-class of the device ranging from 0 to 4 (IEEE 802.3at power-classes).
- PD Requested Power: displays power (in watts) requested by the Powered Device
- PSE Allocated Power: displays power (in watts) allocated by the Power Sourcing Equipment to the Powered Device

3. Click **Show Details** to view detailed information about the LLDP AP neighbor such as the interface, chassis and ports.

FIGURE 34 Additional LLDP AP Neighbor Details

```
Show Details
Interface
                             interface: eth1,via: LLDP,RID: 1,Time: 0 day, 00:01:21
Chassis
                              ChassisID: 2c:23:3a:6f:1e:bc
                              SysName: HP 1920G Switch
                              SysDesc: 1920-48G Switch Software Version 5.20.99, Release 1108
MgmtIP: 10.2.0.203
                              Capability: Bridge, on;Router, on
                              PortID: GigabitEthernet1/0/2
Port:
                              PortDescr: N/A
MFS: 9600
                              PDM autoneg: supported: yes, enabled: yes
                               Adv: N/A
MAU oper type: 1000BaseTFD - Four-pair Category 5 UTP, full duplex mode
                              MDI Power: supported: no, enabled: no, pair control: no
                               Device Type: PD
                               Power Pairs: signal
Class: class 0
                               Power Type: N/A
Power Source: N/A
                                Power Priority: N/A
                               Requested Power Value: N/A
PDA Allocated Power Value: N/A
```

4. To refresh the list, click the Refresh 20 button.

### **Viewing AP Health Indicators**

You can monitor the performance and connection failures of an AP from the Health tab page.

#### Performance

- Latency It is the measurement of average delay required t successfuly deliver a Wi-Fi frame.
- Airtime Utilization It is a measurement of airtime usage on the channel measuring the total percentage of airtime usage on the channel.
- Capacity It is a measuement of potential data throughput based on recent airtime efficiency and the performance potential of the AP and its currently connected clients.

#### **Connection Failure**

- Total It is a measurement of unsuccessful connectivity attempts by clients.
- Authentication It's a measurement of client connection attempts that failed at the 802.11 open authentication stage.
- Association It is a measurement of client connection attempts that failed at the 802.11 association stage, which happens before user/ device authentication.
- EAP It is a measuremmeth of client connection attempts that failed during an EAP exchange.
- RADIUS It's a measurement of RADIUS exchange failures due to AAA client /server communication.
- DHCP It's a measurement of failed IP address assignment to client devices.

#### To customize Health Performance settings:

- 1. From the Access Points page, select the required AP from the list.
- 2. Scroll Down and select the **Health** tab.

- 3. On the **Performance** bar, select the Setting 🔍 icon. The **Settings Performance** pop-up appears. Customize the following:
  - **Show top**: Enter the number of performance failures to be displayed.
  - Display Channel Change: Select the required options. For example: 2.4G, 5G.
  - AP: Choose how the AP details must be displayed. For example: Name, MAC, IP.
- 4. Click OK.

Performance details of the AP are listed according to the settings.

## **Viewing AP Traffic Indicators**

You can monitor the performance and connection failures of an AP from the Traffic tab page.

#### You can view:

- Historical or Real Time traffic
- WLAN traffic

Traffic indicators can be filtered based on the following parameters:

- Rate, Packets, Rate
- Total, Downlink-From AP to client, Uplink-From client to AP

#### To customize Traffic settings:

- 1. From the Access Points page, select the required AP from the list.
- 2. Scroll Down and select the Traffic tab.
- 3. On the respective section bar, select the Settings 💭 icon. The **Settings Clients** pop-up appears. Customize the following:
  - **Type**: Choose the Display format. For example: **Chart**, **Table**.
  - Display Channel Change: Select the required options. For example: 2.4G, 5G.

#### NOTE

This field is available only for the Clients Tab when you select the Display Type as Chart.

- AP: Choose the AP display format. For example: Name, MAC, IP.
- 4. Click OK.

Performance details of the AP are listed according to the settings.

## **Configuring AP Settings**

#### **Approving APs**

APs must be approved to join the system.

To approve an AP:

- 1. Go to Network > Wireless > AP Settings.
- 2. To approve each newly discovered APs automatically, select the **Automatically approve all join requests from APs** check box. To select them manually, clear the **Automatically approve all join requests from APs** check box. This option enhances wireless security.
- 3. Click OK.

#### Working with AP Registration Rules

Registration rules enable the controller to assign an AP to an AP zone automatically based on the rule that the AP matches.

#### NOTE

A registration rule is only applied to an AP the first time it joins the controller. If an AP's MAC address already exists on the controller database (whether it is in connected on disconnected state and whether it belongs to the Staging Zone or any other zone), the controller will assign the AP to its last known AP zone.

#### **Creating an AP Registration Rule**

You must create rules to register an AP.

To create an AP registration rule:

1. Go to Network > Wireless > AP Settings > AP Registration.

#### NOTE

For SmartZone 5.2.1 or earlier releases, select System > AP Settings>AP Registration.

- 2. Click Create, the AP Registration Rule form appears.
- 3. Enter a Rule Description.
- 4. Select the **Zone Name** to which this rule applies.
- 5. In **Rule Type**, click the basis upon which you want to create the rule. Options include:

#### NOTE

The format of the IP address or addresses that you need to enter here depends on the AP IP mode that you selected when you created the AP zone to which this rule will be assigned. If you selected IPv4 Only, enter an IPv4 address. If you selected IPv6 Only, enter an IPv6 address.

- IP Address Range: If you select this option, enter the From (starting) and To (ending) IP address that you want to use.
- Subnet: If you select this option, enter the IP address and subnet mask pair to use for matching.
- **GPS Coordinates**: If you select this option, type the GPS coordinates to use for matching. Access points that have been assigned the same GPS coordinates will be automatically assigned to the AP zone that you will choose in the next step.

You can choose the Rule Type as GPS coordinates, wherein you must provide information about the latitude, longitude and distance to determine if the AP is within the defined area.

• **Provision Tag**: If the access points that are joining the controller have been configured with provision tags, click the Provision Tag option, and then type a tag name in the Provision Tag box. Access points with matching tags will be automatically assigned to the AP zone that you will choose in the next step.

#### NOTE

Provision tags can be configured on a per-AP basis from the access point's command line interface.

#### 6. Click OK.

When the process is complete, the page refreshes, and then registration rule that you created appears on the AP Registration Rules page.

To create another registration rule, repeat the preceding steps. You can create as many registration rules as you need to manage the APs on the network.

#### NOTE

You can also edit, delete or clone an AP registration rule. To do so, select the rule profile from the list and click **Configure**, **Delete** or **Clone** respectively.

#### **Configuring Registration Rule Priorities**

The controller applies registration rules in the same order as they appear in the AP Registration Rules table (highest to lowest priority).

If you want a particular registration rule to have higher priority, you must move it up the table. Once an AP matches a registration rule, the controller assigns the AP to the zone specified in the rule and stops processing the remaining rules.

Follow these steps to configure the registration rule priorities.

- 1. Go to Network > Wireless > AP Settings > AP Registration .
- 2. Select the rule from the list and click.
  - **Up**—To give a rule higher priority, move it up the table
  - **Down**—To give a rule lower priority, move it down the table
- 3. Click Update Priorities to save your changes.

#### **Tagging Critical APs**

A critical AP is an AP that exceeds the daily traffic threshold (sum of uplink and downlink) data bytes configured on the controller web interface.

Follow these steps to tag critical APs (APs that exceed the data traffic threshold you have defined) automatically:

- 1. Go to Network > Wireless > AP Settings > Critical AP Tagging.
- 2. Select the Enable Auto Tagging Critical APs check box.
- 3. For Auto Tagging Rules, select Daily Traffic Bytes Exceeds Threshold.
- 4. For **Rule Threshold**:
  - In the first box, enter the value that you want to set as the traffic threshold. This value will be applied in conjunction with the data unit that you select in the second box.
  - In the second box, select the data unit for the threshold—MB for megabytes or GB for gigabytes.
- 5. Click OK.

Critical APs are marked with red dots next to its MAC Address for attention (refer the following image). APs that exceed the daily traffic threshold that you specified will appear highlighted on the Access Points page and the Access Point details page. Additionally, the controller will send an SNMP trap to alert you that an AP has been disconnected.

#### FIGURE 35 APs Tagged as Critical

X More - D	🕻 🥖 Configure 🛛 🎞 Mov	e 📋 Delete More	•						search table	0 0
untern OO	MAC Address	AP Name	Status	Alarm	Clients	Latericy (2.4G)	Airtime Utilization (2.4G)	Latency (SG)	Airtime Utilization (SG)	Zone
Default Zone	36.FF:36:01:A2:10	Edde R500	Offline	1	0	0	0	0	0	Eddles AP Zo
Eddles AP Zone 🙆	58:86:33:36:98:70	S25.0DemoAP1	Online .	3	0	0	0	0	0	SZ_Switch_D
KubaZone 😈	58:86:33:36:89:60	S25.00emo4P2	Online	(1)	0	0	0	0	0	52_Switch_D
Niklas Zone 🕕	58:86:33:37:87:60	S25.0DemoAP3	Online	1	0	0	0	0	0	SZ_Switch_D
PlusPOSdema	E0:10:7F:18:52:D0	RuckusAP	Offline	4	0	0	0	0	0	Laurent Hom
and an anneal period	E0:10:7F:38:7F:80	Eddle R600	Offline	1	0	0	0	0	0	Eddies AP Zo
	E8:10:A8:09:44:20 .	Sitesia -RuckusAP	Offline	0	٥	0	0	0	0	PlusPOSdemo
	E8:10:48:09:44:90	Warszawa-RuckusAP	Offline	0	0	0	0	0	0	PlusP05demo
	E8:10:48:09:45:90	Sosnowiec - RuckusAP	Offline	0	0	0	0	0	0	PlusPO5demo
	E8:10:48:09:46:10 .	GLIWICE - RuckusAP	Online	0	2	0	8%	0	1%	PlusPO5demo
	E8:10:48:09:46:20	Skoczow - RuckusAP	Online	0	1	0	3%	0	1%	PlusP05dem0
	E8:10:A8:09:46:00 .	JStawy- RuckusAP	Offline	0	0	0	0	0	0	PlusPO5dem

#### **AP Admin Password and Recovery SSID**

This topic describes the mitigation of security enhancement of the AP admin password management.

Consider the following scenario while generating the configuration:

Configuration								
P	rotection Mode:	2.4 GHz Radio: ONONE IN RTS / CTS ONLY						
AP F	Reboot Timeout:	* Reboot AP if it cannot reach default gateway after:	30 minutes 🔻					
		* Reboot AP if it cannot reach the controller after:	2 hours					
	Recovery SSID:	Custom Passphrase						
		(In case the custom-passphrase is enabled and configured, default values and deactivated due to the security mechanisms)	the custom-passphrase cannot be restored nism.)	to the				
[?] Dir	ected Multicast:	Multicast Traffic From Wired Client						
		Multicast Traffic From Wireless Client						
				ОК	Cancel			

• Initial Installation: AP admin password need to be hashed in SHA-256 algorithm, stored in database and in configuration.

User can specify the Recovery SSID key in the Configuration Tab:

- The default of this Recovery SSID feature is enabled. The default passphrase is AP admin password in clear text format.
- If the user wants to change it, input the passphrase while enabling.
- The validation of passphrase, apply the same rule of WLAN passphrase.
- The passphrase can be clear text stored in the database and delivered to the AP in the GPB configuration by the way of secure channel (SSH channel).

The recovery SSID passphrase(key) will be delivered in GPB configuration as below:

• ccm\_zone.proto

#### Monitor Dashboard

- message CcmCommon {
- /\*\* recovery ssid
- \*/
- optional bool recovery\_ssid\_enabled = 26
- optional string recovery\_ssid\_psk\_key = 27
- optional int32 server\_loss\_timeout = 28

When the Custom passphrase is disabled, the Custom passphrase filed is empty.

#### FIGURE 36 Custom Passphrase Disabled

• Name: ssid_thesame_apapss	Description	:	
Type: O Domain () Zone			
Parent Group: System			
Configuration			
Location Based Service: OFF	ect an LBS server 🔻 🕂		
[?] Hotspot 2.0 Venue Profile: No data availa	▼ + ₽		
[?] Client Admission Control: 2.4 GHz Rad	5 GHz	Radio	
OFF			
Min Clie	N Count 10	lin Client Count 20	
Max Ra	dio Load 75 %	Max Radio Load 75 %	
Min Client Th	Min Cl	ent Throughput 0 Mbps	
Protection Mode: 2.4 GHz Radio:			
AP Reboot Timeout: * Reboot AP if	it cannot reach default gateway after:	30 minutes	•
* Reboot AP if	it cannot reach the controller after:	2 hours	•
Venue Code:			
Recovery SSID: ON Enable	e broadcast		_
OFF Custo	n Passphrase		OFF Show
(When the custo	om passphrase is enabled, passphrase can	ot go back to the default settings.)	
[?] Directed Multicast: ON O Multic	ast Traffic From Wired Client		
	ast Traffic From Wireless Client		
Multica	ast Traffic From Network		

When the Custom passphrase is enabled, the Custom passphrase field is mandatory and should enter a passphrase.

#### FIGURE 37 Custom Passphrase Enabled

* Name: cus	stom-ssid-key	Description:	postname-ipv4-zone
Туре: 🔿 🗅	Domain 🔘 Zone		
Parent Group: Sys	stem		
Configuration			
Location Base	d Service: OFF Select an LBS server 🔻		
[?] Hotspot 2.0 Venu	ue Profile: No data availa 🔻 🕂 💉		
[?] Client Admission	n Control: 2.4 GHz Radio	— 5 GHz I	Radio
	Min Client Count 10 Max Radio Load 75 % Min Client Throughput 0 Mb	ps Min Clie	n Client Count 20 ax Radio Load 75 % nt Throughput 0 Mbps
Protect	ion Mode: 2.4 GHz Radio: 🔵 NONE 🖲 RTS / C1	TS O CTS ONLY	
AP Reboot	t Timeout: * Reboot AP if it cannot reach default	gateway after:	30 minutes
	* Reboot AP if it cannot reach the con	troller after:	2 hours 🔻
Ver	nue Code:		
Recov	Very SSID: ON Enable broadcast ON Custom Passphrase (When the custom passphrase is enabled	d, passphrase canno	or go back to the default settings.)
[?] Directed	Multicast: ON Multicast Traffic From Wired Cli ON Multicast Traffic From Wireless ON Multicast Traffic From Network	ent Client	

### **Power Source in AP Configuration**

The table below displays the PoE mode as per industry standards.

The currently used APs have AF, AT, AT+ convention modes. The standardization applies when the AP is forced to certain PoE power mode. If the AP is set to AUTO PoE mode, feedback displays PoE mode of the AP is currently configured.

The PoE mode as per the industry standards:

#### TABLE 9 Industry Standard PoE Modes

Selection	Power@PSE	Power@AP (100M Cable)
802.3af	15.4W	12.95W
802.3at	30W	25.5W
802.3bt/Class 5	45W	40W→35W
802.3bt/Class 6	60W	51W
802.3bt/Class 7	75W	62W
802.3bt/Class 8	90W	71.3W

## Monitor

Dashboard

#### TABLE 10 Non-Standard High Power Solution Summary

	Customers	Maximum Power Sourced
UPoE	Enterprise Switch	60W
РоН	Consumer Customers, for example, audio systems)	95W

#### The SZ-GUI power mode drop-down has the following set of PoE mode configurations:

#### TABLE 11 PoE Mode Settings

Name	Value
Auto	0
802.3af	1
802.3at	2
802.3bt/Class 5	3
802.3bt/Class 6	4
802.3bt/Class 7	5

## NOTE

The 802.3bt/Class5 is chosen for AP's with older software which advertise AT+.

## NOTE

The below tables are applicable for stand alone APs as well. However, the IOT functionality is not available.

#### POE tables for different 11 AC Access Point

#### **TABLE 12** R710

	LLDP Power Ask	2.4G tx/rx	5G tx/rx	1Gbps eth	USB	ΙΟΤ
DC	N/A	4/4	4/4	Enabled	Enabled	Enabled
AF	N/A	2/4	4/4	Enabled	Disabled	Disabled
AT	25W	4/4	4/4	Enabled	Enabled	Enabled
Injector (Model 480125A)	N/A	4/4	4/4	Enabled	Enabled	Enabled

#### TABLE 13 R610

	LLDP Power Ask	2.4G tx/rx	5G tx/rx	1Gbps eth	USB	ЮТ
DC	N/A	4/4	4/4	Enabled	Enabled	Enabled
AF	N/A	2/4	4/4	Enabled	Disabled	Disabled
AT	24W	4/4	4/4	Enabled	Enabled	Enabled
Injector (Model 480125A)	N/A	4/4	4/4	Enabled	Enabled	Enabled

#### TABLE 14 R720

	LLDP Power Ask	2.4G tx/rx	5G tx/rx	1Gbps eth	USB	ЮТ	Comments
DC	N/A	4/4	4/4	Enabled	Enabled	Enabled	No comments
AF	N/A	1/4	1/4	Enabled	Disabled	Disabled	No comments
AT	25W	4/4	4/4	Enabled	Disabled	Disabled	No comments
3bt/class5	35W	4/4	4/4	Enabled	Enabled	Enabled	No comments

#### TABLE 14 R720 (continued)

POE Injector	N/A	4/4	4/4	Enabled	Enabled	Enabled	Force to 802.3bt/
(Model 480125A)							class5 from SZ
60W							GUI

### **TABLE 15** M510

	LLDP Power Ask	2.4G tx/rx	5G tx/rx	1Gbps eth	USB	ЮТ
DC	N/A	2/2	2/2	Enabled	Enabled	Enabled
AF	N/A	2/2	2/2	Enabled	Disabled	Disabled
AT	25W	2/2	2/2	Enabled	Enabled	Enabled
Injector (Model 480125A)	N/A	2/2	2/2	Enabled	Enabled	Enabled

#### TABLE 16 T610

	LLDP Power Ask	2.4G tx/rx	5G tx/rx	1Gbps eth	USB	ЮТ
DC	N/A	3/3	3/3	Enabled	Enabled	Enabled (0.5W)
AF	N/A	2/3	3/3	Enabled	Disabled	Disabled
AT	25W	3/3	3/3	Enabled	Enabled	Enabled (0.5W)
Injector (Model 480125A)	N/A	3/3	3/3	Enabled	Enabled	Enabled (0.5W)

#### POE tables for different 11 AX Access Point

#### TABLE 17 R850

	LLDP Power Ask	2.4G tx/rx	5G tx/rx	5Gbps eth	1Gbps eth	USB	IOT	Comment
DC	N/A	4/4	8/8	Enabled	Enabled	Enabled	Enabled	No comments
AF	N/A	1/4	1/8	Enabled	Disabled	Disabled	Disabled	Not supported via SZ-GUI, but we can AF mode via rkscli.
AT (Mode=0)	25W	4/4	4/8	Enabled	Enabled	Enabled (0.5W)	Enabled	By default at- mode=0
AT (Mode=1)	25W	4/4	8/8	Enabled	Disabled	Disabled	Disabled	Set at-mode=1 via Rkscli
802.3bt/class5	35W	4/4	8/8	Enabled	Enabled	Enabled	Enabled	No comments
POE Injector (Model 480125A) 60W	N/A	4/4	4/8	Enabled	Enabled	Enabled	Enabled	Force to 802.3bt/ class5 from SZ GUI

#### TABLE 18 R750

	LLDP Power Ask	2.4G tx/rx	5G tx/rx	2.5Gbps eth	1Gbps eth	USB	ЮТ
DC	N/A	4/4	4/4	Enabled	Enabled	Enabled	Enabled
AF	N/A	2/4	2/4	Enabled	Disabled	Disabled	Disabled
AT	25W	4/4	4/4	Enabled	Enabled	Enabled	Enabled
POE Injector (Model 480125A) 60W	N/A	4/4	4/4	Enabled (1Gbps speed)	Enabled	Enabled	Enabled

#### TABLE 19 T750

	LLDP Power Ask	2.4G tx/rx	5G tx/rx	2.5Gbps eth	1Gbps eth	USB	IOT	PSE	Comment
DC	N/A	4/4	4/4	Enabled	Enabled	Enabled	Enabled	Enabled	No comments
AF	N/A	1/4	1/4	Enabled	Disabled	Disabled	Disabled	Disabled	Not supported operation mode
AT w/o USB	25W	4/4	4/4	Enabled	Enabled	Disabled	Enabled	Disabled	No comments
AT with USB	25W	2/4	4/4	Enabled	Disabled	Enabled	Enabled	Disabled	Set AT - mode = 1 via Rkscli
802.3bt/ class5	35W	4/4	4/4	Enabled	Enabled	Enabled	Enabled	Disabled	No comments
803.3bt/ class6	N/A	4/4	4/4	Enabled	Enabled	Enabled	Enabled	Disabled	51W by H/W negotiation
802.3bt/ class7	N/A	4/4	4/4	Enabled	Enabled	Enabled	Enabled	Enabled	62W by H/W negotiation
POE 60W Injector (Model 480125A)	N/A	4/4	4/4	Enabled (1Gbps speed)	Enabled	Enabled	Enabled	Disabled	Force to 802.3bt/ class5
POE 90W Injector	N/A	4/4	4/4	Enabled	Enabled	Enabled	Enabled	Enabled	Force to 802.3bt/ class7

#### TABLE 20 R650

	LLDP Power Ask	2.4G tx/rx	5G tx/rx	2.5Gbps eth	1Gbps eth	USB	ЮТ
DC	N/A	2/2	4/4	Enabled	Enabled	Enabled	Enabled
AF	N/A	2/2	2/4	Enabled	Disabled	Disabled	Disabled
AT	25W	2/2	4/4	Enabled	Enabled	Enabled	Enabled
POE Injector (Model 480125A)	N/A	2/2	4/4	Enabled (1Gbps speed)	Enabled	Enabled	Enabled

#### TABLE 21 R550

	LLDP Power Ask	2.4G tx/rx	5G tx/rx	2.5Gbps eth	1Gbps eth	USB	IOT
DC	N/A	2/2	2/2	Enabled	Enabled	Enabled	Enabled
AF	N/A	2/2	2/2	Enabled	Disabled	Disabled	Disabled
AT	25W	2/2	2/2	Enabled	Enabled	Enabled	Enabled
POE Injector (Model 480125A)	N/A	2/2	2/2	Enabled	Enabled	Enabled	Enabled

#### POE tables for different 11AT/ BT5 Access Point

For 3-radio APs starting R760, the power mode table will support another power mode within bt5. When the LLDP module is loaded the power negotiation starts from 40W (BT5) in auto or BT5 mode and stops negotiation when it reaches 25.5W (AT).

#### NOTE

WLAN services are available only if the power negotiation is completed. Hence, there may be a delay in availability for WLAN services.

#### TABLE 22 R760

Power Mode	Power Source	2G/5G/6G Radio Chains (Tx/Rx)	(Use R9 CC) 2G/5G/6G Tx power (dBm)	10GE eth	1GE eth	USB (3W)	IOT	Power Consumption From estimate (W@50C)	LLDP Request
Full Power	DC	4x4/4x4/4x4	22/20/22	Yes	Yes	Yes	Yes	38.3	N/A
POE 802.3bt5	POE Switch	4x4/4x4/4x4	22/20/22	Yes	Yes	Yes	Yes	36.08	40
POE 802.3bt5	POE Switch	4x4/4x4/4x4	22/20/22	Yes	Yes	No	Yes	33.83	35
POE 802.3at	POE Switch or POE Injector	4x4/4x4/4x4	Mode: 2-5-5 15/16/15 Mode: 2-5-6 13/14/14	Yes	No	No	Yes	25.48	25.5
POE 802.3af	POE Switch	Not supported, used only for LLDP power negotiation. 802.3af mode WLANs are disabled, and TX power set to 1.							

## **Configuring the Tunnel UDP Port**

The tunnel UDP port is used by all GRE+UDP type tunnels.

To configuring the tunnel UDP port:

- 1. Go to Network > Wireless > AP Settings > Tunnel UDP Port.
- 2. Enter the Tunnel UDP Port number.
- 3. Click OK.

## Setting the Country Code

Different countries follow different regulations for radio channel usage.

To ensure that the APs use authorized radio channels:

- 1. Go to Network > Wireless > AP Settings .
- 2. Select the Country Code for your location from the drop-down.
- 3. Click OK.

## Limiting the Number of APs in a Domain or Zone

You can limit the number of APs in a Partner-Managed Domain or a Zone. An MSP may have multiple customers each with their own zone and a number of APs. This feature ensures that their customers do not over-subscribe the licenses that they are entitled. MVNO domains do not have this option. When an AP joins a zone, where an AP number limitation has been applied to that zone, the controller checks the current capacity based on zone's limitation and:

- allows the new AP joining if the number of APs connected do not exceed the limit
- denies the new AP joining if there is no capacity in the domain or zone.

#### Monitor Dashboard

A scheduler task in the background periodically checks the AP number limitation against the number of APs connected. To avoid occupying the license capacity, the APs will be rejected in the following situations:

- If the AP number limitation of a Domain or a Zone is increased or reduced.
- If the license capacity is changed.

The following image gives a clarity on:

- System domain
- Partner domain
- Zones in a System domain
- Zones in a Partner domain

#### FIGURE 38 System Hierarchy



#### Limiting the AP count for a Partner Domain or a System Zone

Only super admin of the system domain is privileged to limit the number of APs in a partner domain or a system zone.

To limit the number of AP count for a partner domain or a system zone:

- 1. Log on to the controller web interface using super admin credentials of the system domain.
- 2. Follow the procedure to limit the number of APs in the partner domain or a zone in system domain:
  - a) Go to Network > Wireless > AP Settings > AP Number Allocation.
  - a) For Enable AP Number Allocation, select the Enabled check box and click OK. The Settings bar appears.
  - b) From the left pane, in the system tree hierarchy, select the partner-managed Domain or Zone for which you want to set the AP number limit.
  - c) On the right pane, select Share Mode or enter the Number Limit.
  - d) Click OK. You have set the AP number limit for the selected Domain or Zone.

#### Limiting the AP count for a Zone in a Partner Domain

To limit the number of AP count for a zone in a partner domain:

1. Create a super admin account for the partner domain. See the Administrating the Controller chapter.

#### 2. **NOTE**

While creating user groups, in step 4 (I) c, for Permission, select Super Admin from the drop-down.

Create a user group and configure the access permissions, resources and administrator account. Refer Creating User Groups on page 612.

- 3. Log on to the controller web interface using the following logon details:
  - User Name:

Account Name@Domain

The Account Name that you set when you created the Administrator Account and the Domain for which you created the Administrator Account. For example: If the partner domain is *TestDomain* and the Account Name is *User*, then the User Name is

User@TestDomain

- **Password** : The password that you set when you created the Administrator Account.
- 4. Follow the procedure to limit the number of APs for a zone in a partner-domain:
  - a) Go to Network > Wireless > AP Settings > AP Number Allocation.
  - a) Select the Enable AP Number Allocation check box and click OK. The Settings bar appears.
  - b) From the left pane, in the system tree hierarchy, select the partner-managed zone for which you want to set the AP number limit.
  - c) On the right pane, perform one of the following procedure:
    - Select Share Mode
    - Enter Number Limit
  - d) Click OK.

You have set the AP number limit for the selected partner-domain Zone.

### **Creating an AP MAC OUI Address**

You must enable the AP MAC OUI validation for an AP with a specific organizationally unique identifier (OUI) to be allowed to connect to SZ. If the AP that is not in the OUI list connects to the SZ, then the AP is rejected and event code 186 is generated.

Perform the following procedure to create the MAC OUI address for an AP.

- 1. Go to Network > Wireless > AP Settings > AP MAC OUI Validation.
- 2. Select Enable AP MAC OUI Validation.

3. Click Create to create the MAC OUI settings for an AP.

FIGURE 39 Creating an AP MAC OUI Address

Create MAC OUI				
* MAC OUI: Description:				
	ОК	Cancel		

- 4. Enter the MAC OUI.
- 5. Click OK.

## **Configuring Packet Capture for APs**

User can enable packet streaming feature on both wired and wireless interfaces on specified APs using web UI. You must enable this feature on a per-AP basis. It allows multiple users to execute AP packet capturing, but only a single AP can execute one capturing task at a time. For a single user can capture tasks in multiple APs, but batch operation is not allowed. Only users with full access permission can execute AP packet capturing.

To configure Packet Capture:

- 1. From the Network > Wireless > Wireless LANs page, select an AP.
- 2. Click More and select Packet Capture.

The Packet Capture dialog box appears.

#### 3. Configure the Capture Mode:

- Stream to Wireshark
  - Capture Interface Select the required wireless or wired interface
    - > For 2.4 GHz/5 GHz, update the following details:
      - Wireshark station IP: Enter the IP address.
      - MAC Address Filter: Enter the MAC address.
      - Frame Type Filter: Click the required options from Management, Control, and Data.
      - For Wired Interface, update the following details:
        - Wireshark station IP: Enter the IP address.
        - LAN Port: Choose the LAN port.
- Save to file

>

>

- Capture Interface Select the required wireless or wired interface
  - > For 2.4 GHz/5 GHz, update the following details:
    - MAC Address Filter: Enter the MAC address.
    - Frame Type Filter: Click the required options from Management, Control, and Data.
    - For Wired Interface, update the following details:
      - MAC Address Filter: Enter the MAC address.
      - LAN Port: Choose the LAN port.
- 4. Click Start.

## **Configuring AP Switchover**

AP switchover is moving APs between clusters, not confined to clusters that enable cluster redundancy. For normal clusters, you can switchover APs with firmware later or equal to R5.0, no matter it is in the Staging or Non-staging Zone in High-scale platform and Default or Non-default Zone in the Essentials platform. But for a standby cluster in cluster redundancy, APs in Staging or Default Zone can only be moved to another cluster by switchover.

To configure APs to swtichover clusters:

- 1. From the Network > Wireless > Wireless LANs page, select an AP.
- 2. Click More and select Switch Over Clusters.

The specify Destination Cluster dialog box appears.

- 3. Enter the Control IP or FQDN
- 4. Click OK. A confirmation dialog to trigger the AP switchover appears.
- 5. Click Yes.

You configured AP switchover.

## **Running a Speed Test**

You can run a speed test to measure the uplink or downlink performance between the controller or wireless device and an AP in a specific environment.

#### NOTE

The speed test traffic between the controller and an AP is not treated as data traffic. Hence, the traffic goes through the Linux Kernel NIC interface of the Controller where the interface is capped to 1 Gbps. Even when the AP's ethernet speed exceeds 1 Gbps, the speed test performance result still shows the upper threshold of 1Gbps.

To run a speed test from a wireless client to an AP, the Ruckus SpeedFlex application must be installed on the wireless client. The application can be downloaded from Google Play store for Android devices or the Apple App Store for iPhones. The following fields must be configured before performing a run test:

- Destination Address
- Source Address
- Link
- Protocol
- Test Duration

To run a speed test between an AP and the controller, perform the following steps.

- 1. From the main menu, go to **Network > Wireless**, select **Access Points**.
  - The Access Points page is displayed.
- 2. Select an AP from the list and then select the **Health** tab.
- 3. Click Test Speed.

The **SpeedFlex** page is displayed.

#### 4. Click Start to test the speed of UDP.

When the test is complete, the downlink and uplink results are displayed, along with packet loss percentages.

FIGURE 40 SpeedFlex Test Result

peedFlex		*
SpeedFlex Wireless Performance	e Test	
5004	Protocol: UDP 🔻	
10M 100M	<ul> <li>✓ Downlink</li> <li>✓ Uplink</li> </ul>	
544 2004	START	
	Downlink	
219M	593Mbps	
	pkt-loss :0%	
	Uplink	
	219Mbps	
	pkt-loss :0%	

Client IP: 10.174.66.96 / 2001:10:174:66::8c

ОК

# **Clients**

## **Working with Wireless Clients**

Wireless clients are client devices that are connected to the wireless network services that your managed APs provide. Wireless clients can include smart phones, tablets, and notebook computers equipped with wireless network adapters.

## **Deauthorizing a Wireless Client**

If you want to force wireless clients that joined the wireless network through an authentication portal (for example, a hotspot, guest access or web authentication portal) to reauthenticate themselves, you can deauthorize them. Deauthorized wireless clients remain connected to the wireless network, but these clients will be redirected to the authentication portal whenever they attempt to access network resources.

Follow these steps to deauthorize a wireless client.

1. On the menu, click Monitor > Wireless Clients > Clients > Deauthorize.

- 2. From the list wireless clients, locate the client that you want to deauthorize. If you have a large number of wireless clients and you know the MAC address of the client, enter the MAC address in the search box, and then press Enter to search for the client.
- 3. When you have located the client, select it, and then click the **Deauthorize** button above the table.

The table refreshes, and then the client that you deauthorized disappears from the list.

## **Blocking a Wireless Client**

When a user associates a wireless client device with an AP that the controller is managing, the client device is recorded and tracked. If, for any reason, you need to block a client device from accessing the network, you can do so from the web interface.

A few reasons why you might consider blocking a wireless client device include:

- Network abuse
- Violation of acceptable use policy
- Theft
- Security compromise

Follow these steps to block a wireless client from accessing the SmartZone network.

- 1. On the menu, click Monitor > Clients > Wireless Clients.
- 2. From the list wireless clients, locate the client that you want to block. If you have a large number of wireless clients and you know the MAC address of the client, enter the MAC address in the search box, and then press <Enter> to search for the client.
- 3. When you have located the client, select it, and then click the **Block** button above the table.

You have completed blocking a wireless client.

## **Unblocking a Wireless Client**

If you want to allow a client that you previously blocked to access the SmartZone network, you can unblock it.

Follow these steps to unblock a wireless client.

- 1. On the menu, click Monitor > Clients > Wireless Clients.
- 2. Click the **Blocked Client** tab.
- 3. From the list of blocked clients, locate the client that you want to unblock. If you have a large number of blocked clients and you know the MAC address of the client, enter the MAC address in the search box, and then press **<Enter>** to search for the client.
- 4. When you have located the client, select it, and then click the **Delete** button above the table.

The table refreshes, and then the client that you want to unblock disappears from the list.

You have completed unblocking a wireless client.

## **Disconnecting a Wireless Client**

If you need to temporarily disconnect a wireless client from the wireless network, you can do so from the web interface. For example, if you are troubleshooting problematic network connections, you might have to manually disconnect wireless clients as part of the troubleshooting process.

Follow these steps to disconnect a wireless client from the WLAN to which it is connected.

- 1. On the menu, click Monitor > Clients > Wireless Clients.
- 2. From the list wireless clients, locate the client that you want to disconnect. If you have a large number of wireless clients and you know the MAC address of the client, enter the MAC address in the search box, and then press <Enter> to search for the client.

3. When you have located the client, select it, and then click the **Disconnect** button above the table.

The table refreshes, and then the client that you disconnected disappears from the list.

## **Working with Wired Clients**

Wired clients are client devices that are connected to the Ethernet ports of APs managed by the controllers, and thereby are connected to the wired network services that your managed APs provide.

## Viewing a Summary of Wired Clients

View a summary of wired clients that are currently associated with all of your managed access points.

#### Go to Monitor > Clients > AP Wired Clients.

The AP Wired Clients page appears and displays a table that lists all clients that are currently associated with your managed access points.

To view only wired clients that belong to a particular zone, click the zone name in the zone tree. The table refreshes and displays only the clients that belong to the zone you selected.

The following table lists the wired client details.

#### TABLE 23 Wired client details

Column Name	Description
MAC Addres	Displays the MAC address of the wired client
Username	Displays the name of the user logged on to the wire client
IP Address	Displays the IP address assigned to the wired client
AP MAC	Displays the MAC address of the AP
AP Name	Displays the name assigned to the access point
LAN	Displays the LAN ID assigned to the wired client
VLAN	Displays the VLAN ID assigned to the wired client
Auth Status	Indicates whether the wired client is authorized or unauthorized to access the WLAN service

To know more about how the 802.1X configuration works for the port refer Creating an Ethernet Port Profile on page 511.

## **Deauthorizing a Wired Client**

If you want to force wired clients that joined the wired network through an authentication portal to reauthenticate themselves, you can deauthorize them. Deauthorized wired clients remain connected to the wired network, but these clients will be redirected to the authentication portal whenever they attempt to access network resources.

Follow these steps to deauthorize a wired client.

- 1. Go to Monitor > Clients > AP Wired Clients.
- 2. From the list wired clients, locate the client that you want to deauthorize. If you have a large number of wired clients and you know the MAC address of the client, enter the MAC address in the search box, and then press **Enter** to search for the client.
- 3. When you have located the client, select it, and then click the **Deauthorize** button above the table.

The table refreshes, and then the client that you deauthorized disappears from the list.

## **Switch Clients**

The Switch Clients tab displays the information of wireless and wired clients.

The user can view summary of wireless and wired clients associated with Access Points.

#### Go to Monitor > Clients > Switch Clients.

To view clients associated to a particular zone, select Zone Name in the zone tree. This displays only clients associated to the selected zone.

#### TABLE 24 Switch Client

Column Name	Description
Status	Indicates whether the client is online or offline.
Device MAC	Displays the MAC address of the device.
Device Type	Displays the type of device used by the client.
Last Seen	Displays the last login information.
Authentication Type	Displays the authentication flow used by the client.
User	Displays the user details.
Port	Displays the port number.
Switch	Displays the switch details.
VLAN	Displays the assigned VLAN ID.
Description	Displays the description of the client.
Past 24 Hour Auth	Displays if the client was authorized in the last 24 hours.

# **Troubleshooting and Diagnostics**

## Troubleshooting

## **Troubleshooting Client Connections**

Network administrators can connect to client devices and analyze network connection issues in real time.

The network administrator types the MAC address of the client device and starts services to identify the connectivity issue. The APs assigned to the client device relay data frames from the device to the controller. The administrator can analyze these frames to determine which stage of the connection is causing problems.
Perform the following steps to troubleshoot client connections.

 In the main menu, click Monitor. Select Troubleshooting from Troubleshooting & Diagnostics menu. This displays Troubleshooting window as shown in the below example.

#### FIGURE 41 Troubleshooting - Client Connections

ou	plesnooting							
1	Type: Client Connection			2	* Client MAC:	18:AF:61:60:49:0F	-	
3	Select APs Select Total APs: 1							
4	Connectivity Trace Start Stop	1 Clear						
Acc	ess Points hearing client's probe requests:							
	Name		Rad	dio	Client SNR(dBm)	Latency(ms)	Connection Fai	lure(%) Airtime Utilization(%)
~	RuckusAP (e0:10:7f:23:da:b0)			5GHz (149)	42	8192	0	45
*	RuckusAP (e0:10:7f:23:da:b0) AP: RuckusAP (e0:10:7f:23:da:b0) SSID: eng-ste	.chu-psk3 Radic	»: 5GHz	5GHz (149)	42	8192	0	45 Time: 10:15:29
✓ ✓	RuckusAP (e0:10:7f:23:da:b0) AP: RuckusAP (e0:10:7f:23:da:b0) SSID: eng-ste 802.11 Authentication Request	.chu-psk3 Radio	5GHz	5GHz (149)	42	8192	0	45 Time: 10:15:29
✓ ✓ ✓	RuckusAP (e0:10:7f:23:da:b0) AP: RuckusAP (e0:10:7f:23:da:b0) SSID: eng-ste 802.11 Authentication Request 802.11 Authentication Response	.chu-psk3 Radie	»: 5GHz	5GHz (149)	42	8192	0	45 Time: 10:15:29
✓ ✓ ✓ ✓	RuckusAP (e0:10:7f:23:da:b0)         AP: RuckusAP (e0:10:7f:23:da:b0)         SSID: eng-stel         802.11 Authentication Request         802.11 Authentication Response         802.11 Association Request	.chu-psk3 Radic	: 5GHz	5GHz (149)	42	8192	0	45 Time: 10:15:29
<ul> <li>✓</li> <li>✓</li> <li>✓</li> <li>✓</li> <li>✓</li> <li>✓</li> </ul>	RuckusAP (e0:10:7f:23:da:b0) AP: RuckusAP (e0:10:7f:23:da:b0) SSID: eng-ster 802.11 Authentication Request 802.11 Authentication Response 802.11 Association Request 802.11 Association Response	.chu-psk3 Radic	x 5GHz	5GHz (149)	42 (6699-00)	8192	0	45 Time: 10:15:29
<ul> <li>✓</li> <li>✓</li> <li>✓</li> <li>✓</li> <li>✓</li> <li>✓</li> <li>✓</li> <li>✓</li> <li>✓</li> </ul>	RuckusAP (e0:10:7f:23:da:b0)         AP: RuckusAP (e0:10:7f:23:da:b0)         SSID: eng-ster         802.11 Authentication Request         802.11 Authentication Response         802.11 Association Request         802.11 Association Response         4-Way Handshake - Frame 1	.chu-psk3 Radio	r (e0:10:7f:23:da:b0)	56Hz (149)	Plane (co-459)	8192	0 Yeree	45 Time: 10:15:29
> > > > > > > > > > >	RuckusAP (e0:10:7f:23:da:b0)         AP: RuckusAP (e0:10:7f:23:da:b0)         SSID: eng-stel         802.11 Authentication Request         802.11 Authentication Response         802.11 Association Response         4-Way Handshake - Frame 1         4-Way Handshake - Frame 2	.chu-psk3 Radic	s 5GHz	Pare Plane	ontrol Plane (co-699)	8192	AAA Sever	45 Time: 10:15:29
✓ ✓ ✓ ✓ ✓ ✓ ✓ ✓ ✓ ✓ ✓ ✓ ✓ ✓ ✓ ✓ ✓ ✓ ✓	RuckusAP (e0:10:7f:23:da:b0)         AP: RuckusAP (e0:10:7f:23:da:b0)         SSID: eng-stel         802.11 Authentication Request         802.11 Authentication Response         802.11 Association Response         802.11 Association Response         4-Way Handshake - Frame 1         4-Way Handshake - Frame 3	chu-psk3 Radio	Access Point (e0:10/7/23.da:b0)	5GHz (149)	Control Plane (co-699)	8192	Ath Server	45 Time: 10:15:29
× 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1	RuckusAP (e0:10:7f:23:da:b0)       SSID: eng-stell         AP: RuckusAP (e0:10:7f:23:da:b0)       SSID: eng-stell         802.11 Authentication Request       802.11         802.11 Authentication Request       802.11         802.11 Association Request       802.11         802.11 Association Request       802.11         802.11 Association Request       802.11         4.Way Handshake - Frame 1       4.Way Handshake - Frame 3         4.Way Handshake - Frame 3       4.Way Handshake - Frame 4	.chu-psk3 Radio	Access Point (e0:10.71:23:da:b0)	5GHz (149)	29 Control Plane (co-4699)	8192	AAA Sarver	45 Time: 10:15:29
✓ ✓ ✓ ✓ ✓ ✓ ✓ ✓ ✓ ✓ ✓ ✓ ✓ ✓ ✓ ✓ ✓ ✓	RuckusAP (e0:10:7f:23:da:b0)       SSID: eng-stell         AP: RuckusAP (e0:10:7f:23:da:b0)       SSID: eng-stell         802.11 Authentication Request       802.11         802.11 Authentication Response       802.11         802.11 Association Request       802.11         802.11 Association Response       802.11         4-Way Handshake - Frame 1       90.11         4-Way Handshake - Frame 3       90.11         4-Way Handshake - Frame 4       90.11         4-Way Handshake - Frame 4       90.11	.chu-psk3 Radio	Y SGHz Yccess Doint (40:10/7/123-ds.bb)	SGHz (149)	Control Plane (co-v699)	8192	444 Server	45 Time: 10:15:29

- 2. In Type, select **Client Connection** from the drop-down menu.
- 3. In Client MAC, click settings, and choose Historical Client or Connected Client to view the client list.
- 4. Enter the MAC address of the client device with connectivity issues, or select the client device from the drop-down, which lists the MAC Address, Hostname, and OS Type.

You can search or sort the drop-down list by Client MAC, Hostname, or OS Type.

5. In Select APs, click Select.

The Select APs page is displayed.

6. Select an AP to communicate between the client and the controller, and then click **OK**.

7. In Connectivity Trace, click **Start**.

The controller configures the APs to receive data frames from the target client and relay frames to the controller based on the client filter.

The APs that receive probe requests from the target client are listed in a table, along with the AP's operating channel and the RSSI at which the client's frames were received. This stage of the connection identifies whether there are acceptable APs for the client to connect to.

The following items are displayed:

- AP Name and MAC Address
- Radio: The 2.4 or 5 GHz radio of the AP and the channel number the radio is operating on
- Client SNR: The signal-to-noise ratio received, in dB
- Latency: Time delay in connecting the AP to the client
- Connection Failures: The percentage of AP-client connection attempts that failed
- Airtime Utilization: The percentage of air time that was used by the client to transfer data

At this stage, the tool displays the statuses Client is in a discovery state and not currently connected (when the tool starts or when the client is already connected to an AP) and Client is attempting a new connection (when the target client sends an 802.11 authentication request frame to an AP to initiate a connection).

Use the list of APs that communicated with the client to determine whether the client chose the best AP based on signal quality and other health metrics.

When the client sends an 802.11 authentication request frame, a flow diagram depicting different stages of the AP-client connection is initiated. This sends a trigger frame to the AP, and it is highlighted from the list for reporting APs.

The Flow ladder in the diagram shows the step-by-step exchange of information between devices during the connection process. As the steps are completed, colored arrows are displayed when the step depicts a warnings (yellow) or event (for example, red for failure). Typical warning scenarios include time delays or a failed negotiation for an unsupported EAP type. Failure conditions are also highlighted as red arrows, typically when the connection itself fails.

#### NOTE

The following authentication types are supported:

- Open
- PSK (WPA2-Personal)
- 802.1X (PEAP, TTLS, TLS, SIM)
- WISPr
- 8. Click **Stop** to terminate the connection between the AP and the client.

#### VIDEO

Client Connection Troubleshooting Demo. Overview of how to use the Client Connection tool.



# **Troubleshooting through Spectrum Analysis**

Interference between wireless devices is seen to increase dramatically due to the increase in the number of device used, and the availability of only three non-interfering channels in 802.11. This reduces the performance of the wireless network, therefore, it is important to monitor the spectrum usage in a particular area and efficiently allocate the spectrum as needed to wireless devices.

In addition, spectrum analysis provides the flexibility to troubleshoot issues remotely, identify sources of interferences within the network and allow administrators access to the RF health of the network environment.

APs which are put in spectrum-mode transmit data to the controller, which in turn displays the data in spectrum-mode for analysis.

 In the main menu, click Monitor. Select Troubleshooting from Troubleshooting & Diagnostics menu. This displays Troubleshooting window as shown in the below example.

#### FIGURE 42 Troubleshooting - Spectrum Analysis



- 2. In Type, select **Spectrum Analysis** from the drop-down menu.
- 3. In AP MAC Address, select the AP that needs to be in the spectrum analysis-mode.

4. In Spectrum Capture, select the radio frequency values (2.4GHz or 5GHz) for the analysis from the Radio option.

The 2.4GHz band spans from 2400 - 2480 GHz and 5GHz band spans from 5.15 - 5.875 GHz.

You can select and view the spectrum analysis trends in these graphs:

- Spectrum Usage: This chart uses a color-based view to show collections of data points over time. As more data samples are measured at a specific frequency and amplitude coordinate, the color shown at that coordinate will change. If you choose to view colors by amplitude, the warm colors depict higher amplitude and cool colors lower amplitudes. If you view the colors by density, the warm colors depict a high number of samples at a given coordinate and cool colors show low number of samples at a given coordinate.
- Real-Time FFT : This chart is a second-by-second (2sec) update of measured data across the band. If you view by Amplitude (signal strength), then the chart displays both average and maximum amplitudes of energy measured across the band for that sample period. If you view by Utilization (duty cycle), then the chart displays the percentage (%) of time at which the frequency is utilized at an amplitude above N. The amplitude threshold is configurable but the default is -85dBm.
- Swept Spectrogram: This chart displays a waterfall of color over time, where each horizontal line in the waterfall represents one sample period (e.g. 2 seconds), and the full waterfall display spans 2 minutes of time (60 sample bins of 2sec each). There are two display options for the spectrogram chart:
  - Amplitude: Shows both average and maximum amplitude of energy measured across the band for that sample period.
  - Utilization: Shows the percentage of time at which the frequency is utilized at an amplitude above N. The amplitude threshold is configurable but the default is -85dBm.
- 5. After you select the parameters that you want to use to view the graphs, click Start.
- 6. Click Stop to terminate viewing spectrum analysis trends.

# **Support Bundle**

Support Bundle feature allows you to gather the bundle log files from controller and APs.

Complete the following steps to enable Support Bundle.

1. From the controller web interface, go to Monitor > Troubleshooting & Diagnostics > Support Bundle.



Bundle page is displayed.

2. Configure the following options.

- a) Category: Select the type of support bundle from the list.
- b) WLAN: Select the WLAN from the list on which the log collection will be performed.
- c) Targeted AP(s): Select the APs from the list. The list contains the APs that have served the above WLAN, and are limited to the same zone.

#### NOTE

Any APs with a firmware version earlier than SmartZone 6.1 are disabled. The maximum number of APs that can displayed for the selected WLAN is three.

- d) Duration: Enter the time period for log selection in seconds. The minimum value is 10 and maximum is 300.
- e) Logs selection: Select SZ Key Application Logs or SZ Snapshot Logs to allow for the collection of additional types of logs. If you select SZ Key Application Logs, a message is displayed to indicate that the applications log level may change, which may impact performance.
- f) AP Packet Capture: Select AP Packet Capture and complete the following options:
  - Capture Interface: Select 2.4. GHz or 5 GHz for the wireless interface.
  - Client MAC Address: Enter the MAC address.
  - Frame Type Filter: Select the required options Management, Control, and Data.
- 3. Click OK.

4. To download support bundle output files, click File Ready in the Key Application Logs or AP Support Bundle columns.

🗊 Delete								
WLAN 🔺	Duration (Seconds)	AP Packet Capture	Start Time	End Time	Key Application Status	Key Application Logs	AP Status	AP Support Bundle
TDC-5F-1	300	True	2020/12/15 01:59:10	N/A	Collecting		Collecting	
TDC-5F-1	100	True	2020/11/06 20:10:10	2020/11/06 20:11:50	Not Enabled		Send command failed	
TDC-5F-1	100	False	2020/11/06 20:30:00	2020/11/06 20:31:40	Completed	File Ready (322MB)	Partial completed	File Ready (50MB)
WLAN	TDC-5F-1							
Targeted AP(s)	AP1@AA:BB:CC:DD:EE:FF AP2@AA:BB:CC:DD:EE:F1 AP3@AA:BB:CC:DD:EE:F2	: Completed : Completed : Send Command Fail	ed					
AP Packet Capture	False							
Capture Interface	N/A							
Mac Address Filter	N/A							

# **Scripts**

# **Applying Scripts**

New AP models and firmware updates are supported without the need to upgrade the controller image by using AP patch files and diagnostic scripts.

- 1. In the main menu, click Monitor, under Troubleshooting & Diagnostics menu, hover the mouse over Scripts and click Patch/Diagnostic Scripts.
- 2. Select the Upload to current node check-box.
- 3. Click **Browse** to select a script that you want to upload to the controller.
- 4. Click Upload.

The script is listed in the **System Uploaded Scripts** section.

If you have uploaded a patch script, it is displayed in the System Uploaded Patch Scripts section with the following information:

- Name of the patch file
- Patch file description
- Supported AP firmware version
- AP model number

Click **Delete** to delete scripts.

5. Click Apply Patch to apply the patch file to the AP model or firmware as appropriate.

You have successfully applied scripts to the controller AP.

## **Uploading AP CLI Scripts**

You can upload AP CLI scripts to the controller which make the controller compatible with new AP models and new firmware without the need to upgrade the controller image.

- 1. In the main menu, click Monitor, under Troubleshooting & Diagnostics menu, hover the mouse over Scripts and click Patch/Diagnostic Scripts.
- 2. Select the AP CLI Scripts tab.
- 3. From the domain tree, choose the AP zone for which you want to apply the script.

Monitor

**Troubleshooting and Diagnostics** 

#### 4. Click Upload.

The Upload page appears.

Patch/Diagnostics Scripts	AP CLI Scripts	
	C AP CLI Scripts	
– D System	Lupload 🖋 Execute 🕑 Schedule 🏛 Delete i View Content search	
+ D MyDomain	Namo Triasor By Schodulo Triasor By AD Join	
+ D YouDoma	Upload Script X	
	optoad seript	21
	* Script Name:  * Upload AP CLI Script: Browse	2 ra
	OK Cancel	

- 5. In **Script Name**, enter the name of the script you want to upload.
- 6. Click **Browse** to select an AP CLI script that you want to upload.
- 7. Click **OK** to apply the AP CLI script file to the AP zone.

You have successfully uploaded AP CLI scripts to the controller AP.

#### **Executing AP CLI Scripts**

You can upload AP CLI Scripts to be run on APs within selected zones, and execute them immediately or on-demand.

- 1. In the main menu, click Monitor, under Troubleshooting & Diagnostics menu, hover the mouse over Scripts and click Patch/Diagnostic Scripts.
- 2. Select the AP CLI Scripts tab.
- 3. From the domain tree, choose the domain in which the AP is present.
- 4. Select the script from the list of scripts in the **AP CLI Scripts** table.

#### 5. Click Execute.

The Execute Script page appears.

FIGURE 44 Executing script

	System	
- 🗆	D MyDomain	
(	Z MyZone	
+	D YouDomain	
	Z FirstZone	
	Z GoodGoodZone	
	Z TheZoneWithoutSyslogOptions	

- 6. Select one or more zones from the domain tree.
- 7. Click **OK** to run the AP CLI script on the AP zone.

The controller runs the selected script on the specified zone.

#### **Scheduling AP CLI Scripts**

You can upload AP CLI Scripts to be run on APs within selected zones. You can also schedule the script to be run on the APs at a particular time or when the AP joins the zone.

- 1. In the main menu, click Monitor, under Troubleshooting & Diagnostics menu, hover the mouse over Scripts and click Patch/Diagnostic Scripts.
- 2. Select the AP CLI Scripts tab.
- 3. From the domain tree, choose the domain in which the AP is present.
- 4. Select the script from the list of scripts in the **AP CLI Scripts** table.

**Monitor** Troubleshooting and Diagnostics

5. Click Schedule.

The Schedule Script page appears.

FIGURE 45 Scheduling scripts

# Schedule Script

Execute on a Schedule:	ON O Current System Time Zone is (GMT+8:00) Asia/Taipei.
* Interval:	Daily
* Time:	00 🔻 00 🔻
AP Joins Zone:	
Select Zones:	Select
* Selected:	
	OK Cancel

- 6. Configure the following:
  - Execute on a Schedule: Enable this option to execute the script based on the current system time which is displayed.
  - Interval: select the time interval within which you want to schedule the execution. Options include Daily, Weekly and Monthly.
  - Time: from the drop-down menu, select te hours and minute when the script must be executed
  - AP Joins the Zone: enabling this will ensure the script is run on the AP when it joins a particular zone.
- 7. To select the zone, click **Select**.

The Select Zone page appears. Identify and select the zone. The selected zone is populated in the Selected area.

8. Click OK.

The schedule is configured and the script will run on the AP as planned.

#### **Viewing Scripts**

You can open the AP CLI script and view the script details.

- 1. In the main menu, click Monitor, under Troubleshooting & Diagnostics menu, hover the mouse over Scripts and click Patch/Diagnostic Scripts.
- 2. Select the AP CLI Scripts tab.
- 3. From the domain tree, choose the domain in which the AP is present.
- 4. Select the script from the list of scripts in the AP CLI Scripts table.

Х

#### 5. Click View Content.

The script page appears.

FIGURE 46 Viewing script details

s Guio	leline	×	
1 2 3 4 5 6 7 7 8 8 9 10 11 11 11 12 12 14 15 16	<pre># A sample for AP CLI Script # Specific AP Model to run this script, # skip this part if there is no need to restrict AP Model model=R500,R700 # Below are commands to be executed on APs set provisioning-tag ruckus123 set beacon-interval wlan0 600 set blacklist wlan0 8 -1 set blacklist wlan0 8 -1 set blacklist wlan0 9 -1 set blacklist wlan0 rx_phyerr 20000 set http enable set telnet enable set telnet enable set telnet enable set dns ipv4 111.1.1 222.1.1.1</pre>		
	Close	Ì	

6. Click Close.

#### **Viewing Script Execution Summary**

After an AP CLI script is executed on-demand or as per schedule, you can view details of the execution from the History tab.

- 1. In the main menu, click Monitor, under Troubleshooting & Diagnostics menu, hover the mouse over Scripts and click Patch/Diagnostic Scripts.
- 2. Select the AP CLI Scripts tab.
- 3. From the domain tree, choose the domain in which the AP is present.
- 4. Select the script from the list of scripts in the **AP CLI Scripts** table.
- 5. In the History tab below, you will see the list of scripts that were executed.

6. To view the execution summary of a script, select a script from this list and click **View Execution Summary**.

You will be able to view information such as the script name, number of execution attempts that were successful, failed and skipped, start and end time of the execution process, MAC address of the AP, AP and zone names, execution status and last line of the execution.

#### FIGURE 47 Script execution summary

	Script Exec i View Falled Execution L Script Name: GoodScript	ne f of Successful APs: 0	of Failed APs: 0 # of Skip	pped APs: 1				
	Start Time	End Time	MAC Address	AP Name	Zone Name	Execution Sta	tus	Last Execution Line
	2018/08/24 09:40:09	2018/08/24 09:40:09	D8:38:FC:22:FD:A0	Jacky's AP	MyZone	SKIPPED_AP_C	OFFLINE	0
								1 records «
History								Close
1 View Execution S	ummary							
Start Time 👻								

#### 7. Click Close.

# **Application Logs**

## Viewing and Downloading Logs

The controller generates logs for all the applications that are running on the server.

- 1. In the main menu, click Monitor, under Troubleshooting & Diagnostics menu, click Application Logs . This displays Application Logs screen.
- 2. Click the drop-down list from Select the Control Plane to download logs.
- 3. Select the **Upload to current node** check-box.
- 4. Choose the type of logs and click to download. The options are:

#### Option **Download Logs** To download all logs for the selected application. Download All To download all available logs from the controller. Logs Go to your web browsers default download location and verify that the TGZ file was downloaded successfully. You must use your preferred compression/decompression program to extract the log files from the TGZ file. When the log files are extracted (for example, adminweb.log, cassandra.log, communicator.log, etc.), use a text editor to open and view the log contents. Download To download snapshot logs that contain system and configuration information, such as the AP list, configurations **Snapshot Logs** settings, event list, communicator logs, SSH tunnel lists, etc. If you triggered the controller to generate a snapshot from the CLI, you have the option to download snapshot logs from the web interface. Go to your browser's default download folder, and then verify that the snapshot log file or files have been downloaded successfully. Extract the contents of the tar file.

You have successfully completed downloading log files/snapshot logs from the controller.

#### **Available System Logs for platforms**

The controller generates logs for all the applications that are running on the server.

The following table lists the controller applications that are running.

#### TABLE 25 Controller applications and log types for vSZ-H and SZ300

Application	Description
Cassandra	The controller's database server that stores most of the run-time information and statistical data
Communicator	Communicates with access points and retrieves statuses, statistics, and configuration updates
Configurer	Performs configuration synchronization and cluster operations (for example, join, remove, upgrade, backup, and restore)
Diagnostics	An interface that can be use to upload RUCKUS scripts (.ksp files) for troubleshooting or applying software patches. This interface displays the diagnostic scripts and system patch scripts that are uploaded to a node.
EventReader	Receives event messages from access points and saves the information into the database
LogMgr	Organizes the Application Logs into a common format, segregates them, and copies them into the respective Application log file
MdProxy	MdProxy on AP and controller connect to AP-MD and controller-MD respectively. MdProxy on controller receives messages and retrieves the message header. It also forwards the response to controller-MD. This message is sent to the MdProxy on AP through AP-MD. MdProxy on the AP removes the MSL header and responds to the connection on which the request was received.
Memcached	The controller's memory cache that stores client authentication information for fast authentication or roaming
MemProxy	Replicates MemCached entries to other cluster nodes
Mosquitto	A lightweight method used to carry out messaging between LBS and APs
MsgDist	The Message distributor (MD) maintains a list of communication points for both local applications and remote MDs to perform local and remote routing
NginX	Is a web server that is used as a reserve proxy server or a HTTP cache
Northbound	As an interface between SP and AAA, it performs UE authentication and handles approval or denial of UEs to AP.
RadiusProxy	Sets the RADIUS dispatch rules and synchronizes configuration to each cluster node
Scheduler	Performs task scheduling and aggregates statistical data
SNMP	Provides a framework for the monitoring devices on a network. The SNMP manager is the system is used to control and monitor the activities of network hosts using SNMP. As an agent that responds to queries from the SNMP Manager, SNMP Traps with relevant details are sent to the SNMP Manager when configured.
SubscriberManagement	Maintains local user credentials for WISPr authentication.
SubscriberPortal	Internal portal page for WISPr (hotspot)
System	Collects and sends log information from all processes
Web	Runs the controller management web server

# **DHCP & NAT**

#### **Viewing DHCP and NAT Information**

You must be aware of the DHCP and NAT information of the controller to monitor the health of the controller.

1. Go to Monitor > Troubleshooting&Diagnostics > DHCP & NAT .

- 2. Select the following tabs to monitor:
  - DHCP Relay (DP): To monitor the DHCP relay information of the Data Planes. Displays information the of DHCP relay packets when DHCP relay is enabled in Core Network Tunnel > Bridge or L20GRE.

#### FIGURE 48 Diagnostics - DHCP Relay

A	🛃 Monitor	· 🚠 Ne	twork	Security	🗱 Services	💄 Adm	inistration 1	search	menu V 🕻	<mark>ر ا</mark>	» DHCP & NAT
DHCF	& NAT										
DH	CP Relay(DP)										
£	!										
Da	a Plane	DHCP Server IP	DISCOVER	OFFER	REQUEST	ACK	DHCP Option 82	DHCP Packets D	ropped		
											No data « 1 »

• DHCP (DP): To monitor the DHCP DP information of the Data Planes. Display information of the DP DHCP server packets and the number of IPs assigned .

#### FIGURE 49 Diagnostics - DHCP DP

DHCP (DP)											
0											
Data Plane	Status	DISCOVER	OFFER	REQUEST	NAK	ACK	RELEASE	INFORM	DECLINE	DROP	ERROR
vdp611-4	Enabled	3	3	29	0	29	0	0	0	0	0
vdp611-3	Enabled	55	55	3798	6	3792	11	0	0	0	0

• NAT (DP): To monitor the NAT DP information of the Data Planes. Displays information of the DP NAT server packets and the number of used ports.

#### FIGURE 50 Diagnostics - NAT DP

NAT (DP)						
C						
Data Plane	Status	Public VLAN	Num of Pools	Up Stream(kbps)	Down Stream(kbps)	
vdp611-4	Enabled	N/A	1	0	0	
vdp611-1	Enabled	N/A	1	0	0	
vdp611-3	Enabled	N/A	1	0	0	
						3 records « 1 »

# **Radius Proxy**

## **Viewing RADIUS Proxy Settings**

You must be aware of the RADIUS Proxy settings on the controller to monitor the health of the controller.

Go to Monitor > Troubleshooting and Diagnostics > RADIUS Proxy.

The **Proxy** page appears displaying the RADIUS settings.

FIGURE 51 Diagnostics - RADIUS Proxy
--------------------------------------

1	👫 🛃 Monito	r 🚠 Neti	work 🛡	Security 🕫	Services	💄 Administr	ration 🥤	sea	rch menu 💎	Q (i				RADIUS Pro>
P	roxy													
											search ta	ible	Q	3 ¢
	MVNO Account	Control Plane	AAA IP	Created On	Last M	odified On	NAS Type	Auth	Accounting	ACCESS	Request	ACCESS Challenge	ACCE	SS Accept
	Super	00:0C:29:F	192.168.92	2022/08/24 12:58:	30 2022/	08/26 10:45:16	Ruckus AP	7/4/0	0/0	20/20		0/0	7/7	
												1 reco	rds	« <b>1</b> »

# Reports

# **Report Generation**

## **Creating Reports**

You can create reports to obtain a historical view of the maximum and minimum number of clients connect to the system, to view client number at different time intervals and to view the traffic statistics of switches.

To create a new report:

1. In the main menu, click Monitor>Report >Report Generation.

This displays the **Report Generation** screen.

FIGURE 52 Report Generation Screen

ñ	Monitor 🏭 Networ	k 🛡 Security 😋 Ser	vices 🔒 Administration 🚖	search menu V Q	» RADIUS Proxy
	Dashboard	Clients	Troubleshooting & Diagnostics	Report	
	Wireless	Wireless Clients	Troubleshooting	Report Generation 🕁	
	Wired	AP Wired Clients	Support Bundle	Rogue Devices	
	Monitoring APs	Switch Clients	Scripts >	> Historical AP Client Stats	
			Application Logs	Ruckus AP Tunnel Stats	>
			DHCP & NAT	Core Network Tunnel Stats	; >
			RADIUS Proxy		
L					

2. Click Create, Figure 53 appears.

# FIGURE 53 Create Reports Screen

# Create Report

Management Dor	nain: Administration Domain		
• Title:			
Description:			
Report Category:	System  Switch		
. Deserved Theorem	Contract The Million and Allin		
Report Type:	Switch Traffic Statistics	•	
This report type: OutMulticast, InB also included.	the traffic statistics of switches, includin oadcast, and OutBroadcast. The number	rg the packets of InFrame, OutFrame, InMulticast, ers of InError, OutError, CrcError, and InDiscard are	

- 3. Enter the required parameters as explained in Table 26.
- 4. Click OK.

### TABLE 26 Report Parameters

Field	Description	Your Action	
General Information			
Title	Indicates the report name.	Enter a title for the report.	
Description	Describes the report type.	Enter a short description.	
Report Category	Provides an option to generate reports for System or Switch devices in the network.	Select System or Switch as appropriate.	
Report Type	Specifies the report type	Select the required report.	
Output Format	Specifies the report output format.	Select the required report output format.	
Resource Filter Criteria			
Device	Indicates the level of resource filtering for which you want to generate the report. For example: Management Domains, AP Zone or Access Point (if you select System option) and Switch.	Enter the device/switch name or select the device/ switch from the list and choose the option.	
SSID	Indicates the SSID for which you want to generate the report.	Select the check box and choose the SSID for which you want the report. You can select <b>All SSIDs</b> to generate reports for all the SSIDs available. This option is convenient as you do not have to update the resource filter criteria periodically.	
Radio	Indicates the frequency for which you want to generate the report.	Select the check box and choose the required frequency: • 2.4G • 5G	
Time Filter			
Time Interval	Defines the time interval at which to generate the report.	Select the required time interval.	
Time Filter	Defines the time duration for which to generate the report.	Select the required time filter.	
Schedules			

#### TABLE 26 Report Parameters (continued)

Field	Description	Your Action		
Enable/Disable	Specifies the scheduled time when a report must be generated. By default, the current system time zone is also displayed.	By default the option is disabled. Select <b>Enable</b> and select the <b>Interval</b> , <b>Hour</b> and <b>Minute</b> . You can add multiple schedules. You can also click <b>Add New</b> to include more schedules.		
Email Notification				
Enable/Disable	Triggers an email notification when the report is generated.	By default the option is disabled. Select <b>Enable</b> and click the <b>Add New</b> and enter the email address. You can add multiple email addresses.		
Export Report Results				
Export Report Results, Enable/Disable	Uploads the report results to an FTP server.	By default the option is disabled. Select <b>Enable</b> and select the <b>FTP Server</b> . Click <b>Test</b> to ping the FTP server and test if you are able to establish a connection.		

#### NOTE

You can also edit or delete a report by selecting the options Configure or Delete respectively.

### **Generating Reports**

To generate a report:

- 1. Go to Monitor > Report > Report Generation . Figure 52 on page 87 appears.
- 2. Select the required report from the list and click Generate. The Report Generated form appears.
- 3. Click **OK**, the report will be generated and listed in the Report Results area.
- 4. Select the required format from the **Result Links** column and click **Open**.

# **Rogue Devices**

#### **Viewing Rogue Devices**

To view the rogue APs or rogue clients, select Access Point or Client from the Device Type list.

If you enabled rogue AP or rogue client detection when you configured the common AP settings (refer to Configuring APs), click **Monitor** > **Report** > **Rogue Devices**. Under **Device Type**, select **Access Point** or **Client**. The **Rogue Devices** page displays all the rogue APs or rogue clients that the controller has detected on the network, including the following information:

- Rogue MAC: The MAC address of the rogue AP.
- **Type**: The client has a different set of rogue types (for example, rogue, normal rogue AP, not yet categorized as malicious or non-malicious).
- Classification Policy: The rogue classification policy associated with the rogue AP.
- Channel: The radio channel used by the rogue AP.
- Radio: The WLAN standards with which the rogue AP complies.
- SSID: The WLAN name that the rogue AP is broadcasting.
- **Detecting AP Name**: The name of the AP.
- Zone: The zone to which the AP belongs.
- **RSSI**: The radio signal strength.

- Encryption: Indicates whether the wireless signal is encrypted.
- **Detected Time**: The date and time that the rogue AP was last detected by the controller.

## **Marking Rogue Access Points**

To mark a rogue (or unauthorized) Access Point as known.

In the list of discovered rogue access points, administrator cannot classify the rogue type. However, administrator can manually override the discovered rogue AP as Known or Malicious the AP.

To mark a rogue AP as known or malicious, perform the following:

- 1. From the left pane, click Report > Rogue Devices. This displays the Rogue Devices page.
- 2. Select the rogue AP from the list and select **Mark as Known or Malicious or Ignore** from the drop-down list. The classification **Type** of the rogue AP changes as per the selection. You can also select the rogue AP from the list and click **Unmark** to change the classification.

## Locating a Rogue Device

You can identify the estimated location area of a rogue AP or rogue client on a map. Managed APs that detect the rogue APs and rogue clients are also visible on the map.

Perform the following procedure to locate a rogue AP or rogue client.

- 1. From the left pane, select Monitor > Report > Rogue Devices.
- 2. In the Rogue Devices page, select Rogue AP or Client from the Device list.
- 3. Click Locate Rogue.

The Rogue AP Location page appears locating the rogue AP or rogue client. You can select from the following options:

- Map: View the location in street view.
- Satellite: View the location as satellite imagery.
- +: Zoom in on the location.
- -: Zoom out of the location.

You can find the following information about rogue and detecting APs:

- Rogue APs: MAC address, type, and SSID
- Detecting APs: MAC address, name, and RSSI
- 4. Click OK.

# **Historical AP Client Stats**

## **Viewing AP Client Statistics**

AP Client Statistics is a cumulative value per session and one entry is created per session. Data is reported every 60 seconds and is not bin data. The user interface displays the table and its corresponding graph chart. The two representations are synchronized and controlled by the search criteria. For performance reasons, the total counters per DP or per GGSN IP for each bin is precalculated.

To view AP Client Statistics:

- 1. From the left pane, select Monitor>Report > Historical Client Stats. The Ruckus AP Client page appears.
- 2. Update the parameters as explained in Table 27.

- 3. Click:
  - Load Data— To view the report in the workspace.
  - **Export CSV**—To open or save the report in CSV file format.

#### TABLE 27 AP Client Statistics Report Parameters

Field	Description	Your Action
Time Period	Indicate the time period for which you want to view the report.	Move the slider to set the duration.
Zone Name	Specifies the zone for which you want to view the report.	Enter the zone name or choose the zone from the list.
Client MAC	Specifies the MAC.	Enter the client MAC.
Client IP	Indicates the client IP.	Enter the client IP address.
MVNO Name	Indicates the mobile virtual network operator name.	Choose the MVNO.

Table 28 contains historical client statistics report based on the UE session statistics.

#### TABLE 28 AP Client Statistics Report Attributes

Attribute	Туре	Description
Start	Long	Indicates the session creation time.
End	Long	Indicates the session end time.
Client MAC	String	Indicates the Mac address of the client.
Client IP Address	String	Indicates the IP address of the client.
Core Type	String	Indicates the core network tunnel type.
MVNO Name	String	Indicates the mobile virtual network operator name.
AP MAC	String	Indicates the Client AP MAC.
SSID	String	Indicates the SSID
Bytes from Client	Long	Indicates the number of bytes received from the client.
Bytes to Client	Long	Indicates the number of bytes sent to the client.
Packets from Client	Long	Indicates the number of packets received from the client.
Packets to Client	Long	Indicates the number of packets sent to the client.
Dropped Packets from Client	Long	Indicates the number of packets dropped from the client.
Dropped Packets to Client	Long	Indicates the number of packets dropped to the client.

# **Ruckus AP Tunnel Stats**

## **Viewing Statistics for Ruckus GRE Tunnels**

The web interface displays the table and its corresponding graph chart. The two representations are synchronized and controlled by the search criteria. For performance reasons, the total counters per DP or per AP for each bin may be pre-calculated.

To view the Ruckus GRE Tunnel Statistics:

1. Select Monitor > Report > Rogue Devices > Ruckus AP Tunnel Stats. The Ruckus GRE tab appears by default.

- 2. Update the parameters as explained in Table 29.
- 3. Click:
  - Load Data— To view the report in the workspace.
  - **Export CSV**—To open or save the report in CSV file format.

#### **TABLE 29** Ruckus GRE Report Parameters

Field	Description	Your Action
Time Period	Indicate the time period for which you want to view the report.	Move the slider to set the duration.
Data Plane	Indicates the Data Plane.	Select the Data Plane.
AP MAC or IP Address	Indicates the MAC of the Access Point or IP Address.	Enter the AP MAC or IP address.
Zone Name	Specifies the zone for which you want to view the report.	Enter the zone name or select the zone from the list.

Table 30 contains the report based on the statistics for Ruckus GRE. Each entry contains the 15 minutes cumulative data.

#### TABLE 30 Ruckus GRE report attributes

Attribute	Туре	Description
Time	Long	Bin ID, which is stamped at a 15 minute interval. For example, 10:00, 10:15.
TXBytes	Long	Indicates the number of bytes sent.
RXBytes	Long	Indicates the number of bytes received.
TXPkts	Long	Indicates the number of packets sent.
RXPkts	Long	Indicates the number of packets received.
Dropped Packets	Long	Indicates the number of packets dropped.

# **Viewing Statistics for SoftGRE Tunnels**

The web interface displays the table and its corresponding graph chart. The two representations are synchronized and controlled by the search criteria. For performance reasons, the total counters per DP or per AP for each bin may be pre-calculated. The tunneled flows are offloaded by default for 11ax and cypress profiles.

To view the SoftGRE Tunnel statistics:

- 1. Select Monitor > Report > Rogue Devices > Ruckus AP Tunnel Stats. The Ruckus GRE tab appears by default.
- 2. Select **SoftGRE**. Update the parameters as explained in Table 31.
- 3. Click:
  - Load Data— To view the report in the workspace.
  - **Export CSV**—To open or save the report in CSV file format.

Field	Description	Your Action
Time Period	Indicate the time period for which you want to view the report.	Move the slider to set the duration.
Zone Name	Specifies the zone for which you want to view the report.	Select the required zone.
Gateway Address	Specifies the gateway address	Enter the gateway address.

#### **TABLE 31** SoftGRE Report Parameters

#### TABLE 31 SoftGRE Report Parameters (continued)

Field	Description	Your Action
AP MAC or IP Address	Indicates the MAC of the Access Point or IP Address.	Enter the AP MAC or IP address.

Table 32 contains the report based on the statistics for SoftGRE. Each entry contains the 15 minutes cumulative data.

#### TABLE 32 SoftGRE Report Attributes

Attribute	Туре	Description
Time	Long	Bin ID, which is stamped at a 15 minute interval. For example, 10:00, 10:15.
TXBytes	Long	Indicates the number of bytes sent.
RXBytes	Long	Indicates the number of bytes received.
TXPkts	Long	Indicates the number of packets sent.
RXPkts	Long	Indicates the number of packets received.
RX Dropped Packets	Long	Indicates the number of packets dropped.
TX Dropped Packets	Long	Indicates the number of packets dropped.
TX Error Packets	Long	Indicates the number of packets with a header error.
RX Error Packets	Long	Indicates the number of packets with a header error.

## **Viewing Statistics for SoftGRE IPsec Tunnels**

The web interface displays the table and its corresponding graph chart. The two representations are synchronized and controlled by the search criteria. For performance reasons, total counters per DP or per AP for each bin may be pre-calculated.

To view the SoftGRE IPsec Tunnel Statistics:

- 1. elect Monitor > Report > Rogue Devices > Ruckus AP Tunnel Stats. The Ruckus GRE tab appears by default.
- 2. Select SoftGRE + IPsec. Update the parameters as explained in Table 33.
- 3. Click:
  - Load Data— To view the report in the workspace.
  - Export CSV—To open or save the report in CSV file format.

**TABLE 33** SoftGRE + IPsec Report Parameters

Field	Description	Your Action
Time Period	Indicate the time period for which you want to view the report.	Move the slider to set the duration.
Zone Name	Specifies the zone for which you want to view the report.	Select the required zone.
Gateway Address	Specifies the gateway address	Enter the gateway address.
AP MAC or IP Address	Indicates the MAC of the Access Point or IP Address.	Enter the AP MAC or IP address.

Table 34 contains the report based on the statistics for access point IPsec. Each entry contains the 15 minutes cumulative data.

#### **TABLE 34** SoftGRE + IPsecReport Attributes

Attribute	Туре	Description
Time	Long	Bin ID, which is stamped at a 15 minute interval. For example, 10:00, 10:15.

#### TABLE 34 SoftGRE + IPsecReport Attributes (continued)

Attribute	Туре	Description
TXBytes	Long	Indicates the number of bytes sent.
RXBytes	Long	Indicates the number of bytes received.
TXPkts	Long	Indicates the number of packets sent.
RXPkts	Long	Indicates the number of packets received.
TX Dropped Packets	Long	Indicates the number of packets dropped.
RX Dropped Packets	Long	Indicates the number of packets dropped.

# **Core Network Tunnel Stats**

# Viewing Statistics for L2oGRE Core Network Tunnel

To view Stats for L2oGRE Core Network Tunnel:

- 1. Select Monitor > Report > Rogue Devices > Core Network Tunnel Stats. The L2oGRE page appears.
- 2. Update the parameters as explained in Table 35.
- 3. Click:
  - Load Data— To view the report in the workspace.
  - **Export CSV**—To open or save the report in CSV file format.

#### TABLE 35 L2oGRE Core Network Tunnel Parameters

Field	Description	Your Action
Time Period	Indicate the time period for which you want to view the report.	Move the slider to set the duration.
Data Plane	Indicates the Data Plane.	Select the Data Plane.
Gateway IP Address	Indicates the gateway IP Address.	Enter the gateway IP address.
MVNO Name	Indicates teh mobile virtual network operator name.	Choose the MVNO name.

Table 36 contains the report based on the statistics for L2oGRE core network tunnel.

#### TABLE 36 L2oGRE Core Network Tunnel Attributes

Attribute	Туре	Description
Time	Long	Bin ID, which is stamped at a 15 minute interval. For example, 10:00, 10:15.
TX Bytes	Long	Indicates the number of bytes sent.
RX Bytes	Long	Indicates the number of bytes received.
TX Packets	Long	Indicates the number of packets sent.
RX Packets	Long	Indicates the number of packets received.
Dropped Packets	Long	Indicates the number of packets dropped.

# Viewing Statistics for GTP Core Network Tunnel

You can view historical traffic statistics and trends of th core GTP tunnels.

GPRS Tunneling Protocol (GTP) transmits user data packets and signaling between controller and GGSN. GTP encapsulates traffic and creates GTP tunnels, which act as virtual data channels for transmission of packet data between the controller and GGSN. A GTP tunnel is established between the controller and GGSN for a data session initiated from UE.

To view Stats for GTP Core Network Tunnel:

- 1. Select Monitor > Report > Rogue Devices > Core Network Tunnel Stats. The SoftGRE page appears.
- 2. Select **GTP** and update the parameters as explained in Table 37.
- 3. Click:
  - Load Data— To view the report in the workspace.
  - Export CSV—To open or save the report in CSV file format.

#### TABLE 37 GTP Core Network Tunnel Parameters

Field	Description	Your Action
Time Period	Indicate the time period for which you want to view the report.	Move the slider to set the duration.
Zone Name	Indicates the zone.	Select the Zone name.
Gateway Address	Indicates the gateway address.	Enter the gateway address.
AP MAC or IP Address	Indicates the MAC of the Access Point or IP Address.	Enter the AP MAC or the IP address.

Table 38 contains the report based on the statistics for GTP. Each entry contains the 15 minutes cumulative data.

#### TABLE 38 GTP Report Attributes

Field	Туре	Description
Time	Long	Bin ID, which is stamped at a 15 minute interval. For example, 10:00, 10:15.
TX Bytes	Long	Indicates the number of bytes sent.
RX Bytes	Long	Indicates the number of bytes received.
TX Packets	Long	Indicates the number of packets sent.
RX Packets	Long	Indicates the number of packets received.
Tx Dropped Packets	Long	Indicates the number of packets dropped while sending.
Rx Dropped Packets	Long	Indicates the number of packets dropped while receiving.
Bad GTPU	Long	Indicates a tunneling mechanism that provides a service for carrying user data packets dropped.
RX TEID Invalid	Long	Indicates the number of invalid packets received by Tunnel End Point Identifiers.
TX TEID Invalid	Long	Indicates the number of invalid packets sent by Tunnel End Point Identifiers.
Echo RX	Long	Indicates the echo message received.
Last Echo RX Time	Long	Indicates the time when the last echo message was received.

# **Events and Alarms**

# **Events**

**Event** 

### **Viewing Events**

An event is an occurrence or the detection of certain conditions in and around the network. An AP being rebooted, an AP changing its IP address, and a user updating an AP's configuration are all examples of events.

In the main menu, click **Monitor** and hover the mouse on **Events** from the **Events & Alarms** menu. From the **Events** drop-down list select **Events** This displays **Events** page. The **Events** page displays the below information.

You can also click the \_\_\_\_\_\_ icon to apply filters, to display events based on time and severity.

Events can be searched with "OR" or "AND" options as displayed in the below images.

#### Search Events with OR Option

Monitor       Events	tan an a	letwork 🔲 Security witch Event Management Eve	a <sup>de</sup> Services & Adm Table Settings	inistration 🔶	×	✓ Q Monitor > Events&Alarms > Events > Events
			Search: Any of the key w	ords (OR) rds (AND)		T Filter Off
Date and Time 👻			Show 8 entries per pa	ge		
			Columns			sion mismatched of Zone [zone21].
			Table			sion mismatched of Zone [s2].
						rsion mismatched of Zone [veera-Suraj].
			🕑 Date and Time	Severity		rsion mismatched of Zone [s2].
			Code	Activity		sion mismatched of Zone [zone21].
			🖉 Туре			sion mismatched of Zone [veera-Suraj].
				ок	Close	Reason: [Inactivity].
						787 records « 1 2 3 4 5 6 7 8 9 99 »

#### Search Events with AND Option

🐔 🛃 Monitor	# N	letwork 🛡 Security	ත් <sup>0</sup> Services යි Administration 🖝 තොසාකය Table Settings	✓ Q Monitor > Events & Alarms > Events > Events
Events Event Manag	gement S	witch Event Management Eve	Rows       Search:     Any of the key words (OR) <ul> <li>All of the key words (AND)</li> </ul>	T Filter Off
Date and Time  2021/05/18 01:14:23 2021/05/18 01:14:23		Type AP/DP version mismatch. AP/DP version mismatch.	Show 8 entries per page	sion mismatched of Zone [zone21].
			vebbe	sion mismatched of Zone [veera-Suraj]. sion mismatched of Zone [s2].
		AP/DP version mismatch. AP/DP version mismatch. SZ Login	V Code V Admity	sion mismatched of Zone [zone21]. sion mismatched of Zone [veera-Suraj].
		Admin Session Expired	OK Close	Reason: [Inactivity]. 787 records < 1 2 3 4 5 6 7 8 9 99 *

- Date and Time: Displays the date and time when the event occurred
- Code: Displays the event code (see the Alarm and Event Reference Guide for your controller platform more information).
- Type: Displays the type of event that occurred (for example, AP configuration updated).
- Severity: Displays the severity level assigned to the events such as Critical, Debug, Informational, Warning, Major etc.
- Activity: Displays additional details about the event, including (if available) the specific access point, control plane, or data plane that triggered the event.

# Switch Event Management

#### Sending SNMP Traps and Email Notifications for Switch Events

You can configure the controller to send SNMP traps and email notifications by System Domain, Partner Domain, Domain (under System Domain), and Switch Group (level 1 group) for switch events.

You must verify that global SNMP traps are enabled to ensure that the controller can send SNMP traps for alarms:

- System domain:
  - For viewing system domain event notification settings and email notification setting, SZ permission and Read or higher (Modify or FULL\_ACCESS) access level is required.
  - For editing system domain event notification settings and email notification setting, SZ permission and Modify or FULL\_ACCESS access level is required.
- Partner domain and domain (under system domain):
  - For editing event notification settings and email notification setting, *Admin* permission and *Modify* or *FULL\_ACCESS* access level permission is required.
  - For editing switch group event notification settings and email notification setting, ICX Switch permission and Modify or FULL\_ACCESS
    access level permission is required.
  - To view switch group event notification settings and email notification setting, *ICX Switch* permission and *Read* access level permission is required.
  - The events grid shows only Switch events that fall under event category "Switch" or "Switch Custom Event".
  - For Highscale deployments, the staging group is not configureable.
  - For Enterprise deployments, only the level-one switch group is configurable.
  - The cache data for event notification is kept for five minutes after which the cache will be cleaned. If the notification is changed within five minutes, the user needs to wait for five minutes for setting the update.

To configure switch event management:

In the main menu, click **Monitor** and hover mouse on **Events** from the **Events & Alarms** menu. In the **Events** drop-down list select **Switch Event Management**.

This displays Switch Event Management page. The Switch Event Management page displays the below information.

- Email Notification: Select the **Enable** check box, and then type an email address or email addresses in the **Mail To** box. If you want to send notifications to multiple recipients, use a comma to separate the email addresses. Then, click **OK**.
- Events: View the table and select the events for which you want to send traps or email notifications (or both). Select the **Enable** or **Disable** options from the drop-down menu, and configure the following:

System Domain: Displays global setting for Switch event.

- Enable SNMP Notification: Select to enable SNMP trap notifications for all selected events.
- Enable Email: Select to enable email notifications for all selected events.
- Enable DB Persistence: Select to enable saving of all selected events to the controller database. If an event is already currently enabled, it will stay enabled after you click this link.

Partner Domain: Displays notification setting for the partner domain.

- Enable Override: Select the option to enable override settings as follows:
  - > Partner domain or domain under system domain setting overrides the system domain setting.
  - Switch group setting overrides the partner domain, the domain under system domain, and the system domain setting.
- Enable Email: Select to enable email notifications for all the selected events.

#### NOTE

To select or clear all events, click More and select Select All or Deselect All respectively.

There are twenty seven events. Following information related to the event are displayed:

- Code: displays the event code.
- Severity: displays the severity of the event such as Information, Minor and so on.
- Category: displays the category under which the event falls under, such as AP communication.
- Type: displays the event type such as AP managed, AP rejected and so on.
- Override (Partner domain, domain under system domain and level-one switch group): display the override system domain settings.
- SNMP Notification (Specific to system domain): displays SNMP trap notifications for all selected events.
- Email (System domain, partner domain, domain under system domain and level-one switch group): displays email notifications for all selected events.
- DB persistance (Specific to system domain): displays DB persistance for all selected events.
- OID (Specific to system domain): Displays OID for events.
- Description: displays a short note on the events.

# **Event Management**

#### Sending SNMP Traps and Email Notifications for Events

By default, the controller saves a record of all events that occur to its database. You can configure the controller to also send SNMP traps and email notifications for specific events whenever they occur.

Verify that global SNMP traps are enabled to ensure that the controller can send SNMP traps for alarms.

You can also manage notifications of the event for each zone by clicking the zones displayed in the tree structure. Event configuration for each zone is independent including:

- Enabling or disabling E-mail notification settings
- Recipient E-mail address
- Enabling or disabling DB persistence settings
- Enabling or disabling SNMP trap settings

You can also manually trigger SNMP traps without generating events using CLI. You can use the **#trigger-trap <event code>** command to trigger traps for respective events with their default attributes.

You can acquire the status of a specific client MAC address by using the query RUCKUS-CTRL-MIB. For more information, see the *SmartZone SNMP MIB Reference Guide*.

In the main menu, click **Monitor** and hover mouse on **Events** from the **Events & Alarms** menu. In the **Events** drop-down list select **Event Management**.

This displays Event Management page. The Events page displays the below information.

- Email Notification: Select the **Enable** check box, and then type an email address or email addresses in the **Mail To** box. If you want to send notifications to multiple recipients, use a comma to separate the email addresses. Then, click **OK**.
- Events: View the table and select the events for which you want to send traps or email notifications (or both). Select the **Enable** or **Disable** options from the drop-down menu, and configure the following:
  - Enable SNMP Notification: Click this link to enable SNMP trap notifications for all selected events.
  - Enable Email: Click this link to enable email notifications for all selected events.

#### Monitor

**Events and Alarms** 

- Enable DB Persistence: Click this link to enable saving of all selected events to the controller database. If an event is already currently enabled, it will stay enabled after you click this link.

Following information related to the event are displayed:

- Code: displays the event code.
- Severity: displays the severity of the event such as Information, Minor and so on.
- Category: displays the category under which the event falls under, such as AP communication.
- Type: displays the event type such as AP managed, Ap rejected and so on.
- Zone Override: display the override status of the zone.

# **Event Threshold**

### **Configuring Event Threshold**

An event threshold defines a set of conditions related to the controller hardware that need to be met before the controller triggers an event. You can accept the default threshold values or you can update the threshold values to make them more suitable to your deployment or controller environment.

1. In the main menu, click **Monitor** and hover mouse on **Events** from the **Events & Alarms** menu. In the **Events** drop-down list select **Event Threshold**.

This page displays the list of events with configurable thresholds including the event code, severity level, default value and accepted range, and unit of measurement for each event.

- 2. Identify the event threshold that you want to configure.
- 3. Click the event name under the **Name** column.

The threshold value for the event becomes editable. Next to the threshold value, the acceptable range is displayed.

4. Edit the threshold value.

For **Client Count**, you can also edit the **Trigger Criterion** value between the range 1000-999999. When the client count exceeds 1000 users and when the client count drop percentage is more than 50% within an hour, the **Threshold Value** range of 50%-95% is breeched. This generates event 956 and alarm 956 which are displayed in the **Events** and **Alarms** dashboard.

5. Click OK.

# **Switch Custom Events**

#### **Creating Custom Events for ICX Switches**

You can create custom events by specifying that a particular switch status, for example a particular CPU utilization, memory utilization, or text pattern, generates an alarm or an event. Therefore, there are 3 types of custom events - CPU, Memory and TextPattern.

Because the polling interval between the switch and the controller is 5 minutes, the switch status cannot be obtained in real time. However, you can monitor memory and CPU utilization by creating an event or alarm that is triggered when a particular threshold is reached. You can also create a custom event to monitor for switch events based on text patterns.

To create a customer event, perform the following steps.

#### NOTE

DB Persistence must be enabled to generate custom events.

1. In the main menu, click **Monitor** and hover mouse on **Events** from the **Events & Alarms** menu. In the **Events** drop-down list select **Switch Custom Events**.

This displays Switch Custom Events page.

### FIGURE 54 Types of custom events available

A	🛃 Monitor 🏭	Network	Security	🕸 Services	🛔 Administration 🛛 🚖	search menu V Q	•	» Switch (	Custom Events
Event	s Event Management	Switch Event M	anagement Ever	nt Threshold Swi	tch Custom Events				
Forl	CX 7150 seriesswitches running F	Fastiron release <b>09.0</b>	).10 and above- It is rec	commended to use men	nory utilization thresholds of 88%, 92% and 9	5% for warning, major and critical events res	pectively		
+	Create Configure Delete						search table	Q	C 🕈
Ev	ent Name	Event Type	Event Severity	Threshold	Event Description	Text Pattern	Time Window		
W	arning CPU Usage	CPU	Warning	20	Switch CPU usage is over Warning t	N/A	N/A		
M	ajor CPU Usage	CPU	Major	30	Switch CPU usage is over Major thr	N/A	N/A		
Cr	itical CPU Usage	CPU	Critical	50	Switch CPU usage is over Critical th	N/A	N/A		
W	arning Memory Usage	Memory	Warning	88	Switch Memory usage is over Warni	N/A	N/A		
M	ajor Memory Usage	Memory	Major	92	Switch Memory usage is over Major	N/A	N/A		
Cr	itical Memory Usage	Memory	Critical	95	Switch Memory usage is over Critic	N/A	N/A		
								6 records	« <b>1</b> »

#### 2. Click Create.

The Create Switch Custom Events page is displayed as shown in the following example.

#### NOTE

You can only create new TextPattern custom events. Custom events of CPU or Memory type can only be edited or configured, and cannot be created.

FIGURE 55 Creating custom events for switches - TextPattern type

* Event Name:		
Event Description:		
Event Type:	TextPattern	
* Event Contains The Text:	Enter the text contained in the switch event that needs to be mo	nitored
* Threshold:	Times	
* Time Window:	1 Hour 🔻	
	Warning 🔻	
	Warning V	

Configure the following:

- Event Name: Enter the name of the event. For example, you can provide a name to identify the text pattern to be displayed in the event description.
- Event Description: Enter a detailed description of the event.
- Event Type: Displays the type of event. Here, Text Pattern.
- Event Contains The Text: Enter the text used in the event to be monitored.
- Threshold: Enter the number of times the user-defined status is achieved.
- Time Window: Select the time frame within which the threshold is achieved. You can select from a few hours to two days.
- Event Severity: Select the severity level of the custom event. Options include Warning, MAJOR, Critical.

FIGURE 56 Editing custom events for switches - CPU/Memory type

Edit Switch Cu	istom Event	×
* Event Name:	Warning CPU Usage	
Event Description:	Switch CPU usage is over Warning threshold, 20%	
Event Type:	CPU	
* Threshold:	20_%	
* Event Severity:		
	OK Cancel	

Configure the following:

• Event Name: Displays the name of the event.

- Event Description: Displays a detailed description of the event.
- Event Type: Displays te type of event. Here, CPU.
- Threshold: Enter the percentage of times the user-defined status is achieved.
- Event Severity: Displays the severity level of the custom event. Options include Warning, Major, and Critical.
- 3. Click OK.

# Alarms

# **Configuring Alarms**

Alarms are a type of event that typically warrants your attention. Alarms are generated by managed access points and the controller system (control plane and data plane).

In the main menu, click **Monitor** and hover mouse on Events from the **Events & Alarms** menu. Click **Alarms**. This displays the **Alarms** page with the following information

- Date and Time: Displays the date and time when the alarm was triggered.
- Code: Displays the alarm code (see the Alarm and Reference Guide for your controller platform for more information).
- Alarm Type: Displays the type of alarm event that occurred (for example, AP reset to factory settings).
- Severity: Displays the severity level assigned to the events such as Critical, Major, Minor and Warning.
- Status: Indicates whether the alarm has already been cleared or still outstanding.
- Activity: Displays additional details about the alarm, including (if available) the specific access point, control plane, or data plane that triggered the alarm.
- Acknowledged On: Displays the date and time when the administrator acknowledge the alarm.
- Cleared By: Displays information about who cleared the alarm.
- Cleared On: Displays the date and time when the alarm was cleared.
- Comments: Displays administrator notes recorded during alarm management.

#### NOTE

Click to export the alarms details to a CSV file. Check the default download folder of your web browser and look for a file named *alarms.csv* and view it using a spreadsheet application (for example, Microsoft Excel<sup>®</sup>).

## **Clearing Alarms**

Clearing an alarm removes the alarm from the list but keeps it on the controller's database.

To clear an alarm:

- 1. Select the alarm form the list and click Clear Alarm. The Clear Alarm page appears.
- 2. Type your comments and select Apply.

#### **Acknowledging Alarms**

Acknowledging an alarm lets other administrators know that you have examined the alarm. After you acknowledge an alarm, it will remain on the list of alarms and will show the date and time that you acknowledged it.

To acknowledge an alarm:

- 1. Select the alarm from the list and click Acknowledge Alarm.
  - This message appears:

Are you sure you want to acknowledge the selected alarms?

2. Select Yes.

#### **Applying Filters**

You can view a list of alarms by date, time, severity and status.



The Apply Filters page appears. Configure the following:

- a. Severity: Select the severity level by which you want to filter the list of alarms.
- b. Status: Select the status by which you want to filter the list of alarms.
- c. Date and Time: Select the alarms by their start and end dates.
- 2. Click OK.

All the alarms that meet the filter criteria are displayed on the Alarms page and the display changes to Filter On.

You can export the alarms into a CSV file by clicking the \_\_\_\_\_ icon.

# Network

•	Working with Wireless Network	105
•	Working with Switches	241
•	Working with Data and Control Plane	369

# **Working with Wireless Network**

# **Working With Access Points**

The following image gives you an understanding of the Acces Point home page.

#### FIGURE 57 Working with Access Points

*	🛃 Monitor 🛔 🖬	Network	Security	🗱 Services	👗 Admi	nistration	🚖 sea	arch menu	~ Q			ļ	Network > Wi	reless	Access Points
	Access Points	4 1 2 1					VIEW MODE:	List Group	Mesh Map	Zone					
	+ 🖌 🗋 🗙 More 🗸	Configur	e Move Del	ete More V								search t	able	Q	3 ≭ ≎
NO	+ Z 6.1223-GP-AP + Z 6.1223-KKK-AP	MAC Add	ress 🔺	AP Name	Status	IP Address	Clients	Model	Zone	AP Firmware	Serial	Configuration Status	Location		
SANIZATIO	+ Z 6.1230-AP-ZONE + Z 6.1315-KKK-AP														
ORG	+ Z 6.934-KKK-AP-Z + Z 6.957-KKK-AP-Z														
	+ Z AISH-NEW-ZONE + Z Anusha-6.0 1	i i													
	+ Z GA_ZONE + Z Staging Zone 1														
	•	·										_		No data	« <b>1</b> »
S	General Configuration	Health Tra	ffic Alarm	Event Clients	Wired Clients	WLANs	Services								
DETAIL	Group Info														$\overline{\mathbf{w}}$
	Name	AISH-NEW-ZONE						Total APs	0						
	Туре	ZONE													

# **Understanding WLAN Services**

#### **Hierarchy Overview**

The hierarchy helps in specifying which AP groups or APs provide which WLAN services.

You can virtually split them using the following hierarchy:

- System—Highest order that comprises of multiple zones
- Domains—Broad classification that comprises of multiple Zones.
- Zones—Comprises of multiple AP groups
- AP groups—Comprises of multiple APs

#### Network

Working with Wireless Network

• APs—Individual access points.

#### **Creating an AP Domain**

To create an AP domain:

- 1. From the System tree hierarchy, select the location where you want to create the domain.
- 2. Click the **Create** to button, the Create Group form appears.
- 3. Configure the following details:
  - a. Enter a Name for the domain.
  - b. Enter a **Description** about the domain.
  - c. By default, the Type selected is Domain.
  - d. The Parent Group displays the group to which this domain will be tagged.
  - e. If you want to create a domain to manage MSP-related settings within that domain, in the **Managed by Partner** field, select the **Enable** check box.
- 4. Click OK.

#### NOTE

You can also edit, clone and delete an AP Domain by selecting the options Configure  $\mathbb{A}$ , Clone  $\mathbb{A}$  or Delete  $\mathbb{B}$  respectively, from the Access Points page.

#### Working with AP Zones

An AP zone functions as a way of grouping RUCKUS APs and applying a particular set of settings (including WLANs and their settings) to thise group of RUCKUS APs. Each AP zone can include up to 2048 WLAN services.

By default, an AP zone named Staging Zone exists in the SZ300/vSZH platforms and Default Zone in the SZ100/vSZE platforms. Any AP that registers with the controller that is not assigned a specific zone is automatically assigned to the Staging or Default Zone. This section describes how to use AP zones to manage devices.

#### NOTE

When an AP is assigned or moved to the Staging or Default Zone, the cluster name becomes its user name and password after the AP shows up-to-date state. If you need to log on to the AP, use the cluster name for the user name and password.

Before creating an AP zone, RUCKUS recommends that you first set the default system time zone on the General Settings page. This will help ensure that each new AP zone will use the correct country. For information on how to set the default system time zone, see Configuring System Time on page 572.

#### Working with AP Groups

AP (access point) groups can be used to define configuration options and apply them to groups of APs at once, without having to individually modify each AP's settings.

For each group, administrators can create a configuration profile that defines the channels, radio settings, Ethernet ports and other configurable fields for all members of the group or for all APs of a specific model in the group. AP groups are similar to WLAN groups (see Working with WLAN Groups for more information). While WLAN groups can be used to specify which WLAN services are served by which APs, AP groups are used for more specific fine-tuning of how the APs themselves behave.

#### NOTE

AP group configuration settings can be overridden by individual AP settings. For example, if you want to set the transmit power to a lower setting for only a few specific APs, leave the Tx Power Adjustment at **Auto** in the AP group configuration page, then go to the individual AP configuration page (**Access Points > Access Points > Edit [AP MAC address]**) and set the **Tx Power Adjustment** to a lower setting.

#### **Creating an AP Zone**

An AP zone functions as a way of grouping RUCKUS Wireless APs and applying settings including WLANs to these groups of RUCKUS Wireless APs. Each AP zone can include up to six WLAN services.

To create an AP zone, complete the following steps.

1. On the menu, click Network > Wireless > Access Point.

FIGURE 58 Access Points Page

#	Monitor	🛔 Network	_ '	Security	🕫 Services	Administration	* search	menu V C	🕄 🚯 All New An	alytics						> Access Points
	Access Poin	ts 8 2 1	5					VIEW N	NODE: List Group	Mesh Map Zone						
	+ 🖊 🗍 🗙 More 🖓	í.	3 <	Configure Move	Delete More V									search table	a	C ± ¢
_	- D System		^	MAC Address	AP Name	Zone	IP Address	AP Firmware	Configuration Status	Last Seen	Data Plane	Administrative State	Registration State		Model	
ATION	# Z Abon-v4	2		D8:38:FC:36:89:70	AP16-R610	FR-5604-Bing-v4	100.102.20.16	6.1.1.0.1068	Up-to-date	2022/10/14 15:20:05	[100.102.40.228]:23	Unlocked	Approved		R610	
ZINA	± Z Abon-v6			28:B3:71:1E:FF:B0	AP48-R850	FR5604-WDS-v4	100.102.20.48	6.1.1.0.1068	Up-to-date	2022/10/14 15:20:04	[100.102.40.228]:23	Unlocked	Approved		R850	
ORG	± Z Abon-v6-	2		74:3E:2B:29:23:C0	AP2-R710	Abon-v4	100.103.4.142	6.1.1.0.947	New Configuration	2022/07/06 16:43:11	N/A	Locked	Approved		R710	
	+ Z FR-5604-8	Sing-v4		28:B3:71:2A:83:40	AP38-R850	FR-5604-Bing-v4	100.102.20.38	6.1.1.0.1068	New Configuration	2022/09/01 10:08:23	N/A	Unlocked	Approved		R850	
	+ Z FR-5604-8	ling-v6 💶		34:8F:27:18:86:D0	AP6-Abon-T31	LOC Abon-v4	100.103.4.146	6.1.1.0.947	New Configuration	2022/07/06 16:44:31	N/A	Locked	Approved		T310C	
	+ Z FR5604-W	DS-v4		94:BF:C4:2F:FE:80	AP36-R610	Default Zone	100.102.20.36	6.1.1.0.1068	New Configuration	2022/09/16 13:45:24	N/A	Unlocked	Approved		R610	
	+ Z FR5604-V	D2-46		EC:8C:A2:10:40:E0	0 AP15-R510	FR-5604-Bing-v6		6.1.1.0.1068	New Configuration	2022/09/01 10:08:28	N/A	Unlocked	Approved		R510	
	+ Z Z6		~	D8:38:FC:36:89:90	AP26-R610	FR-5604-Bing-v6	2001:b030:251	6.1.1.0.1068	Up-to-date	2022/10/14 15:20:20	[2001:b030:2516:13	Unlocked	Approved		R610	

2. From the System tree hierarchy, select the location where you want to create the zone (for example, System or Domain), and click 主

### FIGURE 59 Create Zone Page

* Name:	Description:	
Type:   Zone		
Parent Group: System		
Link Switch Group: OFF		
General Options		▼
AP Firmware:	6.1.10.1127	
Country Code:	United States	
	channels, select the correct country code for your location.	
Location:	(example: Ruckus HQ)	
Location Additional Information:	(example: 350 W Java Dr, Sunnyvale, CA, USA)	
GPS Coordinates:	Latitude: Longitude: (example: 37.411272, -122.019616)	
	Altitude: meters 🗸	
AP Admin Logon:	* Logon ID: admin * Password: ••••••	
AP Time Zone:	System defined	
	(GMT+0:00) UTC	
AP IP Mode:	IPv4 only      IPv6 only      Dual	
[?] Historical Connection Failures:	OFF	
SSH Tunnel Encryption:	● AES 128 ○ AES 256	
,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,		
Mesh Options		•

3. Configure the zone by completing the settings listed in the following table:

#### TABLE 39 AP Zone Details

Field	Description	Your Action
Name	Indicates the name of the zone or an AP group.	Enter a name.
Description	Indicates the short description assigned to the zone or AP group.	Enter a brief description
Туре	Indicates if you are creating a domain, zone, or an AP group.	Appears by default. You can also choose the option.
Parent Group	Indicates the parent AP group.	Appears by default.
Field	Description	Your Action
---------------------------------	--	--
Link Switch Group	Allows to create a link between the switch group and an AP.	You can enable or disable the option. When the link state is enabled, you can modify the name and description of the switch group, the AP zone will change accordingly. When the link is disabled, the AP zone and switch group no longer share same name and description, but the link between them still exists. To delete the link, modify the name of AP zone or switch
		group. After successful deletion of the link, the <b>Link AP Zone</b> option is unavailable.
Configuration > General Options	1	1
AP Firmware	Indicates the firmware to which it applies.	Select the firmware.
Country Code	Indicates the country code. Using the correct country code helps ensure that APs use only authorized radio channels.	Select the country code.
Location	Indicates the generic location.	Enter the location.
Location Additional Information	Indicates detailed location.	Enter additional location information.
GPS Coordinates	Indicates the geographical location.	Enter the following coordinates: <ul> <li>Longitude</li> <li>Latitude</li> <li>Altitude</li> </ul>
AP Admin Logon	Indicates the administrator logon credentials.	Enter the Logon ID and Password.
AP Time Zone	Indicates the time zone that applies.	Select a time zone, and enter the details as required.
AP IP Mode	Indicates the IP version that applies.	Select the IP version. IPv6, IPv4, and dual addressing modes are supported.
Historical Connection Failures	Allows the zone APs to report client connection failures so that the administrator can view past connection problems from the Troubleshooting menu. NOTE For enterprise profile (vSZ-E) is 5 days, for carrier profile (vSZ-H) is 3 days.	Click the button.
DP Group	Specifies the group for the zone. <b>NOTE</b> This option is supported only on vSZ-H.	Select the DP group from the list.
SSH Tunnel Encryption	Specifies the encryption that reduces the load on controller control of SSH traffic.	Select the required option: • AES 128 • AES 256
Cluster Redundancy	Provides cluster redundancy option for the zone. <b>NOTE</b> Cluster redundancy is supported only on SZ300 and vSZ-H.	<ul> <li>Select the required option:</li> <li>Zone Enable</li> <li>Zone Disable</li> </ul>

Field	Description	Your Action
NOTE Regardless of Single or Dual band, APs mesh with only there channel of radio which is in range.		
Enable mesh networking in this zone	Enables managed APs to automatically form a wireless mesh network, in which participant nodes (APs) cooperate to route packets.	Click the button.
Zero Touch Mesh	Enables a new AP to join the network using wireless connection.	Click the button.
Mesh Name (ESSID)	Indicates the mesh name.	Enter a name for the mesh network. Alternatively, do nothing to accept the default mesh name that the controller has generated.
Mesh Passphrase	Indicates the passphrase used by the controller to secure the traffic between Mesh APs.	Enter a passphrase that contains at least 12 characters. Alternatively, click <b>Generate</b> to generate a random passphrase with 32 characters or more.
Mesh Radio Option	Indicates the channel range configured.	Select the channel option: 2.4 GHz or 5 GHz/6 GHz.
Configuration > Radio Options		
Dual-5G Mode	<ul> <li>Enables third radio operator in 2.4 GHz, Lower 5 GHz, and Upper 5 GHz. By default, the Dual-5G Mode is enabled. In the enabled mode, radio-0 will be on 2.4GHz band, radio-1 will be on 5G Lower band and radio-2 will be on 5G Upper band.</li> <li>5G Lower BAND : UNII-1, UNII-2A</li> <li>5G Upper BAND : UNII-2C, UNII-3 In the disabled mode, the radio-0 will be on 2.4GHz band, radio-1 will be on 5G band and radio-2 will be on 6G band. This also depends on the country code.</li> </ul>	Select or keep the default <b>Dual-5G Mode</b> option.
Configuration > Band/Spectrum Configur	ation > 2.4 GHz	
Channelization	Indicates the channel width.	Set the channel width used during transmission to either 20 or 40 (MHz), or select Auto to set it automatically.
Channel	Indicates the channel to use.	Select one of the options: Auto, 1, 6 or 11.
Auto Cell Sizing	Enables the AP to share information on interference seen by each other and dynamically adjust their radio Tx power and Rx parameters to minimize interference. Enabling this option disables the TX Power Adjustment configuration. <b>NOTE</b> Ensure that Background Scan is enabled.	Select the option.

Field	Description	Your Action
TX Power Adjustment	Allows to manually configure the transmit power on the 2.4 GHz radio. By default, the TX power is set to Full on the 2.4 GHz radio. <b>NOTE</b> If you choose Min, the transmit power is set to 0dBm (1mW) per chain for 11n APs, and 2dBm per chain for 11ac APs. If you choose Max, the transmit power is set to the maximum allowable value according to the AP's capability and the operating country's regulations.	Select the preferred TX power.
Protection Mode	Indicates the mechanism to reduce frame collision.	Choose one of the following options: <ul> <li>None</li> <li>RTS/CTS</li> <li>CTS Only</li> </ul>
Background Scan	Allows the AP radio to scan other channels in the band for accessing channel health and capacity, detecting rogue devices, optimizing and mainting mesh links and to discover AP neighbors.	Enter the duration in seconds. Range: 1 through 65535.
Auto Channel Selection	Automatically adjusts the channel using the ChannelFly option.	Select the required option. For <b>ChannelFly</b> , set the <b>Channel Change Frequency</b> and <b>Full Optimization Period</b> .
Configuration > Band/Spectrum Configura	tion > 5 GHz	
Channelization	Indicates the channel width.	Set the channel width used during transmission: Auto, 20, 40, 80 and 160.
Channel	Indicates the channel to use.	Select the required options for the Indoor and Outdoor APs.
Secondary Channel	Indicates the secondary channel to used.	By default, the Indoor and Outdoor option is set to Auto.
Allow DFS Channels	Allows ZoneFlex APs to use DFS channels.	Click to enable the option.
Allow Channel 144	Provides channel 140 and 144 support for 11ac and 11ax APs. Enabling this option supports 20 MHz, 40 MHz, or 80 MHz channel modes. The 160 MHz mode is supported if the AP supports this mode. Disabling this option provides Channel 140 support only to 20 MHz mode. <b>NOTE</b> This option is available for selection only if you enable the <b>DFS Channels</b> option. <b>NOTE</b> This feature is currently supported only in the United States.	Click to enable the option.
Allow Indoor Channels	Allows outdoor APs to use channels regulated as for indoor use only.	Click to enable the option.

Field	Description	Your Action
Auto Cell Sizing	Enables the AP to share information on interference seen by each other and dynamically adjust their radio Tx power and Rx parameters to minimize interference. Enabling this option disables the TX Power Adjustment configuration. <b>NOTE</b> Ensure that Background Scan is enabled.	Select the option.
TX Power Adjustment	Allows to manually configure the transmit power on the 5 GHz radio. By default, the TX power is set to Full on the 5 GHz radio. <b>NOTE</b> If you choose Min, the transmit power is set to 0dBm (1mW) per chain for 11n APs, and 2dBm per chain for 11ac APs. If you choose Max, the transmit power is set to the maximum allowable value according to the AP's capability and the operating country's regulations.	Select the preferred TX power.
Background Scan	Allows the AP radio to scan other channels in the band for accessing channel health and capacity, detecting rogue devices, optimizing and mainting mesh links and to discover AP neighbors.	Enter the duration in seconds. Range: 1 through 65535.
Auto Channel Selection	Automatically adjusts the channel using the ChannelFly option.	Select the required option. For ChannelFly, set the Channel Change Frequency and Full Optimization Period.

## Configuration > Band/Spectrum Configuration > 6 GHz

#### NOTE

This tab is available only if the Tri-band Dual-5G Mode option is not enabled.

Channelization	Indicates the channel width.	Set the channel width used during transmission: Auto, 20, 40, 80 and 160
		20, 40, 00 and 100.
Channel	Indicates the channel to use.	Select the required options for the Indoor and Outdoor APs.
Auto Cell Sizing	Enables the AP to share information on interference seen by each other and dynamically adjust their radio Tx power and Rx parameters to minimize interference. Enabling this option disables the TX Power Adjustment configuration. <b>NOTE</b> Ensure that Background Scan is enabled.	Select the option.

Field	Description	Your Action
TX Power Adjustment	Allows to manually configure the transmit power on the 6 GHz radio. By default, the TX power is set to Full on the 6 GHz radio.	Select the preferred TX power.
	NOTE If you choose Min, the transmit power is set to 0dBm (1mW) per chain for 11n APs, and 2dBm per chain for 11ac APs. If you choose May, the transmit power is set to	
	the maximum allowable value according to the AP's capability and the operating country's regulations.	
LPI (Low Power Indoor) mode:	Allows the use of a 4 U-NII bands U-NII-5 to U- NII-8 indoors at a reduced Tx power level.	Enable the option.
Background Scan	Allows the AP radio to scan other channels in the band for accessing channel health and capacity, detecting rogue devices, optimizing and mainting mesh links and to discover AP neighbors.	Enter the duration in seconds. Range: 1 through 65535.
Auto Channel Selection	Automatically adjusts the channel using the ChannelFly option.	For ChannelFly, set the Channel Change Frequency and Full Optimization Period.
Configuration > Band/Spectrum Configura	tion > Lower 5 GHz	
Channelization	Indicates the channel width.	Set the channel width used during transmission: Auto, 20, 40, 80 and 160.
Channel	Indicates the channel to use.	Select the required options for the Indoor and Outdoor APs.
Allow DFS Channels	Allows ZoneFlex APs to use DFS channels.	Click to enable the option.
Allow Indoor Channels	Allows outdoor APs to use channels regulated as for indoor use only.	Click to enable the option.
Auto Cell Sizing	Enables the AP to share information on interference seen by each other and dynamically adjust their radio Tx power and Rx parameters to minimize interference. Enabling this option disables the TX Power Adjustment configuration. <b>NOTE</b> Ensure that Background Scan is enabled.	Select the option.
TX Power Adjustment	Allows to manually configure the transmit power on the Lower 5 GHz radio. By default, the TX power is set to Full on the Lower 5 GHz radio. <b>NOTE</b> If you choose Min, the transmit power is set to 0dBm (1mW) per chain for 11n APs, and 2dBm per chain for 11ac APs. If you choose Max, the transmit power is set to the maximum allowable value according to the AP's capability and the operating country's regulations.	Select the preferred TX power.

Field	Description	Your Action
Background Scan	Allows the AP radio to scan other channels in the band for accessing channel health and capacity, detecting rogue devices, optimizing and mainting mesh links and to discover AP neighbors.	Enter the duration in seconds. Range: 1 through 65535.
Auto Channel Selection	Automatically adjusts the channel using the ChannelFly option.	Select the required option. For <b>ChannelFly</b> , set the <b>Channel Change Frequency</b> and <b>Full Optimization Period</b> .
Configuration > Band/Spectrum Configura	tion > Upper 5 GHz	
Channelization	Indicates the channel width.	Set the channel width used during transmission: Auto, 20, 40, 80 and 160.
Channel	Indicates the channel to use.	Select the required options for the Indoor and Outdoor APs.
Allow DFS Channels	Allows ZoneFlex APs to use DFS channels.	Click to enable the option.
Allow Channel 144	Provides channel 140 and 144 support for 11ac and 11ax APs. Enabling this option supports 20 MHz, 40 MHz, or 80 MHz channel modes. The 160 MHz mode is supported if the AP supports this mode. Disabling this option provides Channel 140 support only to 20 MHz mode. <b>NOTE</b> This option is available for selection only if you enable the <b>DFS Channels</b> option. <b>NOTE</b> This feature is currently supported only in the United States.	Click to enable the option.
Auto Cell Sizing	Enables the AP to share information on interference seen by each other and dynamically adjust their radio Tx power and Rx parameters to minimize interference. Enabling this option disables the TX Power Adjustment configuration. <b>NOTE</b> Ensure that Background Scan is enabled.	Select the option.
TX Power Adjustment	Allows to manually configure the transmit power on the Upper 5 GHz radio. By default, the TX power is set to Full on the Upper 5 GHz radio. <b>NOTE</b> If you choose Min, the transmit power is set to 0dBm (1mW) per chain for 11n APs, and 2dBm per chain for 11ac APs. If you choose Max, the transmit power is set to the maximum allowable value according to the AP's capability and the operating country's regulations.	Select the preferred TX power.
Background Scan	Allows the AP radio to scan other channels in the band for accessing channel health and capacity, detecting rogue devices, optimizing and mainting mesh links and to discover AP neighbors.	Enter the duration in seconds. Range: 1 through 65535.

Field	Description	Your Action
Auto Channel Selection	Automatically adjusts the channel using the ChannelFly option.	Select the required option. For <b>ChannelFly</b> , set the <b>Channel Change Frequency</b> and <b>Full Optimization Period</b> .
Configuration > AP GRE Tunnel Options		
Ruckus GRE Profile	Indicates the GRE tunnel profile.	Choose the GRE tunnel profile from the list.
Ruckus GRE Forwarding Broadcast	Forwards the broadcast traffic from network to tunnel.	Click the option to enable forwarding broadcast.
Soft GRE Profiles	Indicates the SoftGRE profiles that you want to apply to the zone.	<ul> <li>a. Click the Select check box, a form is displayed.</li> <li>b. From the Available Profiles, select the profile and click the -&gt; icon to choose it.</li> <li>You can also click the + icon to create a new SoftGRE profile.</li> <li>c. Click OK.</li> </ul>
IPsec Tunnel Mode	Indicated the tunnel mode for the Ruckus GRE and SoftGRE profile.	Select an option: <ul> <li>Disable</li> <li>SoftGRE</li> <li>Ruckus GRE</li> </ul>
IPsec Tunnel Profile	Indicates the tunnel profile for SoftGRE. <b>NOTE</b> Select the same tunnel type for IPsec tunnel profile in WLAN configuration.	Choose the option from the drop-down.
Configuration > Syslog Options		
Enable external syslog server for APs	Enables the controller to send syslog data to the syslog server on the network.	Select the option.

Field	Description	Your Action
Config Type	Allows to customize or select an external syslog server profile.	<ul> <li>Select the option:</li> <li>Custom: Configure the details for the AP to send syslog messages to syslog server.</li> <li>NOTE         The IP address format that you enter     </li> </ul>
		here will depend on the AP IP mode that you selected earlier in this procedure. If you selected IPv4 Only, enter an IPv4 address. If you selected IPv6 Only, enter an IPv6 address.
		- Primary Server Address: If the primary server goes to send syslog messages.
		<ul> <li>Port: enter the syslog port number on the respective servers.</li> <li>Portocol: select between UDP and TCP protocols.</li> </ul>
		<ul> <li>Secondary Server Address: If the primary server goes down, the AP sends syslog messages to the secondary server as backup.</li> </ul>
		<ul> <li>Port: Enter the syslog port number on the respective servers.</li> <li>Portocol: Select between UDP and TCP protocols.</li> </ul>
		<ul> <li>Event Facility: Select the facility level that will be used by the syslog message. Options include: Keep Original, Local0 (default), Local1, Local2, Local3, Local4, Local5, Local6, and Local7</li> </ul>
		<ul> <li>Priority: Select the lowest priority level for which events will be sent to the syslog server.</li> <li>For example, to only receive syslog messages for events with the warning (and higher) priority, select Warning. To receive syslog</li> </ul>
		<ul> <li>messages for all events, select All.</li> <li>Send Logs: Select the type of messages to be sent to the syslog server. For example, General Logs, Client Logs or All Logs.</li> </ul>
		AP External Syslog Profile: Select the profile from
		the drop-down or click <b>C</b> Add to create a new profile. Refer to Creating an External Syslog Server Profile on page 565 for more information.
Configuration > AP SNMP Options		1
Enable AP SNMP	Indicates if the AP SNMP option is enabled.	Select the check box.
Config Type	Enables custom or AP SNMP Profile Agent.	Select the check box.
		Custom: Select this option to create customized     SNMPv2 and SNMPv3 profile agents.

AP SNMP Profile Agent: Select this option to create AP SNMPv2 and SNMPv3 profile agents directly.

٠

Field	Description	Your Action
SNMPv2 Agent	Indicates if the SNMPv2 agent is enabled.	<ul> <li>If the SNMPv2 agent is enabled, configure the community settings.</li> <li>a. Click Create and enter Community.</li> <li>b. Select the required Privilege. If you select Notification, enter the Target IP.</li> <li>c. Click OK.</li> </ul>
SNMPv3 Agent	Indicates the SNMPv3 Agent is applied.	<ul> <li>If the SNMPv3 agent is enabled, configure the community settings.</li> <li>a. Click Create and enter User.</li> <li>b. Select the required Authentication.</li> <li>c. Enter the Auth Pass Phrase.</li> <li>d. Select the Privacy option.</li> <li>e. Select the required Privilege. If you select Notification, select the option Trap or Inform and enter the Target IP and Target Port.</li> <li>f. Click OK.</li> </ul>
Configuration > Cellular Options		
LTE Band Lock	Displays the list of LTE bands (4G/3G) and allows you to lock one or more bands from the list. Once a lock is enabled, the connection is established only to the specified bands. <b>NOTE</b> The list of bands is only applicable to: <b>Domain</b> <b>USA</b> <b>Canada</b> <b>Japan</b>	<ul> <li>Select the check box and choose the band from:</li> <li>Primary Sim</li> <li>Secondary Sim</li> </ul>
Configuration > Advanced Options		
Restricted AP Access Profile NOTE This feature is available from 5.2 release and onwards.	Restricted AP Access blocks access to the AP's standard well know open ports to protect the APs and enhance their security.	Select the Restricted AP Access profile from the drop- down. You can also create a new profile by clicking + icon. <b>NOTE</b> By default this feature is disabled. <b>NOTE</b> You can add maximum five Restricted AP Access profiles for a zone.
Channel Mode	Indicates if location-based service is enabled. If you want to allow indoor APs that belong to this zone to use wireless channels that are Channel Mode regulated as indoor-use only.	Select the <b>Allow indoor channels</b> check box.
Smart Monitor	Indicates AP interval check and retry threshold settings.	Select the check box and enter the interval and threshold.
AP Ping Latency Interval	Measures the latency between the controller and AP periodically, and sends this data to SCI.	Enable by moving the button to ON to measure latency.

Field	Description	Your Action
AP Management VLAN	Indicates the AP management VLAN settings.	Choose the option. Click <b>VLAN ID</b> , and then type the VLAN ID that you want to assign (valid range is from 1 to 4094). To keep the same management VLAN ID that has been configured on the AP, click Keep AP's settings. <b>ATTENTION</b> For standalone APs, set the AP Ethernet port to trunk before changing the AP Management VLAN settings.
Rogue AP Detection	Indicates rogue AP settings. <b>NOTE</b> Rogue detection AP in active-active mode cluster redundancy environment is restricted from storing its own BSSIDs to avoid considering its own APs as rougues attacking.	Enable the option.
Rogue Classification Policy	Indicates the parameters used to classify rogue APs. This option is available only if you enable the <b>Rogue AP Detection</b> option.	<ul> <li>Select the options for rogue classification policy:         <ul> <li>Enable events and alarms for all rogue devices</li> <li>Enable events and alarms for malicious rogues only</li> </ul> </li> <li>Report RSSI Threshold: Enter the threshold. Range: 0 through 100.</li> <li>Protect the network from malicious rogue access points: Enable the option and choose one of the following:         <ul> <li>Aggressive</li> <li>Auto</li> <li>Conservative</li> </ul> </li> <li>Radio Jamming Detection: Enable the option and enter the Jamming Threshold in percentage.</li> </ul>
DoS Protection	Indicates settings for blocking a client.	Select the check box and enter the duration in seconds.
Load Balancing	Balances the number of clients or the available capacity across APs.	<ul> <li>Select the required option:</li> <li>Based on Client Count</li> <li>Based on Capacity</li> <li>Disabled</li> </ul>
Band Balancing	Balances the client distribution across frequency bands.	Enter the 2.4G client percentage to control the 2.4G clients limit and to enforce band balance.

Field	Description	Your Action
Steering Mode	Controls the APs' steering behavior for load balancing and band balancing.	<ul> <li>Select the option and use the slider to actively control associated stations to meet the distribution requirements allowing band balancing and load balancing:</li> <li>Basic (default): During heavy load conditions, this option withholds probe and authentication responses in order to achieve load balance.</li> <li>Proactive: This is a dynamic form of band balancing where some selected associated clients are rebalanced on the AP or across APs utilizing the 802.11v BTM. The AP sends a BTM message to the client to roam and it is left to the client's discretion to make its roaming decision.</li> <li>Strict: This is an aggressive form of balancing where some selected associated clients are forced to rebalance utilizing the 802.11v BTM. The AP sends a BTM message to the client does not roam, the client to roam. If the client does not roam, the client is forced to disconnect after 10 seconds. Additionally, some selected non-802.11v clients are forcefully disconnected directly to force them to roam.</li> <li>NOTE         The band change is applicable only for those connected clients that support the 802.11v standard.     </li> </ul>
Location Based Service	Indicates that the location-based service is enabled.	<ul> <li>Select the check box and choose the options.</li> <li>Click Create, In the Create LBS Server form: <ul> <li>a. Enter the Venue Name.</li> <li>b. Enter the Server Address.</li> <li>c. Enter the Port number.</li> <li>d. Enter the Password.</li> </ul> </li> </ul>
Client Admission Control	Indicates the load thresholds on the AP at which it will stop accepting new clients.	<ul> <li>Select the check box and update the following settings:</li> <li>Min Client Count</li> <li>Max Radio Load</li> <li>Min Client Throughput</li> </ul>
AP Reboot Timeout	Indicates the AP reboot settings.	<ul> <li>Choose the required option:</li> <li>Reboot AP if it cannot reach default gateway after</li> <li>Reboot AP if it cannot reach the controller after</li> </ul>
Recovery SSID	Allows you to enable or disable the Recovery (Island) SSID broadcast on the controller.	Enable Recovery SSID Broadcast.
My.Ruckus support for Tunnel-WLAN/ VLAN	By default, support for LBO, tunneled-WLAN, and non-default management VLAN is disabled because it adds an ACL which affects the LBO and tunneled-WLAN performance. Enabling this support may have a 10 percent impact on the Wi-Fi performance.	Enable the option for support.

#### 4. Click OK.

## **Network** Working with Wireless Network

For SZ300 and vSZ-H, you can also migrate the Zone configuration from a regular Domain to a Partner Domain. For more information, see https:// support.ruckuswireless.com/answers/000006414

### NOTE

You can also edit, clone or delete an AP Zone by selecting the options Configure  $\mathbb{Z}$ , Clone or Delete respectively, from the Access Points page.

#### Auto Cell Sizing

## NOTE

Ensure that **Background Scan** is enabled.

When Wi-Fi is deployed in a high-density environment, despite the use of auto-channel selection, multiple APs operating on the same channel face a significant overlap of coverage regions. This could happen more so in a 2.4 GHz band where there is limited number of available channels and band path loss is lower than 5 GHz band. In such circumstances, the performance could be affected by AP to AP co-channel interference. To overcome this circumstance, the Auto Cell Sizing feature uses AP to AP communication to share information on the degree of interference seen by each other. Based on this information, the APs dynamically adjust their radio Tx power and Rx parameters (or cell size) to mitigate interference. Enabling the Auto Cell Sizing option, disables the TX Power Adjustment configuration. ChannelFly and Background Scanning

SmartZone controllers offer the ChannelFly and Background Scanning automatic channel selection methods for spectrum utilization and performance optimization.

ChannelFly has undergone significant changes in SmartZone 5.2.1, combining the benefits of the Background Scanning method and the original Legacy ChannelFly. ChannelFly is the recommended method for all deployments.

#### TABLE 40

Channel Selection Method	When to Use
ChannelFly	Recommended method for most deployments.
Background Scanning	For existing deployments that currently use Background Scanning
Legacy ChannelFly (Accessible only from AP CLI)	When Background Scan is not allowed – Legacy ChannelFly excels at avoiding excessive interference without the need of <i>Background Scan</i>

#### NOTE

Both channel selection methods require *Background Scan*, ideally with the default 20 second scan interval. Background Scan is accessible from the zone configuration, advanced settings.



#### ChannelFly

ChannelFly uses Background Scan to collect information on the presence of neighboring APs and to assess how busy the channel is. The algorithm focuses on placing neighboring APs on different channels and avoiding busy channels. A Background Scan interval of 20 seconds is recommended for most deployments. In deployments where a larger interval is necessary, ChannelFly will still work but will take longer to settle upon a channel plan and may be less responsive to interference.

ChannelFly uses 802.11h channel change announcements to minimize the impact of channel changes on the wireless client. Despite 802.11h, channel changes still run the risk of disrupting wireless clients, and ChannelFly takes into the account the impact on associated clients.

The Channel Change Frequency (CCF) configuration allows the user to specify the responsive of ChannelFly to interference with consideration for the impact on associated clients. ChannelFly will avoid performing channel changes when a certain number of clients are associated to the AP on a per-radio basis. This threshold is defined by the CCF. With the default CCF of 33, channel changes may occur only when there are 3 or fewer

**associated clients**. The CCF also affects the probability that a channel change occurs when a better channel is found. However, a channel change will only occur when the number of associate clients is below the client threshold as defined in Table 41.

[?] Auto Channel Selection:	ON		utorr	nati	call	y a	dju	ıst 2	2.4	GH	z cł	hani	nel	usi	ng (	Ch	anr	nelF	ly				•	·		
	2.4GH	z - (	han	nel	Ch	ang	je F	re	que	ency	1															
	Minim	al 🗆								)															Very C	)ften
	2.4GH	z - F	ull C	Opti	imia	zati	ion	Pe	rio	d																
		AM										P <i>N</i>	١													
	Time	1	23	4	5	6	7	8	9	10	11	12	1	2	3	4	5	6	7	8	9	10	) 11			

The table below shows for each CCF, the number of associated clients that would bar ChannelFly from performing a channel change.

#### **TABLE 41** Client Threshold Table

CCF	100	90	80	70	60	50	40	30	20	10	1
Client Threshold	10	9	8	7	6	5	4	3	2	1	0

For deployments where impact on the clients is less of a consideration and avoiding interference is paramount, higher values of CCF are recommended.

For deployments with low client counts, two or fewer associated clients per AP on average, a CCF of 10 or 20 is recommended. For deployments where channel changes are not allowed to impact any associate client, a CCF of 0 is recommended.

The *Full Optimization Period* configuration specifies a period of time where ChannelFly is allowed to ignore the impact of channel changes on associated clients. During this time, preferably when the wireless network is not expected to be actively servicing clients such as the middle of the night, ChannelFly will be free to full optimize the channel plan. A higher number of channel changes may be observed during this time.

The Full Optimization Period can be specified by clicking specific hours or by clicking-and-dragging across the time bar to affect multiple hours. The time periods can be non-contiguous, and the period can be disabled entirely by clicking the blue box under Time.

[?] Auto Channel Selection:	ON		uton	nati	icall	ly a	ıdju	ist 2	2.4	GH	z cł	hanr	nel	usir	g	Ch	ann	elFl	ly				▼	
	2.4GH	z - (	Chan	nel	Ch	ang	ge F	Fre	que	ency	1													
	Minima	al 🗆								)														Very Ofter
	2.4GH	z - F	Full (	Opt	imi	zat	ion	Pe	rio	d														1
		AM										РМ												
	Time	1	2 3	4	5	6	7	8	9	10	11	12	1	2	3	4	5	6	7	8	9	10	11	

For the first hour following the reboot of an AP, ChannelFly may perform up to six channel changes in order to quickly settle upon a channel plan. During this period, ChannelFly will ignore the impact of channel changes on associated clients.

The table below summarizes the channel change behavior for each of the ChannelFly states.

#### TABLE 42

State	Behavior
AP reboot	Channel changes may occur at higher frequency for the first hour
Normal operation	Channel changes may occur only when the number of associated clients is lower than the client threshold based on the <i>Channel Change Frequency</i>
Full Optimization Period	Channel changes may occur at higher frequency

ChannelFly can be enabled/disabled per band. If there are 2.4 GHz clients do not support 802.11h on the wireless network, Ruckus recommends disabling ChannelFly for 2.4 GHz but leaving it enabled for the 5 GHz band.

To revert to Legacy ChannelFly, first select ChannelFly in SmartZone, then from AP CLI:

```
rkscli: set channselectmode wifi<0/1> <mode>
wifi0 - 2.4 GHz
wifi1 - 5 GHz
<mode> - 1: ChannelFly
0: Legacy ChannelFly
```

#### **Background Scanning**

Background Scanning is a channel selection method, and Background Scan is the AP functionality where the AP briefly leaves the home channel to scan another channel.

Background Scanning uses Background Scan to collect information on the presence of neighboring APs. Background Scanning focuses on finding a channel with the fewest number of neighbors.

When the AP is rebooted, Background Scanning will enter a training period where the number of channel changes may be elevated in the first hour.

Background Scan is required, with the recommended default scan interval of 20 seconds. In situations where a larger scan interval is necessary, Background Scan will require a longer training period.

#### NOTE

Background Scan must be enabled for SmartZone controllers to detect rogue APs on the network.

## VIDEO

**ChannelFly Overview**. This video provides a brief overview of ChannelFly.



Click to play video in full screen mode.

### **VLAN** Pooling

When Wi-Fi is deployed in a high density environment (such as a stadium) or on a university campus to provide access for students, the number of IP addresses required for client devices can easily run into several thousands.

Allocating a single large subnet results in a high probability of degraded performance due to factors like broadcast/multicast traffic.

To address this problem, VLAN pooling provides a method by which administrators can deploy pools of multiple VLANs from which clients are assigned, thereby automatically segmenting large groups of clients into smaller subgroups, even when connected to the same SSID.

As the client device joins the Wi-Fi network, the VLAN is assigned based on a hash of the client's MAC address (by default).

## **Creating an AP Group**

Creating an AP group means creating a configuration profile that defines the channels, radio settings, Ethernet ports and other configurable fields for all members of the group or for all APs of a specific model in the group.

Follow these steps to create an AP group.

1. On the main menu, click **Network > Access Point** 

The Access Point page is displayed.

FIGURE 60 Access Point Page

*	🛃 Monitor 🔒 Netwo	ork 🛡 Security	😋 Services	着 Administration	*	search menu	∨ Q	Net	work 🤌 Wireless	> Access Points
	Access Points 6	2 3		VIEW MODE: List	Group	Mesh Map Zone				
	+ / 🗋 × More 🗸 📿 🗸	Configure Move Dele	ete More 🗸					search tabl	a Q	C 7 0
	- D System	MAC Address 🔺	AP Name	Description	Status	IP Address	Model	Clients	Zone	Configuration Sta
VIION	+ D d1	2C:C5:D3:01:89:20	R710-AP	R710-AP	Offline	140.138.80.241	R710	0	6.1_IPV6	New Configurat
ANIZA	+ Z 3.6_ZONE	6C:AA:B3:3D:65:30	RuckusAP	N/A	Online	140.138.84.32	R500	0	N/A	New Configurat
ORG	+ Z 6.1_IPV6 1	94:BF:C4:14:F4:60	RuckusAP	N/A	Offline	140.138.80.248	R750	0	Staging Zone	New Configurat
	+ Z 6.1_ZONE + Z AP VALIDATE R	94:BF:C4:14:F8:80 •	R750-AP	N/A	Flagged	140.138.84.19	R750	0	GA_6.1_ZO	Up-to-date
	+ Z Anusha-6.0									
	+ Z Beta_Zone									
	+ Z GA_6.1_ZONE									
	+ Z Staging Zone 1									
	+ VLAN-NAME	_								

2. From the System tree hierarchy, select the location (for example: System, Domain, Zone) and click 主. The following figure appears.

## FIGURE 61 Create an AP Group

Create	AP	Gro	up
--------	----	-----	----

* Name:			Description:	
Type: 🔘 AP	Group			
Parent Group: R750				
General Options				$\nabla$
Location:	OFF Override			
Location Additional Information:	OFF Override			
GPS Coordinates:	OFF Override	Latitude:	Longitude: (example: 37.411272, -122.0	
	OFF Override	Altitude:		
adio Options				▼
2-Radio AP: 2.4 GH	z 5 GHz			
Band/Spectrum Confi	guration			
14015 E015				

3. Enter the details as explained in the following table.

## NOTE

You can also edit the configuration of default APs by selecting the AP and clicking the  $\swarrow$  icon.

4. Click OK.

## TABLE 43 AP Group Details

Field	Description	Your Action
Name	Indicates a name for the Zone/AP group.	Enter a name.
Description	Indicates a short description.	Enter a brief description
Туре	Indicates if you are creating a domain, zone or an AP group.	Appears by default. You can also choose the option.
Parent Group	Indicates the parent group that this AP group belongs.	Appears by default.
Configuration > General Options		
Location	Indicates generic location.	Enter the location.
Location Additional Information	Indicates detailed location.	Enter additional location information.

## TABLE 43 AP Group Details (continued)

Field	Description	Your Action
GPS Coordinates	Indicates the geographical location.	Enter the following coordinates in meters or floor: <ul> <li>Longitude</li> <li>Latitude</li> <li>Altitude</li> </ul>
Configuration > Group Members		
Members	Displays the list of APs that belong to the group.	Select the members from the list and click <b>Move to</b> to assign them to the required group.
Access Points	Displays the list of APs that belong to the zone.	Select the <b>Access Points</b> from the list and click <b>Add to Group</b> .
Configuration > Radio Options		
Dual-5G Mode	Enables third radio operator in 2.4 GHz, Lower 5 GHz, and Upper 5 GHz. By default, the <b>Dual-5G</b> <b>Mode</b> is enabled. In the enabled mode, radio-0 will be on 2.4GHz band, radio-1 will be on 5G Lower band and radio-2 will be on 5G Upper band. • 5G Lower BAND : UNII-1, UNII-2A • 5G Upper BAND : UNII-2C, UNII-3 In the disabled mode, the radio-0 will be on 2.4GHz band, radio-1 will be on 5G band and radio-2 will be on 6G band. This also depends on the country code.	Select or keep the default <b>Dual-5G Mode</b> option.
Configuration > Band/Spectrum Configuratio	n > 2.4 GHz	
Channelization	Indicates the channel width.	Set the channel width used during transmission to either 20 or 40 (MHz), or select Auto to set it automatically.
Channel	Indicates the channel to use.	Select one of the options: Auto, 1, 6 or 11.
Auto Cell Sizing	Enables the AP to share information on interference seen by each other and dynamically adjust their radio Tx power and Rx parameters to minimize interference. Enabling this option disables the TX Power Adjustment configuration. <b>NOTE</b> Ensure that Background Scan is enabled.	Select the option.
TX Power Adjustment	Allows to manually configure the transmit power on the 2.4 GHz radio. By default, the TX power is set to Full on the 2.4 GHz radio. <b>NOTE</b> If you choose Min, the transmit power is set to 0dBm (1mW) per chain for 11n APs, and 2dBm per chain for 11ac APs. If you choose Max, the transmit power is set to the maximum allowable value according to the AP's capability and the operating country's regulations.	Select the preferred TX power.
Protection Mode	Indicates the mechanism to reduce frame collision.	Choose one of the following options: <ul> <li>None</li> <li>RTS/CTS</li> <li>CTS Only</li> </ul>

Working with Wireless Network

## TABLE 43 AP Group Details (continued)

Field	Description	Your Action
Background Scan	Allows the AP radio to scan other channels in the band for accessing channel health and capacity, detecting rogue devices, optimizing and mainting mesh links and to discover AP neighbors.	Enter the duration in seconds. Range: 1 through 65535.
Auto Channel Selection	Automatically adjusts the channel using the ChannelFly option.	Select the required option. For ChannelFly, set the Channel Change Frequency and Full Optimization Period.
Configuration > Band/Spectrum Configuration	n > 5 GHz	
Channelization	Indicates the channel width.	Set the channel width used during transmission: Auto, 20, 40, 80 and 160.
Channel	Indicates the channel to use.	Select the required options for the Indoor and Outdoor APs.
Secondary Channel	Indicates the secondary channel to used.	By default, the Indoor and Outdoor option is set to Auto.
Allow DFS Channels	Allows ZoneFlex APs to use DFS channels.	Click to enable the option.
Allow Channel 144	Provides channel 140 and 144 support for 11ac and 11ax APs. Enabling this option supports 20 MHz, 40 MHz, or 80 MHz channel modes. The 160 MHz mode is supported if the AP supports this mode. Disabling this option provides Channel 140 support only to 20 MHz mode.	Click to enable the option.
	NOTE This option is available for selection only if you enable the DFS Channels option. NOTE	
	This feature is currently supported only in the United States.	
Allow Indoor Channels	Allows outdoor APs to use channels regulated as for indoor use only.	Click to enable the option.
Auto Cell Sizing	Enables the AP to share information on interference seen by each other and dynamically adjust their radio Tx power and Rx parameters to minimize interference. Enabling this option disables the TX Power Adjustment configuration. <b>NOTE</b>	Select the option.
	Ensure that Background Scan is enabled.	
TX Power Adjustment	Allows to manually configure the transmit power on the 5 GHz radio. By default, the TX power is set to Full on the 5 GHz radio.	Select the preferred TX power.
	<b>NOTE</b> If you choose Min, the transmit power is set to OdBm (1mW) per chain for 11n APs, and 2dBm per chain for 11ac APs. If you choose Max, the transmit power is set to the maximum allowable value according to the AP's capability and the operating country's regulations.	

## TABLE 43 AP Group Details (continued)

Field	Description	Your Action
Background Scan	Allows the AP radio to scan other channels in the band for accessing channel health and capacity, detecting rogue devices, optimizing and mainting mesh links and to discover AP neighbors.	Enter the duration in seconds. Range: 1 through 65535.
Auto Channel Selection	Automatically adjusts the channel using the ChannelFly option.	Select the required option. For ChannelFly, set the Channel Change Frequency and Full Optimization Period.

#### Configuration > Band/Spectrum Configuration > 6 GHz

#### NOTE

This tab is available only if the Tri-band Dual-5G Mode option is not enabled.

Channelization	Indicates the channel width.	Set the channel width used during transmission: Auto, 20, 40, 80 and 160.
Channel	Indicates the channel to use.	Select the required options for the Indoor and Outdoor APs.
Auto Cell Sizing	Enables the AP to share information on interference seen by each other and dynamically adjust their radio Tx power and Rx parameters to minimize interference. Enabling this option disables the TX Power Adjustment configuration. <b>NOTE</b> Ensure that Background Scan is enabled.	Select the option.
TX Power Adjustment	Allows to manually configure the transmit power on the 6 GHz radio. By default, the TX power is set to Full on the 6 GHz radio. <b>NOTE</b> If you choose Min, the transmit power is set to 0dBm (1mW) per chain for 11n APs, and 2dBm per chain for 11ac APs. If you choose Max, the transmit power is set to the maximum allowable value according to the AP's capability and the operating country's regulations.	Select the preferred TX power.
LPI (Low Power Indoor) mode:	Allows the use of a 4 U-NII bands U-NII-5 to U-NII-8 indoors at a reduced Tx power level.	Enable the option.
Background Scan	Allows the AP radio to scan other channels in the band for accessing channel health and capacity, detecting rogue devices, optimizing and mainting mesh links and to discover AP neighbors.	Enter the duration in seconds. Range: 1 through 65535.
Auto Channel Selection	Automatically adjusts the channel using the ChannelFly option.	For ChannelFly, set the Channel Change Frequency and Full Optimization Period.
Configuration > Band/Spectrum Configuration > Lower 5 GHz		
Channelization	Indicates the channel width.	Set the channel width used during transmission: Auto, 20, 40, 80 and 160.
Channel	Indicates the channel to use.	Select the required options for the Indoor and Outdoor APs.
Allow DFS Channels	Allows ZoneFlex APs to use DFS channels.	Click to enable the option.
Allow Indoor Channels	Allows outdoor APs to use channels regulated as for indoor use only.	Click to enable the option.

Working with Wireless Network

## TABLE 43 AP Group Details (continued)

Field	Description	Your Action
Auto Cell Sizing	Enables the AP to share information on interference seen by each other and dynamically adjust their radio Tx power and Rx parameters to minimize interference. Enabling this option disables the TX Power Adjustment configuration. <b>NOTE</b> Ensure that Background Scan is enabled.	Select the option.
TX Power Adjustment	Allows to manually configure the transmit power on the Lower 5 GHz radio. By default, the TX power is set to Full on the Lower 5 GHz radio. <b>NOTE</b> If you choose Min, the transmit power is set to OdBm (1mW) per chain for 11n APs, and 2dBm per chain for 11ac APs. If you choose Max, the transmit power is set to the maximum allowable value according to the AP's capability and the operating country's regulations.	Select the preferred TX power.
Background Scan	Allows the AP radio to scan other channels in the band for accessing channel health and capacity, detecting rogue devices, optimizing and mainting mesh links and to discover AP neighbors.	Enter the duration in seconds. Range: 1 through 65535.
Auto Channel Selection	Automatically adjusts the channel using the ChannelFly option.	Select the required option. For ChannelFly, set the Channel Change Frequency and Full Optimization Period.
Configuration > Band/Spectrum Configuration	n > Upper 5 GHz	
Channelization	Indicates the channel width.	Set the channel width used during transmission: Auto, 20, 40, 80 and 160.
Channel	Indicates the channel to use.	Select the required options for the Indoor and Outdoor APs.
Allow DFS Channels	Allows ZoneFlex APs to use DFS channels.	Click to enable the option.
Allow Channel 144	Provides channel 140 and 144 support for 11ac and 11ax APs. Enabling this option supports 20 MHz, 40 MHz, or 80 MHz channel modes. The 160 MHz mode is supported if the AP supports this mode. Disabling this option provides Channel 140 support only to 20 MHz mode. <b>NOTE</b> This option is available for selection only if you enable the <b>DFS Channels</b> option. <b>NOTE</b>	Click to enable the option.

This feature is currently supported only

in the United States.

## TABLE 43 AP Group Details (continued)

Field	Description	Your Action
Auto Cell Sizing	Enables the AP to share information on interference seen by each other and dynamically adjust their radio Tx power and Rx parameters to minimize interference. Enabling this option disables the TX Power Adjustment configuration. <b>NOTE</b> Ensure that Background Scan is enabled.	Select the option.
TX Power Adjustment	Allows to manually configure the transmit power on the Upper 5 GHz radio. By default, the TX power is set to Full on the Upper 5 GHz radio. <b>NOTE</b> If you choose Min, the transmit power is set to 0dBm (1mW) per chain for 11n APs, and 2dBm per chain for 11ac APs. If you choose Max, the transmit power is set to the maximum allowable value according to the AP's capability and the operating country's regulations.	Select the preferred TX power.
Background Scan	Allows the AP radio to scan other channels in the band for accessing channel health and capacity, detecting rogue devices, optimizing and mainting mesh links and to discover AP neighbors.	Enter the duration in seconds. Range: 1 through 65535.
Auto Channel Selection	Automatically adjusts the channel using the ChannelFly option.	Select the required option. For ChannelFly, set the Channel Change Frequency and Full Optimization Period.
Configuration > AP GRE Tunnel Options		
Ruckus GRE Forwarding Broadcast	Forwards broadcast traffic from network to tunnel. <b>NOTE</b> ARP and DHCP traffic are allowed even if this option disabled	Click <b>Override</b> to enable the Ruckus GRE broadcast forwarding option. Click the <b>Enable Forwarding Broadcast</b> option to forward the broadcast traffic.
Configuration > AP SNMP Options		
Override zone configuration	Indicates that the AP Group configuration overrides the zone configuration.	Select the check box.
Enable AP SNMP	Indicates if the AP SNMP option is enabled.	Select the check box.
SNMPv2 Agent	Indicates SNMPv2 Agent is applied.	<ol> <li>Click Create and enter Community.</li> <li>Select the required Privilege. If you select Notification enter the Target IP.</li> <li>Click OK.</li> </ol>
SNMPv3 Agent	Indicates SNMPv3 Agent is applied.	<ol> <li>Click Create and enter User.</li> <li>Select the required Authentication.</li> <li>Enter the Auth Pass Phrase.</li> <li>Select the Privacy option.</li> <li>Select the required Privilege. If you select Notification select the option Trap or Inform and enter the Target IP and Target Port.</li> <li>Click OK.</li> </ol>

Working with Wireless Network

## TABLE 43 AP Group Details (continued)

Field	Description	Your Action
Configuration > Model Specific Options		
<b>NOTE</b> Select the <b>Override</b> check box for that setting, and then configure the setting.		
AP Model	Indicate the AP model for which you are configuring.	Select the option.
Status LEDs	Disable the status LED on the selected AP model.	Select the option.
LLDP	Enables the Link Layer Discovery Protocol (LLDP) on the selected AP model.	<ul> <li>Select the option and enter the following details:</li> <li>Advertise Interval—Enter the duration in seconds.</li> <li>Hold Time—Enter the duration in seconds.</li> <li>Enable Management IP TLV—Select the check box.</li> </ul>
External Antenna (2.4 GHz)	Enables the external 2.4 GHz antenna on the selected AP model.	Select the <b>Enable external antenna</b> check box, and then set the gain value (between 0 and 90dBi) in the box provided.
External Antenna (5 GHz)	Enables the external 5 GHz antenna on the selected AP model.	Select the <b>Enable external antenna</b> check box, and then set the gain value (between 0 and 90dBi) in the box provided.
Port Settings	Indicates the port settings.	Select the option and choose the required LAN option.
PoE out port	Enables PoE out mode.	Select the Enable PoE out ports (specific ZoneFlex AP models only) check box.
PoE Operating Mode	Indicates the PoE operating mode of the selected AP model. NOTE You can set the PoE operating mode from the AP Configuration tab on the controller or using the get power-mode CLI command. R550 R610 R650 R710 R720 R720 R730 R750 R750 R750 T610 T610S T750 T750SE	Choose the option. <b>NOTE</b> When this option is selected, some AP features are disabled to reduce power consumption, such as the USB port and one of the Ethernet ports.
Internal Heater	Enables the heater that is built into the selected AP model	Select the Enable internal heaters (specific AP models only) check box.
USB Port	default.	Select the Disable USB port check box.
Configuration > Cellular Options		

## TABLE 43 AP Group Details (continued)

Field	Description	Your Action
LTE Band Lock	Displays the list of LTE bands (4G/3G) and allows you to lock one or more bands from the list. Once a lock is enabled, the connection will be established only to the specified bands. The LTE band lock function is disabled by default. <b>NOTE</b> The list of bands is only applicable to: <b>Domain</b> <b>USA</b> <b>Canada</b> <b>Japan</b>	<ul> <li>Select Override zone configuration to enable and choose the band from the following:</li> <li>Primary Sim</li> <li>Secondary Sim</li> </ul>

#### Configuration > Advanced Options

Location Based Service	Enables location-based service for the AP group.	<ul> <li>Select the Override zone configuration check box.</li> <li>Select the Enable LBS Service check box.</li> <li>Select an LBS Server from the drop-down.</li> </ul>
Hotspot 2.0 Venue Profile	Indicates the hotspot profile that you want to assign to the group.	<ul> <li>Select the required option or click Create and update the following details:</li> <li>Enter the Name.</li> <li>Enter the Description.</li> <li>Enter the Venue Names.</li> <li>Select the Venue Category.</li> <li>Select the Type.</li> <li>Enter the WLAN Metrics.</li> </ul>
AP Management VLAN	Indicates the AP management VLAN settings.	Choose the option. Click <b>VLAN ID</b> , and then type the VLAN ID that you want to assign (valid range is from 1 to 4094). To keep the same management VLAN ID that has been configured on the AP, click <b>Keep AP's settings</b> . <b>ATTENTION</b> For standalone APs, set the AP ethernet port to trunk before changing the AP Management VLAN settings.
Client Admission Control	Indicates the load thresholds on the AP at which it will stop accepting new clients.	Select the Override check box respective to 2.4 GHz Radio or 5 GHz Radio and update the following details: • Enable NOTE Client load balancing and band balancing will be disabled for this AP group. • Min Client Count • Max Radio Load • Min Client Throughput

Working with Wireless Network

### TABLE 43 AP Group Details (continued)

Field	Description	Your Action
Rogue Classification Policy	Indicates the parameters used to classify rogue APs. This option is available only if you enable the <b>Rogue</b> <b>AP Detection</b> option.	<ul> <li>Select the options for rogue classification policy: <ul> <li>Enable the Override option and select the rogue classification policy from the list to override for this group.</li> <li>Enable the Override option and enter the Report RSSI Threshold. Range: 0 through 100.</li> <li>Enable the Overide option to override the aggressiveness of protecting the network and choose one of the following: <ul> <li>Aggressive</li> <li>Auto</li> <li>Conservative</li> </ul> </li> <li>Enable the Override option and enter the Jamming Threshold in percentage.</li> </ul></li></ul>
Recovery SSID	Allows you to enable or disable the Recovery(Island) SSID broadcast on the controller.	Enable Recovery SSID Broadcast
Direct Multicast	Indicates whether multicast traffic is sent from a wired device, wireless device or from the network.	<ul> <li>Select one or more of the following:</li> <li>Multicast Traffic from Wired Client</li> <li>Multicast Traffic from Wireless Client</li> <li>Multicast Traffic from Network</li> </ul>
VxLAN Network Identifier (VNI)	Used to uniquely identify VxLAN	Enter single value or range. Range is 1- 16777215

## NOTE

You can also edit, clone or delete an AP Group by selecting the options Configure  $\mathbb{Z}$ , Clone or Delete respectively, from the Access Points page.

## Configuring Model-Based Settings

If you want to apply a set of settings to all APs of a particular model, use the Model Specific Options section.

Complete the following steps to configure model based settings.

- 1. Go to Network > Wireless > Access Points.
- 2. From the list, select AP for which you want to apply model-based settings and click Configure. This displays Edit AP.
- 3. Scroll down to Model Specific Options section, expand the section.
- 4. In Model Specific Control, select Override zone config check box. The settings available for the AP model are displayed.
- 5. In the **General Options** section, configure the following settings.

#### NOTE

The options that appear in the **Model Specific Options** section depend on the AP model that you select. Not all the options described in the following table are displayed for every AP model.

Option	Description
USB Port	To disable the USB port on the selected AP model, select the <b>Disable USB port</b> check box. USB ports are enabled by default.
Status LEDs	To disable the status LED on the selected AP model, select the <b>Disable Status LEDs</b> check box.

Option	Description
LLDP	To enable Link Layer Discovery Protocol (LLDP) on the selected AP model, select the <b>Enable Link Layer</b> <b>Discovery Protocol</b> check box.
	• Enter the Advertise Interval duration in seconds.
	• Enter the <b>Hold Time</b> duration in seconds.
	• Select the Enable Management IP TLV check box.
PoE Operating Mode	Click the drop-down to view the available options. Options are:
	Auto (default)
	• 802.3at
	• 802.3af
	• 802.3bt/Class 5
	• 802.3bt/Class 6
	• 802.3bt/Class 7
	<ul> <li>If 802.3af PoE Operating Mode PoE is selected, this AP model will operate in 802.3af mode and will consume less power than in 802.3at mode. However, when this option is selected, some AP features, such as the USB port and one of the Ethernet ports, are disabled to reduce power consumption.</li> <li>For AP model R640, if 802.3at PoE Operating Mode PoE is selected and the USB Port option is enabled, the second Ethernet port and any devices running on that port will be disabled.</li> </ul>
PoE out port	To enable the PoE out port on the selected AP model, select the <b>Enable PoE out ports (specific ZoneFlex AP models only)</b> . NOTE If the controller country code is set to United Kingdom, an additional <b>Enable 5.8 GHz</b> Channels option will be available for outdoor 11n and 11ac APs. Enabling this option allows the use of restricted C-band channels. These channels are disabled by default and should only be enabled by customers with a valid license to operate on these restricted channels.
Internal Heater	To enable the heater that is built into the selected AP model, select the <b>Enable internal heaters (specific AP models only)</b> check box.
External Antenna (2.4 GHz)	To enable the external 2.4-GHz antenna on the selected AP model, select the <b>Enable external antenna</b> check box, and then set the gain value (between 0 and 90dBi) in the field provided.
External Antenna (5 GHz)	To enable the external 5-GHz antenna on the selected AP model, select the <b>Enable external antenna</b> check box, and then set the gain value (between 0 and 90dBi) in the field provided.

## NOTE

For H series AP models such as H500 and H510, you can disable LAN5.

6. In the **Port Settings** section, configure the following options for each LAN port.

## NOTE

The number of LAN ports that appear in this section correspond to the physical LAN ports that exist on the selected AP model.

## NOTE

When trunk port limitation is enabled, the controller does not validate the port settings configured in the AP or the AP group with no members.

Option	Description
Enable	Use this option to enable and disable this LAN port on the selected AP model. By default, this check box is selected. To disable this LAN port, clear this check box.

Option	Description
Profile	Use this option to select the Ethernet port profile that you want this LAN port to use. Two default Ethernet port profiles exist: <b>Default Trunk Port</b> (selected by default) and <b>Default Access Port</b> . If you created Ethernet port profiles (see Creating an Ethernet Port Profile on page 511), these profiles will also appear on the drop-down list. <b>NOTE</b> If you recently created an Ethernet port profile and it does not appear on the drop-down menu, click <b>Reload</b> on the drop-down menu to refresh the Ethernet port profile list.
Overwriter VLAN	Select the <b>Overwriter VLAN</b> check box and enter:
	• Untag ID—Default: 1
	• Members—Range: 1 through 4094.

## 7. Click OK.

#### Supported LLDP Attributes

The Link Layer Discovery Protocol (LLDP) is a vendor-neutral Layer 2 protocol that allows a network device (for example, a RUCKUS AP) to advertise its identity and capabilities on the local network.

LLDP information is sent by devices from each of their interfaces at a fixed interval (default is 30 seconds), in the form of an Ethernet frame. Each LLDP Ethernet frame contains a sequence of type-length-value (TLV) structures starting with Chassis ID, Port ID and Time to Live (TTL) TLV. Table 2 lists the LLDP attributes supported by the controller.

LLDP information is sent by devices from each of their interfaces at a fixed interval (default is 30 seconds), in the form of an Ethernet frame. Each LLDP Ethernet frame contains a sequence of type-length-value (TLV) structures starting with Chassis ID, Port ID and Time to Live (TTL) TLV. The following table lists the LLDP attributes supported by the controller.

Attribute (TLV)	Description
Chassis ID	Indicates the MAC address of the AP's br0 interface
Port ID	Identifies the port from which the LLDP packet was sent
Time to Live	Same as LLDP Hold Time. Indicates the length of time (in seconds) that a receiving device will hold the LLDP information sent by the selected AP model before discarding it. The default value is 120 seconds.
System Name	Indicates the name assigned to the AP. The default name of RUCKUS APs is RuckusAP.
System Description	Indicates the AP model plus software version
System Capabilities	Indicates the AP's capabilities (Bridge, WLAN AP, Router, Docsis), and which capabilities are enabled
Management Address	Indicates the management IP address of the AP
Port Description	Indicates the description of the port in alphanumeric format

Configuring the Port Settings of a Particular AP Model

Use Port Settings in the AP Model-Specific Configuration section to configure the Ethernet ports of a particular AP model.

Follow these steps to configure the port settings of a certain AP model.

- 1. All ports are enabled by default (the Enable check boxes are all selected). To disable a particular port entirely, clear the Enable check box next to the port name (LAN1, LAN2, etc.)
- 2. For any enabled ports, you can choose whether the port will be used as a Trunk Port, Access Port, or General Port.

The following restrictions apply:

• All APs must be configured with at least one Trunk Port.

#### NOTE

You cannot move an AP model to an AP group and configure the AP model to use a trunk port at the same time, if general ports are enabled when trunk port limitation is disabled. You must configure the selected AP model to use at least one trunk port, and then move the AP model to the AP group.

- For single port APs, the single LAN port must be a trunk port and is therefore not configurable.
- For ZoneFlex 7025/7055, the LAN5/Uplink port on the rear of the AP is defined as a Trunk Port and is not configurable. The four front-facing LAN ports are configurable.
- For all other APs, you can configure each port individually as either a Trunk Port, Access Port, or General Port. See Designating an Ethernet Port Type on page 140 for more information.

#### **Creating a Monitoring AP Group**

As a prerequisite, the monitoring AP must be connected to the controller.

Perform the following procedure to create a monitoring AP group.

- 1. From the main menu, click Monitor > Monitoring APs.
- 2. Select **System** and click + to create a zone.

#### FIGURE 62 Creating a Zone

## Create Zone

		Descri	iption:	
Type: 🔵 Domain 🔘 Z	one			
Parent Group: System				
ink Switch Group: OFF				
General Options				
AP Firmware	: 6.1.0.0.1595	<u> </u>		
Country Code	: United States	~ .		
	Different countries have different To ensure that this zone is using	t regulations on the usa an authorized radio ch	age of radio channels. annel, select the correct country code for your location.	
Location	r:		(example: Ruckus HQ)	
Location Additional Information			(example: 350 W Java Dr, Sunnyvale, CA, USA)	
GPS Coordinates	: Latitude:	Longitude:	(example: 37.411272, -122.019616)	
	Altitude:	meters 🗸		
AP Admin Logon	: Logon ID:	* Pa	issword:	
	.      Surtam defined      User defi	ined		
AP Time Zone	s System derined O User der.			
AP Time Zone	(GMT+0:00) UTC	~		

- 3. For Type, select Zone.
- 4. Select General Options > AP Admin Logon, enter the user name and password, and click OK.

- 5. Under Advanced Options, enable Rogue AP Detection.
- 6. For **Rogue Classification Policy**, configure the following options:
  - a) In the **Report RSSI Threshold** field, enter the threshold (the threshold ranges from 0 through 100).
  - b) Enabling the option **Protect the network from malicious rogue access points** has no effect as an AP in monitoring mode is a passive listener.

#### NOTE

An AP in a monitoring group cannot be used for prevention services. The monitoring AP will work only in passive mode.

- c) Enable Radio Jamming Session and enter the jamming threshold as a percentage.
- d) Click OK.

7. On the **Monitoring APs** page, select the AP Zone you just created and click + to create the AP Monitoring Group.

FIGURE 63 Creating an AP Monitoring Group

## Create AP Group

* Name:	Description:	
Type: ( AP Monitoring Group		
Parent Group: R510		
General Options		▶
Radio Options		
Band/Spectrum Configuration		▶
AP GRE Tunnel Options		►
AP SNMP Options		▶
Madel Cossific Ontions		
model specific options		
Advanced Options		▼
Location Based Service: OFF Override OFF Select an LBS server		
AP Management VLAN:     OFF Override     Keep AP's settings     VLAN ID		
BSS Coloring: OFF Override ON Phable BSS Coloring		
	0	K Cancel

# Create AP Group

Radio Options		►	•
Band/Spectrum Configuratio	n	•	
AP GRE Tunnel Options		•	
AP SNMP Options		•	1
Model Specific Options		•	II.
Advanced Ontions		-	II.
Location Based Service:	OFF Override OFF Select an LBS server V	*	II.
[?] AP Management VLAN:	OFF Override   Keep AP's settings VLAN ID		II.
BSS Coloring: Rogue Classification Policy:	OFF Override CN Caloring		II.
	Override         Report RSSI Threshold:         0         (0-100)           Override         Jamming Threshold:         50         95		II.
	Please choose the frequency for scanning  Low Medium High		II.
	<b>OK</b> Cat	ncel	

## FIGURE 64 Configuring Group

Tumos	YOGEESHMG		Description		
Type: (	AP Monitoring Group				
Parent Group:	YOGEESH				
Configuration					
General Options					V
Location	OFF Override			(example: Ruckus HQ)	
Location Additiona Information	OFF Override			(example: 350 W Java Dr, Sunnyvale, CA, USA)	
GPS Coordinates	Override	Latitude:	Longitude:	(example: 37,411272,-122.019616)	
	OFF Override	Altitude:			
Radio Options					T
Channel Ranj Channel Range	♥ 1 ♥ e (56) Indoor: 0N ♥ 36 ♥ (56) Outdoor: 0N ♥ 36 ♥	2 2 3 2 4 2 5 2 6 9 Override zone configura 40 2 44 2 48 2 149 Override zone configura 140 2 44 2 48 2 149	7 \$\$ \$\$ \$\$ \$\$ \$\$ 10 \$\$ 11 tion \$\$ 153 \$\$ 157 \$\$ 161 tion \$\$ 153 \$\$ 157 \$\$ 161		
AP GRE Tunnel Opti	ons		And the market of the		V
	Profile: Default Tunne	el Profile			
Ruckus GRI	warding Over Ove	erride ()) Enable	Forwarding Broadcast		
Ruckus GRI [?] Ruckus GRE For Br					►
Ruckus GRE For [7] Ruckus GRE For Br AP SNMP Options					►
Ruckus GRE For [7] Ruckus GRE For Br AP SNMP Options Model Specific Opti	ons				
Ruckus GRE [7] Ruckus GRE For Br AP SNMP Options Model Specific Opti Advanced Options	ons				Þ

- 8. Enter the group name.
- 9. Under Radio Options, you can select the bandwidth over the 2.4G, (5G) Indoor and (5G) Outdoor channel range.

- 10. Under Advanced Options, configure the following options:
  - a) Enable Rogue Classification Policy and select a rogue classification policy from the list.

### NOTE

You can click + to create a rogue classification policy. To create a rogue classification policy, refer Classifying Rogue Policy on page 454.

NOTE

Rogue detection AP in active-active mode cluster redundancy environment is restricted from storing its own BSSIDs to avoid considering its own APs as rougues attacking.

- b) In the **Report RSSI Threshold** field, enter the threshold (the threshold ranges from 0 through 100).
- c) Enable **Radio Jamming Session** and enter the jamming threshold as a percentage.
- d) Select the frequency for scanning to detect rogue devices:
  - Low (20 seconds)
  - Medium (60 seconds)
  - High (120 seconds)

#### NOTE

You can configure Jamming Threshold and Report RSSI Threshold for individual APs.

- 11. To move the AP group to the **Monitoring APs** page, complete the following steps:
  - a) In the Access Points page, select the AP from the Default Zone and click Move.
  - b) In the Select Destination Management Domain page, select the AP monitoring group to where the selected AP must be moved and click OK.

#### **Viewing Associated Events**

- a. From the left pane, select **Monitoring APs**.
- b. Select the zone and the corresponding monitoring AP group and AP, and click **Event**.

The event table lists the rogue APs that are detected by the monitoring AP. Likewise, the rogue APs that are detected by the monitoring AP are listed on the **Rogue Devices** page.

## **Designating an Ethernet Port Type**

Ethernet ports can be configured as access ports, trunk ports, or general ports.

Trunk links are required to pass VLAN information between switches. Access ports provide access to the network and can be configured as members of specific VLANs, thereby separating the traffic on these ports from traffic on other VLANs. General ports are user-defined ports that can have any combination of up to 20 VLAN IDs assigned.

For most ZoneFlex APs, you can set which ports you want to be your Access, Trunk and General Ports from the controller web interface, as long as at least one port on each AP is designated as a Trunk Port.

By default, all ports are enabled as Trunk Ports with Untag VLAN set as 1 (except for ZoneFlex 7025, whose front ports are enabled as Access Ports by default). If configured as an Access Port, all untagged ingress traffic is the configured Untag VLAN, and all egress traffic is untagged. If configured as a Trunk Port, all untagged ingress traffic is the configured Untag VLAN (by default, 1), and all VLAN-tagged traffic on VLANs 1-4094 will be seen when present on the network.

The default Untag VLAN for each port is VLAN 1. Change the Untag VLAN to:

• Segment all ingress traffic on this Access Port to a specific VLAN.

• Redefine the native VLAN on this Trunk Port to match your network configuration.

When trunk port limitation is disabled using the eth-port-validate-one-trunk disable command, validation checks are not performed for the VLAN members and the AP Management VLAN. If the AP configuration for general ports and access ports does not include a member of an AP management VLAN, or the VLAN of a WAN interface configured through CLI, the AP will disconnect and the Ethernet port stops transmitting data. Make sure that you configure the correct VLAN member in the ports (general/access) and the AP management VLAN.

## NOTE

Ensure that at least one of the general port VLANs is the same as a Management VLAN of the AP.

#### Access Ports

Access ports provide access to the network and can be configured as members of a specific VLAN, thereby separating the traffic on these ports from traffic on other VLANs.

All Access Ports are set to Untag (native) VLAN 1 by default. This means that all Access Ports belong to the native VLAN and are all part of a single broadcast domain. When untagged frames from a client arrive at an AP's Access Port, they are given an 802.1Q VLAN header with 1 as their VLAN ID before being passed onto the wired network.

When VLAN 1 traffic arrives destined for the client, the VLAN tag is removed and it is sent as plain (untagged) 802.11 traffic. When any tagged traffic other than VLAN 1 traffic arrives at the same Access Port, it is dropped rather than forwarded to the client.

To remove ports from the native VLAN and assign them to specific VLANs, select Access Port and enter any valid VLAN ID in the VLAN ID field (valid VLAN IDs are 2-4094).

The following table describes the behavior of incoming and outgoing traffic for Access Ports with VLANs configured.

#### TABLE 44 Access Ports with VLANs configured

VLAN Settings	Incoming Traffic (from Client)	Outgoing Traffic (to Client)
Access Port, Untag VLAN 1	All incoming traffic is native VLAN (VLAN 1).	All outgoing traffic on the port is sent untagged.
Access Port, Untag VLAN [2-4094]	All incoming traffic is sent to the VLANs specified.	Only traffic belonging to the specified VLAN is forwarded. All other VLAN traffic is dropped.

#### **Trunk Ports**

Trunk links are required to pass VLAN information between switches. Trunking is a function that must be enabled on both sides of a link.

If two switches are connected together, for example, both switch ports must be configured as trunk ports.

The trunk port is a member of all the VLANs that exist on the AP/switch and carries traffic for all VLANs between switches.

For a trunk port, the VLAN Untag ID field is used to define the native VLAN - the VLAN into which untagged ingress packets are placed upon arrival. If your network uses a different VLAN as the native VLAN, configure the AP trunk port's VLAN Untag ID with the native VLAN used throughout your network.

## **General Ports**

General ports are user-specified ports that can have any combination of up to 20 VLAN IDs assigned.

General ports function similarly to Trunk ports, except that where Trunk ports pass all VLAN traffic, General ports pass only the VLAN traffic that is defined by the user.

To configure an AP Ethernet port as a General port, select General Port and enter multiple valid VLAN IDs separated by commas or a range separated by a hyphen.

#### NOTE

You must also include the Untag VLAN ID in the Members field when defining the VLANs that a General port will pass. For example, if you enter 1 as the Untag VLAN ID and want the port to pass traffic on VLANs 200 and 300, you would enter: 1,200,300.

## **Configuring Client Admission Control**

As an administrator, you can help maintain a positive user experience for wireless users on the network by configuring the following client admission control settings:

- Minimum client count
- Maximum radio load
- Minimum client throughput

Client admission control is implemented on a per radio basis and is supported on 802.11n and 802.11ac APs.

## **Monitoring WLAN Services**

When you select a System, Domain, Zone, or AP Group from the hierarchy tree, respective contextual tabs appear at the bottom of the page. These tabs are used to monitor the selected group. The following table lists the tabs that appear for System, Domain, Zone, and AP Group.

Tabs	Description	System	Domain	Zone
General	Displays group information	Yes	Yes	Yes
Configuration	Displays group configuration information.	Yes	Yes	Yes
Health	Displays historical health information.	Yes	Yes	Yes
Traffic	Displays historical traffic information.	Yes	Yes	Yes
Alarm	Displays alarm information.	Yes	Yes	Yes
Event	Displays event information.	Yes	Yes	Yes
Clients	Displays client information. <b>NOTE</b> Selecting the <b>Enable client visibility</b> <b>regardless of 802.1X authentication</b> check box bypasses 802.1X authentication for client visibility. This option allows you to view statistical information about wired clients even without enabling 802.1X authentication.	Yes	Yes	Yes
WLANs	Displays WLAN information.	Yes	Yes	Yes
Services	Displays information on the list of services.	Yes	Yes	Yes

Yes

NA

NA

## TABLE 45 System, Domain, Zone, and AP Groups Monitoring Tabs

Additionally, you can select System, Domain, or Zone and click More to perform the following operations as required:

Displays administrator account information.

Move .

Administrators

- **Create New Zone from Template**
- **Extract Zone Template**
- **Apply Zone Template**
- **Change AP Firmware** .
- Switchover Cluster
- **Trigger Preferred Node**

**AP Groups** 

Yes

Yes

Yes

Yes

Yes

Yes

Yes

NA

NA

NA

#### Moving an AP Zone Location

Follow these steps to move an AP zone to a different location:

- 1. From the Access Points page, locate the AP zone that you want to move to a different location.
- 2. Click Move, the Select Destination Management Domain dialog box appears.
- 3. Select the destination and click **OK**, a confirmation dialog box appears.
- 4. Click **Yes**, the page refreshes and AP zone is moved to the selected destination.

#### Creating a New Zone using a Zone Template

Follow these steps to create a new zone using a template:

- 1. From the Access Points page, locate the zone from where you want to create a new zone.
- 2. Click More and select Create New Zone from Template, a dialog box appears.
- 3. In **Zone Name**, enter a name for the new AP zone.
- 4. Select the required template from the **Template Name** drop-down.
- 5. Click **OK**. The page refreshes and and the new zone is created.

#### **Extracting a Zone Template**

You can extract the current configuration of a zone and save it as a zone template.

Follow these steps to extract the configuration of a zone to a zone template:

- 1. From the Access Points page, locate the zone from where you want to extract the WLAN template.
- 2. Click More and select Extract Zone Template, the Extract Zone Template dialog box appears.
- 3. In **Zone Template Name**, enter a name for the Template.
- 4. Click **OK**, a message appears stating that the zone template was extracted successfully.
- 5. Click **OK**. You have completed extracting a zone template.

The extracted Zone template can be viewed under System > Templates > Zone Templates.

#### Applying a Zone Template

You can apply an AP zone configuration template to a zone.

Follow these steps to apply a zone template:

- 1. From the Access Points page, locate the zone where you want to apply the zone template.
- 2. Click More and select Apply Zone Template, the Import Zone Template dialog box appears.
- 3. From the Select a Zone template drop-down, select the template.
- 4. Click **OK**, a confirmation message appears asking to apply the zone template to the AP zone.
- 5. Click Yes. The zone template was applied successfully.

You have completed applying zone template to the AP zone.

#### Changing the AP Firmware Version of the Zone

The controller supports multiple firmware versions. You can manually upgrade or downgrade the AP firmware version of the zone.

Complete the following to change the AP firmware version of the zone.

1. or a single zone, from the Access Point page, locate a zone for which you want to upgrade the AP firmware version.

#### NOTE

To upgrade multiple zones, click the **Zone** view mode and select the zones by holding down the Ctrl key and clicking each of the zones.

- 2. Click More and select Change AP Firmware. The Change AP Firmware dialog box displays the current AP firmware version.
- 3. Select the firmware version you need. If you upgrade to a new firmware version, a backup configuration file will be created. You can use this backup file to downgrade to the original firmware version.

#### NOTE

If the multiple zones do not have the same supported firmware version, the dialog box displays the following message: These Zones do not have same supported AP firmware available for upgrade/downgrade.

4. Click Yes, and a confirmation message is displayed stating that the firmware version was updated successfully.

#### NOTE

If any zone fails to upgrade, a dialog box displays to download an error CSV list.

5. Click **OK**. You have completed changing the AP firmware version of the zone.

#### Switch Over Managed APs and External DPs

Switchover helps move APs / external DPs between clusters that are not confined to cluster, which enable cluster redundancy. For normal clusters you can switchover APs regardless of staging zone with firmware version 5.0 or later and external DPs with version 5.1 or later. For a standby cluster in cluster redundancy, APs in Staging Zone can only be moved to another cluster by switchover. You can switch over per AP or APs per Zone. However, you can switch over only per data plane.

Switch Over APs (per Zone)

To switch over APs per zone:

- 1. From the Access Points page, select the Zone.
- 2. Click More and select Switch Over Clusters . The Switchover Cluster dialog appears.
- 3. Choose the Target Cluster:
  - Predefined Destination: Available only when "Active-Active" mode cluster redundancy is enabled. Choose the **Cluster Name** of the switchover target from the list of target active clusters. The Control IPv4 List and Control IPv6 List is displayed.
  - Custom Destination: Enter the Control IP/FQDN of the switchover target cluster .
- 4. To delete the AP record after triggering a switchover, enable the Delete selected Access Point after switchover option.
- 5. Click **OK**, you have set all APs to disconnect from current cluster then connect to target cluster.

Switch Over APs (per AP)

To switch over per AP:

- 1. From the Access Points page, navigate the Zone and select the AP from the list.
- 2. Click More and select Switch Over Clusters . The Specify Destination cluster dialog appears.
- 3. Enter the Control IP/FQDN of the switchover target cluster.
- 4. Click OK, a confirmation dialog appears.
- 5. Click OK to confirm. You have set the AP to disconnect from current cluster then connect to target cluster.

Switch Over Data Planes (per data plane)

You can switch over external data planes.

To switch over external data planes:

- 1. Go to System > Cluster. From the Data Plane section, select the vSZ-D from the list.
- 2. Click More and select Switch Over Clusters . The Switchover Cluster dialog appears.
- 3. Choose the Target Cluster:
  - Predefined Destination: Available only when "Active-Active" mode cluster redundancy is enabled. Choose the **Cluster Name** of the switchover target from the list of target active clusters. The Control IPv4 List and Control IPv6 List is displayed.
  - Custom Destination: Enter the Control IP/FQDN of the switchover target cluster .
- 4. To delete the external data planes record after triggering a switchover, enable the **Delete selected Data Plane after switchover** option.
- 5. Click OK, you have set the external data plane to disconnect from current cluster then connect to target cluster.

#### **Triggering a Preferred Node**

You can trigger an AP that belongs to the current zone force go to their preferred node. For this, you must enable Node affinity, which gives AP the priority of preferred nodes.

Follow these steps to trigger a node:

#### NOTE

You must enable node affinity before triggering nodes.

- 1. From the Access Points page, locate the zone.
- 2. Click More and select Trigger Preferred Node, a confirmation stating that the node has been triggered appears.
- 3. Click OK. You have triggered the preferred node for the AP.

#### **Rehoming Managed APs and Data Planes**

Rehoming is the process of returning the APs and external data planes that have failed over to the standby cluster back to their original cluster (once it becomes available). Rehoming must be done manually. APs and external data planes that have failed over will continue to be managed by the failover cluster until you rehome them.

#### NOTE

You can rehome managed APs and external data planes, only in a cluster redundancy environment. When APs or external data planes of a certain active cluster failover to a standby cluster, you must manually restore them to the original cluster, once the active cluster is fixed and back to service.

Rehoming APs or external data planes must be done on a per-cluster basis. Follow these steps to rehome managed APs to the original cluster:

- 1. From the Access Points page, select the System to activate rehome operation.
- 2. Click More and select Rehome Active Clusters.

A confirmation dialog box appears.

3. Click Yes, you have set all APs in the standby cluster to rehome to the active cluster to which they were previously. connected

# **Viewing Modes**

You can view System, Zone, and AP Group-level information by selecting one of the following **View Mode** options:

- List—Displays the list of all APs irrespective of the Zone or Group they belong.
- **Group**—Displays the list of APs in a hiearchy format. The is the default viewing mode.
- Mesh—Lists AP details.
- Map—Displays the location map of the APs.
- Zone—Lists zone details. There will be 10,000 zones in a system.

#### NOTE

You can also edit, clone or delete a zone by selecting the options Configure  $\checkmark$ , Clone  $\circlearrowright$  or Delete  $\square$  respectively from the Access Points page.

# **AP Status**

The real-time status of the Access Points are classified as follows:

The status of Access Points can be one of the following:

- Online—Number of Access Points that are online.
- **Example 2** Flagged—Number of Access Points that are flagged.
- **Offline**—Number of Access Points that are offline.

#### NOTE

APs that exceed their health threshold and that require your attention are flagged. See Understanding Cluster and AP Health Icons on page 33.

# **Configuring Access Points**

Once you have created registration rules and the AP zones to which joining access points can be assigned automatically, access points will be able to join or register with the controller automatically.

After an access point registers successfully with the controller, you can update its configuration by completing the following steps.

- 1. From the list, select the AP that you want to configure and click Configure. The Edit AP page is displayed.
- 2. Edit the parameters as explained in Table 46.
- 3. Click OK.

#### NOTE

Select the Override check box if you want to configure new settings.

#### TABLE 46 Access Point Edit Parameters

Field	Description	Your Action
AP Configuration > General Options		
AP Name	Indicates the name of the AP.	Enter a name.
Description	Gives a short description of the AP.	Enter a short description.
Location	Indicates a generic location.	Select the check box and enter the location.
Location Additional Information	Indicates a specific location.	Select the check box and enter the location.

Field	Description	Your Action
GPS Coordinates	Indicates the geographical location.	Select the option. For the Manual option, enter the following details: Latitude Longitude Altitude
User Location Information	Indicates the demographic information.	Enter the Area Code and Cell Identifier.
AP Admin Logon	Indicates the administrator logon credentials.	Select the check box and enter the Logon ID and Password.
AP Configuration > Radio Options		
Dual-5G Mode	Enables third radio operator in 2.4 GHz, Lower 5 GHz, and Upper 5 GHz. By default, the <b>Dual-5G Mode</b> is enabled. In the enabled mode, radio-0 will be on 2.4GHz band, radio-1 will be on 5G Lower band and radio-2 will be on 5G Upper band. • 5G Lower BAND : UNII-1, UNII-2A • 5G Upper BAND : UNII-2C, UNII-3 In the disabled mode, the radio-0 will be on 2.4GHz band, radio-1 will be on 5G band and radio-2 will be	Select or keep the default <b>Dual-5G Mode</b> option.
	on 6G band. This also depends on the country code.	
AP Configuration > Band/Spectrum Configuration > 2	.4 GHz	
Channelization	Indicates the channel width.	Set the channel width used during transmission to either 20 or 40 (MHz), or select Auto to set it automatically.
Channel	Indicates the channel to use.	Select one of the options: Auto, 1, 6 or 11.
Auto Cell Sizing	Enables the AP to share information on interference seen by each other and dynamically adjust their radio Tx power and Rx parameters to minimize interference. Enabling this option disables the TX Power Adjustment configuration. <b>NOTE</b> Ensure that Background Scan is enabled.	Select the option.
TX Power Adjustment	Allows to manually configure the transmit power on the 2.4 GHz radio. By default, the TX power is set to Full on the 2.4 GHz radio. <b>NOTE</b> If you choose Min, the transmit power is set to 0dBm (1mW) per chain for 11n APs, and 2dBm per chain for 11ac APs. If you choose Max, the transmit power is set to the maximum allowable value according to the AP's capability and the operating country's regulations.	Select the preferred TX power.
Background Scan	Allows the AP radio to scan other channels in the band for accessing channel health and capacity, detecting rogue devices, optimizing and mainting mesh links and to discover AP neighbors.	Enter the duration in seconds. Range: 1 through 65535.
Auto Channel Selection	Automatically adjusts the channel using the ChannelFly option.	Select the required option. For <b>ChannelFly</b> , set the <b>Channel Change Frequency</b> and <b>Full Optimization Period</b> .
AP Configuration > Band/Spectrum Configuration > 5	GHz	

#### Network

Working with Wireless Network

# TABLE 46 Access Point Edit Parameters (continued)

Field	Description	Your Action
Channelization	Indicates the channel width.	Set the channel width used during transmission: Auto, 20, 40, 80 and 160.
Channel	Indicates the channel to use.	Select the required options for the Indoor and Outdoor APs.
Secondary Channel	Indicates the secondary channel to used.	By default, the Indoor and Outdoor option is set to Auto.
Allow DFS Channels	Allows ZoneFlex APs to use DFS channels.	Click to enable the option.
Allow Channel 144	Provides channel 140 and 144 support for 11ac and 11ax APs. Enabling this option supports 20 MHz, 40 MHz, or 80 MHz channel modes. The 160 MHz mode is supported if the AP supports this mode. Disabling this option provides Channel 140 support only to 20 MHz mode. <b>NOTE</b> This option is available for selection only if you enable the <b>DFS Channels</b> option. <b>NOTE</b> This feature is currently supported only in the United States.	Click to enable the option.
Allow Indoor Channels	Allows outdoor APs to use channels regulated as for indoor use only.	Click to enable the option.
Auto Cell Sizing	Enables the AP to share information on interference seen by each other and dynamically adjust their radio Tx power and Rx parameters to minimize interference. Enabling this option disables the TX Power Adjustment configuration. <b>NOTE</b> Ensure that Background Scan is enabled.	Select the option.
TX Power Adjustment	Allows to manually configure the transmit power on the 5 GHz radio. By default, the TX power is set to Full on the 5 GHz radio. <b>NOTE</b> If you choose Min, the transmit power is set to 0dBm (1mW) per chain for 11n APs, and 2dBm per chain for 11ac APs. If you choose Max, the transmit power is set to the maximum allowable value according to the AP's capability and the operating country's regulations.	Select the preferred TX power.
Background Scan	Allows the AP radio to scan other channels in the band for accessing channel health and capacity, detecting rogue devices, optimizing and mainting mesh links and to discover AP neighbors.	Enter the duration in seconds. Range: 1 through 65535.
Auto Channel Selection	Automatically adjusts the channel using the ChannelFly option.	Select the required option. For <b>ChannelFly</b> , set the <b>Channel Change Frequency</b> and <b>Full Optimization Period</b> .

AP Configuration > Band/Spectrum Configuration > 6 GHz

# NOTE

This tab is available only if the Tri-band Dual-5G Mode option is not enabled.

Field	Description	Your Action
Channelization	Indicates the channel width.	Set the channel width used during transmission: Auto, 20, 40, 80 and 160.
Channel	Indicates the channel to use.	Select the required options for the Indoor and Outdoor APs.
Auto Cell Sizing	Enables the AP to share information on interference seen by each other and dynamically adjust their radio Tx power and Rx parameters to minimize interference. Enabling this option disables the TX Power Adjustment configuration. <b>NOTE</b> Ensure that Background Scan is enabled.	Select the option.
TX Power Adjustment	Allows to manually configure the transmit power on the 6 GHz radio. By default, the TX power is set to Full on the 6 GHz radio. <b>NOTE</b> If you choose Min, the transmit power is set to 0dBm (1mW) per chain for 11n APs, and 2dBm per chain for 11ac APs. If you choose Max, the transmit power is set to the maximum allowable value according to the AP's capability and the operating country's regulations.	Select the preferred TX power.
LPI (Low Power Indoor) mode:	Allows the use of a 4 U-NII bands U-NII-5 to U-NII-8 indoors at a reduced Tx power level.	Enable the option.
Background Scan	Allows the AP radio to scan other channels in the band for accessing channel health and capacity, detecting rogue devices, optimizing and mainting mesh links and to discover AP neighbors.	Enter the duration in seconds. Range: 1 through 65535.
Auto Channel Selection	Automatically adjusts the channel using the ChannelFly option.	For <b>ChannelFly</b> , set the <b>Channel Change Frequency</b> and <b>Full Optimization Period</b> .
AP Configuration > Band/Spectrum Configuration > L	ower 5 GHz	
Channelization	Indicates the channel width.	Set the channel width used during transmission: Auto, 20, 40, 80 and 160.
Channel	Indicates the channel to use.	Select the required options for the Indoor and Outdoor APs.
Allow DFS Channels	Allows ZoneFlex APs to use DFS channels.	Click to enable the option.
Allow Indoor Channels	Allows outdoor APs to use channels regulated as for indoor use only.	Click to enable the option.
Auto Cell Sizing	Enables the AP to share information on interference seen by each other and dynamically adjust their radio Tx power and Rx parameters to minimize interference. Enabling this option disables the TX Power Adjustment configuration. <b>NOTE</b> Ensure that Background Scan is enabled.	Select the option.

Working with Wireless Network

Field	Description	Your Action
TX Power Adjustment	Allows to manually configure the transmit power on the Lower 5 GHz radio. By default, the TX power is set to Full on the Lower 5 GHz radio. <b>NOTE</b> If you choose Min, the transmit power is set to 0dBm (1mW) per chain for 11n APs, and 2dBm per chain for 11ac APs. If you choose Max, the transmit power is set to the maximum allowable value according to the AP's capability and the operating country's regulations.	Select the preferred TX power.
Background Scan	Allows the AP radio to scan other channels in the band for accessing channel health and capacity, detecting rogue devices, optimizing and mainting mesh links and to discover AP neighbors.	Enter the duration in seconds. Range: 1 through 65535.
Auto Channel Selection	Automatically adjusts the channel using the ChannelFly option.	Select the required option. For <b>ChannelFly</b> , set the <b>Channel Change Frequency</b> and <b>Full Optimization Period</b> .
AP Configuration > Band/Spectrum Configuration > U	lpper 5 GHz	
Channelization	Indicates the channel width.	Set the channel width used during transmission: Auto, 20, 40, 80 and 160.
Channel	Indicates the channel to use.	Select the required options for the Indoor and Outdoor APs.
Allow DFS Channels	Allows ZoneFlex APs to use DFS channels.	Click to enable the option.
Allow Channel 144	Provides channel 140 and 144 support for 11ac and 11ax APs. Enabling this option supports 20 MHz, 40 MHz, or 80 MHz channel modes. The 160 MHz mode is supported if the AP supports this mode. Disabling this option provides Channel 140 support only to 20 MHz mode. <b>NOTE</b> This option is available for selection only if you enable the <b>DFS Channels</b> option. <b>NOTE</b> This feature is currently supported only in the United States.	Click to enable the option.
Auto Cell Sizing	Enables the AP to share information on interference seen by each other and dynamically adjust their radio Tx power and Rx parameters to minimize interference. Enabling this option disables the TX Power Adjustment configuration. <b>NOTE</b> Ensure that Background Scan is enabled.	Select the option.

Field	Description	Your Action
TX Power Adjustment	Allows to manually configure the transmit power on the Upper 5 GHz radio. By default, the TX power is set to Full on the Upper 5 GHz radio. <b>NOTE</b> If you choose Min, the transmit power is set to OdBm (1mW) per chain for 11n APs, and 2dBm per chain for 11ac APs. If you choose Max, the transmit power is set to the maximum allowable value according to the AP's capability and the operating country's regulations.	Select the preferred TX power.
Background Scan	Allows the AP radio to scan other channels in the band for accessing channel health and capacity, detecting rogue devices, optimizing and mainting mesh links and to discover AP neighbors.	Enter the duration in seconds. Range: 1 through 65535.
Auto Channel Selection	Automatically adjusts the channel using the ChannelFly option.	Select the required option. For <b>ChannelFly</b> , set the <b>Channel Change Frequency</b> and <b>Full Optimization Period</b> .
Configuration > AP GRE Tunnel Options		
Ruckus GRE Forwarding Broadcast	Forwards broadcast traffic from network to tunnel. <b>NOTE</b> ARP and DHCP traffic are allowed even if this option disabled	Click <b>Override</b> to enable the Ruckus GRE broadcast forwarding option. Click the <b>Enable Forwarding Broadcast</b> option to forward the broadcast traffic.
AP Configuration > AP SNMP Options		
Override zone configuration	Allows you to override the existing zone configuration	Select the check box
Enable AP SNMP	Enables you to configure SNMP settings.	Select the check box
SNMPv2 Agent	Allows you to add users to SNMPv2 Agent.	<ol> <li>Click Create and enter Community.</li> <li>Select the required Privilege. If you select Notification enter the Target IP.</li> <li>Click OK.</li> </ol>
SNMPv3 Agent	Allows you to add users to SNMPv3 Agent.	<ol> <li>Click Create and enter User.</li> <li>Select the required Authentication.</li> <li>Enter the Auth Pass Phrase.</li> <li>Select the Privacy option.</li> <li>Select the required Privilege. If you select Notification select the option Trap or Inform and enter the Target IP.</li> <li>Click OK.</li> </ol>
AP Configuration > Model Specific Options		1
Model Specific Control	Indicates that the model overides the AP settings.	Select the check box.
USB Port	Disables the USB port on the selected AP model.	Select the option. USB ports are enabled by default.
Status LEDs	Disable the status LED on the selected AP model.	Select the option.

Working with Wireless Network

Field	Description	Your Action
LLDP	Enables the Link Layer Discovery Protocol (LLDP) on the selected AP model.	<ul> <li>Select the option and enter the following details:</li> <li>Advertise Interval—Enter the duration in seconds.</li> <li>Hold Time—Enter the duration in seconds.</li> <li>Enable Management IP TLV—Select the check box.</li> </ul>
PoE Operating Mode	Allows you to operate using PoE mode. For optimal LAG performance, a power mode higher than 802.3at is recommended.	Select the option.
LACP/LAG	Aggregates multiple network interfaces into a single logical or bonded interface. LACP can be enabled only on two-port 11ac wave2 and 11ax APs. A minimum of two ports must be active on AP and switch for LACP/LAG configuration. Enabled on switch ports where the APs ethernet cables are connected increases the bandwidth between the AP and the switch.	<ul> <li>Choose the option:</li> <li>Keep the AP's settings: Retains the current AP settings.</li> <li>Disabled: Disables bond configuration.</li> <li>Enabled: Enables bond configuration. Select the Bond Port Profile from the drop-down. Refer to Creating a Bond Port Profile on page 520 for more information.</li> </ul>
Port Settings	Indicates the port settings. This feature is not available if the LACP/LAG feature is selected.	Select the option and choose the required LAN option.
AP Configuration > Advanced Options	1	1
Network Settings	Determines the network settings.	<ul> <li>Select the IPv4 Settings from the following:</li> <li>Static-Enter the IP Address, Network Mask, Gateway, Primary DNS, Secondary DNS.</li> <li>Dynamic</li> <li>Keep the AP's Setting</li> </ul>
Smart Monitor	Indicates AP interval check and retry threshold settings.	Select the required check boxes.
Syslog Options		
Override zone configuration	Cancels the AP zone configuration that was set previously. NOTE The Enable External syslog server field will be available for configuration only if this option is selected.	Select the option.
Enable External syslog server	Enables the controller to send syslog data to the syslog server on the network.	Select the option.

Field	Description	Your Action
Config Type	Allows to customize or select an external syslog	Select the option:
	server profile.	• Custom: Configure the details for the AP to send syslog messages to syslog server.
		<b>NOTE</b> The IP address format that you enter here will depend on the AP IP mode that you selected earlier in this procedure. If you selected IPv4 Only, enter an IPv4 address. If you selected IPv6 Only, enter an IPv6 address.
		<ul> <li>Primary Server Address: If the primary server goes to sends syslog messages.</li> </ul>
		<ul> <li>Port: enter the syslog port number on the respective servers.</li> <li>Portocol: select between UDP and TCP protocols</li> <li>Secondary Server Address: If the primary server goes down, the AP sends syslog messages to the secondary server as backup.</li> </ul>
		<ul> <li>Port: enter the syslog port number on the respective servers.</li> </ul>
		<ul> <li>Portocol: select between UDP and TCP protocols</li> <li>Event Facility: Select the facility level that will be used by the syslog message. Options include: Keep Original, Local0 (default), Local1, Local2, Local3, Local4, Local5, Local6, and Local7.</li> <li>Priority: Select the lowest priority level for which events will be sent to the syslog server. For example, to only receive syslog messages for events with the warning (and higher) priority, select Warning. To receive syslog messages for all events, select All.</li> <li>Send Logs: Select the type of messages to be sent to the syslog server. For example, General Logs, Client Logs or All Logs.</li> </ul>
		AP External Syslog Profile: Select the
		profile from the drop-down or click Add to create a new profile. Refer to Creating an External Syslog Server Profile on page 565 for more information.

Working with Wireless Network

Field	Description	Your Action
Hotspot 2.0 version Profile	Indicates the hotspot profile that you want to assign to the group.	<ul> <li>Select the required option or click Create and update the following details:</li> <li>Enter the Name.</li> <li>Enter the Description.</li> <li>Enter the Venue Names.</li> <li>Select the Venue Category.</li> <li>Select the Type.</li> <li>Enter the WLAN Metrics.</li> </ul>
AP Management VLAN	Indicates the AP management VLAN settings.	Select the check box and choose the option. <b>ATTENTION</b> For standalone APs, set the AP ethernet port to trunk before changing the AP Management VLAN settings.
Client Admission Control	Indicates the load thresholds on the AP at which it will stop accepting new clients.	Select the check boxes and update the following details: Min Client Count Max Radio Load Min Client Throughput
Rogue Classification Policy	Indicates the parameters used to classify rogue APs. This option is available only if you enable the <b>Rogue</b> <b>AP Detection</b> option.	<ul> <li>Select the options for rogue classification policy:</li> <li>Enable the Override option and enter the Report RSSI Threshold. Range: 0 through 100.</li> <li>Enable the Overide option to override the aggressiveness of protecting the network and choose one of the following: <ul> <li>Aggressive</li> <li>Auto</li> <li>Conservative</li> </ul> </li> <li>Enable the Override option and enter the Jamming Threshold in percentage.</li> </ul>
Recovery SSID	Allows you to enable or disable the Recovery(Island) SSID broadcast on the controller.	Enable Recovery SSID Broadcast
Direct Multicast	Indicates whether multicast traffic is sent from a wired device, wireless device or from the network.	Select one or more of the following: <ul> <li>Multicast Traffic from Wired Client</li> <li>Multicast Traffic from Wireless Client</li> <li>Multicast Traffic from Network</li> </ul>
Test Speed	Measures the connection performance of the AP. The option must be enabled to run the SpeedFlex traffic test between wireless clients and the AP.	Enable the option.
Swap Configuration		
Add Swap-In AP	Allows to swap APs.	Select the check box and enter the <b>Swap-in AP</b> <b>MAC</b> details.

#### NOTE

- You can also move the location of an AP or delete an AP. To do so, select the AP from the list and click **Move** or **Delete** as required.
- A maximum of 50 APs in a specific group can be moved from one zone to another by using an API command. APs that fail to move return and error code indicating the failure and the AP count. Select Adminstration > Help > REST API to refer to the API command. In the *SmartZone 300 Public API Reference Guide*, refer to Access Point Configuration > Move multiple APs.

# **Configuring the M510 AP**

The M510 Access Point (AP) is an 802.11ac Wave 2 access point with LTE backhaul.

SmartZone supports the M510 AP with cellular backhaul connections. Model-specific configurations including settings for cellular radio allow you to configure the AP behavior.

- 1. From the list, select the M510 AP and click **Configure**. The **Edit AP** is displayed.
- 2. Edit the parameters as explained in the following table.

#### TABLE 47 Access Point Edit Parameters

Field	Description	Your Action
AP Configuration > General Options		
AP Name	Indicates the name of the AP.	Enter a name.
Description	Gives a short description of the AP.	Enter a short description.
Location	Indicates a generic location.	Select the check box and enter the location.
Location Additional Information	Indicates a specific location.	Select the check box and enter the location.
GPS Coordinates	Indicates the geographical location.	Select the option. For the Manual option, enter the following details:
		• Latitude
User Location Information	Indicates the demographic information.	Enter the Area Code and Cell Identifier.
AP Admin Logon	Indicates the administrator logon credentials. For the default zone, the SZ cluster name is used as the default logon ID and password.	Select the check box and enter the <b>Logon ID</b> and <b>Password</b> .
AP Configuration > Radio Options		
Channel Range (2.4G)	Overrides the 2.4 GHz channel range that has been configured for the zone to which this AP group belongs.	Select the <b>Select Channel Range (2.4G)</b> check boxes for the channels on which you want the 2.4 GHz radios of managed APs to operate. Channel options include channels 1 through 11. By default, all channels are selected.
Channel Range (5G)	Overrides the 5 GHz channel range that has been configured for the zone to which this AP group belongs.	Select the <b>Select Channel Range (5G)</b> check boxes for the channels on which you want the 5 GHz radios of managed APs to operate.

Field	Description	Your Action
Radio Options b/g/n (2.4 GHz)	Indicates the 2.4 GHz radio option.	<ul> <li>Select the following options:</li> <li>Channelization: Set the channel width used during transmission to either 20 or 40 (MHz), or select Auto to set it automatically.</li> </ul>
		• <b>Channel</b> : Select the channel to use for the b/g/n (2.4 GHz) radio, or select <b>Auto</b> to set it automatically.
		• Auto cell sizing: Select this option to enable APs to share information on interference seen by each other and dynamically adjust their radio Tx power and Rx parameters to minimize interference. Selecting the Enable option disables the TX Power Adjustment configuration.
		• <b>TX Power Adjustment</b> : Select the required option.
		<b>NOTE</b> If you choose <b>Min</b> , the transmit power is set to 0 dBm (1 mW) per chain for 11n APs, and 2 dBm per chain for 11ac APs. If you choose <b>Max</b> , the transmit power is set to the maximum allowable value according to the capability of the AP and the regulations of the operating country
		• WLAN Group: Select the WLAN group to which this AP belongs.
		• WLAN Services: Select the check box to enable WLAN services in this radio.

Field	Description	Your Action
Radio Options a/n/ac (5 GHz)	Indicates the radio option 5 GHz configurations.	<ul> <li>Select the following options:</li> <li>Channelization: Set the channel width used during transmission to 20, 40, or 80 (MHz), or select Auto to set it automatically.</li> </ul>
		• <b>Channel</b> : Select the channel to use for the a/n/c (5 GHz) radio, or select <b>Auto</b> to set it automatically.
		Auto cell sizing: Select this option to enable APs to share information on interference seen by each other and dynamically adjust their radio Tx power and Rx parameters to minimize interference. Selecting the Enable option disables the TX Power Adjustment configuration.
		• <b>TX Power Adjustment</b> : Select the required option.
		NOTE If you choose Min, the transmit power is set to 0 dBm (1 mW) per chain for 11n APs, and 2 dBm per chain for 11ac APs. If you choose Max, the transmit power is set to the maximum allowable value according to the capability of the AP and the regulations of the operation country.
		<ul> <li>WLAN Group: Select the WLAN group to which this AP belongs.</li> <li>WLAN Services: Select the check box to</li> </ul>
		enable WLAN services in this radio.

AP Configuration > AP SNMP Options		
Override zone configuration	Overrides the existing zone configuration	Select the check box.
Enable AP SNMP	Configures SNMP settings.	Select the check box.
SNMPv2 Agent	Adds users to the SNMPv2 Agent.	Click Create and enter Community.
		a. Select the required <b>Privilege</b> . If you select <b>Notification</b> , enter the <b>Target IP</b> .
		b. Click <b>OK</b> .
SNMPv3 Agent	Adds users to the SNMPv3 Agent.	Click Create and enter User.
		a. Select the required <b>Authentication</b> .
		b. Enter the Auth Pass Phrase.
		c. Select the <b>Privacy</b> option.
		d. Select the required <b>Privilege</b> . If you select <b>Notification</b> , select the option <b>Trap</b> or <b>Inform</b> and enter the <b>Target IP</b> .
		e. Click <b>OK</b> .
AP Configuration > Model Specific Options	•	
Model Specific Control	Indicates that the model overides the AP settings.	Select the check box.

USB Port Disables the USB port on the selected AP model. Select default	the option. USB ports are enabled by
Status LEDs         Disables the status LED on the selected AP model.         Select	the option.
LLDP Enables the Link Layer Discovery Protocol (LLDP) on the selected AP model. Select etails • A selected AP model. • H • E	the option and enter the following :
Cellular Radio Settings       Indicates the settings you can configure for the cellular connection.       Select         • A       • A       • A         • • • • • • • • • • • • • • • • • • •	THECK DOX. the following options: PN for Primary SIM: Enter the APN name or the primary SIM. If you choose to keep iblank, the controller sets NULL for APN. you are not sure about the APN name, inter defaultapn. NOTE For defaultapn, the AP internally searches for an appropriate apn name and sets it in the rpm key through the LTE chipset. PN for Secondary SIM: Enter the APN ame for the secondary SIM. If you hoose to keep it blank, the controller sets IULL for APN. If you are not sure about the APN name, then enter defaultapn. NOTE For defaultapn, the AP internally searches for an appropriate apn name and sets it in the rpm key through the LTE chipset. IUL for APN. If you are not sure about the APN name, then enter defaultapn. NOTE For defaultapn, the AP internally searches for an appropriate apn name and sets it in the rpm key through the LTE chipset. IM Card Usage: Select one or both SIM ards to prioritize SIM card usage. G/4G Selection: Select either 3G or 4G thernet speed. VAN connection: The AP can be onnected to the WAN either through the thernet or cellular data, and only from the primary SIM card. The following ptions are available: Ethernet primary with cellular failover (the AP is connected to the Ethernet if LTE fails) Cellular primary with Ethernet failover (the AP is connected to LTE if the Ethernet connection faile)

Field	Description	Your Action
PoE Operating Mode	Allows you to operate using PoE mode.	Select the option.
Port Settings	Indicates the port settings.	Select the option and choose the required LAN option.
AP Configuration > Advanced Options		
Mesh Mode	Select the appropriate mesh mode.	<ul> <li>Auto - Mesh mode is assigned automatically.</li> <li>Root AP - Only runs as a root AP.</li> <li>Mesh AP - Only runs as a mesh AP.</li> <li>Disable - Disables the mesh mode</li> </ul>
Uplink Selection	Select the appropriate uplink.	<ul> <li>Smart - Mesh APs automatically select the best uplink.</li> <li>Manual - Only selected APs can be used for uplink.</li> </ul>
Uplink Radio	Select the appropriate uplink radio.	<ul> <li>Auto</li> <li>2nd Radio</li> <li>3rd Radio</li> <li>MOTE The uplink radio works only in R760 and R560 Access Points.</li> </ul>
Network Settings	Determines the network settings.	<ul> <li>Select the IPv4 settings from the following options:</li> <li>Static: Enter the IP Address, Network Mask, Gateway, Primary DNS, and Secondary DNS.</li> <li>Dynamic</li> <li>Keep the AP's Setting</li> </ul>
Smart Monitor	Indicates the AP interval check and retry threshold settings.	Select the required check boxes.
Syslog Options	Determines if external syslog server settings are applicable.	Select the required check boxes. For the Enable external syslog server option, update the following information: • Server Address • Port • Facility for Event • Priority
Hotspot 2.0 version Profile	Indicates the hotspot profile that you want to assign to the group.	<ul> <li>Select the required option or click Create and update the following details:</li> <li>Enter the Name.</li> <li>Enter the Description.</li> <li>Enter the Venue Names.</li> <li>Select the Venue Category.</li> <li>Select the Type.</li> <li>Enter the WLAN Metrics.</li> </ul>

Field	Description	Your Action
AP Management VLAN	Indicates the AP management VLAN settings.	Select the check box and choose the option. <b>ATTENTION</b> For standalone APs, set the AP Ethernet port to trunk before changing the AP management VLAN settings.
Auto Channel Selection	Indicates auto-channel settings.	Select the check box and choose the option.
Client Admission Control	Indicates the load thresholds on the AP at which it will stop accepting new clients.	Select the check boxes and update the following details: Min Client Count Max Radio Load Min Client Throughput
Protection Mode	Indicates the protection mode settings for the AP.	<ul> <li>You can override the protection mode settings at 2.4 GHz, and select one of the following options:</li> <li>None</li> <li>RTS/CTS (Request to Send/Clear to Send flow control mechanism that allows receiver and the transmitter to alert each other to their state)</li> <li>CTS Only</li> </ul>
Venue Code	Indicates the venue code.	You can choose to override this setting and enter the code in the field provided.
Recovery SSID	Indicates the recovery SSID.	Select the <b>Enable Recovery SSID Broadcast</b> option for the AP to broadcast the SSID so it can be visible during discovery.
Direct Multicast	Indicates the direction in which multicast traffic can be sent.	Configure the AP to multicast traffic from wired clients, wireless clients, and from the network.
Swap Configuration	•	
Add Swap-In AP	Allows swapping of APs.	Select the check box and enter the <b>Swap-in AP</b> MAC details.

# 3. Click OK.

# NOTE

You can also move the location of an AP or delete an AP. To do so, select the AP from the list and click Move or Delete as required.

#### NOTE

Select the **Override** check box if you want to configure new settings.

# **Managing Access Points**

## **Overview of Access Point Configuration**

Once you have created registration rules and the AP zones to which joining access points can be assigned automatically, access points will be able to join or register with the controller automatically.

Whenever a new AP connects to the controller and before it gets approval, the AP registration is moved to "Pending" state determining there is communication between the AP and controller. Every time an unapproved AP attempts to register, a "AP reject" event is generated and can be exported to syslog server if there is one configured.

#### NOTE

AP reject event is generated only once since subsequent events are suppressed to reduce resource usage.

After an access point registers successfully with the controller, you can update its configuration by following the steps described in this section.

# **Viewing Managed Access Points**

After an access point registers successfully with the controller, it appears on the Access Points page, along with other managed access points.

Follow these steps to view a list of managed access points.

1. Click Access Points, a list of access points that are being managed by the controller appears on the Access Points page. These are all the access points that belong to all management domains.

The list of managed access points displays details about each access point, including its:

- AP MAC address
- AP name
- Zone (AP zone)
- Model (AP model)
- AP firmware
- IP address (internal IP address)
- External IP address
- Provision Method
- Provision State
- Administrative Status
- Status
- Configuration Status
- Registered On (date the access point joined the controller network)
- Registration Details
- Registration State
- Actions (actions that you can perform)

#### NOTE

By default, the Access Points page displays 20 access points per page (although you have the option to display up to 250 access points per page). If the controller is managing more than 20 access points, the pagination links at the bottom of the page are active. Click these pagination links to view the succeeding pages on which the remaining access points are listed.

#### Network

Working with Wireless Network

To view access points that belong to a particular administration domain, click the name of the administration domain in the domain tree 2. (on the sidebar).

The page refreshes, and then displays all access points that belong to that management domain.

## **BSS Coloring**

#### **Configuring BSS Coloring for a Zone**

BSS Coloring intelligently color-codes (or marks) shared frequencies with a number that is included within the PHY header that is passed between the device and the network. These color codes allow access points to decide if the simultaneous use of spectrum is permissible because the channel is only busy and unavailable to use when the same color is detected. This helps mitigate overlapping Basic Service Set (OBSS) issues. In turn, this enables a network to more effectively and concurrently transmit data to multiple devices in congested areas.

Complete the following steps to configure BSS Coloring for a zone.

- 1. Go to Network > Access Points.
- 2. Select a zone, and click the Edit option.

The Configure Zone page is displayed.

FIGURE 65 Configuring BSS Coloring in Zone Configuration

Edit Z	Zone: l	R750
--------	---------	------

AP SNMP Options		►	•
AP Model Specific Configuration		►	
Cellular Options		►	
Advanced Options		▼	
[?] Restricted AP Access Profile:	💽 OFF No data availabl 🗸 🕂 🖉		
BSS Coloring:			
[?] Bonjour Fencing:	OFF Fence Policy: No data available 😽 🕈		
Smart Monitor:	OFF (WLANs will be disabled automatically if the default gateway of AP is unreachable)		
	Health Check Interval 10 seconds (5-60)		
	Health Check Retry Threshold 3 (1-10)		
[?] AP Ping Latency Interval:			
[?] AP Management VLAN:	Keep AP's settings      VLAN ID		
Rogue AP Detection:	OFF		
[?] Rogue Classification Policy:			
	Report RSSI Threshold: 0 (0-100)		
		_	
	OK Can	cel	

3. For **BSS Coloring**, enable BSS Coloring by setting the switch to ON.

# NOTE

The BSS color value is automatically selected.

4. Click **OK** to complete the configuration.

#### Configuring BSS Coloring for an Individual Access Point

Complete the following steps to configure BSS Coloring for individual access points.

# NOTE

BSS Coloring for individual access points is available for 802.11ax APs only.

- 1. Go to Network > Access Points.
- 2. Expand the **zone**, and select the intended access point.
- 3. Click Configure.

The AP Configuration page is displayed.

FIGURE 66 Configuring BSS Coloring for an Individual Access Point Configuration

# Edit AP: [4C:B1:CD:21:E2:10]

AP Configuration Swap Configuration

AP SNMP Options		►
Model Specific Options		Þ
Advanced Options		$\mathbb{V}$
Smart Monitor:	OFF Override OFF Enable (WLANs will be disabled automatically if the default gateway of AP is unreachable)	
Hotspot 2.0 Venue Profile:	💽 OFF Override Hotspot 2.0 Venue Profile: No data available 👽 🕂 🖋	
[?] AP Management VLAN:	OFF Override () Keep the AP's settings VLAN ID 1	
Bonjour Gateway:		
BSS Coloring:	OFF Override ON Enable BSS Coloring	
[?] Client Admission Control:	OFF Override zone configuration	
	2.4 GHz Radio 5 GHz Radio	
	OFF OFF	
	Min Client Count 10 Min Client Count 20	
	Max Radio Load 75 % Max Radio Load 75 %	
	Min Client Throughput 0 Mbps Min Client Throughput 0 Mbps	

Cancel							
Callet		C	-	n	~	~	г
					c	e	L

OK

4. For **BSS Coloring**, enable BSS Coloring by setting the switch to ON.

# NOTE

If the **Override** option is set to ON, the AP uses BSS Coloring configuration and ignores the zone or AP group configuration. If it is set to OFF, BSS Coloring uses the zone or AP group configuration.

5. Click **OK** to complete the configuration.

#### Configuring BSS Coloring within an AP Group

Complete the followings steps to configure the BSS Coloring within an AP group.

- 1. Go to Network > Access Points.
- 2. Expand the zone, select the AP group, and click the Edit option.

The AP Group Configure page is displayed.

#### FIGURE 67 Configuring BSS Coloring within an AP Group

Advanced Options			▼
Location Based Service:	OFF Override OFF Select an LBS serve		
Hotspot 2.0 Venue Profile:	ON Override Hotspot 2.0 Venue Profile	e: No data available 💎 🕂 🖋	
[?] AP Management VLAN:	OFF Override ( Keep AP's settings ) VLAN	(1) 1	
[?] Auto Channel Selection:	OFF Override Oli Automatically adjust	2.4 GHz channel using Background Scanning	
	Override Automatically adjust	5 GHz channel using Background Scanning	
BSS Coloring:	Ooff Override		
[?] Client Admission Control:	OFF Override zone configuration	Override zone configuration	
	2.4 GHz Radio	5 GHz Radio	
	Corr		
	Min Client Count 10	Min Client Count	
	Max Radio Load 75 %	Max Radio Load 75 96	
	Min Client Throughput g Mbps	Min Client Throughput g Mbps	
Protection Mode:	OFF Override, 2.4 GHz Radio ONONE RTS		
Venue Code:	OFF Override		
Rogue Classification Policy:	Oran Override No data available		
	Ownide Report RSSI Threshold: 0	(0-100)	
	Override [7] Please choose the aggressiv	eness of protecting your network:	
	Aggressive O Auto (1)	Conservative	
	Override Jamming Threshold: 50		
[?] Recovery SSID:	OFF Override Enable Broadcast		

3. For **BSS Coloring**, enable BSS Coloring by setting the switch to ON.

#### NOTE

If the **Override** option is set to ON, the AP group configuration of BSS Coloring takes precedence over zone configuration. If it is set to OFF, BSS Coloring uses the zone.

#### Downloading the Support Log from an Access Point

If you are experiencing issues with an access point, RUCKUS Support Team may request you to download the support log from the access point.

The support log contains important technical information that may be help RUCKUS Support Team troubleshoot the issue with the access point. Follow these steps to download the support log from an access point.

To download a support log from an AP:

 Select the AP and click More > Download Support Log. The following message appears: Do you want to open or save SupportLog\_{random-string}.log.

Save the file and use a text editor (for example, Notepad) to view the contents of the text file. Send the support log file to RUCKUS Support Team, along with your support request.

#### **Debugging an AP Failure**

When an AP fails and reboots, himem logs pertaining to the failure are saved in the AP. These logs can be retrieved from the AP and the controller. From the AP support log, the **Himem Ring Buffer 0** section contains the himem rb0 logs. Log files can be exported to an external server for troubleshooting and debugging issues.

Complete the following steps to retrieve the himem logs from the controller.

1. From the main menu, go to Network, and click Access Point.

The Access Points page is displayed.

- 2. Select an AP from the list.
- 3. Click More and select Trigger AP binary log.
- 4. When the Trigger AP binary log successfully dialog box is displayed, click OK.
- 5. From the left pane, select **Diagnostics > Application Logs**.

The Application Logs page is displayed.

- 6. From the # of Logs column, select the log corresponding to AP Diagnostic Information from the Application Name column.
- 7. Select the ap-dump-xxxxx.tar file to download it
- 8. Extract the file to get the himem rb0 logs .gz files.

#### NOTE

The most recent five himem log files can be viewed.

#### **Provisioning and Swapping Access Points**

The controller supports the provisioning and swapping of access points.

As an administrator you can:

• Upload a file containing list of AP and the pre-provisioned configuration data for each AP. The controller processes the file and provides details on regarding the import results (including a list of failed APs and failure reasons).

#### Network

Working with Wireless Network

- Modify or delete pre-provisioning data if AP does not connect to the controller
- Monitor the status and stage of the pre-provisioned APs
- Manually lock or unlock APs
- Upload a file containing list of AP pairs for swapping. The controller processes the file and provide the detailed import result (including a list of failed APs and failure reasons).
- Manually enter the AP swap pair
- Delete the swap configuration if AP fails to contact the controller
- Monitor the status and stage of the swapping AP pairs
- Manually swap the APs

# **Options for Provisioning and Swapping APs**

The controller supports the provisioning and swapping of access points.

Use the following buttons on the AP List page to perform the AP provisioning and swapping.

- Import Batch Provisioning APs: Select this option to import the provisioning file. The controller displays the import results. Any errors that occur during the import process will be listed by the controller.
- **Export All Batch Provisioning APs**: Select this option to download a CSV file that lists all APs that have been provisioned. The exported CSV contains the following information:
  - AP MAC Address
  - Zone Name
  - Model
  - AP Name
  - Description
  - Location
  - GPS Coordinates
  - Logon ID
  - Password
  - Administrative State
  - IP Address
  - Network Mask
  - Gateway
  - Primary DNS
  - Secondary DNS
  - Serial Number
  - IPv6 Address
  - IPv6 Gateway
  - IPv6 Primary DNS
  - IPv6 Secondary DNS

# NOTE

The exported CSV file for all batch provisioned APs only contains pre-provisioned APs. It does not contain swapping APs or auto discovered APs.

If no APs have been pre-provisioned, you will still be able to export the CSV file but it will be empty (except for the column titles).

- Import Swapping APs: Manually trigger the swapping of two APs by clicking the swap action in the row. You can also edit the preprovision configuration only if the AP does not connect to the controller. Click the AP MAC address to bring up the configuration edit form, and then select Pre-provision Configuration.
- **Export All Batch Swapping APs**: Select this option to download a CSV file that lists all APs that have been swapped. The exported CSV contains the following information:
  - Swap In AP MAC
  - Swap In AP Model
  - Swap Out AP MAC

#### NOTE

The exported CSV file for batch swapping APs only contains swapping APs. It does not contain pre-provisioned APs or auto discovered APs.

#### Understanding How Swapping Works

The following table lists how the controller handles swapping by detailing each stage. For example, you have entered swap configuration as Swap In: A and Swap out: B.

#### TABLE 48 AP swapping stages

Stage	State A	Stage A	State B	Stage B
1. Enter data	Swapping	Not Registered	Approved	Waiting for swap in AP registration
2. AP register	Swapping	Waiting for swapping in	Approved	Waiting for swapping out
3. User swap	Approved	Swapped in	Swapping	Swapped out
4. Second swap	Swapping	Swapped out and waiting for swapping in	Approved	Swapped in and waiting for swapping out

# **Editing Swap Configuration**

The controller supports the swapping or replacement of a managed AP with a new AP of the same model. This feature is useful when you want to avoid service interruption because you need to replace an AP in the field.

By configuring the swap settings, you can easily and automatically export and apply the settings of the old AP to the new AP.

Follow these steps to configure the swap settings of an AP.

- 1. On the Access Points page, locate the access point whose swap configuration you want to update.
- 2. Click **Configure**, the Edit AP page appears.
- 3. Click the Swap Configuration tab.
- 4. Select the Add Swap-In AP check box.
- 5. Enter the Swap-In AP MAC address.
- 6. Click **OK**.

You have completed editing the swap configuration.

# **Viewing Mesh APs**

Mesh APs are wireless access points. They provide consistent transmission of data, any failures do not disrupt the data transmission.

To view the Mesh APs on the controller, perform the following steps.

- 1. From the main menu, click the **Network** tab.
- 2. Click **Access Point**, the **Access Point** page appears. On the upper-right corner of the page, select the **Mesh** option from **View** mode. The below table describes the fields for Mesh AP, and the description.

FIGURE 68 Viewing Mesh APs

*	🛃 Monitor	di Netw	ork 🛡 Security	Q <sup>0</sup> <sub>0</sub> Services	Administration	* 583	rch menu 🛛 🗸	Q 🚯 All New	Analytics			Network $\geq$ Wire	less 🤌 Access Points
	Access Poi	nts 🛛 🔳	0 3			VI	EW MODE: List G	roup Mesh Map	Zone				
	+ / 🛛 ×	0 <	Late Test Speed Approve	Delete									C Refresh
z	- D System		Access Point 🔺	SNR MCS Rate	AP Name	AP Model	IP Address	External IP Address	Mesh Role	Channel	Uplink Channel	Downlink Channel Client Count	Hop count
ORGANIZATIO	D my_dor D	nain r_domain1 935											Chat now
	Unapproved	APS											* 1 *

#### TABLE 49 Access Point Details

Field Name	Description			
SNR	Displays the Signal-to-Noise Ratio (SNR), which indicates the signal strength relative to background noise. The SNR value is shown in decibels (dB) and displayed as either the real-time value or the average value over the past 90 seconds.			
MCS Rate (Tx) (Rx)	Displays the median of MCS rate Tx/Rx for both client and AP in there respective pages. These values are updated every 180 seconds (Highscale) and 90 seconds (Essentials).			
AP Name	Displays the name assigned to the access point			
AP Model	Displays the model name.			
IP Address	Displays the IP address assigned to the wireless client			
External IP Address	Displays the APs external IP address			
Mesh Role	Displays the status of APs			
Channel	Displays the wireless channel (and channel width) that the wireless client is using			
Traffic (Uplink)	Displays the total uplink traffic (in KB/MB/GB/TB) for this client in this session			
Traffic (Downlink)	Displays the total downlink traffic (in KB/MB/GB/TB) for this client in this session			
Client Count	Displays the number of client in theAP			
Hop Count	Displays the number of hop counts			

## **Approving Mesh APs**

You can approve mesh APs that join the network using wireless connection.

To approve mesh APs:

- Go to the Access Points page. On the upper-right corner of the page, select the Mesh option from View Mode. The mesh APs are listed.
- 2. To view the list of APs pending for approval, click the **Unapproved APs** below the left pane.
- 3. From the list, select the AP which is not assigned to a Staging or Default Zone and click **Approve**.

The Approve Mesh AP form appears.

- 4. From the **AP Zone** drop-down, select the zone.
- 5. In Last 4 digit of AP S/N, enter the last four digit serial number of the AP.
- 6. Click Approve, to manually approve the APs that join the network using Zero Touch Mesh (ZTM).

After approval, Zero Touch Mesh (ZTM) AP changes mesh role to "approved", and the AP will show up in AP list for waiting AP join.

#### **Monitoring Access Points**

When you select an AP from the list, contextual tabs appear at the bottom of the page.

The following table helps you to understand the real-time information about the AP.

#### **TABLE 50** Access Point Monitoring Tabs

Tabs	Description
General	Displays group information
Configuration	Displays group configuration information.
Health	Displays historical health information.
Traffic	Displays historical traffic information.
Alarm	Displays alarm information.
Event	Displays event information.
Clients	Displays client information.
Pool Stats	Displays DHCP pool data.
Stats Counter	Displays AP statistics that can be exported to CSV format.
GPS Location	Displays AP Historical GPS location information on a map
	<b>NOTE</b> For M510 AP, GPS location probe interval must be set to 5.

Additionally, you can select an AP and click More to perform the following operations as required:

- Select ALL Selects all the APs in the list.
- **Deselect All** Clears all selection from the list.
- Troubleshooting > Client Connection Connects to client devices and analyze network connection issues in real-time. See, Troubleshooting Client Connections on page 72
- Troubleshooting > Spectrum Analysis Troubleshoots issues remotely, identify sources of interferences within the network and allow administrators access to the RF health of the network environment. See, Troubleshooting through Spectrum Analysis on page 75
- **Restart** Restarts an access point remotely from the web interface.

- Lock Disables all WLAN services on the AP and disconnect all wireless users associated with those WLAN services temporarily.
- Unlock Makes all WLAN services available.
- Import Batch Provisioning APs Import the provisioning file. See, Options for Provisioning and Swapping APs on page 166
- Import Swapping APs Manually trigger the swapping of two APs by clicking the swap action in the row. See, Options for Provisioning and Swapping APs on page 166
- Export All Batch Provisioning APs Downloads a CSV file that lists all APs that have been provisioned.. See, Options for Provisioning and Swapping APs on page 166
- Export All Swapping APs Downloads a CSV file that lists all APs that have been swapped. See, Options for Provisioning and Swapping APs on page 166
- Download Support Log Downloads support log.
- Trigger AP Binary Log Triggers binary log for the selected AP.
- **Trigger Preferred Node** Triggers an AP that belongs to the current zone to connect to the preferred node. See Triggering a Preferred Node on page 145.
- Download CM Support Log Downloads Cable Momdem support log.
- **Restart Cable Modem** Restarts the cable modem. The AP will disconnect from the network for a short period. The AP will disconnect from the network for a short period.
- Reset Cable Modem Resets the cable modem.
- Reset Cable Modem to Factory Default Resets the cable modem to factory default settings.
- Untag Critical APs Stating APs as non-critical. See, Tagging Critical APs on page 56.
- Swap Swaps current AP to swap-in AP. See, Editing Swap Configuration on page 167
- Switch Over Clusters Moves APs between clusters. See Configuring AP Switchover on page 67.
- Approve Approves AP and completes registering. See, Working with AP Registration Rules on page 55.

#### **Viewing General AP Information**

Complete the following steps to view general AP information.

1. From the Network > Wireless > Wireless LANs page, select an AP.

2. In the General tab, scroll to the AP Info information.

FIGURE 69 General AP Information

*	🛃 Monitor	Network 🛡 Security	🕫 Services 🔒 A	dministration 🔶	search menu $\sim Q$	All New Analytics		Network > Wireless > Access Points
SI	Traffic Health Gener	< ral Configuration Alarm	Event Clients Wired Client	nts GPS Location				3 records = 1 >
DETAI	AP Info				Status Summary			
	AP MAC Address	28:B3:71:2F:31:C0	Firmware Version	6.1.1.0.668	Connection Status	Connected	Control Plane	node204
	AP Name	RuckusAP	IP Address	192.168.12.157	Uptime	11h 10m	Associated Clients	0
	Description	N/A	IP Туре	IPv4 only	Configuration Status	Up-to-date	# of Alarms	4
	Serial Number	212002007790	External IP Address	192.168.12.157	Management Domain	System	# of Events	239
	Location	N/A	Model	R750	AP Zone	R611	Critical AP	False
	GPS Coordinates	N/A.	Mesh Role	Auto (Disabled AP)	AP Group	default	Bonjour Gateway	Disabled
	GPS Altitude	N/A	Power Source	802.3at Switch/Injector	Packet Capture Status	Idle	LBS Service Status	Disabled
	Device IP Mode	IPV4	AP Management VLAN	1	LACP/LAG	Disabled		
			USB	Enabled				
			PoE Out	Disabled	WLANs			
			Secondary Ethernet(LAN 1/2)	Disabled				

#### NOTE

For 6.1.1 and later releases, the Onboard IoT Radio status is removed.

#### Viewing Neighbor APs in a Non-Mesh Zone

To view neighbor APs in a Non-Mesh zone:

- 1. From the Network > Wireless > Wireless LANs page, select an AP.
- 2. Scroll down to the bottom of the page. In the Neighbors area, click Detect.

The list of neighboring APs are displayed in the table.

FIGURE 70 Neighbor APs for a Non-Mesh Zone

	Neighbors									/
[	Detect							search table	۵ 🕄	
	AP name 🔺	MAC Address	Status	Model	Zone Name	IPv4 Address	IPv6 Address	Channel(2.4G)	Channel(5G)	\$
	RuckusAP	F0:3E:90:3F:7F:80	Flagged	C110	430-ZONE-IPV6	N/A	2008::186	8 (20MHz)	44 (80MHz)	
	RuckusAP	F8:E7:1E:0C:A8:C0	Flagged	R310	ZONE-AB	140.138.80.126	N/A	4 (20MHz)	153 (80MHz)	
	RuckusAP	1C:B9:C4:23:01:90	Online	H510	430-ZONE-IPV4	10.1.13.212	N/A	1 (20MHz)	161 (80MHz)	
	RuckusAP	F0:3E:90:3F:8B:00	Online	R720	430-ZONE-IPV6	N/A	2008::226	11 (20MHz)	36 (80MHz)	

3. To refresh the list, click the Refresh 😂 button.

#### **Viewing LLDP Neighbors**

You can view basic information, and detailed information about the LLDP neighbor of an AP form the controller interface.

1. From the Access Points page, select an AP from the list.

2. Scroll down to the bottom of the page. In the LLDP Neighbors area, click Detect.

The list of neighboring LLDP APs are displayed in the table.

FIGURE 71 Neighbor LLDP APs for a Non-Mesh Zone

LLDP Neighbor	2											V
∲ Detect i	Show Details									search table	Q 2	
Interface 🔺	Time	System Name	System Description	System MAC	Mgmt IP	CapabRity	Port Description	Port MAC	MDI Power Device Type	Power Class	PD Requested Power	ľ
eth1	0 day, 00:01:21	HP 1920G Switch	1920-48G Switch	2c:23:3a:6f:1e:bc	10.2.0.203	Bridge, on;R	GigabitEther	GigabitEthernet1/0/2	PD	class 0	N/A	

You can view basic information about the LLDP AP neighbor such as:

- Interface: displays the interface on the AP from which the LLDP neighbor is detected
- Time: displays the matching time output in current LLDP command
- System Name: displays the name of the system such as a switch or router
- System Description: displays a short description about the system
- Chassis ID: displays the chassis ID of the system
- Mgmt IP: displays the management IP address of the LLDP neighbor
- Capability: displays the capability of the LLDP neighbor such as Bridging or Routing capabilities
- Port Description: displays the port type and capacity such as Gigabit Ethernet port
- Port ID: displays the port ID
- MDI Power Device Type: indicates whether the device is a power sourcing equipment (PSE) or a powered device (PD). PSE is the source of the power, or the device that integrates the power onto the network. PD is the Ethernet device that requires power and is situated on the other end of the cable connected to the PSE.
- Power Class: displays the power-class of the device ranging from 0 to 4 (IEEE 802.3at power-classes).
- PD Requested Power: displays power (in watts) requested by the Powered Device
- PSE Allocated Power: displays power (in watts) allocated by the Power Sourcing Equipment to the Powered Device
- 3. Click **Show Details** to view detailed information about the LLDP AP neighbor such as the interface, chassis and ports.

FIGURE 72 Additional LLDP AP Neighbor Details

Show Details		$\otimes$
Interface:	interface: eth1,via: LLDP,RID: 1,Time: 0 day, 00:01:21	
Chassis:	ChassisID: 2c:23:3a:6f:1e:bc SysName: HP 1920G Switch SysDesc: 1920-48G Switch Software Version 5.20.99, Release 1108 MgmtIP: 10.2.0.203 Capability: Bridge, on;Router, on	
Port:	PortID: GigabitEthernet1/0/2 PortDescr: N/A MFS: 9600 PDM autoneg: supported: yes, enabled: yes Adv: N/A MAU oper type: 1000BaseTFD - Four-pair Category 5 UTP, full duplex mode MDI Power: supported: no, enabled: no, pair control: no Device Type: PD Power Pairs: signal Class: class 0 Power Type: N/A Power Source: N/A Power Poiority: N/A Requested Power Value: N/A PDA Allocated Power Value: N/A	



#### **Viewing AP Health Indicators**

You can monitor the performance and connection failures of an AP from the Health tab page.

#### Performance

- Latency It is the measurement of average delay required t successfuly deliver a Wi-Fi frame.
- Airtime Utilization It is a measurement of airtime usage on the channel measuring the total percentage of airtime usage on the channel.
- Capacity It is a measurement of potential data throughput based on recent airtime efficiency and the performance potential of the AP and its currently connected clients.

#### **Connection Failure**

- Total It is a measurement of unsuccessful connectivity attempts by clients.
- Authentication It's a measurement of client connection attempts that failed at the 802.11 open authentication stage.
- Association It is a measurement of client connection attempts that failed at the 802.11 association stage, which happens before user/ device authentication.
- EAP It is a measuremmeth of client connection attempts that failed during an EAP exchange.
- RADIUS It's a measurement of RADIUS exchange failures due to AAA client /server communication.
- DHCP It's a measurement of failed IP address assignment to client devices.

To customize Health Performance settings:

- 1. From the Access Points page, select the required AP from the list.
- 2. Scroll Down and select the Health tab.
- 3. On the **Performance** bar, select the Setting 💭 icon. The **Settings Performance** pop-up appears. Customize the following:
  - Show top: Enter the number of performance failures to be displayed.
  - Display Channel Change: Select the required options. For example: 2.4G, 5G.
  - AP: Choose how the AP details must be displayed. For example: Name, MAC, IP.
- 4. Click OK.

Performance details of the AP are listed according to the settings.

#### **Viewing AP Traffic Indicators**

You can monitor the performance and connection failures of an AP from the Traffic tab page.

You can view:

- Historical or Real Time traffic
- WLAN traffic

Traffic indicators can be filtered based on the following parameters:

- Rate, Packets, Rate
- Total, Downlink-From AP to client, Uplink-From client to AP

To customize Traffic settings:

1. From the Access Points page, select the required AP from the list.

- 2. Scroll Down and select the Traffic tab.
- 3. On the respective section bar, select the Settings 💭 icon. The Settings Clients pop-up appears. Customize the following:
  - **Type**: Choose the Display format. For example: **Chart**, **Table**.
  - Display Channel Change: Select the required options. For example: 2.4G, 5G.

#### NOTE

This field is available only for the Clients Tab when you select the Display Type as Chart.

- AP: Choose the AP display format. For example: Name, MAC, IP.
- 4. Click OK.

Performance details of the AP are listed according to the settings.

# **Configuring AP Switchover**

AP switchover is moving APs between clusters, not confined to clusters that enable cluster redundancy. For normal clusters, you can switchover APs with firmware later or equal to R5.0, no matter it is in the Staging or Non-staging Zone in High-scale platform and Default or Non-default Zone in the Essentials platform. But for a standby cluster in cluster redundancy, APs in Staging or Default Zone can only be moved to another cluster by switchover.

To configure APs to swtichover clusters:

- 1. From the Network > Wireless > Wireless LANs page, select an AP.
- 2. Click More and select Switch Over Clusters.

The specify **Destination Cluster** dialog box appears.

- 3. Enter the **Control IP** or **FQDN**
- 4. Click OK. A confirmation dialog to trigger the AP switchover appears.
- 5. Click Yes.

You configured AP switchover.

#### **Configuring Packet Capture for APs**

User can enable packet streaming feature on both wired and wireless interfaces on specified APs using web UI. You must enable this feature on a per-AP basis. It allows multiple users to execute AP packet capturing, but only a single AP can execute one capturing task at a time. For a single user can capture tasks in multiple APs, but batch operation is not allowed. Only users with full access permission can execute AP packet capturing.

To configure Packet Capture:

- 1. From the Network > Wireless > Wireless LANs page, select an AP.
- 2. Click More and select Packet Capture.

The Packet Capture dialog box appears.

#### 3. Configure the Capture Mode:

- Stream to Wireshark
  - Capture Interface Select the required wireless or wired interface
    - > For 2.4 GHz/5 GHz, update the following details:
      - Wireshark station IP: Enter the IP address.
      - MAC Address Filter: Enter the MAC address.
      - Frame Type Filter: Click the required options from Management, Control, and Data.
      - For Wired Interface, update the following details:
        - Wireshark station IP: Enter the IP address.
        - LAN Port: Choose the LAN port.
- Save to file

>

>

- Capture Interface Select the required wireless or wired interface
  - > For 2.4 GHz/5 GHz, update the following details:
    - MAC Address Filter: Enter the MAC address.
    - Frame Type Filter: Click the required options from Management, Control, and Data.
    - For Wired Interface, update the following details:
      - MAC Address Filter: Enter the MAC address.
      - LAN Port: Choose the LAN port.
- 4. Click Start.

#### **Running a Speed Test**

You can run a speed test to measure the uplink or downlink performance between the controller or wireless device and an AP in a specific environment.

#### NOTE

The speed test traffic between the controller and an AP is not treated as data traffic. Hence, the traffic goes through the Linux Kernel NIC interface of the Controller where the interface is capped to 1 Gbps. Even when the AP's ethernet speed exceeds 1 Gbps, the speed test performance result still shows the upper threshold of 1Gbps.

To run a speed test from a wireless client to an AP, the Ruckus SpeedFlex application must be installed on the wireless client. The application can be downloaded from Google Play store for Android devices or the Apple App Store for iPhones. The following fields must be configured before performing a run test:

- Destination Address
- Source Address
- Link
- Protocol
- Test Duration

To run a speed test between an AP and the controller, perform the following steps.

- 1. From the main menu, go to **Network > Wireless**, select **Access Points**.
  - The Access Points page is displayed.
- 2. Select an AP from the list and then select the **Health** tab.

**Network** Working with Wireless Network

3. Click Test Speed.

The **SpeedFlex** page is displayed.

4. Click Start to test the speed of UDP.

When the test is complete, the downlink and uplink results are displayed, along with packet loss percentages.

FIGURE 73 SpeedFlex Test Result

SpeedFlex		×
SpeedFlex Wireless Performance	Test	
	Protocol: UDP 🔻	
10M 100M	<ul> <li>✓ Downlink</li> <li>✓ Uplink</li> </ul>	
	START	
5M 200M	Downlink 503Minus	
	pkt-loss:0%	
	Uplink	
	219Mbps pkt-loss :0%	
	pkt-loss :0% Uplink 219Mbps pkt-loss :0%	

Client IP: 10.174.66.96 / 2001:10:174:66::8c

ок

# **Multi-Tunnel Support for Access Points**

In prior Ruckus solutions, APs could only support a single tunnel to a data plane, as well as a local break out. In this release, we're adding support for Ruckus APs to provide multiple simultaneous tunnels to different data planes.

For 5.0, the AP will support a single Ruckus GRE tunnel (with our without encryption) while supporting up to three SoftGRE (without encryption) tunnels, in addition to local breakout option. The tunneling will be based on SSID configurations on the AP.

This feature is designed to help in common MSP (Managed Service Provider) use cases, where each of the MSP's customer will have the possibility to get its own tunnel directly to the data center.

Before configuring multiple tunnels, consider the following configuration prerequisites:

- Ensure that there is a reachable SoftGRE gateway and also verify that there is network connectivity.
- Ensure that the zone is configured with correct SoftGRE gateway information.
- Verify that the SSID to SoftGRE tunnel mapping is correct.

• Verify the SoftGRE tunnel configuration and run time status using the command **get softgre** *tunnel-index*. The tunnel index can be 1, 2, or 3.

# **Configuring Multiple Tunnels for Zone Templates**

Multiple tunnels can be configured for a zone template.

Perform the following steps to select a tunnel profile for a zone template.

- 1. From the main menu, go to Administration > System > Template > Zone Templates.
- 2. Click Create.

The Create Zone Template form appears.

FIGURE 74 Configuring a RUCKUS GRE Profile

P GRE Tunnel Options		
* Ruckus GRE Profile:	Default Tunnel Profile 🔗 🗭 Note: Ruckus GRE + IPsec tunnel mode supported the Ruckus GRE Profile with Ruckus tunnel mode must be "GRE" and "Tunnel Encryption" is disabled.	
[?] Ruckus GRE Forwarding Broadcast:	Enable Forwarding Broadcast	
SoftGRE Profiles:	Name AAA Affinity	
IPsec Tunnel Mode:	Note: SoftGRE + IPsec tunnel mode will supported when only one SoftGRE Profile.            Disable         SoftGRE         RuckusGRE	

- 3. Navigate to the AP GRE Tunnel Options section.
- 4. For the **Ruckus GRE Profile** select a profile from the drop-down menu.

Click the + icon to create a new Ruckus GRE profile.

5. Click the **Select** checkbox above the SoftGRE Profiles box.

A form appears from which you can select the SoftGRE profiles that you want to apply to the zone. The profiles you can select are displayed under **Available Profiles**. Select the profile and click the -> icon to choose it. The profile is now listed under the **Selected Profiles** area.

FIGURE 75 SoftGRE Profiles Form

# Select Soft GRE Tunnel Profiles

Available Profiles	+ ∥ û Q	Selected Profiles	AAA Affinity
	*	]	
	<b>~</b>	]	

You can also click the + icon to create a new SoftGRE profile.

If you wish to deselect a profile, select it and click the <- icon. The profile will be moved back to the **Available Profiles** area and will not be applied to that zone.

6. Click OK.

Your multiple tunnel configuration for the zone template is saved.

## **Configuring Multiple Tunnels for Zone**

Multiple tunnels can be configured for a zone.

To configure the tunnel types for an AP zone, perform the following steps.

- 1. From the main menu, go to Network > Wireless, select Access Points, the Access Point page is displayed, select the AP from the list.
- 2. From the System tree, select the location where you want to create the zone. For example, System or Domain. Click + icon.
  - The Create Group page appears.

- 3. Under Type, select Zone.
- 4. Navigate to the **AP GRE Tunnel** section.
- 5. For the **Ruckus GRE Profile** select a profile from the drop-down menu.

Click the + icon to create a new Ruckus GRE profile.

6. Click the **Select** checkbox above the SoftGRE Profiles box.

A form appears from which you can select the SoftGRE profiles that you want to apply to the zone. The profiles you can select are displayed under **Available Profiles**. Select the profile and click the -> icon to choose it. The profile is now listed under the **Selected Profiles** area.

FIGURE 76 SoftGRE Profiles Form

# Select Soft GRE Tunnel Profiles

Available Profiles	+ ∥ ≙ Q	Selected Profiles	AAA Affinity
	•	]	
	<b></b>		

You can also click the + icon to create a new SoftGRE profile.

If you wish to deselect a profile, select it and click the <- icon. The profile will be moved back to the **Available Profiles** area and will not be applied to that zone.

7. Click OK.

Your multiple tunnel configuration for the zone is saved.

# **Configuring Multiple Tunnels in WLANs**

In WLANs where there is an option to tunnel the traffic, you can choose the tunneling profile the WLAN can use.

Perform the following steps to enable tunneling in WLANs.

- 1. Go to Network > Wireless > Wireless LANs, from the System tree hierarchy, select the Zone where you want to create a WLAN.
- 2. Click Create.

The Create WLAN Configuration page appears.

FIGURE 77 Tunneling Options while Creating a WLAN Configuration

General Options		V
* Name:		
• SSID:		
Description:		
* WI AN Group:	dafault	
weak droup.	Versous T	
Authentication Options		W
Authentication Type:	Standard usage (For most regular wireless O Hotspot (W/SPr) O Guest Access O Web Authentication     networks)	
	Hotspot 2.0 Access	
Method:	Open      B02.1X EAP      MAC Address      802.1X EAP & MAC	
Encryption Options		V
Method:	WPA2 WPA3 WPA2/WPA3-Mixed OWE WPA-Mixed WEP-64 (40 bits) WEP-128 (104 bits) None	
Data Plane Options		W
[?] Access Netwo	vrk: OFF Tunnel WLAN traffic through Ruckus GRE	

3. In the section Data Plane Options, enable the Tunnel WLAN traffic through Ruckus GRE switch.

You have successfully configured the tunneling option to forward traffic in a WLAN.

# Link Aggregation Control Protocol (LACP) support for R720 AP

The R720 AP is a four-stream 802.11ac Wave 2 access point. The AP can transmit to multiple Wave 2 clients in parallel, improving the RF efficiency in addition to faster connectivity and reliable network performance.

#### NOTE

LACP or Bonding feature is configurable using AP RKS CLI mode though the web user interface configuration option is limited to APs R720, R710 and R610.
## NOTE

LACP or Bonding feature option enable or disable is a service-affecting feature configuration. This feature can be used during setup or maintenance mode only when there are no active downlink (DL) or uplink (UL) traffic in progress.

## NOTE

To support LACP or Link Aggregation Group (LAG) feature on Ruckus APs, the administrator needs to ensure correct PoE power modes to Bring-Up LAN1 and 2 ports. For example, PoE-at+ for R720, PoE-at for R710, and so on. Refer to the respective AP product guides for details. LACP/LAG UL throughput is limited to around 1 Gbps.

## **Enabling the LACP Support for a Zone**

Perform the following procedure to enable the LACP support for a zone.

1. From the main menu, go to Network > Wireless, click Access Points.

The Access Points page is displayed.

## FIGURE 78 Viewing the Access Points

*	Monitor مم	📥 Netw	ork 🛡 Securiț	y O <sup>o</sup> s Services	🛔 Administration	*	search menu	∨ Q					Networi	< > Wireless >	Access Points
	Access Poir	nts 🛯	1 2				VIEW MODE:	List Group	Mesh Map	Zone					ĺ
	+ 🖌 🗋 🗙 More	2 <	Configure Move I	Velete More V									search table	Q	0 ± 0
	- D System	2	MAC Address 🔺	AP Name	Description	Status	IP Address	Clients	Clients (2.4G)	Clients (5G)	Clients (8G (5G))	Configuration Status	Model	Channel (2.4G)	Channel
VIION	+ Z 5.2.1_Z0	NE	18:4B:0D:14:3C:80	RuckusAP	N/A	Offline	10.174.84.18	0	0	0	0	New Configuration	H510	N/A	N/A
ANIZ	+ Z 6.1_ROG	UE	70:CA:97:08:87:70	RuckusAP	N/A	Flagged	140.138.80.236	2	0	2	0	Up-to-date	R510	11 (20MHz)	44 (80M
ORG	± Z AISH-117	4-ZO	C8:08:73:26:8A:20	RuckusAP	N/A	Online	10.174.85.41	0	0	0	0	Up-to-date	E510	11 (20MHz)	44 (80M
	+ Z AISH-760	N-PO	C8:08:73:26:8E:F0	RuckusAP	N/A	Online	10.174.85.38	0	0	0	0	Up-to-date	E510	6 (20MHz)	Disable
	+ Z AISH-ZO	NE-R6	D8:38:FC:1E:B0:E0	R610-Monitoring-AP	N/A	Online	140.138.80.143	0	0	0	0	Up-to-date	R610	6 (20MHz)	44 (80M
	+ Z ANUSHA + Z AP_CLIV	alidat	EC:8C:A2:0C:45:90	RuckusAP	N/A	Offline	10.174.85.39	0	0	0	0	Up-to-date	R610	Disabled (20.	. Disable
	+ Z AP_VALI	DATE													

Network

Working with Wireless Network



The **Configure Group** page is displayed.

FIGURE 79 Enabling LACP Support for a Zone

# Edit AP: [4C:B1:CD:21:E2:10]

Model Spec	ific Control: ON (	Override zone co	nfiguration									
AP model: R7	750											
General Opt	tions										T	
	Status LEDs:											
	LLDP											
		* Advertise Interv	al: 30	seconds (	-300)							
		* Hold Time:	120	seconds (	0.1200)							
		ON O Enable M	lanagement	PTLV								
P	oE Operating Mode:	Auto	~									
	LACP/LAG:	Keep the AP's	settings 🔿 🕻	Nisabled 🔵 Er	abled							
	_											
Port Setting	;s										W	
[7] (	LAN 1: ON	Profile: Default 1	runk \vee	+ /	O DFF	Overwrite VLAN	* Untag ID:	1	* Members:	1-4094		
121.1	LAN 2: ON	Profile: Default 1	runk 🗸	+ /	OF	Overwrite VLAN	• UntagilD:	1	* Members:	1-4094		

- 3. Enter the zone name.
- 4. Under Configuration, select R720 from the Select an AP Model list.
- 5. Under General Options, enable LACP.

# NOTE

By default, LACP is disabled.

## NOTE

To support the LACP and LAG feature on Ruckus APs, ensure that the correct PoE mode is selected to bring up LAN1,2 ports. For example, PoE-at+ for R720, PoE-at for R710. The LACP and LAG UL throughput is limited to around 1Gbps.

6. Click OK.

# **Enabling LACP Support for an AP Group**

Perform the following procedure to enable the LACP support for an AP group.

1. From the main menu, go to Network > Wireless, select Access Points.

- 2. Select an AP group from the zone and click
- 3. In the **Configure** page, enter the name of the AP group.
- 4. Under Configuration, select R720 from the Select an AP Model list.
- 5. Under General Options, enable LACP.

#### NOTE

By default, LACP is disabled. To enable LACP, both LACP and Override must be enabled.

#### NOTE

To support the LACP and LAG feature on Ruckus APs, ensure that the correct PoE mode is selected to bring up LAN1,2 ports. For example, PoE-at+ for R720, PoE-at for R710. The LACP and LAG UL throughput is limited to around 1Gbps.

6. Click OK.

#### **Enabling LACP Support for an AP**

Perform the following procedure to enable the LACP support for an AP.

- 1. From the main menu, go to Network > Wireless, select Access Points. The Access Point page is displayed.
- 2. Select an AP group from the zone.
- 3. Select an AP and click
- 4. In the Edit AP page, enter the AP name.
- 5. Under Configuration, select R720 from the Select an AP Model list.
- 6. Under General Options, enable LACP.

#### NOTE

By default, LACP is disabled.

#### NOTE

To support the LACP and LAG feature on Ruckus APs, ensure that the correct PoE mode is selected to bring up LAN1,2 ports. For example, PoE-at+ for R720, PoE-at for R710. The LACP and LAG UL throughput is limited to around 1Gbps.

7. Click OK.

## NOTE

When you enable or disable LACP, the corresponding status is updated in the General tab of the Access Points page.

## **Power Source in AP Configuration**

The table below displays the PoE mode as per industry standards.

The currently used APs have AF, AT, AT+ convention modes. The standardization applies when the AP is forced to certain PoE power mode. If the AP is set to AUTO PoE mode, feedback displays PoE mode of the AP is currently configured.

The PoE mode as per the industry standards:

## **Network** Working with Wireless Network

#### TABLE 51 Industry Standard PoE Modes

Selection	Power@PSE	Power@AP (100M Cable)		
802.3af	15.4W	12.95W		
802.3at	30W	25.5W		
802.3bt/Class 5	45W	40W→35W		
802.3bt/Class 6	60W	51W		
802.3bt/Class 7	75W	62W		
802.3bt/Class 8	90W	71.3W		

#### TABLE 52 Non-Standard High Power Solution Summary

	Customers	Maximum Power Sourced		
UPoE	Enterprise Switch	60W		
РоН	Consumer Customers, for example, audio systems)	95W		

The SZ-GUI power mode drop-down has the following set of PoE mode configurations:

## TABLE 53 PoE Mode Settings

Name	Value
Auto	0
802.3af	1
802.3at	2
802.3bt/Class 5	3
802.3bt/Class 6	4
802.3bt/Class 7	5

# NOTE

The 802.3bt/Class5 is chosen for AP's with older software which advertise AT+.

## NOTE

The below tables are applicable for stand alone APs as well. However, the IOT functionality is not available.

## **POE tables for different 11 AC Access Point**

#### TABLE 54 R710

	LLDP Power Ask	2.4G tx/rx	5G tx/rx	1Gbps eth	USB	ΙΟΤ
DC	N/A	4/4	4/4	Enabled	Enabled	Enabled
AF	N/A	2/4	4/4	Enabled	Disabled	Disabled
AT	25W	4/4	4/4	Enabled	Enabled	Enabled
Injector (Model 480125A)	N/A	4/4	4/4	Enabled	Enabled	Enabled

#### TABLE 55 R610

	LLDP Power Ask	2.4G tx/rx	5G tx/rx	1Gbps eth	USB	ΙΟΤ
DC	N/A	4/4	4/4	Enabled	Enabled	Enabled
AF	N/A	2/4	4/4	Enabled	Disabled	Disabled

## TABLE 55 R610 (continued)

AT	24W	4/4	4/4	Enabled	Enabled	Enabled
Injector (Model 480125A)	N/A	4/4	4/4	Enabled	Enabled	Enabled

#### TABLE 56 R720

	LLDP Power Ask	2.4G tx/rx	5G tx/rx	1Gbps eth	USB	ЮТ	Comments
DC	N/A	4/4	4/4	Enabled	Enabled	Enabled	No comments
AF	N/A	1/4	1/4	Enabled	Disabled	Disabled	No comments
AT	25W	4/4	4/4	Enabled	Disabled	Disabled	No comments
3bt/class5	35W	4/4	4/4	Enabled	Enabled	Enabled	No comments
POE Injector (Model 480125A) 60W	N/A	4/4	4/4	Enabled	Enabled	Enabled	Force to 802.3bt/ class5 from SZ GUI

#### TABLE 57 M510

	LLDP Power Ask	2.4G tx/rx	5G tx/rx	1Gbps eth	USB	ЮТ
DC	N/A	2/2	2/2	Enabled	Enabled	Enabled
AF	N/A	2/2	2/2	Enabled	Disabled	Disabled
AT	25W	2/2	2/2	Enabled	Enabled	Enabled
Injector (Model 480125A)	N/A	2/2	2/2	Enabled	Enabled	Enabled

#### TABLE 58 T610

	LLDP Power Ask	2.4G tx/rx	5G tx/rx	1Gbps eth	USB	ΙΟΤ
DC	N/A	3/3	3/3	Enabled	Enabled	Enabled (0.5W)
AF	N/A	2/3	3/3	Enabled	Disabled	Disabled
AT	25W	3/3	3/3	Enabled	Enabled	Enabled (0.5W)
Injector (Model 480125A)	N/A	3/3	3/3	Enabled	Enabled	Enabled (0.5W)

# POE tables for different 11 AX Access Point

## TABLE 59 R850

	LLDP Power Ask	2.4G tx/rx	5G tx/rx	5Gbps eth	1Gbps eth	USB	IOT	Comment
DC	N/A	4/4	8/8	Enabled	Enabled	Enabled	Enabled	No comments
AF	N/A	1/4	1/8	Enabled	Disabled	Disabled	Disabled	Not supported via SZ-GUI, but we can AF mode via rkscli.
AT (Mode=0)	25W	4/4	4/8	Enabled	Enabled	Enabled (0.5W)	Enabled	By default at- mode=0
AT (Mode=1)	25W	4/4	8/8	Enabled	Disabled	Disabled	Disabled	Set at-mode=1 via Rkscli
802.3bt/class5	35W	4/4	8/8	Enabled	Enabled	Enabled	Enabled	No comments

## Network

Working with Wireless Network

# TABLE 59 R850 (continued)

	LLDP Power Ask	2.4G tx/rx	5G tx/rx	5Gbps eth	1Gbps eth	USB	IOT	Comment
POE Injector (Model 480125A) 60W	N/A	4/4	4/8	Enabled	Enabled	Enabled	Enabled	Force to 802.3bt/ class5 from SZ GUI

## TABLE 60 R750

	LLDP Power Ask	2.4G tx/rx	5G tx/rx	2.5Gbps eth	1Gbps eth	USB	ΙΟΤ
DC	N/A	4/4	4/4	Enabled	Enabled	Enabled	Enabled
AF	N/A	2/4	2/4	Enabled	Disabled	Disabled	Disabled
AT	25W	4/4	4/4	Enabled	Enabled	Enabled	Enabled
POE Injector (Model 480125A) 60W	N/A	4/4	4/4	Enabled (1Gbps speed)	Enabled	Enabled	Enabled

## TABLE 61 T750

	LLDP Power Ask	2.4G tx/rx	5G tx/rx	2.5Gbps eth	1Gbps eth	USB	ΙΟΤ	PSE	Comment
DC	N/A	4/4	4/4	Enabled	Enabled	Enabled	Enabled	Enabled	No comments
AF	N/A	1/4	1/4	Enabled	Disabled	Disabled	Disabled	Disabled	Not supported operation mode
AT w/o USB	25W	4/4	4/4	Enabled	Enabled	Disabled	Enabled	Disabled	No comments
AT with USB	25W	2/4	4/4	Enabled	Disabled	Enabled	Enabled	Disabled	Set AT - mode = 1 via Rkscli
802.3bt/ class5	35W	4/4	4/4	Enabled	Enabled	Enabled	Enabled	Disabled	No comments
803.3bt/ class6	N/A	4/4	4/4	Enabled	Enabled	Enabled	Enabled	Disabled	51W by H/W negotiation
802.3bt/ class7	N/A	4/4	4/4	Enabled	Enabled	Enabled	Enabled	Enabled	62W by H/W negotiation
POE 60W Injector (Model 480125A)	N/A	4/4	4/4	Enabled (1Gbps speed)	Enabled	Enabled	Enabled	Disabled	Force to 802.3bt/ class5
POE 90W Injector	N/A	4/4	4/4	Enabled	Enabled	Enabled	Enabled	Enabled	Force to 802.3bt/ class7

## TABLE 62 R650

	LLDP Power Ask	2.4G tx/rx	5G tx/rx	2.5Gbps eth	1Gbps eth	USB	ЮТ
DC	N/A	2/2	4/4	Enabled	Enabled	Enabled	Enabled
AF	N/A	2/2	2/4	Enabled	Disabled	Disabled	Disabled
AT	25W	2/2	4/4	Enabled	Enabled	Enabled	Enabled
POE Injector (Model 480125A)	N/A	2/2	4/4	Enabled (1Gbps speed)	Enabled	Enabled	Enabled

#### TABLE 63 R550

	LLDP Power Ask	2.4G tx/rx	5G tx/rx	2.5Gbps eth	1Gbps eth	USB	IOT
DC	N/A	2/2	2/2	Enabled	Enabled	Enabled	Enabled
AF	N/A	2/2	2/2	Enabled	Disabled	Disabled	Disabled
AT	25W	2/2	2/2	Enabled	Enabled	Enabled	Enabled
POE Injector (Model 480125A)	N/A	2/2	2/2	Enabled	Enabled	Enabled	Enabled

#### POE tables for different 11AT/ BT5 Access Point

For 3-radio APs starting R760, the power mode table will support another power mode within bt5. When the LLDP module is loaded the power negotiation starts from 40W (BT5) in auto or BT5 mode and stops negotiation when it reaches 25.5W (AT).

#### NOTE

WLAN services are available only if the power negotiation is completed. Hence, there may be a delay in availability for WLAN services.

#### TABLE 64 R760

Power Mode	Power Source	2G/5G/6G Radio Chains (Tx/Rx)	(Use R9 CC) 2G/5G/6G Tx power (dBm)	10GE eth	1GE eth	USB (3W)	IOT	Power Consumption From estimate (W@50C)	LLDP Request
Full Power	DC	4x4/4x4/4x4	22/20/22	Yes	Yes	Yes	Yes	38.3	N/A
POE 802.3bt5	POE Switch	4x4/4x4/4x4	22/20/22	Yes	Yes	Yes	Yes	36.08	40
POE 802.3bt5	POE Switch	4x4/4x4/4x4	22/20/22	Yes	Yes	No	Yes	33.83	35
POE 802.3at	POE Switch or POE Injector	4x4/4x4/4x4	Mode: 2-5-5 15/16/15 Mode: 2-5-6 13/14/14	Yes	No	No	Yes	25.48	25.5
POE 802.3af	POE Switch	Not supported	, used only for LL	DP power negoti	ation. 802.3af m	ode WLANs are o	lisabled, and TX p	power set to 1.	

# Working with WLANs and WLAN Groups

# Domains, Zones, AP Groups, and WLANs

If your wireless network covers a large physical environment (for example, multi-floor or multi-building office) and you want to manage and provide different WLAN services to different areas of your environment, you can virtually split them using the following hierarchy:

- Domains—Geographical grouping for regulatory operation.
- Zones—Comprises of multiple WLAN groups
- WLAN Groups—Comprises of multiple WLANs
- WLANs—Wireless network service

## **Viewing Modes**

The View Mode on upper-right cornerr of the page provides two options to view the WLANs available in the system:

• List-Displays the list of all WLANs irrespective of the Zone or Group they belong.

#### Network

Working with Wireless Network

• **Group**—Displays the list of WLANs that belong to a specific Zone or Group.

The following WLAN details can be viewed regardless of the mode selected:

- Name
- Alert
- SSID
- Auth Method
- Encryption Method
- Clients
- Traffic
- VLAN
- Application Recognition
- Tunneled

# Creating a WLAN Domain for an MSP

A Managed Services Provider (MSP) manages and assumes a defined set of responsibility. You can create an MSP managed domain, to manage all their settings within that domain. You can also limit the number of APs per zone. Refer, Limiting the Number of APs in a Domain or Zone on page 63.

To create a WLAN Domain for an MSP:

- 1. From the Network > Wireless > Wireless LANs , select System from the tree hierarchy.
- 2. Click the **Create** to button, the Create Group form appears.
- 3. Configure the following details:
  - a. Enter a Name for the domain.
  - b. Enter a **Description** about the domain.
  - c. By default, the **Type** selected is **Domain**.
  - d. The Parent Group displays the group to which this domain will be tagged.
  - e. In Managed by Partner, select the Enable check box.
- 4. Click **OK**. You have created a new WLAN domain. In the left pane, the new \* [Dala] MSP domain appears.

## WLAN Groups

A WLAN group is a way of specifying which APs or AP groups provide which WLAN services. For example, if your wireless network covers three floors of a building and you need to provide wireless access to visitors only on the first floor:

- 1. Create a WLAN service (for example, Guest Only Service) that provides guest-level access only.
- 2. Create a WLAN group (for example, **Guest Only Group**), and then assign **Guest Only Service** (WLAN service) to **Guest Only Group** (WLAN group).
- 3. Assign APs on the 1st Floor (where visitors need wireless access) to your Guest Only Group.

Any wireless client that associates with APs assigned to the **Guest Only Group** will get the guest-level access privileges defined in your **Guest Only Service**. APs on the 2nd and 3rd floors can remain assigned to the default WLAN Group and provide normal-level access. NOTE

- WLAN groups are configured at the zone level.
- Creating WLAN groups is optional. If you do not need to provide different WLAN services to different areas in your environment, you do not need to create a WLAN group.
- A default WLAN group called **default** exists. The first 27 WLANs that you create are automatically assigned to this default WLAN group.
- A WLAN group can include a maximum of 27 member WLANs. For dual radio APs, each radio can be assigned to only one WLAN group (single radio APs can be assigned to only one WLAN group).

#### **Creating a WLAN Group**

A WLAN group is a way of specifying which APs or AP groups provide which WLAN services. If your wireless network covers a large physical environment (for example, multi-floor or multi-building office) and you want to provide different WLAN services to different areas of your environment, you can use WLAN groups to do this.

- 1. Go to Network > Wireless > Wireless LANs . From the System tree hierarchy, select the zone where you want to create a WLAN Group.
- 2. Click the add 📩 button. The Create WLAN Group page appears.
- 3. Enter a Name and Description for the WLAN group.
- 4. From the Available WLANs list perform one of the following option:
  - select the required WLAN and click the Move button. It will appear in the Selected WLANs list.
  - click the add 📩 button to create a new WLAN service. The Create WLAN Configuration page appears. Refer Creating a WLAN Configuration on page 189.

NOTE

To edit or delete a WLAN configuration, select the WLAN from the Available WLANs list and click Configure 🖉 or Delete

- 5. Click Next, The Create WLAN Group form appears.
- 6. Click OK.

NOTE

You can also edit, clone, and delete WLAN group by selecting the options Configure  $\checkmark$ , Clone  $\circlearrowright$ , and Delete  $\blacksquare$  respectively, from the Wireless LANs page.

## **Creating a WLAN Configuration**

An AP zone functions as a way of grouping RUCKUS APs and applying settings including WLANs to these groups of RUCKUS APs.

Complete the following steps to create a WLAN configuration for an AP zone.

1. Go to Network > Wireless > Wireless LANs page, from the System tree hierarchy, select the Zone to create a WLAN.

#### FIGURE 80 Wireless LANs Page

*	🛃 Monitor 🛛 👬 Netw	ork 🛡 Security 🕰	B Services	🛔 Administration	* se	arch menu 🛛 🗸	Q		Network > \	Vireless > Wireless LANs
	Wireless LANs				VIEW MODE:	List Group				
	+ 🖊 🗋 × More ∨ 🛛 📿 🔇	+ Create Configure 🖓 Clone	Delete Mon	e 🗸					search table	Q 2 \$
	- D System	Name 🔺	Alerts	SSID	Auth Method	Encryption Method	Clients	Traffic	VLAN	Application Recognition
ATION	+ D d1	qa.anu.bho-AD-W-300	0	qa.anu.bho-AD-W-300	OPEN	NONE	0	0	27	Enabled
ANIZ	+ Z 3.6_ZONE	6.1-Force-DHCP	0	6.1-Force-DHCP	OPEN	NONE	0	0	27	Disabled
ORG	+ Z 6.1_IPV6	6.1-Force-DHCP_Wispr-MAC	0	6.1-Force-DHCP_Wi	MAC	NONE	0	0	27	Enabled
	+ Z AP_VALIDATE_REG	6.1_AD	0	6.1_AD	802.1X	WPA2	0	0	27	Enabled
	+ Z Anusha-6.0	6.1_AD_W	0	6.1_AD_W	OPEN	NONE	0	0	27	Enabled
	+ Z Beta_Zone	6.1_COA-802	0	6.1_COA-802	802.1X	WPA2	0	0	28	Disabled
	+ Z GA_6.1_ZONE + Z VLAN-NAME	6.1_COA_WISPR	0	6.1_COA_WISPR	OPEN	NONE	0	0	28	Disabled
	+ Z anusha-857	6.1_IPSec-RGRE	0	6.1_IPSec-RGRE	OPEN	NONE	0	0	200	Disabled
		6.1_LDAP_AN	0	6.1_LDAP_AN	802.1X	WPA2	0	0	28	Disabled
		6.1_LDAP_W	0	6.1_LDAP_W	OPEN	NONE	0	0	28	Disabled
		AB-CI	0	AB-CI	OPEN	NONE	0	0	200	Disabled

2. Click Create and the Create WLAN Configuration page is displayed.

FIGURE 81 Create WLAN Configuration Page

# Create WLAN Configuration

* Name:					
* SSID:					
Description:					
* Zone:		•			
* WLAN Group:	No data available	▼ <b>+</b> Cr	eate		
uthentication Optior	15				▼
* Authentication Type:	Standard usage (For most regular wireless networks)	Hotspot (WISPr)	Guest Access	O Web Authentication	
	O Hotspot 2.0 Access	O Hotspot 2.0 Onboarding	O WeChat		
* Method:	Open      802.1X EAP      MAC Address	is 🔵 802.1X & MAC			

3. Set the required configurations as explained in the following table.

## TABLE 65 WLAN Configurations

Field	Description	Your Action
General Options		

Field	Description	Your Action
Name	Indicates the user-friendly administrative name for the WLAN.	Enter a name.
SSID	Indicates the SSID for the WLAN.	Enter the SSID.
Description	Indicates a user-friendly description of the WLAN's settings or function.	Enter a short description.
Zone	Indicates the zone to which the WLAN configuration applies.	Select the zone to which the WLAN settings apply.
WLAN Groups	Indicates the WLAN groups to which the WLAN applies.	Select the WLAN groups to which the WLAN configuration applies.
Authentication Options		
Authentication Type	Defines the type of authentication flow	Select the required option:
	for the WLAN.	<ul> <li>Standard Usage—This is a regular WLAN suitable for most wireless networks.</li> </ul>
	<b>NOTE</b> Authentication types such as WeChat, Web Authentication, and Guest Access are not supported by APs in IPv6 mode.	<ul> <li>Hotspot (WISPr)—Click this option if want to use a hotspot service (use this type for external captive portal workflows) or WISPr.</li> <li>NOTE Hotspot (WISPr) applies to WLAN traffic that is tunneled and not tunneled.</li> </ul>
		<ul> <li>Guest Access—Click this option if you want guest users to use this WLAN. After you complete creating this WLAN for guest access, you can start generating guest passes.</li> <li>For more information about Hotspot 2.0 online signup, see the Unterest 2.0 Deference Guide for this release.</li> </ul>
		<ul> <li>Web Authentication—Click this option if you want to require all WLAN users to complete a web-based logon to this network every time they attempt to connect.</li> </ul>
		• Hotspot 2.0 Access—Click this option if you want a Hotspot 2.0 operator profile that you previously created to use this WLAN. See the Hotspot 2.0 Reference Guide for this release.
		<b>NOTE</b> You can select 8021.X EAP + "WPA3" or "WPA2/ WPA3-Mixed" for HS2.0 access wlan to add more security.
		Hotspot 2.0 Onboarding—Click this option if you want to use this WLAN for Hotspot 2.0 onboarding. See the Hotspot 2.0 Reference Guide for this release for more information. Hotspot 2.0 onboarding allows for Open and 802.1x EAP authentication methods.
		wecnat—click this option if you want the WLAN usage through WeChat.

Field	Description	Your Action
Method	Specifies the authentication mechanism.	Select the following option:
		• <b>Open</b> (Default)—No authentication mechanism is applied to connections. If WPA or WPA2 encryption is used, this implies WPA-PSK authentication.
		If you clicked <b>Web Authentication</b> in <b>Authentication Type</b> , <b>Open</b> is the only available authentication option, even thoug PSK-based encryption can be supported.
		• 802.1X EAP—A very secure authentication/encryption methor that requires a back-end authentication server, such as a RADIUS server. Your choice mostly depends on the types of authentication the client devices support and your local network authentication environment. If you select Enable RF Location Delivery Support for Authentication & Accounting Server, enter the Operator Realm.
		Selecting the authentication method as Hotspot (WISPr) allo you to select 802.1x EAP as an authentication option. This enables a two-step authentication method when shared and pre-authenticated devices are used, or when user equipmen shared among multiple users. The device access is successful when both authentication processes are completed successfully: 802.1x EAP authentication first, followed by Hotspot (WISPr) authentication.
		Selecting the authentication method as Hotspot 2.0 Access with support of WPA3 allows you to select 802.1x EAP as an authentication option.
		MAC Address—Authenticate clients by MAC address.
		<ul> <li>MAC Authentication—Requires a RADIUS server and us the MAC address as the user logon name and password</li> </ul>
		<ul> <li>Select Use user defined text as authentication password (default is device MAC address) and en the format.</li> <li>MAC Address Format—Choose the MAC address format from the drop-down menu.</li> </ul>
		• <b>802.1X EAP &amp; MAC</b> —Selecting this option indicates that the 802.1x EAP and MAC address authentication methods must both pass for a user to successfully authenticate. First, MAC address authentication is verified; if that passess, 802.1x EAF authentication is processed. After the two authentication methods succeed, the user equipment gains access to the WLAN. Authentication is handled by a back-end RADIUS serv
		When this authentication method is selected, the MAC Authentication and MAC Address Format fields will be shown within the Authentication Options section.

**Encryption Options** 

Field	Description	Your Action
Method	Specifies the encryption method.	Select the option:
	WPA and WPA2 are both encryption	• WPA2—Enhanced WPA encryption using AES encryption
	methods certified by the Wi-Fi Alliance;	algorithm.
	encryption method. The Wi-Fi Alliance	a. Choose <b>Algorithm</b> :
	will be mandating the removal of WEP	- AES:
	due to its security vulnerabilities, and	1. Enter Passphrase.
	RUCKUS recommends against using WEP,	2. Select or clear <b>Show</b> .
	li possible.	3. Select
		<ul> <li>the Enable 802.11 Fast BSS Transition check box and enter the Mobility Domain ID.</li> <li>the required 802.11w MFP option.</li> </ul>
		4. Dynamic PSK
		> Disable
		a Enter DPSK Length
		h Choose DDSK Type
		c Select DDSK Evolution
		External—Enables Authentication     Service
		- AUTO:
		1. Enter <b>Passphrase</b> .
		2. Select or clear <b>Show</b> .
		<ul> <li>WPA3—Enhanced WPA3 encryption using AES encryption algorithm.</li> </ul>
		Enable this option for 6G radio
		- AES:
		1. Enter Passpirase.
		2. Select of clear <b>Show</b> .
		3. In the <b>802.11W MFP</b> held, " Required " is the default selected option.
		- AES-GUMP-200:
		WPA3-Enterprise cannot be supported by the 802.11ac Wave-1 AP models.
		WPA2/WPA3-Mixed Encryption - Allows mixed networks of WPA2- and WPA2-compliant devices using AES algorithm
		a. 1. Choose Algorithm:
		- AES:
		a. Enter <b>Passphrase</b> .
		b. Enter SAE Passphrase
		c. Select or clear <b>Show</b> .
		d. In the <b>802.11w MFP</b> field, " Capable" is the default selected option
		b. Choose Algorithm:
		- AES:
		1 Enter Pasenhrase
		2 Enter SAE Decembrace
		2. Ellect or clear Show
e 6.1.1 (LT-GA) Administration Guide (SZ300/vSZ-I	н)	Opportunistic Wireless Encryption Encryption (OWE) Allows
ber: 800-73132-001 Rev A		the encryption without the manual input the passphrase using AES algorithm.

Enable this option for 6G radio.

Field	Description	Your Action
Reserve SSID	Is a limited to only one WLAN per Zone. The Reserve SSID option is displayed only when standard + open + (WPA2/ WPA3 or WPA2/WPA3-Mixed or WPA- mixed is enabled.	By default it is disabled.
Data Plane Options		
Access Network	Defines the data plane tunneling behavior.	<ul> <li>Enable Tunnel WLAN traffic through Ruckus GRE.</li> <li>Configure the following options as appropriate:</li> <li>GRE Tunnel Profile: Manages AP traffic. Select the profile from the list.</li> <li>Split Tunnel Profile: Enables split tunneling to manage user traffic between corporate and local traffic. Enable the profile from the list. Click to create a new profile or click it to edit a profile. By default, the option is disabled.</li> </ul>
Core Network	Defines the network mode.	Select the option: Bridge L2oGRE
vSZ-D DHCP/NAT	Enables tunneling option for DHCP/NAT.	Select the required check boxes: <ul> <li>Enable Tunnel NAT</li> <li>Enable Tunnel DHCP</li> </ul>
RADIUS based DHCP/NAT	Enables RADIUS-based DHCP/NAT settings. The DHCP server authorizes remote clients and allocates addresses based on replies from a RADIUS server.	<ul> <li>Select the required check boxes:</li> <li>Enable RADIUS based NAT</li> <li>Enable RADIUS based DHCP</li> </ul>
Flexi-VPN Profile	Enables forwarding of tunneled traffic to another remote DP instance through inter-DP RuckusGRE Tunnel (Flexi). NOTE If there are more than 40 DPs been approved, SZ limit user to use Flexi-VPN feature.	Select the profile from the list.
Authentication & Accounting Server (f	or WLAN Authentication Type: Standard us	age)
Authentication Server	Specifies the server used for authentication on this network. By enabling Proxy, authentication requests will flow through the controller. In a non- proxy mode, the AP will communicate directly with the authentication server without going through the controller.	<ul> <li>a. Select the Use controller as proxy check box.</li> <li>b. Select the server from the menu.</li> <li>c. Select Enable RFC Location Delivery Support.</li> </ul>
Accounting Server	Specifies the server used for accounting messages. By enabling Proxy, accounting messages are sent by the controller. In a non-proxy mode, the AP will communicate accounting messages directly.	<ul><li>a. Select the Use controller as proxy check box.</li><li>b. Select the server from the menu.</li></ul>
Hotspot Portal (for WLAN Authenticat	ion Type: Hotspot (WisPr))	
Hotspot (WISPr) Portal	Defines hotspot behavior such as redirects, session timers, and location information among others.	Select the hotspot portal profile that you want this WLAN to use.

Field	Description	Your Action
Bypass CNA	Bypasses the Apple CNA feature on iOS and OS X devices that connect to this WLAN.	Select the <b>Enable</b> check box.
Authentication Service	Indicates the authentication server that you want to use for this WLAN.	Choose the option. Options include <b>Local DB</b> , <b>Always Accept</b> , and any AAA servers that you previously added. Select:
		• Use Controller as Proxy for the controller to proxy authentication messages to the AAA server
		• Use Realm-based profile to list contents the realm-based profile When the SSH tunnel between the AP and the controller is down, you can enable <b>Backup Authentication Service</b> to back up the AP's authentication services to a secondary device.
		<b>NOTE</b> The customer portal must use AP WISPr ZD-Style API/ Backup AAA to continue to provide the WISPr service for WISPr survivability.
Accounting Service	Indicates the RADIUS Accounting server that you want to use for this WLAN.	Choose the option. You must have added a RADIUS Accounting server previously. Additionally, if you want the controller to proxy accounting messages to the AAA server, select the <b>Use the Controller as Proxy</b> check box.
		Select:
		Use Controller as Proxy for the controller to proxy authentication messages to the AAA server
		• Use Realm-based profile to list contents the realm-based profile
		When the SSH tunnel between the AP and the controller is down, you can enable <b>Backup Accounting Service</b> to back up the AP's accounting services to a secondary device.
		<b>NOTE</b> The customer portal must use AP WISPr ZD-Style API/ Backup AAA to continue to provide the WISPr service for WISPr survivability.
Guest Access Portal (for WLAN Authen	tication Type: Guest Access)	
Guest Access Service	Indicates the guest access portal to be used on this WLAN.	Choose the guest portal service.
Bypass CNA	Bypasses the Apple CNA feature on iOS and OS X devices that connect to this WLAN.	Select the <b>Enable</b> check box.
Guest Authentication	Manages guest authentication.	Select:
		• <b>Guest</b> to require users to enter their guest pass credentials.
		<ul> <li>Guest passes are managed directly on the controller.</li> <li>Always Accept to allow users without guest credentials to receive authentication.</li> </ul>
Guest Accounting	Indicates the RADIUS Accounting server that you want to use for this WLAN.	Choose the server. You must have added a RADIUS Accounting server previously. Additionally, if you want the controller to proxy accounting messages to the AAA server, select the <b>Use the</b> <b>Controller as Proxy</b> check box.
Authentication & Accounting Service (for WLAN Authentication Type: Web Authentication)		
Web Authentication Portal	Indicates the web authentication portal to use for this WLAN.	Choose the web authentication portal from the list.

Field	Description	Your Action
Bypass CNA	Bypasses the Apple CNA feature on iOS and OS X devices that connect to this WLAN.	Select the <b>Enable</b> check box.
Authentication Service	Indicates the authentication server that you want to use for this WLAN.	Choose the option. Options include <b>Local DB</b> , <b>Always Accept</b> , and any AAA servers that you previously added. Additionally, if you want the controller to proxy authentication messages to the AAA server, select the <b>Use the Controller as Proxy</b> check box.
Accounting Service	Indicates the RADIUS Accounting server that you want to use for this WLAN.	Choose the server. You must have added a RADIUS Accounting server previously. Additionally, if you want the controller to proxy accounting messages to the AAA server, select the <b>Use the</b> <b>Controller as Proxy</b> check box.
Hotspot 2.0 Profile (for WLAN Authen	tication Type: Hotspot 2.0 Access)	
Hotspot 2.0 Profile	Indicates the profile, which includes the operator and identifies provider profiles.	Choose the profile.
Accounting Service (RFC 5580)	Supports RFC 5580 location delivery on the WLAN, which carries location information in RADIUS exchanges.	Select the check box.
Accounting Service (Updates)	Indicates the frequency to send interim updates. Configures the account update interval for accounting servers defined in the Hotspot 2.0 Identity Provider profile.	Enter the duration in minutes. Range: 0 through 1440.
WeChat Portal (for WLAN Authenticat	ion Type: WeChat)	
WeChat Portal	Defines the WeChat authentication URL, DNAT destination, and other information.	Select a WeChat portal service.
Accounting Server	Indicates the RADIUS Accounting server that you want to use for this WLAN.	Choose the server. You must have added a RADIUS Accounting server previously. Additionally, if you want the controller to proxy accounting messages to the AAA server, select the <b>Use the</b> <b>Controller as Proxy</b> check box.
Forwarding Profile (for WLAN Usage >	Access Network)	-
Forwarding Policy	Defines special data packet handling to be taken by the data plane when the traffic is tunneled.	Forwarding Profile is Factory Default. It is disabled.
Options		
Wireless Client Isolation	Prevents wireless clients from communicating with each other.	<ul> <li>Enable Isolate wireless client traffic from all hosts on the same VLAN/subnet.</li> <li>Enable the following required options as appropriate:</li> <li>Isolate unicast packets: Isolates only unicast packets between a client isolation-enabled client and other clients of the AP. By default, the option is enabled.</li> </ul>
		<ul> <li>Isolate multicast packets: Isolates only multicast packets between a client isolation-enabled client and other clients of the AP. By default, the option is disabled.</li> <li>Automatic support for VRRP: Isolates packets in VRRP deployment. By default, the option is disabled indicating that the AP is part in a VPRP deployment.</li> </ul>
Isolation Whitelist	Defines wired destinations on the local subnet that can be reached, even if client isolation is enabled. This option is available only if you enable <b>Wireless</b> <b>Client Isolation</b> .	Select the option. NOTE Isolation Whitelist is not applicable for tunneled WLANs except in the vSZ-D platform.

Field	Description	Your Action
Priority	Determines high versus low transmit preference of one WLAN compared to another. Traffic for high priority WLANs is always sent before low priority WLANs in the same QoS category (background, best effort, video, voice).	Choose the priority: • High • Low
RADIUS Option		
NAS ID	Defines the ID sent to the RADIUS server, which will identify the AP.	Choose the option: • WLAN BSSID • AP MAC • User-defined
NAS Request Timeout	Indicates the duration after which an expected RADIUS response message is considered to have failed.	Enter the timeout period (in seconds). NOTE It is recommended to configure the same values for NAS Request Timeout, NAS Max Number of Retries, and NAS Reconnect Primary.
NAS Max Number of Retries	Indicates the maximum number of failed connection attempts after which the controller will fail over to the backup RADIUS server.	Enter the maximum number of failed connection attempts. NOTE It is recommended to configure the same values for NAS Request Timeout, NAS Max Number of Retries, and NAS Reconnect Primary.
NAS Reconnect Primary	Indicates the time interval after which the controller will recheck if the primary RADIUS server is available when the controller has failed over to the backup RADIUS server.	Enter the duration in minutes. Range: 1 through 60 minutes. The default interval is 5 minutes. NOTE It is recommended to configure the same values for NAS Request Timeout, NAS Max Number of Retries, and NAS Reconnect Primary.
Called Station ID	Indicates the format for the called station ID, which is sent to the RADIUS server as an attribute, and can be used in policy decisions.	Select a format: • WLAN BSSID • AP MAC • AP GROUP • NONE
Single Session ID Accounting	Allows the APs to maintain one accounting session for a client roaming between APs. If the client roams from one AP to another, the accounting session ID and statistics will be carried while roaming from one AP to the other. If the feature is not enabled, the accounting session ID is regenerated and the statistics are also reset, essentially resetting the accounting session.	Select the <b>Enable</b> check box.
NAS IP	Indicates the NAS IP address.	Select the option: Disabled SZ Control IP SZ Management IP User-defined

Field	Description	Your Action
Vendor Specific Attribute Profile	Indicates the VSA profile	<ul> <li>Select from the following options:</li> <li>VSA profiles         <ul> <li>NOTE</li></ul></li></ul>
Firewall Options	1	
Firewall Profile	Indicates the zone for which the firewall profile applies.	Select the option.
Enable WLAN specific	Applies the firewall profile to the WLAN.	<ul> <li>Select the option and update the following:</li> <li>a. In the Rate Limiting field, select the Uplink and Downlink option to specify and apply rate limit values for the device policy to control the data rate.</li> <li>b. Select the L3 Access Control Policy from the drop-down list or click  <ul> <li>to create a new policy. Refer Create an L3 Access Control Policy on page 403 for more information.</li> </ul> </li> <li>c. Select the L2 Access Control Policy from the drop-down list or click  <ul> <li>to create a new policy. Refer Creating an L2 Access Control Service on page 406 for more information.</li> </ul> </li> <li>d. Select the Application Policy from the drop-down list or click  <ul> <li>to create a new policy. Refer Creating an Application Control Policy on page 395 for more information.</li> </ul> </li> <li>e. Select the URL Filtering Profile from the drop-down list or click  <ul> <li>to create a new profile. Refer Creating a URL Filtering Policy on page 409 for more information.</li> </ul> </li> <li>f. Select the Device Policy from the drop-down list or click to create a new policy. Refer Creating a Device Policy on page 415 for more information.</li> </ul>
Application Recognition and Control	Enables DPI-based Layer 7 application recognition, and if enabled, an application control policy. Recognition and control are performed on the AP.	Select the option.
Client Virtual ID Extraction	Extracts the Virtual IDs of the users who login into the social media , public email such as wechat, whatsapp, hotmail, and cloud disk, and send these virtual ids to the auditing system.	<b>NOTE</b> To enable the Client Virtual ID Extraction, enable Application Recognition Control, and ensure that Sigpack contains regular version.
URL Filtering	Enables URL filtering on the WLAN controller to block or allow access to specific websites or web pages.	Select the option.
Advanced Options		

Field	Description	Your Action
Client Fingerprinting	Enables the AP to attempt to utilize DHCP fingerprinting to identify client devices by their operating system, device type, and host name.	Select the check box.
Access VLAN	Tags the WLAN traffic with a VLAN ID from 2 through 4094. By default, all client traffic will be assigned to the native (untagged) VLAN on the AP's Ethernet port, which is represented as VLAN ID 1.	Select the check box and enter the <b>VLAN ID</b> .
Hotspot 2.0 Onboarding	Allows devices to connect to a Wi-Fi network automatically, wherein the service providers engage in roaming partnerships to provide seamless access to Wi-Fi networks. The devices are authenticated using credentials or certificates.	Select the check box to allow Hotspot 2.0 Onboaring for the WISPr WLAN.
Hide SSID	Removes the SSID from beacon frames. By removing the SSID, in most cases, clients will not show this SSID in their scan list unless the device is already configured to connect. This can simplify the network decision for an end user.	Select the check box.
Client Load Balancing	Disables client load balancing on this WLAN if the option is selected.	Select the check box to disable client load balancing on this WLAN.
Proxy ARP	Enables proxy ARP. When proxy ARP is enabled on a WLAN, the AP provides ARP response service for stations. When the AP receives an ARP request for a known host, it replies with an ARP response on behalf of the host. If the AP receives a request for an unknown host, it forwards the request.	Select the check box.
DGAF	Disables AP from forwarding downstream group-addressed frames. This option is available only when proxy ARP is enabled.	Select the option.
ND Proxy	Enables Neighbor Discovery proxy. When ND proxy is enabled on a WLAN, the AP provides Neighbor Advertisement service for stations. When the AP receives a Neighbor solicitation request for a known host, it replies with a Neighbor Advertisement on behalf of the host. If the AP receives a request for an unknown host, it forwards the request. <b>NOTE</b> This feature is available only on IPv6 and Dual zone and is enabled by default.	Enable the option.

Field	Description	Your Action
Suppress NS	Suppress Network Solicitation (NS) on a wireless medium when there is no Station entry available in the cache. This feature can be configured only when the <b>ND Proxy</b> option is enabled.	Enable the option.
	<b>NOTE</b> This feature is available only on IPv6 and Dual zone and is disabled by default.	
RA Proxy	Enables Router Advertisement proxy. When RA proxy is enabled on a WLAN, the AP provides Router Advertisement service for wireless stations. When the AP receives a Router solicitation request on a WLAN, it replies with a Router Advertisement on behalf of the routers available on the network learned by the AP. If the router entries are not found in the cache, the AP forwards the request. <b>NOTE</b> This feature is available only on IPv6 and Dual zone and is enabled by default.	Enable the option.
RS/RA Guard	Prevents Router Solicitation (RS) from the wired side of the network to a wireless side. Also prevents Router Advertisement (RA) from a wireless side of the network to the wired side. This feature can be configured only when the <b>RA Proxy</b> option is enabled. <b>NOTE</b> This feature is available only on IPv6 and Dual zone and is disabled by default.	Enable the option.
RA Throttling	Regulates the multicast Router Advertisement (RA) from a wired medium to a wireless medium based on the configured <b>Max Allowed RA</b> and <b>Interval</b> . This feature can be configured only when <b>RA Proxy</b> is enabled. <b>NOTE</b> This feature is available only on IPv6 and Dual zone and is disabled by default.	<ul> <li>Max Allowed RA: Enter the maximum number of Router Advertisements (RAs) allowed per minute.</li> <li>Range: 1 through 1440, default 10</li> <li>Interval: Enter the regulating frequency in minutes.</li> <li>Range: 1 through 256, default 10</li> </ul>
MAX Clients	Limits the number of clients that can associate with this WLAN per AP radio (default is 100). Every connection attempt after this maximum value will not be permitted to connect.	Enter the number of clients allowed.

Field	Description	Your Action
802.11d	Adds additional regulatory information to AP beacons and probe responses. This compliance information provides country-specific guidance such as permitted channels and transmit power, to ensure that the devices operate within the legal boundaries of the country. 11d is helpful for many devices that cannot independently determine their operating country.	Enable the option.
802.11k Neighbor Report	Enhances roaming by providing a list of neighbor APs to the client device. APs build a neighbor AP list via background scanning, and when the client plans to roam, it will request this list from the AP. This list is then used to perform efficient scanning to find a roaming candidate.	Enable the option.
Anti-spoofing	Prevents attacks on genuine clients from rogue clients that could lead to service disruption, data loss, and so on. This is achieved by matching the MAC address or IP address (IPv4) of the client with the address in the Ruckus database. If the addresses do not match, the packet is dropped. These checks are also performed on ingress data packets to catch spoofed data packets early.	<ul> <li>Enable the option. By default, the following options are also enabled:</li> <li>ARP request rate limit: Enter the packets to be reviewed for Address Resolution Protocol (ARP) attacks, per minute. In ARP attacks a rouge client sends messages to a genuine client to establish connection over the network.</li> <li>DHCP request rate limit: Enter the packets to be reviewed for DHCP pool exhaustion per minute. When rouge clients send a DHCP request with a spoofed address, an IP address from the DHCP pool is assigned to it. If this happens repeatedly, the IP addresses in the DHCP pool are exhausted, and genuine clients may miss out on obtaining the IP addresses.</li> <li>NOTE When you enable anti-spoofing, an ARP request and DHCP request rate limiter is automatically enabled with default values (in packets per minute, or ppm) which are applied per client; implying that each client connected to an interface enabled with anti-spoofing is allowed to send a maximum of "X" ARP/DHCP request ppm. The value "X" is configured on the interface that the client is connected. NOTE The Force-DHCP option will be enabled by default when anti-spoofing is enabled, and it cannot be changed after anti-spoofing is enabled.</li></ul>
Force DHCP	Requires the clients to obtain a valid IP address from DHCP within the specified number of seconds. This prevents clients configured with a static IP address from connecting to the WLAN. Additionally, if a client performs Layer 3 roaming between different subnets, in some cases the client sticks to the former IP address. This mechanism optimizes the roaming experience by forcing clients to request a new IP address.	Select the check box.

Field	Description	Your Action
DHCP Option 82	Enables an AP to encapsulate additional information (such as VLAN ID, AP name, SSID, and MAC address) into DHCP request packets before forwarding them to the DHCP server. The DHCP server uses this information to allocate an IP address to the client from a particular DHCP pool based on these parameters.	Enable the <b>On/Off</b> button. <b>NOTE</b> The options are displayed only if the <b>On</b> is enabled.
DHCP Option 82 Format	Enables an AP to encapsulate additional information into DHCP request packets before forwarding them to the DHCP server. The DHCP server uses this information to allocate an IP address to the client from a particular DHCP pool based on these parameters.	<ul> <li>Enable the required format:</li> <li>Subopt-1 with format and select the option. The options are : <ul> <li>AP-MAC</li> <li>AP-MAC ESSID</li> <li>AP-NAME ESSID</li> </ul> </li> <li>Subopt-2 with format and select the option. The options are: <ul> <li>Client-MAC</li> <li>AP-MAC</li> <li>AP-MAC</li> <li>AP-MAC ESSID</li> <li>AP-NAME</li> </ul> </li> <li>Subopt-150 with VLAN-ID.</li> <li>Subopt-151 with format and select the option.</li> <li>Mac format delimiter, choose the MAC format from the drop-down list.</li> </ul>
DTIM Interval	Indicates the frequency at which the Delivery Traffic Indication Message (DTIM) will be included in Beacon frames.	Enter the frequency number. Range: 1 through 255.

Field	Description	Your Action
Directed MC/BC Threshold	Defines the per-radio-client count at which an AP stops converting group- addressed data traffic to unicast. However, the Directed Threshold logic is only one part of the access points' multicast handling logic, which means there may be other factors that determine whether a frame is transmitted as unicast or multicast. APs support a feature called Directed Multicast (configurable only on AP CLI, enabled by default), which adds additional logic to the multicast flow. If Directed Multicast is disabled, the AP uses the Directed Threshold as the only criteria to determine whether to transmit a multicast packet as unicast. However, when Directed Multicast is enabled, the flow is changed. Directed Multicast is a feature that checks to see if a multicast packet is well-known or not. For well-known multicast packets, for example, Bonjour, uPNP, most IPv6 link- and node-local, and Spectralink, the AP still applies the Directed Threshold logic to determine conversion to unicast. For non well-known types, the AP monitors and maintains a database of client subscriptions using IGMP and MLD. If associated clients are subscribed to the multicast stream, then the AP always converts these packets to unicast, regardless of the Directed Threshold configuration. If there are no clients subscribed to the multicast stream, the AP drops these packets. It is important to be aware of this behavior when validating multicast operation in a deployment.	Enter the client count number. Range: 0 through 128.
Client Tx/Rx Statistics	Stops the controller from monitoring traffic statistics for unauthorized clients.	Select the check box.
User Session Timeout	Indicates the duration after which idle clients will be disconnected. <b>NOTE</b> Before getting disconnected the client can be either in an idle state or connected to the WLAN (SSID).	Enter the duration. Range: 120 to 864000 seconds (10 days). Default Value: 172800 seconds (2 days). <b>NOTE</b> This default value will remain effected only when the session timeout is not applied from the Radius server. <b>NOTE</b> The user session timeout is displayed only for those WLANs in which 802.1X or MAC authentication is enabled.

Field	Description	Your Action
User Session Timeout	Indicates the duration after which the client gets disconnected. <b>NOTE</b> Before getting disconnected the client can be either in an idle state or connected to the WLAN.	Enter the duration. Range: 120 to 864000 seconds (10 days). Default Value: 172800 seconds (2 days). <b>NOTE</b> This default value will remain effected only when the session timeout is not applied from the Radius server.
WiFi 6	Allows legacy Wi-Fi 5 clients with outdated drivers to interoperate with a Wi-Fi 6 AP. Use this option to disable Wi- Fi 6 if the client drivers on the network are not the latest or are free of bugs. Wi- Fi 6 clients connecting to a WLAN with Wi-Fi 6 disabled on a Wi-Fi 6 AP will not be able to use Wi-Fi 6 features such as the OFDMA and TWT. <b>NOTE</b> Wifi 6 feature is supported for the firmware release 5.2.1 and above.	Select the option.
OFDM Only	Disconnects 802.11b devices from the WLAN and all devices are forced to use higher data rates for more efficient airtime usage. This setting only affects the 2.4-GHz radio. OFDM is used by 802.11a, g, n, and ac, but is not supported by 802.11b.	Select the check box.
BSS Min Rate	Forces client devices to be both closer to the AP and to use higher, more efficient rates when you increase the BSS minimum rate above the default (all rates) setting. The BSS minimum rate is the lowest data rate supported on the WLAN. When OFDM-only is enabled, it takes higher priority than BSS minimum rate settings.	Select the option.
Mgmt Tx Rate	Sets the transmit rate for management frame types such as beacon and probes.	Select the value.
6G BSS Min Rate	Forces client devices to both be closer to the AP and to use higher, more efficient rates when you increase the BSS minimum rate above the default (all rates) setting. The BSS minimum rate is the lowest data rate supported on the WLAN. When OFDM-only is enabled, it takes higher priority than BSS minimum rate settings.	<ul> <li>Select one of the following option:</li> <li>6 mbps</li> <li>9 mbps</li> <li>12 mbps</li> <li>18 mbps</li> <li>24 mbps</li> </ul>

Field	Description	Your Action
6G Mgmt Tx Rate	Sets the transmit rate for management frame types such as beacon and probes.	<ul> <li>Select one of the following option:</li> <li>6 mbps</li> <li>9 mbps</li> <li>12 mbps</li> <li>18 mbps</li> <li>24 mbps</li> </ul>
Service Schedule	Controls when the WLAN service is active. The purpose of this setting is to automatically enable or disable a WLAN based on a predetermined schedule. By default, the service is <b>Always On</b> . <b>Always Off</b> can be selected in order to create a WLAN and apply it, but prevent it from advertising until ready. The <b>Specific</b> setting allows a configurable schedule based on time of day and days of the week. <b>NOTE</b> When a service schedule is created, it is saved by the SZ and AP using the time zone of the browser. When it is enforced by the AP, the AP will enforce it according to the time zone of the browser when it was configured.	<ul> <li>Choose the option:</li> <li>Always On</li> <li>Always Off</li> <li>Specific and select a schedule profile from the drop-down list.</li> </ul>
Band Balancing	Disables band balancing only for this WLAN, if you select the check box.	Select the <b>Disable band balancing for this WLAN service</b> check box.
Qos Map Set	Reprioritizes downlink packets based on the configured mappings. When an AP receives a downlink packet, it checks the existing DSCP (Layer 3 QoS) marking, compares it to this map set, and then changes the user priority (Layer 2 QoS) values for transmission by the AP. To configure this feature, select the User Priority (UP) from the table (0-7) and configure the DSCP (0-64) range that will be mapped to this UP. Exceptions can also be added such that the original DSCP and UP tagging are preserved and honored by the AP.	To configure this feature, select the User Priority (UP) from the table (0-7) and configure the DSCP (0-64) range that will be mapped to this UP. Select <b>Enable QOS Map Set</b> .
Multicast Filter	Drops the broadcast and multicast from the associated wireless clients.	Click to enable this option.
SSID Rate Limiting	Enforces an aggregate rate limit for all users of the WLAN. The purpose of this feature is to prevent the combined throughput from all users of an SSID from exceeding this threshold. This feature is different from per-user rate limiting, which enforces the same rate limit for each individual device.	Select the <b>Uplink</b> and <b>Downlink</b> check boxes and enter the limiting rates in mbps, respectively. Range: 1 through 1000 Mbps. <b>NOTE</b> Rate limit supports maximum of 100 clients per WLAN per radio. After the threshold, the system displays client failure (203) error.

Field	Description	Your Action
Multicast Rate Limiting	Multicast rate limit can be configured at WLAN level. The <b>UplinkDownlink</b> values are displayed only if the multicast rate limit is enabled. The <b>Downlink</b> traffic is limited to 50% of the configured multicast rate limiting. For example, if multicast rate limiting downlink traffic is set to 6Mbps, only ~50%, .i.e. 3.00Mbps to 4.00Mbps max per second traffic passes. This limit is only for downlink and shall not be affected by BSS Min Rate setting. <b>NOTE</b> SSID Rate Limit always take precedence, if, Mutlicast Rate Limit is also configured.	Select the <b>Uplink</b> and <b>Downlink</b> check boxes and enter the limiting rates in Mbps, respectively. Range: 1 through 100 Mbps. <b>NOTE</b> Multicast Rate Limit value cannot exceed SSID Rate Limit values for respective <b>Uplink</b> and <b>Downlink</b> direction.
DNS Server Profile	Allows the AP to inspect DHCP messages and overwrite the DNS servers with the DNS server configured in this profile. This allows for policy-based DNS application in which unique users/roles should use a different DNS server than others.	Select a profile from the menu. Select <b>Disable</b> from the menu if you want to disable the DNS Server profile for the WLAN service. Click to add a new profile or click <i>local</i> to edit a profile.
DNS Spoofing Profile	<ul> <li>When an AP receives a DNS packet, all the fields in the packet are validated.</li> <li>NOTE <ul> <li>Only A/AAA server DNS query packets are considered. When same domain name is present in both DNS spoofing profile and walled garden table in the WISPr WLAN, then the AP DNS cache is updated with the IP address present in the DNS spoofing profile.</li> </ul> </li> <li>If DNS spoofing and URL filtering with safe search is enabled, URLfiltering (safe search is not enabled, DNS spoofing takes the precedence. If safe search is not enabled and URL filtering is enabled also DNS-Spoof takes the precedence.</li> </ul>	Select a profile from the menu. Select <b>Disable</b> from the menu if you want to disable the DNS Spoofing profile for the WLAN service. Click to add a new profile or click  for a profile

Field	Description	Your Action
Precedence Profile	Defines the relative policy assignment priority for some specific settings. For example, if a WLAN is configured to use VLAN 10, and an AAA/role policy is configured for VLAN 20, and a device OS policy is configured for VLAN 30, and a user/device connects to the WLAN matching all of these policies, which VLAN should be assigned. The precedence policy determines which setting takes priority.	Select the option. Click 💽 to add a new profile or click 🖉 to edit a profile.
<b>CALEA</b> (This feature is supported only for SZ300 controllers.)	Intercepts traffic, a requirement enforced on some networks by government agencies. To utilize CALEA, you must support a vSZ-D and configure the CALEA settings in the <b>Services &amp;</b> <b>Profiles &gt; Tunnels &amp; Ports</b> menu.	Select the check box. <b>NOTE</b> If there are more than 40 DPs been approved, SZ limit user to use CALEA feature.
Client Flow Data Logging	Sends a log message with the source MAC address, destination MAC address, source IP address, destination IP address, source port, destination port, Layer 4 protocol, and AP MAC address of each packet session to the external syslog server. This function is provided by the AP syslog client (not the SZ syslog client), which must be enabled at the zone level in order to support this client flow logging.	Select the check box to log the client-flow data to the external syslog server. Then enable AP syslog functionality from the Zone settings.
Airtime Decongestion	Mitigates airtime congestion caused by management frames in high-density deployments.	Select the check box.
Join RSSI threshold	Indicates the signal threshold that could connect to the Wi-Fi. If <b>Airtime</b> <b>Decongestion</b> is enabled, <b>Join RSSI</b> <b>threshold</b> is automatically disabled.	Enter the Client RSSI threshold to allow joining. Range: -60 through -90 dBm.
Transient Client Management	Discourages transient clients from joining the network.	<ul> <li>Select enable Transient Client Management and set the following parameters:</li> <li>Join wait time—Enter the wait time before a client can be permitted to join. Range: 1 through 60 secs.</li> <li>Join expire time—Enter the time during which a rejoin request is accepted without delay. Range: 1 through 300 secs.</li> <li>Join wait threshold—Enter the number of join attempts after which a client is permitted to join even before the join wait time expires.</li> </ul>
Optimized Connectivity Experience (OCE)	OCE enables probe response suppression and prevents devices with marginal connectivity from joining the network. Optimizes the connectivity experience for OCE-enabled APs and stations.	<ul> <li>Select Optimized Connectivity Experience (OCE) and set the following parameters:</li> <li>Broadcast Probe Response Delay: Indicates the time delay to transmit probe response frames in milliseconds.</li> <li>RSSI-based Association Rejection Threshold: Indicates the minimum threshold value to connect to the network (in dBm). If the value entered is less than the minimum threshold value, then any RSSI-based association is rejected.</li> </ul>

## 4. Click OK.

# Network

Working with Wireless Network

For SZ300 and vSZ-H, you can also migrate the WLAN configuration from a regular Domain to a Partner Domain. For more information, see https:// support.ruckuswireless.com/answers/000006414.

## NOTE

You can edit, clone, and delete WLANs by selecting the options Configure, Clone, and Delete respectively, from the Wireless LANs page.

## NOTE

From the Wireless LANs page, you can also select More and perform the following operations:

- Select All: Select all WLANs in the list.
- Deselect All: Clear all WLAN selections from the list.
- Enable: Enable a WLAN from the list.
- **Disable**: Disable a WLAN from the list.

In the WLAN list, the **Status** column indicates whether the WLAN configuration is active or inactive. Though a WLAN is disabled by a time schedule, its configuration will remain active.

## VIDEO

## Creating 802.1X WLAN. 802.1X WLAN Configuration.



Click to play video in full screen mode.

## 802.11 Fast BSS Transition

802.11r Fast BSS Transition is a fast roaming protocol that reduces the number of frame exchanges required for roaming and allows the clients and APs to reuse the master keys obtained during a prior authentication exchange. 11r is most helpful for 802.1X networks. Client support is required for 11r to work.

## 802.11w MFP

802.11w Management Frame Protection provides additional security measures for management frames. Not all client devices support 802.11w.

Check your client devices before enabling 11w. If "Required" is selected, clients must support 11w in order to connect. If "Capable" is selected, clients with or without 11w should be able to connect. However, note that some clients with poor driver software may have connection problems even if 11w is set to Capable.

## **Multiple BSSID**

Multiple BSSID is by default enabled in 6GHz radio.

MBSSID reduces the overhead. It integrates multiple beacons into one beacon. The combined beacon has a common information part which is applicable to all beacons, and different information part, which includes the differences from the beacons.

The rule for Multi BSSID is a user must assign BSSIDs from a sufficiently large set of MAC addresses so that each assigned BSSID is unique and each of them must have the same 48 - n msbs for all 2n BSSID group.

The Multiple BSSID capability enables the advertisement of information for BSSIDs using a single beacon or probe response frame instead of multiple beacon and probe response frame.

A 32 bit bitmask, the lower 16 bits of which specifies the pdevs for which the feature needs to enabled.

Bit corresponding to 6GHz radio is reserved as MBSSID is mandatory for 6GHz. The upper 16 bits of this bitmask are used as per-pdev ema\_ap feature enable/disable.

A MBSSID set is characterized as follows -

- All members of the set use a common operating class, channel, channel access functions, and antenna connnector.
- MaxBSSID indicator contains n, with 2n maximum number of BSSIDs in the set.
- Members of the set have the same 47-n MSBs in there BSSIDs.

FIGURE 82 Multi BSSID

1B	1B	1B	variable
Element ID	Length	MaxBSSID Indicator	Optional Subelements

#### Enhanced Multi-BSSID Advertisement (EMA)

Due to the beacon size limitatio, MBSSID can only accomdate small number of VAPs, for example, 1Tx+5 Non-Tx VAPs. EMA is introduced to over the limitation. It uses different Profile Periodicity (PP) to carry more beacon. An EMA AP beacon is MBSSID beacon with PP>= 1

#### **Multiple BSSID Configuration**

Multiple BSSID configuration element.

- Element ID 255
- Element ID extension 55
- BSSID count Carries the total number of active BSSIDs in the MBSSID set.
- Profile periodicity Indicates the least number of beacon frames a STA needs to receive in order to discover all the active non transmitted BSSIDs in the set.

Ext Tag: Multiple BSSID Configuration

```
Tag number: Element ID Extension (255)
Ext Tag length: 3
Ext Tag number: Multiple BSSID Configuration (55)
BSSID count: 16
Profile Periodicity: 3
```

#### **Network** Working with Wireless Network

## FIGURE 83 Multiple BSSID Configuration

1B	1B	1B	1B	1B
Element ID	Length	Element ID Extension	BSSID Count	Profile Periodicity

## **Airtime Decongestion**

## NOTE

Ensure that **Background Scan** is enabled.

The Airtime Decongestion feature optimized the Wi-Fi management traffic in a network where the amount of management traffic can potentially consume a significant portion of airtime thereby reducing the amount of time available for traffic. This feature controls the RSSI threshold setting for Transient Client Management. Enabling this feature disables the **RSSI threshold** configuration in **Transient Client Management**.



Airtime Decongestion Overview. This video provides a brief overview of Airtime Decongestion.



Click to play video in full screen mode.

## **Band Balancing**

Band balancing balances the client load on radios by distributing clients between the 2.4 GHz and 5 GHz radios.

This feature is enabled by default and set to a target of 25% of clients connecting to the 2.4 GHz band. To balance the load on a radio, the AP encourages dual-band clients to connect to the 5 GHz band when the configured percentage threshold is reached.

## **Bypassing Apple CNA**

Some Apple<sup>\*</sup> iOS and OS X<sup>\*</sup> clients include a feature called Captive Network Assistant (CNA), which allows clients to connect to an open captive portal WLAN without displaying the logon page.

When a client connects to a wireless network, the CNA feature launches a pre-browser login utility and it sends a request to a success page on the Apple<sup>®</sup> website. If the success page is returned, the device assumes it has network connectivity and no action is taken. However, this login utility is not a fully functional browser, and does not support HTML, HTML5, PHP or other embedded video. In some situations, the ability to skip the login page for open WLANs is a benefit. However, for other guest or public access designs, the lack of ability to control the entire web authentication process is not desirable.

The controller provides an option to work around the Apple<sup>\*</sup> CNA feature if it is not desirable for your specific deployment. With CNA bypass enabled, captive portal (web-based authentication) logon must be performed by opening a browser to any unauthenticated page (HTTP) to get redirected to the logon page.

## **Channel Mode**

Channel mode is a method of statistically picking the most potent channel for an AP.

Some countries restrict certain 5GHz channels to indoor use only. For instance, Germany restricts channels in the 5.15GHz to 5.25GHz band to indoor use. When ZoneFlex Outdoor APs and Bridges with 5GHz radios (ZoneFlex 7762, 7762-S, 7762-T, 7761-CM and 7731) are set to a country code where these restrictions apply, the AP or Bridge can no longer be set to an indoor-only channel and will no longer select from amongst a channel set that includes these indoor-only channels when SmartSelect or Auto Channel selection is used, unless the administrator configures the AP to allow use of these channels.

For instance, if the AP is installed in a challenging indoor environment (such as a warehouse), the administrator may want to allow the AP to use an indoor-only channel. These channels can be enabled for use through the AP CLI or the controller web interface.

## **Client Admission Control**

Client admission control allows APs to adaptively allow or deny the association of clients based on the potential throughput of the currently associated clients. This helps prevent APs from becoming overloaded with clients and improves user experience for wireless users.

As an administrator, you can help maintain a positive user experience for wireless users on the network by configuring the following client admission control settings:

- Minimum client count 0 100. To set minimum client control to 0, select Client Admission Control threshold.
- Maximum radio load (%) 50 100
- Minimum client throughput (Mbps) 0 -100

Client admission control is implemented on a per radio basis and is supported on 802.11n and 802.11ac APs.

#### NOTE

Client admission control cannot be enabled if client load balancing/band balancing (or both) is enabled.

#### NOTE

If you are trying to steer clients to the appropriate band (band steering), please refer Band Balancing on page 210 section.

## **Client Load Balancing**

Enabling load balancing can improve WLAN performance by helping to spread the wireless client load between nearby access points, so that one AP does not get overloaded while another sits idle.

The load balancing feature can be controlled from within the controller web interface to balance the number of clients per radio on adjacent APs.

Adjacent APs are determined by the controller at startup by measuring the RSSI during channel scans. After startup, the controller uses subsequent scans to update the list of adjacent radios periodically and when a new AP sends its first scan report. When an AP leaves, the controller immediately updates the list of adjacent radios and refreshes the client limits at each affected AP.

Once the controller is aware of which APs are adjacent to each other, it begins managing the client load by sending the configured client limits to the APs. These limits are soft values that can be exceeded in several scenarios, including:

- When a client's signal is so weak that it may not be able to support a link with another AP
- When a client's signal is so strong that it really belongs on this AP.

The APs maintain these configured client limits and enforce them once they reach the limits by withholding probe responses and authentication responses on any radio that has reached its limit.

## NOTE

Adaptive Client Load Balancing (ACLB) is not supported on AP R730 in this release. AP R730 supports only legacy Client Load Balancing (CLB). ACLB is disabled by default if *capacity mode* is configured on the controller and if *station mode* is configured, then ACLB acts as legacy CLB on the AP.

## **Key Points About Client Load Balancing**

Before you enable load balancing, keep the following considerations in mind:

- The load balancing rules apply only to client devices; the AP always responds to another AP that is attempting to set up or maintain a mesh network.
- Load balancing does not disassociate clients already connected.
- Load balancing takes action before a client association request, reducing the chance of client misbehavior.
- The process does not require any time-critical interaction between APs and the controller.
- Provides control of adjacent AP distance with safeguards against abandoning clients.
- Can be disabled on a per-WLAN basis. For instance, on a voice WLAN, load balancing may not be desired due to voice roaming considerations.
- Background scanning must be enabled on the WLAN for load balancing to work.

## **Mobility Domain ID**

A Mobility Domain ID is used by 802.11r to define a scope of the network in which an 11r fast roam is supported. Master keys are shared within the Mobility Domain, allowing clients to support a fast roam.

## **Portal-based WLANs**

There are many types of portal-based WLANs and they can be distinguished based on where the user credentials are stored, and where the portal page is hosted.

#### **TABLE 66** Portal-based WLANs

WLAN Type	User Credential	Portal on which WLAN is Hosted
Guest	Guest passes on the controller	AP
Hotspot (WISPr)	RADIUS server. LDAP/Active Directory from SmartZone release 3.2 and later	External portal server or internal portal on the controller
Web Auth	RADIUS/LDAP/Active Directory	AP

Guest and WebAuth WLAN portals are hosted on the controller AP with limited customization. WISPr WLANs are usually hosted on external portal servers providing the flexibility to customize. WISPr WLANs allow for sophisticated customization such as providing a customized login page which could include locale information, advertisements etc.

WISPr WLANs can also be configured to bypass the authentication portal such that if an end user device's MAC address (as a credential) is stored on a RADIUS server, there is no need to redirect the end user to the portal server for authentication.

#### **Characteristics of portal-based WLANs**

Portal-based WLANs have the following characteristics:

- WebAuth WLAN
  - Does not provide and option to modify the portal (WYSIWYG)
  - User authentication is done by the RADIUS server, LDAP and Active Directory
  - Allows redirecting user web pages

- Guest WLAN
  - Provides and option to modify the portal elements such as the logo, Terms and Conditions, title etc
  - User authentication is by using guest passphrases or select the Always Accepted option
  - Allows redirecting user web pages
  - Does not posses a local database, LDAP, Active Directory or RADIUS server
- Hotspot (WISPr) WLAN
  - Internal Portal
    - > Provides and option to modify the portal elements such as the logo, Terms and Conditions, title etc
    - > Allows redirecting user web pages
    - User authentication is by the local database, LDAP, Active Directory, RADIUS server or rendered by selecting the Always
       Accepted option
    - > Supports the Walled Garden approach to allow user access to specific areas within the network
    - External Portal
      - > Allows customization of the portal pages through external services
      - > Supports Northbound Portal Interface for authentication
      - User authentication is by the local database, LDAP, Active Directory, RADIUS server or rendered by selecting the Always
         Accepted option
      - > Supports the Walled Garden approach to allow user access to specific areas within the network
      - > Allows redirecting user web pages

# **Multicast Rate Filter**

All the controller managed APs support this feature. The GUI for rate limit control is designed as:

• FIGURE 84 Multicast Rate Limiting

[?] Multicast Rate Limiting:	Uplink:	6	mbps (1-100)
	Downlink:	6	mbps (1-6)

#### **Configuring Multicast rate limit**

- Multicast Downlink/Uplink Rate Limit should be configured at WLAN level.
- Multicast Rate Limit and Drop Multicast/Broadcast Traffic from Associated Wireless Clients are mutually exclusive feature.
- Mutlicast UL/DL values should be shown only if Mutlicast Rate limit is enabled.
- Downlink value default is u to 6 mbps. The range of multicast values depends on the BSS minimum rate selection in the wlan and a maximum of half of the BSS minimum rate.
- SSID Rate Limit will always take precedence if Mutlicast Rate Limit is also configured.

#### Add multicast rate limiting uplink and downlink fields in advanced option of wlan

## **Network** Working with Wireless Network

# FIGURE 85 Configuring Multicast Rate Limit

Advanced Options			
User Traffic Profile	System Default	Inactivity Timeout	120 seconds
L2 Access Control	Disabled	Client Fingerprinting	Enabled
OS Policy	Disabled	OFDM Only	Disabled
Application Recognition & Control	Disabled	BSS Min Rate	Default
URL Filtering Profile	Disabled	Mgmt Tx Rate	2mbps
Access VLAN	1	Time Schedule	Always On
Hide SSID	Disabled	Band Balancing	Enabled
Client Load Balancing	Enabled	QoS Map Set	Enabled
Proxy ARP	Disabled	Precedence Profile	System Default
ND Proxy	Disabled	DNS Server Profile	Disabled
RA Proxy	Disabled	DNS Spoofing Profile	Disabled
Uplink Limit (mbps)	0	Multicast Uplink Limit (mbps)	20
Downlink Limit (mbps)	0	Multicast Downlink Limit (mbps)	50
Max Clients	100	Wi-Fi Calling profile	Disabled
802.11d	Enabled	CALEA	Disabled
802.11k Neighbor Report	Enabled	Venue Code	Disabled
Force DHCP	Disabled	Client Flow Data Logging	Disabled
DHCP Option 82	Disabled	Airtime Decongestion	Disabled
DTIM Interval	1	Transient Client Management	Disabled
Directed MC/BC Threshold	5	Optimized Connectivity	Disabled
Client TX/RX Statistics	Disabled	Expensive(OOE)	

User can check multicast uplink and downlink fields in WLAN preview

#### FIGURE 86 WLAN Preview

OFDM Only:	OFF
* [?] BSS Min Rate:	24 mbps
Mgmt Tx Rate:	24 mbps
* Time Schedule:	Always On ○ Always Off ○ Specific     Specific
Band Balancing:	Disable band balancing for this WLAN service
QoS Map Set:	OFF
Multicast Filter:	OFF Drop the broadcast/multicast packets from associated clients.
[?] SSID Rate Limiting:	Uplink: OFF 0 mbps (1-200) Rate limiting in user traffic profile will not work if SSID rate limiting is enabled.
	Downlink: OFF 0 mbps (1-200)
[?] Multicast Rate Limiting:	Uptink: 01 6 mbps (1-100) Multicast rate limiting and Multicast Filter are mutually exclusive feature.
	Downlink: ON 6 mbps (1-12) SSID rate limiting will always take precedence if Multicast rate limiting is also configured. Multicast downlink rate limiting should not greater than 50% of BSS min rate.
DNS Server Profile:	Disable
DNS Spoofing Profile:	Disable
Precedence Profile:	System Default
[?] CALEA:	OFF
Venue Code:	OFF
Client Flow Data Logging:	OFF
Airtime Decongestion:	OFF
* Join RSSI threshold:	0 dBm (-60 to -90)
Transient Client Management:	OFF
Optimized Connectivity Experience(OCE):	OFF

#### **Rate Limiting Ranges for Policies**

You can define and apply rate limit values for user devices to control the data rate and types of network traffic the device transmits.

#### NOTE

For SmartZone release 3.4 and 3.2.x, the APs support the following rate limiting values:

- 0.10Mbps
- 0.25Mbps 20.00Mbps (increments by 0.25Mbps)
- 21.00Mbps 200.00Mbps (increments by1.00mpbs)

For example, typing 6.45 Mbps maps to the closest predefined rate value, so 6.45 Mbps will be rendered as 6.50 Mbps.

#### NOTE

For SmartZone release 3.1.x, the APs support the following rate limiting values:

- 0.10Mbps
- 0.25Mbps 20.00Mbps (increments by 0.25Mbps)
- 30.00Mbps
- 40.00Mbps
- 50.00Mbps

For example, typing 31.50 Mbps maps to the closest predefined rate value, so 31.50 Mbps will be rendered as 40 Mbps. Any rate greater than 50.00Mbps would be mapped to the maximum rate which is 50.00Mbps.

TABLE 67 Rate Limiting ranges	for different co	ontroller policies
-------------------------------	------------------	--------------------

Policy	Global or Zone	Rate limit range for zone running SmartZone 3.4	Rate limit range for zone running SmartZone 3.2.x	Rate limit range for zone running SmartZone 3.1.x
Device Policy	Zone	0.1 Mbps to 200 Mbps Support uni-direction (Uplink and Downlink need not be enabled or disabled at the same time)	0.1 Mbps to 200 Mbps No support for uni-direction (Uplink and Downlink need not be enabled or disabled at the same time)	0.1 Mbps to 200 Mbps. But any rate greater than 50Mbps will be mapped to 50 Mbps implicitly on the AP side when the rate is applied. No support for uni-direction
User Traffic Profile	Global	0.1 Mbps to 200 Mbps No support for uni-direction because this is Global profile that is used by 3.2.x and 3.1.x APs	0.1 Mbps to 200 Mbps No support for uni-direction	But any rate greater than 50Mbps will be mapped to 50 Mbps implicitly on the AP side when the rate is applied. No support for uni-direction

## **Transient Client Management**

The Transient Client Management feature allows only those clients that stay within the AP's coverage region for a minimum period of time to associate with the AP and use the service. For example, in a train station or downtown area there may be passerby who do not intend to connect and utilize the network service. However, their Wi-Fi devices may do an active/passive scanning and could be roaming either from cellular to Wi-Fi or from one Wi-Fi AP to another Wi-Fi AP or from Wi-Fi to cellular, which could compromise the experience of users who are connected and using the service. First-time client association may be delayed.

Transient Client management uses statistical methods to delay the association of transient clients to an AP. Venue administrators will be able to tune configuration parameters based on typical observed dwell times and RSSI of transient clients. This feature delivers efficient airtime utilization and minimizes Cellular to Wi-Fi handoffs, AP to AP roaming of Transient clients.

## **Optimized Connectivity Experience**

Optimized Connectivity Experience (OCE) delivers a better overall connectivity experience by enabling probe response suppression and by preventing devices with marginal connectivity to join the network.

When OCE is enabled, the affected APs and stations are excluded from Airtime Decongestion and Transient Client Management, resulting in reduction in probe response. Probe response suppression optimizes airtime for data traffic. OCE solves connectivity issues by rejecting any association with clients with poor signals.

## VIDEO

Optimized Connectivity Experience. This video provides a brief overview of Optimized Connectivity Experience.



Click to play video in full screen mode.
# Fast Initial Link Setup (FILS)

Enable FILS for 802.1X EAP WLAN and select the realm-based AAA configuration and DHCP server IP address.

combines the authentication, authorization, and DHCP to reduce EAP frames and skip EAPOL 4-way handshake when station reconnects or roams. It requires AAA to support Higher Layer Protocol (HLP) and EAP-RP. The DHCP server requires the Rapid commit. The following WLAN feature combinations are supported by FILS:

- 802.1x(FILS) + WISPr
- 802.1x(FILS) + MAC Auth
- 802.1x(FILS) + 802.11w
- 802.1x(FILS) + FT

## NOTE

Fast Initial Link Setup also supports MAC. When FILS is enabled, by default the DHCP Rapid Commit Proxy is also enabled, however it is hidden in the screen.

#### Create FILS Realm Profile

To create FILS Realm Profile, perform the following:

1. Go to Security > Access Control > Authentication > Realm Based Proxy.

This displays Create FILS Realm Profile screen.

- 2. In the Create FILS Realm Profile screen, enter the following details:
  - Name: Enter name for the profile.
  - Description: Enter a short description for the profile.
  - Realms: Enter a Realm Name and click Add.

The Realm Name is displayed below.

• Click Ok.

The new profile is displayed in the FILS Realm Profile screen.

# NOTE

The FILS Realm Profile can be created from the Fast Initial Link Setup by clicking + corresponding to the Realm Profile.

## **Working with WLAN Schedule Profiles**

A WLAN schedule profile specifies the hours of the day or week during which a WLAN service will be enabled or disabled.

For example, a WLAN for student use at a school can be configured to provide wireless access only during school hours. Create a WLAN schedule profile, and then when you configure a WLAN, select the schedule profile to enable or disable the WLAN service during those hours/days.

# NOTE

This feature will not work properly if the system does not have the correct time. To ensure that the system always maintains the correct time, configure an NTP server and point the system to the NTP server's IP address, as described in Configuring System Time on page 572.

#### NOTE

WLAN service schedule times should be configured based on your browser's current timezone. If your browser and the target AP/WLAN are in different timezones, configure the on/off times according to the desired schedule according to your local browser. For example if you wanted a WLAN in Los Angeles to turn on at 9 AM and your browser was set to New York time, please configure the WLAN service schedule to enable the WLAN at noon. When configuring the service schedule, all times are based on your browser's timezone setting.

## **Creating a WLAN Schedule Profile**

Follow these steps to create a WLAN schedule profile.

- 1. Go to Network > Wireless > Wireless LANS, select a WLAN from the list of Wireless LANS screen to schedule a WLAN Profile.
- 2. Click **Configure**. This displays **Edit WLAN Configuration** screen.
- 3. Scroll down to the Advanced Options section.
- 4. Find Time Schedule field and select Specific.

#### NOTE

By default, Always On radio button is selected.

- 5. Click Create (+). This displays Create Time Based Access Table screen.
- 6. Enter the Schedule Name and Schedule Description in Create Time Based Access Table General Options.
- 7. In the Schedule Table, create a WLAN schedule profile for the selected Wireless LAN.
- 8. To create **Create Time Based Access Table** for a WLAN, perform the following:
  - To enable or disable the WLAN for an entire day, click the day of the week under the **Time** column.
  - To enable or disable the WLAN for specific hour of a specific day, click the squares in the table. A single square represents 30 minutes (two-15 minute blocks).

Blue-colored cells indicate the hours when the WLAN is enabled. Clear (or white) cells indicate the hours when the WLAN is disabled.

9. Click Ok, the page is refreshed and the schedule is submitted. The newly created schedule is displayed in the drop-down list.

# **Managing WLANs**

When you select a System, Domain, Zone, or WLAN Group from the hierarchy tree, respective contextual tabs appear at the bottom of the page.

#### TABLE 68 System/Domain/Zone/WLAN Groups Monitoring Tabs

Tabs	Description	System	Domain	Zone	WLAN Groups
Configuration         Displays the respective configuration information.		Yes	Yes	Yes	Yes
Traffic	Displays the respective historical traffic information.	Yes	Yes	Yes	Yes
Alarm	Displays the respective alarms information.		Yes	Yes	Yes
<b>Event</b> Displays the respective event information.		Yes	Yes	Yes	Yes
APs	Displays the respective AP information.	Yes	Yes	Yes	NA
Clients	lients Displays the respective client information.		Yes	Yes	NA
Services Displays the respective Services information.		Yes	Yes	Yes	NA
Administrators Displays the respective administrator account information.		Yes	NA	NA	NA

When you can select a Zone and click More you can perform the following operations:

- Move
- Extract WLAN Template
- Apply WLAN Template
- Change AP Firmware
- Switchover Cluster

# • Trigger Preferred Node

# NOTE

WLANs can be disabled or enabled at the Access Point level. To disable or enable a WLAN, refer Configuring Access Points > Radio Options b/g/n (2.4GHz).

# Moving a Single WLAN to a Different WLAN Zone

Follow these steps to move a single access point from its current AP zone to a different one.

## NOTE

The WLAN that you move will inherit the configuration of the new WLAN zone.

- Go to Network > Wireless > Wireless LANs, locate the WLAN zone that you want to move to a different WLAN zone.
- Click More and select Move, the Select Destination Management Domain dialog box appears.
- Select the destination WLAN zone.
- Click **OK**, a confirmation message appears.
- Click Yes. The WLAN zone is moved to the destination location.

## **Extracting a WLAN Template**

You can extract only WLAN-related configuration of an AP to a WLAN template.

Follow these steps to extract a WLAN template:

- 1. Go to Network > Wireless > Wireless LANs page locate the zone from where you want to extract the WLAN template.
- 2. Click More and select Extract WLAN Template, the Extract WLAN Template form appears.
- 3. In WLAN Template Name, enter a name for the Template.
- 4. Click OK, a message appears stating that the WLAN template was extracted successfully.
- 5. Click OK.

The extracted WLAN template can be viewed under System > Templates > WLAN Templates.

# **Applying a WLAN Template**

You can apply only WLAN-related configuration to an AP zone using a WLAN template. You can apply the WLAN template to zones where the AP's firmware version is later than the Zone templates firmware version. Unsupported firmware version of the WLAN template is automatically upgraded to its next version before being upgraded to the current version.

Follow these steps to apply a WLAN template:

- 1. Go to Network > Wireless > Wireless LANs page, locate the zone from where you want to extract the WLAN template.
- 2. Click More and select Apply WLAN Template, the Apply WLAN Template dialog box appears.
- 3. From the Select a WLAN template drop-down, select the template.
- 4. Click Next, the Apply WLAN template to selected zones form appears..
- 5. Click the required options:
  - Create all WLANs and WLAN profiles from the template if they don't already exist in the target zone(s)

# Network

Working with Wireless Network

- If the target zone(s) has WLANs or WLAN profile with the same name as the template, overwrite current settings with settings from the template.
- Click **OK**. A confirmation dialog appears.
- 6. Click **OK**. You have applied the WLAN template to the zone.

# **Triggering a Preferred Node**

You an trigger an AP that belongs to the current zone force go to their preferred node. For this, you must enable Node affinity, which gives AP the priority of preferred nodes.

Follow these steps to trigger a node:

# NOTE

You must enable node affinity before triggering nodes.

- 1. Go to Network > Wireless > Wireless LANs, locate zone.
- 2. Click More and select Trigger Preferred Node, a confirmation dialog box appears.
- 3. Click **OK**. You have triggered the nodes in the AP zone.

# How Dynamic VLAN Works

Dynamic VLAN can be used to automatically and dynamically assign wireless clients to different VLANs based on RADIUS attributes.

Dynamic VLAN Requirements:

- A RADIUS server must have already been added to the controller
- WLAN authentication method must be set to 802.1X, MAC address or 802.1X + MAC address

To enable Dynamic VLAN for a WLAN:

- 1. Go to Network > Wireless > Wireless LANs.
- 2. Click **Configure** for to the WLAN you want to configure.
- 3. In Authentication Server, select the AAA profile.
- 4. Expand the Advanced Settings section and click the Enable Dynamic VLAN box next to Access VLAN.

## 5. Click **OK** to save your changes.

# FIGURE 87 Enabling Dynamic VLAN

	Apply policy group No_Denys * Create New	
Call Admission Control	Enforce CAC on this WLAN when CAC is enabled on the radio	
Rate Limiting	Per Station Uplink Disabled   Per Station Downlink Disabled	
SSID Rate Limiting	UpLink Enable mbps (1-200) Per STA rate limiting will not work if SSID rate limiting is enabled.	
	DownLink Enable mbps (1~200)	
Multicast Filter	Drop multicast packets from associated clients	
VLAN Pooling	VLAN Pools List None  Create a New VLAN Pool	
	(When set VLAN Pooling, Must disable device policy)	
Access VLAN	VLAN ID 1 C Enable Dynamic VLAN	
Hide \$SID	Hide SSID in Beacon Broadcasting (Closed System)	
Tunnel Mode	Unnel WLAN trafic to ZoneDirector	
	(Recommended for VoIP clients and PDA devices.)	
Proxy ARP	Enable Proxy ARP	
Background Scanning	<ul> <li>Do not perform background scanning for this WLAN service.</li> </ul>	
	(Any radio that supports this WLAN will not perform background scanning)	
Load Balancing		
	(Applies to this WLAN only. Load balancing may be active on other WLANs)	

# FIGURE 88 Enabling Dynamic VLAN

Advanced Options		V
User Traffic Profile:	System Defau 🔻 🖌	
L2 Access Control:	Disable 🔹 🕂	
OS Policy:	Disable 💌 🛨	
Application Recognition & Control:	0.00	
URL Filtering:	0.00	
Wi-Fi Calling:		
Client Fingerprinting:		
[?] Access VLAN:	VLAN ID 1	
	CORE Enable VLAN Pooling	
	If DHCP/NAT is enabled on an AP, the VLANs configured should be aligned with the VLANs in the DHCP Profile (s). Clients will have connectivity issues if the client resolves a VLAN other than those in the DHCP profile(s).	
[	Enable Dynamic VLAN (AAA Override)	
Hide SSID:	C GFP	
Client Load Balancing:	Disable client load balancing for this WLAN service	

#### How It Works

- User associates with a WLAN on which Dynamic VLAN has been enabled.
- The AP requires the user to authenticate with the RADIUS server.

Working with Wireless Network

- When the user completes the authentication process, the AP will approve the user along with the VLAN ID that has been assigned to the user on the RADIUS server.
- User joins the AP and is segmented to the VLAN ID that has been assigned to him.

#### **Required RADIUS Attributes**

For dynamic VLAN to work, you must configure the following RADIUS attributes for each user:

- Tunnel-Type: Set this attribute to VLAN.
- **Tunnel-Medium-Type**: Set this attribute to IEEE-802.
- Tunnel-Private-Group-ID: Set this attribute to the VLAN ID to which you want to segment this user.

Depending on your RADIUS setup, you may also need to include the user name or the MAC address of the wireless device that the user will be using to associate with the AP. The following table lists the RADIUS user attributes related to dynamic VLAN.

#### TABLE 69 RADIUS user attributes related to dynamic VLAN

Attribute	Type ID	Expected Value (Numerical)
Tunnel-Type	64	VLAN (13)
Tunnel-Medium-Type	65	802 (6)
Tunnel-Private-Group-Id	81	VLAN ID

Here is an example of the required attributes for three users as defined on Free RADIUS:

#### 0018ded90ef3

```
User-Name = user1,

Tunnel-Type = VLAN,

Tunnel-Medium-Type = IEEE-802,

Tunnel-Private-Group-ID = 0014

00242b752ec4

User-Name = user2,

Tunnel-Medium-Type = IEEE-802,

Tunnel-Private-Group-ID = 0012

013469acee5

User-Name = user3,

Tunnel-Type = VLAN,

Tunnel-Medium-Type = IEEE-802,

Tunnel-Private-Group-ID = 0012
```

NOTE

The values in bold are the users' MAC addresses.

# **Configuring AP Settings**

# Working with AP Registration Rules

Registration rules enable the controller to assign an AP to an AP zone automatically based on the rule that the AP matches.

#### NOTE

A registration rule is only applied to an AP the first time it joins the controller. If an AP's MAC address already exists on the controller database (whether it is in connected on disconnected state and whether it belongs to the Staging Zone or any other zone), the controller will assign the AP to its last known AP zone.

# **Creating an AP Registration Rule**

You must create rules to register an AP.

To create an AP registration rule:

1. Go to Network > Wireless > AP Settings > AP Registration.

## NOTE

For SmartZone 5.2.1 or earlier releases, select System > AP Settings>AP Registration.

- 2. Click Create, the AP Registration Rule form appears.
- 3. Enter a Rule Description.
- 4. Select the **Zone Name** to which this rule applies.
- 5. In **Rule Type**, click the basis upon which you want to create the rule. Options include:

# NOTE

The format of the IP address or addresses that you need to enter here depends on the AP IP mode that you selected when you created the AP zone to which this rule will be assigned. If you selected IPv4 Only, enter an IPv4 address. If you selected IPv6 Only, enter an IPv6 address.

- IP Address Range: If you select this option, enter the From (starting) and To (ending) IP address that you want to use.
- Subnet: If you select this option, enter the IP address and subnet mask pair to use for matching.
- **GPS Coordinates**: If you select this option, type the GPS coordinates to use for matching. Access points that have been assigned the same GPS coordinates will be automatically assigned to the AP zone that you will choose in the next step.

You can choose the Rule Type as GPS coordinates, wherein you must provide information about the latitude, longitude and distance to determine if the AP is within the defined area.

• **Provision Tag:** If the access points that are joining the controller have been configured with provision tags, click the Provision Tag option, and then type a tag name in the Provision Tag box. Access points with matching tags will be automatically assigned to the AP zone that you will choose in the next step.

#### NOTE

Provision tags can be configured on a per-AP basis from the access point's command line interface.

6. Click OK.

When the process is complete, the page refreshes, and then registration rule that you created appears on the AP Registration Rules page.

To create another registration rule, repeat the preceding steps. You can create as many registration rules as you need to manage the APs on the network.

## NOTE

You can also edit, delete or clone an AP registration rule. To do so, select the rule profile from the list and click **Configure**, **Delete** or **Clone** respectively.

# **Configuring Registration Rule Priorities**

The controller applies registration rules in the same order as they appear in the AP Registration Rules table (highest to lowest priority).

If you want a particular registration rule to have higher priority, you must move it up the table. Once an AP matches a registration rule, the controller assigns the AP to the zone specified in the rule and stops processing the remaining rules.

Follow these steps to configure the registration rule priorities.

- 1. Go to Network > Wireless > AP Settings > AP Registration .
- 2. Select the rule from the list and click.
  - **Up**—To give a rule higher priority, move it up the table
  - **Down**—To give a rule lower priority, move it down the table
- 3. Click Update Priorities to save your changes.

# **Tagging Critical APs**

A critical AP is an AP that exceeds the daily traffic threshold (sum of uplink and downlink) data bytes configured on the controller web interface.

Follow these steps to tag critical APs (APs that exceed the data traffic threshold you have defined) automatically:

- 1. Go to Network > Wireless > AP Settings > Critical AP Tagging.
- 2. Select the Enable Auto Tagging Critical APs check box.
- 3. For Auto Tagging Rules, select Daily Traffic Bytes Exceeds Threshold.
- 4. For Rule Threshold:
  - In the first box, enter the value that you want to set as the traffic threshold. This value will be applied in conjunction with the data unit that you select in the second box.
  - In the second box, select the data unit for the threshold—MB for megabytes or GB for gigabytes.
- 5. Click OK.

Critical APs are marked with red dots next to its MAC Address for attention (refer the following image). APs that exceed the daily traffic threshold that you specified will appear highlighted on the Access Points page and the Access Point details page. Additionally, the controller will send an SNMP trap to alert you that an AP has been disconnected.

#### FIGURE 89 APs Tagged as Critical

🗙 More 🛛 🕽 ⊀	🧳 Configure 🗮 Move	Delete More	•					(	search table	Q 2
ttern 000	MAC Address	AP Name	Status	Alarm	Clients	Latericy (2.4G)	Airtime Utilization (2.4G)	Latency (SG)	Airtime Utilization (SG)	Zone
Default Zone	36:FF136:01:A2:10 .	Eddle R500	Offline	1	0	0	0	0		Eddies AP Zo
Eddies AP Zone 🔞	58:86:33:36:98:70	S25.00emoAP1	Online	3	0	0	0	0	0	SZ_Switch_0
KubaZone	58:86:33:36:89:60	SZ5.00emo4P2	Online	1	0	0	0	0	0	52_Switch_D
Niklas Zone 🕕	58:84:33:37:87:60	S25.00emoAP3	Online	1	0	0	0	0	0	SZ_Switch_D
* 2 PlusPOSdema 00	E0:10:7F:18:52:D0	RuckusAP	Offline	4	0	0	0	0	0	Laurent Hor
st_switch_bend	E0:10:7F:38:7F:80	Eddle R600	Offine	1	0	0	0	0	0	Eddies AP Zo
	E8:10:A8:09:44:20 .	Silesia -RuckusAP	Offline	0	0	0	0	0	0	PlusPOSdem
	E8:10:48:09:44:90	Warszawa-RuckusAP	Offline	0	0	0	0	0	0	PlusPO5dem
	E8:10:A8:09:45:90	Sosnowlec - RuckusAP	Offline	0	0	0	0	0	0	PlusPO5dem
	E8:10:48:09:46:10 .	GLIWICE - RuckusAP	Online	0	2	0	8%	0	1%	PlusPO5dem
	E8:10:48:09:46:20 .	Skoczow - RuckusAP	Online	0	1	0	3%	0	1%	PlusP05dem
	E8:10:A8:09:46:00 .	3Stawy- RuckusAP	Offline	0	0	0	0	0	0	PlusPOSdem

# **Configuring the Tunnel UDP Port**

The tunnel UDP port is used by all GRE+UDP type tunnels.

To configuring the tunnel UDP port:

- 1. Go to Network > Wireless > AP Settings > Tunnel UDP Port.
- 2. Enter the **Tunnel UDP Port** number.
- 3. Click OK.

# Setting the Country Code

Different countries follow different regulations for radio channel usage.

To ensure that the APs use authorized radio channels:

- 1. Go to Network > Wireless > AP Settings .
- 2. Select the Country Code for your location from the drop-down.
- 3. Click OK.

# Limiting the Number of APs in a Domain or Zone

You can limit the number of APs in a Partner-Managed Domain or a Zone. An MSP may have multiple customers each with their own zone and a number of APs. This feature ensures that their customers do not over-subscribe the licenses that they are entitled. MVNO domains do not have this option. When an AP joins a zone, where an AP number limitation has been applied to that zone, the controller checks the current capacity based on zone's limitation and:

• allows the new AP joining if the number of APs connected do not exceed the limit

# Network

Working with Wireless Network

• denies the new AP joining if there is no capacity in the domain or zone.

A scheduler task in the background periodically checks the AP number limitation against the number of APs connected. To avoid occupying the license capacity, the APs will be rejected in the following situations:

- If the AP number limitation of a Domain or a Zone is increased or reduced.
- If the license capacity is changed.

The following image gives a clarity on:

- System domain
- Partner domain
- Zones in a System domain
- Zones in a Partner domain

# FIGURE 90 System Hierarchy



# Limiting the AP count for a Partner Domain or a System Zone

Only super admin of the system domain is privileged to limit the number of APs in a partner domain or a system zone.

To limit the number of AP count for a partner domain or a system zone:

- 1. Log on to the controller web interface using super admin credentials of the system domain.
- 2. Follow the procedure to limit the number of APs in the partner domain or a zone in system domain:
  - a) Go to Network > Wireless > AP Settings > AP Number Allocation.
  - a) For Enable AP Number Allocation, select the Enabled check box and click OK. The Settings bar appears.
  - b) From the left pane, in the system tree hierarchy, select the partner-managed Domain or Zone for which you want to set the AP number limit.
  - c) On the right pane, select  $\mbox{Share Mode}$  or enter the  $\mbox{Number Limit}.$
  - d) Click  ${\bf OK}.$  You have set the AP number limit for the selected Domain or Zone.

# Limiting the AP count for a Zone in a Partner Domain

To limit the number of AP count for a zone in a partner domain:

1. Create a super admin account for the partner domain. See the Administrating the Controller chapter.

# 2. **NOTE**

While creating user groups, in step 4 (I) c, for Permission, select Super Admin from the drop-down.

Create a user group and configure the access permissions, resources and administrator account. Refer Creating User Groups on page 612.

- 3. Log on to the controller web interface using the following logon details:
  - User Name:

Account Name@Domain

The Account Name that you set when you created the Administrator Account and the Domain for which you created the Administrator Account. For example: If the partner domain is *TestDomain* and the Account Name is *User*, then the User Name is

User@TestDomain

- **Password** : The password that you set when you created the Administrator Account.
- 4. Follow the procedure to limit the number of APs for a zone in a partner-domain:
  - a) Go to Network > Wireless > AP Settings > AP Number Allocation.
  - a) Select the Enable AP Number Allocation check box and click OK. The Settings bar appears.
  - b) From the left pane, in the system tree hierarchy, select the partner-managed zone for which you want to set the AP number limit.
  - c) On the right pane, perform one of the following procedure:
    - Select Share Mode
    - Enter Number Limit
  - d) Click OK.

You have set the AP number limit for the selected partner-domain Zone.

# **Creating an AP MAC OUI Address**

You must enable the AP MAC OUI validation for an AP with a specific organizationally unique identifier (OUI) to be allowed to connect to SZ. If the AP that is not in the OUI list connects to the SZ, then the AP is rejected and event code 186 is generated.

Perform the following procedure to create the MAC OUI address for an AP.

- 1. Go to Network > Wireless > AP Settings > AP MAC OUI Validation.
- 2. Select Enable AP MAC OUI Validation.

3. Click Create to create the MAC OUI settings for an AP.

FIGURE 91 Creating an AP MAC OUI Address

Create MAC OUI					
* MAC OUI: Description:					
	OK	Cancel			

- 4. Enter the MAC OUI.
- 5. Click OK.

# **AP Admin Password and Recovery SSID**

This topic describes the mitigation of security enhancement of the AP admin password management.

Consider the following scenario while generating the configuration:

C	onfiguration						
		Protection Mode:	2.4 GHz Radio: ONONE INTS / CTS ONLY				
		AP Reboot Timeout:	* Reboot AP if it cannot reach default gateway after:	30 minutes 🔻	7		
			* Reboot AP if it cannot reach the controller after:	2 hours	]		
		Recovery SSID:	ON C Enable Broadcast				
			Custom Passphrase	0	OFF Show		
			(In case the custom-passphrase is enabled and configured, default values and deactivated due to the security mechan	the custom-passphrase cannot be restored rism.)	d to the		
	I	?] Directed Multicast:	Multicast Traffic From Wired Client				
			Multicast Traffic From Wireless Client				
					ОК	Cancel	

• Initial Installation: AP admin password need to be hashed in SHA-256 algorithm, stored in database and in configuration.

User can specify the Recovery SSID key in the Configuration Tab:

- The default of this Recovery SSID feature is enabled. The default passphrase is AP admin password in clear text format.
- If the user wants to change it, input the passphrase while enabling.
- The validation of passphrase, apply the same rule of WLAN passphrase.

• The passphrase can be clear text stored in the database and delivered to the AP in the GPB configuration by the way of secure channel (SSH channel).

The recovery SSID passphrase(key) will be delivered in GPB configuration as below:

- ccm\_zone.proto
- message CcmCommon {
- /\*\* recovery ssid
- \*/
- optional bool recovery\_ssid\_enabled = 26
- optional string recovery\_ssid\_psk\_key = 27
- optional int32 server\_loss\_timeout = 28

When the Custom passphrase is disabled, the Custom passphrase filed is empty.

## FIGURE 92 Custom Passphrase Disabled

* Name: ssid_thesame_	apapss Description:
Type: 🔵 Domain 🔘	Zone
Parent Group: System	
Configuration	
Location Based Service:	OFF         Select an LBS server         ▼
[?] Hotspot 2.0 Venue Profile:	No data availe 🔻 🎤
[?] Client Admission Control:	- 2.4 GHz Radio
	OFF
	Min Client Count 10 Min Client Count 20
	Max Radio Load 75 % Max Radio Load 75 %
	Min Client Throughput 0 Mbps
Protection Mode:	2.4 GHz Radio: 🚫 NONE 🖲 RTS / CTS 🔾 CTS ONLY
AP Reboot Timeout:	* Reboot AP if it cannot reach default gateway after: 30 minutes •
	* Reboot AP if it cannot reach the controller after:
Venue Code:	
Pocovory SSID:	
Recovery SSID.	
	(When the custom passphrase is enabled, passphrase cannot go back to the default settings.)
[?] Directed Multicast:	Multicast Traffic From Wired Client
	Multicast Traffic From Wireless Client

When the Custom passphrase is enabled, the Custom passphrase field is mandatory and should enter a passphrase.

# Network

Working with Wireless Network

# FIGURE 93 Custom Passphrase Enabled

* Name: custom-ssid-ke	y Description: postname-ipv4-zone
Type: 🔵 Domain 🔘	Zone
Parent Group: System	
Configuration	
Location Based Service:	Select an LBS server V
[?] Hotspot 2.0 Venue Profile:	No data availe 🔻 🖡 🖉
[?] Client Admission Control:	2.4 GHz Radio 5 GHz Radio
	OFF OFF
	Min Client Count 10 Min Client Count 20
	Max Radio Load   75   %       Max Radio Load   75   %
	Min Client Throughput         0         Mbps         Min Client Throughput         0         Mbps
Protection Mode:	2.4 GHz Radio: ONONE INTRACTION ON CTS ONLY
AP Reboot Timeout:	* Reboot AP if it cannot reach default gateway after: 30 minutes
	* Reboot AP if it cannot reach the controller after: 2 hours
Venue Code:	
Recovery SSID:	ON O Enable broadcast
	ON Custom Passphrase Show
	(When the custom passphrase is enabled, passphrase cannot go back to the default settings.)
[?] Directed Multicast:	ON O Multicast Traffic From Wired Client
	Multicast Traffic From Wireless Client
	ON O Multicast Traffic From Network

# **Power Source in AP Configuration**

The table below displays the PoE mode as per industry standards.

The currently used APs have AF, AT, AT+ convention modes. The standardization applies when the AP is forced to certain PoE power mode. If the AP is set to AUTO PoE mode, feedback displays PoE mode of the AP is currently configured.

The PoE mode as per the industry standards:

# TABLE 70 Industry Standard PoE Modes

Selection	Power@PSE	Power@AP (100M Cable)
802.3af	15.4W	12.95W
802.3at	30W	25.5W
802.3bt/Class 5	45W	40W→35W
802.3bt/Class 6	60W	51W
802.3bt/Class 7	75W	62W
802.3bt/Class 8	90W	71.3W

# TABLE 71 Non-Standard High Power Solution Summary

	Customers	Maximum Power Sourced
UPoE	Enterprise Switch	60W
РоН	Consumer Customers, for example, audio systems)	95W

The SZ-GUI power mode drop-down has the following set of PoE mode configurations:

# TABLE 72 PoE Mode Settings

Name	Value
Auto	0
802.3af	1
802.3at	2
802.3bt/Class 5	3
802.3bt/Class 6	4
802.3bt/Class 7	5

# NOTE

The 802.3bt/Class5 is chosen for AP's with older software which advertise AT+.

# NOTE

The below tables are applicable for stand alone APs as well. However, the IOT functionality is not available.

# POE tables for different 11 AC Access Point

## TABLE 73 R710

	LLDP Power Ask	2.4G tx/rx	5G tx/rx	1Gbps eth	USB	ЮТ
DC	N/A	4/4	4/4	Enabled	Enabled	Enabled
AF	N/A	2/4	4/4	Enabled	Disabled	Disabled
AT	25W	4/4	4/4	Enabled	Enabled	Enabled
Injector (Model 480125A)	N/A	4/4	4/4	Enabled	Enabled	Enabled

#### TABLE 74 R610

	LLDP Power Ask	2.4G tx/rx	5G tx/rx	1Gbps eth	USB	ΙΟΤ
DC	N/A	4/4	4/4	Enabled	Enabled	Enabled
AF	N/A	2/4	4/4	Enabled	Disabled	Disabled
AT	24W	4/4	4/4	Enabled	Enabled	Enabled
Injector (Model 480125A)	N/A	4/4	4/4	Enabled	Enabled	Enabled

# TABLE 75 R720

	LLDP Power Ask	2.4G tx/rx	5G tx/rx	1Gbps eth	USB	ЮТ	Comments
DC	N/A	4/4	4/4	Enabled	Enabled	Enabled	No comments
AF	N/A	1/4	1/4	Enabled	Disabled	Disabled	No comments
AT	25W	4/4	4/4	Enabled	Disabled	Disabled	No comments
3bt/class5	35W	4/4	4/4	Enabled	Enabled	Enabled	No comments

# Network

Working with Wireless Network

# TABLE 75 R720 (continued)

POE Injector	N/A	4/4	4/4	Enabled	Enabled	Enabled	Force to 802.3bt/
(Model 480125A)							class5 from SZ
60W							GUI

# TABLE 76 M510

	LLDP Power Ask	2.4G tx/rx	5G tx/rx	1Gbps eth	USB	ЮТ
DC	N/A	2/2	2/2	Enabled	Enabled	Enabled
AF	N/A	2/2	2/2	Enabled	Disabled	Disabled
AT	25W	2/2	2/2	Enabled	Enabled	Enabled
Injector (Model 480125A)	N/A	2/2	2/2	Enabled	Enabled	Enabled

# TABLE 77 T610

	LLDP Power Ask	2.4G tx/rx	5G tx/rx	1Gbps eth	USB	ЮТ
DC	N/A	3/3	3/3	Enabled	Enabled	Enabled (0.5W)
AF	N/A	2/3	3/3	Enabled	Disabled	Disabled
AT	25W	3/3	3/3	Enabled	Enabled	Enabled (0.5W)
Injector (Model 480125A)	N/A	3/3	3/3	Enabled	Enabled	Enabled (0.5W)

# POE tables for different 11 AX Access Point

# TABLE 78 R850

	LLDP Power Ask	2.4G tx/rx	5G tx/rx	5Gbps eth	1Gbps eth	USB	ΙΟΤ	Comment
DC	N/A	4/4	8/8	Enabled	Enabled	Enabled	Enabled	No comments
AF	N/A	1/4	1/8	Enabled	Disabled	Disabled	Disabled	Not supported via SZ-GUI, but we can AF mode via rkscli.
AT (Mode=0)	25W	4/4	4/8	Enabled	Enabled	Enabled (0.5W)	Enabled	By default at- mode=0
AT (Mode=1)	25W	4/4	8/8	Enabled	Disabled	Disabled	Disabled	Set at-mode=1 via Rkscli
802.3bt/class5	35W	4/4	8/8	Enabled	Enabled	Enabled	Enabled	No comments
POE Injector (Model 480125A) 60W	N/A	4/4	4/8	Enabled	Enabled	Enabled	Enabled	Force to 802.3bt/ class5 from SZ GUI

# TABLE 79 R750

	LLDP Power Ask	2.4G tx/rx	5G tx/rx	2.5Gbps eth	1Gbps eth	USB	ΙΟΤ
DC	N/A	4/4	4/4	Enabled	Enabled	Enabled	Enabled
AF	N/A	2/4	2/4	Enabled	Disabled	Disabled	Disabled
AT	25W	4/4	4/4	Enabled	Enabled	Enabled	Enabled
POE Injector (Model 480125A) 60W	N/A	4/4	4/4	Enabled (1Gbps speed)	Enabled	Enabled	Enabled

# TABLE 80 T750

	LLDP Power Ask	2.4G tx/rx	5G tx/rx	2.5Gbps eth	1Gbps eth	USB	ΙΟΤ	PSE	Comment
DC	N/A	4/4	4/4	Enabled	Enabled	Enabled	Enabled	Enabled	No comments
AF	N/A	1/4	1/4	Enabled	Disabled	Disabled	Disabled	Disabled	Not supported operation mode
AT w/o USB	25W	4/4	4/4	Enabled	Enabled	Disabled	Enabled	Disabled	No comments
AT with USB	25W	2/4	4/4	Enabled	Disabled	Enabled	Enabled	Disabled	Set AT - mode = 1 via Rkscli
802.3bt/ class5	35W	4/4	4/4	Enabled	Enabled	Enabled	Enabled	Disabled	No comments
803.3bt/ class6	N/A	4/4	4/4	Enabled	Enabled	Enabled	Enabled	Disabled	51W by H/W negotiation
802.3bt/ class7	N/A	4/4	4/4	Enabled	Enabled	Enabled	Enabled	Enabled	62W by H/W negotiation
POE 60W Injector (Model 480125A)	N/A	4/4	4/4	Enabled (1Gbps speed)	Enabled	Enabled	Enabled	Disabled	Force to 802.3bt/ class5
POE 90W Injector	N/A	4/4	4/4	Enabled	Enabled	Enabled	Enabled	Enabled	Force to 802.3bt/ class7

# TABLE 81 R650

	LLDP Power Ask	2.4G tx/rx	5G tx/rx	2.5Gbps eth	1Gbps eth	USB	ΙΟΤ
DC	N/A	2/2	4/4	Enabled	Enabled	Enabled	Enabled
AF	N/A	2/2	2/4	Enabled	Disabled	Disabled	Disabled
AT	25W	2/2	4/4	Enabled	Enabled	Enabled	Enabled
POE Injector (Model 480125A)	N/A	2/2	4/4	Enabled (1Gbps speed)	Enabled	Enabled	Enabled

# TABLE 82 R550

	LLDP Power Ask	2.4G tx/rx	5G tx/rx	2.5Gbps eth	1Gbps eth	USB	IOT
DC	N/A	2/2	2/2	Enabled	Enabled	Enabled	Enabled
AF	N/A	2/2	2/2	Enabled	Disabled	Disabled	Disabled
AT	25W	2/2	2/2	Enabled	Enabled	Enabled	Enabled
POE Injector (Model 480125A)	N/A	2/2	2/2	Enabled	Enabled	Enabled	Enabled

# POE tables for different 11AT/ BT5 Access Point

For 3-radio APs starting R760, the power mode table will support another power mode within bt5. When the LLDP module is loaded the power negotiation starts from 40W (BT5) in auto or BT5 mode and stops negotiation when it reaches 25.5W (AT).

# NOTE

WLAN services are available only if the power negotiation is completed. Hence, there may be a delay in availability for WLAN services.

# TABLE 83 R760

Power Mode	Power Source	2G/5G/6G Radio Chains (Tx/Rx)	(Use R9 CC) 2G/5G/6G Tx power (dBm)	10GE eth	1GE eth	USB (3W)	IOT	Power Consumption From estimate (W@50C)	LLDP Request
Full Power	DC	4x4/4x4/4x4	22/20/22	Yes	Yes	Yes	Yes	38.3	N/A
POE 802.3bt5	POE Switch	4x4/4x4/4x4	22/20/22	Yes	Yes	Yes	Yes	36.08	40
POE 802.3bt5	POE Switch	4x4/4x4/4x4	22/20/22	Yes	Yes	No	Yes	33.83	35
POE 802.3at	POE Switch or POE Injector	4x4/4x4/4x4	Mode: 2-5-5 15/16/15 Mode: 2-5-6 13/14/14	Yes	No	No	Yes	25.48	25.5
POE 802.3af	POE Switch	Not supported	, used only for LL	DP power negoti	ation. 802.3af me	ode WLANs are d	lisabled, and TX p	ower set to 1.	

# **Working with Maps**

Importing floorplan maps into SmartZone allows you to further customize the information displayed on the Dashboard and Access Points pages, and monitor your APs, zones, groups, clients and traffic statistics all within the world map view on the Dashboard.

Additionally, you can use the maps to quickly locate more specific information on a venue or zone, and drag and drop APs onto the floor plan map to represent their locations in physical space in your venue.

Once a map is imported and GPS coordinates are entered, an icon representing the venue appears on the world map on the Dashboard. The icon displays the current number of APs (Online, Flagged and Offline). You can hover over the icon for more information.

Double-click the map icon or click Zoom into this map to view the imported map in the Dashboard.

FIGURE 94 Once a floorplan map has been imported (with GPS coordinates), it is displayed on the world map on the Dashboard. Hover over the local map icon for more information.



# Importing a Floorplan Map

SmartZone provides a user-friendly workflow for importing a map of your venue floorplan, placing APs in their respective physical locations on the map, and scaling the map to match the actual dimensions of your venue.

Floorplan maps allow you to view site/venue/floor-specific details such as:

- AP status, performance, and health conditions
- Client connections to an AP
- Location-specific trouble spots related to AP or client connectivity

To import a floorplan map:

- 1. Go to Network > Wireless > Maps.
- 2. From the System tree hierarchy, select the location where you want to create a map and click the add 🛨 button. The Add Map form appears.
- 3. On the **Details** tab, enter a **Name** and optionally a **Description** to identify the map.
- 4. Enter a **Location** for the map. Alternatively, you can choose the location from the auto-completion options. Once you select the location, the GPS Coordinates are automatically updated.

5. For GPS Coordinates, you can enter the Latitude and Longitude values.

FIGURE 95 The Add Map form

# Add Map

Details > S	cale Map    Place APs
* Name:	My Floorplan 1
Description:	Office building map
* Location:	Sunnyvale
* GPS Coordinates:	Latitude: 25.07858 Longitude: 121.57141 (example: 25.07858, 121.57141)
* Map Image:	Browse
	Next Cancel

6. To add a **Map Image**, click **Browse** and select a site, venue, or floor map in jpg, jpeg, png, bmp or svg file formats.

# NOTE

The maximum file size per indoor map is 5MB.

7. Click **Next**, the **Scale Map** tab appears.

×

×

8. Click two points on the map between which you know the distance. Blue dots appear to show the points you selected.

FIGURE 96 Click two points on the map to define the map's scale

# Add Map



- 9. Enter the **Physical Distance** between the two points and select the unit of measurement (mm, cm, m, ft, yard).
- 10. Click Save & Next. The Place APs tab appears.

# **Network** Working with Wireless Network

11. From the **Available** list, drag the APs and place them in their physical locations on the map. Click the **Placed** tab to see the list of placed APs.

FIGURE 97 Drag and drop to place APs onto your floorplan

# Add Map



12. Once you are happy with the placement of your APs on the map, click **OK** to save your map.

Your venue now appears as an icon on the world map on the Dashboard, located at your venue's actual physical location (if you entered the GPS coordinates correctly). The Dashboard icon that represents your venue provides an overview of the number of APs in the venue and their status. Hover over the icon to view more details, or click one of the links to zoom in to the venue floorplan map you imported.

FIGURE 98 The imported venue map icon appears at the GPS coordinates you configured



×

# NOTE

You can also edit or delete a map. To do so, select the map from the list and click the **Edit** or **Delete** buttons respectively.

# **Viewing RF Signal Strength**

Radio Frequency (RF) signal strength can be viewed using a heat map for a specific location.

The heat map helps us identify the RF signal strength in a specific location. It provides heat maps using actual path loss information from the environment. You can view an indoor floor plan map for an AP.

To view the RF signal strength:

- 1. Go to Network > Wireless > Maps.
- 2. From the System tree hierarchy, select the location of the map that you want to view.
- 3. Select the **Show Signal Coverage** check box and choose the required RF frequency. For example, 2.4 GHz or 5 GHz. The heat map is displayed with a color-gradient legend. High signal strength appears in red. The color changes as the signal strength reduces.

# FIGURE 99 RF Coverage Heat Map



# Monitoring APs Using the Map View

Use the Map view on the Access Points page to monitor APs in relation to your venue's floorplan.

- 1. Go to Network > Wireless > Access Points.
- 2. In View Mode, click the Map button. The map view is displayed with your placed APs.

- 3. Hover over an AP to view the following AP-specific details:
  - AP Name: The name of the AP, if configured. If not, the default AP name is "RuckusAP."
  - IP Address: The current IPv4 or IPv6 address assigned to the AP.
  - Channel: Displays the channel (2.4 GHz / 5 GHz) in use, along with the channel width in parentheses.
  - **Clients**: The number of currently connected wireless clients.
  - Traffic: The total traffic volume over the last 1 hour.
  - Latency: The average time delay between AP and connected clients.
  - Airtime Utilization: Percent of airtime utilized, by radio.
  - Connection Failure: Percent of client connection attempt failures.

## FIGURE 100 Hover over an AP to view details



- 4. To view more specific details on the AP, click the See this AP in AP page link.
- 5. To view the RF signal strength, select the **Show Signal Coverage** check box and choose the required RF frequency. For example, 2.4 GHz or 5 GHz.

The heat map is displayed with a color-gradient legend. High signal strength appears in red. The color changes as the signal strength reduces.

# **Working with Switches**

# Managing ICX Switches from SmartZone

# **Supported ICX Models**

The following ICX switch models can be managed from SmartZone:

- ICX 7150
- ICX 7250
- ICX 7450
- ICX 7550
- ICX 7650
- ICX 7850

The following table defines ICX and SmartZone release compatibility.

# NOTE

ICX switches with FIPS mode enabled do not support management by SmartZone.

# NOTE

FastIron 09.0.10a and later releases support management by SmartZone 6.1 and above.

#### TABLE 84 ICX and SmartZone Release Compatibility Matrix

	SmartZone 5.0 <sup>1</sup>	SmartZone 5.1 <sup>1</sup>	SmartZone 5.1.1	SmartZone 5.1.2	SmartZone 5.2	SmartZone5.2. 1	SmartZone 6.0	SmartZone 6.1
FastIron 08.0.80	Yes	Yes	Yes <sup>1</sup>	No	No	No	No	No
FastIron 08.0.90a	No	No	Yes	Yes	Yes	Yes	Yes	No
FastIron 08.0.91	No	No	Yes	Yes	Yes	Yes	No	No
FastIron 08.0.92	No	No	No	Yes	Yes	Yes	Yes	Yes
FastIron 08.0.95	No	No	No	No	No	Yes	Yes	Yes
FastIron 08.0.95b	No	No	No	No	Yes	Yes	Yes	Yes
FastIron 08.0.95c	No	No	No	No	Yes	Yes	Yes	Yes
FastIron 09.0.10a	No	No	No	No	No	No	No	Yes

The following table provides details on switch management feature compatibility between ICX and SmartZone releases.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1</sup> Does not support ICX configuration.

# TABLE 85 Switch Management Feature Compatibility Matrix

Feature	SmartZone Release	ICX FastIron Release
Switch Registration	5.0 and later	08.0.80 and later
Switch Inventory	5.0 and later	08.0.80 and later
Switch Health and Performance Monitoring	5.0 and later	08.0.80 and later
Switch Firmware Upgrade	5.0 and later	08.0.80 and later
Switch Configuration File Backup and Restore	5.0 and later	08.0.80 and later
Client Troubleshooting: Search by Client MAC Address	5.1 and later	08.0.80 and later
Remote Ping and Traceroute	5.1 and later	08.0.80 and later
Switch Custom Events	5.1 and later	08.0.80 and later
Remote CLI Change	5.2.1 and later	08.0.90 and later
Switch Configuration: Zero-Touch Provisioning	5.1.1 and later	08.0.90a and later
Switch-specific Settings: Hostname, Jumbo Mode, IGMP Snooping, and DHCP Server	5.1.1 and later	08.0.90a and later
Switch Port Configuration	5.1.1 and later	08.0.90a and later
Switch AAA Configuration	5.1.1 and later	08.0.90a and later
Switch Client Visibility	5.1.2 and later	08.0.90a and later
Manage Switches from Default Group in SZ-100/vSZ- E	5.1.2 and later	08.0.90a and later
Download Syslogs for a Selected Switch <sup>2</sup>	5.2.1 and later	08.0.91 and later
Switch Topology	5.2 and later	08.0.92 and later
Designate a VLAN as Management VLAN	5.2.1 and later	08.0.95 and later
Change Default VLAN	5.2.1 and later	08.0.95 and later
Configure the PoE Budget per Port on ICX through the Controller GUI with 1W Granularity	5.2.1 and later	08.0.95 and later
Configuring Protected Ports	5.2.1 and later	08.0.95 and later
Configuring QoS	5.2.1 and later	08.0.95 and later
Configuring Syslog	5.2.1 and later	08.0.95 and later
Geo Redundancy Active-Standby Mode	6.0 and later	08.0.95b and later
Generic CLI Configuration	6.0 and later	08.0.95b and later
DNS-based SmartZone Discovery	5.1.2 and later	08.0.95c and later
Storm Control Configuration	6.1 and later	08.0.95 and later
IPv6 Support (connection through static configuration only)	6.1 and later	09.0.10a and later
Save Boot Preference	6.1 and later	09.0.10a and later
Virtual Cable Testing	6.1 and later	09.0.10a and later
Blink LEDs	6.1 and later	09.0.10a and later
Flexible Authentication Configuration	6.1 and later	09.0.10a and later

 $<sup>^{2}\,</sup>$  To download system logs from SmartZone for a particular ICX switch, TFTP must be enabled.

# **Overview of ICX Switch Management**

Beginning with SmartZone 5.0, the SmartZone administrator can monitor and manage switches and routers in the ICX 7000 series. SmartZone 5.1.1 introduced the capability to configure switches.

SmartZone ICX-Management supports the following ICX switch activities:

- Registration and authentication
- Switch inventory (for example, model, firmware version, and last backup)
- Health and performance monitoring (for example, status, traffic statistics, errors, and clients) with alarms
- Zero-touch provisioning
- Configuration changes
- Port settings
- Configuration copy
- Configuration file backup and restore
- Firmware upgrade
- Client troubleshooting
- Remote Ping and Traceroute

# NOTE

Refer to the Supported ICX Models on page 241 for more details.

# Preparing ICX Devices to be Managed by SmartZone

# NOTE

For more information on ICX device capabilities and configuration, refer to the RUCKUS FastIron documentation set available at the following URL:

https://support.ruckuswireless.com. On the site, select **Products > Ruckus ICX Switches > Technical Documents**, and choose the platform and document of interest.

ICX devices running either router or switch images can be managed by SmartZone. The following items are required to manage ICX devices:

# NOTE

Refer to the Supported ICX Models on page 241 for detailed information on software compatibility requirements and feature availability.

- The SmartZone IP address must be reachable by the ICX device through the Management interface or through switch or router interfaces.
- The ICX device must be made aware of the configured SmartZone IP address in one of the following ways:
  - Configure the DHCP server to use DHCP option 43.
  - Issue the following command at the global configuration level:

```
ICX(conf)# manager active-list SmartZone Control IP Address
```

- Add an entry in the DNS server with the hostname ruckuscontroller or ruckuscontroller.*local domain* that points to the SmartZone IP address.
- On some ICX 7250 and ICX 7450 devices, self-signed certificates are used. SmartZone honors these certificates when the non-tpm-switch-cert-validate command is entered on the SmartZone console, as shown in the following example.

FIGURE 101 Command Required to Disable Certificate Check



# NOTE

ICX 7150, ICX 7650, and ICX 7850 devices are shipped with embedded certificates that are used for authentication with SmartZone.

- When SmartZone or ICX devices are behind network address translation (NAT), be sure to forward TCP ports 443 and 22 through NAT.
- Virtual platform requirements for supporting ICX devices are listed in the following table.

# NOTE

Each unit in a stack is considered a separate switch unit for capacity management purposes.

#### TABLE 86 Virtual Platform Requirements for Supporting ICX Devices

Platform	Maximum Number of Switches Per Node	RAM	vCPU	Disk Storage
vSZ-E	200	18 GB	4	100 GB
vSZ-H	2000	30 GB	12	300 GB

The scaling limits in the table apply to switch-only deployments. For a mix of APs and switches, the scaling limits vary accordingly. SmartZone supports a 5-to-1 AP-to-switch ratio.

vSZ-E Example: vSZ-E supports up to 1,000 APs on a single node. If 200 APs are currently managed by SmartZone, there is room for 800 more APs or 160 ICX switches (800 divided by 5).

vSZ-H Example: vSZ-H supports up to 2,000 ICX switches on a single node. If 500 switches are currently managed, there is room for 1,500 more switches, or 7,500 APs (1500 multiplied by 5).



VIDEO

Onboarding ICX Switches to SmartZone. Using CLI commands to establish and verify switch connectivity to SmartZone.



Click to play video in full screen mode.

# ICX Switch Behavior with SmartZone

## NOTE

The full range of ICX-Management capabilities (including configuration support in SmartZone 5.1.1 or later) is available only when ICX devices have been upgraded to FastIron 08.0.90a or later using a Unified Forwarding Image (UFI). Beginning with FastIron 08.0.90, RUCKUS ICX devices support unified images that require custom upgrades from prior releases. Any ICX switch that is running a FastIron 08.0.80 non-UFI image on the ICX switch must follow a two-step image upgrade process to FastIron 08.0.90a through SmartZone controller image updates. If an ICX switch from the factory has a FastIron 08.0.80 non-UFI image, it must first be upgraded with a FastIron 08.0.90 UFI, followed by a FastIron 08.0.90a UFI, to avoid any boot configuration issues. Refer to the *RUCKUS FastIron Software Upgrade Guide* for more information.

#### NOTE

Campus Fabric (SPX) is not compatible with SmartZone. When SPX is enabled using the **spx cb-enable** command, SmartZone is disabled automatically. The following messages and syslog entry are displayed.

If SPX is enabled on an ICX device and you try to enable SmartZone using the **no manager disable** command, the following warning message is displayed.

```
ICX(config)# no manager disable
SZ configuration is not allowed in SPX enabled setup. Please disable SPX to enable SZ
When ICX is managed through SZ, if 'spx cb-enable' is configured, SZ will be disconnected from ICX.
```

When an ICX switch is managed by SmartZone, the following considerations apply:

- All local configuration methods continue to be available to the local administrator, which means the switch can be configured through the console, Telnet, SSH, SNMP, or the web.
- It is recommended that the ICX switch be configured with the same NTP server as SmartZone.
- In an ICX stack, if a stack switchover or failover occurs, the original connection to SmartZone is closed, and the new active switch initiates a connection with SmartZone.

# Enabling an ICX Device to Be Managed by SmartZone

There are several ways to make an ICX device aware of the SmartZone IP address:

- Use switch registrar discovery.
- Use DHCP option 43.
- Configure the ICX device manually using FastIron commands.

All of these methods are supported for new ICX switches with no configuration as well as for ICX switches with existing configuration.

# Configuring the ICX Source Address to Be Used by SmartZone

By default, the IP address of the management port is included in the manager query as the ICX source address for an ICX-Management connection. Use the **management source-interface protocol manager** command to specify a different ICX source address.

#### NOTE

Only ICX devices with a router image support the management source-interface protocol manager command.

The **management source-interface protocol manager** command can specify an Ethernet, LAG, loopback, or virtual Ethernet (VE) interface. The IP address with the lowest number for the specified interface is used for the connection.

The following example configures an Ethernet port as the ICX source address for an ICX-Management connection.

```
ICX# configure terminal ICX(config)# management source-interface ethernet 1/1/3 protocol manager
```

Refer to the RUCKUS FastIron Command Reference for more information.

# Setting Up Switch Registrar Discovery

The switch registrar is a RUCKUS-hosted cloud service that enables SmartZone discovery from ICX devices.

You can configure the ICX device to retrieve the correct SmartZone management IP address, IP address set, or fully qualified domain name (FQDN) from the switch registrar. The switch registrar must be set up in advance through Managed Service Provider (MSP) with SmartZone IP addresses or an FQDN and the ICX serial numbers they can manage.

## NOTE

If SmartZone management is not enabled on the ICX device, switch registrar discovery does not occur.

## How Switch Registrar Discovery Works

The ICX device sends an HTTP GET message to a default server host, sw-registrar.ruckuswireless.com, for the list of SmartZone management IP addresses or an FQDN, unless the system administrator configures an alternate host. The SmartZone IP address or FQDN obtained in response to the GET message is used to query the SmartZone device to set up a connection. If the ICX device receives a set of IP addresses from the switch registrar, it stores the information and tries the addresses in turn until a successful connection is established with the SmartZone device. The IP address, set of IP addresses, or FQDN obtained through the switch registrar is given priority above all other addresses in the list of SmartZone IP addresses, including addresses received from other sources such as the DHCP list, the active list, and the backup list. Once the ICX device has obtained a SmartZone IP address from the switch registrar, it no longer attempts switch registrar discovery.

This query is performed only for greenfield deployments and when the ICX device boots up with no startup configuration. ICX switches being upgraded from older releases that already have a configuration in place will not have the registrar-based SmartZone discovery turned on. The HTTPS session used for the database query uses the device certificate installed on the switch for SSL session establishment. For the initial release of the switch registrar, no server certificate validation will be performed.

## **Disabling or Enabling Switch Registrar Discovery**

The system administrator can disable or enable switch registrar discovery from the command line.

# NOTE

The registrar IP list is removed when you disable the switch registrar.

To disable switch registrar discovery, enter the **no manager registrar** command in global configuration mode, and use the **write memory** command to save the change, as shown in the following example.

```
ICX# configure terminal
ICX(config)# no manager registrar
ICX(config)# write memory
```

To restart the switch registrar discovery process, use one of the following commands at the privileged EXEC level:

• manager registrar-query-restart

#### • manager reset

To enable switch registrar discovery on an alternate registrar host server and save the entry to the startup configuration, enter the following commands.

```
ICX# configure terminal
ICX(config)# manager registrar sw-alternate.ruckuswireless.com
ICX(config)# write memory
```

#### NOTE

The **manager registrar** hostname command is for test purposes only. The **manager registrar-query-restart** command by itself is sufficient to initiate registrar-based SmartZone discovery.

#### **Confirming Successful Switch Registrar Discovery**

To display log entries specific to registrar queries, use the **show manager log** command.

When the switch registrar database has been successfully queried, a syslog message similar to the following is displayed.

Aug 8 21:47:17:I:MGMT Agent: SZ Switch Registrar Query to 54.186.143.194 Success

When the ICX device requires a restart to connect to the SmartZone address because a new registrar list has been received, a syslog message similar to the following is displayed.

Aug 8 21:47:17:I:MGMT Agent: Disconnect to SZ: 54.16.143.194, Got SZ ip via registrar

You can use the show running-config command to check for the name of the registrar host and the registrar list of SmartZone IP addresses.

The following example indicates that the ICX device uses the default switch registrar host and has obtained one SmartZone IP address (of a possible set of two addresses).

```
ICX# show running-config
!
!
manager registrar
manager registrar-list 23.251.150.119
!
```

You can also enter the show manager status command to obtain information on the switch registrar, as shown in the following example.

```
ICX# show manager status
_____
               MGMT Agent State Info
                                         _____
Config Status: Enabled Operation Status: Enabled
State:SSH CONNECTED Prev State:SSH CONNECTING
                                                          Event:SZ SSH CONNECT EVENT
SWR List
                                   : None
DNS List
                      :
                       : 10.176.160.116
Active List
Active List IPV6
                       : 2620:107:90d0:ab40::116
DHCP Option 43
                      : No
DHCP Opt 43 List
                      : None
Backup List
                       : None
Backup List IPV6
                      : None
Merged List
                       : 2620:107:90d0:ab40::116 10.176.160.116
SZ IP Used
                       : 2620:107:90d0:ab40::116
                       : 987
Port List
                       : 443
Server Port Used
                       : APPROVED
Query Status
SSH Tunnel Status -:
Tunnel Status
                       : Established
CLT TP/Port.
                       : 127.255.255.253/59449
```

SNMP IP/Port	: 127.255.255.254/8253
Syslog IP/Port	: 127.0.0.1/20514
HTTP CLIENT IP/Port	: 127.0.0.1/5080
HTTP SERVER IP/Port	: 127.255.255.252/63098
Timer Status	: Not Running

# **Troubleshooting Switch Registrar Discovery**

In the event that switch registrar discovery fails, check for the following conditions:

- The running configuration contains "manager disable".
- The switch registrar is not configured on the ICX device.
- The DNS configuration needed to resolve the switch registrar address is not present on the ICX device.
- The ICX device could not reach the switch registrar due to routing issues.

#### NOTE

If the switch registrar is enabled and you enter the **no manager disable** command, switch registrar discovery is still started when the registrar IP list is empty.

#### NOTE

The switch registrar discovery process continues to run until the configuration issues are fixed, a successful query result is obtained, or you enter a command to disable the switch registrar.

# Preparing Stacking Devices to Connect to SmartZone

Consider the following guidelines when preparing ICX stacking devices to be discovered and managed by SmartZone:

- Define the stack configuration on the SmartZone device before connecting cables between the SmartZone and ICX devices.
- The devices to be managed in the stack must be part of a "firmware version" switch group configured on the SmartZone device.

If only the ICX device intended to be the stack active controller is an active switch under SmartZone control and is part of a configured "firmware version" switch group, perform the following steps to establish a stack:

- Connect all cables between ICX devices to form the desired stack configuration.
- On the active controller, enter the following commands in privileged EXEC mode:
  - stack enable (enables stacking on the active controller)
  - stack zero-touch-enable (triggers automatic discovery of the stack units and connections)
  - write memory (saves the running configuration to startup flash)

No commands need to be entered on the other stack units in this case.

If all switches intended to be members of a stack have already joined and have been approved by SmartZone and are already part of a "firmware version" switch group, enter the following commands on the ICX devices to form a stack:

- On the active controller, enter the following commands in privileged EXEC mode:
  - stack enable (enables stacking on the active controller)
  - stack zero-touch-enable (triggers automatic discovery of the stack units and connections)
  - write memory (saves the running configuration to startup flash)
- On all other prospective stack members, configure the following commands in global configuration mode:
  - stack suggested-id
  - stack ztp-force
  - write memory

# Configuring DHCP to Provide SmartZone IP Addresses to an ICX Switch

A DHCP server can be configured to send SmartZone IP addresses to ICX devices using DHCP Option 43.

Configure DHCP Option 43 on the DHCP server, using **RKUS.scg-address** to identify the SmartZone IP addresses.

A single SmartZone IP address or a comma-separated list can be configured. SmartZone IP addresses are sent with a sub-option value of 6. The ICX device ignores all other data in DHCP Option 43 if SmartZone IP addresses are present.

The following example shows a DHCP Option 43 configuration on a DHCP server. The IP addresses listed are examples only.

```
subnet 192.168.12.0 netmask 255.255.255.0 {
    range 192.168.12.100 192.168.12.199;
    option routers 192.168.12.1;
    option subnet-mask 255.255.255.0;
    option broadcast-address 192.168.12.255;
    option ntp-servers 192.168.11.22;
    class "Ruckus AP" {
        match if option vendor-class-identifier = "Ruckus CPE";
        option vendor-class-identifier "Ruckus CPE";
        default-lease-time 86400;
        vendor-option-space RKUS;
        option RKUS.scg-address "192.168.11.200, 192.168.11.201, 192.168.11.202";
    }
}
```

# Manually Configuring the SmartZone IP Address on an ICX Switch

Complete the following steps to configure a list of SmartZone IP addresses on the ICX device.

1. Enter the **manager active-list** command followed by one or more priority IP addresses for the SmartZone device, as shown in the following example.

The IP addresses listed are examples only.

```
ICX# configure terminal
ICX(config)# manager active-list 192.168.11.200 192.168.11.201 192.168.11.202
```

2. Use the sz passive-list ip-address command to configure the SmartZone IP addresses to be used for redundancy.

```
ICX(config)# sz passive-list 10.176.160.118
```

# **Displaying the SmartZone Connection Status**

Use the show manager status command to display the SmartZone IP address lists and information about the status of the connection.

```
ICX7450-24# show manager status
_____
             MGMT Agent State Info
                                        _____
Config Status: Enabled Operation Status: Enabled
State:SSH CONNECTED Prev State:SSH CONNECTING
                                                         Event:SZ SSH CONNECT EVENT
SWR List
                                  : None
DNS List
                      :
                      : 10.176.160.116
Active List
Active List IPV6
                      : 2620:107:90d0:ab40::116
                      : No
DHCP Option 43
                      : None
DHCP Opt 43 List
Backup List
                      : None
Backup List IPV6
                     : None
Merged List
                      : 2620:107:90d0:ab40::116 10.176.160.116
SZ IP Used
                      : 2620:107:90d0:ab40::116
Port List
                      . 987
```

Server Port Used	: 443
Query Status	: APPROVED
SSH Tunnel Status -:	
Tunnel Status	: Established
CLI IP/Port	: 127.255.255.253/59449
SNMP IP/Port	: 127.255.255.254/8253
Syslog IP/Port	: 127.0.0.1/20514
HTTP CLIENT IP/Port	: 127.0.0.1/5080
HTTP SERVER IP/Port	: 127.255.255.252/63098
Timer Status	: Not Running

# Disconnecting the Switch Connection with SmartZone

The **manager disconnect** command can be used to disconnect the ICX switch from SmartZone and initiate a new connection based on the currently available list of SmartZone IP addresses.

Enter the manager disconnect command as shown.

This command can be executed on the local terminal.

```
ICX# manager disconnect
SZ Disconnect initiated...
```

# **Disabling SmartZone Management on the ICX Switch**

When SmartZone management is disabled on the switch, the switch will not initiate a connection with SmartZone even if a SmartZone IP address is available.

Enter the manager disable command to disable SmartZone management on the ICX switch.

ICX(config) # manager disable

# SmartZone Switch Management

# Using Controller Settings to Manage Switch Groups

Controller allows you to create switch groups, similar to AP zones. Switches connecting to controller can be placed in one of these logical groups for better manageability. A Staging or Default Group is created by the controller automatically. All switches are placed in this group when they initially joining the controller. You have the option to create additional groups.

#### NOTE

In SZ300 and vSZ-H platforms, a warning message is displayed to move the switches from the Staging Group to another group for controller to monitor.

Using registration rules, you can specify which group the switch should be placed into. Refer to Creating Switch Groups on page 250 and Creating Switch Registration Rules on page 253 for additional information.

# **Creating Switch Groups**

You can group switches based on your need, for example, you can group switches based on their size or their location.

You can only create a maximum of two levels within the group hierarchy. By default, all the switches are placed under the default switch group. You can create a group or sub-group and then move the switch under it. You can also modify or delete a group at any time.

After the switch is registered with the controller interface, you can monitor, view status or usage, and perform some basic management, including configuration backups and firmware management.

1. From the main menu, go to **Network > Wired > Switches**.

The Switches page appears.

 Click to create switch group. You can also edit or configure the switch group. The Create Group page appears.

## FIGURE 102 Creating Switch Group

# Create Switch Group

• Name:	Demo	Description:		
[7] Firmware Version:	No data available 🗸 🕂			
Туре:	Changing firmware version will cause Switches i firmware to get upgraded and rebooted.	running older		
Parent Group:	System			
Backup Schedule:	Interval: Daily V @ Hour: 02	V Minute: 00 V		
	Current System Time Zone is (GMT+8:0 12	▲ și.		
	13			
	14		S2S2	
	15		ок	Cancel
	16			CORRECTED IN THE REAL OF
	17			

# FIGURE 103 Configuring Switch Groups

# Configure Switch Group

* Name:	Demo	Description:	
[?] Firmware Version:	No data available 🗸 🔸		
Type: (	Changing firmware version will cause Sw irmware to get upgraded and rebooted. Domain (  Switch Group	tches running older	
Parent Group:	System		
Backup Schedule:	Interval: Monthly V Every:	Sth v @ Hour: 14 v Minute: 07 v	
	Weekly	JU) Asia/Taipei.	
	Daily		
			OK Cancel

#### Configure the following:

- Name: Type the name of the switch group that you want to create
- Description: Enter a brief description for the switch group
- Type: Select Switch Group. For enterprise devices such as SZ-300 and vSZ-H, you also have an option to select Domain.
- Parent Group: Displays the parent group under which the switch group resides
- Backup Schedule: Allows you to schedule the backup. From the **Interval** drop-down list, select the type of backup such as **Daily**, Weekly, or Monthly. If the backup selected is **Daily**, you can configure @Hour, and Minute fields. If the backup selected is Weekly, you can configure the **Every** (day of the week), @Hour, and Minute fields. If the backup selected is Monthly, you can configure Every (date), @Hour, and Minute fields.
#### NOTE

The default backup time for scheduling a **Daily** backup is 3:30 a.m. The backup schedule is configured on the level one switch group.

- Firmware Version: Select the Firmware version (optional) which will automatically upgrade the switches (running an older version) joining the group.
- Managed by Partner: This option is available if you select the group type as **Domain**. You can slide the radio button to ON or OFF to enable or disable partners from managing the switches.
- 3. Click OK.

The switch group is created under the selected parent group.

## **Creating Switch Registration Rules**

You can create registration rules for switch groups, which are identified and approved by the controller to establish connections. Typically, the switch is registered with the controller using an IP address, subnet, or model number.

Complete the following steps to create a registration rule.

1. From the main menu, go to **Network > Wired > Switch Registration**.

The Switch Registration page is displayed.

2. Click Create.

The Switch Registration Rule dialog box is displayed.

Enter the following details:

- Rule Description: Provide a brief description of the registration rule you are creating to put the switches into specific groups.
- Group Name: Select the switch group to which you want to apply this rule from the list.
- Rule Type: Select IP Address Range, Subnet, or Model Number to apply the rule to the switch based on the rule type.

If you select **IP Address Range**, you must provide the range of the IP addresses for which this rule will apply. If you select **Subnet**, you must provide the network address and subnet mask that will apply to the rule. If you select **Model Number**, you must provide the model number of the device.

#### FIGURE 104 Creating Registration Rules

Switch Registr	ation Rule	Switch Registration Rule
Rule Description: Group Names Rule Types Model Number	Model Number AutoConfig V IP Address Range Subnet () Model Number	Rule Description: Model Number * Group Name: AutoConfig Rule Type: IP Address Range Subnet ( Model Number - Model Number
* Model Number:	No data available  ICX8200-24 ICX8200-24 ICX8200-24F ICX8200-24F	* Model Numbers the data soulidate ICX8200-242P ICX8200-48 ICX8200-48F
	ICX8200-242P ICX8200-242P ICX8200-48F ICX8200-48F ICX8200-48PF ICX8200-48PF ICX8200-48PF2 ICX8200-48PF2	ICX8200-48P OK ICX8200-48PF ICX8200-48PF2 ICX8200-48PF2 ICX8200-48PP2 ICX8200-C08P ICX8200-C08PDC ICX8200-C08PF

#### 3. Click OK.

You can edit, copy and delete the rule by selecting the rule and clicking Configure, Clone, and Delete, respectively.

TAfter the registration rules are created, they can be rearranged using the **Up** and **Down** options. They can be arranged in an order of priority. After the order of priority for the list of rules is finalized, click **Update Priority** to confirm.

#### **Approving Switches**

The switch must be approved so that it can be discovered and monitored by the controller.

- Switches that do not match any registration rule are automatically in the default group.
- At this point, a switch is not managed and the status is shown as offline.
- To actively manage a switch in this predicament, you must move it from the staging group to any other switch group or domain in SZ300 and vSZ-H platforms. In SZ100 and vSZ-E platforms, the default group behavior is similar to any other group. Refer to Moving the Switches between Groups on page 255 for more information.

#### NOTE

A switch capacity license (CAPACITY-SWITCH-DEFAULT) is available for controllers and switches managed by the controllers. The license is activated for devices running SmartZone 5.1 or later. Upgrading to SmartZone 5.1 from an earlier version activates the license by default. A 90-day license version is then available for trial or purchase. The controller manages switches only as defined in the Switch Capacity license and rejects individual switches or stacks when license capacity is reached. Any switch that exceeds license limits is moved to the service group, where it cannot be configured. When license capacity is again available, the controller accepts the switch for management. For the controllers (SZ100 or SZ300), a trial license will allow adding the maximum number of switches supported. In the case of vSZ-E or vSZ-H, a trial license will allow the addition of 5 switches.

### NOTE

Based on the switch capacity license (CAPACITY-SWITCH-HA), you can approve a failover switch on a standby cluster to switch over to the original cluster.

The recommendation is to always use switch registration rules so that the switches are placed in the correct switch group and avoid manual intervention.

## Moving the Switches between Groups

You can move the switches within any group or sub-group within the system hierarchy to manage it.

1. From the main menu, go to **Network > Wired > Switches**.

The Switches page appears.

2. From the Switches page, select the switch that you want to move and click Move.

#### FIGURE 105 Moving the switch

*			🛡 Security (	Select Destination Switch Group	>
ORGANIZATION	Switches + / × More ~ - D System 1 + D Dean + D Johnny + D Weilun + D domain1 + SG Dean 1 + SG Dean 1 + SG SG-1315		Model ICX7150-C12P	<ul> <li>D System</li> <li>D Dean</li> <li>D Johnny</li> <li>D Weilun</li> <li>D domain1</li> <li>SG Dean</li> <li>SG Dean1161</li> <li>SG SC-1315</li> <li>SG SZ300-SG</li> <li>SG Staging Group</li> <li>SG Switchover</li> </ul>	Ť
	+ 86 SZ300-S + 86 Staging	G Group		~ ок	K Cancel

The **Select Destination Switch Group** page appears. It displays the system hierarchy from which you can select the group under which you want to move the switch.

## **Deleting Switches**

You can delete switches that you do not want the controller to manage anymore.

1. From the main menu, go to **Network > Wired > Switches**.

The Switches page appears.

2. Select the switch you want to delete and click **Delete**.

The selected switch is deleted, and it will not be managed by the controller interface.

## Backing up and Restoring Switch Configuration

The controller can back up the switch's running configuration. By default, controller makes a backup of switch configuration on a daily basis. The configuration is only stored if there is a change between the last configuration backup and the current backup. Otherwise, it is discarded. Controller saves the last seven configuration backups. When needed, these backups can be restored to the switch. While performing network maintenance, you can initiate a backup without having to wait for the daily backup.

Perform the following steps to configure switch backups.

### NOTE

Be sure to sync the controller to the NTP server during installation. You can do this by selecting Administration > Time.

1. From the main menu, go to **Network > Wired > Switches**.

The Switches page is displayed.

2. From the Switches page, select the switch for which you want to backup the configuration and click More.

#### FIGURE 106 Configuring Backup

Switches (5)	5 online 2 flagged 0 offline				
	dh Pahaat 🖛 Haya 🖶 Dalata				
+ 2 X More V 2	Switch Name	✓ Select All		Model	IP Address
+ D Domain-SG	• _ ICX7750-26Q Router	Config Backup	E1:00	4CX7750	10.0.6.38
* SG SG-VLAN	+ _ ICX7450-24P Router	Schedule Firmware	09:58	ICX7450	10.0.6.28
+ SG SG-vlan-all	ICX7250-24P Router	X Delete Firmware Schedule(s)	18:44	ICX7250-24P	10.0.6.13
+ SG Staging Group	+ _ ICX7650-48ZP Router	Stack Selected Switches	:5:C7	ICX7650	10.0.6.34
	N/A	>_ CLI session	3E:63	ICX7150-24P	10.0.6.4

3. From the drop-down menu, select **Config Backup**.

A confirmation message is displayed asking whether to continue with the backup.

4. Click **Yes**. A message is displayed confirming that the backup process has been initiated.

After the backup is completed, the status is recorded in the **Backup & Restore** tab.

#### NOTE

- As soon as the switch connects to the controller, and when it is online, the controller retrieves all the information about the switch.
- The controller maintains seven of the latest configuration backups for each switch.
- The controller automatically backs up the configuration of each switch, once, every 24 hours.
- If a previous switch configuration matches the current configuration, the latest configuration is saved and the old configuration is removed.

You can restore an individual switch to its previous configuration by clicking **Config Restore**. A message is displayed stating the restore operation is initiated and that the system must be rebooted for the configuration changes to take effect.

For switches, you can click **Config Diff** to view differences in configuration details, click **Config View** to see the configuration details from the **Switch Config View** screen and click **Config Download** to download the copy of the configuration file.

You can delete a configuration file by selecting it and clicking **Delete**.

## **Rehoming Switches**

Rehoming is the process of returning the switches that have failed over to the standby cluster back to their original cluster (once it becomes available). Rehoming must be done manually. Switches that have failed over continue to be managed by the failover cluster until you rehome them.

#### NOTE

You can rehome switches only in a cluster redundancy environment. When switches of a certain active cluster fail over to a standby cluster, you must manually restore them to the original cluster after the active cluster is fixed and back to service.

Complete the following steps on the standby cluster to rehome switches to the original cluster:.

1. Select Network > Switches > Switches.

The Switches page is displayed.

- 2. From the list, select the switch to rehome.
- 3. From the system domain, click More and select Rehome Active Cluster.

A confirmation dialog box is displayed.

4. Click Yes.

## **Switching Over Clusters**

Switchover helps move individual switches or switches in a switch groups across clusters.

#### NOTE

Ensure that a switch registration rule is created on the target cluster before switching over to another cluster. For more information, refer to Creating Switch Registration Rules on page 253.

#### NOTE

Depending on the switch High Availability license on the standby cluster switches must be approved so that it can be discovered and monitored by the controller. For more information, refer to Approving Switches on page 254.

Complete the following steps to switch over from one cluster to another.

- 1. Select Network > Switches > Switches.
  - The **Switches** page is displayed.
- 2. Select a switch group from the left pane or a switch from the right pane.
- 3. Click More on the respective pane and select Switch Over Cluster. The Specify Destination cluster dialog appears.
- 4. For **Control IP**, enter the control IP address of the switchover target cluster.
- 5. Click **OK**. A confirmation dialog box is displayed.
- 6. Click **OK** to confirm.

## Scheduling a Firmware Upgrade for Switch Group

You can upgrade a switch group on a Level 1 group that has no default firmware setting. The forced upgrade allows the device to remain in the same firmware type (Layer 2 still Layer 2, Layer 3 still Layer 3) with only a change to the version type.

#### NOTE

If the switch group has a default firmware selected the Firmware Upgrade option is unavailable.

Complete the following steps to perform a firmware upgrade on the switch group.

1. From the main menu, go to **Network > Wired > Switches**.

The Switches page is displayed.

2. From the **Switches** page, select the switch group.

3. Click More, and select Firmware Upgrade.

FIGURE 107 Selecting Firmware Upgrade for a Switch Group

wi	tches 1	0 0 1			VIE	W MODE: List Gro	чр	
1	× More v	C < Reb	ooot Move Delete	More ~				search ta
-	Config B	ackup	Model	Status	Registration State	Port Status	Firmware	Switch Name
+	Switch C	wer Cluster	ICX7150-C12P	Offline	Approved		SPR09010a	ICX7150-C12 Router
+	Johnny							
+	D Weilun							
+	D domain1							
+	SG Dean							
*	SG Dean1161							
+	SG 5G-1315							
+	SG SZ300-SG							
+	SG Staging Gr	oup						
+	SG Switchover	• • -		STATE OF TAXABLE PARTY.				

The Upgrade Firmware (Group) page is displayed.

FIGURE 108 Scheduling the Upgrade for a Switch Group

on its current firmware type.	will be shown in the dro	puown. Each dev	ce will be upgraued based	
Uploaded Firmwares:	F108092	•		
Apply Firmware:	Now      Later			
* Schedule Firmware				
Note: Schedule will be execu	ited based on local(brow	vser) timezone.		
Warning: Make sure firmware automatic config-backup [rur switch(es)	e upgrade is not schedul n at 00:00 hours everyda	led at same time v v] is scheduled fo	when on-demand or r the selected	

- 4. Configure the following options.
  - a. Uploaded Firmwares: Select firmware from the list.
  - b. Apply Firmware: Select Now or Later to set the new firmware version to the switch group.
  - c. Schedule Firmware: If you select Later for Apply Firmware, you must select the date to schedule the upload.
- 5. Click OK.

## Scheduling a Firmware Upgrade for Selected Switches

You can upgrade or downgrade the firmware version of a switch or multiple switches that you are monitoring. You can upgrade the firmware on demand or schedule a firmware update for a list of selected switches.

Upload a valid firmware which is greater than version 8.0.80 to the controller.

#### NOTE

Ensure you sync the controller to the NTP server during installation. You can also do this from, go to Administration > System > Time > Switches.

To upgrade the firmware for a group of switches, you must select multiple switches at the same time and perform steps 3 to 7. For more information on uploading the switch firmware, see Uploading the Switch Firmware to the Controller on page 667

## NOTE

Only firmware versions later than ICX 8.0.80 are supported.

## Scheduling Firmware Upgrade

1. From the main menu, go to Network > Wired > Switches.

The Switches page appears.

2. From the Switches page, select the switch that you want to upgrade and click More.

From the drop-down menu, select Schedule Firmware.
 The Upgrade Firmware page appears.

FIGURE 109 Scheduling Firmware Upgrade

Delete More 🔻								
Upgrade Firmware								×
* Only firmwares compatible w device's current type.	rill be	show	n in t	he dro	opdow	/n. Se	lecte	d firmware type will overwrite
Uploaded Firmwares:	FI08	092Ь					•	
Firmware Type:	🖲 Sv	vitch		uter				
Apply Firmware:	⊖ No	w 🖲	) Late	r				
* Schedule Firmware:	2020	)-05-1	4 14:2	27		100	+ 000	
Note: Schedule will be execu	<		May	2020	) ~		>	
Warning: Make sure firmware	s	м	т	W	Т	F	s	when on-demand or
automatic config-backup [ru switch(es)	26	27	28	29	30	1	2	for the selected
sincen(es)	3	4	5	6	7	8	9	
	10	11	12	13	14	15	16	
	17	18	19	20	21	22	23	V OK X Cancel
	24	25	26	27	28	29	30	
Health Traffic Alarm	31	1	2	3	4	5	6	red Cliente Eirmware History
Healui Hallic Alailli	Time	: 1	4 0	27	$\hat{\boldsymbol{\varphi}}$			riniware history
			No	w	ОК			

- 4. From Uploaded Firmware, select the firmware version that you want the switch to be upgraded to
- 5. In Firmware Type, select type of firmware you want to upload to the switch. Options include Switch and Router images.
- 6. In **Apply Firmware**, set when you want to apply the new firmware version to the switch. You can select Now or Later to schedule your upload. If you select Later, then you must select the date from the **Schedule Firmware** field.

7. Click OK.

If you want to delete the schedule you created; From More, click Deleted Firmware Schedule(s).

### Schedule Zone Firmware Upgrade

- •Allow user setup a schedule time to upgrade/downgrade single or multiple zone firmware.
- •After a zone firmware upgrade/downgrade task is executed, user can see the zone firmware change history.
- a. From the main menu, go to Administration > Upgrade > Schedule Zone Firmware Upgrade.

*	🛃 Monitor	🛔 Network 🔤	Security	🕫 Services	Administration	★ sear	ch menu 🛛 🗸	Q »	Schedule Zone Firm	nware Upgrade
Upgrade	DP Patch	AP Patch Switch Firmw	vare Schedule	Zone Firmware Upgra	ide					
Sche	dule Task									
+ Cr	eate Configure	Delete						search table	Q	C 🕈
Name	5	Target Firmware Version	Start Time	Status	Zones					
									No data	« 1 »
									Notata	
Upgi	ade History									
								search table	Q	C 🕈
Name	2	Target Firmware Version	Start Time 🔻	Executed Zor	ies	Error	Log			
								i		×
								New sign regular su download	ature package <u>1.51</u> pport is available f I	0.1 with for
										Ignore

- b. Click "Create"
- c. Add the zone to schedule

Create Schedule Zone Firmware Upgrade Task

	<u>^</u>		OnTheMove		
D System			Cirricinove		
+ D Jeff					
+ D Nipun		+			
+ D Only4C7					
+ D Only4Chinh					
+ D Only4Thai					
+ D RickyKhoiNgo		<b>(</b>			
<ul> <li>D RuckusWireless</li> </ul>					
Z Fong@Home					
Z Fong@Work					
+ D SUBSCRIBERS					
+ D Sushma					
	•				
+ D VANNGO					

d. Click "Next".

# Configure Schedule Zone Firmware Upgrade Task

Zone → Sche	dule > Review					
It is recommended that as DP version. The sat ensure a consistent ag	t AP Firmware version s me versions of AP(s) an reement on functional c	hould be same d DP(s) could communication.	e 1.			
Update to 6.4	1.0.99.716					
Update to 6.	1.0.99.721					
Update to 6. Please upgrade all DP version that zone can I zone's DP Group versi	nembers of this zone's pe upgraded is dependir on.	DP Group. Th ng on this	he			
Update to 6: Please upgrade all DP version that zone can I zone's DP Group versi Name:	nembers of this zone's be upgraded is dependir on. To721_1	: DP Group. Th ng on this	he			
Update to 6. Please upgrade all DP version that zone can I zone's DP Group versi Name: Change firmware to:	I.0.99.721 members of this zone's be upgraded is dependir on. To721_1 6.1.0.99.721	DP Group. Th ng on this	he			

Back

Next

Cancel

- e. Enter the Name
- f. Enter "Change Firmware to"
- g. Enter the scheduled time of upgrade.
- h. Click "next"
- i. Review the task and click "Ok"

## **Viewing Switch Information**

Details such as switch status, firmware version, and IP address are available for individual switches, stacks, and switch groups.

To view information on a switch, a stack, or a switch group, perform these steps.

1. From the main menu, go the **Network > Wired > Switches.** 

The Switches page is displayed as shown in the following example.

#### FIGURE 110 Switches Page

*	🛃 Monitor	🛔 Network	Security	Q <sup>®</sup> Services	Administration	* search menu	~ Q				Netv	vork > Wired > Switches	
	+ 🖋 × More ×	<i>C</i> < ℝ	eboot Move Delete	More 🗸							search table	Q 240	*
	- D System	-	Model	Firmware	Switch Name	MAC Address	Status	IP Address	Default Gateway	Port Status	Serial Number 🔺	Switch Group	
NOLE	* SG CLI Confi		ICX7150-C12P	SPR09010	ICX7150-C12 Router	C0:C5:20:98:B0:9D	Online	2001:b030:2516:1	2001:b030:2516:1		FEK3216Q05N	SG901-1	
ANIZA	+ SG IPv6 Prefi	×	ICX7150-C10ZP	SPS09010	ICX7150-C10ZP Switch	D4:C1:9E:9C:1D:5E	Online	2001:b030:2516:1	2001:b030:2516:1		FMD3202R04G	SG901-2	
ORG.	+ SG IPv6 Ranj	e	ICX7150-C10ZP	SPR09010	ICX7150-C10ZP Router	C0:C5:20:B1:43:8D	Online	2001:b030:2516:1	2001:b030:2516:1	<b></b>	FMD3227Q01Z	SG901-3	
	+ SG SG-Level	0	ICX7150-C08P	SPS09010	ICX7150-C08P Switch	C0:C5:20:B1:F5:69	Online	2001:b030:2516:1	2001:b030:2516:1		FMF3249Q03D	SG901-4	
	+ SG SG875-2												
	+ SG \$6901-1	1											
	+ SG SG901-2												
	+ SG SG901-3 + SG SG901-4	· -											

2. Select a switch to display information specific to it. Then select the **General** tab to display the information shown in the following example.

FIGURE 111 Switch Stack and General Information

Monitor 🔒 N	etwork 🛡	Security Ø	vices 🔒 Ac	dministration	*	search menu	√ Q		
affic Health General	Configuration	Configuration Restore	Ports Routing	g Alarm	Event l	LDP Neighbors	Wired Clients	Firmware History	Troubleshooting
Info									
Switch Name	ICX7150-C12 Ro	outer							
MAC Address	C0:C5:20:98:B0:	9D							
Serial Number	FEK3216Q05N								
IP Address	2001:b030:2516	3:110::4004							
Gateway	2001:b030:2516	5:110::1							
Model	ICX7150-C12P								
Switch/Stack	Switch								
Number of Switch Units	1								
Firmware Version	SPR09010								
Status Summary									
Status	Online								
Registration State	Approved								
# of Alarms	1								
Uptime	5:17:46.00								
Last Configuration Backup	2021/12/13 12:1	15:09							
Switch Group	SG901-1								

The following information about the selected switch is displayed in the **General** tab:

- Switch Name: The name of the switch or group
- MAC Address: The MAC address of the switch
- Serial Number: The serial number assigned to the switch
- IP Address: The IP of the controller that monitors the switch
- Gateway: The gateway IP address through which the switch, group, or stack forwards data
- Model: The model number of the switch
- Switch/Stack: Whether the selected system is a standalone switch or a stack of switches
- Number of Switch Units: The number of switches in a group or stack
- Firmware Version: The firmware version uploaded to the selected switch
- Status: The status of the switch, such as Online, Offline, or Flagged

#### NOTE

Flagged status indicates that one or more switches have an outstanding alarms and/or Port errors are seen on the switch ports. Click **Flagged** to view the flagged switches.

- Registration State: The status of the switch, such as Approved, Offline, Online, or Flagged (when an event or alarm is triggered)
- Number of Alarms: The number of alarms generated for the selected switch or stack

- Uptime: The time that has elapsed since reboot
- Last Configuration Backup: The time the switch or stack configuration was last backed up
- Switch Group: The name of the group to which the switch belongs
- PoE Utilization (watts): The total switch PoE utilization. For example, if the total PoE allocation for the switch is 520 Watts, and 300 Watts are used, the column displays 300/520 W.

## **Configuring the Switch**

SmartZone 5.1.1 introduces switch configuration capabilities. The following features are added:

- Zero Touch Provisioning: Greatly simplifies initial deployment of switches. Users can define switch configuration at a switch group level. Any new switch joining the group automatically gets provisioned.
- **Ongoing Configuration Changes**: Users can further modify the switch configuration as a part of network maintenance. This includes modifying switch group level settings, port settings, and routing interfaces.
- Stack formation: Users can configure individual switches to be formed into a stack directly from the controller.
- Configuration copy: Users can copy configuration from a working switch to one or multiple new switches seamlessly.

You can view and modify various configuration parameters of switches from the controller web interface. You can create switch configuration profiles at the group level, individual switch level and at the port level.

The **Configuration** page displays common configurations based on DNS, allows setting configuration values for a family of switches and also provides a summary of the switch configuration history.

You can update the configuration profile for new and existing switches, switches that join the controller after being offline, switches that may or may not have local feature changes via CLI/Telnet/SSH/other web interfaces.

After the switch configuration is updated successfully, you can continue to monitor the configuration deployed on the switch. If the switch configuration is not updated successfully, a message is displayed on the controller interface.

## Zero Touch Provisioning using Group level Configuration

You can create and view configurations that are defined at the switch group level. Within the switch group, there is an option to define common configuration that is applicable to all the switch models in the group and another option to select configuration based on switch family, for example ICX 7150, ICX 7250, and so on. When a new switch without any existing configuration running FastIron version 8.0.90a or later version joins the controller, the group level configuration is automatically applied to the switch. This includes the global AAA settings, common configuration, and model-specific settings. If the switch joining the group already has an existing configuration, then the group level configuration is not applied during the initial join. Only the subsequent changes done at the group level are applied.

#### NOTE

ICX switches must run 08.0.90a or later version to take advantage of the switch configuration capabilities of the controller.

#### **Creating Common Configuration**

You can create, view, and edit the configuration settings for a group of switches.

#### 1. Go to Network > Wired > Switches.

The Switches page is displayed.

2. Select the switch and click the **Configuration** tab.

FIGURE 112 Switch Configuration Tab

General	Configuration	Backup & Restore	Switches & Ports	Traffic	Alarm	Event	LLDP Neig	ghbors	Troubleshooting	Routing
					🔶 Сору	configura	tion to	🗲 Get o	configuration from	
Comm	on Confiduration									
comm	on configuration									
+ Crea	te 🔗 Configure	Delete								
Property	У		Descriptio	n						

3. Under Common Configuration, click Create.

The **Common Configuration** page is displayed.

#### NOTE

In the following example, the Switch Group is the Default Group.

a) Click the **DNS** tab.

The **DNS** tab is displayed.

- b) Enter the IP address and click Add.
- c) Click OK.

The IP address is added to the **Common Configuration** page under **Property** and any new (factory default) switch joining this group will have the DNS configuration applied. If you want to edit the configuration, select it and click **Configure** to edit the settings.

#### FIGURE 113 DNS Settings

DNS	AAA	Syslog Server			
IP A	ddress:			+ Add X	Cancel Delete
IP A	ddress				

d) Click AAA tab.

The AAA page is displayed.

#### FIGURE 114 AAA Settings

	12411011				
Commar	d Authorization:	OFF	Exec Authorization:	OFF	
	Level:	Read Write 🔻	Server 1:	RADIUS	
	Server 1:	RADIUS	Server 2:	Please select data 🛛 🔻	
	Server 2:	Please select data 🔻			
Comr	nand Accounting:	OFF	Exec Accounting:	OFF	
	Level:	Read Write 🔻	Server 1:	RADIUS	
	Server 1:	RADIUS	Server 2:	Please select data 🔻	
	Server 2:	Please select data			

e) Configure the AAA settings for the switches.

A Switch AAA server can be a RADIUS server, a TACACS+ server, or a local server with user name password. Switch AAA settings include enabling or disabling of SSH or Telnet Authentication, Authorization and Accounting, including selecting the order of preference for the AAA servers.

- f) Click OK.
- g) Click the Syslog Server tab.

#### FIGURE 115 Syslog Server Settings

	,		
• IP Ac	ddress:	* Port: 514	🕂 Add 🗶 Cancel 🗎 Delete
IP Add	dress	Port	

#### NOTE

This feature is supported on the switch firmware version 08.0.95.

- h) In the IP Address field, enter the IP address of the external syslog server. Click Cancel to erase the entry in the field.
- i) Enter the port number in the **Ports** field.

#### NOTE

The default port is 514, but the user can change it as per the requirements.

j) Click **Add** to add the entries.

#### NOTE

The maximum of four IP addresses can be added.

- k) Click Delete to delete the syslog server.
- I) Click OK.

#### **Creating Switch Model-Based Configurations**

You can create and edit ACL, Layer 2, and Layer 3 configuration settings for a family of switches. You can also create or update the ACL to configure QoS profiles that prioritize VOIP and VIDEO VLAN traffic.

### NOTE

Configuring the QoS Profiles requires ICX Firmware version 08.0.95.

### 1. Go to Network > Wired > Switches.

The **Switches** page is displayed.

2. Select the switch group and click the **Configuration** tab.

FIGURE 116 Switch Configuration Tab

*	Monitor	🚠 Network	Security	C Services	Administration	*	search menu	∨ Q
	Model Configura	tion						
	J Edit	Q	J Configure					
	Model		Property		Descrip	otion		
	ICX7150							
	ICX7250							
	ICX7450							
	ICX7550 *							
	ICX7650							
	ICX7750							
	ICX7850							

3. In Model Configuration, select the switch model from the list and click Configure.

The **Feature Configuration** page displays details about the ACL, VLAN, and static route. You can create, edit, and delete these configurations as necessary.

#### FIGURE 117 ACL Configuration

Feature Configurat	ion -	×
ACL VLAN Static Route		
🕂 Create 🔗 Configure 📋 Delete		3
ACL Names / ID	ACL Type Push ACL Config	
		No data  🕯 »
* ACL Name / ID:		
* ACL Type: Standard	~	
* Rules: 🕂 Create	Delete	
Seq # 🔺	Action Source Network	
1 10	Permit > 1.1.1.0/24	
2 65000	Permit any Update Cancel	
* Apply ACL Config: () Now () S	nedule Later	
	ок	Cancel

#### FIGURE 118 ACL Configuration with ICX Firmware version 08.0.95

		ue					
L Names / ID		A	CL Type		Push ACL	Config	
						No data 🦂	1
• ACL Name / ID:							
• ACL Type:	Extended		×				
* Rules:	+ Create	🗊 Delete		(1)	(2)	(3)	
	nation Networ	Source Port	Destination Port	DSCP Matching	DSCP Marking	Internal Priority Marking	
		N/A	N/A	N/A	N/A	N/A	
Apply ACL Config:	Now	chedule Late	r				
					ОК	Cancel	

Configure the following ACL details:

- ACL Name/ID: Enter the name of the access control list or provide the list identifier.
- ACL Type: Select Standard and Extended from the list.
- **Rules**: Click **Create** to create an ACL rule. You must provide the list sequence (**Seq#**), **Action** (Permit or Deny) and **Source Network** information to create the rule.

#### NOTE

Controller supports the "equal to" operator only.

#### NOTE

The Controller release 5.2.1 adds three new fields adds three fields (**DSCP Matching**, **DSCP Marking** and **Internal Priority Marking**) to configure QoS. After creating or updating the three fields, apply the ACL on a port or a VE to prioritize/deprioritize traffic.

- From Apply ACL Config, you can either select Now or Schedule Later. If you choose to schedule the configuration deployment later, provide the time and date.
- Click OK to add the newly created ACL configuration to the ACL page. You can edit the configuration by selecting Configure.

## FIGURE 119 VLAN Configuration

Feature Co	nfiguration				
ACL VLAN Static	Route				
					No data  🕯 🚿
* VLAN	#: 2	VLAN N	ame:		
As Default VLA	N: OFF	Management V	LAN: OFF		
IPv4 DHCP Snoopin	g: OFF		Trust Port:		
ARP Inspectio	n: OFF	ARP Inspection	Trust Port:		
IGMP Snoopin	8: None	Multicast Ver	rsion: Version 2		
Spanning Tre	e: None 🗸	Spanning Tree Price	ority: 0-65535		
[?] Port	S: + Create 📋 Delete				
	Switch Model	Untagged Ports	Tagged Ports		
	1 ~	1/2/1,2/3/2	1/1/5,1/1/12		
	U	date Cancel			
Apply VLAN Confi	g:  Now  Schedule Later		Ē		
				ОК	Cancel

Configure the following VLAN details:

- VLAN #: Enter the number of the VLAN.
- VLAN Name: Enter the name of the Layer 2 VLAN.
- As Default VLAN: If you enable the As Default VLAN the VLAN Name is changed to DEFAULT-VLAN and the Management settings correspond to the previous VLAN settings.
- Management VLAN: By enabling this, you can configure Management VLAN for the switches or switch groups. To configure Managemnt VLAN for switches or switch groups refer the topic Creating Switch Level Configuration on page 280.
- IPv4 DHCP Snooping: Enable or disable IPv4 DHCP Snooping. Enabling this option allows the controller to send the ACL-per-port-per-VLAN message to the switch to reboot it. If you enable IPv4 DHCP Snooping, you must provide the trusted port for this option in the DHCP Snooping Trust Port field.

- APR Inspection: enable or disable ARP Inspection. Enabling this option allows the controller to send the ACL-per-port-per-VLAN message to the switch to reboot it. If you enable IPv4 DHCP Snooping, you must provide the trusted port for this option in the ARP Inspection Trust Port field.
- IGMP Snooping: Select None, Active, or Passive from the list. The Internet Group Management Protocol (IGMP) allows the switch to track the communication between hosts and routers based on which the switch maintains a map of which links need which IP multicast streams. If you select Active or Passive, you are required to select the Multicast Version as well.
- **Spanning Tree**: Select **None**, **STP (802.1d)**, or **RSTP (802.1w)** from the list. Both Spanning Tree Protocol (STP) and Rapid Spanning Tree Protocol (RSTP) prevent creation of bridge loops when you have redundant paths in your network, and the broadcast radiation that results from them. If you select **STP 802.1d** or **RSTP 802.1w**, you are required to select the **Spanning Tree Priority** as well.
- Ports: Click Create to assign the ports to the switch model. For desired switch models, enter values for Untagged Ports, and Tagged Ports and click Update. Different set of ports can be entered for each switch model.
- Apply VLAN Config: Select Now or Schedule Later. If you choose to schedule the configuration deployment for later, provide the time and date.
- Click **OK** to add the newly created VLAN configuration to the **VLAN** page. You can edit the configuration by selecting **Configure**.

#### FIGURE 120 Static Route Configuration

Feature Configu	uration		
ACL VLAN Static Route			
🕂 Create 🖉 Configure 📋 D	elete		2
Destination IP	Next Hop	Admin Distance	Apply Static Route Config
			No data 🦂 1 😕
Destination IP:			
Next Hop:     Admin Distance:			
Apply Static Route Config: (	Now      Schedule Later		
		ОК	Cancel
			Close

Configure the following static route details:

- **Destination IP**: Enter the destination IP address.
- Next Hop: Enter the next-hop IP address. Multicast and broadcast IP addresses are not allowed.

### Network Working with Switches

- Admin Distance: Enter a value from 1 through 255.
- Apply Static Route Config: Select Now or Schedule Later. If you choose to schedule the configuration deployment for later, provide the time and date.
- Click **OK** to add the newly created static route configuration to the **Static Route** page. You can edit the configuration by selecting **Configure**.
- 4. Click Close.

The IP address is added to the **Model Configuration** page under **Property**. If you want to edit the configuration, select it and click **Edit** to edit the settings.

#### NOTE

Any changes made to the group level configuration including common configuration and switch model-based configuration will be applied to all the switches belonging to the group.

Configuration defined at group level can be chosen to be applied instantaneously by selecting the **Now** option or schedule for a later time using **Schedule later** option. The scheduling option is only applicable if you are trying to make changes to existing switches in the group. For any new switches that are joining the group, this configuration gets applied instantaneously.

## **Copying Switch Group Configuration**

You can copy the configuration settings from a working switch to one or multiple new switches.

#### NOTE

It is recommended to exercise caution when using the copy configuration option as it replaces the entire configuration of the destination switch.

1. From the main menu, go to Network > Wired > Switches.

The Switches page appears.

2. Select the switch group and then the **Configuration** tab.

FIGURE 121 Switch Group Configuration Tab

Traffic Gen	eral Configuration	Configuration Restore	Switches & Ports	Routing	Alarm	Event	LLDP Neighbors	Wired Clients	Troubleshooting	No dat	a «	1
Authenticat	Authentication Profiles CLI Templates -> Copy group configuration to> Copy group configuration from											
Group CLI (	Configuration										,	V
OFF Enal	ble Group CLI Config								search table	Q	2 (	≽
Name		Models					Overw	rite				

- 3. Click **Copy Configuration To** and select the switch or group to which you want to copy the configuration profile, and click **OK**.
- 4. Click **Copy Configuration From** and select the switch or group from which you want to get the configuration profile, and click **OK**.

## **Accessing AAA Settings for Switch Configuration**

You can create, view, and edit the configuration settings for a group of switches.

1. From the main menu, go to **Network > Wired > Switches**.

The Switches page is displayed.

2. Select the switch and click the **Configuration** tab.

### FIGURE 122 Switch Configuration Tab

General	Configuration	Backup & Restore	Switches & Ports	Routing	Traffic	Alarm	Event	LLDP Neighbors	Troubleshooting		
				🔶 Сору сог	nfiguration	to ] [•	🗲 Get con	figuration from			
Commo	on Configuration										$\nabla$
+ Cre	ate 🖉 Configur	e 🗎 Delete									Q
Prope	rty		Descriptio	n							
Switch /	AAA settings									No dat	a ∝ 1 »
Model	Configuration										$\overline{\nabla}$
🖋 Edit		🖉 🥜 Configur	re								
Mod	lel 7150	Property	ý			Desc	ription				
100	250										
1000	1450										

3. Click Switch AAA settings to access the global AAA configuration settings for switches.

The **AAA** page appears.

#### FIGURE 123 AAA Page

Groups	Administrators	AAA	Access Control List	Account Security	Session Management											
AP AA	A Servers														$\overline{\nabla}$	
+ Cre	ate 🧷 Configur	e 🖉 Clo	ne 🎾 Test AAA 📋	Delete								search	table	Q	2	
AAA SI	erver Name 🔺	Туре	Realms				Primary Server	Secondary	Serve Created By	Created On					0	}
														No data     «	1 »	
Switc	h AAA Servers														$\overline{\mathbf{v}}$	
+ 0	reate 🖉 Config	ure 📋 🛙	elete												C	
Nam	e 🔺		Туре	I	Address	Auth. Po	rt	1	cct. Port		Create By		Create On			
														No data	1 >	
Switc	h AAA Setting														$\nabla$	
L	ogin Authentic	ation														
	SSH Authenti	ication: C	lon.													

You can configure the AAA settings for the switches.

Switch AAA servers can be a RADIUS server, TACACS+, or a local username password. Switch AAA settings include enabling or disabling SSH or Telnet Authentication, Authorization, and Accounting including selecting the order of preference for the AAA servers.

#### **Viewing the Configuration History of Switches**

You can view the configuration details of switches from the Configuration History tab.

1. From the main menu, go to **Network > Wired > Switches**.

The Switches page appears.

2. Select the switch and then click the **Configuration** tab.

FIGURE 124 Switch Configuration Tab

Traffic	General	Config	juration	Configuration Restore	Switches & Port	s Routing	Alarm	Event	LLDP Neighbors	Wired Clients	Troubleshooting	
Auti	nentication Pro	ofiles	CLI Temp	Copy group o	configuration to	🗲 Copy group	configuratio	on from				

3. You can view the following configuration information:

#### FIGURE 125 Configuration history

Configuration History										V
							search table	۹	C	
Date & Time	Туре			Model Family	Status	Message				14
2019-04-25 10:01:41	VE_PORTS			ICX7650	SUCCESS	Success ( 1 ) / Failed ( 0	) / Failed No Response ( 0 )	/ Failed Sa	ive	]
2019-04-25 10:00:53	PORT_CONFIGURATION			ICX7650	SUCCESS	Success (1) / Failed (0	) / Failed No Response ( 0 )	/ Failed Sa	ive	
2019-04-25 10:00:15	LAG_SETTINGS			ICX7650	SUCCESS	Success (1) / Failed (0	) / Failed No Response (0)	/ Failed Sa	ive	
2019-04-25 09:57:26	MODEL			ICX7650	SUCCESS	Success (1) / Failed (0	) / Failed No Response ( 0 )	/ Failed Sa	ive	
2019-04-25 09:57:11	SWITCH_SETTINGS			ICX7650	SUCCESS	Success (1) / Failed (0	) / Failed No Response (0)	/ Failed Sa	ive	
2019-04-25 09:56:48	MODEL			ICX7650	SUCCESS	Success (1) / Failed (0	) / Failed No Response ( 0 )	/ Failed Sa	1ve	
2019-04-25 09:55:05	MODEL			ICX7650	SUCCESS	Success (1) / Failed (0	) / Failed No Response (0)	/ Failed Sa	ive	
2019-04-25 09:54:53	MODEL			ICX7650	SUCCESS	Success (1) / Failed (0	) / Failed No Response ( 0 )	/ Failed Sa	ive	
							13 recor	rds «	12	**
Configuration Details										
							All	Failur	e	
Switch Name Serial Number Start Time	End Time	Message	CLI		Failed Line	Number	Failed Message		¢	
ICX7650-48P_ EZD3350N036 2019-04-25 09:57:26	2019-04-25 09:58:02	SUCCESS	ip access-list S	TANDARD 50 seque	N/A		N/A			
				ip access-li sequence 6	ist STANDARD 50 55000 PERMIT any		1 record	s « 1	**	

Information about the date and time at which the configuration profile was created, type of configuration, switch model or switch family that its created for, configuration status and a message confirming the configuration implementation on the switch/switch group is displayed.

Clicking the switch displays more information about the Configuration Details as shown.

## Data Synching on the Switch Table

When a switch running FastIron 08.0.90 or later joins the controller, the controller runs the Local Sync operation every 5 minutes. If the changes are made on the switch console or any configuration changes are deployed on the controller, the controller syncs those corresponding changes to the switch or port table five minutes later, which causes a delay. Therefore, beginning with SmartZone 6.1.1, the Local Sync time is reduced from 5 minutes to 3 minutes to speed up the process.

When a CLI session is closed, Local Sync is triggered automatically to update the changes on the controller. Similarly, the controller can trigger Local Sync manually for a selected switch.

1. From the main menu, go to **Network > Wired > Switches**.

The Switches page is displayed.

2. Select a switch, click More, and select Local Sync from the menu.

FIGURE 126 Selecting LocalSync on the Controller UI

				57		37				
Reboot Move	Delete	More ~						search table	Q	0 4 0
Switch Nar	ne	✓ Sele	ect All	IAC Address	Model	IP Address	Status	Registration State	Ports	Port Sta
ICX7150-	24 Router	Des Con Sch Sch Con Sch Con Sch Con Sch Con Con Sch Con	elect All fig Backup edule Firmware ete Firmware Schedule(s) sk Selected Switches inload Support Logs Session ch Over Cluster al Sync	0:9C:9F:F4:1C:14	ICX7150-24	10.0.6.5	Online	Approved .	30	
Reboot Move	Delete	More ~						search table	Q	070
					Madal	ID Address	Chattan	Registration State	Porte	Dect St.
Switch Nam	e		Switch Group	MAC Address	PIODEL	IF Address	Status	Registration state	Ford	Port Su

## **Switch Level Configuration**

In addition to the group level configuration, individual switch-level configuration can be edited by selecting the switch from the Switch table.

Switch-specific settings include Hostname, Jumbo Mode, IGMP Snooping, and DHCP Server. In addition, the switch configuration defined at the group level is available for editing at the switch level.

#### **Creating Switch Level Configuration**

You can configure switch, ACL, VLAN, and static route settings for each switch.

- From the main menu, go to Network > Wired > Switches. The Switches page is displayed.
- 2. Select a switch and click the **Configuration** tab.

#### 3. Click **Configure** and select the **Switch** tab.

FIGURE 127 Switch Configuration

Name	CX7150-C12 Router			
IGMP Snooping	None	~		
Boot Flash	Default	Ŷ		
Jumbo Mode	Default			
DHCP Server	Secondary			

- 4. Configure the following switch details:
  - Name: Enter the name of the switch.
  - IGMP Snooping: Select the profile from the list.
  - Boot Flash: Select the Default, Primary or Secondary option to configure boot preference.
  - Jumbo Mode: Enable this option to reboot the switch.
  - **DHCP Server:** Enable this option and click **Create** to configure the following DHCP server settings:

#### NOTE

You must disable the DHCP client before enabling the DHCP server.

- Pool Name: Enter a name.
- **Network/Mask**: Enter the network address and network mask.
- **Excluded Range**: Enter the network range to be excluded.
- Lease Time: Enter the lease time duration.
- **Default Router IP**: Enter the default router IP address.
- Options: Click Create and enter the option number, , select a type, and enter a value for the option.

Click **Update** to apply the option.

Click **OK** to add the newly created switch configuration to the **Switch** tab page. You can edit or delete the configuration by selecting **Edit** or **Delete**, respectively.

5. Select the ACL tab.

FIGURE 128 ACL Configuration

Switch	ACL	VLAN	Static Route					
+ Cr	eate 🖉	Configure	T Delete					ວ່
ACL N	lames / ID			ACL Type		Push ACL Config		
ACL-7	'850-E-1			Extended		Now		
ACL-7	'850-S-1			Standard		Now		
							2 records « 1	- 20
	* ACL Na	me / ID:						
	* AC	L Type:	andard	~				
		Rules:	🕇 Create 📋 D	elete				
			Seq # 🔺 Ac	tion Source Network				
			1 65000 Pe	rmit any				
*	Apply ACL	Config:	Now   Scher	dule Later	110 110			
						ОК	Cancel	

Close

- 6. Click **Create** and configure the following ACL details:
  - ACL Name/ID: Enter the name of the access control list or provide the ACL ID.
  - ACL Type: Select Standard or Extended from the list.
  - **Rules**: Click **Create** to create an ACL rule. You must provide the list sequence number, action (Permit or Deny), and **Source Network** information to create the rule.
  - Apply ACL Config: Select Now or Schedule Later. If you choose to schedule the configuration deployment for later, provide the time and date.

Click **OK** to add the newly created ACL configuration to the **ACL** page. You can edit or delete the configuration by selecting **Configure** or **Delete**, respectively.

#### 7. Select the VLAN tab.

You can create a new VLAN and set it as the default VLAN.

### FIGURE 129 VLAN Configuration

+ Crea	te 🖉 Configure	🛱 Delete			2
VLAN #		VLAN Name	IGMP Snooping	Multicast Version	Spanning Tree
					No data « 1 »
	• VI	LAN #: 2	VLAN N	ame:	
	As Default	VLAN: OFF	Management V	LAN: COT	
	IPv4 DHCP Sno	oping: OFF	DHCP Snooping Trust	Port:	
	ARP Inspe	ection: OFF	ARP Inspection Trust	Port:	
	IGMP Sno	oping: None	Y Multicast Ver	sion: Version 2	
	Spanning	Tree: None	✓ Spanning Tree Pric	ority: 0-65535	
	[7]	Ports: + Create	Delete		
		Switch Mode	I Untagged Ports	Tagged Ports	

Close

FIGURE 130 Creating Port and Adding Port Details

1	urente Detete			
	Switch Model	Untagge	d Ports	Tagged Ports
1		/ 1/2/1,2/	3/2	1/1/5,1/1/12
	ICX8200-24	lodate	Cancel	
	ICX8200-48			
Apply VLAN Config:	ICX8200-C08	-		

- 8. Click **Create** and configure the following VLAN details:
  - VLAN #: Enter a unique number for VLAN.
  - VLAN Name: Enter the name of the Layer 2 VLAN.

#### NOTE

If you enable the **As Default VLAN**, the **VLAN Name** is changed to **DEFAULT-VLAN** and the Management settings correspond to the previous VLAN settings.

- Management VLAN: You can configure the Management VLAN for the switches or switch groups in the following ways:
  - Enable Management VLAN, and click OK.

If the VLAN is configured as the default VLAN, enable or disable **Management VLAN** on the default VLAN, and click **OK**. A dialogue box is displayed, as shown in the following.

				1
				2 records - 1 -
	* VLAN #: 3	VL	N Name:	
Asi	Befault Vlan: (37)		ent Vlan:	
IPv4 DH	CP Sn	~		×
AR	P-frasp	(?		
	MP Sm	Ċ		
	Managemen you su	t VLAN has been ire you want to c	configured as vla hange the setting	n2. Are ?
		Yes	No	
	Man Contro D New Orace		100 A	

If **Management VLAN** is enabled on a VLAN and you try to enable it on another VLAN, the controller displays a dialogue box showing the VLAN ID that has been configured as the Management VLAN. If you click **Yes**, the controller overwrites the settings. For a switch group, the controller displays a dialogue box, as shown in the following figure.

Feature Configuration - SGroup1
ACL VLAN Statt Route
* VLAN #2 500 VLAN Reme:
MANAGEMENT VLAN has been configured as vlan300. Are you sure you want to change the setting?
Yes No
OK. Cancel
Feature Configuration - SGroup1
VLAN R: 500 VLAN Name: As Detault Vlan: Det
All of the management vlan in switch of this group will change, it may cause network disconnection.
* Apply VLAN Config: (e). Now Schedule Later
OK Cancel

- IPv4 DHCP Snooping: Enable or disable IPv4 DHCP Snooping. Enabling this option allows the controller to send the ACL-per-port-per-VLAN message to the switch to reboot it. If you enable IPv4 DHCP Snooping, you must provide the trusted port for this option in the DHCP Snooping Trust Port field.
- APR Inspection: enable or disable ARP Inspection. Enabling this option allows the controller to send the ACL-per-port-per-vlan message to the switch to reboot it. If you enable IPv4 DHCP Snooping, you must provide the trusted port for this option in the ARP Inspection Trust Port field.
- **IGMP Snooping**: Select **None**, **Active**, or **Passive** from the list. The Internet Group Management Protocol (IGMP) allows the switch to track the communication between hosts and routers based on which the switch maintains a map of which links need which IP multicast streams. If you select **Active** or **Passive**, you are required to select the **Multicast Version** as well.
- **Spanning Tree**: Select **None**, **STP (802.1d)**, or **RSTP (802.1w)** from the list. Both Spanning Tree Protocol (STP) and Rapid Spanning Tree Protocol (RSTP) prevent creation of bridge loops when you have redundant paths in your network, and the broadcast radiation that results from them. If you select **STP** or **RSTP**, you are required to select the **Spanning Tree Priority** as well.
- Ports: Click Create to assign the ports to the switch model. Enter values for Switch Model, Untagged Ports, and Tagged Ports.
- Apply VLAN Config: Select Now or Schedule Later. If you choose to schedule the configuration deployment for later, provide the time and date.

Click **OK** to add the newly created VLAN configuration to the **VLAN** tab. You can edit or delete the configuration by selecting **Configure** or **Delete**, respectively.

9. Select the **Static Route** tab.

#### FIGURE 131 Static Route Configuration

Switch	ACL	VLAN	Static R	loute					
+	Create	Configure	📋 Dele	ete					C
Des	tination IP			Next Hop	Admin Distance		Apply St	atic Route Config	
192	.168.220.0	/24		192.168.250.254	200		Now		
								1 records «	<b>1</b> »
		* Destinat	tion IP:						
		* Nex	t Hop:						
		Admin Dis	tance:						
	* Apply S	tatic Route (	Config: 🖲	Now 🔘 Schedule Later		110			
						ОК		Cancel	

Close

Click Create and configure the following static route details:

- Destination IP: Enter the destination IP address.
- Next Hop: Enter the next hop IP address. Multicast and broadcast IP addresses are not allowed.
- Admin Distance: Enter a value from 1 through 255.
- Apply Static Route Config: Select Now or Schedule Later . If you choose to schedule the configuration deployment for later, provide the time and date.

Click **OK** to add the newly created static route configuration to the **Static Route** tab. You can edit or delete the configuration by selecting **Configure** or **Delete**, respectively

#### 10. Click Close.

The configurations are updated under Property. If you want to edit the configuration, select it and click Edit to edit the settings.

#### NOTE

Use the switch-level option to add additional ACLs, VLANs, or static routes other than those already defined at the switch group level. Use the group-level configuration to make changes to existing settings at the group level.

## **Copying Configuration**

If you already have a switch with the desired set of features configured, controller provides an option to load the current configuration of the switch, remove unique settings like hostname, IP addresses, and so on, and copy it to one or more target switches. This procedure is applicable only if the target switches have no existing configuration.

Complete the following steps to copy configuration to one or more target switches.

- From the main menu, go to Network > Wired > Switches. The Switches page appears.
- 2. Select the switch and then the **Configuration** tab.

FIGURE 132 Switch Group Configuration Tab

X Mare V D C	Reboot Nove Delete	More ~									search table	Q	0.4.0
	Nodel	Status	Registration State	Port Status	Firmware	Switch Name	Last Firmware Update	Switch Group	MAC Address	IP Address	Serial Number 🔺	P	o/ts Po
+ D Dean	ICK7150-C12P	Offline	Approved		SPR09010a	ICX7150-C12 Router	N/A.	Dean	C0:C5:20:98:80:90	192.168.10.84	FEK3216Q05N	1	6 0.
* D Johnny	ICX7150-C10ZP	Online	Approved	000	SPR09010a	ICX7150-C10ZP Router	N/A	Switchover	D4:C1:9E:9C:1E:68	192,168,10,243	FMD3202R00T	- 1	2 0/
* 00 Doman1 * 00													

- 3. Click **Copy Configuration To**. This option lets you replace the entire configuration (startup-config) of the selected switch with that of a source switch.
- 4. Click **Get Configuration From** and select the switch or group from which you want to get the configuration profile, and click **OK**. This option lets you replace the entire configuration of destination switches (one or more) with the configuration of the selected switch.

5. Edit the CLI commands to remove unique settings like IP settings and hostname and click Next.

FIGURE 133 Copy Configuration To - Edit CLI Page

Copy Configuration To	×
Step 1 : Select Switches Step 2 : Edit CLI Step 3 : Review	
Edit the configuration below to remove any unique settings like hostname or interface IP addresses.	
ver 08.0.90a_b43T233 1 stack unit 1 module 1 icx7650-48p-port-management-module module 3 icx7650-10g-2port-200g-module stack-port 1/3/1 stack-port 1/3/2 1 global-stp 1 i vlan 1 name DEFAULT-VLAN by port 1 vlan 2 by port	
! vlan 4 by port spanning-tree 802-1w multicast active multicast version 2 ! vlan 5 name v5 by port router-interface ve 1 multicast active	
Back Next Cancel	

6. Review CLI config and click **OK**.

## **Generic CLI Configuration**

SmartZone 6.0 introduces capability to provision switches using predefined CLI configuration making it easy for users to deploy any feature that ICX supports.

## **Group Level CLI Configuration**

Users can pre-define CLI configuration for one or more switch models. When switches join this switch group, the CLI configuration gets applied to the startup-config and the switches are rebooted for the configuration to take effect.

Users can pre-define CLI configuration for one or more switch models. When switches join this switch group, the CLI configuration gets applied to the startup-config and the switches are rebooted for the configuration to take effect.

- After selecting the Group CLI configuration option, the existing GUI options at the switch group level are disabled, including common settings, model family based configurations, the **Copy configuration** to, and **Get configuration** from functions.
- If the Group CLI configuration is selected, only those switches joining the switch group after that point will inherit the configuration.
- Switch-level UI configuration options and routing must be read-only. However, ports and LAG settings can still be configured from the ports table.
• You cannot return to GUI mode to define the Switch group configuration unless the switch group is deleted and re-created.

## **Enabling the Group CLI Configuration**

An administrator can create a new template or modify an existing Group CLI configuration for the switch group before enabling the template.

- 1. From the main menu, go to Network > Wired > Switches.
  - The Switches page is displayed.
- 2. From the **Switches** group, select **Switches**.
- 3. Click the **Configuration** tab.

FIGURE 134 Enabling Group CLI Config setup

co R	MMSCOPE" Virtual SmartZone High Scale UCKUS* 6.0.0.1266						vSZ-H-8384 2021-02-23 15:34:25	C default 🗸	•	dmin 6	)
*	🛃 Monitor 🎄 Network	🛡 Security 🚭 Services	🛔 Administration 🛛 🚖	search menu V Q						Switche	
	Switches 12 7 1 5			VIEW MODE: List Gr	up						Â
	+ / × More ∨ & &	Reboot Move Delete More V						search table	Q	3 ₹ \$	
-	- D System 15	Switch Name Switch	n Group MAC Address	Status Model	Firmware	IP Address	Serial Number 🔺	Registration State	Alarm	Last Firm	nw
ORGANIZA	*         D Domain1-AP-ICX           SG         SG           *         GG           *         GG								No data	. 1 .	
	General Configuration Configuratio	n Restore Switches & Ports Routing	Traffic Alarm Event L	LDP Neighbors Wired Clients T	oubleshooting				No data	< 1 >	
DETAILS	CLI Templates 🔶 Copy group config	uration to 🛛 🗲 Copy group configuration from	n								
	Group CLI Configuration									W	
	COFF Enable Group CLI Config							search table	Q	C ¢	
	Name	Models			Overwrite						
4								b.	o data	1 .	

4. A dialog box is displayed confirming the Group CLI Configuration Setup. Click **OK**.

FIGURE 135 Confirming Group CLI Configuration Setup



5. Under **Choose Model**, select one or more ICX models to create a new Group CLI Configuration template and click **Next**. You can also select an existing ICX model and click **Next** to modify the Group CLI configuration.

## NOTE

Any ICX models that have already been selected in the Group CLI configuration will be unavailable and you cannot select them.

FIGURE 136 Choosing ICX Models

and Mardal			
oose Model			
ICX7150			
ICX7250	ICX8200-24	ICX8200-24P	ICX8200-24F
10/1200	ICX8200-24FX	ICX8200-24ZP	ICX8200-48
ICX/450	ICX8200-48P	ICX8200-48PF	ICX8200-48PF2
ICX7550	1010200 101		10/0200 10/12
ICX7650	ICX8200-48F	ICX8200-48ZP2	ICX8200-C08P
ICX7750	ICX8200-C08PDC	ICX8200-C08PF	ICX8200-C08PT
ICX7850	ICX8200-C08ZP		
ICX8200			
			Next

The Group CLI Configuration page is displayed.

6. Enter the name of the Group CLI Configuration in the **Name** field. Insert the command lines in the space provided. Users can choose the CLI commands under the 'Examples' pane to build configuration. Alternatively, CLI commands can be typed directly or copied from a notepad and pasted into the 'CLI Configuration' box.

# NOTE

It is recommended that users get familiarized with FastIorn commands and their ordering to avoid any issues with applying the configuration.

FIGURE 137 Entering the Name in the new Group CLI Configuration

Examples [?]	CLI Configuration				Name:	Enter a name for this co	nfiguration	
(Required) manager active-list	It is user responsibility to end ICX Fastiron CLI commands t	sure the validity o avoid configu	y and ordering of C ration failures.	LI commands are accurate. The	recomm	endation is to get familia	arized with	
ARP inspection	Type CLI commands here. Y	/ou can copy/pa	aste the configural	configuration from another file, type the commands or use the examples on the left				
CLI banner	pane or a combination of th	iese options.	0					
Clock								
DHCP snooping								
IP config (on VE)								
IP config (on loopback)								
ND inspection								
OSPF	Edit Variable						+ Add 🔻	
РІМ	Name	Туре	Value 1	Value 2		Value 3		
Port level								

# Group CLI Configuration

Overwrite existing configuration on the Switches

Back Next Cancel

# FIGURE 138 Inserting Command Lines in the new Group CLI Configuration

*	Monitor di Network	Group CLI Configu	ration		
	Switches	Examples [?]	CLI Configuration	Name:	Template01-VLAN-ICX7150-48-Series
ORGANIZATION	+ X More V 2 K = D System 3 3 + D Domain1 + D Domain1 AP-ICX SG SG + SG SG-SimICX 3 + SG SG-CLI-Config + SG SG-CLI-Config 955 3	(Required) manager active-list ARP inspection CLI banner Clock DHCP snooping IP config (on VE) IP config (on VE) IP config (on loopback) ND inspection	It is user responsibility to ensure the validity and ordering of CLI com ICX Fastiron CLI commands to avoid configuration failures. <u>vlan</u> 1 name DEFAULT-VLAN by port spanning-tree ! <u>vlan</u> 1020 name VLAN-1020 by port tagged <u>ethe</u> 1/1/1 to 1/1/48 ! <u>vlan</u> 1022 name VLAN-1021 by port tagged <u>ethe</u> 1/1/1 to 1/1/48 ! <u>vlan</u> 1022 name VLAN-1022 by port tagged <u>ethe</u> 1/1/1 to 1/1/48 multicast passive	mands are accurate. The recomm	rendation is to get familiarized with
	+ SG Staging Group	OSPF	Edit Variable		+ Add 🔻
	General Configuration Configuration F	PIM Port level	Name Type Value 1	Value 2	Value 3
	Group CLI Configuration			Back N	ext Cancel

# FIGURE 139 Support for space in variable string

Examples [?]	CLI Configuration			Nar	me: Template01-VLAN-IC	X7150-48-Serie
(Required) manager active-list	It is user responsibility ICX Fastiron CLI comma	to ensure the vali inds to avoid conf	dity and ordering of CL iguration failures.	l commands are accurate. The reco	mmendation is to get fam	iliarized with
ARP inspection	vlan 1 name DEFAULT-	VLAN by port				
CLI banner	spanning-tree					
	! vlan 1020 name VLAN	1020 by port				
Llock	tagged ethe 1/1/1 to 1	/1/48				
DHCP snooping	1	1001 humant				
ID config (on VE)	tagged ethe 1/1/1 to 1	/1/48				
ir comg (on vc)	1					
IP config (on loopback)	vlan 1022 name VLAN- tagged ethe 1/1/1 to 1	1022 by port				
ND inspection	multicast passive	12/10				
OSPF	Edit Variable					+ Add
PIM	Name	Туре	Value 1	Value 2	Value 3	
	\${ StringNew }	String				×
Port level		0	Can be letter as	when some 6 and		

 $\hfill\square$  Overwrite existing configuration on the Switches

Back	Next	Cancel	
			_

## FIGURE 140 Support for dollar sign in varibale string

# Group CLI Configuration

Examples [?]	CLI Configuration				Name:	Template01-VLAN-IC	(7150-48-Series
(Required) manager active-list	It is user responsibility to ICX Fastiron CLI command	ensure the valid ds to avoid config	lity and ordering of CLI con guration failures.	nmands are accurate. Th	e recomm	endation is to get fam	iliarized with
ARP inspection	vlan 1 name DEFAULT-VL	AN by port					
CLI banner	spanning-tree !						
Clock	vlan 1020 name VLAN-10 tagged <u>ethe</u> 1/1/1 to 1/1	)20 by port /48					
DHCP snooping	! <u>vlan</u> 1021 name VLAN-10	)21 by port					
IP config (on VE)	tagged <u>ethe</u> 1/1/1 to 1/1, !	/48					
IP config (on loopback)	vlan 1022 name VLAN-10 tagged ethe 1/1/1 to 1/1	)22 by port /48					
ND inspection	multicast passive						•
OSPF	Edit Variable						+Add ▼
PIM	Name	Туре	Value 1	Value 2		Value 3	
Port level	\${ StringNew }	String	AB 123 - 456 _ \$\$\$	-		-	×

 $\hfill\square$  Overwrite existing configuration on the Switches

Back Next Cancel

# FIGURE 141 Example Template

# Group CLI Configuration

Examples [2]		CLI Configuration				Name:	Enter a name for this o	onfiguration
(Required) mar	Click on the example ten Replace the command in	nplate put field enclosed in < > wi	th the desired value.	y and ordering of CL tration failures.	commands are accurate. The	recomme	endation is to get famil	iarized with
ARP inspection	For avample			acte the configuration from another file, type the commands or use the examples on the left				
CLI banner	interface ve 100 vrf forwarding < vrf_name >			aste the computation non another me, type the commands of use the examples on the ten				
Clock	ip address < ip address/mask > ip pim-sparse							
ip ospf area < area number/ip format > DHCP snoopint								
becomes IP config (on VE								
IP config (on lo	interface ve 100 vrf forwarding VRF1 ip address 10.0.0.1/24							
ND inspection	ip pim-sparse in ospf area 0.0.0.0							
OSPF	ip ospi urcu o.o.o.o	Cuit variable		1				+Add ▼
PIM		Name	Туре	Value 1	Value 2		Value 3	
Port level								
Overwrite existi	ng configuration on the S	witches						

Back Next	Cancel
-----------	--------

## FIGURE 142 Support for IP address in variable

Examples [?]	CLI Configuration			Nar	me: Enter a name for this	configuration
(Required) manager active-list	It is user responsibilit ICX Fastiron CLI comm	ly to ensure the vali nands to avoid confi	dity and ordering of C iguration follores.	LI commands are accurate. The reco	mmendation is to get fam	iliarized with
ARP Inspection CLI banner Clock DHCP snooping IP config (on VE) IP config (on loopback)	Type CLI commands pane or a combination	here. You can copy on of these options	//paste the configural	ion from another file, type the co	mmands or use the exam	ples on the left
ND inspection	Edit Variable					+ Add 🔻
OSPE	Name	Туре	Value 1	Value 2	Value 3	String Range IP Addres
PIM Port level						

## FIGURE 143 Details of fields in IP address in varibale

# Group CLI Configuration

Examples [?]	CLI Configuration				Name:	Enter a name for this cor	nfiguration	
(Required) manager active-list	It is user responsibility to en ICX Fastiron CLI commands to	sure the validity avoid configu	and ordering of CLI con ration failures.	nmands are accurate. The	recomme	endation is to get familia	rized with	
ARP inspection	Type CLI commands here. You can copy/paste the configuration from another file, type the commands or use the examples on the left							
CLI banner	pane or a combination of th	ese options.						
Clock								
DHCP snooping								
IP config (on VE)								
IP config (on loopback)								
ND inspection								
OSPE	Edit Variable						+ Add ▼	
	Name	Туре	Value 1	Value 2		Value 3		
PIM	\${}	IP Address	Starting IP Address	~ Ending IP Ad	dress	Netmask	×	
Port level								

Overwrite existing configuration on the Switches

Back	Next	Cancel
------	------	--------

## FIGURE 144 Example for IP address in variable

# Group CLI Configuration

Examples [?]	CLI Configuration				Name:	000-IP-Address-Range	
(Required) manager active-list	It is user responsibility to ens ICX Fastiron CLI commands to	sure the validity o avoid configur	and ordering of CLI c ation failures.	ommands are accurate. 1	he recomm	endation is to get familia	rized with
ARP inspection	interface ethernet 1/1/1						
CLI banner	ip address \${ <mark>IP1</mark> }						
Clock							
DHCP snooping							
IP config (on VE)							
IP config (on loopback)							
ND inspection							
OSPE	Edit Variable						+Add ▼
	Name	Туре	Value 1	Value 2		Value 3	
PIM	\${ IP1 }	IP Address	10.0.0.101	~ 10.0.1.25	4	255.255.254.0	×
Port level							

Overwrite existing configuration on the Switches

7. Variables asists in applying unique configuration to the switches. For example, IP address can be defined as a variable so that each switch gets assigned a unique IP address. In the Edit Varible field, enter the Name, Type, Value 1, Value 2 and Value 3 of the variables, where Value1 denotes the "Starting IP Address", Value 2 denotes the "Ending IP Address", and Value 3 is the "Netmask".

#### NOTE

The Edit Variable field is optional.

By default, the **Overwrite existing configuration on the Switches** option is not selected and only the factory-default switches (no start-up config) will inherit the group level configuration. If this option is selected, smart zone will replace the existing configuration of the switch with the configuration defined for the group

8. After reviewing the Group CLI Configuration, click **OK**.

FIGURE 145 Reviewing the Group CLI Configuration

# Group CLI Configuration

Review					Name:	000-IP-Address-Range	
ICX7150-24F	interface ethernet 1/1/1 ip address \${IP1}						
	Edit Variable						
	Name	Туре	Value 1		Value 2	Value 3	
	\${IP1}	IP Address	10.0.0.101	~	10.0.1.254	255.255.254.0	$\times$

Overwrite existing configuration on the Switches

Back OK	Cancel
---------	--------

9. A confirmation dialog box is displayed, click **OK**.

10. The switch group is now Group CLI Configuration enabled and is available for provisioning.

FIGURE 146 Provisioning the Group CLI Configuration Setup

📥 Network	Security	OC Services	🛔 Administration	*	search menu V Q	
Node		Туре	Model Family	Status	Message	
00 v5Z-H-83		CLI_PROVISIONIN	G ICX7150	SUCCESS	Success(1)/Falled(0)/Applied(0)/FalledNoResponse(0)/FalledSavetoFlash(0)	2)
59 vSZ-H-83		CLI_PROVISIONIN	G ICX7150	SUCCESS	Success(1)/Failed(0)/Applied(0)/FailedNoResponse(0)/FailedSavetoFlash(0)	))
59 v5Z-H-83		CLI_PROVISIONIN	G ICX7150	SUCCESS	Success ( 1 ) / Failed ( 0 ) / Applied ( 0 ) / Failed No Response ( 0 ) / Failed Save to Flash (	))
58 vSZ-H-83		CLI_PROVISIONIN	G ICX7150	SUCCESS	$\label{eq:success} \ensuremath{\sc starter} Success \ensuremath{\left( 1 \ensuremath{\right)}\/ \ensuremath{\sc starter}} Failed \ensuremath{\left( 0 \ensuremath{\right)}\/ \ensuremath{\sc starter}} Failed \ensuremath{\left( 0 \ensuremath{\right)}\/ \ensuremath{\sc starter}} Failed \ensuremath{\left( 0 \ensuremath{\right)}\/ \ensuremath{\sc starter}} Failed \ensuremath{\sc starter}} \ensuremath{\sc starter} Failed \ensuremath{\sc starter} Faile$	))
57 vSZ-H-83		CLI_PROVISIONIN	G ICX7150	SUCCESS	$\label{eq:success} Success \left(1\right) / \mbox{Failed} \left(0\right) / \mbox{Failed} \mbox{No} \mbox{Response} \left(0\right) / \mbox{Failed} \mbox{Save to Flash} \left(1\right) = 0$	2)
52 vSZ-H-83		CLI_PROVISIONIN	G ICX7150	SUCCESS	$Success \left(1\right) / Failed \left(0\right) / Applied \left(0\right) / Failed No Response \left(0\right) / Failed Save to Flash \left(1, 1, 2, 2, 3, 3, 3, 3, 3, 3, 3, 3, 3, 3, 3, 3, 3,$	2)
19 vSZ-H-83		CLI_PROVISIONIN	G ICX7150	SUCCESS	$Success \ (1) \ / \ Failed \ (0) \ / \ Failed \ (0) \ / \ Failed \ No \ Response \ (0) \ / \ Failed \ Save \ to \ Flash \ (0) \ / \ Failed \ Save \ to \ Flash \ (0) \ / \ Failed \ Save \ to \ Flash \ (0) \ / \ Failed \ Save \ to \ Flash \ (0) \ / \ Failed \ Save \ S$	)
17 vSZ-H-83		CLI_PROVISIONIN	G ICX7150	SUCCESS	Success (1) / Failed (0) / Applied (0) / Failed No Response (0) / Failed Save to Flash (	))
vSZ-H-83		CLI_PROVISIONIN	G ICX7150	SUCCESS	$Success\left(1\right)/Failed\left(0\right)/Applied\left(0\right)/FailedNoResponse\left(0\right)/FailedSavetoFlash\left(0\right)$	3)
13 vSZ-H-83		CLI_PROVISIONIN	G ICX7150	SUCCESS	Success $\left(1\right)/$ Failed $\left(0\right)/Applied \left(0\right)/$ Failed No Response $\left(0\right)/$ Failed Save to Flash $\left(1\right)$	))
Is					00	
Senal	Number	StartTime	End Time	Status		1 interface ethernet 1/1/1
PC07:	1-71005	2021-02-04 15:52:57	2021-02-04 15:53:57	SUCCESS		x ip address 10.0.0.110 255.255.254.0
	Nickwork           Nickle           0         VSZH-83           9         VSZH-83           9         VSZH-83           9         VSZH-83           9         VSZH-83           9         VSZH-83           9         VSZH-83           10         VSZH-83           11         VSZH-83           12         VSZH-83           13         VSZH-83           14         Szenal           15         VSZH-83           16         Szenal           17         VSZH-83           18         Szenal	Network         O         Security           Hode            0         VSZ-H-83            9         VSZ-H-83            10         VSZ-H-83            10         VSZ-H-83            10         VSZ-H-83            11         VSZ-H-83            12         VSZ-H-83            13         VSZ-H-83            14         VSZ-H-83            15         VSZ-H-83            16         VSZ-H-83            17         VSZ-H-83            18         VSZ-H-83            19         VSZ-H-83            19         VSZ-H-83            10         VSZ-H-83            13         VSZ-H-83            14         VSZ-H-83            15         VSZ-H-83            16         VSZ-H-83            16         VSZ-H-83            17         VSZ-H-83            16         VSZ-H-83	Notice         C Security         C\$ Services           Notice         Type           0         VSZ-H-83         CL_PROVISIONIN           9         VSZ-H-83         CL_PROVISIONIN           9         VSZ-H-83         CL_PROVISIONIN           10         VSZ-H-83         CL_PROVISIONIN           17         VSZ-H-83         CL_PROVISIONIN           17         VSZ-H-83         CL_PROVISIONIN           18         VSZ-H-83         CL_PROVISIONIN           19         VSZ-H-83         CL_PROVISIONIN           10         VSZ-H-83         CL_PROVISIONIN           11         VSZ-H-83         CL_PROVISIONIN           12         VSZ-H-83         CL_PROVISIONIN           13         VSZ-H-83         CL_PROVISIONIN           14         VSZ-H-83         CL_PROVISIONIN           15         VSZ-H-83         CL_PROVISIONIN           16         VSZ-H-83         CL_PROVISIONIN           17         VSZ-H-83         CL_PROVISIONIN           18         VSZ-H-83         CL_PROVISIONIN           19         VSZ-H-83         VSZ-PROVISIONIN           19         VSZ-H-83         VSZ-PROVISIONIN           19	Node         Security         QC Services         Administration           Node         Type         Model Family           0         VS2+1-63         CLL_PROVISIONING         ICX150           9         VS2+1-63         CLL_PROVISIONING         ICX150           9         VS2+1-83         CLL_PROVISIONING         ICX150           10         VS2+1-83         CLL_PROVISIONING         ICX150           11         VS2+1-83         CLL_PROVISIONING         ICX150           12         VS2+1-83         CLL_PROVISIONING         ICX150           13         VS2+1-83         CLL_PROVISIONING         ICX150           14         VS2+1-83         CLL_PROVISIONING         ICX150           14         VS2+1-83         CLL_PROVISIONING         ICX150           15         VS2+1-83         CLL_PROVISIONING         ICX150           14         VS2+1-83         CLL_PROVISIONING         ICX150           15         VS2+1-83         CLL_PROVISIONING         ICX150           16         VS2+1-83         CLL_PROVISIONING         ICX150           15         VS2+1-83         CLL_PROVISIONING         ICX150           16         VS2+1-83         CLL_PROVISIONING         ICX	Node     Sociality     QC Services     A Administration       Node     Type     Model Fumily     Statis       0     VS2+H-83     CLL_PROVISIONING     IOC7150     SUCCESS       1     VS2+H-83     CLL_PROVISIONING     IOC7150     <	Note       O       Search       Administration       Image       Message         Node       Type       Model Family       Statu       Message         0       VS2H-H33       CLL_PROVISIONING       ICX7150       SUCCESS       Success (1)/Failed (0)/Applied (0)/Failed No Response (0)/Failed Save to Flash (1)         0       VS2H-H33       CLL_PROVISIONING       ICX7150       SUCCESS       Success (1)/Failed (0)/Applied (0)/Failed No Response (0)/Failed Save to Flash (1)         0       VS2H-H33       CLL_PROVISIONING       ICX7150       SUCCESS       Success (1)/Failed (0)/Applied (0)/Failed No Response (0)/Failed Save to Flash (1)         10       VS2H-H33       CLL_PROVISIONING       ICX7150       SUCCESS       Success (1)/Failed (0)/Applied (0)/Failed No Response (0)/Failed Save to Flash (1)         11       VS2H-H33       CLL_PROVISIONING       ICX7150       SUCCESS       Success (1)/Failed (0)/Applied (0)/Failed No Response (0)/Failed Save to Flash (1)         12       VS2H-H33       CLL_PROVISIONING       ICX7150       SUCCESS       Success (1)/Failed (0)/Applied (0)/Failed No Response (0)/Failed Save to Flash (1)         13       VS2H-H33       CLL_PROVISIONING       ICX7150       SUCCESS       Success (1)/Failed (0)/Applied (0)/Failed No Response (0)/Failed Save to Flach (1)         14       VS2H-H33       CLL_PROVISIONING       IC

11. After the configuration is setup, any factory default switch joining the group will get the configuration applied and rebooted for the configuration to take effect.

#### 12. From the Switches group, select Switches.

#### FIGURE 147 Discovering a New switch

	Switches 7 6 💶 💵					WEW MODE:	List Group								
	+ 🖌 🗶 More 👻 🛛 📿 🔇	Reboot Move Delete More										search table	Q	0 ±	0
	- 0 System (3(1)	Switch Name	Switch Group	MAC Address	Model	IP Address	Status	Registration State	Alarm	Firmware	Serial Number 🔺	Last Firmware Updat	e Last Backup		Ports
ORGANIZATIO	+ (Dab) Domain L-Partner     + (Ed) New     + (So) Sof-Tala-All-39     + (So) Sof-Tala-All-39     + (So) Sof-Tala-All-39     + (So) Sof-Sof-Sof-Sof-Sof-Sof-Sof-Sof-Sof-Sof-	N/A	Staging Group	60:9C:9F:FE:82:36	ICX7156-482P	10.0.6.9	Offline	Pending	0	SPR08095b.bin	FJN3642N004	N/A	N/A		0
AILS	General Configuration Restore	Switches & Ports Traffic A	larm Event LLDP	Neighbors									1 record	ls + 1	1.2
DET	Info													V	7
	Name St.	ng Group													

## **CLI Templates**

CLI templates enable users to make incremental configuration changes on the fly to the selected switches. CLI templates are not tied to any switch or switch group. Once defined, they can be applied to any selected switch(es) or Switch Groups.

## NOTE

Only an administrator with Full Access permission can update CLI configurations. The validity of CLI commands and their ordering rests solely with the administrator.

#### **Using CLI templates**

- 1. From the Dashboard, select Network tab.
- 2. From the Switches group, select Switches.
- 3. Click the **Configuration** tab.

4. Click **CLI template**. Click **Create** to create a new CLI template. You can also select an existing template, and click **Next** to update the CLI commands. You can add new common variables or use an existing common variables in the selected template. Click **Edit**, the common variables are moved to the Edit variable section.

Add to Common Variables

# FIGURE 148 Creating a New CLI Template

CLI Templates		ver512	
Choose CLI Template		+ Create	Q
Name			
	No data		
Common Variables			Edit Delete
Name Name	Type Value 1	Value 2	Value 3
		Next	Cancel

FIGURE 149 Choosing the CLI Template

Choose CLI Template			+ Create	Q
Name				
ARP_001				×
DHCP_01				×
IP_Addr_1				×
IP_Route_1				×
vlan001				×
Common Variables				Edit Delete
Name	Туре	Value 1	Value 2	Value 3
\${R1}	Range	1	: 10	-
		<i></i>		

# FIGURE 150 Adding Common Variables

	CLI Configuratio	n			Name:	Enter a name for this	configuration
(Required) manager active-list	It is user responsibil ICX Fastiron CLI com	lity to ensure the va imands to avoid co	alidity and ordering o nfiguration failures.	f CLI commands are accura	te. The recomm	endation is to get fan	niliarized with
ARP inspection	Type CLI command pane or a combinat	s here. You can co tion of these optio	py/paste the configuns.	ration from another file,	ype the comma	inds or use the exan	nples on the le
Clock							
DHCP snooping							
IP config (on VE)	1						
IP config (on VE) IP config (on loopback)	Name	Туре	Value 1	A Value 2		Value 3	
IP config (on VE) IP config (on loopback) ND inspection	Name \${R1}	Type Range	Value 1	Value 2 : 10		Value 3	×
IP config (on VE) IP config (on loopback) ND inspection OSPF	Name \${R1} \${Str1}	Type Range String	Value 1 1 office	Value 2 : 10		Value 3 -	×
IP config (on VE) IP config (on loopback) ND inspection OSPF PIM	Name \${ R1 } \${ Str1 } \${ Strig1 }	Type Range String String	Value 1 1 office Office	Value 2 : 10 -		Value 3 - -	× × ×

FIGURE 151 Adding New String

	CLI Configuration	1		•	lame: vlan001	
(Required) manager active-list	It is user responsibili ICX Fastiron CLI com	ty to ensure the v mands to avoid co	alidity and ordering of Cl nfiguration failures.	Ll commands are accurate. The re	commendation is to get f	amiliarized with
ARP inspection	vlan 1001 name \${5	TR1} by port				
CLI banner						
Clock						
DHCP snooping						
. –						
IP config (on VE)						
IP config (on VE) IP config (on loopback)	I					
IP config (on VE) IP config (on loopback) ND inspection	Edit Variable					+Add ▼
IP config (on VE) IP config (on loopback) ND inspection	Edit Variable	Туре	Value 1	A Value 2	Value 3	+ Add ¥
IP config (on VE) IP config (on loopback) ND inspection OSPF PIM	Edit Variable Name \${ STR1 }	Type String	Value 1 Office	Value 2	Value 3	+ Add ▼ ★. ×

- 5. For a new CLI template, complete the following steps.
- 6. Enter the name of the CLI template in the **Template Name** field.
- 7. Variables helps to apply unique configuration to the switches. For example, IP address can be defined as a variable so that each switch gets assigned a unique IP address. In the **Edit Variable** field, enter the **Name**, **Type**, **Value 1**, **Value 2**, and **Value 3** for IP address variables, where Value1 denotes the "Starting IP Address", Value 2 denotes the "Ending IP Address", and Value 3 is the "Netmask". Click \* icon, the new string variables are reflected in the common variables editor.

#### NOTE

The Edit Variable field is optional.

8. Select **Reboot Switches after applying config** if you want the switch to reload after the configuration update. If you do not select this option, the switch will not reload after the configuration update

 Insert or edit the command lines in the space provided and click Next. Users can choose the CLI commands under the 'Examples' pane to build configuration. Alternatively, CLI commands can be typed directly or copied from a notepad and pasted into the 'CLI Configuration' box.

# NOTE

It is recommended that users get familiarized with FastIron commands and their ordering to avoid any issues with applying the configuration.

## FIGURE 152 Editing the CLI Template

Choose CLI Template			+ Create	Q
Name				
ARP_001				×
DHCP_01				×
IP_Addr_1				×
IP_Route_1				×
aa				×
silsenna				~
Common Variables				Edit Delete
Name	Туре	Value 1	Value 2	Value 3
\${STR1}	String	Office		-

#### 10. Select the target switches and click Next.

#### FIGURE 153 Selecting Switches

y to						
D System					search table	0 20
+ Da Domain1		Switch Name	Switch Group	MAC Address	Status	Model
+ D Domain1-AP-ICX		ICX7450-32ZP Router	SG8-2nd-1	60:9C:9F:1D:E0:50	Online	ICX7450-32ZP
+ SG \$62-95b_GA		ICX7650-48ZP Router	SG6-Normal	D4:C1:9E:14:C5:C7	Offline	ICX7650-48ZP
+ SG SG6-Normal		ICX7650-48P-Router-2	SG8-2nd-2	D4:C1:9E:15:38:17	Online	ICX7650-48P
+ SG SG7-CLI-Config	+	ICX7150-24P-Router-Stack	SG6-Normal	60:9C:9F:E5:4E:C0	Online	ICX7150
+ SG SG9-CLI-Config-New		ICX7150-48P Router	SG6-Normal	90:3A:72:29:07:F0	Online	ICX7150-48P
+ SG Staging Group		ICX7150-48ZP Switch	SG7-CLI-Config	60:9C:9F:FE:82:36	Offline	ICX7150-48ZP
		ICX7850-48FS-Router-1	SG8-CLI-Config-95b	D4:C1:9E:18:76:79	Online	ICX7850-48FS
		ICX7550-24P Router	SG6-Normal	34:20:E3:00:3D:50	Online	ICX7550-24P
		ICX7550-48F	SG7-CLI-Config	34:20:E3:00:6B:68	Online	ICX7550-48F
		10/3100.045.0++++0.		00-10-01-01-00-00	e-b	
					14	records × 1 2 ×

# NOTE

Configuration will be applied only to the switches that are online. Users need to re-apply configuration for switches that are offline at a later time when they come back online.

11. After reviewing the CLI template, click **OK**. The **CLI Template** review page is displayed.

## FIGURE 154 Reviewing the CLI Template

Review				Name: IP	Addr_1
ICX7250-48 Router ICX7150-C10ZP Router	vlan 2 name \${String1} by por	t			
	Edit Variable				
	Name	Туре	Value 1	Value 2	Value 3
	<pre>\${String1}</pre>	String	Office	-	-

12. Select Apply now or Schedule Later to save the created template and apply to the selected switches. Click OK.

FIGURE 155 Applying the CLI Template



13. Select the **Configuration** tab at the bottom of the Switch page and select **Configuration Details** to ensure the CLI template is successfully added to the switch.

FIGURE 156 Updating the Command Lines to Switch

10039       10039         10039       10039         10039       10039         10039       10039         10039       10039         10039       10039         10039       10040         10039       10040         10039       10000         10039       10000         10039       10000         10039       10000         10039       10000         10039       10000         10039       10000         10039       10000         10039       10000         10039       10000         10039       10000         10039       10000         10039       10000         10039       10000         10039       10000         10039       10000         10039       10000         100000       100000         1000000       1000000         100000000000       1000000000000000000000000000000000000							
100398       100398         100398       100398         100398       10039         100398       10039         100398       10039         100398       10039         100398       10039         100398       10039         100398       10039         100398       10039         100398       10039         100398       10039         100398       10039         100398       100398         100398       100398         100398       100398         100398       100398         100398       100398         100398       100398         100398       100398         100398       100398         100398       100398         100398       100398         100398       100398         100398       100398         100398       100398         100398       100398         100398       100398         100398       100398         100398       100398         100398       100398         100398       100398         100398 <th>ICX7450</th> <th></th> <th></th> <th></th> <th></th> <th></th> <th></th>	ICX7450						
100759         10075	ICX7550						
100739         10739         10739         10740	ICX7650						
Contigo         Contigo         Image: Contigo	ICX7750						
Configuration History         Image: Source Sou	ICX7850						
Sector         Configuration History         Solution         Notes         Type         Notes         Not							
Statution makes         Statution         Node         Type         Node framely         Statution         Node (0)/Failed Statution         Node (0)/Fail	Configuration History					*	
Configuration Details       Yight       Node frame       Status       Message         2020-10-06 14:01:24       VSZ-4532-64-N1       CL_UPPARTE       All       SUCC255       Success (1)/Failed (0)/Failed No Response (0)/Failed Save to Flach (0)         Configuration Details       Interview       Status       Interview	configuration History						
Date & Tree         Note         Type         Mode / Type / Type         Mode / Type / Type / Type         Mode / Type / Type         Mode / T						search table Q 2 4	
2020-10-08 1480128 VS24-RS21-GANI CULUPANTE AI SUCCESS Success(1)/Failed (0)/Failed No Response (0)/Failed No Resp	Date & Time	Node	Туре	Model Famil	y Status	Message	
Configuration Details       Interview 1 and a service of the service of	2020-10-08 14:01:28	vSZ-E-R521-GA-N1	CLI_UPDATE	All	SUCCESS	Success (1) / Failed (0) / Applied (0) / Failed No Response (0) / Failed Save to Flash (0)	
<pre>incr:ises/ises/ises/ises/ises/ises/ises/ises</pre>	Success Failur	<b>e</b> Sarial Number	Quel Time	Fod Time	Status	<i>C</i> •	
ICX7150-24P(config)#show running-config   include ntp server ntp.ruckuswireless.com ICX7150-24P(config)#	10/7150.040	551000710010	2022 10 00 11 01 22	2022 10 20 10 10 10	00000	2 server ntp.ruciu.swireless.com	
ICX7150-24P(config)#show running-config   include ntp server ntp.ruckuswireless.com ICX7150-24P(config)#	ICA7150-24P	FERSZZINUMU	2020-10-08 14:01:28	2020-10-08 14:01:42	2000522		
ICX7150-24P(config)#show running-config   include ntp server ntp.ruckuswireless.com ICX7150-24P(config)#							
ntp server ntp.ruckuswireless.com ICX7150-24P(config)#						ICX7150-24P(config)#show running-config   i	nclude
server ntp.ruckuswireless.com ICX7150-24P(config)#						ntp	
ICX7150-24P(config)#						server ntp.ruckuswireless.com	
l records « 1 »						ICX7150-24P(config)#	
l records « 1 »							
						1 records = 1 >	

The following status messages are displayed on the **Status** tab.

- Success if the configuration is applied successfully.
- **Failed** if there is a failure in configuring a switch.
- Applied if the configuration is partially successful with one ore more informational messages or warnings returned by the switch.

# **Creating Config Backup for Switch Group**

The Master Config backup allows you to initate backup of switch group or domain.

- 1. From the main menu, go to Network > Wired > Switches. The Switches page appears.
- 2. From the Switches page, select Domain or Switch Group.

#### 3. Click More, select Config Backup.

A confirmation message is displayed asking the type of backup that must be carried such as **Regular** or **Master**.

FIGURE 157 Backing up Switch group or Domain



4. Click Master to create master backup for switch groups.

# **Viewing Configuration Alerts**

If a config backup was selected as a master config backup, then you will receive an alert if there is any config backup generated later on with different content from the master one. For more information on config backup settings, refer the topics Backing up and Restoring Switch Configuration on page 256 and Creating Config Backup for Switch Group on page 306.

1. From the main menu, go to Network > Wired > Switches.

The Switches page is displayed. The alert is displayed at the top of the switch page.

FIGURE 158 Master Backup Alert

*	🛃 Monitor	👍 Networ	k	🛡 Security 🛛 🗯	🖁 Services 🛛 🛔	Administration	*	search menu	∼ Q () All	New Analytics					Netw	ork > Wire	rd > Switches
	Switches 4	4 10 11	<b>A</b> 20	onfig deviations detected					VIEW MODE:	List Group							
	+ 🖋 × More 🗸	0 <	Reboot	Move Delete More	*										search table	Q	010
	- D Sutan			Switch Name	Switch Group	MAC Addr	ess	Model	Fernware	IP Address	Status	Registration State	Ports	Port Status	PoE Utilization (watt)	Alarm	Uptime
NOITY	* D Domain2			ICX7150-C12 Switch	SG-7150-C1	2P C0:C5:20	:98:80:9D	ICX7150-C12P	SP\$09010d	192.168.10.84	Online	Approved	16	1 1 15	0.00 / 124.00 W	0}	5 days, 23:32
ANIZ	+ SG Aparna Ka	bad		ICX7150-C10ZP Swite	h Apama Kan	ad D4:C1:96	:9C:1E:68	ICX7150-C10ZP	SPS09010d	192.168.10.243	Online	Approved	12	000	0.00 / 240.00 W	0	9 days, 1:02:
ORG	* SG DiscoverTi	me	• •	ICX7150-C10ZP Route	er SG-9	D4:C1:98	:9C:1D:5E	ICX7150	SPR09010d	192.168.10.137	Online	Approved	24	2 0 2	0.00 / 480.00 W	0	26 days, 23:1
	+ SG 56-7150-0	12P	•	ICX7150-C08P Switch	SG-1	C0:C5:20	:B1:F5:69	ICX7150-C08P	SPS09010d	192.168.10.136	Online	Approved	10	208	30.00 / 62.00 W	0	5 days, 23:33
	+ SG SG-9 + SG 562 + SG Staging Gr	sup															

2. You can expand the drop down list to view the switches or swithch groups for which the backup configuration was updated.

FIGURE 159 Expanding the drop-down list of Alert

Switches	4 0 0	<b>a</b> 20	Config deviations detected $\sim$				VIEW MODE: L	ist Group							
				Clear All											
+ 🖋 × More 🗸	2 <	SG-1	- ICX7150-C08P Switch [C0:0	C5:20:81:F5:69] ×	_								search table	Q	C ±
- D Soutam		SG-9	- ICX7150-C10ZP Router [D4	:C1:9E:9C:1D:5E] ×	MAC Address	Model	Firmware	IP Address	Status	Registration State	Ports	Port Status	PoE Utilization (watt)	Alarm	Uptime
+ D Domain			ICX7150-C12 Switch	SG-7150-C12P	C0:C5:20:98:B0:90	ICX7150-C12P	SP509010d	192.168.10.84	Online	Approved	16		0.00 / 124.00 W	0	5 days
+ SG Aparna	lanad		ICX7150-C10ZP Switch	Aparna Kanad	D4:C1:9E:9C:1E:68	ICX7150-C10ZP	SPS09010d	192.168.10.243	Online	Approved	12	0 0 0	0.00 / 240.00 W	0	9 days
+ SG Discove + SG SG-1	Time		ICX7150-C10ZP Router	SG-9	D4:C1:9E:9C:1D:5E	ICX7150	SPR09010d	192,168,10,137	Online	Approved	24	202	0.00 / 480.00 W	0	26 da;
+ SG SG-7150	-C12P		ICK7150-C08P Switch	SG-1	C0:C5:20:B1:F5:69	ICX7150-C08P	SPS09010d	192.168.10.136	Online	Approved	10	2 0 3	30.00 / 62.00 W	0	5 day
+ SG 56-9 + SG 562 + SG Staging + SG abodefe	Sroup Siklmnop														

3. You can click



×

to clear all of the alerts from the list, or you can individually remove each switch by clicking

NOTE
The
icon in the switch table announces that the backup in the switch configuration is changed. The
icon and the alert are cleared automatically when the latest config is same as master backup config.

# **Port Settings**

Port level configuration can be viewed and edited from the **Switch Port** page. You can select ports belonging to a single switch or from different switches within a switch group. The search box can be used to filter ports based on port numbers, names, or VLANs. Once the desired list of ports are filtered, you can select the ports and make changes to their existing settings by performing the procedure Creating Switch Level Configuration on page 280.

#### **Creating a Port Template**

The controller allows you to configure switch port settings. However, there are many advanced port settings that are not supported by the controller. You have to configure these advanced port settings on the switch console. So, the controller introduces with Port Template to improvise the deployment of the advanced port settings.

You can apply port template to joined or online switch ports for which the firmware version is 08.0.95b or higher. If the switch port is newly added, you have to apply the template again.

#### NOTE

You cannot apply port template to ports that belong to offline switches.

You can create or edit a port template and attach it to the target port in the following two ways.

- Create or edit a port template and then assign it to target ports
- Select a target port and then assign the port template

#### Creating a Port Template and Assigning Target Ports

You can apply port template and assign port to the template by performing the below steps.

- 1. From the main menu, go to **Network > Wired > Switches**.
- 2. To create Port Template, select either switch group and click Switches and Ports tab, or select a switch and click Ports tab.

#### 3. Click Port Template tab.

FIGURE 160 Clicking Switches and Ports Tab

Traf	ffic	General	Configuration	Config	uration Restore	Switches & Ports	Routing
1	Top S	witches					
1	Port I	Details					
0	Config	gure Port T	emplates				
	Port N	lame			Port Number 🔺	Switch Name	Switch Group
	Gigab	oitEthernet1	/1/1		1/1/1	ICX8200-48PF2	new
	Gigab	oitEthernet1	/1/2		1/1/2	ICX8200-48PF2	new
	Gigab	oitEthernet1	/1/3		1/1/3	ICX8200-48PF2	new
	Gigab	oitEthernet1	/1/4		1/1/4	ICX8200-48PF2	new
	Gigat	oitEthernet1	/1/5		1/1/5	ICX8200-48PF2	new
	Gigab	oitEthernet1	/1/6		1/1/6	ICX8200-48PF2	new
	Gigat	oitEthernet1	/1/7		1/1/7	ICX8200-48PF2	new
	Gigab	oitEthernet1	/1/8		1/1/8	ICX8200-48PF2	new

# FIGURE 161 Clicking Ports Tab

Ti	affic	Health	General	Configuration	Con	figuration Restore	Ports	Routing
	Port	s View						
	Port	Details						
	Confi	gure Por	t Templates					
	Port I	Name				Port Number 🔺	Status	Admin Sta
	Giga	bitEtherne	t1/1/1			1/1/1	Down	Up
	Giga	bitEtherne	t1/1/2			1/1/2	Down	Up
	Giga	bitEtherne	t1/1/3			1/1/3	Down	Up
	Giga	bitEtherne	t1/1/4			1/1/4	Down	Up
	Giga	bitEtherne	t1/1/5			1/1/5	Down	Up
	Giga	bitEtherne	t1/1/6			1/1/6	Down	Up
	Giga	bitEtherne	t1/1/7			1/1/7	Down	Up
	Giga	bitEtherne	t1/1/8			1/1/8	Down	Up

4. In the **Port Template** page, expand "+" icon to view a list of scheduled port templates, click **Create** to create a new port template, or click "x" if you want to delete an existing template. Click **Next** to update the port template.

#### FIGURE 162 Choosing Port Template

# Port Templates

Ch	oose Port Template	+ Create	Q
	Name		
$\Box$	port-template-1		$\times$
	- 2022-07-28 12:18:00	port-template-1 (38:45:3B:3D:0B:9C)	×
	- 2022-07-28 12:19:00	port-template-1 (38:45:3B:3D:0B:9C)	$\times$
	- 2022-07-29 12:19:00	port-template-1 ( 38:45:3B:3D:0B:9C )	$\times$
	port-template-2		$\times$

Next

Cancel

- 5. For a new port template, complete the following steps.
  - a) Enter the name of the port template in the **Name** field.
  - b) Variables helps to apply unique configuration to the switches. If you want to use variable in the CLI Configuration editor, it must start with a symbol "\$" and a pair of curly braces {VARIABLE\_NAME}. For example, IP address can be defined as a variable so that each switch gets assigned a unique IP address. In the Edit Variable field, enter the Name, Type, Value 1, Value 2, and Value 3 for IP address variables, where Value1 denotes the "Starting IP Address", Value 2 denotes the "Ending IP Address", and Value 3 is the "Netmask".
  - c) In the Tag and Untag VLAN field, input the tag and untag VLAN for the port template.
  - d) The **CLI Configuration** field provides a text editor to input command types for the template, including the variables.
  - e) Click Examples to view the example command line references in the CLI Configuration editor.

#### FIGURE 163 Editing Port Template

# **Port Templates**

Examples [?]	CLI Configuration				Name:	port-template-2	
PoE	It is user responsibility ICX Fastiron CLI comma	to ensure the valid inds to avoid config	ity and ordering of CLI co uration failures.	mmands are accurate. The	recomme	endation is to get fa	miliarized with
Protected-port QoS	port-name Hello-S{ran	nge}					
Rate-limit							
Security							
Spanning-Tree							
	Tagged VLANs:		Untagged VLAN:				
	Edit Variable						+ Add ▼
	Name	Туре	Value 1	Value 2		Value 3	
	S{ range }	Range	1	: 100			×
				Back	01	к	Cancel

6. After editing, click OK to save or update the port template. Click Back to view the previous step. Click Cancel to close the window.

7. Select a target port to apply the created template. To select a target port, select either switch group and click **Switches and Ports** tab, or select a switch and click **Ports** tab. After selecting the ports, click **Apply Port Template**.

#### NOTE

You can select at most 250 ports for applying port template.

FIGURE 164 Selecting Target Port by Clicking Switches and Ports Tab

Traffic	General	Configuration	Config	uration Restore	Switches & Ports	Routing
Top S	Switches					
Port	Details					
Config	gure Port T	emplates				
Port N	lame			Port Number 🔺	Switch Name	Switch Group
Gigal	bitEthernet1,	/1/1		1/1/1	ICX8200-48PF2	new
Gigal	bitEthernet1,	/1/2		1/1/2	ICX8200-48PF2	new
Gigal	bitEthernet1,	/1/3		1/1/3	ICX8200-48PF2	new
Gigal	bitEthernet1,	/1/4		1/1/4	ICX8200-48PF2	new
Gigal	bitEthernet1,	/1/5		1/1/5	ICX8200-48PF2	new
Gigal	bitEthernet1,	/1/6		1/1/6	ICX8200-48PF2	new
Gigal	bitEthernet1,	/1/7		1/1/7	ICX8200-48PF2	new
Gigal	bitEthernet1,	/1/8		1/1/8	ICX8200-48PF2	new
Gigal	bitEthernet1,	/1/9		1/1/9	ICX8200-48PF2	new
Gigal	bitEthernet1,	/1/10		1/1/10	ICX8200-48PF2	new
Gigal	bitEthernet1,	/1/11		1/1/11	ICX8200-48PF2	new
Gigal	bitEthernet1,	/1/12		1/1/12	ICX8200-48PF2	new

FIGURE 165 Selecting Target Port by Clicking Ports Tab

Traffic	Health	General	Configuration	Cont	figuration Restore	Ports
Ports	s View					
Port	Details					
Confi	gure	Templates				
Port N	lame				Port Number 🔺	Status
Giga	bitEthernet	1/1/1			1/1/1	Down
Giga	bitEthernet	1/1/2			1/1/2	Down
Giga	bitEthernet	1/1/3			1/1/3	Down
Giga	bitEthernet	1/1/4			1/1/4	Down
Giga	bitEthernet	1/1/5			1/1/5	Down
Giga	bitEthernet	1/1/6			1/1/6	Down
Giga	bitEthernet	1/1/7			1/1/7	Down
Giga	bitEthernet	1/1/8			1/1/8	Down
Giga	bitEthernet	1/1/9			1/1/9	Down
Giga	bitEthernet	1/1/10			1/1/10	Down
Giga	bitEthernet	1/1/11			1/1/11	Down
Giga	bitEthernet	1/1/12			1/1/12	Down

8. After clicking **Apply Port Template**, a **Port Template** page is displayed that lists all the available port templates. Expand "+" to view a list of scheduled port templates. Select the target port template, and click **Apply** to review the applied configurations. You can select scheduled port template, and click **Next** to update the scheduled port template configurations.

#### FIGURE 166 Applying Port Template

# Port Templates

Ch	oose Port Template		+ Create	Q
	Name			
Ξ	port-template-1			$\times$
	- 2022-07-28 12:18:00	port-template-1 (38:45:38:3D:08:9C)		×
	- 2022-07-28 12:19:00	port-template-1 (38:45:38:3D:08:9C)		×
	- 2022-07-29 12:19:00	port-template-1 (38:45:38:3D:08:9C)		×
	port-template-2			×

Next

Cancel

9. Verify the details for the target ports, Port Template CLIs, Tag and Untag VLANs and the variables in the **Review** page. Click "+" on the left of **Review** page to add more ports to the list. You can also organize the port list by selecting a port and dragging it above or below. Click "x" to delete switch port from the list. Select **Apply Now** to apply the port template immediately. Select **Schedule Later** to apply the port template at the specified schedule time. After selecting either **Apply Now** or **Schedule Later**, click **OK**.

The various operations that can be performed on the ports in the port list are as shown below.

### FIGURE 167 Adding Ports to the List

# Port Templates

Re	view					Name: port-templa	te-2
1/ (3 1/ (3 1/ (3 1/ (3	10.07516.A02094071.21X00187 (38:45:38:30:08:9C) 1/1/14 ICX8200-48PF2 Router (38:45:38:30:08:9C) 1/1/15 ICX8200-48PF2 Router (38:45:38:30:08:9C) 1/1/16 ICX8200-48PF2 Router (38:45:38:30:08:9C) 1/1/16 ICX8200-48PF2 Router (38:45:38:30:08:9C)	port-name Hello-\${range}					
1/	(38:45:38:3D:08:9C)	Tagged VLANs:					
(3	1/1/18 ICX8200-48PF2 Router (38:45:38:30:08:9C)	Edit Variable	-				
(3	1/1/19 ICX8200_48PE2 Router *	S{range}	Range	1	:	100	-
					Apply Now	🔿 Schedule Later	1000 0000
					Back	ок	Cancel

#### FIGURE 168 Organizing the Port List

# Port Templates

Review						Name: port-templat	e-2
1/1/1 - ICX8200-48PF2 Router 38:45:38:3D:08:9C )	×	port-name Hello-S{range}					
l/1/4 - ICX8200-48PF2 Router 38:45:38:3D:08:9C)	×						
l/1/5 - ICX8200-48PF2 Router 38:45:38:30:08:963	×	Ľ,					
/1/3 - ICX8200-48PF2 Router 38:45:38:30:08:9C )	p to reorga ×	nize.					
/1/6 - ICX8200-48PF2 Router	×	Tagged VLANs:					
38:45:38:3D:08:9C)	~	Edit Variable					
/1/7 - ICX8200-48PF2 Router 38:45:38:30:08:9C)	×	Name	Туре	Value 1		Value 2	Value 3
+		S{ range }	Range	1	:	100	20
					Apply Now	O Schedule Later	1111 1111
					1000 Day 1	1000	

## FIGURE 169 Deleting Port from the List

# Port Templates

Review						Name: P	ort-template-2	
1/1/1 - ICX8200-48PF2 Router (38:45:38:30:08:9C)	×	port-name Hello-S{range}						
1/1/3 - ICX8200-48PF2 Router (38:45:38:30:08:9C)	×							
1/1/4 - ICK0200-407 F2 Router (38:45:38:30:08:9C)	×	Delete						
1/1/5 - ICX8200-48PF2 Router (38:45:38:30:08:9C)	×							
1/1/6 - ICX8200-48PF2 Router	×	Tagged VLANs:						
(38:45:38:3D:08:9C)		Edit Variable						
1/1/7 - ICX8200-48PF2 Router (38:45:38:3D:08:9C)	$\times$	Name	Туре	Value 1		Value 2	Value 3	
+		S[range]	Range	1	:	100		
					Apply Now	◯ Schedule	Later	
					Back	ок	Cance	el

## Selecting Target Ports and Assigning Port Template

You can apply the port template to selected target port by performing the below steps.

1. From the main menu, go to **Network > Wired > Switches**.

2. Select target port by either selecting switch group, and clicking Switches and Ports tab, or selecting a switch and clicking Ports tab.

FIGURE 170 Clicking Switches and Port Tab to Select Target Ports

Traffic	General	Configuration	Config	uration Restore	Switches & Ports	Routing A					
Тор	Switches										
Port	Details										
Conf	Configure Port Templates										
Port	Name			Port Number 🔺	Switch Name	Switch Group					
Giga	bitEthernet1	/1/1		1/1/1	ICX8200-48PF2	new					
Giga	bitEthernet1	/1/2		1/1/2	ICX8200-48PF2	new					
Giga	bitEthernet1	/1/3		1/1/3	ICX8200-48PF2	new					
Giga	bitEthernet1	/1/4		1/1/4	ICX8200-48PF2	new					
Giga	bitEthernet1	/1/5		1/1/5	ICX8200-48PF2	new					
Giga	bitEthernet1	/1/6		1/1/6	ICX8200-48PF2	new					
Giga	bitEthernet1	/1/7		1/1/7	ICX8200-48PF2	new					
Giga	bitEthernet1	/1/8		1/1/8	ICX8200-48PF2	new					
Giga	bitEthernet1	/1/9		1/1/9	ICX8200-48PF2	new					
Giga	bitEthernet1	/1/10		1/1/10	ICX8200-48PF2	new					
Giga	bitEthernet1	/1/11		1/1/11	ICX8200-48PF2	new					
Giga	bitEthernet1	/1/12		1/1/12	ICX8200-48PF2	new					

FIGURE 171 Clicking Ports Tab to Select target Ports

Tr	raffic	Health	General	Configuration	Cont	figuration Restore	Ports	R
	Ports	View						
	Port D	etails						
	Config	ure Port	Templates					
	Port Na	ame				Port Number 🔺	Status	
	Gigab	itEthernet:	1/1/1			1/1/1	Down	
	Gigab	itEthernet:	1/1/2			1/1/2	Down	
	Gigab	itEthernet:	1/1/3			1/1/3	Down	
	Gigab	itEthernet:	1/1/4			1/1/4	Down	
	Gigab	itEthernet:	1/1/5			1/1/5	Down	
	Gigab	itEthernet:	1/1/6			1/1/6	Down	
	Gigab	itEthernet:	1/1/7			1/1/7	Down	
	Gigab	itEthernet	1/1/8			1/1/8	Down	
	Gigab	itEthernet:	1/1/9			1/1/9	Down	
	Gigab	itEthernet:	1/1/10			1/1/10	Down	
	Gigab	itEthernet:	1/1/11			1/1/11	Down	
	Gigab	itEthernet:	1/1/12			1/1/12	Down	

 After selecting the target port, click Port Template tab. A Port Template page is displayed that lists the available port templates. Click Create to create a new port template, or expand "+" to view a list of scheduled port templates. Select an existing scheduled port template, and click Next to update the scheduled port template configurations. After selecting the target port template, click Apply.

#### FIGURE 172 Creating Port Template

# Port Templates

Ch	oose Port Template		+ Create	Q
	Name			
8	port-template-1			×
	- 2022-07-28 12:18:00	port-template-1 (38:45:3B:3D:0B:9C)		$\times$
	- 2022-07-28 12:19:00	port-template-1 (38:45:3B:3D:0B:9C)		$\times$
	- 2022-07-29 12:19:00	port-template-1 (38:45:3B:3D:0B:9C)		×
	port-template-2			×

Next

Cancel

4. After creating a port template or selecting an existing template, input the below parameters and click **Apply**. Click **Back** to view the previous page. Click **Cancel** to close the window.

#### FIGURE 173 Adding Parameters to Port Template

Examples [?]	CLI Configuration			Nam	e: port-template-2					
PoE	It is user responsibility ICX Fastiron CLI comm	It is user responsibility to ensure the validity and ordering of CLI commands are accurate. The recommendation is to get familiarized with ICX Fastiron CLI commands to avoid configuration failures.								
Protected-port QoS Rate-limit Security Spanning-Tree	port-name Hello-S{ra	nge}								
	Tagged VLANs:		Untagged VLAN:							
	Edit Variable					+ Add 🔻				
	Name	Туре	Value 1	Value 2	Value 3					
	Classes 1	Range	1	: 100	<u></u>	×				

- a) Enter the name of the port template in the Name field.
- b) Variables helps to apply unique configuration to the switches. If you want to use variable in the CLI Configuration editor, it must start with a symbol "\$" and a pair of curly braces {VARIABLE\_NAME}. For example, IP address can be defined as a variable so that each switch gets assigned a unique IP address. In the Edit Variable field, enter the Name, Type, Value 1, Value 2, and Value 3 for IP address variables, where Value1 denotes the "Starting IP Address", Value 2 denotes the "Ending IP Address", and Value 3 is the "Netmask".
- c) In the Tag and Untag VLAN field, input the tag and untag VLAN for the port template.
- d) The **CLI Configuration** field provides a text editor to input command types for the template, including the variables.
- e) Click Examples to view the example command line references in the CLI Configuration editor.

5. Verify the details for the target ports, Port Template CLIs, Tag and Untag VLANs and the variables in the **Review** page . Click "+" on the left of **Review** page to add more ports to the list. You can also organize the port list by selecting a port and dragging it above or below . Click "x" to delete switch port from the list. Select **Apply Now** to apply the port template immediately. Select **Schedule Later** to apply the port template at the specified schedule time. After selecting either **Apply Now** or **Schedule Later**, click **OK**.

The various operations that can be performed on the ports in the ports list are as shown below.

#### FIGURE 174 Adding Ports to the List

# Port Templates

Re	view					Name: port-templa	te-2
1/ (3 1/ (3 1/ (3 1/ (3	10.07516.A02094071.21X00187 (38:45:38:30:08:9C) 1/1/14 ICX8200-48PF2 Router (38:45:38:30:08:9C) 1/1/15 ICX8200-48PF2 Router (38:45:38:30:08:9C) 1/1/16 ICX8200-48PF2 Router (38:45:38:30:08:9C) 1/1/16 ICX8200-48PF2 Router (38:45:38:30:08:9C)	port-name Hello-\${range}					
1/	(38:45:38:3D:08:9C)	Tagged VLANs:					
(3	1/1/18 ICX8200-48PF2 Router (38:45:38:30:08:9C)	Edit Variable	-				
(3	1/1/19 ICX8200_48PE2 Router *	S{range}	Range	1	:	100	-
					Apply Now	🔿 Schedule Later	1000 0000
					Back	ок	Cancel

### FIGURE 175 Organizing the Port List

# Port Templates

Review						Name: port-templat	ie-2
1/1/1 - ICX8200-48PF2 Router (38:45:38:3D:08:9C)	×	port-name Hello-\${range}					
1/1/4 - ICX8200-48PF2 Router 38:45:38:3D:08:9C)	×						
1/1/5 - ICX8200-48PF2 Router 38:45:38:30:08:961	×	Ľ,					
/1/3 - ICX8200-48PF2 Router 38:45:38:30:08:9C )	o to reorga ×	inize					
/1/6 - ICX8200-48PF2 Router	×	Tagged VLANs:					
38:45:3B:3D:0B:9C)	~	Edit Variable					
/1/7 - ICX8200-48PF2 Router 38:45:38:30:08:9C)	×	Name	Туре	Value 1		Value 2	Value 3
+		S{ range }	Range	1	:	100	2
					Apply Now	O Schedule Later	(1-4) (111)
						<b>0</b> 1	0 1

## FIGURE 176 Deleting Port from the List

# Port Templates

Review						Name:	port-template-2		
1/1/1 - ICX8200-48PF2 Router (38:45:38:30:08:9C)	×	port-name Hello-\${range}							
1/1/3 - ICX8200-48PF2 Router (38:45:38:30:08:9C)	×	Delete							
1/1/4 - 10:00200 - 40F F2 Router (38:45:38:30:08:9C)	×	Delete							
1/1/5 - ICX8200-48PF2 Router (38:45:38:30:08:9C)	×								
1/1/6 - ICX8200-48PF2 Router	×	Tagged VLANs:							
(38:45:38:30:08:9C)		Edit Variable							
1/1/7 - ICX8200-48PF2 Router (38:45:38:3D:08:9C)	$\times$	Name	Туре	Value 1		Value 2		Value 3	
+		S[range}	Range	1	:	100		14	
					Apply Now		e Later		
					Back	ок		Cancel	

# **Configuring Port Settings for a Switch**

Port settings enable you to configure ports for a switch, stack, or switch group. You can also invoke the ACL in port configuration for applying the Quality of Service (QoS) settings to proritize VOIP and VIDEO VLAN traffic.

#### NOTE

Port settings for QoS can only be configured for switches that are executing firmware version 08.0.95 and above.

- From the main menu, go to Network > Wired > Switches. The Switches page is displayed.
- 2. Select the switch group, and click the **Switches and Ports** tab.

The Switch Port page is displayed.

# FIGURE 177 Switch Port Page

+ 🖌 🗙 More 🗸 📿 🗲	Reboot Mo	Delete	More 🗸				
- D System 1	Switch	Name	Switch Group	)	MAC Address	Model	IP Address
* SG 7150 1 * SG 7650 * SG Demo * D Domain * SG overCluset * D D PD1 * D PD2 * SG Staging Group	ICX715	0-48P Router	7150		90:3A:72:29:07:F0	ICX7150-48P	10.0.6.10
Traffic General Configuration	on Configu	ration Restore	Switches & Ports	Routing	Alarm Event	LLDP Neighbors	Wired Clients Trou
Port Details							
Configure							
Port Name		Port Number	Switch Name	Switch Gro	up Status	Admin Status	Speed
GigabitEthernet1/1/1		1/1/1	ICX7150-48P R	7150	Down	Up	link down or no traffic
GigabitEthernet1/1/2		1/1/2	ICX7150-48P R	7150	Down	Up	link down or no traffic
GigabitEthernet1/1/3		1/1/3	ICX7150-48P R	7150	Down	Up	link down or no traffic
GigabitEthernet1/1/4		1/1/4	ICX7150-48P R	7150	Down	Up	link down or no traffic
GigabitEthernet1/1/5		1/1/5	ICX7150-48P R	7150	Down	Up	link down or no traffic
GigabitEthernet1/1/6		1/1/6	ICX7150-48P R	7150	Down	Up	link down or no traffic
GigabitEthernet1/1/7		1/1/7	ICX7150-48P R	7150	Down	Up	link down or no traffic
GigabitEthernet1/1/8		1/1/8	ICX7150-48P R	7150	Down	Up	link down or no traffic

#### 3. Go to Network > Switches.
Select a switch, under the Port Details, select the port that must be updated and click Configure. The Port Settings page is displayed.

FIGURE 178 Port Settings Showing Single Update

Port Settings			×	
Selected Port(s): 2 Port Name: Port Enabled:	1/1/1 OFF			
Tagged VLANS Untagged VLAN:	Customize Use Group Settings 68,99			
POE Enable: POE Priority: POE Class: POE Budget:	ON O 3 0 ▼			
Egress ACL: Port Speed: RSTP Admin Edge Port: STP BPDU Guard: STP Boot Guard:	Please select data Please select data			
STP ROOL GUARD:		ОК	Cancel	

FIGURE 179 Poret Settings Showing Multiple Update

# Port Settings

Tagged VLANs:									
Untagged VLAN:									
POE Enable:	Override								
POE Priority:	Override	3							
POE Class:	Override	0							
POE Budget:	Override								
Ingress ACL:	Override	Please select data			+ /				
Egress ACL:	Override	Please select data			+ /				
Port Speed:	Override	Please select data					1		
- Storm Control		The selected ports h	ave diff	erent values		_			
Broadcast Limit:	Vorride		Kbps	Pkts/Sec					
		Please set same Por	t Speed	for ports first					
Multicast Limit:	Vorride	Queses set same Davi	Kbps	Pkts/Sec					
Union accord Union at Limite		Please set same Pon	Khos	Pkts/Sec					
Unknown-Unicast Limit:	Uverride	Please set same Port	t Speed	for ports first					
RSTP Admin Edge Port:	Override	OFF							
STP BPDU Guard:	Override	OFF							
		-							
					ОК			Cancel	

FIGURE 180 Port Settings for QoS

Voice VLAN:	Please select data	~			
LLDP QoS:	+ Create Delete	OoS VI AN Turne	VLANID	Priority	DSCR
	GUEST_VOICE	TAGGED	2	0	0

- 5. Configure the following port settings:
  - **Port Name**: Enter the port name.
  - **Port Enabled**: Click to enable the port.
  - Port VLANs: If you configure VLAN on both group model configuration and port settings, port level changes takes precedence.
  - **Customize**: Click customize to identify the ports that need to stay customized.
  - Use Group Settings: Click user group settings to rebind the identified ports back to the group level.
  - **Port Protected**: Click to enable the protected port.

### NOTE

Port Protected field is displayed only for the switches using SmartZone 5.2.1 and above.

- Tagged VLANs: Enter the tagged VLAN ID or VLAN ID range.
- Untagged VLAN: Enter an untagged VLAN ID.
- **POE Enable**: Click to enable PoE.
- POE Class: Selecct the PoE class. You can configure the PoE budget on ports by setting the PoE class to 0 through 4.
- **POE Priority**: Enter the PoE priority.
- **POE Budget**: Allows users to manually set the PoE power limit.
- Ingress ACL: Select the ingress ACL from the list.
- Egress ACL: Select the egress ACL from the list.
- Port Speed: Select the required Port Speed from the list.
- **Storm Control**: If you set Storm Control configuration on a switch, and if this switch joins the controller, you must ensure that the Storm Control configuration on the controller is also set. The Storm Control includes the following fields Broadcast, Multicast, and Unicast.

# NOTE

The value 0 pkts/sec and 0 kbps indicates storm control is disabled.

- **Broadcast Limit**: Enter the Broadcast Limit value in this field. The maximum value in **Pkts/sec** is 8388607 and the minimum value is 1; when the port speed is set to **Auto** or **Optic**, the maximum value in **kbps** is 1000000 and the minimum value is 1; when the port speed is other than auto or optic the minimum value in **kbps** is 1 and the maximum value is equivalent to the selected port speed.
- **Multicast Limit**: Enter the Multicast Limit value in this field. The maximum value in **Pkts/sec** is 8388607 and the minimum value is 1; when the port speed is set to **Auto** or **Optic**, the maximum value in **kbps** is 1000000 and the minimum value is 1; when the port speed is other than auto or optic the minimum value in **kbps** is 1 and the maximum value is equivalent to the selected port speed.
- Unicast Limit: Enter the Unicast Limit value in this field. The maximum value in Pkts/sec is 8388607 and the minimum value is 1; when the port speed is set to Auto or Optic, the maximum value in kbps is 1000000 and the minimum value is 1; when the port speed is other than auto or optic the minimum value in kbps is 1 and the maximum value is equivalent to the selected port speed.
- RSTP Admin Edge Port: Click to enable the RSTP Admin Edge Port.
- **STP BPDU Guard**: Click to enable the STP BPDU Guard.
- **STP Root Guard**: Click to enable the STP Root Guard.
- DHCP Snooping Trust Port: Click to enable the DHCP Snooping Trust Port.
- **IPSG**: Click to enable IPSG.
- ILLDP: Click to enable ILLDP.
- Voice VLAN: Select the VLAN (tagged or untagged).
- LLDP QoS: Click to enable LLDP-MED settings.

- Application type: Enter one of the application types : Guest\_Voice, Guest\_Voice\_Signaling, Softphone\_Voice, Streaming\_Video, Video\_Conferencing, Video\_Signaling, Voice, and Voice\_Signaling.
- VLAN type: The VLAN type can be priority-tagged, tagged, or untagged.
- VLAN ID: Enter the VLAN ID of the VLAN type.
- Priority: Enter the priority for the QoS setting.
- DSCP: Enter the DSCP value for the LLDP setting.
- 6. Click OK.

### VIDEO

PoE per port settings. The below video displays the tasks to be performed to configure PoE on a port.



Click to play video in full screen mode.

### **Editing Ports Across Multiple Switches**

Before 5.2.1 release, the user could edit multiple ports for an individual switch. But after 5.2.1 release, the controller allows the user to edit the ports across multiple switches within the same Switch Group.

For example, if you want to disable port 1/1/11 and 1/1/12 across multiple switches, the controller provides an option to filter the ports list by typing the search criteria.

The search criteria is based on the following.

- Switch Name
- Port numbers comma separated values (1/1/1,1/1/11,1/1/24), (or) Range of ports (1/1/1 to 1/1/20)
- VLAN membership
- PoE detected ports
- Port Status
- Admin Status

You must complete the following steps to edit ports across multiple switches.

 From the main menu, go to Network > Wired > Switches. The Switches page is displayed.

FIGURE 181 Switches Page

*	Monitor	🚠 Network	Security	ØS Services	Administration	* search menu	~ Q				Netv	vork > Wired > Switches
	Switches	4 4 1 0				VIEW M	ODE: List	Group				
	+ 🖋 × More 🗸	2 <	Reboot Move Delete	More 🗸							search table	Q 2 ± ¢
	- D Surlam	-	Model	Firmware	Switch Name	MAC Address	Status	IP Address	Default Gateway	Port Status	Serial Number 🔺	Switch Group
	+ SG CLI Con	fig	ICX7150-C12P	SPR09010	ICX7150-C12 Router	C0:C5:20:98:B0:9D	Online	2001:b030:2516:1	2001:b030:2516:1		FEK3216Q05N	SG901-1
	+ SG IPv6 Pr	efix	ICX7150-C10ZP	SPS09010	ICX7150-C10ZP Switch	D4:C1:9E:9C:1D:5E	Online	2001:b030:2516:1	2001:b030:2516:1		FMD3202R04G	SG901-2
	+ SG IPv6 Ra	nge	ICX7150-C10ZP	SPR09010	ICX7150-C10ZP Router	C0:C5:20:B1:43:8D	Online	2001:b030:2516:1	2001:b030:2516:1		FMD3227Q01Z	SG901-3
	* SG SG-09.0 + SG SG-Leve	.10 — 91	ICX7150-C08P	SPS09010	ICX7150-C08P Switch	C0:C5:20:B1:F5:69	Online	2001:b030:2516:1	2001:b030:2516:1	109	FMF3249Q03D	SG901-4
	+ SG SG875-	2										
	+ SG SG901-	1 🚺 🔳										
	+ SG \$6901-3	2										
	+ SG SG901-3	3										
	+ SG SG901-	· · · · =										
	Traffic Gonoral	Configuration	Dastara Suitchas & D	arte Alarm Eu	ant LLDP Noighborn Win	ad Cliente Troubleshoo	ting					4 records < 1

- 2. Select a Switch Group.
- 3. Click the Switches and Ports tab.

FIGURE 182 Viewing the Switches and Ports Page

General	Backup & F	Restore Swite	ches & Ports	Traffic	Alarm	Event	LLDP	Neighbors	Wired Clients	Troubleshooting		
Top Sv	vitches											3 ¢ ⊳
Port D	etails											W
										<b>T</b> Filter Off	Search table	0 2 * *
Port Na	me	Port Number 🔺	Switch Name	Sw	vitch Group	S	itatus	Admin Statu	s Speed	PoE Usage (	use/toja VLANs	Neighbor Name
Gigabit	Ethernet1/	1/1/1	ICX7150-C12 Rd	u SG	1		Down	Up	link down or n	o tr	1	
Gigabit	Ethernet1/	1/1/1	ICX7450-24P Sw	ri SG	1	L	Jp	Up	1 Gb/sec		1	RA_App6_10.2.0.2
Gigabit	Ethernet1/	1/1/2	ICX7150-C12 Rd	u SG	1	C	Down	Up	link down or n	o tr	1	
Gigabit	Ethernet1/	1/1/2	ICX7450-24P Sw	ri SG	1	C	Down	Up	link down or n	o tr	1	
Gigabit	Ethernet1/	1/1/3	ICX7150-C12 Rd	ou SG	1	C	Down	Up	link down or n	o tr	1	

4. Click the <sup>‡</sup> icon.

A dialogue box is displayed. The controller provides the following filters to combine several query conditions to filter-out the ports which you want to edit.

FIGURE 183 Applying Filter to Edit the Ports

Apply Filters			×
Port Number Admin Status VLANs Switch Name Port Status POE Enable	Any Down Any Down Any Any OFF		
FOL LINDIE		Reset Filters	
	ОК	Cancel	

### 5. Click OK.

The controller applies the above filters to return ports that meet the search criteria.

FIGURE 184 Showing the Progress of Switches Fulfilling the Search Criteria

Switch Port Setting P	rogress
Switch: D4:C1:9E:1F:8B:5D	1/2
50%	
Success: 1	
Failed: 0	
	Close
	Close

# **Creating Routing Configurations**

You can create, edit, and delete routing configurations for an switch.

1. From the main menu, go to **Network > Wired > Switches.** 

The Switches page is displayed.

2. Select the switch group or switch and click the **Routing** tab.

FIGURE 185 Switch Routing Tab

- D System 1 SG CLI Config	<u>^</u>	Model	Firmware		and the second						
SG CLI Config			a secondaria.	Switch Name	MAC Address	Status	IP Address	Default Gateway	Port Status	Serial Number 🔺	Switch Group
21		ICX7150-C10ZP	SPS09010	ICX7150-C10ZP Switch	D4;C1:9E:9C:1D:5E	Online	2001:b030:2516:1	2001:b030:2516:1		FMD3202R04G	SG901-2
+ SG IPv6 Prefu	<										
+ SG IPv6 Rang	e										
+ SG SG-09.0.10	0										
+ SG SG-Level1											
+ SG SG875-2											
+ SG SG901-1	1										
+ SG 56901-2											
+ SG SG901-3											
+ SG SG901-4	· -										

### 3. In **IP Ports**, click **Create**.

The IP Ports page is displayed.

FIGURE 186 IP Ports Page

IP Ports								$\nabla$
+ Create	Ø Configure	Delete						2
Switch		Name	Port	DHCP Relay Agent	IP Address	OSPF Area	Ingress ACL	Egress ACL
								No data  🔒 »
	* Switc	h: Please select data	•					
				OSPF Area:				
		rt: Please select data	Y	DHCP Relay Agent:				
	* IP Addres	55:		* IP Subnet Mask:				
		L: Please select data	v		e select data 🔍			
							ок	Cancel

Configure the following IP port information:

- Switch: Select the switch from the list,
- Name: Enter a name.
- **OSPF Area**: Enter the OSPF area IPv4 address.
- **Port**: Select the port number from the list.
- **DHCP Relay Agent**: Enter the DHCP relay agent IP address.
- IP Address: Enter a unicast IP address.
- IP Subnet Mask: Enter an IP subnet mask.
- Ingress ACL: Select the ACL for the ingress network interface.
- Egress ACL: Select the ACL for the egress network interface.
- 4. Click OK.

### 5. In VE Ports, click Create.

The VE Ports page is displayed.

FIGURE 187 VE Ports Page

VE Ports						$\overline{\nabla}$
🕂 Create 🖉 Configure	🛱 Delete					2
Switch	VLAN#	Name	IP Address	IP Subnet Mask	Ingress ACL	Egress ACL
						No data    «   1   »
* Switch	Please select data	•	VE#: 1			
Name	:	OSPF	Area:			
		DHCP Relay A	Agent:			
* IP Address	:	* IP Subnet	Mask:			
		▼ Egres		Y		
					ок	Cancel

Configure the following VE port information:

- Switch: Select the switch from the list.
- **VE#**: Enter the VE number. Range: 1 through 4095.
- Name: Enter a name.
- **OSPF Area**: Enter the OSPF area IPv4 address.
- VLAN#: Select the VLAN from the list.
- **DHCP Relay Agent**: Enter the DHCP relay agent IP address.
- IP Address: Enter a unicast IP address.
- IP Subnet Mask: Enter an IP subnet mask.
- Ingress ACL: Select the ACL for the ingress network interface.
- Egress ACL: Select the ACL for the egress network interface.
- 6. Click OK.

# Managing Link Aggregation Groups (LAGs)

Controller provides an option to define LAGs at an individual switch level.

1. Go to Network > Access Points.

The Create LAG page is displayed.

- 2. Enter the following settings:
  - LAG Name: Enter a name.
  - Type: Select either Static or Dynamic from the list.
  - Selected Port: You can select multiple port numbers from the list.
  - Tagged VLANs: Enter the tagged VLAN ID or VLAN ID range.
  - Untagged VLANs: Enter an untagged VLAN ID.
- 3. Click **OK** to apply the LAG configuration onto the selected switch.

# **Creating a Switch Stack**

You can create a stack by selecting individual switches that are connected to the controller.

As a pre-requisite, you must configure switch stacking from controller before connecting the switch cables.

Complete the following steps to create a stack of switches.

1. From the main menu, go to Network > Wired > Switches.

### FIGURE 188 Switches Page

*	Activity	🍰 Network	占 Clients	🔅 Settings	*	search menu		∨ Q		
	Switches		hast New Delate						VIEW M	ODE: List Group
ORGANIZATION	<ul> <li>D System</li> <li>+ SG Stack</li> <li>+ SG Staging C</li> <li>+ SG test</li> </ul>	iroup	Switch Name	Select All Select All Config Backup Schedule Firm Colete Firmwai Stack Selected	ware re Schedule(s) I Switches	tatus Online	Ports 50	Port Status	Alarm Ö	Uptime 2 days, 1:12:47
				Download Sup     CLI session     Switch Over Cl	port Logs uster	J				

 Select the switches that are to be stacked, and click More > Stack Selected Switches. The Create Stack page is displayed.

#### FIGURE 189 Creating a Stack

- 3. Under Active Role, select ON for the selected switches and click OK to create the stack. After 15 minutes switches form stack as seen in the next step.
- 4. Click Stack

# **Viewing Port Details**

Details on port use are available for individual switches, stacks, and switch groups.

Perform these steps to display information on ports for a switch, stack, or switch group.

- 1. From the main menu, go to **Network > Wired > Switches.** 
  - The Switches page is displayed.
- 2. Select the switch or group and click the **Ports** tab.

For a switch group, a **Top Switches** page similar to the following figure is displayed. The graphs provide information on top switches based on firmware and model.

# FIGURE 190 Top Switches Page

											1 records < 1 >	-
Traffic	General	Configuration	Configuration Restore	Switches & Ports	Routing	Alarm	Event	LLDP Neighbors	Wired Clients	Troubleshooting		
Тор	Switches										2 ♦ ▼	
		By	Firmware							By Models		
		SP	809010a 1							ICY7150-C12P 1		

3. Click the switch name to view the Front Panel View page for additional port information as shown in the following figure. The Front Panel View page provides information on the state of all ports in each switch module, for example port Up, Down, or Administratively Down. Additional port details can be seen by hovering the mouse over the port.

#### FIGURE 191 Front Panel View

*	<u> </u> M	lonitor	🚓 Net	work 🛡	Security	Ø <sup>8</sup> Serv	ices	å Adm	inistration	i i	search mer	u v Q		
S	Traffic	Health	General	Configuration	Configuratio	n Restore	Ports	Routing	Alarm	Event	LLDP Neighbors	Wired Clients	Firmware History	Troubleshooting
DETAIL	Ports	View												
	UNIT 1 (standalone)	Maoone 1	1 3 2 4	5 7 9 11	13 15 17		<sup>3</sup> <sup>25</sup> ) (1) 4 26	27 29 31	33 35 34 36	37 39	41 43 45 47 42 44 46 48	21 2 3 3 3 3 3 3 3 3 3 3 3 3 3 3 3 3 3 3	3 C5 5 5 24 C6	

The following figure shows the diagram legend used in the Front Panel View page.

### FIGURE 192 Diagram Legend

Port Naming	Unit/Mod	dule/Port	
Diagram Legend			
🔵 Up		Down	
Linked to I	Ruckus AP	🛑 Admin Down	
PoE Detect	ted Ports	S Stacking Ports	

The following list further describes items in the Front Panel View legend.

- Up: Ports that are up or active
- Warning: Ports that have packet errors
- Down: Ports that are down or inactive
- By Admin: Ports that have been manually disabled by the network administrator

### 4. Click the switch name to view the Port Details page as shown in the following figure.

#### FIGURE 193 Port Details

Port Details								$\overline{\mathbf{v}}$
Configure							T Filter Off	λ Ω <b>≛</b> Φ
Port Name	Port Number 🔺	Status	Admin Status	Speed	PoE Usage (used/total watt)	VLANs	Neighbor Name	
10GigabitEthernet1/1/1	1/1/1	Down	Up	link down or no traffic		1		
10GigabitEthernet1/1/2	1/1/2	Down	Up	link down or no traffic		1		
10GigabitEthernet1/1/3	1/1/3	Down	Up	link down or no traffic		1		
10GigabitEthernet1/1/4	1/1/4	Down	Up	link down or no traffic		1		
10GigabitEthernet1/1/5	1/1/5	Down	Up	link down or no traffic		1		
10GigabitEthernet1/1/6	1/1/6	Down	Up	link down or no traffic		1		
10GigabitEthernet1/1/7	1/1/7	Down	Up	link down or no traffic		1		
10GigabitEthernet1/1/8	1/1/8	Down	Up	link down or no traffic		1		
10GigabitEthernet1/1/9	1/1/9	Down	Up	link down or no traffic		1		
10GigabitEthernet1/1/10	1/1/10	Down	Un	link down or no traffic		1		

The **Port Details** page provides the following information on each port:

#### NOTE

Ports for switch stacks are not configurable from the Port Details page.

- Port Name: The port name
- Port Number: The port number
- Status: Whether the port is operationally up or down
- Admin Status: Whether the port has been set to Up or Down by the network administrator
- **Speed**: The speed of the port
- PoE Device Type: Inline power device type, such as 802.3af, 802.3at, or Legacy device
- PoE Usage (used/total watts): The PoE power usage compared to the allocated power
- VLANs: The VLANs to which the port is connected
- Bandwidth IN (%): The bandwidth utilization for incoming traffic
- Bandwidth OUT (%): The bandwidth utilization of the port for outgoing traffic
- LAG Name (Type): The name of the Link Aggregation Group (LAG)
- **Optics**: The type of optic
- Neighbor Name: When LLDP is enabled, the name of the neighboring device, such as an AP or another switch or router
- Incoming Multicast Packets: The total number of incoming multicast data packets
- Outgoing Multicast Packets: The total number of outgoing multicast data packets
- Incoming Broadcast Packets: The total number of incoming broadcast data packets
- Outgoing Broadcast Packets: The total number of outgoing broadcast data packets
- In Errors: The number of inbound packets that contained errors preventing them from being deliverable to a higher-layer protocol
- Out Errors: The number of outbound packets that could not be transmitted because of errors
- CRC Errors: Indicates that the checksum calculated does not match between the data sender side and the received side. A CRC error usually indicates network transmission problems.
- In Discard: The number of inbound packets that were chosen to be discarded (even though no errors are detected) to prevent their being deliverable to a higher-layer protocol. One reason for discarding such a packet could be to free up buffer space.
- Switch Name: The name of the switch connected to the port
- Switch Group: The name of the switch group connected to the port

You can also filter the list of ports by the VLANs associated with them. Click \_\_\_\_\_\_ to set the filters.

### NOTE

In this release only forming a LAG through the controller web user interface is supported. The system does not support configuring LAG interface detail through the controller web user interface. To configure detail settings for LAG after form it, you need to configure it through Switch console directly.



# VIDEO

PoE Ports View. View PoE Information from SmartZone.



Click to play video in full screen mode.

# **Viewing Switch Health**

Health information displayed for a switch is based on memory usage and CPU usage statistics.

To view information on the health of a switch or the active controller of a stack, perform the following steps.

- From the main menu, go to Network > Wired > Switches. The Switches page is displayed.
- 2. Select the switch and then the **Health** tab.
- 3. Click Ping.

The **Ping** page is displayed.

4. On the **Ping** page, the IP address of the target switch is populated. Type the packet size and the TTL (Time to Live) value after which a packet is discarded from the network. As shown in the following example, after the ping, the page displays the number of data packets transmitted, received, and lost and the time required following the ping from the controller to the switch to establish communication.

Ping					×
* Target:	192.168.10.243	Packet Size (bytes): 0-10000	TTL: 1-255	Ping	

5. Click Trace Route.

The Trace Route page is displayed.

FIGURE 194 Pinging the switch

6. On the **Trace Route** page, enter the TTL (Time to Live) value after which the packet is discarded from the network.

As shown in the following example, the page displays the IP address of the hops the packet takes as it traverses the network between the switch and the controller.

FIGURE 195 Tracing the packet route through the network

Trace Route	×
* Target:	192.168.10.243 Max TTL: 1-255 Trace Route

7. From the drop-down menu, select the duration for which you want to view the switch health.

As shown in the following example, information on switch health is displayed on the Health Tab, based on your selections.

### FIGURE 196 Health Tab

*	🛃 Monitor	Network 🛡	Security 🖓 Serv	vices 💄 Adminis	tration \star	search menu	∨ Q							Network	> Wired > Switches
	* SG Flogol0 * SG ICX7750 * SG SG773-ICX750 * SG SG901-1 * SG SG91-1 1		50-48 ICX715	0-48 Router 2	001:b030:2516:1	2001:b030:2516:1	1 SPR09010	90:3A:72	2:2A:0A:48	Approved	0 0 54	Offline	\$G918-1	FEH3212P0FM	2022/03/01
	Traffic Health Gene	aral Configuration	Configuration Restore	Ports Routing A	larm Event L	LLDP Neighbors \	Wired Clients F	Firmware History	Troubleshooting						5 records < 1 >
DETAILS	≓ Ping  Trace Roo	ute													C Refresh
	CPU (%)														2¢⊳
	Memory (%)														3 ♦ ►
	Status														<b>S</b> A
	CRJ3315P03F V	]													
	Power Supply (slots)	<b>1</b> Ас-ок	<b>2</b> Ас-ок												
	Temperature (slots)	<b>1</b> 31 °C	2 45.5 ℃	3 35.5 ℃	<b>4</b> 43.5	°C 3	<b>5</b> 33.5 °C	6 32 °C	7	, °C	8 37.5 °C	9 33 °C	10 °°C		
	Fan (slots)	<b>1</b> ок	<b>2</b> ок	<b>З</b> ок	4 Othe	21									

The following information is displayed based on the duration selected:

- CPU (%): The CPU usage of the switch, including the minimum, maximum, average, and current CPU usage trends of the switch.
- Memory (%): The memory usage of the switch, including the minimum, maximum, average, and current memory usage trends of the switch.
- **Status**: The health status of the power supply, temperature, and the fans for up to four switch modules are displayed. OK indicates the parameter and components are in good health.

You can click to modify the display settings. You can view the trend as a graph or a table. You can also modify the display to reflect the switch name, MAC address, or IP address.

# **Viewing Alarms**

Syslog messages from the switch are sent to the controller to periodically communicate switch health and status. It also brings your attention to issues that may need resolution at the switch level. You can view these details from the **Alarms** tab for individual switches, stacks and switch groups.

Syslog messages from the switch are categorized as **Major** and **Critical**, and are displayed as **events** in the controller. From these events, the following messages are displayed as **alarms** in the controller interface:

- Power Supply failure
- Fan failure
- Module Insertion or removal
- Temperature above the threshold warning
- Stack member unit failure
- PoE power allocation failure

- DHCP offer dropped message
- Port put into error disable state

The remaining syslog messages which are categorized by other severity levels are listed in the switchevent.log file available in **Diagnostics** > **Application Logs**.

The alarms generate for the switch also reflect in the Monitor > Events and Alarms > Events page.

1. From the main menu, go to **Network > Wired > Switches.** 

The Switches page appears.

2. Select the switch or group. Then select the Alarms tab.

#### FIGURE 197 Switches Alarms Tab

ñ	🗠 Monitor 🛔	Network	Security	Øg Services	🛔 Administrat	on ★	search menu	× Q							Network	> Wire	ed > Switc
	Switches 5	□ <b>4</b> 2 < ∎	leboot Move Delete	More V				VIEW MO	DE: List Group						search table	Q	3 ±
Î		-	Model	Switch Name	IP Add	Iress	Default Gateway	Firmware	MAC Address	Registration State	Port Status	St	atus	Switch Group	Serial Number		Last Backup
	+ SG Dean-7550		ICX7750-48C	ICX7750-48C Route	er 10.0.	5.36	10.0.0.254	SWR08095f	D4:C1:9E:2C:03:00	Approved	00		Offline	ICX7750	CRJ3311P00K		2022/03/0
	+ SG Dean-Restore-	1	ICX7750-48C	ICX7750-48C Route	er 10.0.	5.40	10.0.0.254	SWR08095d	D4:C1:9E:2C:D2:00	Approved	00	54	Online	Document	CRJ3315P03F		2022/08/2
	+ SG Document		ICX7650-48ZP	ICX7650-48ZP Rout	ter 2001	b030:2516:1	2001:b030:2516:1	TNR09010	D4:C1:9E:1A:04:D3	Approved	1	49	Offline	SG773-ICX7650	EZC3343P04G		2022/03/
	+ SG FI-237962		ICX7150-24P	ICX7150-24P Switch	h 10.0.	5.1	10.0.0.254	SPS08095f	60:9C:9F:E5:4E:C0	Approved	00	30	Offline	SG901-1	FEA3227N0M0		2022/01/
	+ SG Fl09010 + SG ICX7750 1 + SG SG773-ICX7650 + SG SG901-1 1	. 1	ICX7150-48	ICX7150-48 Router	2001	b030:2516:1	2001:b030:2516:1	SPR09010	90:3A:72:2A:0A:48	Approved	00	54	Offline	SG918-1	FEH3212P0FM		2022/03/
	Traffic General Con	nfiguration F	Restore Switches & F	Ports Alarm Event	LLDP Neighb	ors Wired Clie	ents Troubleshooting									5 record	ds «
	🗶 Clear Alarm 🖌 Ackn	iowledge Ala	m More v										T	Filter Off	earch table	Q ;	C 1 0
	Date and Time 🐱	Code	Alarm Type	Severity	Status	Activity				Acknowledged On	Cleared By	Cleared On		Comments			
	2022/08/22 14:49:32	21000	SwitchOffline	Major	Outstanding	[EZC3343P04G / I	CX7650-48ZP Router] of	fline for more tha	n 15 minutes	N/A	N/A	N/A		N/A			
	2022/08/22 14:49:32	21000	SwitchOffline	Major	Outstanding	[CRJ3311P00K/	CX7750-48C Router] offi	ine for more than	15 minutes	N/A	N/A	N/A		N/A			
	2022/08/22 14:49:32	21000	SwitchOffline	Major	Outstanding	(FEH3212P0FM /	ICX7150-48 Router] offli	ne for more than	15 minutes	N/A	N/A	N/A		N/A			
															3 r	records	< 1 >

The following information is displayed in the Alarms tab:

- Date and Time: Displays the date and time when the alarm was triggered
- Code: Displays the alarm code (see the Alarm and Reference Guide for your controller platform for more information).
- Alarm Type: Displays the type of alarm event that occurred (for example, switch reset to factory settings).
- Severity: Displays the severity level assigned to the events such as Critical, Major, Minor and Warning.
- Status: Indicates whether the alarm has already been cleared or still outstanding.
- Activity: Displays additional details about the alarm, such as how long was the switch offline for
- Acknowledged On: Displays the date and time when the administrator acknowledge the alarm
- Cleared By: Displays information about who cleared the alarm
- Cleared On: Displays the date and time when the alarm was cleared
- Comments: Displays administrator notes recorded during alarm management

Click to export the alarms details to a CSV file. Check the default download folder of your web browser and look for a file named *alarms.csv* and view it using a spreadsheet application

Clearing an alarm removes the alarm from the list but keeps it on the controller's database. Select the alarm from the list and click **Clear Alarm**. The **Clear Alarm** page appears. Type your comments and select **Apply**.

Acknowledging an alarm lets other administrators know that you have examined the alarm. Click **Acknowledge Alarm** to acknowledge an alarm. After you acknowledge an alarm, it will remain on the list of alarms and will show the date and time that you acknowledged it.

You can also view alarms by their severity, status, date and time stamp. Click 🗾 to apply filters.

# **Viewing Events**

Events are triggered by an occurrence or the detection of certain conditions in the switch. For example, when the temperature of the device reaches warning levels, or when the fan speed changes, an event is triggered. You can view these details from the **Events** tab for individual switches, stacks and switch groups.

The alarms generate for the switch also reflect in the Monitor > Events and Alarms > Events page.

1. From the main menun, go to Network > Wired > Switches.

The Switches page appears.

2. Select the switch or group. Then select the **Events** tab.

#### FIGURE 198 Events Tab

raffic General Cor	nfiguration	Restore Switches & Ports	Alarm Event	LLDP Neighbors Wired Clients Troubleshooting				2 record	- 1
			_		<b>T</b> Filter Off	¢	search table	Q	2 ¢
Date and Time 🐨	Code	Туре	Severity	Activity					
2022/08/18 15:20:07	22091	Switch Discover	Informatio	[FMD3202R00T / D4:C1:9E:9C:1E:68] Switch discovered by the controller.					
2022/08/18 15:20:07	22082	Switch Connection	Informatio	[FMD3202R00T / D4:C1:9E:9C:1E:68] Switch is connected to the controller.					
								2 records	« <b>1</b> »

The following information is displayed in the **Events** tab:

- Date and Time: Displays the date and time when the event occurred
- Code: Displays the event code (see the Alarm and Event Reference Guide for your controller platform more information)
- Type: Displays the type of event that occurred (for example, Switch configuration updated)
- Severity: Displays the severity level assigned to the events such as Critical, Debug, Informational, Warning, Major etc.
- Activity: Displays additional details about the event

Click to export the events details to a CSV file. Check the default download folder of your web browser and look for a file named *events.csv* and view it using a spreadsheet application

You can also view alarms by their severity, date and time. Click \_\_\_\_\_ to apply filters.

# **Viewing LLDP Neighbor Information**

You can view information about the LLDP neighbors such as printers, VOIP devices, or other user equipment connected to the switch, in addition to the LLDP AP neighbors connected to the switch. Link layer discovery protocol or LLDP is used to discover and identify the clients.

1. From the main menu, go to Network > Wired > Switches.

The Switches page appears.

#### 2. Select the switch or group. Then select the LLDP Neighbors tab.

#### FIGURE 199 LLDP Neighbors Connected to the Switch

							search table	Q	0
Nevice Harse +	Sennite MAC	Device Type	benote Port	Jucal Port	Local PAC	Remote Device Device Deter			
eciesAP	dissister 1erF4cdU	Bicky, KlarAct.	+65.0	Gigale (ED) with of 1011 (6	4039cn1:1da(x3)	Radius, 1814 Mellenecia Holaces VP dess AP790 Version: 1.6 (0.0.9)			
w cloub AP	d8:34:fu:1e:b1:40	Bridge, WlanAcc	ethi	digab/sEth emost//1/4	46.9c.16.1d.e5.33	Radius Mil I Huld nocla Holzanic Windows AP(99) Version: 1.6-9.6.691			
asien-MP	d8134:fe:36:84:d0	Bridge, Miles Acces	9.624	Signatifilitererit/1/1/7	4629cci 6 (cb=5-35	Radon 1619 Soldimeda Statem VSrdena AP/SN Verdena 1940,049,14664231			
LOCULAN P	0c:f4:d5:10:e0:30	Ricige, ManAct	ett.0	9/gabrill/thiem-et1/1/5	4025VecVit 1 ctuatic34	Radias 3/10 failteracts restants Wheeks AP/SW Venton: 1.6 (0.0.03			
								4 record	5 - 1
LDP Neighbors									
							search table	Q	ο.
		Deal on Manual	Ineriate Fort	Local Fort	Tracel MAC	Research Database Reservicions			
Nevice Hume a	Remote MAC	Davi ne stitne				CONTROL OF A PERSON AND A STORE			
Revice Name &	Second MAL	Bridge, Roster	@gableEthem#ti71/2	argabratish waves 1/1 (10	eliterit idetel	Birld.			
Nevice Hume a. NCD-CORC OEL	Resource MAIS 60:30:31:02:60:33 00:30:12:15:16:05	Bridge, Router Bridge, Router	Report themeti /1/2 Patra URALI	Rightrit Burnet 1/1/18 Rightrit Bhornet 1/1/18	40:9c:31:1d:e5:32	NYA. BYZ. ESKYZZEP: 21 For: GlyzMit Layer 2 Roll Managed Switch with Static Revelog.			
Novice Hame a. ACD-CORC OEL altuvideo54/Jacob	Remote MAC 6019019123-64193 00190121195606 0019012195606 18-02579xx4x9816	Bridge, Roster Bridge, Roster Bridge, Roster	Regardit themesti / 1/2 Potes URALI emple2	algebrit Biowner 1/1488 Glgabrit Biowner 1/1488 Glgabrit Biowner 1/1488	40:90:31 (che5r4) 40:90:31 (che5r4) 40:90:31 (che5r3) 40:40:36 (che5r3)	RAZ. EXST22219 - 24 Fort Black Layer 2 Pol. Managed Switch with Static Reveing Educate 16.042.075 Lawar 6.46.075 genatic 490 Blacks Soft The Apr 27 (5.20.07.072.017.062.04			
Nervez Hame a. Inco-cone ODI alluvideo/Halasal alluvideo/Halasal alluvideo/Halasal	Senacta MAC 60:30:17/223-69-93 60:30:17/17/61:05 13:02.79:04:70.10 13:02.770:04:70.10	Bridge, Router Bridge, Router Bridge, MarAcou Bridge, MarAcou	Gescheithemeni/1/2 Foten URAL1 verschi2 enobl25	digstrationenes(2100 Gigstrationenes(2100 Gigstrationenes(2100 Digstrationenes(2100	603031104504 603031104503 603031104503 603031104503	RAZ. EXEMPTED - 24 Form Bigstein Layer 2 Fest Managed Switch with Statist Fluwting Educates (E.14-2 LTS Lawar 6.4-6 ST: genaries 409 Hillionne 509 This Apr 27 (E.23-65 UFC 2017 / 64_24 Educates (E.14-2 LTS Lawar 6.4-6 ST: genaries 409 Hillionne 509 This Apr 27 (E.23-65 UFC 2017 Adv_44			

The following information is displayed in the **LLDP Neighbors** tab for devices to the switch:

- Device Name: displays the name of the LLDP neighbor or AP neighbor connected to the switch
- Remote MAC: displays the remote MAC address of the device
- Device Type: displays the name of the device type (for example, Router)
- Local Port: displays the local port the device is connected to
- Local MAC: displays the local MAC address of the device
- Remote Port: displays the remote port to which the device is connected
- Remote Device: displays the name of the remote device

# Viewing Traffic Trends in the Switch

You can view statistical information about how traffic is handled at the switch level. These details are available for individual switches, stacks and switch groups.

1. From the main menu, go to Network > Wired > Switches.

The Switches page appears.

2. Select the switch or group. Then select the Traffic tab.

### FIGURE 200 Traffic Trend for a Switch

Traffic	Health	General	Configuration	Configuration Restore	Ports	Routing	Alarm	Event	LLDP Neighbors	Wired Clients	Firmware History	Troubleshooting			
Last 1	hour	Ŷ													C Refresh
Total	Traffic Tre	end - ICX775	0-48C Router												C 0 V
	7GB													— tx —	rx total Reset zoom
Bytes	5G8 2G8														
	0		15:42			15:57				16:12		16:27	16:42	16:57	
Top P	orts By Tra	iffic													C O V
	10Gig	abitEthernet1 abitEthernet1	/1/1,2.5GB		Selected: 10	)GigabitEthern	et1/1/1							— tx —	rx — total
	10Gig: 10Gig: 10Gig:	abitEthernet1 abitEthernet1 abitEthernet1	/1/25,0 /1/23,0 /1/24,0		2	2GB									
	10Gigi 10Gigi 10Gigi 10Gigi	abitEthernet1 abitEthernet1 abitEthernet1 abitEthernet1	/1/21,0 /1/19,0 /1/22,0 /1/20,0		SAtes 954	МВ								$\leq$	
	10Gig	abitEthernet1	/1/10,0			0			16:18			16:	:43	17:03	

The following information is displayed in the Traffic tab. You can view the traffic trend for the last 1 hour or 24 hours:

- Total Traffic Trend: Provides a graphical representation of the network traffic usage over a period of time in the switch or switch group. It also indicates the amount of traffic or data transmitted (tx) and received (rx) by the group in MB, at a certain time and date.
- Top Switch by Traffic: Provides a graphical representation of the top switches that handled maximum network traffic over a period of time, in the switch group. You can click on the switch address to view the traffic trend. This trend is only available for switch groups.
- Top Ports by Traffic: Provides a graphical representation of the top ports that handled maximum network traffic over a period of time, for a switch. You can click on the port address to view the traffic trend. This trend is only available for individual switches.
- Total Multicast Traffic Trend: Provides a graphical representation of the multicast traffic usage over a period of time in the switch or switch group. It also indicates the total number of incoming multicast data packets (multicastIn) and total number of outgoing multicast packets (multicastOut) by the group in MB, at a certain time and date.
- Total Unicast Traffic Trend: Provides a graphical representation of the unicast traffic usage over a period of time in the switch or switch group. It also indicates the total number of incoming unicast data packet (unicastIn) and total number of outgoing unicast packet (unicastOut) by the group in MB, at a certain time and date.
- Total Broadcast Traffic Trend: Provides a graphical representation of the broadcast traffic usage over a period of time in the switch or switch group. it also indicates the total number of incoming broadcast data packets (broadcastIn) and total number of outgoing broadcast packets (broadcastOut) by the group in MB, at a certain time and date.
- Total Port Errors: Provides a graphical representation of the port errors over a period of time in the switch or switch group. It also indicates the total number of inbound packets that contained errors (inErr) and total number of outbound packets that could not be transmitted because of errors (outErr) by the group in MB, at a certain time and date.

# Viewing Firmware History of the Switch

You can view the detailed status and result of the firmware update to a switch. You can also view a history of firmware upgrades that were previously carried out on the switch.

You must have upgraded the firmware of the switch as described in Scheduling a Firmware Upgrade for Selected Switches on page 260

1. From the main menu, go to Network > Wired > Switches.

The Switches page appears.

2. Select the switch or group. Then select the Firmware History tab.

The Firmware History tab is displayed.

FIGURE 201 Viewing Firmware History

Traffic Health Gener	al Configuration Restore Port	s Alarm Event	LLDP Neighbors	Wired Clients	Firmware	History Troublesho	oting						
Upgrade Job Status - IO	X7650-48ZP Router												$\overline{\mathbf{v}}$
										5	arch table	Q	€ ♦
Time 👻	Switch Id					Firmware Version	Image Name	Status	Failure Reason				
2021/12/14 13:53:50	D4:C1:9E:1A:04:D3					FI09010	TNR09010ufi	Completed	N/A				
2021/12/02 11:05:04	D4:C1:9E:1A:04:D3					FI09010	TNR09010ufi	Completed	N/A				
												2 records	< <b>1</b> >
Firmware Upgrade Hist	ory - ICX7650-48ZP Router												$\overline{\mathbf{v}}$
										5	arch table	Q	00
Time 👻	Firmware Version												
2021/12/14 13:53:50	TNR09010												
2021/12/02 11:05:04	TNR09010_b152 -> TNR09010												
												2 records	« <b>1</b> »

You can verify the status of the upgrade from the **Upgrade Job Status** section which displays the time, switch ID, firmware version, image name, status and failure reasons (if any) for the upgrade.

The **Firmware Upgrade History** section displays the time of the pervious upgrade operations, and firmware versions to which the upgrade was done.

# **Deleting the Firmware Upgrade Schedules**

If you schedule a firmaware upgrade, and if the firmware upgrade is not executed or is in progress then this feature allows you to cancel the firmware upgrade. However, it must be noted that if the switch is copying or downloading the firmware, the controller will not be able to cancel the process.

To delete the firmware upgrade process, perform the following steps.

- 1. From the main menu, go to Network > Wired > Switches.
  - The Switches page is displayed.

2. Select a switch, click **More**, and select **Delete Firmware Schedules** from the list to delete the firmware upgrade schedule.

FIGURE 202 Upgrade in Progress

Reboot Move Delete	More 🗸						search table	Q	2	* *
MAC Address	Model	IP Address	Status	Registration State	Ports	Port Status	Last Firmware Update	PoE	Utiliza	ition (watt
60:9C:9F:F4:1C:14	ICX7150-24	10.0.6.5	Online	Approved	30	2 0 28	In Progress	N/A	¢.	

### FIGURE 203 Deleting Firmware Upgrade Schedule(s)

Reboot Move Delete	More 🗸					search table	0 270
MAC Address	✓ Select All	Status	Registration State	Ports	Port Status	Last Firmware Update	PoE Utilization (wat
60:9C:9F:F4:1C:14	Config Backup Schedule Firmware	Online	Approved	30	2 0 28	In Progress	N/A
	X Delete Firmware Schedule(s)						
	Stack Selected Switches  Download Support Logs						
	Switch Over Cluster C Local Sync						

A warning message is displayed before you cancel the upgrade.

FIGURE 204 Warning Message before deleting

Deleting firmware schedule(s) will cancel this firmware upgrade and will not be able to stop firmware download if ICX had already started downloading firmware. Are you sure you want to delete these [1] firmware schedule(s)?



3. Click Yes to delete the firmware schedule.

4. Click the Firmware History tab at the bottom to confirm.

#### FIGURE 205 Confirming the deletion

Fraffic	Health	General	Configuration	Configuration Restore	Ports	Routing	Alarm	Event	LLDP Neighbors	Wired Clients	Firmware History	Troublesho	ooting
Upgr	ade Job Sta	atus - ICX715	50-24 Router										
												searc	h table
Time	Ψ	Sw	itch Id			Firm	vare Version		Image Name	Status	Failure Reason		
2022	/07/04 10:2	4:14 60	:9C:9F:F4:1C:14			F109	010a		SPR09010aufi	Cancel	Job had been	canceled	
2022	/07/01 16:4	2:33 60	:9C:9F:F4:1C:14			F109	010c		SPR09010cufi	Cancel	Job had been	canceled	

# **Configuring the Group Firmware Settings**

The Group Firmware Settings allows the user to select default firmware for the switch group. The newly joined switch is upgraded to the selected firmware in the switch group.

#### NOTE

The default firmware selection at group level does not trigger upgrade for the existing switches in the switch group, it only triggers upgrade for newly joined switch(es)

Complete the following steps to perform the firmware upgrade of newly added switch in the switch group to the default firmware version.

1. From the main menu, go to **Network > Wired > Switches.** 

The Switches page appears.

2. From the **Switches** page, select the switch group that you want to configure, and click

The Configure Group page appears.

FIGURE 206 Configuring the Switch with Default Version

Configure	Switch Group
* Name:	Dean Description:
[?] Firmware Version:	: No data available 🗸 🛨
	Changing firmware version will cause Switches running older firmware to get upgraded and rebooted.
Туре:	Domain  Switch Group
Parent Group:	System
	<b>OK</b> Cancel

- 3. In the **Configure Group** page, configure the following.
  - a) Name: Type the name of the switch group that you want to create.
  - b) Description: Enter a brief description for the switch group
  - c) Firmware version: Select firmware version from the list or retain the default firmware version.

#### FIGURE 207 Configuring the switch with Firmware version

• Name:	Dean	Description:		
[?] Firmware Version	FI08095 - +			
	Changing firmware version will cause Switches running firmware to get upgraded and rebooted.	older		
Туре:	O Domain   Switch Group			
Parent Group:	System			

# NOTE

The group firmware settings requires switches to be running SmartZone 5.2.1 or later.

- d) Parent Group: Displays the parent group under which the switch group resides
- 4. Click OK.

# Accessing the switch CLI through SmartZone (Remote CLI)

SmazrtZone 5.2.1 introduces this essential feature that allows you to directly access the Switch CLI prompt from the controller web interface. The Remote CLI allows you to establish a secured connection between controller and switch that can span over Internet, and eliminate the need to open VPN connection to switch's network when trying to access CLI through SSH or Telnet.

#### NOTE

This feature can be accessed by only the System Super-Admin in 5.2.1 release.

The administrator must complete the following steps to access a CLI session.

1. From the main menu, go to Network > Wired > Switches.

The Switches page is displayed.

2. From the **Switches** page, select a switch.

#### 3. Click More, and select CLI session.

FIGURE 208 Selecting CLI Session

0 🗙 More 🗸	2 <	() Reboot	\$ Move	Delete	More ¥				
		Switch	Name		✓ Select	at All			Model
- D Ruckus-HQ 22		ICX745	i0-48P-02-de	sk-serial	Dese	lect All a Backup		0:40	ICX7450-48
+ SG Group-SW-080	95-leve (	N/A			m Sche	dule Firmy	vare	05:40	
+ SG Group-SW-080	95-test				M Dala	o Elementer	a Schadula(e)		
+ SG Group-SW-in-D	x	ICX725	0-48P-03-de	sk-senal	an oreien	Calanda		-E:0C	ICX7250-48
+ SG Group-SW-in-D	x-2 🚺	ICX725	i0-48P-04-de	sk-serial	Stac	Selected	Switches	E0:E4	ICX7250-48
+ SG Group-SW-in-L	.ab 🚺	102715	0.740 derk		2 Down	nload Supp	oort Logs	7.40	1077150-24
+ SG Model-config-	default	16701	o sar oese		>_ CLI s	ession		1.40	1001100-64
+ SG test-group		+_ ICX715	0-C12P-Stac	k-Switch	Group-SW-1	let-27	D4:C1:9E:95	:C2:90	ICX7150
+ SG Staging Group		NZA			Group SW-1		D.4.C 1.95-10	-76-95	

The Password Confirmation dialog box is displayed.

FIGURE 209 Logging into the CLI Session

* Passw	ord:			
	Please inp	ut the password of	admin for re-authentic	ation.

4. Enter the administrator password.

After login, it takes approximately five seconds to set up a secure session within the secure tunnel established between switch and controller to access switch.

A CLI Window is displayed.

### NOTE

You do not need to enable telnet server on ICX switches to use Remote CLI. However, if telnet authentication is enabled on the switch, you will be prompted to enter the credentials when opening CLI session via SmartZone. The credentials depend on the type of authentication defined on the switch (local user, RADIUS etc.).

FIGURE 210 Accessing Switch Through the CLI Sesion



5. Press the Spacebar to skip to the next page, press Enter to display the next line, or press Ctrl + C to exit.

FIGURE 211 Example of Paging Display

<pre>I online 0.ff Trying 127.255.255.253 Connected to 127.255.255.253 Escape character 18 'A']. Escape character 18 'A']. Escape character 18 'A']. I chartefictAry756-48C NotterPan No password has been assigned yet telnet@fictAry756-48C NotterPan Urrent configuration:</pre>	ICX7750-48C Router 60:9C:0F:DA:27.80 CRJ3331N001	$\otimes$
TYJINg L27.730-252.255.253.         Connected to 127.252.255.253.         Escape character is 'A'].         Escape character is 'A'].         telnet@TCX756-48C Noter*Bow run         Current configuration:         i         ver 08.0.92aT203         stack unit 1         module 1 icx7750-48-xgc-port-management-module         module 1 icx7750-48-rgc-port-qsfp-240g-module         stack-port 1/2/1         stack-port 1/2/1         stack-port 1/2/1         i         global-stp         i         vlan 1 name DEFAULT-VLAN by port         spanning-tree         i         vlan 1 name DEFAULT-VLAN by port         spanning-tree         i         stack-port 1/2/4         i         i         stack-port 1/2/4         i         i         i         global-stp         i         i         i         i         i         i         i         i         i         i         i         i         i	1 online 0 file	<b>^</b>
© Rebod       Escape character is iA)         Switch       Ko password has been assigned yet         telnet@TCX756-48C Router#show run       Current configuration:         Ver 08.0.92aT203       stack unit 1         module 1 icx7750-48-xgc-port-management-module       module 1 icx7750-48-xgc-port-gsfp-240g-module         stack-port 1/2/1       stack-port 1/2/1         stack-port 1/2/1       stack-port 1/2/1         global-stp          estore       Port        More, next page: Space, next line: Return key, quit: Control-c       ing         756-48C Router          KC9FDA2730       SSH CONNECTION ESTABLISHED	Connected to 127.255.255.253.	
TSWICH       Tellet@TCX756-48C Router>en         No password has been assigned yet         telnet@TCX756-48C Router#show run         UCX7750         Current configuration:         ver 08.0.92aT203         stack unit 1         module 1 icX7750-48-xgc-port-management-module         module 2 icX7750-qsfp-sport-qsfp-2d0g-module         stack-port 1/2/4         i         global-stp         i         vance         vance         module 5         stack-port 1/2/4         i         global-stp         i         vance         module         vance	() Reboot :Escape character is '^]'.	
Switch No password has been assigned yet         telnet@trx756-48C Router #show run         Ver 00.0.92aT203         I         ver 00.0.92aT203         I         stack unit 1         module 1 icx7750-48-xgc-port-management-module         module 2 icx7750-qsfp-6port-qsfp-240g-module         stack-port 1/2/1         stack-port 1/2/4         I         global-stp         I         ver 0Port         I         r-More, next page: Space, next line: Return key, quit: Control-c         r331N001         '240.32	telnet@ICX7750-48C Router>en	
ICX7750       Current configuration: vr 00.0.92aT203         stack unit 1         module 1 icx7750-48-xgc-port-management-module         module 2 icx7750-asfp-240g-module         stack-port 1/2/1         stack-port 1/2/4         global-stp         i         vlan 1 name DEFAULT-VLAN by port         spanning-tree         i         -More, next page: Space, next line: Return key, quit: Control-c         r:More, next page: Space, next line: Return key, quit: Control-c         r331N001         :240.32	Switch N telnet@ICX7750-48C Router#show run	
restore       Pott         restore       Pott <td>ICX7750. Current configuration:</td> <td></td>	ICX7750. Current configuration:	
Yer 96.0.9241293         stack unit 1         module 1 icx7759-qsfp-6port-qsfp-240g-module         stack-port 1/2/1         stack.port 1/2/1         stack.port 1/2/1         global-stp         i         global-stp         i         restore         Port         -More, next page: Space, next line: Return key, quit: Control-c         rmodule         restore         rmodule         stack-port         stack-port         stack-port         i         i         i         i         i         i         i         i         i         iii         iiii         global-stp         iiiiiiiiiiiiiiiiiiiiiiiiiiiiiiiiiiii		
stack unit 1         module 1 icx7750-48-xgc-port-management-module         module 2 icx7750-qsfp-6port-qsfp-240g-module         stack-port 1/2/1         stack-port 1/2/4         global-stp         vlan 1 name DEFAULT-VLAN by port         spanning-tree         vlan 1 name DEFAULT-VLAN by port	1	
module 1 icx7750-48-xgc-port-management-module         module 2 icx7750-qsfp-6port-qsfp-240g-module         stack-port 1/2/1         stack-port 1/2/4         i         global-stp         i         vlan 1 name DEFAULT-VLAN by port         spanning-tree         i         restore         Pott        More, next page: Space, next line: Return key, quit: Control-c         7750-48C Router         Ke9F:DA:27:80         I3331N001         1:240.32	stack unit 1	
Restore       Ports         1      More, next page: Space, next line: Return key, quit: Control-c         750-48C Router      More, next page: Space, next line: Return key, quit: Control-c         7750-48C Router      More, next page: Space, next line: Return key, quit: Control-c         7750-48C Router      More, next page: Space, next line: Return key, quit: Control-c         7750-48C Router      More, next page: Space, next line: Return key, quit: Control-c	module 1 icx7750-48-xgc-port-management-module	
Stack-port 1/2/4         global-stp         global-stp         vlan 1 name DEFAULT-VLAN by port         spanning-tree        More, next page: Space, next line: Return key, quit: Control-c         7750-48C Router         IC:9F:DA:27:80         13331N001         1240.32         SSH CONNECTION ESTABLISHED	stack-port 1/2/1	
Restore       Port        More, next page: Space, next line: Return key, quit: Control-c         7750-48C Router         KC:9F:DA.27:80         12331N001         2:40.32         SSH CONNECTION ESTABLISHED	stack-port 1/2/4	
Restore       Port        More, next page: Space, next line: Return key, quit: Control-c         7750-48C Router         IX331N001         1240.32         SSH CONNECTION ESTABLISHED		
robal-stp   vlan 1 name DEFAULT-VLAN by port   spanning-tree   robal-stp   vlan 1 name DEFAULT-VLAN by port   spanning-tree   robal-stp   robal-stp   robal-stp   vlan 1 name DEFAULT-VLAN by port   spanning-tree   robal-stp   roba		
global-stp         vlan 1 name DEFAULT-VLAN by port         spanning-tree         vlan 1 name DEFAULT-VLAN by port         spanning-tree         ************************************		
Vian 1 name DEFAULT-VLAN by port spanning-tree       ing         Restore       Port        More, next page: Space, next line: Return key, quit: Control-c       ing         7750-48C Router      More, next page: Space, next line: Return key, quit: Control-c         13331N001      More (SSH CONNECTION ESTABLISHED	global-stp	
vlan 1 name DEFAULT-VLAN by port spanning-tree         Restore       Port        More, next page: Space, next line: Return key, quit: Control-c         7750-48C Router         IC:9F:DA:27:80         1240.32         SSH CONNECTION ESTABLISHED		
Restore       Port        More, next page: Space, next line: Return key, quit: Control-c       ing         7750-48C Router      More, next page: Space, next line: Return key, quit: Control-c         7750-48C Router      More, next page: Space, next line: Return key, quit: Control-c         7750-48C Router      SSH CONNECTION ESTABLISHED	vlan 1 name DEFAULT-VLAN by port	
Restore Ports More, next page: Space, next line: Return key, quit: Control-c More, next page: Space, next line: Return key, quit: Control-c More, next page: Space, next line: Return key, quit: Control-c More, next page: Space, next line: Return key, quit: Control-c More, next page: Space, next line: Return key, quit: Control-c More, next page: Space, next line: Return key, quit: Control-c 	spanning-tree	
Restore Port More, next page: Space, next line: Return key, quit: Control-c More, next page: Space, next line: Return key, quit: Control-c More, next page: Space, next line: Return key, quit: Control-c		
Restore       Ports        More, next page: Space, next line: Return key, quit: Control-c         7750-48C Router         I3331N001         1240.32         SSH CONNECTION ESTABLISHED		
More, next page: Space, next line: Return key, quit: Control-c 7750-48C Router IC-9F:DA:27:80 13331N001 1240.32 SSH CONNECTION ESTABLISHED	Restore Ports	ting
7750-48C Router         K::9F:DA:27:80         I3331N001         1:240.32         SSH CONNECTION ESTABLISHED	More, next page: Space, next line: Return key, guit: Control-c	
7750-48C Router         7750-48C Router         IC:9F:DA:27:80         I3331N001         12:240.32         SSH CONNECTION ESTABLISHED		
7750-48C Router IC-9F:DA-27:80 I3331N001 1:240.32 SSH CONNECTION ESTABLISHED		
IC-9F:DA-27:80 I3331N001 1240.32 T750-48XGC SSH CONNECTION ESTABLISHED	7250-100 Dunies	
IC-9F:DA:27:80 I3331N001 1240.32 SSH CONNECTION ESTABLISHED	7/30-48C Router	
I3331N001 1240.32 SSH CONNECTION ESTABLISHED	IC:9F:DA:27:80	
13331N001 1240.32 * SSH CONNECTION ESTABLISHED		
1240.32 SSH CONNECTION ESTABLISHED	I3331NC01	
7750-48XGC SSH CONNECTION ESTABLISHED	1.240.32	
7750-48XGC SSH CONNECTION ESTABLISHED		*
7750-48XGC	SSH CONNECTION ESTABLISHED	
	7750-48XGC	

6. Enter the **exit** command to quit the CLI session.

# Viewing PoE Utilization and Health Status of the Switch

Prior to SmartZone 5.2.1, the controller provided the power supply status and PoE utilization for a stack unit. Beginning with SmartZone 5.2.1, the controller provides a view of the PoE utilization in watts, and health status such as the power supply, temperature and fan status of each member in the stack unit.

Complete the following steps to view the health status of each member in the stack unit.

1. From the main menu, go to **Network > Wired > Switches.** 

The Switches page is displayed.

2. Select a stack switch.

3. Click the **Health** tab to view the health status such as the power supply status, temperature, and fan status, of the stack switch.

FIGURE 212 Viewing the Health Status of Stack Switch



 To enable the PoE Utilization, click <sup>(\*)</sup>. The Table Settings page is displayed.

FIGURE 213 Enabling the PoE Utilization

Rows	
Search: O Any of the key w	vords (OR)
All of the key we	ords (AND)
Show 8 entries per pa	ige
Columns	
T. 1.1.	
lable	
Contrab Manage	Cil Date
Switch Name	Ports
Pole Otilization (watc)	Port Status
	V Atarin
MAC Address	
IP Address	Serial Number
Status	Default Gateway
Registration State	
	Last Firmware Update

5. Select a Stack Swith, to view the details in the PoE Utilization (watt) field.

FIGURE 214 Viewing the PoE Utilization Field

*	Monitor 🚽	Network	Security	Q <sup>0</sup> <sub>6</sub> Services	Administration	*	search menu 🛛 🗸 🔍	l.				Network	> Wired > Switches
	Switches 21	0 1					VIEW MODE: List Group	ĺ.					
	+ 🖌 🗙 More 🗸	C < Reboot	Move Delete	More ~							sea	rch table	0 2 2 4
	- D System	n Name		Last Firmware Update	Switch Group	MAC Address	IP Address	Serial Number 🔺	Ports	PoE Utilization (watt)	Alarm	Uptime	Default Gateway
ORGANIZATION	D System     D Dean     D Johnny     D Johnny     D Johnny     D Meilun     D domain1     SG Dean     SG SG-1315     SG SG-1315     SG SZ300-SG     SG Staging Group     Constructions     SG Staging Group     Constructions	.50-C10ZF	P Router	N/A	Switchover	D4:C1:9E:9C:1E:68	192.168.10.243	FMD3202R00T	12	0.00/240.00W	0	4:04:57	192.168.10.254

# Ability to Convert Standalone Switch to Stack

This feature allows the Standalone switch to convert into a stack by adding member switches.

Complete the following steps to convert standalone switch into stack.

- 1. From the controller web interface, go to Network > Switches
  - The Switches page is displayed.

÷	Monitor	📥 Netwo	ork	🛡 Sec	urity	<b>0</b> °	Services 🐣	Administration	*	search menu	~ Q		Network	> Wired >	Switches
	Switches 25	18 16	7					VI	EW MODE:	List Group					
	+ 🖌 🗙 More 🗸	2 <	Reboot	Move	Delete	More $\sim$							search table	0	5 ± ¢
			Sw	vitch Name		✓ Sele	ect All	IAC Address		Model	IP Address	Status	Registration State	Ports	Port S
TION	+ D D3 5 1		Da	anny-ICX	7150-C08	Des	select All	:0:C5:20:B7:	9B:45	ICX7150-C08P	172.21.0.73	Online	Approved	10	2
ANIZA	+ D D4 2		= Da	anny-ICX	7150-C12	Con	nfig Backup	C:AE:EB:2D	:FE:FA	ICX7150	172.21.0.72	Online	Approved	28	3
ORG	+ D Domain_test	t		Danny-I	ICX7150-	X Del	ete Firmware Sched	ule(s) I/A		ICX7150-C12P	N/A	Online	N/A	16	2
	+ D PD2 2			Danny-I	ICX7150-	ff Star	ck Selected Switche	s I/A		ICX7150-C10ZP	N/A	Online	N/A	12	1
	+ SG Staging Gro	up 🚺	IC	X7150-24	IP0	🛓 Dov	vnload Support Logs	4:12:13:15:0	00:00	ICX7150	172.21.200.1	Online	Approved	24	9
			IC	X7150-24	P1	>_ CLI	Session	4:12:13:15:0	00:01	ICX7150	172.21.200.2	Online	Approved	24	10
			IC	X7150-24	P10	≓ Swi	tch Over Cluster	4:12:13:15:0	A0:00	ICX7150	172.21.200.11	Online	Approved	24	15
			IC	X7150-24	P2		PD1_D1_SG1_SG	14:12:13:15:0	00:02	ICX7150	172.21.200.3	Online	Approved	24	12
			IC	X7150-24	IP3		PD1_D1_SG1_SG	14:12:13:15:0	00:03	ICX7150	172.21.200.4	Online	Approved	24	14

2. Select stack and standalone switch. Click **More** > **Stack Selected Switches** to add stanalone switch to the stack. The **Create Stack** page is displayed, turn **Active Role** on.

3. In the Edit Stack Member page, click + or - to add or remove the stack entry. A RUCKUS stack contains from two to 12 units configured in a ring or linear topology. The units in a stack are from the same model family; that is, a stack can be an ICX 7150 stack, an ICX 7250 stack, an ICX 7450 stack, or an ICX 7850 stack.

×

Danny-ICX7150-C12P (DC:AE:EB:2D:FE:FA)	ICX7150-C12P	CN O	
Danny-ICX7150-C12P (DC:AE:EB:2D:FE:FA) -	- ICX7150-C10ZP		2
ICX7150-24P0 (14:12:13:15:00:00)	~	057	2-12
ICX7150-24P1 (14:12:13:15:00:01)	×		2-12
ICX7150-24P2 (14:12:13:15:00:02)	~	007	2-12
dit Stack Member			×
dit Stack Member Stack Switches	Active Role	Unit ID +	×
dít Stack Member Stack Switches Danny-ICX7150-C12P (DC:AE-EB-2D-FE-FA) - ICX7150-C12P	Active Role	Unit ID +	×
dít Stack Member Stack Switches Danny-ICX7150-C12P (DC:AE-EB-2D:FE/FA) - ICX7150-C12P Danny-ICX7150-C12P (DC:AE-EB-2D:FE/FA) - ICX7150-C12P	Active Role	Unit ID +	×
dit Stack Member Stack Switches Danny-ICX7150-C12P (DC:AE-EB-2D-FE-FA) - ICX7150-C12P Danny-ICX7150-C12P (DC:AE-EB-2D-FE-FA) - ICX7150-C102 ICX7150-24P0 (14:12:13:15:00:00)	Active Role	Unit ID + 2.02 2.12 -	×
dit Stack Member Stack Switches Danny-ICX7150-C12P (DC:AE=8:2D=FE=FA) - ICX7150-C12P Danny-ICX7150-C12P (DC:AE=8:2D=FE=FA) - ICX7150-C102 ICX7150-24P0 (14:12:13:15:00:00) ICX7150-24P1 (14:12:13:15:00:01)	Active Role	Unit ID + 242 2-12 - 2-12 -	×
dit Stack Member Stack Switches Danny-ICX7150-C12P (DC:AE-EB-2D-FE-FA) - ICX7150-C12P Danny-ICX7150-C12P (DC:AE-EB-2D-FE-FA) - ICX7150-C102 ICX7150-24P0 (14-12-13-15:00:00) ICX7150-24P1 (14-12-13-15:00:01) ICX7150-24P2 (14-12-13-15:00:02)	Active Role	Unit ID + 212 - 2-12 - 2-12 - 2-12 -	×
dit Stack Member Stack Switches Danny-ICX7150-C12P (DC:AE-EB-2D-FE-FA) - ICX7150-C12P Danny-ICX7150-C12P (DC:AE-EB-2D-FE-FA) - ICX7150-C102 ICX7150-24P0 (14:12:13:15:00:00) ICX7150-24P0 (14:12:13:15:00:01) ICX7150-24P2 (14:12:13:15:00:02) No data available	Active Bole	Unit ID + 241 242 242 242 242 242 242	×
dit Stack Member. Stack Switches Danny-ICX7150-C12P (DC:AE:B8:20-FE:FA) - ICX7150-C12P Danny-ICX7150-C12P (DC:AE:B8:20-FE:FA) - ICX7150-C102 ICX7150-24P0 (14:12:13:15:00:00) ICX7150-24P0 (14:12:13:15:00:01) ICX7150-24P1 (14:12:13:15:00:02) No data available Reload	Active Role	Unit ID + 241 2.12 - 2.12 - 2.12 - 2.12 -	×
dit Stack Member.           Stack Switches           Danny-ICX7150-C12P (DC:AE-E8:2D-FE-FA) - ICX7150-C12P           Danny-ICX7150-C12P (DC:AE-E8:2D-FE-FA) - ICX7150-C12P           ICX7150-24P0 (14:12:13:15:00:01)           ICX7150-24P1 (14:12:13:15:00:02)           No data available           Reload           Danny-ICX7150-C02P (C0:C5:20:B7:9B:45)	Active Role	Unit ID + 241 2.12 - 2.12 - 2.12 - 2.12 - 2.12 -	×
dit Stack Member.           Stack Switches           Danny-ICX7150-C12P (DC:AE-E8:20-FE-FA) - ICX7150-C12P           Danny-ICX7150-C12P (DC:AE-E8:20-FE-FA) - ICX7150-C12P           ICX7150-24P0 (14:12:13:15:00:01)           ICX7150-24P1 (14:12:13:15:00:02)           No data available           Reload           Danny-ICX7150-C08P (C0:C5:20:B7:98:45)           ICX7150-24P10 (14:12:13:15:00:0A)	Active Role	Unit ID + 241 2.12 - 2.12 - 2.12 - 2.12 - 2.12 -	×
dit Stack Member.         Stack Switches           Danny-ICX7150-C12P (DC:AE:E8:2D:FE:FA) - ICX7150-C12P           Danny-ICX7150-C12P (DC:AE:E8:2D:FE:FA) - ICX7150-C12P           ICX7150-24P0 (14:12:13:15:00:01)           ICX7150-24P1 (14:12:13:15:00:02)           No data available           Reload           Danny-ICX7150-C08P (C0:C5:20:B7:9B:45)           ICX7150-24P10 (14:12:13:15:00:0A)           ICX7150-24P10 (14:12:13:15:00:0A)           ICX7150-24P10 (14:12:13:15:00:0A)           ICX7150-24P10 (14:12:13:15:00:0A)	Active Bole	Unit ID + 241 242 - 242 - 242 - 242 - 242 - 242 - 242 - 242 -	×
dit Stack Member.           Stack Switches           Danny-ICX7150-C12P (DC:AE-EB-2D-FE-FA) - ICX7150-C12P           Danny-ICX7150-C12P (DC:AE-EB-2D-FE-FA) - ICX7150-C12P           ICX7150-24P0 (14:12:13:15:00:00)           ICX7150-24P1 (14:12:13:15:00:02)           No data available           Reload           Danny-ICX7150-C08P (C0:C5:20:87:98:45)           ICX7150-24P2 (14:12:13:15:00:02)           ICX7150-24P2 (14:12:13:15:00:02)           ICX7150-24P2 (14:12:13:15:00:02)           ICX7150-24P2 (14:12:13:15:00:02)           ICX7150-24P10 (14:12:13:15:00:02)	Active Role	Unit ID + 2:12 - 2:12 - 2:12 - 2:12 - 2:12 - 2:12 - 2:12 - 17:2:11:00.5	×
dit Stack Member: Stack Switches Danny-ICX7150-C12P (DC:AEE8:2D:FEFA) - ICX7150-C12P Danny-ICX7150-C12P (DC:AEE8:2D:FEFA) - ICX7150-C122 ICX7150-24P0 (14:12:13:15:00:00) ICX7150-24P0 (14:12:13:15:00:00) ICX7150-24P2 (14:12:13:15:00:02) ICX7150-24P2 (14:12:13:15:00:02) ICX7150-24P3 (14:12:13:15:00:02) ICX7150-24P3 (14:12:13:15:00:03) ICX7150-24P3 (14:12:13:15:00:04) ICX7150-24P5 (14:12:13:15:00:04) ICX7150-24P5 (14:12:13:15:00:05)	Active Role	Unit ID + 2.12 - 2.12 - 2.12 - 2.12 - 2.12 - 2.12 -	×
dit Stock Member Stack Switches Danny-ICK7150-C12P (DC:AEE8:2D:FEFA) - ICK7150-C12P Danny-ICK7150-C12P (DC:AEE8:2D:FEFA) - ICK7150-C122 ICK7150-24P0 (14:12:13:15:00:00) ICK7150-24P0 (14:12:13:15:00:01) ICK7150-24P2 (14:12:13:15:00:02) No data available Reload Danny-ICX7150-C08P (C0:C5:20:B7:9B:45) ICK7150-24P10 (14:12:13:15:00:03) ICK7150-24P2 (14:12:13:15:00:03) ICK7150-24P3 (14:12:13:15:00:03) ICK7150-24P3 (14:12:13:15:00:03) ICK7150-24P6 (14:12:13:15:00:05) ICK7150-24P6 (14:12:13:15:00:05) ICK7150-24P5 (14:12:13:15:00:05)	Active Role	Unit ID + 2.41 2 2.12 2.12 2.12 2.12 2.12 4 Cancel 172.21.200.5 172.21.200.5	×
dit Stack Member Stack Switches Danny-ICX7150-C12P (DC:AEE8:2D:FEFA) - ICX7150-C12P Danny-ICX7150-C12P (DC:AEE8:2D:FEFA) - ICX7150-C102 ICX7150-24P0 (14:12:13:15:00:00) ICX7150-24P1 (14:12:13:15:00:01) ICX7150-24P2 (14:12:13:15:00:02) No data available Reload Danny-ICX7150-C08P (C0:C5:20:87:98:45) ICX7150-24P2 (14:12:13:15:00:03) ICX7150-24P2 (14:12:13:15:00:03) ICX7150-24P2 (14:12:13:15:00:03) ICX7150-24P2 (14:12:13:15:00:03) ICX7150-24P2 (14:12:13:15:00:04) ICX7150-24P7 (14:12:13:15:00:05) ICX7150-24P7 (14:12:13:15:00:05) ICX7150-24P7 (14:12:13:15:00:05) ICX7150-24P7 (14:12:13:15:00:05) ICX7150-24P7 (14:12:13:15:00:05) ICX7150-24P7 (14:12:13:15:00:05)	Active Role	Unit ID + 2 (1) 2 (2) 2	×

### 4. Click OK.

# NOTE

If stack and switch are running different version of an image, an error message is displayed.

Edits Stac Das All Das ve Das 'Firm 14:12:11	the Switches ersion firmwar ware Upgrado attempt	I need to be runn re in order to for e' option to perfe to add the mem	ing the sam m a stack. U orm the up bber again.	ie major Jse the grade and	×
14:12:13:15:00:0A	ICX7150	172.71.200.11	Online	Approved	48
14:12:13:15:00:0E					
DC:AE:EB:2D:FE:FA				Approved Approved	48 48 28

# **Troubleshooting Switch Issues**

You can troubleshoot issues related to wired and wireless clients connected to the switch at the system level from the **Troubleshooting** tab. You can use Remote operations, Client Connectivity and Custom Events to troubleshoot issues with switches or switch groups.

To troubleshoot issues with an AP client, use the MAC address of the client on the **Troubleshooting** tab of a switch or switch group. Once you enter the MAC address of the client, SmartZone displays how the client is connected to the network, including the AP, the switch, and the switch port on which the client MAC is learned. As an example, if a printer is connected to an AP, which in turn is connected to a switch that is managed by a SmartZone controller, you can troubleshoot any connectivity issues between the devices from the **Troubleshooting** tab by providing the MAC address of the printer.

# FIGURE 215 Client MAC Search

Remote Ping			
Remote Trace R	loute		
Client Connecti	irity		
* Client	LAVAC 58.07:58:00:72:18	► Stort	
-			
	Client		58:05:6E00:73:1E
1000	Access Point		Ruckus, Demo, AP, (24:79-24:06:16:F0)
-	Switch (Port)		
			(CX-7150-24P-Floor1 (Eth 1/1/1)
1			

# **Troubleshooting Using Custom Events**

You can create custom events to define failure scenario and use them to generate troubleshoot switch issues.

For example, you can create a "system is unusable" event with the following settings. Based on this event definition and configuration, if any switch sends this message thrice in one hour, the controller triggers a Custom Event. You can view the "system unavailable" event from the **Switch Custom Events** page. For more information on custom events, see Creating Custom Events for ICX Switches on page 100

FIGURE 216 Troubleshooting switch issues through custom events

#### FIGURE 217 Creating Switch Custom Event

* Event Name:					
Event Description:					
Event Type:	TextPattern				
* Event Contains The Text:	Enter the text contained in the Switch event that needs to be monitored				
* Threshold:	Times				
* Time Window:	1 Hour 🗸				
* Event Severity:	Warning 🗸				

	Fastiron release 09.	.0.10 and above - It is r	ecommended to us	e memory utilization thresholds of 88%, 92% and 95% for warning, ma	jor and critical events respectively				
Create Configure Delete							search table	Q	04
Event Name	Event Type	Event Severity	Threshold	Event Description	Text Pattern	Time Window			
Warning CPU Usage	CPU	Warning	20	Switch CPU usage is over Warning threshold, 20%	N/A	N/A			
Major CPU Usage	CPU	Major	30	Switch CPU usage is over Major threshold, 30%	N/A	N/A			
Critical CPU Usage	CPU	Critical	50	Switch CPU usage is over Critical threshold, 50%	N/A	N/A			
Warning Memory Usage	Memory	Warning	88	Switch Memory usage is over Warning threshold, 88%	N/A	N/A			
Major Memory Usage	Memory	Major	92	Switch Memory usage is over Major threshold, 92%	N/A	N/A			
Critical Memory Usage	Memory	Critical	95	Switch Memory usage is over Critical threshold, 95%	N/A	N/A			

### NOTE

It is quite common that entry level switches like ICX 7150 use up 70-80% of the available memory. You can modify the thresholds for memory usage custom events to a higher limit in such cases.
# VIDEO

Switch Custom Troubleshooting Demo Verify client to WLAN to switch assignment (Switch Client Troubleshooting).



Click to play video in full screen mode.

# **Troubleshooting Using Remote Operations**

You can use the Remote Ping and Remote Trace Route options to identify issues with individual switches.

Follow these steps to troubleshoot switch issues using remote ping and traceroute.

1. From the main menu, go to Network > Wired > Switches.

The Switches page is displayed.

- 2. Select a switch.
- 3. Click the **Troubleshooting** tab.
- 4. Click Remote Ping.
  - The **Ping** page is displayed.
- 5. On the **Ping** page, enter the IP address of the destination (target) you are checking, along with the packet size and the TTL (Time to Live) value after which the packet is discarded from the network.

# 6. Click Ping.

The controller pings the switch at the destination IP address provided. As shown in the following example, the results displayed include the number of data packets transmitted, received, and lost and the time required for the controller to ping the switch to establish communication.

### FIGURE 218 Pinging the switch

Remote Ping					
* Target:	Packet Size (bytes):	0-10000	TTL: 1-255	Ping	

# 7. Click Remote Trace Route.

The Trace Route page is displayed.

- 8. Enter the IP address of the destination being checked for connectivity and the TTL (Time to Live) value after which the packet is discarded from the network.
- 9. Click Trace Route.

As shown in the following example, the **Trace Route** page displays the IP address of the hops the packet traverses through the network between the switch and the controller.

#### FIGURE 219 Tracing the packet route through the network

Remote Trace Route			
* Target:	Max TTL: 1-255	Trace Route	

10. Click Blink LED to enable blinking of port LEDs on switches.

11. The Blink LED can be applied to either a single switch, or to switch in the stack by selecting an option **All**, or selecting a particular unit-id from the list. Type the value in seconds. Click **Blink**.

## NOTE

The value in seconds ranges from 15-120. By deafult, it is 15.

FIGURE 220 Applying Blink LED to Single Switch

Remote Ping	
Remote Trace Route	
Client Connectivity	
* Client MAC: Client MAC	Start
Blink LED	
• Second: 15 Blink	
Download Switch Log	

# FIGURE 221 Applying Blink LED to Switch on Stack

Remote Ping						
Remote Trace Route						
Client Connectivity						
* Client MAC: Clien	it MAC				Start	
Blink LED						
Switch Unit:	All 🗸	* Second:	15	Blink		
Download Switch Log	All					
	1-FEK3224R0AM					
	2-FEK3224R09P	-				

# **Cable Testing on ICX Ports**

1. On the controller web interface, go to Network > Wired > Switches.

The Switches page is displayed.

- 2. Select a switch.
- 3. Click the **Troubleshooting** tab on the lower pane.

4. Expand the **Cable Test** field by clicking icon.

FIGURE 222 Clicking Troubleshooting Tab

	Traf	ffic Health	General	Configuration	Configuration Restore	Ports	Routing	Alarm	Event	LLDP Neighbors	Wired Clients	Firmware History	Troubleshooting	
DETAILS		Remote Ping Remote Trace Client Connect Cable Test	Route tivity											▲ ▲ ▲ ▶
<		1/1/1 1/1/2 1/1/3 1/1/4 1/1/5 1/1/6 1/1/7 1/1/8 1/1/9 1/1/10	* Port.	Please select data		Cable Tes	t							>
		≪ < ⊨	Page 1	of 4   > >>	G									•

5. Select a port from the **Port** list.

FIGURE 223 Warning Message for Confirmation



# NOTE

To execute the cable test, port speed must be set to Auto.

Image

#### 6. Click Cable Test.

FIGURE 224 Testing Network Connectivity

Traffic Health	General	Configuration	Configuration Restore	Ports	Routing	Alarm	Event	LLDP Neighbors	Wired Clients	Firmware History	Troubleshooting
Remote Ping											-
Remote Trace f	Route										
Client Connect	ivity										
Cable Test											
	• Port:	: 1/1/1	×. •	Cable Ter	st						
	N	letwork connect	ivity testing. Please	wait							

# FIGURE 225 Viewing the Cable Test Report

raffic	Health	General	Conf	iguration	Configuration R	estore	Ports	Routing	Alarm	Event	LLDP Neighbors	Wired Clients	Firmware History	Troubleshooting
Rem	ote Ping													
Rem	ote Trace R	Route												
Clier	nt Connecti	ivity												
Cabl	e Test													
							Cable Test							
		* Port	: 1/1/1		×		Cable Test							
		F	Port	Speed	Local pair	Pair	Length	Remote	naic	Pair st	tatus			
		-							post					
		1	/1/1	2.5G	Pair A	<10M		Pair B		termina	ated			
					Pair C	<10M		Pair D		termina	ated			
					Pair D	<1014		Pair C		termina	ated			

7. If the selected port has the port speed set to Fixed, then an error message is displayed as below.

FIGURE 226 Displaying Error Message

										>
Traffic Health Gen	neral Configuration C	Configuration Restore Po	rts Routing	Alarm Eve	nt LLDP Neighbors	Wired Clients	Firmware History	Troubleshooting		
Remote Ping									►	
Remote Trace Route									►	
Client Connectivity									►	
Cable Test										
	• Port: 1/1/1 This featur No TDR data on port	✓ ► Cabl re is only supported wi t 1/1/1	en the interfa	ace is config	ured for Auto-Negoti	ati				

# **Viewing Switches on the Dashboard**

The wired dashboard displays detailed information about the health of the switch and displays charts illustrating traffic trends.

- 1. On the menu, click **Monitor > Dashboard > Wired** to display the **Dashboard** window.
- 2. In the **Health** tab, click System icon to display the connected switches.

The Settings-Health Dashboard page is displayed.

3. From the View Mode , select either Topology or Ball view to be displayed on the dashboard.

FIGURE 227 Viewing Wired Dashboard

Monitor	击 Network	Security	O <sub>0</sub> <sup>0</sup> Services	Administration	*	search menu V Q	4 All New Analyt	lica					Monitor > Dashboard > Wired
Dashboa	ard							2 Cluster	APs	2 Switches	2 Clients	4	2022-12-15 14:28:10 [20004 Temperature above threshold warning] [127:6335506E / /27080-482P Route
Wireless	Wired												
System B	ASH 6.0 SW1 6.0 Junit 450-550-500 ASH 5 ASH	CH 4.         0           mov 10         1           grapp 50         1           TCL.         3           MOLP 50         3           MOLP 50											System   Show AP  Solution  AP  Solution AP  Solution AP  Solution  AP  Solution AP  Solution AP  Solution AP  Solution AP  Solution AP  Solution AP  Solution AP  Solution AP  Solution

# FIGURE 228 Showing Wired Devices Using Topology View Mode

*	🔄 🛃 Monitor 🚓 Network 👽 Security 🛛 🖓 Services 🛔 Administration	★ <u>menth-ments</u> ✓ Q: ④ AB New Analytics	Manifor > Dashioard > Wired
	Dashboard	Cluster AP5 Switches Clients	
	Wireless Wired		
нгуули	Tormes Rectored grants Gallet 2 Solution S	Settings-Health Dashboard     X       General     Image: Constraint of the set of the	System () Share AP() Karefs Backty () () () () () () () () () () () () () (

FIGURE 229 Viewing Traffic Analysis

**Network** Working with Switches

TRAFFIC ANALYSIS	Total Tr	affic Trend							System ∨ ¢* <sup>2</sup> Ø¢ — tx — rx — total
	Bytes	20:39	20:47	20:54	21.02	21:09	21:17	21:24	21:32
	Top Sw	itches By Traffic		Nothing Selected! Please click an indiv	dual Switch/Port on the Chart/Grid to view data.				20
		No data to display Top Switches By Traf	ffic	Byess		1	No data to display		— tx — nx — total
	Top Swi	itches By Port Error				Top Switches by PoE Utiliza	tion (watt)		c

The Traffic Analysis pane displays the following information:

- Total Traffic Trend
- Top Switches By Traffic
- Top Switches By Port Error
- Top Switches by PoE Utilization (watt)

In the topology view mode, the **Health** pane consists of a filter combo box to display domain, sub-domain and switch group in the topology view. The **Show AP** button can be turned on or off to view either the switch or a combination of switch and AP, and **Search** box to search AP or switch based on the device name and MAC address. If you pause the pointer on a link in the topology view, the highlighted link shows the port and LAG information. If you pause the pointer on a device, the highlighted device shows device information such as name, model, MAC address, and IP address (for the switch only).

# NOTE

The Health dashboard refreshes automatically every 15 minutes to show the latest topology view.

FIGURE 230 Showing Elements on the Health Dashboard



# 1 - Filter

- 2 Topology Type Switch Button
- 3 Search Bar

# Working with Data and Control Plane

# **Viewing the System Cluster Overview**

The system cluster overview provides summary information of the controller cluster.

#### NOTE

An out-of-service node must be fixed within 45 days to avoid license disruption and to avail continuous services. A warning message on the out-of-service status of the node is listed on the header bar.

To view the cluster settings:

• From the main menu, click Network > Cluster. The Cluster page is displayed..

FIGURE 231 System Cluster Overview - SZ300

*	Monitor	🚠 Netwo	rk 🖣	🕽 Securi	ty ł	😫 Services	💄 Administratio	on ★	search men	u v Q		Network	> Data and Control Plane	e > Cl	uster
			Control Plan	ies											^
NOI	- SZ300-Anusha		Configure	Delete	() Restart	More ~							search table	Q	C
NIZAT	+ 📻 KKK-SZ300		Name 🔺		Status	Management IP	Cluster IP	Control IP	Model	Serial Number	# of Connected AF	Ps # of SWs	MAC Address	1	Jescrip
ORGA			KKK-SZ30	0-C	Online	10.174.84.128	10.1.67.128	10.1.13.128	SZ300	161737000	3	1	24:79:2A:00:0B:0	0 1	(KK-Si
			Data Planes												
			Configure	() Resta	rt							sea	irch table Q	C	٥
			Name 🔺		DP Type	DF	MAC Address	IP Address	Model	Serial Number	Firmware Ma	anaged By DF	Status Registratio	n State	
			KKK-SZ30	0-D0	Internal	24	:79:2A:00:0B:10	10.148.124.36	SZ300	24:79:2A:0	6.1.0.0.901 Kł	(K-SZ300 M	anaged Approved		
			KKK-SZ30	0-D1	Internal	24	:79:2A:00:0B:18	10.148.124.37	SZ300	24 24:79:2A:00:0B:1	0 1.0.0.901 Kł	KK-SZ300 M	anaged Approved		

# FIGURE 232 System Cluster Overview - vSZ-H

*	Monitor	🔒 Netwo	rk 🛛	🕽 Securi	ty 🛠	X Services	💄 Administratio	n ★	search menu	u v Q		Netwo	rk > Data a	and Control Plane	Clust	er
			Control Plan	nes												•
NOI	- SZ300-Anusha		Configure	Delete	() Restart	More ~							search	table	Q	c
NIZAT	+ 📻 KKK-SZ300		Name 🔺		Status	Management IP	Cluster IP	Control IP	Model	Serial Number	# of Connected	APs # of SW	s I	/IAC Address	Desc	crip
orga			KKK-SZ30	0-C	Online	10.174.84.128.	10.1.67.128	10.1.13.128	SZ300	161737000	. 3	1	:	24:79:2A:00:0B:00	KK	<-s;
			Data Planes													
			Configure	() Resta	rt								search table	Q	C 0	£.
			Name 🔺		DP Type	DP	MAC Address	IP Address	Model	Serial Number	Firmware	Managed By	DP Status	Registration S	tate	
			KKK-SZ30	0-D0	Internal	24:	79:2A:00:0B:10	10.148.124.36	SZ300	24:79:2A:0	6.1.0.0.901	KKK-SZ300	Managed	Approved		
			KKK-SZ30	0-D1	Internal	24:	79:2A:00:0B:18	10.148.124.37	SZ300	24 24:79:2A:00:0B:	1.0.0.901	KKK-SZ300	Managed	Approved		

# NOTE

The UDI is not accessible on the ESXi hypervisor as the default network driver of vSZ is VMXNET3 and it has a limitation for VLAN interface of VM. To resolve this issue, change the network driver to E1000.

# **Control Planes and Data Planes**

Control planes and data planes are used to control traffic.

The control plane manages and exchanges routing table information. The control plane packets are processed by the router to update the routing table information. The data plane forwards the traffic along the path according to the logic of the control plane.

You can view historical and real time traffic of the nodes. To view the traffic:

- 1. From the Controller page, select the node.
- 2. Click the Traffic & Health from the lower end of the page.
- 3. Select the option from the drop-down:
  - Historical Data, and enter the time frame for which you want.
  - Real Time Data, enter the duration in minutes and click Start.

The Cluster Node Traffic and Health tab displays as shown in the diagram below.

#### FIGURE 233 Viewing the Cluster Traffic



# **Interface and Routing**

To configure a cluster node, you must define interface and routing information.

# Interface

You can only create one user defined interface, and it must be for a hotspot service and must use the control interface as its physical interface. The control plane and the UDI must be on different subnets. If the control plane and UDI are on the same subnet, and assigned with the same IP address, APs will be unable to communicate with the control plane. If the control plane and UDI are on the same subnet and assigned different IP addresses, hotspot clients will not be redirected to the logon URL for user authentication.

# NOTE

The user defined interface (UDI) is available in Virtual SmartZone (High-Scale and Essentials) from release 5.1.1.

# **Static Routing**

Static routing is used to manually configure routing entry. Static routes are fixed and do not change if the network is changed or reconfigured. Static routing are usually used to maximize efficiency and to provide backups in the event that dynamic routing information fails to be exchanged.

# **Displaying the Chassis View of Cluster Nodes**

The chassis view provides a graphical representation of the control panel (on the front panel of the controller), including the LEDs.

Use the LEDs to check the status of the ports and power supplies on the controller. Fan status is also displayed on the chassis view.

To view the chassis of the cluster node:

- 1. From the Cluster page, select the node.
- 2. From the lower-left side of the page, click the Chassis tab to display the Chassis tab information.

### FIGURE 234 Cluster Node Chassis



- port 1 and 2 are management ports
- ports (3-4 or 3-6) are data ports

# **Cluster Redundancy**

If you have multiple clusters on the network, you can configure cluster redundancy to enable APs managed by a particular cluster to fail over automatically to another cluster if the parent cluster goes out-of-service or becomes unavailable.

### Active-Standby mode

When an active cluster becomes inaccessible for APs, external DPs (vSZ-D and SZ100-D), and ICX switches, a standby cluster restores the latest configuration of the Out-Of-Service (OOS) active cluster, and then takes over all external devices (including APs, external DPs, and ICX switches). The

# Network

Working with Data and Control Plane

AP or ICX switch capacity is limited by the AP or ICX switch High Availability (HA) licenses on the standby cluster and the services license limits from the failed active cluster. When the active cluster returns to the in-service state, the end user can "rehome" all APs, external DPs, and ICX switches back to the active cluster.

The behavior of the standby cluster changes automatically when there is a configuration change in the following deployment types:

• One-to-one (one active cluster to one standby cluster) deployment

The standby cluster restores the configuration from the active cluster after the configuration synchronization is completed. The standby cluster is always in backup mode and ready to receive the APs, external DPs, and ICX switches from the out-of-service active cluster.

During a system upgrade, the ICX switches from the active cluster may fail over to a standby cluster.

To remedy this situation, use the **Rehome** or **Switchover** features on the standby cluster to move these ICX switches back to the active cluster.

By default, the standby cluster will be in Monitor mode and serve the active cluster only when the active cluster is out-of-service.

Many-to-one (two or three active clusters to one standby cluster) deployment

The time taken by Standby cluster from detecting Active cluster is out-of-service to it's being ready to serve APs and external-DPs is enhanced.

When upgrading from SmartZone R3.6.x to SmartZone R5.2 with geo-redundancy enabled, first upgrade the active cluster and then the standby cluster. Once both clusters are upgraded, from the geo-redundancy page of the active cluster, click **Sync Now** to synchronize the configuration of the active and standby clusters.

# TABLE 87 Standby Cluster Default Mode When Cluster Redundancy Is Enabled

Deployment	SmartZone R5.1 and Earlier	SmartZone R5.2 and SmartZone R6.0	SmartZone R6.1
1-to-1 Enable geo-redundancy with one active cluster to one standby cluster.	Monitor mode	Backup mode	Monitor mode (default) or Backup mode
Many-to-1 Enable geo-redundancy with two or three active clusters to one standby cluster.	Monitor mode	Monitor mode	Monitor mode

# **Active-Active Mode**

When there are multiple clusters, one cluster can be the configuration source cluster, and all other active cluster restores its configuration periodically to be sure the configuration between the clusters are synchronized continually. When the active cluster becomes inaccessible for APs and external DPs (vSZ-D and SZ100-D), they failover to the target active cluster with priority

# NOTE

Cluster redundancy is supported only on SZ300 and vSZ-H and fail over works only for external DPs (vSZ-D and SZ100-D).

A single standby cluster serves as a failover option for one or many distributed active clusters. Different AAA servers can be configured on active and standby clusters.

# Precondition

Active-Standby mode

Active-Standby cluster redundancy can be enabled only when matching the following conditions:

- All cluster nodes on both the active and standby clusters must be in service.
- The system version of both clusters must be the same.
- The IP mode must be the same.
- Both clusters must apply the same KSPs on all nodes.

- The control interface of the standby cluster can build a connection to that of the active cluster.
- Active-Active mode

Active-Active cluster redundancy can be enabled only when the source active cluster and target active cluster match the following conditions:

- All the cluster nodes must be in service.
- The system version of both clusters must be the same.
- The model (vSZ-H or SZ300) must be the same.
- The network interface number must be equal.
- The IP mode must be the same.
- Both cluster must apply the same KSPs on all nodes.
- "Schedule Configuration Sync" can be enabled only in one cluster.

# Configuration

Active-Standby mode

An active cluster can assign only one standby cluster, and the standby cluster can monitor up to three active clusters.

• Active-Active mode

Each cluster in Active-Active redundancy can configure up to three target clusters. "Schedule Configuration Sync" can be enabled only in one cluster.

It is highly recommended that you update the configuration from the source cluster until it is eventually synchronized.

#### **Cluster Status**

# • Active-Standby mode

An active cluster works as a normal cluster and the standby cluster is in read-only mode. Only a few configurations can be configured on a standby cluster.

Active-Active mode

All clusters work as a normal cluster

# **Configuration Backup**

• Active-Standby mode

An active cluster can back up its configuration and push it to a standby cluster periodically if the scheduler task is configured.

• Active-Active mode

A source active cluster can back up its configuration and push it to a target active cluster periodically if the scheduler task is configured

# **Deployment Models**

• Active-Standby mode

Beginning with SmartZone 5.1, the implementations in the following table are allowed for Active-Standby mode.

SZ300 (Active)	SZ300 (Standby)	LBO and Tunneled WLANs supported
vSZ-H (Active)	vSZ-H (Standby)	LBO only
vSZ-H/vSZ-D (Active)	vSZ-H/vSZ-D (Standby)	LBO and Tunneled WLANs supported
SZ300 (Active)	vSZ-H (Standby)	LBO only

A standby cluster can be reset as a normal cluster if you set to the factory default after disabling cluster redundancy from the active cluster. Once an Active cluster is set to factory default, it can only be made an Active cluster again either by restoring the entire cluster or by enabling cluster redundancy again. Once a Standby cluster is set to factory default, it can only be made as a Standby cluster again

# Network

Working with Data and Control Plane

either by restoring the cluster or by clicking "Sync Now" on the active cluster. You can still enable the Active-Standby cluster redundancy again from the active cluster, to set Standby cluster after it has been set to factory default.

# Active-Active mode

A cluster in Active-Active mode must be running on either the SZ300 or vSZ-H platforms.

# License Management

# • Active-Standby mode

You must manually sync the license on a standby cluster after it has been set as standby cluster by the active cluster. The standby cluster restores the latest configuration backup files from the out-of-service active cluster, and leverages the license with the active cluster profile, except for the following types of licenses:

- Permanent AP licenses
- Default Temporary AP licenses
- Default Temporary AP License Period

# NOTE

- High Availability (HA) AP licenses must be purchased for the standby cluster. The standby cluster work only with High Availability (HA) AP licenses and do not sync or accept any regular AP licenses from any source.
- Active clusters do not accept High Availability (HA) AP licenses; only regular AP licenses must be used.
- Active-Active mode

Licenses in each active cluster are independent.

# How Cluster Redundancy Works

The following simplified scenario describes how cluster redundancy works and how managed APs fail over from one controller cluster to another.

Active-Standby mode

This mode offers limited UI configurations as most of them are read-only configurations on Standby cluster.

- 1. After you enable and configure cluster redundancy on the controller, managed APs will obtain IPs of all nodes in Active cluster as server list, and all IPs of all nodes in Standby cluster as failover list, which is shown in AP as:
  - {

```
"Server List":[ "IP_A1", "IP_A2, "IP_A3", "IP_A4"],
```

```
"Failover List":["IP_B1", "IP_B2, "IP_B3", "IP_B4"]
```

```
}
```

- 2. If Cluster A goes out of service or becomes unavailable, APs managed by Cluster A will attempt to connect to the IP addresses (one node at a time) specified for Cluster A.
- 3. If managed APs are unable to connect to the IP addresses specified for Cluster A, they will attempt to connect to the IP addresses (one node at a time) specified for Cluster B.
- 4. If managed APs are able to connect to one of the IP address specified for Cluster B, they fail over to Cluster B. APs will move to the zone it belongs to when failover.

# NOTE

The standby cluster to which APs fail over must have sufficient license seats to accommodate the new APs that it will be managing. If Standby cluster has insufficient license seats, some APs may not get HA license and these APs will be rejected by the standby cluster.

# • Active-Active mode

Configurations can be made using the UI.

1. After you enable and configure cluster redundancy on the controller, the IPs of failover list come from all the target active clusters (up to 3) configured in current active cluster are prioritized per cluster, but the nodes in cluster are randomized.

For example, if you enable the cluster redundancy with active-active mode on current active cluster A and configure following active clusters with priority:

- a. Cluster B
- b. Cluster C
- c. Cluster D

The managed APs will obtain IPs of all nodes in cluster A as server list, and all IPs of all nodes in target active clusters as failover list, which is shown in AP as:

{

```
"Server List":[ "IP_A1", "IP_A2, "IP_A3", "IP_A4"],
```

"Failover List":["IP\_B4", "IP\_B2", "IP\_B3", "IP\_B1"], ["IP\_C1", "IP\_C4", "IP\_C2", "IP\_C3"], ["IP\_D2", "IP\_D1", "IP\_D4", "IP\_D3"]

- }
- 2. If Cluster A goes out of service or becomes unavailable, APs managed by Cluster A will attempt to connect to the IP addresses (one node at a time) specified for Cluster A.
- 3. If managed APs are unable to connect to the IP addresses specified for Cluster A, they will attempt to connect to the IP addresses (one node at a time) specified for Cluster B, and will try next Cluster C if APs unable to connect the IP address (one node at a time)specified for Cluster B.
- 4. If managed APs are unable to connect to the IP addresses specified for Cluster C, they will attempt to connect to the IP addresses (one node at a time) specified for Cluster D, and will start all over again from Cluster A if all IP addresses unable to connect.

# **Enabling Cluster Redundancy**

Cluster redundancy enables APs to fail over automatically to another cluster if their parent cluster goes out-of-service or becomes unavailable.

Before you configure cluster redundancy for Active-Standby mode, consider the following items:

- Cluster redundancy is disabled by default.
- Super administrators and system administrators have the capability to configure the cluster redundancy settings.
- The super administrator and system administrator usernames and passwords can be different in the active and standby clusters.
- Up to three active clusters are supported beginning with SmartZone 5.0.
- The standby cluster can serve AP failover from one active cluster at a time.
- Some AAA configurations have a secondary server which acts as the backup for AAA. Therefore, AAA configuration for the standby cluster in geo-redundancy provides only the primary AAA configuration used on the standby cluster.
- A secondary server for non-proxy RADIUS and proxy RADIUS does not support High Availability standby in SmartZone 5.1.
- A "SUPPORT-HA-EU" license is required for upgrading a standby cluster.
- A SmartZone support license cannot be used to upgrade the standby cluster.
- It is highly recommended to enable cluster redundancy only in multi-node clusters. For single-node clusters, the external devices (AP, DP, and switch) may failover between clusters with a latency.





Managed access points

Before you configure cluster redundancy for Active-Active mode, consider the following items:

- Cluster redundancy is disabled by default.
- Super administrators and system administrators have the capability to configure the cluster redundancy settings.
- The super administrator and system administrator usernames and passwords can be different in all active clusters.
- Each cluster in Active-Active redundancy can configure up to three target clusters.
- Allow only one cluster enable configuration scheduler sync.
- Licenses in the source active cluster and the target active cluster are independent.
- The following features are disabled in the target active cluster after the configuration is restored from the source active cluster:
  - Configuration FTP export
  - Configuration backup scheduler task
  - Cluster redundancy configuration sync scheduler task
- For adding external devices (APs and external DPs), the devices must be registered to the source active cluster (for which the **Schedule** option must be enabled in **Configuration Sync**) before dispatching these devices to the desired target active cluster.
- Target active clusters receive a configuration backup file from the source active cluster and restore it periodically. It is highly recommended to update the configuration from the source active cluster.



#### FIGURE 236 Cluster Redundancy for Active-Active Mode

# NOTE

It is highly recommended to enable cluster redundancy only in a multi-node cluster. If cluster redundancy is enabled in a single-node cluster, external devices (APs, DPs, and ICX switches) may fail over between clusters with a perceivable latency.

Complete the following steps to enable cluster redundancy.

- 1. Select System > Cluster. The Cluster page is displayed.
- 2. Select the cluster, scroll down, and click the **Configuration** tab.
- 3. On the right side of the **Configuration** area, click **Configure**. The **Edit Cluster** page is displayed.
- 4. In the Cluster Redundancy area, enable the Enable Cluster Redundancy option.
- 5. Choose one of the following types to enable cluster redundancy:
  - Active-Standby: You can configure up to three active clusters and one standby cluster to support APs, vSZ-Ds, and ICX switches failover to the standby cluster.

Only switches running FastIron 08.0.95b and later fail over to the standby cluster. Failover switches must be approved or rejected according to the switch High Availability license on the standby cluster. For more information, refer to #unique\_336.

- a. **Timing to serve Active cluster**: Determines when the standard cluster turns to backup mode and manages external devices (APs, DPs, and ICX switches).
  - Active out-of-service: Only when active cluster is out-of-service (default setting).

- Always: Always on service.

When the standby cluster rehomes, the timing to server the active cluster cannot be configured. If the standby cluster upgrades from SmartZone R5.2 and SmartZone 6.0 to SmartZone R6.1, it carries the same **Mode** as SmartZone R5.2 and SmartZone 6.0, and the **Serve Active Cluster Timing** will be **Always on service**.

- b. Enter the admin **Password** of the standby cluster.
- c. For Management IP and Port, enter at least one IP address and port number of the standby cluster.

# NOTE

In Configuration Sync, the Schedule option is enabled by default.

- d. For Time, select the duration in HH:MM format from the list to periodically sync the configurations.
- e. Click OK. A confirmation dialog box is displayed.
- Active-Active: To support AP and vSZ-D failover from one active cluster to another active cluster, you can configure up to three target clusters to an active cluster.

### NOTE

Switches do not support Active-Active mode failover.

- a. For **Password**, enter the admin password of the active cluster.
- b. For Management IP and Port, enter at least one IP address and port number of the active cluster, and click Add.

#### NOTE

To prioritize the cluster, select the cluster from the list position using **Up** or **Down**. To remove the cluster from the list, select the cluster and click **Delete**.

# NOTE

In Configuration Sync, the Schedule option is enabled by default.

- c. For Interval, select the interval to sync and restore the configuration to the target active clusters. If you select Monthly or Weekly, select the respective day.
- d. For Hour and Minutes, select the hour and minutes to periodically sync the configurations.
- e. Click **OK**. A confirmation dialog box is displayed.

# 6. Click OK.

# NOTE

Once the standby cluster IP address and port has been configured, the active cluster begins to sync configuration to the standby cluster.

# NOTE

You can also edit the standby cluster by selecting Configure from the Edit Cluster page.

# **Viewing Cluster Configuration**

After you have configured cluster redundancy, you can view details of the active and standby clusters.

# NOTE

Cluster redundancy is supported only on the SZ300 and vSZ-H platforms.

Complete the following steps to view the cluster configuration.

1. Go to Network > Data and Control Plane > Cluster.

The **Cluster** page is displayed.

2. Select the cluster, scroll down, and click the Configuration tab. You can view the cluster details listed in the following table.

#### TABLE 88 Cluster Details

Field	Description	Active Cluster	Standby Cluster			
Cluster Configuration						
IP Support	Displays the IP support version.	Yes	Yes			
Cluster Redundancy						
Status	Displays the cluster redundancy status.	Yes	Yes			
Cluster Redundant Role	States whether the cluster is an active or a standby cluster.	Yes	Yes			
Mode	States whether the cluster is in monitor mode or backup mode.	No	Yes			
	• Monitor mode: Standby cluster serves the active cluster only when the active cluster is out-of-service.					
	Backup mode: Standby cluster is always ready to accept external devices from the active cluster.     Click <b>Alter monitoring status</b> to turn on or turn off the monitoring status of the active cluster. To remove the active cluster, select it from the list and click <b>Delete</b> .					
Active Cluster	Displays the cluster name and control IP addresses of the cluster.	Yes	Yes			
Standby Cluster	Displays the cluster name, management IP addresses, and control IP addresses of the cluster.	Yes	No			
Serve Active Cluster Timing	Indicates when the standard cluster turns to backup mode and manages external devices (APs, DPs, and ICX switches).	No	Yes			
	Only when active cluster is out-of-service (default setting)					
	Always on service					
Schedule Configuration Sync	• Status: Displays sync status.	Yes	No			
	• System Time Zone: Displays the system time zone set.					
	Time: Displays the sync time followed every day.					
	• Last Trigger Time: Displays the date and time the clusters synced last. Applies to both scheduled sync or manually sync.					
	<ul> <li>Next Trigger Time: Displays the date and time of the next scheduled sync.</li> </ul>					
	• Sync Now: Triggers manual configuration sync operation.					
State	Displays the system configuration sync state.	Yes	No			
Progress Status	Displays the progressive status of the system configuration sync.	Yes	No			

# Disabling Cluster Redundancy - Active-Standby from the Active Cluster

To disable the cluster redundancy from the active standby cluster when the active cluster is in-service, perform these steps.

1. Go to Network > Data and Control Plane > Cluster.

The **Cluster** page appears.

- 2. Select the cluster, scroll down and click the **Configuration** tab.
- 3. On the right side of the **Configuration** area, click **Configure**.

The Edit Cluster page appears.

### Network

Working with Data and Control Plane

- 4. In the **Cluster Redundancy** area, click the **Enable Cluster Redundancy** option, if this option is enabled and the button appears blue in color.
- 5. Click OK.

You have disabled cluster redundancy from active cluster when the active cluster is in Service.

If the active cluster is out-of-service, use the Disabling Cluster Redundancy - Active-Standby from the Standby Cluster task.

# Disabling Cluster Redundancy - Active-Standby from the Standby Cluster

To disable the cluster redundancy from the standby cluster, perform these steps.

# NOTE

Only an out-of-service active cluster can be deleted from the standby cluster.

1. Go to Network > Data and Control Plane > Cluster.

The **Cluster** page appears.

- 2. Select the cluster, scroll down and click the **Configuration** tab.
- 3. From the Active Cluster list, select the cluster and click Delete.

You have disabled cluster redundancy from the standby cluster when the active cluster is out-of-service.

# Deleting Cluster Redundancy - Active-Active from a target Active Cluster

To delete a target active cluster form active-active cluster redundancy mode, perform these steps.

1. Go to Network > Data and Control Plane > Cluster.

The **Cluster** page appears.

- 2. Select the cluster, scroll down and click the **Configuration** tab.
- 3. On the right side of the **Configuration** area, click **Configure**.

The Edit Cluster page appears.

- In the Cluster Redundancy area, click the Enable Cluster Redundancy option, if this option is enabled and the button appears blue in color.
   In Type, choose Active-Active.
- 5. From the Target Active Cluster list, select the cluster and click **Delete**.

You have deleted cluster redundancy form the target active cluster.

# Disabling Cluster Redundancy - Active-Active mode from a Current Target Active Cluster

You can disable a current target cluster in an active-active cluster redundancy mode. To do so, perform these steps:

1. Go to Network > Data and Control Plane > Cluster.

The **Cluster** page appears.

- 2. Select the cluster, scroll down and click the **Configuration** tab.
- 3. On the right side of the **Configuration** area, click **Configure**.

The Edit Cluster page appears.

4. In the Cluster Redundancy area, click the **Enable Cluster Redundancy** option to switch off the option.

5. Click OK.

You have disabled cluster redundancy form the current target active cluster.

# **Configuring the Control Plane**

Control Plane configuration includes defining the physical interface, user defined interface and static routes.

To configure a control plane:

- 1. Go to Network > Data and Control Plane > Cluster.
- 2. Select the control plane from the list and click Configure. The Edit Control Plane Network Settings form appears.
- 3. Configure the settings as explained in the table below.
- 4. Click OK.

### NOTE

You must configure the **Control** interface, **IPv4 Cluster** interface, and **Management** interface to be on three different subnets. Failure to do so may result in loss of access to the web interface or failure of system functions and services.

#### TABLE 89 Configuring Control Plane

Field	Description	Your Action				
Physical Interfaces	Physical Interfaces					
IPv4-Control Interface	Indicates the management and IP control settings.	<ul> <li>Select the IP Mode:</li> <li>Static (recommended)—To manually assign an IP address to this interface manually.</li> <li>Enter the IP Address.</li> <li>Enter Subnet Mask.</li> <li>Enter the Gateway router address.</li> <li>Enter Control NAT IP address.</li> <li>DHCP—To automatically obtain an IP address from a DHCP server on the network.</li> <li>Enter Control NAT IP.</li> </ul>				
IPv4-Cluster Interface	Indicates the IPv4 cluster interface settings	<ul> <li>Select the IP Mode:</li> <li>Static (recommended)—To manually assign an IP address to this interface manually.</li> <li>Enter the IP Address.</li> <li>Enter Subnet Mask.</li> <li>Enter the Gateway router address.</li> <li>DHCP—To automatically obtain an IP address from a DHCP server on the network.</li> </ul>				
IPv4-Management Interface	Indicates the IPv4 management interface settings	<ul> <li>Select the IP Mode:</li> <li>Static (recommended)—To manually assign an IP address to this interface manually.</li> <li>Enter the IP Address.</li> <li>Enter Subnet Mask.</li> <li>Enter the Gateway router address.</li> <li>DHCP—To automatically obtain an IP address from a DHCP server on the network.</li> </ul>				

# TABLE 89 Configuring Control Plane (continued)

Field	Description	Your Action
IPv6-Control Interface	Indicates the IPv6 control interface settings	Select the <b>IP Mode</b> :
		• Static (recommended)—To manually assign an IP address to this interface manually.
		<ul> <li>Enter the IPv6 IP Address (global only) with a prefix length (for example, 1234::5678:0:C12/123) is required. Link-local addresses are unsupported.</li> <li>Enter the IPv6 Gateway address (global or link-local) without a prefix length. For example, 1234::5678:0:C12 (global address without a prefix length) and fe80::5678:0:C12 (link-local address without a prefix length).</li> </ul>
		• Auto—To automatically obtain an IP address from Router Advertisements (RAs) or from a DHCPv6 server on the network.
IPv6-Management Interface	Indicates the IPv6 management interface	Select the IP Mode:
	settings	• Static (recommended)—To manually assign an IP address to this interface manually.
		<ul> <li>Enter the IPv6 IP Address (global only) with a prefix length (for example, 1234::5678:0:C12/123) is required. Link-local addresses are unsupported.</li> <li>Enter the IPv6 Gateway address (global or link-local) without a prefix length. For example, 1234::5678:0:C12 (global address without a prefix length) and fe80::5678:0:C12 (link-local address without a prefix length).</li> </ul>
		<ul> <li>Auto—To automatically obtain an IP address from Router Advertisements (RAs) or from a DHCPv6 server on the network.</li> </ul>
Access & Core Separation	Indicates that the management interface (core side) to be the system default gateway and the control interface (access side) to be used only for access traffic.	Select the <b>Enable</b> check box.
IPv4 Default Gateway & DNS	Indicates the IPv4 gateway that you want to use - Control. Cluster, and Management.	a. <b>Default Gateway</b> —Choose the Interface for which you want to assign the default
	NOTE When Access & Core Separation is enabled, the Default Gateway field is hidden. NOTE The default gateway is NOT set to Control Interface. To properly route AP/UE traffic back through Control Interface, please make sure to enable Access & Core Separation or add static routes in Control Plane Network Settings on Web GUI.	<ul> <li>gateway setting.</li> <li>b. Primary DNS Server—Enter the server details.</li> <li>c. Secondary DNS Server—Enter the server details.</li> </ul>

### TABLE 89 Configuring Control Plane (continued)

Field	Description	Your Action
IPv6 Default Gateway & DNS	Indicates the IPv6 gateway that you want to use - Control, Cluster, and Management. NOTE When Access & Core Separation is enabled, the Default Gateway field is hidden. NOTE The default gateway is NOT set to Control Interface. To properly route AP/UE traffic back through Control Interface, please make sure to enable Access & Core Separation or add static routes in Control Plane Network Settings on Web GUI.	<ul> <li>a. Default Gateway—Choose the Interface for which you want to assign the default gateway setting.</li> <li>b. Primary DNS Server—Enter the server details.</li> <li>c. Secondary DNS Server—Enter the server details.</li> </ul>

#### **User Defined Interfaces**

#### NOTE

The control plane and the UDI must be on different subnets. If the control plane and UDI are on the same subnet, and assigned the same IP address, APs will be unable to communicate with the control plane. If the control plane and UDI are on the same subnet and assigned different IP addresses, hotspot clients will not be redirected to the logon URL for user authentication.

Name	Indicates the name of the interface.	Enter a name.
Physical Interfaces	Indicates the physical interface.	Select Control Interface.
Service	Indicates the service.	Select <b>Hotspot</b> , the hotspot must uses the control interface as its physical interface.
IP Address	Indicates the IP address that you want to assign to this interface.	Enter the IP address.
Subnet Mask	Indicates the subnet mask for the IP address.	Enter the subnet mask.
Gateway	Indicates the IP address of the gateway router.	Enter the gateway IP address.
VLAN	Indicates the VLAN ID that you want to assign to this interface.	Enter the VLAN ID.
Add	Adds the interface settings.	Click Add.
Static Routes		
Network Address	Indicates the destination IP address of this route.	Enter the IP address.
Subnet Mask	Indicates a subnet mask for the IP address.	Enter the subnet mask.
Gateway	Indicates the IP address of the gateway router.	Enter the IP address of the gateway router.
Interface	Indicates the physical interface to use for this route.	Select the interface.
Metric	Represents the number of routers between the network and the destination.	Enter the number of routers.
Add	Adds the static route settings.	Click Add.

#### NOTE

You can also delete or restart a control plane. To do so, select the control plane from the list and click Delete or Restart respectively.

# **Rebalancing APs**

AP rebalancing helps distribute the AP load across nodes that exist within a cluster.

When a multi-node cluster is upgraded, the node that reboots the last typically does not have any APs associated with it.

When you click **Rebalance APs**, the following process is triggered:

- 1. The controller calculates the average AP count based on the number of available control planes and data planes.
- 2. The controller calculates how many APs and which specific APs must be moved to other nodes to distribute the AP load.
- 3. The controller regenerates the AP configuration settings based on the calculation result.
- 4. The web interface displays a message to inform the administrator that the controller has completed its calculations for rebalancing APs.
- 5. Each AP that needs to be moved to a different node retrieves the updated AP configuration from the controller, reads the control planes and data planes to which it must connect, and then connects to them.

When the AP rebalancing process is complete, which typically takes 15 minutes, one of the following events is generated:

- Event 770: Generate ApConfig for plane load rebalance succeeded.
- Event 771: Generate ApConfig for plane load rebalance failed.

#### NOTE

- APs may recreate the Ruckus-GRE tunnel to a different data plane.
- Devices associated with an AP that uses the Ruckus-GRE tunnel may temporarily lose network connection for a short period of time (typically, around five minutes) during the AP rebalancing process.
- When node affinity is enabled, AP rebalancing is disallowed on those nodes.
- When data plane grouping is enabled, AP rebalancing is disallowed on those data planes.
- AP rebalancing only supports APs running release 3.2 firmware. APs running on legacy firmware will not be rebalanced.

To rebalance APs across the nodes:

1. From the main menu, go to Network > Data and Control Plane > Cluster.

# FIGURE 237 AP Rebalancing Form

?	×
AP connections to the cluster will be rebalanced across the control and data planes over the next 19 minutes. Are you sure you want to rebalance APs?	5
Yes No	

2. From the **Control Planes**, select a cluster, and click **More** tab. Select **Rebalance APs** from the list, the controller rebalances AP connections across the nodes over the next 15 minutes.

# NOTE

If you want to repeat this procedure, you must wait 30 minutes before the controller will allow you to rebalance APs again.

# **Configuring the Data Plane**

By default, the controller sends traffic from its data plane from a single interface.

## NOTE

This feature is managed only by vSZ-E and vSZ-H controllers.

If your organization's network requires separation of the access and core traffic, configure access and core separation on the controller.

To configure a data plane:

- 1. Go to Network > Data and Control Plane > Cluster.
- 2. Select the data plane from the list and click Configure. The Edit Data Plane Network Settings form appears.
- 3. Configure the settings as explained in Table 90.
- 4. Click OK.

# TABLE 90 Configuring Data Plane

Field	Description	Your Action
Network		
Interface Mode	Indicates the traffic direction.	Choose the option:
		• <b>Single Interface</b> (default)—For the controller to send traffic from its data plane from a single interface.
		• Access and Core Interface—For the controller to send traffic to the access and core networks separately.
		<b>NOTE</b> To separate the access and core networks
		<ul> <li>Use static routes, if the data plane is required to connect to IP addresses in the core network (for example, for DHCP relay or L2oGRE termination) and the destination IP addresses are not part of the core subnet.</li> </ul>
		<ul> <li>Keep original configuration—For the controller to keep the original manual Data Plane setup.</li> </ul>
Network > Primary (Access) Interface		

# Network

Working with Data and Control Plane

# TABLE 90 Configuring Data Plane (continued)

Field	Description	Your Action
IP Mode	Indicates the mode of assigning the IP	Select the option:
	address to this interface.	• <b>Static</b> ( <i>recommended</i> )—To manually assign an IP address to this interface manually.
		<ul> <li>Enter the IP Address.</li> <li>Enter Subnet Mask for the IP address.</li> <li>Enter the Gateway router address.</li> <li>Enter the Primary DNS Server IP address.</li> <li>Enter the Secondary DNS Server IP address.</li> <li>Enter VLAN ID to tag traffic.</li> <li>Choose the Data NAT IP/Port Configured option.</li> <li>Enter Data NAT IP address.</li> <li>Enter Data NAT Port address.</li> </ul>
		• <b>DHCP</b> —To automatically obtain an IP address from a DHCP server on the network.
		<ul> <li>Enter VLAN ID to tag traffic.</li> <li>Choose the Data NAT IP/Port Configured option.</li> </ul>
Network > IPv6 Primary (Access) Interface	1	
IP Mode	Indicates the mode of assigning the IP address to this interface.	<ul> <li>Select the option:</li> <li>Static (recommended)—To manually assign an IP address to this interface manually.</li> <li>Enter the IP Address.</li> <li>Enter the Gateway router address.</li> <li>Enter the Primary DNS Server IP address.</li> <li>Enter the Secondary DNS Server IP address.</li> </ul>
		Auto—To automatically obtain an IP address from a DHCP server on the network.
Network > Secondary (Core) Interface (applical	ble for Interface Mode: Access and Core Interfa	aces)
IP Address	Indicates the IP address of the core network interface.	Enter the IP address. <b>NOTE</b> The secondary/core interface IP address must be configured manually; DHCP is unsupported.
Subnet Mask	Indicates the IP address of the subnet mask.	Enter the subnet mask.
VLAN	Indicates that the traffic is tagged with a VLAN ID.	Enter the VLAN ID. <b>NOTE</b> If VLANS are configured on both the access and core networks, the VLAN ID that you enter here must be different from the one that you entered for the primary/access interface. <b>NOTE</b> You cannot configure the IP address and VLAN settings for a virtual Data Plane from the Primary (Access) and Secondary (Core) Interface sections. Only vSZ-H supports virtual Data Plane.
Disconnect AP when core link down	Indicates that the AP is disconnected secondary core link is down.	Select the check box.
Static Routes		
Network Address	Indicates the destination IP address of this route.	Enter the IP address.
Subnet Mask	Indicates a subnet mask for the IP address.	Enter the subnet mask.

#### TABLE 90 Configuring Data Plane (continued)

Field	Description	Your Action
Gateway	Indicates the IP address of the gateway router.	Enter the IP address of the gateway router.
Add	Adds the static route settings.	Click Add.
CALEA Relay		
Mark this Data Plane as CALEA Relay (This feature is supported only for vSZ-E and vSZ-H controllers)	Indicates that the data plane uses CALEA relay.	Select the check box.
DHCP Profile		
DHCP Profile	Indicates the data plane DHCP service profile.	Choose the DHCP service profile from the drop-down.
NAT Profile		
NAT Profile	Indicates the data plane NAT service profile.	Choose the NAT service profile from the drop-down.
Syslog		
Enable DHCP syslog	Enables syslog to record the DHCP logs.	Select the check box.
Enable NAT syslog	Enables syslog to record the NAT logs.	Select the check box.
Syslog Server IP	Indicates the IP address of the remote syslog server.	Enter the IP address of the remote syslog server.
Syslog Server Port	Indicates the port number of the remote syslog server.	Enter the Port number of the remote syslog server.

# NOTE

You can restart a data plane. To do so, select the data plane from the list and click Restart.

# NOTE

You can approve or delete a data plane. To do so, select the data plane from the list and click **Approve** or **Delete** respectively. You can also download debug logs or switch over clusters. To do so, select the data plane from the list, click **More** and select **Download** or **Switch Over Clusters** respectively.

# NOTE

All configuration changes applicable to vSZ-H are also applicable to SZ100-D.

# Supporting Multiple Devices in Wireless Distribution System (WDS) Mode

# NOTE

Support for multiple devices in WDS mode is supported only on the SZ144 platform.

Tunneled WLAN clients, such as scales and printers that are configured with a static IP address, do not transmit any IP-related information, such as the IP address, subnet mask, and gateway information, when they associate with an AP. Therefore, the Data Plane (DP) which acts as a proxy for ARP requests does not have access to an IP address and cannot respond to any ARP requests. In SZ144 controllers, enabling Forward Broadcast helps the DP to access the IP information of the tunneled WLAN clients.

# NOTE

Forward Broadcast is supported only in the IPv4 protocol. Forward Broadcast must not be enabled simultaneously with the DP DHCP server. Using the same MAC address, the DP supports up to eight clients in WDS mode. Working with Data and Control Plane

ARP Forward Broadcast is a global configuration. An AP that has Forward Broadcast enabled receives all broadcast ARP packets. Complete the following steps to enable WDS:

1. Enable the **Ruckus GRE Forwarding Broadcast** dependency setting in the Zone, AP Group, or AP. The DP forwards the broadcast packets to the AP tunnel WLAN.

Refer to Creating an AP Zone on page 107, Creating an AP Group on page 123, or Configuring Access Points on page 146 for more information.

- 2. Enable the Global ARP setting to forward the broadcast.
  - a) Go to Network > Data and Control Plane > Forward Broadcast (DP).
  - b) Select Enable Forward Broadcast for ARP to enable ARP packets in the AP zone, AP group, or AP.

The DP will forward extra ARP packets to the AP tunnel WLAN.

# **Monitoring Cluster Settings**

You can select the following tabs to view the status of the cluster settings:

- **Summary**—Details such as name, model, serial number, bandwidth, data driver, number of core, data interface details, management interface details, IP details, memory usage, and disk usage.
- Network Settings—Details such as control interface, cluster interface, management interface, DNS server, and routes. Appears only for Control Plane.
- Configuration—Details such as physical interfaces, user-defined interfaces, and static routes interfaces.
- Traffic & Health—Details on historical or real-time data such as CPU usage, memory usage, disk usage, disk IO utilization, interface, port usage for control planes and CPU-only usage, memory usage, and port usage for data planes. For control planes, the CPU usage data additionally provides information on the steal time, which is the percentage of time that a virtual CPU waits for a real CPU while the hypervisor serves another virtual processor. CPU and IO performance are measured at setup stage. The setup flow is blocked if the performance is lower than the threshold.
- DHCP/NAT—Details on DHP relay and NAT statistics.
- System—Details of process name and its health status. Appears only for Data Plane.
- Alarm-Details of alarms generated. You can clear alarms or acknowledge alarms that are generated.
- **Event**—Details of events that are generated.
- **DP Zone Affinity**—Details of the data plane, for example, name, profile version, version match information, DP count, and description. Appears only for Data Plane.

# **Clearing or Acknowledging Alarms**

You can clear or acknowledge an alarm.

To clear an alarm:

- 1. From the **Monitor > Events and Alarms > Alarms**, select the alarm form the list.
- 2. Click Clear Alarm, the Clear Alarm form appears.
- 3. Enter a comment and click **Apply**.

To acknowledge an alarm:

- 1. From the Alarm tab, select the alarm form the list.
- 2. Click Acknowledge Alarm, the Are you sure you want to acknowledge the selected form appears.

3. Click Yes.

# **Filtering Events**

You can view a list of events by severity or date and time.

To apply filters:

1. Go to Monitor > Events and Alarms > Events, select the 🖤 icon.

The Apply Filters form appears.

- 2. Complete the following criteria.
  - Severity: Select a severity level to filter the list of events.
  - Cateogry: Select a category from the list.
  - Date and Time: Select the events by their Start and End dates.

# NOTE

You can filter events that generated in the last seven days.

3. Click **OK**, all the events that meet the filter criteria are displayed on the Event page.

# **Creating a DP Group**

The vSZ-D version in the same DP group must be the same for consistent AP/DP functioning.

# NOTE

Creating a DP group affinity profile is supported only for vSZ-E and vSZ-H platforms.

Complete the following steps to create a DP group.

- 1. Select Network > Data and Control Plane > DP group.
- 2. Click Create.

The Create DP group form is displayed.

- 3. Enter a Name and Description for the DP group.
- 4. Click Add.

The Add DP page is displayed.

5. Select Data Plane from the list and click **OK**.

### NOTE

 While SZ is upgrading from an older version to a newer version, the system validates whether any DP is assigned a duplicate. If a duplicate is encountered, the following warning message is displayed:

There is an over-assigned DP in the DP Zone Affinity profiles. Please go to the DP Zone Affinity page to edit and make sure only one DP profile is assigned at the same time.

Once the over-assigned DPs are removed, SZ can upgrade the system.

• After the configuration that included the over-assigned profiles has been restored, the following message notifies you to correct the configuration:

The overlapping DP Group has been detected. There is the over-assigned DP in DP Group. Please go to DP Group page to edit and make sure the DP only one DP Group assigned at the same time.

# FIGURE 238 Creating a DP Group

							search menu V Q
	oup Flexi-VPN	L3 Roaming					
<b>+</b> c	reate Configure						
	ne 🔺						
239	1-60001024		6.0.0	Yes		1	N/A
Defa	ault DP Group	]					
DP:	s Zones					Create	e DP Group
	Priority 🔺 DI						
	1 B	ing-D104-1			6.0.0.878	🕂 Add Del	
	2 23	3223-6000934-1			6.0.0.1108	Priority 🔺	
	3 23	392-3510296-2			6.0.0.1108		
						Ad	d DP
		Showing un-assi	gned DPs from	Default DP G	roup	*	No data available            Reload

6. Click OK.

#### NOTE

You can edit or delete a DP group. To do so, select the DP Group from the list and click Configure or Delete respectively.

# Verifying DP Version Match

From the list, the **DP(s) Version Match** column indicates **Yes** if all the DPs have the same version in the DP Group and **No** if the DPs have different versions in the DP group. You can click the **DP(s)** tab to verify the version of the DP.

# **DP NAT License Assignment**

- 1. Select the data plane.
- 2. Option 1 let the user select filter to apply.
- 3. The "Select Data Planes" is listing DP(s) filtering by option 1.
- 4. In "Select Data Planes" area, only list DP(s) which has not assigned NAT license.

# FIGURE 239 DP NAT WIZARD

NAT Wiza	ard						
Data Planes →	Service Profile	→ L	icense 🗲	Review	1		
ly list the Data Plane	s which are not assi	igned NAT	License and at	most 1 Da	ata Plane can be selected to	apply NAT License	
The Way	Data Planes List: 🖲	All Data Pl	anes 🔵 Filter fi	rom DP Zoi	ne Affinity Profile		
Select Data Planes					Selected Data Planes		
			Q	[			Q
D95241-1 D95241-2 D95241-3 SIM1 SIM10 SIM13 SIM15 SIM20				<ul> <li>→</li> <li>+</li> </ul>			
	VAT Wiz Data Planes → y list the Data Plane The Way Select Data Planes D95241-1 D95241-2 D95241-3 SIM1 SIM10 SIM13 SIM15 SIM20	AT Wizard Data Planes → Service Profile y list the Data Planes which are not ass The Way Data Planes List: (● Select Data Planes D95241-1 D95241-2 D95241-3 SIM1 SIM10 SIM13 SIM15 SIM20	Data Planes → Service Profile → Li y list the Data Planes which are not assigned NAT I The Way Data Planes List: ● All Data Planes Select Data Planes D95241-1 D95241-2 D95241-3 SIM1 SIM10 SIM13 SIM15 SIM20	Data Planes → Service Profile → License → y list the Data Planes which are not assigned NAT License and at The Way Data Planes List:  All Data Planes  Filter fr Select Data Planes Q D95241-1 D95241-2 D95241-3 SIM1 SIM10 SIM13 SIM15 SIM20	VAT Wizard Data Planes → Service Profile → License → Review y list the Data Planes which are not assigned NAT License and at most 1 Data The Way Data Planes List:  All Data Planes  Filter from DP Zor Select Data Planes Q ( D95241-1 D95241-2 D95241-3 SIM1 SIM10 SIM13 SIM15 SIM20	Data Planes ◆ Service Profile ◆ License ◆ Review   y list the Data Planes which are not assigned NAT License and at most 1 Data Plane can be selected to The Way Data Planes List:  All Data Planes Filter from DP Zone Affinity Profile Select Data Planes Selected Data Plane	VAT Wizard Data Planes → Service Profile → License → Review y list the Data Planes which are not assigned NAT License and at most 1 Data Plane can be selected to apply NAT License The Way Data Planes List:  All Data Planes  Filter from DP Zone Affinity Profile Select Data Planes  D95241-1 D95241-2 D95241-3 SIM1 SIM10 SIM13 SIM15 SIM20

- 1. Select the NAT service profile.
- 2. In NAT service profile option, only list the profile which has not assigned to DP.
- 3. The existed service profile on DP will be replaced after the wizard completed.

Allocate the sufficient license for DP NAT.

# FIGURE 240 DP NAT WIZARD License

DP NAT Wizard	×
Data Planes     →     Service Profile     →     License     →     Review	
Setup NAT License Count for Selected Data Plane.	
License Usage: Total: 101 / Consumed: 0 / Available: 101	
* [?] License Count: 1 x 100000 Sessions/Flows	
NAT Sessions/Flows: 100000	
Description:	
	_
Back Next Cancel	

Review all DP NAT configuration before applying.

# FIGURE 241 DP NAT WIZARD Review

DP NAT Wizard	~
Data Planes       →       Service Profile       →       License       →       Review	
Data Plane: D95241-3	
NAT Profile: NAT-Profile2	
License Count: 1	
NAT Sessions/Flows: 100000	
Back OK	Cancel

 $\mathbf{\times}$ 

# **Enabling Flexi VPN**

You can enable Flexi-VPN and limit the network resources that a UE can access. Flexi-VPN allows an administrator to customize the network topology, and is thereby able to control the network resources accessible to the end-user. This feature is only supported on vSZ-E and vSZ-H, and is enabled by purchasing the Flexi-VPN license.

1. From the main menu, go to Network > Data and Control Plane > Flexi-VPN.

The Flexi-VPN status page is displayed.

2. Select Flexi-VPN.

# NOTE

The Flexi-VPN option is available only if the Access-VLAN ID is configured in manual mode, and when VLAN Pooling, Dynamic VLAN and Core Network VLAN options, and Tunnel NAT are disabled.

#### NOTE

Flexi-VPN is activated when a Flexi-VPN profile is assigned to a WLAN.

#### NOTE

A maximum of 1024 WLAN IDs can be applied to a Flexi-VPN profile. Flexi-VPN supports IPv4 addressing formats and Ruckus GRE tunnel protocol. It does not support IPv6 addressing formats.

The following record table indicates that the Flexi-VPN profile is successfully applied to the WLAN:

- WLAN: displays the name of the WLAN
- Zone: displays the name of the zone.
- Zone Affinity Profile: displays the name of the source data plane from which tunneled traffic starts
- Flexi-VPN Profile: displays the name of the destination data plane to where the tunneled traffic terminates

# VIDEO

Flexi-VPN Overview. This video provides a brief overview of Flexi-VPN.



Click to play video in full screen mode.

# **Enabling L3 Roaming Criteria for DP**

Using the layer 3 roaming feature, clients can roam across APs in the network (from one data plane to another data plane). This is typically required when the number of clients in the network increases and clients have to roam from a network that they were connected to, to another WLAN network with similar access settings. This feature enables seamless roaming and ensures session continuity between the client and the network.

# NOTE

L3 roaming is only supported on vSZ-H and vSZ-E.

# Network

Working with Data and Control Plane

You can configure the roaming criteria for a DP so that it uses one of these two options - UE subnet or WLAN VLAN to access another DP to connect to, within a network. Before this, you must ensure that the L3 roaming feature is enabled in the DP.

1. From the main menu, go to Network > Data and Control Plane > L3 Roaming.

The L3 Roaming page is displayed.

- 2. Select L3 Roaming.
- 3. Click **Configure** to edit the L3 roaming settings.

The Edit L3 Roaming page is displayed.

- 4. From Activate, you can enable the feature for the DP by selecting Enable or Disable from the drop-down menu.
- 5. From the **Roaming Criteria** list, select one of the following options to define the data format to establish connection between DPs: UE Subnet or WLAN VLAN.
- 6. Click OK.

You have successfully enabled L3 roaming, and also set the roaming criteria based on which DPs would connect within the network.

# NOTE

If there are more than 40 DPs been approved, the controller limits you to use L3 Roaming.

# NOTE

A fresh controller software installation or upgrade from a version that does not support L3 roaming resets the L3 roaming configuration and it remains disabled. You must enable L3 roaming on a DP again.

# **Powering Cluster Back**

SmartZone cluster nodes may need to be shut down for physical migration/maintenance purpose.

To avoid SmartZone enter crash mode, the cluster needs to form back in time (within Two-and-Half hours). To power up the nodes, perform the following:

- 1. Power up all nodes at the same time period.
- 2. All nodes are connected by network.
- 3. During the setup, ilt is strongly recommended to configure static IP address to SmartZone interface, if the node's interface IP address settings is configured to DHCP. Make sure the DHCP server assigns a fixed IP address to the interfaces.

# **Security**

•	Application Control	.395
•	Access Control	. 401
•	Authentication	.455
•	Accounting	470

# **Application Control**

# **Viewing Application Control Summary**

You can view application-wise or port-wise summary in a chart or table format.

To view the application control summary:

1. Select Security > Application Control > Summary.

This displays the **Summary** page.

- 2. The **Summary** page can be viewed with following options:
  - Top Applications by: Choose Application or Port from the drop-down menu.
  - Click to view by Chart or Table.
  - Count: Select 10 or 25.
  - Total, 2.4 GHz, 5GHz. 6(5)GHz.
  - Duration: Select Last 1 hour or Last 24 hours.
  - APs: Select All APs or a specific AP.
  - All Clients: Select All Clients, Wired or Wireless clients.

# **Creating an Application Control Policy**

An application policy is created to limit and classify traffic into priority queues using QoS traffic shaping rules, or to completely block access to an application.

Perform the following steps to create an application control policy:

1. Select Security > Application Control > Application Policy.

This displays Application Policy page.

2. Click Create.

This displays Create Application Policy page.

FIGURE 242 Creati	ng an Application Po	olicv
		,

General	Options		
	* Name:		
	Description:		
Rules			
+ Crea	e Configure Delete		
#	Rule Type Cr	ontent	
Logging			

3. Under General Options, enter policy name and description.

C
4. Under Rules, click Create to create a new rule.

#### NOTE

Each application policy can contain up to 128 rules.

The Create Application Policy Rule page appears.

FIGURE 243 Creating an	Application P	olicy Rule
------------------------	---------------	------------

	Create App	lication Policy	Rule	×
	* Rule Type:	Denial Rules		
	* Application Type: * Application:	Antivirus	All	
			Reload	
		_	All Lookout Mobile Security	
			Sophos update	
d App	Logs to SZ: OFF Allow th	ne AP to log every application event	ZoneAlarm Updates	

- 5. In the **Rule Type** field, select one of the following options:
  - Denial Rules
  - QoS
  - Rate Limiting
- 6. In Application Type field, select application type.
- 7. In Application field, select the application for which you want to create a policy rule.

For example, if you select **All** in application category and save the application rule, the application rule list reflects all Anti-virus applications and is selected as a single entry in the rule list. A full category is counted as one rule in the allotment of 128 Layer 7 rules in a Layer 7 policy.

8. Click **OK** to save the rule.

If a rule is already created, you can edit its configuration settings by selecting the rule and clicking **Configure** on the **Create Application Policy** page.

- 9. Under Logging, select the appropriate option for the APs to log events:
  - Allow the AP to log every application event and send the events to SmartZone
  - Allow the AP to log every application event and send the events to external syslog
- 10. Click **OK** to save the application control policy.

You have created an application control policy.

You can continue to apply the application control policy to user traffic, as described in Creating a User Traffic Profile on page 442.

# Working with Application Signature Package

RUCKUS periodically releases and make new application signature packages available for download.

SmartZone displays a pop-up notification message whenever a latest signature package is available for download.

#### FIGURE 244 Pop-up Notification of Application Signature Package

i	×
New signature package <u>1.5</u> regular support is available download	<u>10.1</u> with for
	Ignore

Alternatively, signature package updates or downloads can be scheduled from the RUCKUS download center.

To check for signature package updates:

1. Select Security > Application Control > Application Signature Package.

This displays Application Signature Package page.

FIGURE 245 Periodic checking of Application Signature Package

Summary Application Policy	Application Signature Package User	Defined Applications	
Check with support site Note: The schedule will Refresh V OK X	e if any new signature package is available for down lexecute based on system timezone.	load on of every month.	
Current Signature Package I	nfo		
File Name	RuckusSigPack-v2-1.490.1-reg		
File Size	14.8MB		
Version	1.490.1		
Support Regular	Yes		
Latest available from suppor	rt site		Upload Signature Package
Check Now			Upload the Application Signature Package file (*.tar.gz).
Last checked time	2020/11/23 09:20		Drowse
Version	1.510.1		1 Upload
Support Regular	Yes		
Install			
SCG will logout all users after the	e signature package file is installed or uploaded suc	cessfully	

2. Select the **Check with support site if any new signature package is available for download on (select the date of the month) from the drop-down menu** option and enter the date to schedule updates every month. By default, this option is set to the first of every month.

NOTE

The schedule will execute based on the system timezone.

The **Current Signature Package Info** section displays the information about the file name, file size, version and type of the signature package.

- 3. From the Latest avaiable from support site section, click Check now to check for any latest update.
- 4. Click Install to install the latest signature package.

After the signature package file is installed or uploaded successfully, SCG will logout all users .

# **Creating an User Defined Application**

When an application is unrecognized and generically (or incorrectly) categorized, the controller will be unable to monitor its traffic, unless you configure an explicit application identification policy based on IP address/mask, port and protocol.

To configure a user-defined application:

1. Go to Security > Application Control > User Defined Applications.

2. Click Create.

The Create User Defined Application page appears.

FIGURE 246 Creating an User Defined Application

# **Create User Defined Application**

* Name:	
* Туре:	Default O Port Mapping
* IP Mode:	O IPv4 IPv6
* [?] Destination IP / Netmask:	
* Destination Port:	
* Protocol:	ТСР 🗸



- 3. Configure the following:
  - a. Name: Type a name for the application. This is the name that will identify this application on the dashboard.
  - b. Type: Select Default or Port Mapping Only (destination port).
    - Default

IP Mode:

- IPv4:
  - > Destination IP: Enter the destination IP address of the application.
  - > Netmask: Enter the netmask of the destination IP address.
- IPv6:
  - Destination IP/ Netmask: Enter the destination IP address of the application and the the netmask of the destination IP address.
- Port Mapping
- c. Destination Port: Type the destination port for the application.
- d. Protocol: Select the protocol used by the application. Options include TCP and UDP.
- e. Click OK.

You have created the user defined application.

#### NOTE

You can also edit, clone and delete the application policy by selecting the options **Configure**, **Clone** and **Delete** respectively, from the **User Defined** tab.

# **Access Control**

# **Managing a Firewall Profile**

A firewall profile defines the level of protection. It allows to choose the attributes before applying a policy.

To create a firewall profile, perform the following steps:

1. Select Firewall, the Firewall Profiles page is displayed.

The Summary tab displays the firewall profiles in chart and graph format. You can filter the profiles based on duration and zone.

2. Select **Profiles** tab and click **Create**.

This displays the Create Firewall Profile page.

# FIGURE 247 Creating a Firewall Profile Create Firewall Profile

* Name:					
Description:					
[?] Rate Limiting:	Uplink	OFF	N	lbps (0.1~500)	Rate Limit supports maximum of 100 clie wlan
	Downlink	OFF	Ν	lbps (0.1~500)	
L3 Access Control Policy:	Disable	~	+		
L2 Access Control Policy:	Disable	~	+	d P	
Application Policy:	Disable	~	+		
URL Filtering Policy:	Disable	~	+	de la companya de la comp	
Device Policy:	Disable	~	+		

ок с
------

- 3. In the Name field, enter a name for this profile.
- 4. In the **Description** field, enter a short description for this profile.
- 5. In the **Rate Limiting** field, select the **Uplink** and **Downlink** options to specify and apply rate limit values for the device policy to control the data rate.

#### 6. Configure the following policies:

- a. Select the L3 Access Control Policy from the drop-down list or click 🛨 to create a new policy. Refer to Create an L3 Access Control Policy on page 403 for more information.
- b. Select the L2 Access Control Policy from the drop-down list or click to create a new policy. Refer to Creating an L2 Access Control Service on page 406 for more information.
- c. Select the Application Policy from the drop-down list or click 🛨 to create a new policy. Refer to Creating an Application Control Policy on page 395 for more information.
- d. Select the URL Filtering Profile from the drop-down list or click 🛨 to create a new profile. Refer to Creating a URL Filtering Policy on page 409 for more information.
- e. Select the **Device Policy** from the drop-down list or click to create a new policy. Refer to Creating a Device Policy on page 415 for more information.
- 7. Click **OK**.

#### NOTE

You can also edit, clone and delete a firewall profile by selecting the options **Configure**, **Clone** and **Delete** respectively, from the **Firewall Profiles** page.

#### NOTE

At system level user can create maximum 64 firewall profiles.

# **Create an L3 Access Control Policy**

An L3 Access Control Policy can be created to block or limit user traffic based on a number of factors, including Source IP address, Port, Destination IP address, Protocol, etc. Additionally, an L3 Access Control Policy can be created to shape traffic according to a configurable Application Control Policy.

After L3 Access Control Policy is created, it can be applied to any WLAN from the Wireless LANs page.

1. Select Security > Access Control > L3 Access Control.

The L3 Access Control page is displayed.

2. Click Create.

This displays the L3 Access Control Policy page.

#### FIGURE 248 Creating an L3 Access Control Policy

# Create L3 Access Control Policy

	* Nan	ne:				
	Descriptio	on:				
*	<sup>•</sup> Default Acce All the unica	ss: Defau st, multic	It access ast and	if no rule is m broadcast ti	natched:  Allow  Block raffic, except configured in ACL rules	will be allowed. Add rules ap
+ Create	Configure	Delete	🛧 Up	🕹 Down		
Priority 🔺	Descr	iption			Matching Criteria	
1	Allow DNS				Direction:Inbound Destination Port:53	
2	Allow	/ DHCP			Direction:Inbound Destination Port:67	

- 3. In the Name field, enter a policy name.
- 4. In the **Description** field, enter a short description for the policy.
- 5. In **Default Access**, select **Allow** or **Block** if no rule is matched.
- 6. To assign rules for the policy, click **Create**. The L3 Access Control page is displayed.

Refer to Create an L3 Access Control Policy Rule on page 405 for more information.

#### NOTE

You can set a priority to the policy by selecting the policy and click **Up** or **Down** to set the desired order.

#### NOTE

You can edit or delete a policy rule by selecting the options **Configure** or **Delete** respectively.

7. Click **OK** to save the policy.

After the L3 access control policy is created, it can be applied to any WLAN from the Wireless LANs page.

#### NOTE

You can edit, clone, or delete a policy by selecting the options Configure, Clone, and Delete respectively, from the L3 Access Control page.

## **Create an L3 Access Control Policy Rule**

An L3 Access Control Policy of multiple traffic control rules, which can be enforced in any order you prefer.

To create an L3 access control policy rule:

1. From the L3 Access Control Policy page, click Create. The L3 Access Control Policy Rule page is displayed.

FIGURE 249 Creating an L3 Access Control Policy Rule

Create L3 Access Control Policy Rul	Create	L3	Access	Control	Policy	Rule
-------------------------------------	--------	----	--------	---------	--------	------

٠	Ŀ		ø
	3		r
4	٢	1	٠

Description:	
* Access:	Allow
Protocol:	No data available 🔹
[?] Type:	● IPv4 ○ IPv6
Source IP:	ON O Subnet Network Address: Subnet Mask:
Source Port:	CN Range -
Destination IP:	Subnet Network Address: Subnet Mask:
Destination Port:	CN         Range         -
* Direction:	Inbound 💌

ок	Cancel

- 2. Configure the following:
  - **Description**: Type a short description for the access control policy rule.
  - Access: Select Allow or Block depending on whether you want to set this rule as the default rule.

#### NOTE

All unicast, multicast and broadcast traffic, except the ACL rules will be allowed or dropped depending on the option selected. Add the appropriate rules.

- **Protocol**: Select the network protocol to which this rule will apply. Supported protocols include TCP, UDP, UDPLITE, ICMP (ICMPv4), ICMPV6, IGMP, ESP, AH, SCTP.
- **Type**: Choose the IP version, IPv4 or IPv6.
- Source IP: Enable the option and specify the source Subnet Network Address and Subnet Mask for IPv4 option type or enter IPv6 Network address for IPv6 option type.
- **Source Port**: Enable the option and specify the source port to which this rule will apply. To apply this rule to a port range, type the starting and ending port numbers in the two boxes.
- Destination IP: Enable the option and specify the destination Subnet Network Address and Subnet Mask for IPv4 option type or enter IPv6 Network address for IPv6 option type.
- **Destination Port**: Enable the option and specify the source port to which this rule will apply. To apply this rule to a port range, type the starting and ending port numbers in the two boxes.
- Direction: Select Inbound, Outbound or Dual indicating the direction of the traffic.
- 3. Click **OK** to save your changes.

#### NOTE

Alternatively, in **Wireless LANs** configuration under **Firewall Options**, select the **Enable WLAN specific** option or map the firewall profile from the firewall drop-down list which has the L3 access control policy mapped to it.

# **Creating an L2 Access Control Service**

Another method to control access to the network is by defining Layer 2 MAC address access control lists (ACLs), which can then be applied to one or more WLANs or WLAN groups. L2 ACLs are either allow-only or deny-only; that is, an ACL can be set up to allow only specified clients based on the MAC addresses that are configured. Further, L2 ACLs can also be used to allow-only or deny-only clients based on the ether types of the packet where EtherTypes is a field present in the ethernet header of a packet.

#### NOTE

If a tagged packet with Tag Protocol Identifier (TPID) value of 0x8100, 0x9100, or 0x88A8 is received, then instead of the TPID, the actual Ether-Type of the packet will be used for making the allow or block decision against the configured Ether-Types. If the mentioned TPID values need to be treated as Ether-Type to make the allow or block decision, configure the required TPID values in the custom Ether-Type list.

1. Select Security > Access Control > L2 Access Control.

×

#### 2. Click Create.

This displays Create L2 Access Control Service page.

### FIGURE 250 Creating an L2 Access Control Service

# Create L2 Access Control Service

* Name:	
Description:	
ules	▼
Restriction: () Allow only th	e stations listed below 🔘 Block only the stations listed below
MAC	+ Add Import CSV V K Cancel
MAC	
therTypes	▼
Restriction: <ul> <li>Allow only th</li> </ul>	te EtherTypes listed below 🔘 Block only the EtherTypes listed below
Restriction:  Allow only th Standard EtherTypes	he EtherTypes listed below 🔘 Block only the EtherTypes listed below
Restriction:  Allow only th Standard EtherTypes	The EtherTypes listed below Block only the EtherTypes listed below
Restriction: Allow only th Standard EtherTypes Protocol IPv4 (0x0800)	The EtherTypes listed below O Block only the EtherTypes listed below
Restriction:  Allow only th Standard EtherTypes Protocol IPv4 (0x0800) Protocol	The EtherTypes listed below O Block only the EtherTypes listed below
Restriction:  Allow only th Standard EtherTypes  Protocol  Protocol  Protocol  A	the EtherTypes listed below      Block only the EtherTypes listed below     Add      Cancel     Delete
Restriction:  Allow only th Standard EtherTypes  Protocol  Protocol  Protocol	the EtherTypes listed below Block only the EtherTypes listed below     Add Cancel     Delete
Restriction:  Allow only th Standard EtherTypes  Protocol  Protocol  fo tagged packet with TEID(	Tage Brategel  Deptified unlying of 0x2100 or 0x2100 or 0x2042 is received, then instead of the TBID, the particular
Restriction:  Allow only th Standard EtherTypes Protocol IPv4 (0x0800) Protocol f a tagged packet with TPID( Ether-Type of the packet will	Tag Protocol IDentifier) value of 0x8100 or 0x9100 or 0x88A8 is received, then instead of the TPID, the actua be used for making the allow/block decision(s) against configured Standard EtherType(s). If the mentioned
Restriction:  Allow only th Standard EtherTypes Protocol IPv4 (0x0800) Protocol f a tagged packet with TPID( Ether-Type of the packet will TPID value(s) need to be tree Defined EtherTypes Ist exec	Tag Protocol IDentifier) value of 0x8100 or 0x9100 or 0x88A8 is received, then instead of the TPID, the actua be used for making the allow/block decision(s) against configured Standard EtherType(s). If the mentioned sted as Ether-Type(s) to make allow/block decision(s), please configure the required TPID value(s) in the Use sitiv.
Restriction:  Allow only th Standard EtherTypes Protocol IPv4 (0x0800) Protocol f a tagged packet with TPID( Ether-Type of the packet will TPID value(s) need to be trea Defined EtherTypes list explicit	Tag Protocol IDentifier) value of 0x8100 or 0x9100 or 0x88A8 is received, then instead of the TPID, the actua be used for making the allow/block decision(s) against configured Standard EtherType(s). If the mentioned ated as Ether-Type(s) to make allow/block decision(s), please configure the required TPID value(s) in the Use sitty.
Restriction:  Allow only th Standard EtherTypes Protocol IPv4 (0x0800) Protocol f a tagged packet with TPID( Ether-Type of the packet will TPID value(s) need to betwill User Defined EtherTypes	Tag Protocol IDentifier) value of 0x8100 or 0x9100 or 0x88A8 is received, then instead of the TPID, the actua be used for making the allow/block decision(s) against configured Standard EtherType(s). If the mentioned ated as EtherType(s) to make allow/block decision(s), please configure the required TPID value(s) in the Use itity.
Restriction:  Allow only th Standard EtherTypes Protocol IPv4 (0x0800) Protocol f a tagged packet with TPID( Ether-Type of the packet will TPID value(s) need to be twill Defined EtherTypes list explic User Defined EtherTypes f Protocol name	Tag Protocol IDentifier) value of 0x8100 or 0x9100 or 0x88A8 is received, then instead of the TPID, the actua be used for making the allow/block decision(s) against configured Standard EtherType(s). If the mentioned ated as Ether-Type(s) to make allow/block decision(s), please configure the required TPID value(s) in the Use bitly.
Restriction:  Allow only th Standard EtherTypes Protocol IPv4 (0x0800) Protocol f a tagged packet with TPID( Ether-Type of the packet will TPID value(s) need to be the Defined EtherTypes User Defined EtherTypes * Protocol name	Tag Protocol IDentifier) value of 0x8100 or 0x9100 or 0x88A8 is received, then instead of the TPID, the actua be used for making the allow/block decision(s) against configured Standard EtherType(s). If the mentioned ated as Ether-Type(s) to make allow/block decision(s), please configure the required TPID value(s) in the Use citly.
Restriction:  Allow only th Standard EtherTypes Protocol Protocol Protocol A If a tagged packet with TPID( Ether-Type of the packet will TPID value(s) need to be trea Defined EtherTypes Ist explic User Defined EtherTypes Protocol name Protocol name	Tag Protocol IDentifier) value of 0x8100 or 0x9100 or 0x88A8 is received, then instead of the TPID, the actua be used for making the allow/block decision(s) against configured Standard EtherType(s). If the mentioned ated as Ether-Type(s) to make allow/block decision(s), please configure the required TPID value(s) in the Use city.  EtherType value EtherType value EtherType value EtherType value
Restriction:  Allow only th Standard EtherTypes Protocol Protocol Protocol A If a tagged packet with TPID( Ether-Type of the packet will TPID value(s) need to be trea Defined EtherTypes list explic User Defined EtherTypes Protocol name Protocol name	Tag Protocol IDentifier) value of 0x8100 or 0x9100 or 0x88A8 is received, then instead of the TPID, the actua be used for making the allow/block decision(s) against configured Standard EtherType(s). If the mentioned ated as Ether-Type(s) to make allow/block decision(s), please configure the required TPID value(s) in the Use citly.  EtherType value EtherType value EtherType value EtherType value
Restriction:  Allow only th Standard EtherTypes Protocol Protocol Protocol A If a tagged packet with TPID( EtherType of the packet will TPID value(s) need to be trea Defined EtherTypes list explor User Defined EtherTypes Protocol name Protocol name	the EtherTypes listed below Block only the EtherTypes listed below  Tag Protocol IDentifier) value of 0x8100 or 0x9100 or 0x88A8 is received, then instead of the TPID, the actua be used for making the allow/block decision(s) against configured Standard EtherType(s). If the mentioned ated as EtherType(s) to make allow/block decision(s), please configure the required TPID value(s) in the Use  EtherType value  EtherType value  EtherType value  EtherType value
Restriction:  Allow only th Standard EtherTypes Protocol Protocol Protocol A If a tagged packet with TPID( EtherType of the packet will TPID value(s) need to be trea Defined EtherTypes list explor User Defined EtherTypes Protocol name Protocol name	the EtherTypes listed below Block only the EtherTypes listed below  Tag Protocol IDentifier) value of 0x8100 or 0x9100 or 0x88A8 is received, then instead of the TPID, the actua be used for making the allow/block decision(s) against configured Standard EtherType(s). If the mentioned ated as EtherType(s) to make allow/block decision(s), please configure the required TPID value(s) in the Use  EtherType value  EtherType value  EtherType value  EtherType value
Restriction:  Allow only th Standard EtherTypes Protocol Protocol Protocol IPv4 (0x0800)  If a tagged packet with TPID( EtherType of the packet will TPID value(s) need to be trea Defined EtherTypes list explic User Defined EtherTypes Protocol name Protocol name	the EtherTypes listed below Block only the EtherTypes listed below  Tag Protocol IDentifier) value of 0x8100 or 0x9100 or 0x88A8 is received, then instead of the TPID, the actua be used for making the allow/block decision(s) against configured Standard EtherType(s). If the mentioned ated as EtherType(s) to make allow/block decision(s), please configure the required TPID value(s) in the Use ated as EtherType value  EtherType value  EtherType value  EtherType value

- 3. Configure the following options:
  - a. General Options
    - Name: Enter a name for this policy.
    - Description: Enter a short description for this policy.
  - b. Rules
    - **Restriction**: Select the default action that the controller will take if no rules are matched. Available options include **Allow only** the stations listed below or **Block only the stations listed below**.
    - MAC Address: Enter the MAC address to which this L2 access policy applies and click Add or click Import CSV to import the MAC address.
  - c. EtherTypes
    - **Restriction**: The EtherType in the L2 ACL profile allows or blocks the specified EtherType traffic from the clients toward the network. Available options include **Allow only the EtherTypes listed below** or **Block only the EtherTypes listed below**.
    - Standard Ether Types: Select a protocol from the Protocol list to which this L2 access policy applies and click Add.
    - User Defined Ether Types: Enter a protocol name and EtherType value in hexadecimal format and click Add. A maximum of ten custom EtherTypes can be configured to be allowed or blocked.
- 4. Click OK.

#### NOTE

Alternatively, in the **Wireless LANs** configuration under **Firewall Options**, select the **Enable WLAN specific** option or map the firewall profile from the firewall list which has the L2 access control policy mapped to it.

#### NOTE

You can also edit, clone, or delete a policy by selecting the options **Configure**, **Clone**, and **Delete** respectively, from the **L2 Access Control** page.

# **URL Filtering**

Administrators can use the URL filtering feature to block access to inappropriate websites. The Web pages available on the internet are classified into different categories, and those identified to be blocked can be configured based on available categories. Administrators can also create policies based on these categories, to allow or deny user access.

After categorizing websites accessed by the clients connected to the AP, a third-party cloud-hosted URL categorization service is used to categorize the live web traffic generated from the client devices. By default, traffic which is not categorized is allowed. The packets from the client device are dropped only after the URL is successfully categorized, and DENY is configured for the client in the policy.

The AP periodically generates statistics such as the Top 10 Denied URLs/categories, Top 10 URLs/categories by traffic and sends them to controller which collects this information and maintains it based on the filters applied per zone and WLAN.

URLs are typically classified by third-party applications to enhance internet security and usage. To categorize the web page or URL, the network packets must be analyzed. In HTTP packets, the complete URL value is extracted and in HTTPS packets, the domain name of the URL is extracted for URL web page categorization. The AP remembers the signature of the packet it forwards and when the packet is identified as HTTP or HTTPS, it receives the domain name/URL from the packet and sends it to the third-party URL categorization engine to verify the Web category. If the retrieved category is blocked as per the configured policy, packets with the same signature are blocked. Blocked HTTP browser traffic redirects the user to a web page that provides information on why the access to the website was denied. This feature is not applicable to HTTPS traffic and mobile application traffic.

The AP maintains a cache of up to 80000 URL entries and attempts to find the URL category from the local cache. It contacts the third-party URL categorization server only when the URL is not available in the local cache.

## Viewing a Summary of URL Filters

The **Summary** page provides administrators with a view to analyze URL traffic based on the user activity over the network.

You can view the top ten URLs by:

- Traffic displays all URLs accessed (including blocked URLs) the most
- Categories Traffic displays all categories accessed (including blocked categories) the most
- Clients Traffic displays all clients accessed (including blocked clients) the most
- Blocked URLs displays the URLs that have been denied access the most
- Blocked Categorize displays the URL categories that have been denied the most
- Blocked Clients displays the clients that have been denied access the most

## **Creating a URL Filtering Policy**

Administrators can create URL filtering policies and reuse them across WLAN controllers. You can define the policy based on the web page categorization, whitelist, blacklist, and web search.

Policies can also be created based on the role assigned to the user. Users can be allowed or denied access to a particular URL based on the role assigned, and the SSID login details for that role.

Complete the following steps to create a URL filtering policy.

1. Go to Security > Access Control > URL Filtering > Profiles.

Select the Profiles tab, and then click Create.
 The Create URL Filtering Policy page is displayed.

# Create URL Filtering Policy

General Options									
* N Descrij	lame:								
Block by Category									▼
Block by Threat Leve	el								▼
ON CEnabled	ct the threat	level to	block the URLs and I	Р.					
Hig	h Risk		Suspicious	Moderate Risk	Low Risk		Trustworthy	1	
Blacklist & Whitelist									
Black	dist: * Domai	n Name				+ Add	X Cancel	💼 Delete	
	Domai	n Name							
White	elist: * Domai	n Name				+ Add	X Cancel	📋 Delete	
	Domai	n Name							
Safa Saarch									
[2] Google Safe Se	earch: ON	C							Ť
[1]	) for	cesafese	arch.google.com						
[?] YouTube Safe Se	earch: ON	tual IP:	216.239.38.120						
	🔵 res	trictmod	erate.youtube.com						
[?] Bing Safe Se		tual IP:	216.239.38.119						
	e str	cc.bing.c							

OK Cancel

Configure the following options:

General Options

Name:: Enter the name of the policy you want to create.

Description: Enter a brief description to identify the policy.

- Blocked Categories: Select one of the categories to block. Selecting the Custom option allows the administrator to customize the list of categories to block for the user. You can also use Select All to choose all of the categories listed, or None to set no filters for the user to access (the user can access any URL in this case because no web page is blocked).
- Block by Threat Level: Enable this option and set the slider bar to a threat level. The web reputation score, from1 through 100, gives the reputation index or threat level of a URL being browsed by a user. The reputation score can be used to categorize the threat level of URLs according to the following levels:
  - **Trustworthy**: The web reputation score is in the range of 81 through 100. These are well known sites with strong security characteristics.
  - Low-Risk: The web reputation score is in the range of 61 through 80. These are generally benign sites and rarely exhibit the characteristics that expose the user to security risks.
  - Moderate-Risk: The web reputation score is in the range of 41 through 60. These are benign sites but have exhibited some characteristics that suggest a security risk.
  - Suspicious: The web reputation score is in the range of 21 through 40. These are suspicious sites.
  - High-Risk: The web reputation score is in the range of 1 through 20. These are high risk sites.
- Blacklist & Whitelist: If web content categorisation, is unable to classify URLs that the user, organization or institution needs, then Whitelist and Blacklist profiles can be created by the administrator. The URLs listed by the administrator under Blacklist are blocked and those listed under Whitelist are allowed access. The domain names under Blacklist and Whitelist take precedence over the default allow or deny action of the URL filter.

The AP matches the URL pattern against all the configured Whitelist and Blacklist profiles through the Extended Global Regular Expressions Print (egrep) program which performs a line-by-line scan of the file and returns lines that contain a pattern matching the given expression. Currently, the exact URL name or a wildcard at the beginning of the URL is used to match the pattern.

Administrators can also add specific IP addresses or wildcard domain names under Whitelist and Blacklist.

In **Domain Name**: Enter the domain name of the web page which you want to deny user access to in the **Blacklist** tab, and enter the domain name of the web page to which you want to provide user access on the **Whitelist** tab. You can define up to 16 domains.

Click Add. The domain name or web page is listed in the corresponding tab.

Click Cancel to remove the domain name you have entered in the field.

If you want to delete the domain name from the Blacklist or Whitelist tab, select the URL and click Delete.

- Safe Search: Administrators can configure the policy to include a safe search option when users access Google, YouTube, or Bing to search on the internet. Select the respective enable option for Google, YouTube, and Bing. Enabling the option will mandate all users using the policy on the network to use safe search on Google, YouTube, and Bing. By default, FQDN-based safe search is enabled. This option provides a secure connection through HTTPS while allowing access to the internet. To use virtual IP (IPv4 and IPv6) address, select the **Virtual IP** option and enter the IP address. If safe search is enabled before uprading to release 6.1, the old configuration or virtual IP-based safe search will be retained.
- 3. Click OK.

The URL Filtering Policy form is submitted with the specified configuration settings.

You have created the URL filtering policy. The newly created policy is displayed on the Profiles page.

If you click the policy, the following information is displayed:

- Name
- Managed By

- Description
- Filtering Level
- # of Blocked Categorize
- # of Blacklist
- # of Whitelist
- Last Modified By
- Last Modified On

Click **Configure** to edit the policy. Click **Clone** to create a duplicate of the policy, or to make modifications to the existing settings of the clone.

Click **Delete** to delete the policy from the URL Filtering Profile.

## **Enabling URL Filtering on the Controller**

You can enable the URL filtering feature on the WLAN controller to block or allow access to specific web sites or web pages.

By configuring the controller, administrator can create a wireless network SSID and allow or deny access to a category of websites for all users that join this SSID.

Perform the following steps to enable URL filtering on the controller for an available WLAN:

1. Click Network tab, select Wireless LANs. Select a domain or zone and choose a WLAN from the system tree hierarchy to Enable URL Filtering option.

This displays Edit WLAN Config page.

### NOTE

To enable URL Filtering for a new WLAN, follow the steps to create a new WLAN.

2. Scroll down to Firewall Options, click URL Filtering Policy option.

The **URL Filtering Profile** field appears. Select a URL filtering profile from the drop-down menu. To create a new URL filtering policy, refer Creating a URL Filtering Policy on page 409.

FIGURE 251 Enabling URL Filtering

# Edit WLAN Config: qa.anu-52-FDHCP

irewall Options		$\overline{\mathbf{v}}$	
Firewall Profile:	System Default 🝸 🕂 🖉 ON 🔵 Enable WLAN specific		
Rate Limiting:	Uplink OFF Mbps (0.1~200)		
	Downlink OOFF Mbps (0.1~200)		
L3 Access Control Policy:	Disable 🔹 🛨 🖉		
L2 Access Control Policy:	Disable 🔹 🛨		
Application Policy:	Disable 💌 🕇 🅒		
URL Filtering Profile:	Disable 🔹 🕇 🖉		
Device Policy:	Disable 🗶		
Application Recognition & Control:			
URL Filtering:			
dvanced Options		$\overline{\mathbf{v}}$	
User Traffic Profile:	System Default 🔻 🔶		

#### NOTE

Application rules are applied based on the following priority:

- a. User defined Access Control Profile
- b. URL Filtering
- c. Application Control Policy
- User defined rules take precedence over URL filtering.

You have enabled URL filtering on the controller.

## **Managing URL Filtering Licenses**

URL Filtering license for the selected partners-to use the content database is issued for a duration of one year for an AP. Dashboard warnings are issued thirty days before the end of the license term.

You can add licenses over time. For example, you can purchase 100 one-year licenses on January 1st and add another 200 one-year licenses in May. The controller receives a new expiry date for the combined license count of 300 APs.

To view license details such as start date, end date, and capacity, go to Administration > Administration > Licenses > Installed Licenses, for For SmartZone 5.2.1 or earlier releases, go to Administration > Licenses > Installed Licenses tab.

×

For more information on importing installed licenses, synchronizing the controller with the license server, and downloading license files, refer *Managing Licenses*.

When the license capacity is exhausted, event code 1281 is triggered. When the license period expires, alarm code 8003 is generated which indicates that the URL filtering server is unreachable. For more information, refer *Managing Events and Alarms*.

#### NOTE

A permissive license similar to the BSD 2-Clause License, but with a 3rd clause that prohibits others from using the name of the project or its contributors to promote derived products without written consent.

Copyright (c) 2005, Google Inc. All rights reserved.

Redistribution and use in source and binary forms, with or without modification, are permitted provided that the following conditions are met:

- Redistributions of source code must retain the above copyright notice, this list of conditions and the following disclaimer.
- Redistributions in binary form must reproduce the above copyright notice, this list of conditions and the following disclaimer in the documentation and/or other materials provided with the distribution.
- Neither the name of Google Inc. nor the names of its contributors may be used to endorse or promote products derived from this software without specific prior written permission.

#### ATTENTION

THIS SOFTWARE IS PROVIDED BY THE COPYRIGHT HOLDERS AND CONTRIBUTORS "AS IS" AND ANY EXPRESS OR IMPLIED WARRANTIES, INCLUDING, BUT NOT LIMITED TO, THE IMPLIED WARRANTIES OF MERCHANTABILITY AND FITNESS FOR A PARTICULAR PURPOSE ARE DISCLAIMED. IN NO EVENT SHALL THE COPYRIGHT OWNER OR CONTRIBUTORS BE LIABLE FOR ANY DIRECT, INDIRECT, INCIDENTAL, SPECIAL, EXEMPLARY, OR CONSEQUENTIAL DAMAGES (INCLUDING, BUT NOT LIMITED TO, PROCUREMENT OF SUBSTITUTE GOODS OR SERVICES; LOSS OF USE, DATA, OR PROFITS; OR BUSINESS INTERRUPTION) HOWEVER CAUSED AND ON ANY THEORY OF LIABILITY, WHETHER IN CONTRACT, STRICT LIABILITY, OR TORT (INCLUDING NEGLIGENCE OR OTHERWISE) ARISING IN ANY WAY OUT OF THE USE OF THIS SOFTWARE, EVEN IF ADVISED OF THE POSSIBILITY OF SUCH DAMAGE.

URL filtering feature is supported only on APs that have a minimum of 256MB RAM.

E510	T811-CM	T310c/d/n/s	H320
R720	T610/T610s	C110	R610
R500e	H510	T710 / T710s	R510
R310	T504	R710	R600
T300	T301n	T301s	T300e
FZM300 & FZP300	R500	R700	R730
R750	R650	R550	R850
H550	Т750	T750SE	

#### TABLE 91 List of APs with 256MB or more

# **Creating a Device Policy**

You can control how devices installed with certain OS configurations can be connected to the network, and also control what they can be allowed to do within the network. Using the device policy service, the system can identify the type of client attempting to connect, and perform control actions such as allowing or blocking access, rate limiting, and VLAN tagging based on the OS rule.

To create a device policy:

1. Click Security > Access Control and select Device Policy.

This displays Summary and Profiles options.

2. Select Profiles tab.

This displays Device Policy Service page.

#### NOTE

The Summary tab displays the device policy services in chart and graph format. Profiles can be filtered based on frequency, duration, APs and zone.

FIGURE 252 Create Device Policy Service

# **Create Device Policy Service**

Default access if no ru	ıle is matched: 💿 Allo	w 🔵 Block				
Delete						
Device Type	OS Vendor	Access	Uplink Rate Limit	Downlink Rate Limit	VLAN	
	Default access if no ru Delete Device Type	Default access if no rule is matched:   Allor  Delete  Device Type  OS Vendor	Default access if no rule is matched:  Allow Block Delete Device Type OS Vendor Access	Default access if no rule is matched:  Allow Block Delete Device Type OS Vendor Access Unlink Pate Limit	Default access if no rule is matched:  Allow Block Delete Device Type OS Vendor Access Unlink Rate Limit Downlink Rate Limit	Default access if no rule is matched:  Allow Block Delete Device Type OS Vendor: Access Unlink Bate Limit Downlink Bate Limit ULAN

- 3. Enter the policy service details in the General Options section:
  - a. Name: Enter a name for the device policy.
  - b. Description: Enter a short description for this device policy.
  - c. Default Access: Select either Allow or Block. This is the default action that the system will take if no rules are matched.
  - d. Under Rules section, define the device policy rules. For more information, refer Creating Device Policy Rules on page 418.
  - e. Click OK.

#### NOTE

You can also edit, clone, and delete a service by selecting the options Configure, Clone, and Delete respectively, from the Device Policy tab.

## **Enabling Device Policy Service**

Enable device policy service. To enable the new device policy perform the following steps:

- 1. Click **Network** tab on the main menu.
- 2. Select Wireless LANs.
- 3. Select Create/Configure tab.
- 4. Scroll down to Firewall Options to enable the firewall profile.

### **Summary**

The summary tab displays device hardware and software attributes as charts.

- 1. To view wireless client attributes, click Security > Access Control and select Device Policy. This displays Summary and Profiles options.
- 2. Select Summary tab. This displays Summary page.

#### FIGURE 253 Summary

Summary	Profiles		
Device	Policy Servi	ces Summary	e
Clier	its		Total     ▼     Last 1 hour     ▼     RuckusAP (1C:B9:C4:; ▼     All WLANs     ▼       Device Types - OS/Vendor - Model Names
H	ostname-By	IPhone, 1.4GB           ruckus.testing, 838.5MB           Galaxy-S10e, 142.1M8           TI-PC, 108.9MB           OmPPusc7, 98.4MB           Galaxy-S9, 95.3MB           administrator-taitude, 80.0MB           Galaxy-S1-52, 42.8MB           IPad, 29.1M8           N/A, 330.2KB	Android And

The graph has 3 zones -

- Outer zone Displays the model names of device types.
- Central zone Displays information of the operating system used by the device type or the vendor name.
- Inner Zone Displays the device type.
- Core Displays the number of clients connected. (Hover the mouse to view the information).

The below table lists the filters available in the Summary screen.

#### TABLE 92 Filters

Filter Name	Description
Total/2.4GHz/5GHz	User can selet the radio options from the drop down menu to generate the report.
Last report/Last 1 hour/Last 24 hours	User can select the options from the drop down menu generate the report. Last report - Accumlates stats of 180 seconds from the Access Point. Last 1 hour - Accumlates stats of 60 minutes from the Access Point. Last 24 hours - Accumlates stats of 24 hours from the Access Point.
All APs	By default displays details of the Access Point selected from <b>Access Points</b> tab. User can select the option from drop down menu to view a particular AP or all APs.

#### TABLE 92 Filters (continued)

Filter Name	Description
All WLANs	Displays the WLANs associated with each AP. User can select the option from drop down menu to view a particular WLAN or all WLANs.
Settings - Clients	User can set the preferred display settings.
	<b>NOTE</b> The maximum clients displayed is 20.
Host name - Bytes	This displays traffic consumed per client.

## **Creating Device Policy Rules**

Create rules for every device policy service.

1. Click Security > Access Control and select Device Policy.

This displays Summary and Profiles options.

2. Select Profiles tab.

This displays **Device Policy Service** page.

3. In the **Device Policy Service**, click **Create**.

This displays Create Device Policy Service.

×

In Create Device Policy Service window, under Rules, click Create.
 This displays Create Device Policy Rule window.

#### FIGURE 254 Creating a Device Policy Rule

# Create Device Policy Rule

* Description:			
* Action:	Allow		Ŧ
<sup>•</sup> Device Type:	Laptop		•
* OS Vendor:	All		•
Rate Limiting:	Uplink		Mbps (0.1~200)
	Downlink		Mbps (0.1~200)
VLAN:			
	_		
		ОК	Cancel

- 5. Enter the following policy rule details:
  - a. Description: Enter a short description for this device policy.
  - b. Action: Select Allow or Block. This is the action that the system will take if the client matches any of the attributes in the rule.
  - c. Device Type: Select from any of the supported device types. This feature is also supported on 11 AX APs.
  - d. **OS Vendor**: Select from any of the supported OS types.
  - e. Rate Limiting: Enable the uplink and downlink rate limiting, and enter a rate limit value for each.

#### NOTE

Rate limit supports maximum of 100 clients per WLAN per radio. After the threshold, the system displays client failure (203) error.

- f. VLAN : Enter the number of the VLAN in which to segment the client type. The value ranges from 1 through 4094; if no value is entered, this policy does not impact device VLAN assignment.
- g. Click OK.

# VLAN

## **VLAN Pooling**

When Wi-Fi is deployed in a high density environment such as a stadium or a university campus, the number of IP addresses required for client devices can easily run into the thousands. Placing thousands of clients into a single large subnet or VLAN can result in degraded performance due to factors like broadcast and multicast traffic. VLAN pooling is adopted to address this problem.

VLAN pooling allows administrators to a deploy pool of multiple VLANs to which clients are assigned, thereby automatically segmenting large groups of clients into multiple smaller subgroups, even when connected to the same SSID. As the client device joins the WLAN, the VLAN is assigned to one of the VLANs in the pool based on a hash of the client's MAC address. To use the VLAN pooling feature, you first need to create a VLAN pooling profile, and then you can assign the profile to a specific WLAN or override the VLAN settings of a WLAN group.

To create VLAN Pooling Profile, perform the following:

- 1. Click Security > Access Control > VLAN and select VLAN Pooling. This displays VLAN Pooling screen.
- 2. In the VLAN Pooling Profile screen, click Create. This displays Create VLAN Pooling Profile window.
- 3. Enter the Name, Description and VLANs details and click OK.
- 4. The new VLAN Pooling Profile is displayed in the VLAN Pooling page.

#### NOTE

By default, Option MAC Hash is selected.

#### NOTE

AP model: 11ac wave 2 supports a maximum of 64 VLANs. Other AP models support up to 32 VLANs.

FIGURE 255 Create VLAN Pooling Profile

Create VLAN Po	ooling Profile
* Name:	
Description:	
* [?] VLANs:	
Option:	MAC Hash
VLAN poo of clients the same a VLAN is address.	bling allows automatic segmentation of large groups into smaller subgroups, even when connected to SSID. When a client device joins the Wi-Fi network, assigned based on a hash of the client's MAC
	OK Cancel

## **VLAN Precedence**

Clients are assigned to VLANs by various methods, and there is an order of precedence by which VLANs are assigned. The assignment is commonly done from lowest to highest precedence. You can also set precedence for Rate limiting attribute of the profile.

### NOTE

Each VLAN has a default precedence.

1. To create VLAN Precedence, click Security > Access Control > VLAN and select VLAN Precedence. This displays VLAN Precedence screen.

2. Click Create.

This displays Create Precedence Profile page.

FIGURE 256 Create Predence Profile

# **Create Precedence Profile**

Rate Limitin	g Precedence		
	•		
🛧 Up 🕹 D	own		
Priority	Description		
1	AAA		
2	DEVICE		
3	WLANUTP		
VLAN Preced	lence		
↑ Up 🗣 D	own		
Priority	Description		
1	AAA		

#### 3. Configure the following:

- a. Name: Enter name of the profile.
- b. Rate Limiting Precedence: Use the Up and Down options to set the Rate Limit priority.

#### NOTE

When SSID Rate Limiting (restricts total usage on WLAN) is enabled, per-user rate limiting is disabled.

- c. VLAN Precedence: Use the Up and Down options to set the VLAN priority.
- d. Click OK.

You have created the Precedence profile.

#### NOTE

You can also edit, clone and delete a profile by selecting the options **Configure**, **Clone** and **Delete** respectively, from the **Precedence** tab.

## **Creating VLAN Name Profile**

#### Create VLAN Name Profile

1. To create VLAN Name Profile, click Security > Access Control > VLAN > VLAN Name This displays VLAN Name screen.

2. Select an Access Point from the tree and click **Create**.

This displays Create VLAN Name Profile page.

FIGURE 257 Create VLAN Name Profile

• VLAN Name	* VLAN Id	+ Add	X Cancel	🗊 Delete	
VLAN Name			VLAN Id		_
			_		_
	VLAN Name	VLAN Name VLAN Id	VLAN Name VLAN Id VLAN Name VLAN Name	VLAN Name VLAN Id VLAN Name VLAN Id VLAN Name VLAN Id	VLAN Name VLAN Id VLAN Name VLAN Id VLAN Name VLAN Id OK

- 3. Configure the following:
  - a. Name: Enter name of the profile.
  - b. Description: Enter a short description for the VLAN name profile.
  - c. VLAN Mapping: Enter VLAN Name and VLAN ID and click Add.

The new VLAN name profile is displayed in the below list .

#### NOTE

You can also cancel or delete the new VLAN name profile .

# **Users and Roles**

## **User Roles**

An user role is created to limit user access or to allow them to log-in with non-standard client devices.

To create an user role, perform the following:

- 1. Click Security > Access Control > Users & Roles and select User Roles. This displays User Roles screen.
- 2. Click **Create**.

This displays Create User Role page.

FIGURE 258 Create User Role

# Create User Role

* Pole Name	
Description:	
* User Troffie Droffler	Sustan Default
User framic Profile:	
^ Firewall Profile:	System Default
Access VLAN:	/LAN ID
Time Schedule Policy: 🔘 A	ow All O Allow Specific

#### 3. In the **Create User Role** window, configure the following:

- Role Name Enter name for the user role.
- Description Enter description for the user role.
- User Traffic Profiles Select user traffic profile from the drop-down menu or create user traffic profile by clicking the + mark. To create user traffic profile, refer *Create User Traffic Profile*.
- Firewall Profile Select firewall profile from the drop-down menu or create firewall profile by clicking the + mark. To create Firewall Profile, refer Managing a Firewall Profile.
- Access VLAN Provide a VLAN ID or select **Enable VLAN Pooling** and select the VLAN ID from the drop-down or create user traffic profile by clicking the + mark.
- Time Schedule Policy Select between the Allow All or Allow Specific options. By default, Allow All option is selected.
- 4. Click OK.

#### NOTE

You can also edit, clone and delete user roles by selecting the options Configure, Clone and Delete respectively, from the User Roles tab.

OK

Cancel

## Local Users

A local user in the controller refers to a registered user who may be given access to the controller hotspot. An account comprises user's personal information, logon details, and the subscription package that is assigned to the user. The controller's local user database can include 802.1X, WISPr, and Zero-IT users.

When you create a user account, you will be required to assign a subscription package to the user. Before creating a user account, RUCKUS recommends creating at least one subscription package. See Creating a Subscription Package on page 426 for more information.

- 1. Click Security > Access Control > Users & Roles and select Local Users. This displays Local Users window.
- 2. Click Create.

The **Create User** page appears.

#### FIGURE 259 Create User

Cr	eate User			×
	Contact Details			
	Logon Details		•	
	Subscription Details			
	* Subscription Package:	Local User Package		
	Expiration:	Never Expires		
	Description:			

- 3. In the **Create User** window, configure the following:
  - a. In the **Contact Details** section, enter the following:
    - First Name
    - Last Name
    - Email
    - Phone
    - Address
    - City
    - State
    - Zip Code
    - Country
    - Remark
  - b. In the Logon Details section, enter the details to create the logon credentials for this user:
    - User Name: Enter user name, this is not case sensitive and always displayed in lower case.
    - Password: Enter a password. The password must be at least eight characters in length.
    - Confirm Password: Re-type the password.
  - c. In the Subscription Details section, select a subscription package from the drop-down menu to the new user.
- 4. Click OK.

You have completed creating a local user.

Select Enable, the new user profile is authorized. Select Disable to unauthorize the user.

You can view the list of local users by applying filters. Click the *icon* to do so.

#### NOTE

You can also edit, clone and delete user by selecting the options Configure, Clone and Delete respectively, from the Local Users tab.

## **Creating a Subscription Package**

A subscription package defines the characteristics of a subscription that has been created for a registered user. These characteristics include the expiration date of the subscription.

If an user is connected at the time of subscription expiry, the user gets disconnected from the AP and any attempts to re-authenticate fails.

1. Click Security > Access Control > Users & Roles and select Subscription Package. This displays Subscription Package window.

#### 2. Click Create.

This dsiplays Create Subscription Package page.

#### FIGURE 260 Create Subscription Package

# **Create Subscription Package**

* Name:		
Description:		
* Expiration Interval:	No data available	
* Expiration Value:		
	ОК	Cancel

- 3. In the **Create Subscription Package** window, configure the following:
  - Name Enter the subscription package name.
  - Description Enter an approriate description for the new package.
  - Expiration Interval Select the expiration time for the package expiration from the drop-down. Options are: Hour, Day, Week, Month, Year and Never.
  - Expiration Value Enter the expiration value, if Hour, Day, Week, Month or Year is selected.
- 4. Click OK.

You have completed creating a subscription package.

#### NOTE

You can also edit and delete a package by selecting the options Configure and Delete respectively, from the Subscription Package tab.

## **Limitations Applying Role Policies to Users**

You must be aware of some limitations in applying roles to a user.

- Role-based policies are only supported in proxy-mode AAA WLANs, where proxy AAA method is used for authentication. If the
  authentication method is non-proxy AAA, where the AP authenticates the user, the user equipment (UE) cannot be determined and
  therefore, user-role policies are not supported on non-proxy mode AAA WLANs.
- Typically, the RADIUS/AAA servers return a user attribute to the controller, and the controller assigns it to an UE. However, you must
  establish a mapping between the user attribute and the user role, so that the user role policy can be applied to the UE. The attributerole mapping is configured within the AAA policy.

• User Traffic Profiles are configured with various policies such as rate limiting so when a profile is applied to a WLAN, the policies in the profile are applied to all the UEs in the WLAN. The policies can also be applied to a user role in a WLAN, but not all the polices defined in the profile are applied to the role.

If a role-based VLAN policy is defined in the profile, it cannot be applied to the WLAN if its authenticated based on a L7 method (WebAuth or Hotspot/WISPr). This is because when a VLAN is applied on a per-role basis for a L7 authentication method, the user receives an IP address via DHCP before the UE is authenticated - this happens at layer 3 or 4, and you cannot authenticate the UE and assign a role to it till layer 7 is reached. This results in a mismatch between the VLAN IDs set within the roles, and could possibly lead to service disruptions.

- Precedence profiles are configured at the WLAN level, but impact the manner in which roles are assigned. The manner in which the profile is defined, indicates the order in which policies defined within the profile are assigned. The order of priorities can be customized. For example, if you have WLAN5 configured with VLAN ID 5, An OS policy configured with an iOS VALN ID 10, and a role policy assigned to a student with VALN ID 40, then there are multiple orders one can set when a *student user with iOS connects to WLAN 5*.
- You can assign a UE to a role through RADIUS, or you can use RADIUS attributes to apply policies. However, using RADIUS attributes take precedence over assigning UEs to a role (though it is easy to configure, as the only element required to authenticate the UE is the role information).

In the RADIUS attributes method, each policy, such a rate limiting or user traffic profile has a unique RADIUS attribute. Therefore, specifying the RADIUS attribute for a policy will override all other forms of the controller policy. For example, if a UE is already assigned to VLAN 7 through RADIUS, setting a RADIUS attribute for VLAN IDs to 9 will override all VLAN=7 configurations in say WLANs, OS policies, role policies etc.

# Guests

## **Guest Passes**

Guest passes are temporary privileges granted to guests to allow access wireless LANs.

Many options are provided for customizing guest passes, controlling who is allowed to issue guest passes, and controlling the scope of access to be granted.

With Guest Pass authentication enabled, guests are required to enter a guest pass code when connecting to a guest WLAN. Temporary guest passes can be issued for single user, multiple users, one-time login, time-limited multiple logins for a single guest user, or can be configured so that a single guest pass can be shared by multiple users. Additionally, they can be batch generated, if many short-term guest passes must be created at once.

Guest passes can be generated in two ways:

- Self-Service Generated Guest Passes
- Admin Generated Guest Passes

After generating a guest pass, they can be delivered in the following ways:

- Printout
- Send SMS with guest credentials
- Send email with guest credentials

## NOTE

To enable guest pass delivery through email or SMS, you must first configure an email server or an SMS delivery account (Twilio or Clickatell) from the **Email** tab or the **SMS** tab (Services > Guest Access.

#### **Guest Pass**

#### SmartZone Guest Pass Self Registration

Currently Smart Zone Guest Access solution relies on assisted guest pass generation, which means IT or hotel staff needs to generate guest password to the client based on whatever credentials needed. To make the process simpler and for ZD parity, this feature is to make guest selfregistration a possibility on SZ, so that steps can be configured and displayed on guest UE to guide them through a step by step process to obtain a key for the guest WLAN access.

Self-service guest pass registration only applies to guest access WLAN.

- Go to Services > Guest Access.
- Click "Create" to access the Guest pass Portal.
- Enable "Self Registration" by setting it to "ON" position.

#### FIGURE 261 Self Registration

## Create Guest Access Portal

		$\overline{\mathbf{v}}$
* Portal Name:		
Portal Description:		
* Language:	English	
Redirection		V
Start Page:	After user is authenticated, <ul> <li>Redirect to the URL that user intends to visit.</li> <li>Redirect to the following URL:</li> </ul>	
Guest Access		
Self-registration:		
Guest Pass SMTP Server:	OFF	

If the sponsor approval is disabled, when end-user connects to the WLAN, user can finish the registration and get the guest password automatically without any approval.

#### **Admin Generated Guest Passes**

Guest passes allow temporary access to wireless LANs. Step 1: Create a Guest Access Service

1. Follow the instructions in Creating a Guest Access Portal to create at least one guest access service in Guest Access Portal.

#### Security Access Control

2. When you finish creating a guest access service, continue to Step 2: Create a Guest Access WLAN on page 430.

Step 2: Create a Guest Access WLAN

Guest passes are generated for specific WLANs only. Guest pass users will only be able to gain access to the WLANs for which the guest pass is generated.

Follow these steps to create a WLAN that will be used for guest access only.

1. Click Network > Wireless LANs.

The Wireless LANs page appears.

2. Select an Access Point from the tree hierrachy and click **Create**.

The Create WLAN Configuration page appears.

- 3. In the Authentication Options, select Guest Access. This displays the Guest Access Portal section.
- 4. In the **Guest Access Portal**, configure the following:
  - a. Guest Authentication: Select the option approriately.
  - b. Guest Service Portal: Select the guest access from the drop-down list or create guest access portal by clicking the + icon.
  - c. Bypass CNA: By default, this option is selected, undo if it is not required.
  - d. Portal detection & Suppression: This option is available only when the **Bypass CNA** is selected. Choose from the drop-down list or create a Portal detection & Suppression by clicking the + icon.
  - e. Guest Accounting: By default, this option is disabled. Choose from the drop-down list or create AAA server by clicking + icon.
- 5. When you finish creating a guest access WLAN, continue to Admin Generated Guest Passes on page 429.

FIGURE 262 Creating a WLAN for guest access only

## **Create WLAN Configuration**

Guest Access Portal		▼	
Guest Authentication:	Guest O Always Accept O Guest Access / Social Media Login O Social Media Login		
* Guest Portal Service:	Select a guest access 🗸 🕂 🖋		
Bypass CNA:			
Portal Detection & Suppression:	System Default		
Guest Accounting:	Disable +		

#### Step 3: Generate a Guest Pass

Follow these steps to generate a guest pass.

1. Click Security > Access Control > Guests and select Guest Pass. This displays Guest Pass window with two sections:

- 2. In the Self-Service Generated Guest Passes section, click on Generate Guest Pass and configure the following:
  - Guest Name Enter guest name.
  - Guest WLAN Select the guest WLAN from the drop down menu. To create guest WLAN, refer Step 2: Create a Guest Access WLAN on page 430.
  - Number of Passes Enter number of guest passes to be generated.
  - **Pass Valid For** Set the validity for the guest pass by entering the number and selecting the period from the drop-down menu. For example, if you want the guest pass to be valid for seven days, type **7** in the first box, and then select **Days** in the second box.
- 3. Configure the advanced options:
  - a) Pass Generation Select Auto Generate check box, if to generate the guest pass key automatically.

To generate guest pass manually, clear Auto Generate check box.

If generating multiple guest pass, the Auto Generate check box is not configurable.

- b) Pass Effective Since Set the guest pass validity period by selecting one of the following options:
  - Effective from the creation time This type of guest pass is valid from the time it is created to the specified expiration time, even if it is not being used by any end user.
  - Effective from first use This type of guest pass is valid from the time the user uses it to authenticate with the controller until the specified expiration time. An additional parameter (Guest Pass will expire in X days) can be configured to specify when an unused guest pass will expire regardless of use. The default is 7 days.
  - Expire new guest pass if not used within [] days If you want this guest pass to expire if it is unused after you generated it, type the number of days in the box (maximum value is 365 days).
- c) Max Devices Allowed Set the number of users that can share this guest pass.
  - Limited to [] If you want a limited number of users to share this guest pass, click this option, and then type the number in the box.
  - **Unlimited** If you want an unlimited number of users to share this guest pass, click this option.
  - Session Duration If you clicked Unlimited, this option appears. If you want require users to log on again after their sessions expire, select the Require guest re-login after [] check box, and then select a time increment. If this feature is disabled, connected users will not be required to re-log in until the guest pass expires.
- d) In Remarks (optional), type your notes about this guest pass, if any.
- 4. Click Generate.

The page refreshes, the guest pass generated appears in the **Admin Generated Guest Passes** table, along with other guest passes that exist on the controller.

Select the guest pass and click Enable to authorize the guest pass for a user, and Disable to revoke the guest pass for a particular user.

You have completed generating a guest pass. You are now ready to send the guest pass to guest users.

You can view the list of guest passes by applying filters. Click the *icon* to do so. The following information is displayed when you click on the guest pass created:

- Summary: Displays a summary of information about the user and credentials.
- Admin Activities: Displays information about the administrator activities.
- Event: Displays information about events associated with the user.

Click the \_\_\_\_\_\_ icon to apply filters. Click the \_\_\_\_\_\_ icon to export all the data into a CSV file.

FIGURE 263 Generating a guest pass

# Generate Guest Pass

* Guest Name:	хуг	
* Guest WLAN:	[SZ-300-GUEST] of [TEST-JILANI]	·
* Number of Passes:	1	
* Pass Valid For:	1 Days 💌	
Advanced Options		▼
Pass Generation:	🗹 Auto Generate	
	* Pass Value:	
Pass Effective Since:	Effective from the creation time	
	Effective from first use	
	* Expire new guest pass if not used within:	
* Max Devices Allowed:	Limited to	
	O Unlimited	
Remarks:	I	
	Generate	Cancel

#### NOTE

You can generate maximum 120000 guest passes for SZ100, and 40000 guest passes for vSZ-E.

#### NOTE

You can generate maximum 40000 guest passes for SZ300, and 1000000 guest passes for vSZ-H.

#### NOTE

The controller GUI allows you to view only 1000 guest passes. To view the guest pass list above 1000 passes, you must use the public API's.

Step 4: Send Guest Passes to Guest Users

Deliver the guest passes to guest users as per the delivery options that you choose.

The page that appears after you generate a guest pass contains options for delivering the guest pass to guest users (see the following image).

×
#### FIGURE 264 Options for delivering guest passes to guest users

Here are the generated guest passes								
🔒 Print Selected	🛓 Export Selected	🛛 Email 🔲 SMS	🛱 Delete 🕑 Enable 🗌 Disable	More T Filter	Off	Q 🔳		
Guest Name 🔺	Manage By	Key	Remarks	Generated	Expiration Date	WLAN	٥	
Sam	System	Wv3Q5H6q	One day pass	2017/03/08 17:41:30	2017/03/09 17:41:30	[SZ-300-GUEST] of [TEST-JI		
Sen	System	sajeXkCg	N/A	2017/03/08 18:45:26	N/A	[SZ-300-GUEST] of [TEST-JI		
test2	System	DNp2u8D3	N/A	2017/01/18 14:19:18	2017/01/19 14:19:18	[SZ-300-GUEST] of [TEST-JI		
						3 total records « 1	30	

#### Generating Guest Passes from an Imported CSV

You can also manually define the guest passes that you want to generate in a comma-separated value (CSV) file (a sample of which is available for download from the **Guest Pass** page).

Follow these steps to generate guest passes from an imported CSV file.

- 1. Click Security > Access Control > Guest > Guest Pass.
- 2. Click Import Guest Pass.

The Import Guest Pass form appears.

3. Look for the following text under Browse:

To download a sample guest pass, click here.

- 4. Click the **here** link to download the sample CSV file.
- 5. Using Microsoft Excel or a similar application, open the CSV file.
- 6. In the CSV file, fill out the following columns:
  - #Guest Name (Must): Assign a user name to the guest pass user.
  - Remarks (Optional): Add some notes or comments about this guest pass.
  - Key: Enter a guest pass key or leave it blank so the controller can generate the key automatically.

#### FIGURE 265 The sample CSV file when opened in Excel

	A6 -	j <sub>x</sub>	
	А	В	C
1	#Guest Name (Must)	Remarks	Key (Empty Implies random key)
2	Batch-Guest-1	Batch generation	AAAAAAA
3	Batch-Guest-2	Batch generation	
4	Batch-Guest-3		
5			
6			
7			
8			
9			
10			
11			
12			
13			
14			

- 7. Save the CSV file.
- 8. Go back to the Import Guest Pass page, and then configure the following settings on the Common Guest Pass Settings:
  - Guest WLAN: Select the guest WLAN that you created in Step 2: Create a Guest Access WLAN on page 430.
  - **Pass Valid For**: Set the validity period for the guest pass by filling in the two boxes. For example, if you want the guest pass to be valid for seven days, type **7** in the first box, and then select **Days** in the second box.
- 9. Configure the advanced options:
  - a) Pass Effective Since: Set the guest pass validity period by selecting one of the following options:
    - Effective from the creation time: This type of guest pass is valid from the time it is first created to the specified expiration time, even if it is not being used by any end user.
    - Effective from first use: This type of guest pass is valid from the time the user uses it to authenticate with the controller until the specified expiration time. An additional parameter (Guest Pass will expire in X days) can be configured to specify when an unused guest pass will expire regardless of use. The default is 7 days.
    - Expire guest pass if not used within [] days: If you want this guest pass to expire if it is unused after you generated it, type the number of days in the box (maximum value is 365 days).
  - b) Max Devices Allowed: Set the number of users that can share this guest pass.
    - Limited to []: If you want a limited number of users to share this guest pass, click this option, and then type the number in the box.
    - Unlimited: If you want an unlimited number of users to share this guest pass, click this option.
    - Session Duration: If you clicked Unlimited, this option appears. If you want require users to log on again after their sessions expire, select the **Require guest re-login after** [] check box, and then select a time increment. If this feature is disabled, connected users will not be required to re-log in until the guest pass expires.
- 10. In Guest List CSV File (at the top of the page), click Browse, and then select the CSV file you edited earlier.

The page refreshes, and the number of guest passes that the controller has identified in the CSV file appears below the **Browse** button.

11. Click Import.

The page refreshes, and then the guest pass you generated appears in a table, along with other guest passes that exist on the controller.

You have completed generating a guest pass. You are now ready to send the guest pass to guest users. See Step 4: Send Guest Passes to Guest Users on page 432 for information.

#### FIGURE 266 The Guest Pass page for importing a CSV file

Here are the generated guest passes									
🖨 Print Selected 🛃 Export Selected 🖂 Email 🔲 SMS 🛱 Delete 🗹 Enable 🗋 Disable More 👱 🝸 Filter Off 🗔 search table 🔍 🗮									
Guest Name 🛦 Manage By Key	ey Remarks 0	Generated E	Expiration Date	WLAN	٥				
Sam System Wv3	V3Q5H6q One day pass	2017/03/08 17:41:30 2	2017/03/09 17:41:30	[SZ-300-GUEST] of [TEST-JI					
Sen System saje	ijeXkCg N/A 2	2017/03/08 18:45:26	A/N	[SZ-300-GUEST] of [TEST-JI					
test2 System DNp	Np2u8D3 N/A	2017/01/18 14:19:18 2	2017/01/19 14:19:18	[SZ-300-GUEST] of [TEST-JI					

3 total records 🤍 1 »

#### **Guest Pass Template**

#### Creating a Guest Instruction HTML Template

A guest pass template is a HTML file which contains variables for the information that guest users need to connect to the controller hotspots (for example, guest name, key, and WLAN name), and actual instructions for connecting to the guest WLAN.

A default printout template exists in the controller. If you want to create your own printout template, follow these steps.

1. On the menu, click Security > Access Control > Guest Pass Template to display the Guest Pass Template window.

#### FIGURE 267 Guest Pass Template

Ħ	🛃 Monitor	🚠 Network	Security	¢ Services	Administration	*	search menu	⊻ Q	<ol> <li>Ruckus Analytics</li> </ol>	Security > Access (	Control → Guests ⇒	Guest Pa	iss Template
Guest P	ass Guest Pass	Template											
_		2 <	View existing guest templates	and basic information i	about them. To view detailed in	formation abo	ut a specific guest tem;	plate, click the gu	est template name.				×
MUIZATION	D System		Upload Delete	L Templates						se	arch table	Q	2 0
ORG			Name Adefault.html						Manage By System				
			Guest Instruction SMS 1	Templates							1 re	cords «	
			1 Upload Delete							se	arch table	Q	2 ¢
			Name 🔺 default.txt						Manage By System				
											1 re	cords <	1 >

- 2. In the Guest Instruction HTML Template tab, click default.html, which is the default guest pass printout template. The content of the default guest pass printout template appears in the Name: default.html
- 3. Click **Download** icon below the template preview area to download a copy of the template to your computer.
- 4. Using an HTML editor, create a new HTML file.

5. Add content to the file.

Typically, a printout template contains instructions for connecting to the controller hotspot. See the following image for the content of the default printout template.

FIGURE 268 Content of the default printout template

### Connecting as a Guest to the Corporate Wireless Network

#### Greetings, {GP\_GUEST\_NAME}

You have been granted access to the company wireless network, which you can use to access both the World Wide Web and Internet, and to check your personal email.

#### Your guest pass key is: {GP\_GUEST\_KEY}

This guest pass is valid until {GP\_VALID\_TIME}

Connect your wireless-ready PC to the following network(s):  $\{GP\_GUEST\_WLAN\}$ , as detailed in the instructions printed below.

Before you start, please review the following requirements.

- 6. Insert the following variables into the content of your template:
  - {GP\_GUEST\_NAME}: This is the guest pass user name.
  - {GP\_GUEST\_KEY}: This is the guest pass key.
  - {GP\_VALID\_TIME}: This is the expiration date and time of the guest pass.
  - {GP\_GUEST\_WLAN}: This is the WLAN with which the guest user can associate using the guest name and guest key.
- 7. Save the file.
- 8. Open the Guest Instruction HTML Template tab, click Upload icon to display the Upload a Template File tab.

#### FIGURE 269 Upload a Template File

Guest Instruction HTML Templates	Ψ
2 Upload Delete	search table 🔍 📿 🔅
Name 🔺 Manage By	
default.html System	
	1 records « 1 »
Upload a Template File	
* Template Name:	
* Template File: Browse	
▲ Upload ¥ Cancel	

- 9. Complete the following fields:
  - **Template Name**: Type a name for the template that you are uploading.
  - Template File: Click Browse, and select the template file you created.
- 10. Click Upload.

An information message box appears and informs you that the template file has been uploaded successfully.

#### 11. Click OK.

The template file you uploaded now appears in the list of templates.

#### FIGURE 270 The Upload a Template File form

Guest Instruction HTML Templates	,
Lupload	search table Q G Refresh
Name	Manage By 🔺
default.html	System
Sha1	System

#### **Creating a Guest Instruction SMS Template**

A guest SMS template is a text file which contains variables for the information that guest users need to connect to the controller hotspots (for example, guest name, key, and WLAN name), and actual instructions for connecting to the guest WLAN.

A default printout template exists in the controller. If you want to create your own printout template, follow these steps.

- 1. On the menu, click Security > Acesss Control > Guest Pass Template to display the Guest Pass Template window.
- 2. In the Guest Instruction SMS Template section, click default.txt, which is the default guest pass printout template.

The content of the default guest pass printout template appears in the Name: default.txt.

- 3. Click **Download** icon below the template preview area to download a copy of the template to your computer.
- 4. Using an HTML editor, create a new text file.
- 5. Add content to the file.

Typically, a printout template contains instructions for connecting to the controller hotspot. See the following image for the content of the default printout template.

FIGURE 271 Content of the default printout template

### Connecting as a Guest to the Corporate Wireless Network

#### Greetings, {GP\_GUEST\_NAME}

You have been granted access to the company wireless network, which you can use to access both the World Wide Web and Internet, and to check your personal email.

Your guest pass key is: {GP\_GUEST\_KEY}

This guest pass is valid until {GP\_VALID\_TIME}

Connect your wireless-ready PC to the following network(s):  $\{GP\_GUEST\_WLAN\}$ , as detailed in the instructions printed below.

Before you start, please review the following requirements.

- 6. Insert the following variables into the content of your template:
  - {GP\_GUEST\_NAME}: This is the guest pass user name.
  - {*GP\_GUEST\_KEY*}: This is the guest pass key.
  - {GP\_VALID\_TIME}: This is the expiration date and time of the guest pass.
  - {GP\_GUEST\_WLAN}: This is the WLAN with which the guest user can associate using the guest name and guest key.
- 7. Save the file.
- 8. In the Guest Instruction SMS Template tab, click Upload icon to display the Upload a Template File tab.

#### FIGURE 272 Upload a Template File

Guest Instruction SMS Templates							
2 Upload Delete		search table	Q 2 \$				
Name 🔺	Manage By						
default.txt	System						
		1 reco	rds < 1 >				
Upload a Template File							
* Template Name:							
* Template File: Browse							
▲ Upload X Cancel							

- 9. Complete the following fields:
  - Template Name: Type a name for the template that you are uploading.
  - Template File: Click Browse, and select the template file you created.
- 10. Click Upload.

An information message box appears and informs you that the template file has been uploaded successfully.

11. Click OK.

The template file you uploaded now appears in the list of templates.

#### FIGURE 273 The Upload a Template File form

Guest Instruction SMS Templates	
1 Upload	search table Q 2 Refresh
Name 🔺	Manage By
default.txt	System

## **Dynamic PSK**

#### **Generating Dynamic PSKs**

You can generate new dynamic PSKs to secure the WiFi network.

Follow these steps to generate the dynamic PSKs (DPSKs):

1. Click Security > Access Control > Dynamic PSK. This displays Dynamic PSKscreen.

#### 2. Click Generate DPSKs.

This displays Generate DPSKs window .

- 3. In the Generate DPSKs window, configure the following:
  - WLAN: Select a DPSK-enabled WLAN from the drop-down list.
  - Number of DPSKs: Enter the number of PSKs to be created in a zone. Maximum of 500 Unbound or Group DPSKs can be created.

There are three types of DPSKs:

- Unbound DPSK (DPSK not binding to a specific device yet) Once an unbound DPSK is used by a device, it will become bound DPSK and release one slot from the maximum limit of 500.
- Group DPSK (DPSK that can be shared between devices) A group DPSK will never become bound, it always occupy one slot from the 500 limit, until the Admin deletes.
- Bound DPSK (DPSK bound to a specific device) An Admin can import Bound DPSKs using CSV by specifying the **MAC Address** and create Bound DPSKs regardless of the 25,000 limitation.

SZ version	Max DPSK per zone	Max Unbound DPSK per zone	Max Group DPSK per zone	
3.4.x	10K	256	Х	
3.5.x	10K	256	64	
3.6.x	10K	Share 320 slots for Unbound and Group DPSKs		
5.1	25K	Share 500 slots for Unbound and Group DPSKs		

#### NOTE

For SZ300/vSZ-H platform, the maximum number of DPSKs is 25,000 per zone or domain and 50,000 for the system.

- **User Name**: Enter the user name manually or leave it blank if you want the controller to auto-generate the user name.
- **Passphrase**: Enter the user name manually or leave it blank if you want the controller to auto-generate the passphrase.
- User Role: If you have created user roles, select the user role to assign to the device that connects to the SmartZone network using this DPSK. The device will be assigned the same attributes and permissions (VLAN, UTP, time restrictions, etc.) that have been defined for the assigned user role.
- VLAN ID: Type a VLAN ID within the range 1-4094.
- Group DPSK: If you want multiple devices to be able to use this DPSK, click Yes else, click No if it used by a single device.
- 4. Click Generate.

You have completed creating dynamic PSKs.

To delete a DPSK, select the DPSK from the list, and then click the **Delete** icon.

#### **Viewing Generated DPSKs**

In addition to downloading the generated DPSK record in CSV format, you can also view the DPSKs that have been generated from the *Generated Dynamic PSKs* tab.

#### FIGURE 274 Viewing Generated DPSKs

¥ Polinin & Oct 1100							
⊒ System	•						
Services	-	ynamic PSK Batch Generation	Generated Dynar	nic PSKs			
AA Servers		Delete All Delet	Ehow OR Co	Cxport to C	VOX		
ccess Control		User	MAC Address	WLANS	Created	Expires	Shared Devices Number
pplication Recognition & Control		BatchDPSK_User_7	00.00.00.00.00.00	123	2020/09/08 10:18:10	Unlimited	0
orijour Gateway		BatchDPSK_User_8	00:00:00:00:00:00	123	2020/09/08 10:18:10	Unlimited	0
ynamic PSK		BatchDPSK_User_9	00.00.00.00.00.00	123	2020/09/08 10:18:10	Unlimited	0
uest Access Service							
otspot Services							
adio Control							
IPS							
RL Fibering							
V-Fi Calino							

A WLAN-supported DPSK has the Show QR Code option to join a Wi-Fi network.

Click Show QR Code and the QR Code pop-up page is displayed. Click Print to print the QR code or scan the QR code using a smartphone camera.

#### FIGURE 275 QR Code Page



#### 1. How to use Wi-Fi QR code?

You can print and share it to your users, and ask them to open the camera app on the smartphone and hold it over the Code. A notification should pop up and connect them to the wireless network automatically. If this did not work, check the smartphone settings and make sure that the QR Code scanning feature is enabled. If it still not working, then you may need to ask your user to download a third-party QR Code scanner from smartphone app store.

#### 2. How can I regenerate the QR code later?

You can to to WiFi Networks page and select your WiFi, click the "More" button and then click "Show QR Code" from the dropdown list, a QR code page should pop up.



Print

Click Export to CSV to export all the generated DPSKs to a CSV file.

#### **Importing Dynamic PSKs**

You can import CSV files to create DPSKs to secure the WiFi network.

Follow these steps to import dynamic PSKs (DPSKs):

- 1. Click Security > Access Control > Dynamic PSK. This displays Dynamic PSKscreen.
- 2. Click **Download Sample (CSV)** link to download the CSV template for generating DPSKs. A sample CSV file is displayed as show in the figure.

#### FIGURE 276 Sample CSV file

А	В	С	D	E	F
User Name	MAC Address	VLAN ID	User Role	Passphrase	Group DPSK
DPSK-User-1	00:11:22:33:44:44				
DPSK-User-2	00:11:22:33:44:55	1		passphrase02	
DPSK-User-3	11:22:33:44:55:66	2	testUserRole	passphrase03	
Group-DPSK-1					Υ

- 3. Modify the CSV file as appropriate and save it. The following are the fields that need to be completed in the CSV file:
  - User Name (mandatory field): Enter the user name.
  - MAC Address (optional): Enter the MAC address of the device for which to generate a DPSK (bound DPSK). If you leave the MAC address field empty, the controller will generate an unbound DPSK.
  - VLAN ID (optional): Enter a value to override the WLAN VLAN ID, or leave it empty if you do not want to override the WLAN VLAN ID.
  - User Role (optional): If you have created user roles, type the name of the user role that you want to assign to the device that connects to the SmartZone network using this DPSK. The device will be assigned the same attributes and permissions (VLAN, UTP, time restrictions, etc.) that have been defined for the assigned user role.
  - Passphrase (optional): Leave it blank if you want the controller to auto-generate the passphrase, or enter the passphrase manually.
  - Group DPSK (optional): Enter Y to indicate the entry is a Group DPSK if you want multiple devices to use this DPSK.
- 4. Click Import CSV.

The Import CSV dialog box appears.

#### NOTE

Importing a CSV file that contains a MAC address to which an existing DPSK (on the same target WLAN) is already assigned will replace the existing DPSK on the controller database.

- 5. In DPSK Enabled WLAN, select a WLAN from the drop-down list. Only WLANs that support DPSK must be selected.
- 6. In **Choose File**, click **Browse** to choose the CSV file.

Click Clear if you want to replace the CSV file.

You can also specify Group DPSK in the CSV file.

7. Click Upload.

The generated DPSKs appear in the table on the **Dynamic PSK** page.

#### NOTE

You can import up to 1,000 DPSKs (not over 25K unbound + group DPSKs) at a time.

8. Click Download CSV to download a CSV that contains the generated DPSKs.

The CSV file appears in the following format.

FIGURE 277 New CSV format								
User Name	MAC	WLAN (SSID)	Passphrase	VLAN ID	Created Date	Expiration Date		
DPSK-User-1	00:11:22:33:44:44	joe-wlan (joe-wlan)	4#4BSXMe		3/17/2016 18:55	Unlimited		
DPSK-User-2	00:11:22:33:44:55	joe-wlan (joe-wlan)	rE <r0[]y< td=""><td>1</td><td>3/17/2016 18:55</td><td>Unlimited</td></r0[]y<>	1	3/17/2016 18:55	Unlimited		
DPSK-User-3	11:22:33:44:55:66	joe-wlan (joe-wlan)	'q=7vqfE	2	3/17/2016 18:55	Unlimited		

You have completed generating DPSKs.

#### NOTE

Click **Export All** to export all the dynamic PSKs to a CSV file. You can also export specific dynamic PSKs by selected them and clicking **Export Selected**.

## **Creating a User Traffic Profile**

A User Traffic Profile (UTP) can be created to block or limit user traffic based on a number of factors including Source and destination IP address, Port, Protocol, etc. Additionally, a UTP can be created to shape traffic according to configurable application control policy.

To create a user traffic profile, perform the following:

- 1. Click Security and User Traffic Profile tab. This displays User Traffic Profile window.
- 2. In User Traffic Profile screen, click Create. This displays Create User Traffic Profile window. In the create user traffic profile window, configure the following:
  - Name Enter name for the profile.
  - Description Enter short description for the profile.
  - Rate Limiting By default, Uplink and Downlink buttons are set to Off. User can select the button to limit the upload and download by entering values.

#### NOTE

Rate limit supports maximum of 100 clients per WLAN per radio. After the threshold, the system displays client failure (203) error.

- 3. Select an access control for the user profile from the **Traffic Access Control List** and set priority by selecting the rule. To create a traffic control access rule, refer *Creating a User Traffice Access Control Rule*.
- 4. Select an application policy from the **Application Recognition and Control** list. To create an application policy, refer *Creating an Application Control Policy*.
- 5. Select an URL filtering policy from the **URL Filtering Control** list. To create an application policy, refer Creating a URL Filtering Policy.
- 6. Click **OK** to save the new User Traffic Profile.

#### NOTE

Use Configure, Clone and Delete options in the Create User TrafficProfile window to edit, clone or delete.

## **Restricted Access**

The Restricted Access profile can be created without having any blocked ports or enabling well known and any entries in the whitelist ports. Restricted Access Point(AP) profile can be configured multiple ways through SmartZone user interface.

The access point node on the network can be vulnerable to malicious attacks. Access Point(AP) is a critical node on the network and therefore such an attack can expose the whole network. The restricted access profile provides a mechanism to restrict unauthorized access to the AP and allows access only to authorized users thereby increasing the AP's inherent security.

#### NOTE

Maximum of 5 Restricted AP Access profiles can be created per zone.

The AP currently has the following categories of open ports:

SI. No.	Port	Use	Protocol
1	80	НТТР	TCP - IPv4 & IPv6
2	22	SSH	TCP - IPv4 & IPv6
3	443	HTTPS	TCP - IPv4 & IPv6
4	161	SNMP	UDP - IPv4 & IPv6
5	23	TELNET	TCP - IPv4 & IPv6

#### TABLE 93 Well Known Ports on Access Points

#### Overview

The Well known Port List includes the ports that are most likely to be exploited, with restricted access enabled, any node on the network trying to access the AP using these ports is blocked. This blocking functionality is configurable from the user interface by an administrator. The administrator can perform the following functions:

- The administrator can allow temporary or permanent access to these ports for an IP or a list of IPs (IP and Subnet). These IP(s) when configured are added to the Manual White List (Max 10) and these IP(s) are given unrestricted access to the AP.
- The administrator can add ports or a range of ports to the Port Black List (Max 10) as well. These ports will be inaccessible for any node on the network that is not part of the Manual White List as configured by the administrator.

Security Access Control

#### FIGURE 278 Restricted Access Overview



#### **Creating Restricted AP Access Profile**

The Access Point (AP) is a critical node in the network that can be at risk of the malicious attacks as some of its ports are open. The Restricted AP Access Profile addresses this kind of risk and enhances AP's security.

Restricted AP Access protects the AP in the following ways.

- 1. By blocking access to the AP's standard well know open ports such as:
  - Port- 22 (TCP -IPv4 & IPv6) For SSH Operation
  - Port- 23 (TCP IPv4 & IPv6) For Telnet Operation
  - Port- 80 (TCP IPv4 & IPv6) For HTTP Operation
  - Port- 443 (TCP IPv4 & IPv6) For HTTPs Operation
  - Port- 161 (UDP -IPv4 & IPv6) For SNMP Operation

- 2. By blocking access to AP's Internal ports (used mainly for Ruckus internal communication) such as:
  - Wisper internal ports
    - Port 9997 (http) : [Subscriber portal]
    - Port 9998 (https): [Subscriber portal]
    - Port 1997 (http): [Captive Portal Listening Server]
    - Port 1998 (https): [Captive Portal Listening Server]
  - Walled Garden internal Ports
    - Port 8090 (http) : [Subscriber portal]
    - Port 8099 (https) : [Subscriber portal]
    - Port 18090 (http) : Captive Portal Listening Server /Redirect server listen port]
    - Port 18099 (https): Captive Portal Listening Server/Redirect server listen port]
  - Speedflex Port 18301
  - Proxy Web server for Unauthorized UEs 8100
  - DNSMASQ 53
- 3. By providing a mechanism to block any ports or port range to restrict access.
- 4. By allowing AP to be accessed by authorized users.

To create a Restricted AP Access profile, perform the following steps.

1. Click Security > Access Control > Restricted AP Access. This displays Restricted AP Access screen.

2. In **Restricted AP Access** screen. Select a Zone from the system tree and click **Create** The **Create Restricted AP Access Profile** page appears.

FIGURE 279 Creating Restricted AP Access Profile

* Name: Description:			
Blocked Port List:	* Protocol Both	* Port	+ Add 🗶 Cancel 💼 Delete
	Protocol	Port	
	DFF Block well known ports List of well known ports		

- 3. Configure the following:
  - a. Name: Type the name of the profile.
  - b. Description: Type the description of the profile.
  - c. Blocked Port List: Select the protocol (TCP, UDP or Both) from the **Protocol** drop-down, and enter the port number in the **Port** field.
     You can click **Cancel** to re-type the entry or you can click **Add** to add the entries. The protocol and the port get listed in the table below the Blocked Port List. Click **Delete** to delete the values in the table.
  - d. Block well known ports: Enable the slidebar to block the well known ports.
  - e. IP Address Whitelist: When Restricted AP Access is enabled, network devices may use non-whitelisted IPv6 IP address for Restricted AP Access related operations, which may cause unexpected result. So, it is recommended to add ipv6 IP addresses manually.
- 4. Click OK.

You have created the Restricted AP Access profile.

#### **Configuring Restricted Access via Services & Profiles**

This topic describes configuring Restricted Access via Services & Profile tab.

- 1. Click Security > Access Control > Restricted AP Access. This displays Restricted AP Accessscreen.
- 2. Click Restricted Access tab.
- 3. Select a **Zone** and from the list select one of the **Restricted AP Access Profile** associated with the zone and click **Configure**. This displays **Edit Restricted AP Access Profile** window.
- 4. Enter the values in the fields and click **Ok**.

This displays the edited **Restricted Access Profile** in the list.

Fields	Description
Name	Restricted Access Profile name.
Description	Enter a description to identify the Restricted Access Profile.
Blocked Port List	<ul> <li>*Protocol - Choose the protocol for communicating from the drop down list (Both, TCP, UDP)</li> <li>*Port - Enter the port numbers. These port numbers will be added to the Blocked Port list.</li> <li>The port numbers can be deleted by selecting the same from the table.</li> </ul>
Block well known ports	To add all well know ports to the Blocked Port List, click the <b>On/Off</b> switch. The Block well known ports, by default is <b>Off</b> .
IP Address Whitelist	*IP - Enter the IP addresses to allow the communication. These IP addresses will be part of the IP Address Whitelist. The IP Address can be deleted by selecting the same from the table.

#### **Configuring Restricted Access via Access Point**

This topic describes the steps to configure Restricted AP Access Profile through Access Point tab.

- 1. Go to Access Points > Access Points.
- 2. Select a Zone from the left column and click **Configure selected Domain/Zone/Group** icon.

This displays Configure Group screen.

In the Configure Group screen, navigate to Advanced Options. Locate Restricted AP Access Profile field.
 To create a Restricted AP Access Profile, click On/Off button to On.

#### NOTE

By default the **On/Off** button is in the **Off** mode.

4. Click + to Create Restricted AP Access Profile.

This displays Create Restricted AP Access Profile screen.

- 5. Enter the details as provided in the Configuring Restricted Access via Services & Profiles on page 447 topic.
- 6. The new Restricted AP Access profile is displayed in the Restricted AP Access drop-down list.
- 7. Select the Restricted AP Access profile from the drop-down list to map the RA profile to a particular zone.

#### **Enabling Restricted Access**

To enable the Restricted Access, perform the following:

- 1. Go to Network > Wireless > Access Point > Access Points.
- 2. Select a Zone from the left column and click **Configure selected Domain/Zone/Group** icon.

This displays Configure selected Domain/Zone/Group

- 3. Navigate to Advanced Options.
- 4. Click **On/Off** button to **On** mode.

#### NOTE

By default the **On/Off** button is in the **Off** mode.

This highlights the greyed out **Restricted AP Access Profile**. Select the RA profile from the drop-down list to enable the restricted access for the selected zone.

The selected **Restricted AP Access Profile** can be edited by clicking

## **Creating Blocked Clients**

You can deny access to the network for certain clients by using the block client access control feature.

1. Go to Security > Access Control > Blocked Client.

This displays **Blocked Client** screen.

х

Select a Zone from the system tree, click Create.
 This displays Create Blocked Client page.

**FIGURE 280 Create Blocked Client** 

# **Create Blocked Client**

General Options	▼
* Client MAC:	
Description:	



- 3. Configure the following:
  - a. Client MAC: Type MAC address of the client that you want to block.
  - b. Description: Type a short description for client.
  - c. Click OK.

You have created the blocked client list.

#### NOTE

You can also edit, clone and delete a list by selecting the options **Configure**, **Clone** and **Delete** respectively, from the **Blocked Client** tab.

## **Creating a Client Isolation Whitelist**

This feature allows the administrator to manually specify an approved list of wired destinations that may be reachable by wireless clients.

#### NOTE

The whitelist only applies to destinations that are on the wired network, and it will not work on wireless destinations.

1. Click Security > Access Control > Client Isolation Whitelist. This displays Client Isolation Whitelistscreen.

2. Click Create.

This displays Create Client Isolation Whitelist window.

FIGURE 281 Creating a Client Isolation Whitelist

## **Create Client Isolation Whitelist**

Auto Whitelist:	APs will auto-discovery g	gateway devices and add them to the i	solation whitelis
lient Entries			
inent Lintres			*
🕂 Create 🔗 Config	gure 🛍 Delete		
	IP Address	Description	

- 3. Configure the following:
  - a. Name: Enter name of the client.
  - b. Description: Enter short description about the client.
  - c. Auto Whitelist: Select this check-box if you want AP to automatically scan for devices and include them in the whitelist.
  - d. Client Entries: To add the clients to the list, click **Create** and provide client information such as MAC address (mandatory), IP address and Description.

OK

Cancel

e. Click OK.

You have created the list of whitelisted clients that can access the network.

#### NOTE

You can also edit, clone and delete the list by selecting the options **Configure**, **Clone** and **Delete** respectively, from the **Client Isolation Whitelist** tab.

## **Creating Time Based Access Table**

You can control client access to the network by providing a time schedule within which the device can access the network.

- 1. Go to Security > Access Control.
- 2. Select the Time Schedule tab, and then select the zone for which you want to create the schedule.

#### 3. Click Create.

The Create Time Based Access Table page appears.

#### FIGURE 282 Creating a Time Based Access Table

Gener	al Optic	ons												
	* Sc	hedule	Name:											
	Schodul	Descri	intion											
	Scheuun	e Descri	iption.											
Sched	ule Tab	le												
Sched	ule Tab	le												
Sched	ule Tab	le												
Sched	ule Tab AM	le	2	4	5	c	7	9	٩	10	11	PM	1	2
Sched	ule Tab AM 1	le 2	3	4	5	6	7	8	9	10	11	PM 12	1	2
Sched Time Sun Mon	ule Tab AM 1	2	3	4	5	6	7	8	9	10	11	PM 12	1	2
Sched Time Sun Mon	AM 1	2	3	4	5	6	7	8	9	10	11	PM 12	1	2
Sched Time Sun Mon Tue Wed	AM 1	2	3	4	5	6	7	8	9	10	11	PM 12	1	2
Sched Time Sun Mon Tue Wed	AM 1	2	3	4	5	6	7	8	9	10	11	PM 12	1	2

#### 4. Configure the following:

- a. Schedule Name: Type a name for the schedule you want to create.
- b. Schedule Description: Type a short description for this schedule.
- c. Draw the schedule table.
- d. Click OK.

You have created the schedule.

#### NOTE

You can also edit, clone and delete the schedule by selecting the options **Configure**, **Clone** and **Delete** respectively, from the **Time Schedule** tab.

## **Creating a Traffic Class Profile**

To create a traffic class profile, you must define the basic required settings.

- 1. Go to Security > Access Control > Traffice Classes.
- 2. Select the **Zone** from system tree and click **Create**. This displays **Create Traffic Class Profile** page.

FIGURE 283 Creating a Traffic Class Profile

Cr	eate Traffic Class Profile	×
	General Options	
	* Name: tc_profile1 Description:	
	Traffic Classes	
	🕂 Create 🖉 Configure 📋 Delete	
	Traffic Class Destinations	
	traffic_class2 facebook.com	
	traffic_class1 1.1.1.1,google.com	
	<b>OK</b> Cancel	

3. Under General Options, enter traffic class profile name and description.

4. Under Traffic Classes, click Create to add a traffic class.

#### NOTE

Only four traffic classes can be added in a single Traffic Class profile.

The Traffic Class page appears.

#### FIGURE 284 Creating a Traffic Class

esunauon Addresses		
Access Control Rule Entry	+ Add Import CSV V	X Cancel
Access Control Rule Entry		
he following format are allowed for access control rule ent ormat: IP (e.g. 10.11.12.13)	ry.	
IP Range (e.g. 10.11.12.13-10.11.12.13) CIDR (e.g. 10.11.12.100/28) IP and mask (e.g. 10.11.12.13 255.255.255.0)		
Precise web site (e.g. www.ruckus.com)		
web site with special regular expression like		

- 5. Enter the name of the traffic class profile.
- 6. In the Access Control Rule Entry field, enter an access control rule in the proper format.
- 7. Click Add to add an access control rule or click Import CSV to import an access control list.

#### NOTE

Click the Import CSV arrow and select Download Sample (CSV) to download the CSV template.

#### NOTE

To delete an access control rule, select an entry and click **Delete**.

8. Click OK.

You have created a Traffic Class Profile.

#### NOTE

IP destination is reachable only when IP is not part of Traffic Class, but present under Split Tunnel. Split-tunnel policy is effective only when both **Split Tunnel** and **Traffic Class** features are enabled together.

ΟΚ

Cancel

## **Classifying Rogue Policy**

You can create rogue classification policy with rules at the zone-level. This helps in automatic classification behavior when a specific-rogue detection criteria are met.

To create a rogue classification policy:

- 1. Go to Security > Access Control > WIPS.
- 2. Select the zone for which you want to create the policy and click **Create**.
- 3. Click Create.

The Create Rogue Classification Policy page is displayed.

- 4. Configure the following:
  - a) Name : Type a name for the policy.
  - b) **Description** : Type a description for the policy.
  - c) Rogue Classification Rules : Select the rule from the list and prioritize.
    - To prioritize the classification rule, select the rule from the list and click UP or Down to position the rule.
    - To create a new classification rule, click **Create** and configuring the following :
      - Click **Create**. The Create Rogue Classification Rules page appears.
      - Configure the following options:
        - > Name: Enter a name for the rule.
        - > Rule Type: Select one of following the rule type for the Classification:
          - ? Ad Hoc
          - ? Auth Flood
          - ? CTS Abuse
          - ? Deauth Flood
          - ? Disassoc Flood
          - ? EAP Flood
          - ? Excessive Power
          - ? Low RSSI
          - ? MAC OUI
          - ? MAC Spoofing
          - ? Null SSID
          - ? RTS Abuse
          - ? Same Network
          - ? SSID
          - ? SSID Spoofing
        - > Classification: Select one of the following action for the selected Rule Type:
          - ? Ignore
          - ? Know
          - ? Malicious
          - ? Rogue
      - Click **OK**. You have created a Rogue classification rule.
- 5. Click OK.

You have created Rogue classification policy.

#### NOTE

You can also edit or delete a Rogue classification policy. To do so, select the rogue classification from the list and click **Configure** or **Delete** as required.

NOTE

## Authentication

## **Creating Non-Proxy Authentication AAA Server**

A non-proxy AAA server is used when APs connect to the external AAA server directly.

- 1. Go to Security > Authentication > Non-Proxy (AP Authenticator).
- Select a Zone from the system tree and click Create.
   This displays Create AAA Server page.

FIGURE 285 Create AAA Server

#### **Create AAA Server**

		_
General Options		-
* Name:		
Description:		
Туре:	RADIUS Active Directory LDAP Http/2 AAA	
Backup RADIUS	OFF Enable Secondary Server	

- 3. Configure the following options:
  - General Options
    - Name: Enter a name for the AAA server that you are creating.
    - Description: Enter a short description of the AAA server.
    - Type: Select the type of AAA server that you are creating. Options include **RADIUS**, Active Directory and LDAP Http/2AAA.
    - Backup RADIUS : Select the **Enable Secondary Server**option if secondary RADIUS server exists on the network. This option is displayed only if **RADIUS** type I selected.
  - Primary Server
    - If you select **RADIUS**, configure the following options:
      - > IP Address: Enter the IP address of the AAA server. Both IPv4 and IPv6 addressing formats are supported.
      - > Port: Enter the port number of the AAA server. The default RADIUS server port number is 1812.
      - > Shared Secret: Enter the AAA shared secret.
      - > Confirm Secret: Re-enter the shared secret to confirm.
      - If you have enabled the secondary server for Backup RADIUS, you must provide similar information as in the primary server.
      - If you selected Active Directory, configure the following options:
        - > IP Address: Enter the IPv4 address of the Active Directory server.
        - Port: Enter the port number of the Active Directory server. The default port number (389) must not be changed unless you have configured the Active Directory server to use a different port.
        - > Windows Domain Name: Enter the Windows domain name assigned to the Active Directory server (for example, domain.ruckuswireless.com).
    - If you selected **LDAP**, configure the following options:
      - > IP Address: Enter the IPv4 address of the LDAP server.
      - > Port: Enter the port number of the LDAP server. The default port number is 389.
      - > Base Domain Name: Enter the base domain name in LDAP format for all user accounts (for example, dc=ldap,dc=com).
      - Admin Domain Name: Enter the administrator domain name in LDAP format (for example, cn=Admin;dc=Your Domain.dc=com).
      - > Admin Password: Enter the administrator password for the LDAP server.
      - > Confirm Password: Re-enter the administrator password to confirm.
      - > Key Attribute: Enter a key attribute to denote users (for example, default: uid)
      - > Search Filter: Enter a search filter (for example, objectClass=Person).
- 4. Under **User Role Mapping**, click **Create** to create a user traffic profile mapping.

#### NOTE

While mapping group attribute value to a user role, avoid special characters, wild-card entries, or duplicate entries regardless of the order. Only the firs-matched entry will be mapped to the user role.

- a) In the Group Attribute Value field, enter the value to be sent from AAA as part of an Access-Accept.
- b) Select a user role from the User Role list or click + to create a user role. For more information, refer to User Roles on page 424.
- 5. Click OK.

#### NOTE

You can also edit, clone and delete an AAA server by selecting the options **Configure**, **Clone**, and **Delete**, respectively, from the **Non-Proxy** (AP Authenticator) tab.

#### VIDEO

Non-Proxy AAA Configuration. Creating a Proxy or Non-Proxy Authentication service



Click to play video in full screen mode.

## **Creating Proxy Authentication AAA Servers**

A proxy AAA server is used when APs send authentication or accounting messages to the controller and the controller forwards these messages to an external AAA server.

- 1. Go to Security > Authentication > Proxy (SZ Authenticator).
- 2. Click Proxy (SZ Authenticator).
- 3. Click Create.

This displays Create Authentication Service page.

FIGURE 286 Creating an Authentication Service

Encryption:	OFF TLS	
RFC 5580 Out of Band I	elivery: OFF Enable for Ruckus AP Only	
Primary Server		
* IP Address / FQDN Name	commscope.radius1.com	
* Port:	1812	
* Shared Secret:		
* Confirm Secret:		
Secondary Server		
Backup RADIUS:	CNN Enable Secondary Server	
* IP Address / FQDN Name	commscope.radius2.com	
• Port:	1812	
* Shared Secret:		

- 4. Configure the following options:
  - Name: Enter a name for the authentication service that you are adding.
  - Friendly Name: Enter an alternative name that is easy to remember.
  - Description: Enter a description for the authentication service.
  - Service Protocol: Select the type of service protocol for the authentication service you are adding. Options are **RADIUS**, **Active Directory**, and **LDAP**.
    - If you select **RADIUS**, refer to **RADIUS** Service Options on page 459 for more information.
    - If you select Active Directory, configure the following options:
      - Global Catalog: Select the Enable Global Catalog support if you want the Active Directory server to provide a global list of all objects.
      - Primary Server: For Encryption, select the Enable TLS Encryption check box if you want to use the Transport Layer Security (TLS) protocol to secure communication with the server.

#### NOTE

You must also configure the Trusted CA certificates to support TLS encryption.

- > IP Address: Enter the IPv4 address of the Active Directory server.
- Port: Enter the port number of the Active Directory server. The default port number (389) must not be changed unless you have configured the Active Directory server to use a different port.
- > Windows Domain Name: Enter the Windows domain name assigned to the Active Directory server (for example, domain.ruckuswireless.com).
- If you select LDAP, configure the following options:
  - a. Select **Enable TLS Encryption** check box, if you want to use the Transport Layer Security (TLS) protocol to secure communication with the server.

#### NOTE

You must also configure the Trusted CA certificates to support TLS encryption.

- b. IP Address: Enter the IPv4 address of the LDAP server.
- c. Port: Enter the port number of the LDAP server.
- d. Base Domain Name: Enter the base domain name in LDAP format for all user accounts (for example, dc=ldap,dc=com).
- e. Admin Domain Name: Enter the administrator domain name in LDAP format (for example, cn=Admin;dc=Your *Domain*,dc=com).
- f. Admin Password: Enter the administrator password for the LDAP server.
- g. Confirm Password: Re-enter the administrator password to confirm.
- h. Key Attribute: Enter a key attribute to denote users (for example, default: uid).
- i. Search Filter: Enter a search filter (for example, objectClass=Person).
- Advanced Options Domain name: Enter the allowed domain name that you want to add.
- User Role Mapping:

#### NOTE

While mapping group attribute value to a user role, avoid special characters, wild-card entries, or duplicate entries regardless of the order. Only the firs-matched entry will be mapped to the user role.

- a. In the Group Attribute Value field, enter the value to be sent from AAA as part of an Access-Accept.
- b. Select a User Role from the list or click 🛨 to create a new user role. For more information, refer to User Roles on page 424.

c. Click OK.

The mapped user profile is listed.

5. Click OK.

NOTE

You can also edit, copy, and delete an AAA server by selecting the options **Configure**, **Clone**, and **Delete**, respectively, from the **Proxy (SZ Authenticator)** tab.

#### **RADIUS Service Options**

These are the Radius service options available for the primary and secondary servers.

RFC 5580 Out of Band Location Delivery: If you want out-of-band location delivery (RFC 5580) to apply only to RUCKUS APs, select the **Enable for Ruckus AP Only** check box.

Configure the primary RADIUS server settings as shown in the following table.

Configure the primary RADIUS server settings. **TABLE 94** Primary Server Options

Option	Description
IP Address or FQDN	Type the IP address or the Fully Qualified Domain Name (FQDN) of the RADIUS server. IPv4 and IPv6 addressing formats are supported.
Port	Type the port number of the RADIUS server. The default RADIUS server port number is 1812 and the default RADIUS Accounting server port number is 1813.
Shared Secret	Type the RADIUS shared secret.
Confirm Secret	Retype the shared secret to confirm.

If you have a secondary RADIUS server on the network that you want to use as a backup, select the Enable Secondary Server check box, and then configure the settings in the following table.

#### TABLE 95 Secondary Server Options

Option	Description
Backup RADIUS	Select <b>Enable Secondary Server</b> . When a secondary RADIUS server is enabled and the primary RADIUS server becomes unavailable, the secondary Automatic Fallback Disable server takes over the handling of RADIUS requests. When the primary server becomes available again, it takes back control over RADIUS requests from the secondary server. If you want to prevent the primary server from retaking control over RADIUS requests from the secondary server, select the <b>Automatic Fallback</b> <b>Disable</b> check box.
IP Address	Type the IP address of the secondary AAA server. IPv4 and IPv6 addressing formats are supported.
Port	Type the port number of the secondary AAA server port number. The default RADIUS server port number is 1812 and the default RADIUS Accounting server port number is 1813.
Shared Secret	Type the AAA shared secret.
Confirm Secret	Retype the shared secret to confirm.

The following options define the health monitoring settings of the primary and secondary RADIUS servers, when the controller is configured as RADIUS proxy for RADIUS Authentication and Accounting messages.

#### TABLE 96 Health Check Policy

Option	Description
Response Window	Set the time (in seconds) after which, if the AAA server does not respond to a request, the controller will initiate the zombie period (see below). Response Window         If the primary AAA server does not respond to RADIUS messages sent after Response Window expires, the controller will forward the retransmitted RADIUS messages to the secondary AAA server.         NOTE         The zombie period is not started immediately after the Response Window expires, but after the configured Response Window plus ¼ of the configured Zombie Period. The default Response Window is 20 seconds
Zombie Period	Set the time (in seconds) after which, if the AAA server does not respond to ANY packets during the zombie period, it will be considered to inactive or unreachable. An AAA server that is marked zombie (inactive or unreachable) will be used to proxy with a low priority. If there are other live AAA servers, the controller will attempt to use these servers first instead of the zombie AAA server. The controller will only proxy requests to a zombie server only when there are no other live servers. Any request that is sent as a proxy to an AAA server will continue to be sent to that AAA server until the home server is marked inactive or unreachable. At that point, the request will fail over to another server, if a live AAA server is available. The default Zombie Period is 40 seconds.
Revive Interval	Set the time (in seconds) after which, if no RADIUS messages are sent as proxy to the AAA server after it has been marked as inactive or unreachable, the controller will mark the AAA server as active again (and assume that it has become reachable again). The default Revive Interval is 120 seconds.
No Response Fail	Click <b>Yes</b> to respond with a reject message to the NAS if no response is received from the RADIUS server. Click <b>No</b> to skip sending a response.

#### NOTE

To ensure that the RADIUS fail-over mechanism functions correctly, either accept the default values for the Response Window, Zombie Period, and Revive Interval, or make sure that the value for Response Window is always higher than the value for RADIUS NAS request timeout multiplied by the value for RADIUS NAS max number of retries. For third party APs, you must ensure that the configured Response Window on the controller is higher than the RADIUS NAS request timeout multiplied by the RADIUS value. The maximum number of retries is configured at the 3rd party controller/AP.

Configure the following options.

#### TABLE 97 Rate Limiting

Options	Description
Maximum Outstanding Requests (MOR)	Set the maximum outstanding requests per server. Type 0 to disable it, or set a value between 10 and 4096.
Threshold (% of MOR)	Set a percentage value of the MOR at which (when reached) the controller will generate an event. Threshold (% of MOR) For example, if the MOR is set to 1000 and the threshold is set to 50%, the controller will generate an event when the number of outstanding requests reaches 500.
Sanity Timer	Set a timer (in seconds) that will be started whenever a condition that generates an event is reached. This helps prevent conditions that trigger events which occur frequently.

#### **Testing AAA Servers**

To ensure that the controller administrators will be able to authenticate successfully with the RADIUS server type that you selected, RUCKUS strongly recommends testing the AAA server after you set it up.

- 1. Go to Security > Authentication.
- 2. Select the Proxy (SZ Authenticator) tab, and then select the zone for which you want to test the AAA server.
- 3. Click **Test AAA**.

The Test AAA Server page appears.

FIGURE 287 Testing an AAA Server

Test AAA Servers						
* Name: * User Name: * Password:	Guest					
	Test	Cancel				

- 4. Configure the following:
  - a. Name: Select one of the AAA servers that you previously created.
  - b. User Name: Type an existing user name on the AAA server that you selected.
  - c. Password: Type the password for the user name you specified.
- 5. Click Test.

If the controller was able to connect to the authentication server and retrieve the configured groups/attributes, the information appears at the bottom of the page. If the test was unsuccessful, there are two possible results (other than success) that will be displayed to inform you if you have entered information incorrectly: **Admin invalid** or **User name or password invalid**. These results can be used to troubleshoot the reasons for failure to authenticate administrators with an AAA server through the controller.

## **Authentication Support Matrix**

It is important to understand the compatibility between AAA servers and different WLANs.

#### Proxy Mode

In proxy mode, authentication requests are set through the controller.

#### TABLE 98 Proxy Mode Compatibility

Authentication Source	802.1X	HS 2.0 Secure	Web Auth	Hotspot/WISPr
Local Database	No	Yes	No	Yes
IDM-Provisioned Local DB	Yes	Yes	NA	NA
Active Directory	No*	No	Yes	Yes
RADIUS	Yes	Yes	Yes	Yes
LDAP	Yes	No	Yes	Yes

#### NOTE

To support 802.1X with Active Directory, an external RADIUS server (such as NPS) must be used.

#### NOTE

IDM Provisioned username (also called local cache credential) is relevant only in secure access after Onboarding.

#### NOTE

802.1X (MSCHAPv2 via built-in RADIUS using AD-NPS), WebAuth, and WISPr support AD authentication from SmartZone release in 3.2.

#### NOTE

802.1X, WebAuth, and WISPr support LDAP authentication from SmartZone release in 3.2. For 802.1X authentication, the user password must be in clear text in the LDAP database.

#### Non-proxy Mode

In the Non-proxy mode, authentication requests are sent directly by AP and not through the controller. The local database is stored on the controller, therefore, authentication sources such as local database and IDM-provisioned local databases are not supported.

#### TABLE 99 Non-proxy Mode Compatibility

Authentication Source	802.1X	Zero-IT Onboard	HS 2.0 Onboard	HS 2.0 Secure	Web Auth	Hotspot/WISPr
Active Directory	No	No*	No*	No	Yes	No
RADIUS	Yes	No*	No*	No	Yes	Yes*
LDAP	No	No*	No*	No	Yes	No

(\*) From the configuration it may seem like non-proxy RADIUS is supported in WISPr, but the call flow goes through the controller.

**Profile Configuration** 

The following table details proxy and non-proxy AAA server configurations against various platforms.

#### TABLE 100 Profile Configuration

Feature	SZ100	vSZ-E	vSZ-H	Description
Per-Zone ProxyAAA Profiles	NA	NA	NA	Ability to configure a ProxyAAA profile in a specific zone

#### TABLE 100 Profile Configuration (continued)

Feature	SZ100	vSZ-E	vSZ-H	Description
Global ProxyAAA Profiles	Yes	Yes	Yes	Ability to configure a ProxyAAA profile globally and then use it across zones
Per-Zone NonProxy AAA Profiles	NA	NA	Yes	Ability to configure a NonProxyAAA profile in a specific zone
Global NonProxy AAA Profiles	Yes	Yes	No	Ability to configure a NonProxy AAA profile globally and then use it across zones

#### Dynamic Policy Assignment (Proxy Authentication Types)

The following table details dynamic policy assignments across authentication types.

#### **TABLE 101** Dynamic Policy Assignment (Proxy)

Feature	802.1X	Zero-IT Onboard	HS 2.0 Onboard	HS 2.0 Secure	Web Auth	Hotspot/WISPr	MAC Auth	Description
Dynamic Role Assignment	Yes	Yes	Yes	Yes	Yes	Yes	Yes	Ability to assign a user to a particular local Role via a group/role attribute from RADIUS, AD, LDAP. From SmartZone 3.4, Role can contain UTP. Therefore, , when you assign a role, you also get the ACL and Rate Limiting policies.
Dynamic VLAN / VLAN Pool	Yes	NA	NA	NA	No	Νο	Yes	Ability to assign a user to a VLAN through a VLAN attribute from RADIUS, AD, LDAP. From SmartZone release 3.5, you can also assign VLANs and VLAN pools based on the user role.
Dynamic UTP	Yes				Yes	Yes	Yes	Ability to assign a user to a UTP through an attribute from an authentication source.
Dynamic ACL	Yes	Yes	Yes	No	Yes	Yes	Yes	Ability to assign a specific ACL to a user through an attribute from RADIUS, AD, LDAP.

#### **Security** Authentication

#### TABLE 101 Dynamic Policy Assignment (Proxy) (continued)

Feature	802.1X	Zero-IT Onboard	HS 2.0 Onboard	HS 2.0 Secure	Web Auth	Hotspot/WISPr	MAC Auth	Description
Dynamic Rate Limit	Yes	Yes	Yes			Yes	Yes	Ability to assign a specific Rate Limit to a user through an attribute from RADIUS, AD, LDAP.

#### NOTE

In dynamic ACL and Rate limit, since ACL and rate limit are associated with a UTP, assigning a UTP also assigns an ACL or rate limit.

Dynamic Policy Assignment (Non-Proxy Authentication Types)

The following table details dynamic policy assignments across authentication types.

#### TABLE 102 Dynamic Policy Assignment (Non-Proxy)

Feature	802.1X	HS 2.0 Secure	Web Auth	Description
Dynamic Role Assignment	No			Ability to assign a user to a local Role through a group/role attribute from the authentication source.
Dynamic VLAN / VLAN Pool				Ability to assign a user to a VLAN through a VLAN attribute from the authentication source.
Dynamic UTP				Ability to assign a user to a UTP through an attribute from the authentication source.
				<b>NOTE</b> From SmartZone release 3.4, UTP contains ACL and rate limit.
Dynamic ACL				Ability to assign a specific ACL to a user through an attribute from the authentication source.
				<b>NOTE</b> ACLs are a part of a UTP. If you configure a UTP without a rate limit,you effectively only have an ACL.
Dynamic Rate Limit				Ability to assign a specific Rate Limit to a user through an attribute from the authentication source.
				<b>NOTE</b> Rate limiting is also a part of a UTP. If you configure a UTP without ACL, you effectively only have a rate limiting policy.

#### Other Authentication Features

The following table details authentication support for various authentication features.

#### TABLE 103 Authentication Features

Feature	Supported	Description
Test AAA - RADIUS	Yes	Ability to test a specific username/password against a configured RADIUS serve.
Test AAA - Active Directory	Yes	Ability to test a specific username/password against a configured AD serve.
Test AAA - LDAP	Yes	Ability to test a specific username/password against a configured LDAP serve.
		<b>NOTE</b> Only Non-Proxy LDAP is supported at the Zone Level.
Test AAA - Return a Role	Yes - supported by RADIUS, AD and LDAP	Ability to return a role assignment when testing a AAA server.
RADIUS CoA - Change Role		Ability to change a user's Role through a Change of Authorization (CoA).
RADIUS CoA - Change VLAN		Ability to change a user's VLAN through a Change of Authorization (CoA).
RADIUS CoA - Change ACL		Ability to change a user's ACL through a Change of Authorization (CoA).
RADIUS CoA - Change Rate Limit		Ability to change a user's rate limit through a Change of Authorization (CoA).
RADIUS CoA - Change Authorization		Ability to authorize or deauthorize a user through a Change of Authorization (CoA).
		<b>NOTE</b> The controller does not provide support for CoA or DM in non-proxy mode.

#### PAP/CHAP Support

The following table details PAP and CHAP support for various authentication features.

#### TABLE 104 PAP/CHAP Support

Feature	802.1X	Web Auth	Hotspot/WISPr	MAC Auth	Notes		
Proxy-Mode							
Active Directory	Yes	Yes*	Yes	Νο	PAP / CHAP is supported for Web Authentication and HotSpot/WISPr. NPS interface (AD) is required for WebAuthenticaiton (CHAP) and 802.1X (MSCHAPv2).		
RADIUS	Yes	Yes*	Yes	Yes			
LDAP	Yes	Yes*	Yes	No	PAP / CHAP is supported for Web Authentication and HotSpot/WISPr		

#### TABLE 104 PAP/CHAP Support (continued)

Feature	802.1X	Web Auth	Hotspot/ WISPr	MAC Auth	Notes
LDAP-TLS	Yes	Yes*	Yes	No	This support is available from SmartZone version 3.5.
Active Directory (TLS)	Yes	Yes*	Yes	No	This support is available from SmartZone version 3.5. NPS interface (AD) is required for WebAuthenticaiton (CHAP) and 802.1X (MSCHAPv2).
Non-proxy Mode					
Active Directory	No	Yes*	Yes	No	
RADIUS	Yes	Yes*	Yes	Yes	
LDAP	No	Yes*	Yes	No	

#### NOTE

(\*) This is an AP CLI setting:

set aaa auth-method pap|chap

It is a global setting for all WebAuth WLANs on the AP. The default is CHAP.

## Non-Proxy (Social Login)

To configure social media profile for a user, use client ID and client secret options. Social media login can be activated by turing **On** the Social Media enable button.

#### **Creating Social Media Login Profile**

When end-user associated with an OAuth 2.0 WLAN, launches his browser. AP redirects it to the OAuth 2.0 provider login page. The end-user should enter his account and password to authenticate with OAuth 2.0 provider. AP sets the end-user status as authenticated and user is able to use internet.

To configure social media authentication configuration, perform the following:

1. Go to Security > Access Control > Authentication > Non-Proxy (Social Login).

This displays the zones associated with the Non-Proxy (Social Login).

2. In the Non-Proxy (Social Login) screen, select a Zone and click Create.

This displays Create Social Media Login Profile page.

- 3. Enter the values in General Options and enable the Social Auth Option tabs.
- 4. After you have enabled the **Social Media Logins** it is mandatory to provide the client ID/Secret. If you don't have one, click on the hyperlink provided in **Create Social Media Login Profile** screen to generate a and for particular social media website.

- 5. Add domains to the Whitelisted Domain field by entering the domain name. For example,
  - LinkedIn \*.licdn.com, \*.linkedin.com
  - Google \*.geotrust.com, \*.gstatic.com
  - Facebook \*.facebook.com, \*.fbcdn-profile-a.akamaihd.net, \*.fstatic-a.akamaihd.net
  - Microsoft \*.geotrust.com, \*.live.com, \*.microsoftonline.com, \*.auth.gfx.ms, \*.msauth.net

FIGURE 288 Create Social Media Login Profile

General Options					$\overline{\mathbf{v}}$	
Desc	Name:					
Social Auth Option					T	
* Social Media	Logins: LinkedIn: OFF					
	Google: OFF					
	Microsoft: OFF					
	Facebook: OFF					
	* Whitelisted Domain	+ Add	Import CSV V	X Cancel	Delete	
	Whitelisted Domain					

## **Creating Realm Based Authentication Profile**

An authentication profile defines the authentication policy when the controller is used as a Radius proxy service for WLANs.

1. Go to Security > Access Control > Authentication > Realm Based Proxy.

2. Click Create.

This displays Create Authentication Profile page.

## FIGURE 289 Creating a Realm Based Proxy Authentication Profile Create Authentication Profile

* Name:								
Description:								
OFF Configure PLMN identifier								
Realm Based Authentication Ser	vice							
+ Create Configure Delete								
Realm	Protocol	Auth Service	Auth Method					
No Match	NA	NA-Disabled	Non-3GPP					
Unspecified	NA	NA-Disabled	Non-3GPP					
Note: If device onboarding was done corresponding authentication service	with credential type 'r e to properly handle le	remote', then map your 'realm' value to its gacy (non-Hotspot 2.0) devices.	respective authentication serv					
- 3. Configure the following:
  - a. Name: Type a name for the authentication service profile that you are creating.
  - b. Description: Type a short description of the authentication service profile.
  - c. Realm-Based Authentication Service
    - Realm: Type wthere the realm is No Match or Unspecified.
    - Protocol: Displays the type of protocol.
    - Auth Service: Select a default authentication service for the realm.
    - Auth Method: Select an authorization method as 3GPP or Non-3GPP call flow.
    - Dynamic VLAN ID: Type the vlan ID.
  - d. Redirect to the URL that the user intends to visit: Allows the guest user to continue to their destination without redirection.
    - Redirect to the following URL: Redirect the user to a specified web page (entered into the text box) prior to forwarding them to their destination. When guest users land on this page, they are shown the expiration time for their guest pass.
- 4. Click OK.

# Fast Initial Link Setup (FILS)

Enable FILS for 802.1X EAP WLAN and select the realm-based AAA configuration and DHCP server IP address.

combines the authentication, authorization, and DHCP to reduce EAP frames and skip EAPOL 4-way handshake when station reconnects or roams. It requires AAA to support Higher Layer Protocol (HLP) and EAP-RP. The DHCP server requires the Rapid commit. The following WLAN feature combinations are supported by FILS:

- 802.1x(FILS) + WISPr
- 802.1x(FILS) + MAC Auth
- 802.1x(FILS) + 802.11w
- 802.1x(FILS) + FT

#### NOTE

Fast Initial Link Setup also supports MAC. When FILS is enabled, by default the DHCP Rapid Commit Proxy is also enabled, however it is hidden in the screen.

#### **Create FILS Realm Profile**

To create FILS Realm Profile, perform the following:

1. Go to Security > Access Control > Authentication > Realm Based Proxy.

This displays Create FILS Realm Profile screen.

- 2. In the **Create FILS Realm Profile** screen, enter the following details:
  - Name: Enter name for the profile.
  - Description: Enter a short description for the profile.
  - Realms: Enter a Realm Name and click Add.

The Realm Name is displayed below.

• Click Ok.

The new profile is displayed in the FILS Realm Profile screen.

#### NOTE

The FILS Realm Profile can be created from the Fast Initial Link Setup by clicking + corresponding to the Realm Profile.

# Accounting

## **Creating Non-Proxy Accounting AAA Servers**

A non proxy AAA server is used when the APs connect to the external AAA server directly.

1. Go to Security > Accounting > Non-Proxy.

Select a Zone and click Create.
 The Create AAA Server page appears.

FIGURE 290 Creating an AAA Server

# Create AAA Server

General Options			▼
* Name			
Description	:		
Туре	RADIUS Accounting O Http/2 AAA	ι.	
Backup RADI	JS: OFF Enable Secondary Server		
Primary Server			▼
Primary Server * IP Address:			•
Primary Server * IP Address: * Port:	1813		T
Primary Server * IP Address: * Port: * Shared Secret:	1813		•

- 3. Configure the following:
  - a. General Options
    - Name: Type a name for the AAA server that you are creating.
    - Description: Type a short description of the AAA server.
    - Type: Select RADIUS Accounting or Http/2 AAA.

#### NOTE

RFC-5580 is used to convey access-network ownership and location information based on the civic and geospatial location formats in RADIUS protocol.

Cluster Redundancy: Click the Enable Service for Standby Cluster option to enable cluster redundancy.

#### NOTE

Cluster Redundancy option is available only when this functionality is enabled in cluster configuration.

- Backup RADIUS (appears if you clicked RADIUS above): Click the Enable Secondary Server check box if a secondary RADIUS server exists on the network.
- b. If you selected RADIUS, configure the following options in the Primary and Secondary server sections:
  - IP Address: Type the IP address of the AAA server.
  - Port: Type the port number of the AAA server. The default RADIUS server port number is 1813.
  - Shared Secret: Type the AAA shared secret.
  - Confirm Secret: Retype the shared secret to confirm.
- 4. Click OK.

You have completed creating a Non-proxy Accounting AAA server.

#### NOTE

You can also edit, clone and delete an AAA server by selecting the options **Configure**, **Clone** and **Delete** respectively, from the **Non-Proxy** tab.

### **Creating Proxy Accounting AAA Servers**

A proxy AAA server is used when APs send authentication/accounting messages to the controller and the controller forwards these messages to an external AAA server.

1. Go to Security > Accounting > Proxy.

#### 2. Click Create.

The Create Accounting Service page appears.

The end and any decounting ber the	FIGURE 291	Creating an	Accounting	Service
------------------------------------	------------	-------------	------------	---------

* Name:	cct_AAA-1	
Description:		
Service Protocol:	RADIUS Accounting	
RADIUS Service Options -		
Encryption:	OFF TLS	
Primary Server		v
* IP Address / FQDN Name	commscope.radius1.com	
* Port:	1813	
* Shared Secret:		
Confirm Secret:		
Secondary Server		V
	ON Fnable Secondary Server	
Backup RADIUS:		

#### 3. Configure the following:

- a. Name: Type a name for the authentication service that you are adding.
- b. Description: Type a description for the authentication service.
- c. Service Protocol: By default, the RADIUS Accounting is selected. For more information, see RADIUS Service Options on page 459.

#### NOTE

RFC-5580 is used to convey access-network ownership and location information based on the civic and geospatial location formats in RADIUS protocol.

d. Cluster Redundancy: Click the Enable Service for Standby Cluster option to enable cluster redundancy.

#### NOTE

Cluster Redundancy option is available only when this functionality is enabled in cluster configuration.

#### 4. Click OK.

You have completed creating a Proxy Accounting AAA server.

#### NOTE

You can also edit, clone and delete an AAA server by selecting the options Configure, Clone and Delete respectively, from the Proxy tab.

# **Creating Realm Based Proxy**

An accounting profile defines the accounting policy when the controller is used as a RADIUS proxy for WLAN services.

- 1. Go to Security > Access Control > Accounting > Realm Based Proxy.
- 2. Click Create.

The Create Accounting Profile page appears.

#### FIGURE 292 Creating an Accounting Profile

### **Create Accounting Profile** \* Name: **Description: Realm Based Accounting Service** Create Configure Delete Accounting Service Realm Protocol No Match NA NA-Disabled NA-Disabled Unspecified NA

Note: A realm to service mapping define the accounting service for each of the realm specified in this table. When the accounting service for each of the realm specified in this table. When the accounting service for each of the realm specified in this table.

#### 3. Configure the following:

- a. Name: Type a name for the authentication service that you are adding.
- b. Description: Type a description for the authentication service.
- c. Accounting Service per Realm: Specify the accounting service for each of the realms specified in this table. If you set the accounting service for a particular realm to NA-Disabled, then the accounting request is rejected. To create a new service click, **Create** and then configure **Realm** and **Accounting Service**.

#### NOTE

RFC-5580 is used to convey access-network ownership and location information based on the civic and geospatial location formats in RADIUS protocol.

#### 4. Click OK.

You have completed creating a Realm-based proxy Accounting AAA server.

#### NOTE

You can also edit, clone and delete an AAA server by selecting the options **Configure**, **Clone** and **Delete** respectively, from the **Realm Based Proxy** tab.

# **Services**

•	Working with Hotspots and Portals	.477
•	Working with Tunnels and Ports	.504
•	Working with DHCP	. 528
•	Working with Other SmartZone Services	. 544

# **Working with Hotspots and Portals**

# **Creating a Guest Access Portal**

Using the controller's Guest Access features, you can provide visitors to your organization limited access to a guest WLAN with configurable guest policies. The following sections describe how to configure guest WLANs and access policies that control guest use of your network.

Each guest WLAN must be associated with a Guest Access service portal, which defines the behavior of the guest WLAN interface. Follow these steps to create a guest access service.

- 1. Go to Services > Hotspots & Portals.
- 2. Select the Guest Access tab, and then select the zone for which you want to create the portal.

**Services** Working with Hotspots and Portals

3. Click Create.

The Create Guest Access Portal page appears.

FIGURE 293 Creating a Guest Access Portal

# Create Guest Access Portal

General Options		▼
* Portal Name:		
Portal Description:		
* Language:	English	
Redirection		T
Start Page:	After user is authenticated,	
	Redirect to the URL that user intends to visit.      Redirect to the following URL:	
	*	
Guest Access		T
Guest Access * Guest Pass SMS	Disabled <b>v</b>	T
Guest Access * Guest Pass SMS Gateway:	Disabled	T
Guest Access * Guest Pass SMS Gateway: Terms and Conditions:	Disabled	
Guest Access * Guest Pass SMS Gateway: Terms and Conditions:	Disabled  Terms of Use	•
Guest Access * Guest Pass SMS Gateway: Terms and Conditions:	Disabled	•
Guest Access  * Guest Pass SMS Gateway: Terms and Conditions:	Disabled	•

Cancel

ок

×

#### 4. Configure the following:

- a. General Options
  - Portal Name: Type a name for the guest access service portal that you are creating.
  - Portal Description: Type a short description of the guest access service portal.
  - Language: Select the display language to use for the buttons on the guest access logon page.
- b. Redirection: Select where to redirect the user after successfully completing authentication.
  - Redirect to the URL that the user intends to visit: Allows the guest user to continue to their destination without redirection.
  - Redirect to the following URL: Redirects to the specified domain name or IP address. When the Guest Access Portal's Guest Authentication is "Always Accept" and the Guest Access does nott enable the "Terms and Conditions", the client will be redirected to this page for 3 seconds and then go to the start URL or the original URL the browser opens". After 3 seconds redirect to the Start Page.

	10.2	06.82.37/welco	ome.ł	ntml	×	+											×
¢	$\rightarrow$	۵	(i)	10.20	6.82.3	7/welc	come.ł	html		•••	${igsidential}$	☆	$\mathbf{\overline{1}}$	111	=	»	<b>_</b>
Please	e wait	and it is redir	ectin	g to the	e portal	page											

- c. Guest Access
  - Self Registration: Enable the option to register for the guest pass.
  - Guest Pass SMTP Server: Enable the option to receive the copy of guest pass by email.
  - Guest Pass SMS Gateway: You can deliver the guest pass to the user using Short Message Service (SMS). But first you need to configure an SMS server. If you previously configured an SMS server, you can select it here or you can select **Disable**.
  - Terms and Conditions: To require users to read and accept your terms and conditions prior to use, **Show Terms and Conditions** check box. The box below, Terms and Conditions which contains the default Terms of Use text, becomes editable. Edit the text or leave it unchanged to use the default text.
  - Web Portal Logo: By default, the guest hotspot logon page displays the RUCKUS logo. To use your own logo, click the **Browse** button, select your logo Web Portal Logo (recommended size is 138 x 40 pixels, maximum file size is 20KB), and then click **Open**.

Working with Hotspots and Portals

- Web Portal Title: Type your own guest hotspot welcome text or accept the default welcome text (Welcome to the Guest Access login page).
- Pass Effective Since: Set the guest pass validity period by selecting one of the following options:
  - Effective from the creation time: This type of guest pass is valid from the time it is first created to the specified expiration time, even if it is not being used by any end user.
  - Effective from first use: This type of guest pass is valid from the time the user uses it to authenticate with the controller until the specified expiration time. An additional parameter (Guest Pass will expire in X days) can be configured to specify when an unused guest pass will expire regardless of use. The default is 7 days.
  - Expire guest pass if not used within [] days: If you want this guest pass to expire if it is unused after you generated it, type the number of days in the box (maximum value is 365 days).
- Max Devices Allowed: Set the number of users that can share this guest pass.
  - Limited to []: If you want a limited number of users to share this guest pass, click this option, and then type the number in the box.
  - Unlimited: If you want an unlimited number of users to share this guest pass, click this option.
  - Session Duration: If you clicked Unlimited, this option appears. If you want require users to log on again after their sessions expire, select the Require guest re-login after [] check box, and then select a time increment. If this feature is disabled, connected users will not be required to re-log in until the guest pass expires.
- Notification Method: Select how the guest pass must be notified to the user. For example: E-Mail, Mobile, and Mobile and E-mail.
- d. User Session
  - Session Timeout: Specify a time limit after which users will be disconnected and required to log on again.
  - Grace Period: Set the time period during which clients will not need to re-authenticate after getting disconnected from the hotspot. Enter a number (in minutes) between 1 and 14399.
- 5. Click OK.

You have completed creating a guest access service.

#### NOTE

You can also edit, clone and delete a guest access portal by selecting the options **Configure**, **Clone** and **Delete** respectively, from the **Guest Access** tab.

# Working with Hotspot (WISPr) Services

A hotspot is a venue or area that provides Internet access to devices with wireless networking capability such as notebooks and smart phones.

Hotspots are commonly available in public venues such as hotels, airports, coffee shops and shopping malls. Configure a traditional (WISPr 1.0) hotspot service to provide public access to users via its WLANs. In addition to the controller and its managed APs, you will need the following to deploy a hotspot:

**Captive Portal:** A special web page, typically a login page, to which users that have associated with your hotspot will be redirected for authentication purposes. Users will need to enter a valid user name and password before they are allowed access to the Internet through the hotspot.

RADIUS Server: A Remote Authentication Dial-In User Service (RADIUS) server through which users can authenticate.

For installation and configuration instructions for the captive portal and RADIUS server software, refer to the documentation that was provided with them. After completing the steps below, you will need to edit the WLAN(s) for which you want to enable Hotspot service. The controller supports up to 32 WISPr hotspot service entries, each of which can be assigned to multiple WLANs.

#### Creating a Hotspot (WISPr) Portal

To create a hotspot service, you must define the required basic settings.

SZ supports only one grace period, session timeout, UTP, VLAN and all UE session related configuration. These configurations for the first WLAN do not work when the UE joins the second WLAN. The configuration works only when the UE roams within the cluster node. The configurations do not work when the client roams from one zone to another zone or from one cluster to another cluster.

Before creating a hotspot, you need to create a user defined interface.

- 1. Go to Services > Hotspots & Portals > Hotspot (WISPr).
- 2. From the Hotspot (WISPr) tab select the zone for which you want to create the portal.
- 3. Click Create.

The Create Hotspot Portal page is displayed.

### FIGURE 294 Creating a Hotspot (WISPr) Portal Create Hotspot Portal

General Options		
Redirection		
Smart Client Support:	None      Enable      Only Smart Client Allowed	
Logon URL:	🔾 Internal 🔘 External	
Redirect unauthenticated user:	Primary:	
	Secondary:	
* Redirected MAC Format:	AA:BB:CC:DD:EE:FF	
Start Page:	After user is authenticated, Redirect to the URL that user intends to visit. Redirect to the following URL:	

4. Under General Options, enter portal name and portal description.

- 5. Under **Redirection**, select where to redirect the user after successful authentication.
  - a. For Smart Client Support, select one of the following options:
    - None: Disables Smart Client Support on the hotspot service.
    - Enable: Enables Smart Client Support.
    - Only Smart Client Allowed: Allows only Smart Clients to connect to the hotspot service.
  - b. For Logon URL, select one of the following options:
    - Internal: Indicates the internal URL of the subscriber portal (where hotspot users can log in to the service).
    - **External**: Indicates the external URL of the subscriber portal.

Selecting **External** provides an option to reroute an unauthorized user to a primary location. You can set the primary location in **Redirect unauthenticated user**. If an unauthorized user is rerouted, the AP redirects the UE to a backup portal.

The AP subscriber portal supports ZD-style API to login and logout. A customer can use AP IP address to submit the login or logout request.

c. **Redirect unauthenticated user**: APs can perform WISPr redirection. Native WISPr support is available on SZ-managed APs even if access to SZ is not available. It supports external portal redirection with survivability when APs cannot reach the centralized SZ. It also supports backup portal redirection if primary portal is down. The WISPr authentication load can be distributed to AP or use an AP as a WISPr authentication backup.

WISPr redirection and survivability is supported only on Ruckus 11AC Wave 1 and later APs. Only ZD-style external WISPr is supported. No NBI is supported for backup.

- Primary: Redirects an unauthenticated user to a specified URL for authentication.
- Secondary: Redirects an unauthenticated user to the backup external portal if the primary URL is down. The AP periodically accesses the primary portal URL to detect and check the availability of the primary URL.

#### NOTE

The AP uses the secondary portal when the AP cannot access the primary portal.

- d. In the **Redirected MAC Format** field, enter the format of the redirection MAC address.
- e. For Start Page, select one of the following options:
  - Redirect to the URL that the user intends to visit: Redirects users to the page that they want to visit.
  - **Redirect to the following URL**: Sets a different page where users will be redirected (for example, your company website). Enter a domain name or an IP address to be redirected.
- f. Enable **HTTPS Redirect** if you want the AP to redirect HTTPS requests to the hotspot portal. HTTPS requests are dropped if this option is disabled.
- 6. Under **User Session**, set the session timeout and grace period.
  - Session Timeout: Sets a time limit (in minutes) after which users will be disconnected from the hotspot service and required to log in again.
  - Grace Period: Sets the time period (in minutes) during which disconnected users are allowed access to the hotspot service without logging in again.

- 7. Under Location Information, set the location ID and location name.
  - a. In **Location ID**, enter the ISO and ITU country and area code that the AP includes in accounting and authentication requests. The code includes the following requirements:
    - isocc (ISO-country-code): The ISO country code that the AP includes in RADIUS authentication and accounting requests.
    - cc (country-code): The ITU country code that the AP includes in RADIUS authentication and accounting requests.
    - ac (area-code): The ITU area code that the AP includes in RADIUS authentication and accounting requests.
    - network: Name of the network.

The following example illustrates a proper location ID entry: isocc=us,cc=1,ac=408,network=Ruckus

- b. For Location Name, enter the name of the location of the hotspot service.
- 8. Under Walled Garden/Traffic Class Profile, add a user to a walled garden and provide access.
  - Walled Garden
    - a. Click ; in Walled Garden Entry, enter an IP address or a domain name and click Add.
    - b. Select the entry and click Import CSV to import the CSV file with the user information.
  - Traffic Class Profile: Select a traffic class profile from the list or click + to create a traffic class profile. Refer to Creating a Traffic Class Profile on page 452 for more information.
- 9. Under Advanced Options, select the required options:
  - a. Click Use Token Redirect URL and enter a signature signing key.
  - b. Click Enable Internal Node and enter the internal node.

#### NOTE

If an Internal node is enabled, then only one IP is used and the IP domain name and IP ranges are not supported.

#### 10. Click OK.

You have completed creating a Hotspot (WISPr) portal.

#### NOTE

If Traffic Class Profile or Use Token Redirect URL is enabled, Smart Client Support is set to None.

#### NOTE

You can also edit, clone, and delete a Hotspot (WISPr) portal by selecting the **Configure**, **Clone**, and **Delete** options respectively from the **Hotspot (WISPr)** tab.

### Working with Hotspot 2.0 Services

You must be aware of Hotspot 2.0 - a Wi-Fi Alliance specification that allows for automated roaming between service provider access points when both the client and access gateway support the newer protocol.

Hotspot 2.0 (also known as Passpoint<sup>™</sup>, the trademark name of the Wi-Fi Alliance certification) aims to improve the experience of mobile users when selecting and joining a Wi-Fi hotspot by providing information to the station prior to association.

This information can then be used by the client to automatically select an appropriate network based on the services provided and the conditions under which the user can access them. In this way, rather than being presented with a list of largely meaningless SSIDs to choose from, the Hotspot 2.0 client can automatically select and authenticate to an SSID based on the client's configuration and services offered, or allow the user to manually select an SSID for which the user has login credentials.

The controller's Hotspot 2.0 implementation complies with the IEEE 802.11u standard and the Wi-Fi Alliance Hotspot 2.0 Technical Specification.

#### Services

Working with Hotspots and Portals

See the Hotspot 2.0 Reference Guide for SmartZone for information on configuring Hotspot 2.0 services, including:

- Working with Hotspot 2.0 operator profiles
- Working with Hotspot 2.0 identity providers
- Creating a Hotspot 2.0 online signup portal

#### VIDEO

HotSpot 2.0 Overview. This video provides a brief overview of HotSpot 2.0



Click to play video in full screen mode.

#### Creating a Hotspot 2.0 WLAN Profile

You can assign and Hotspot 2.0 service to a Hotspot 2.0 WLAN, for which you must create a Hotspot 2.0 WLAN profile.

Follow these steps to create a Hotspot 2.0 WLAN profile.

- 1. Go to Services > Hotspots & Portals.
- 2. Select the Hotspot 2.0 tab, and then select the zone for which you want to create the profile.

#### 3. From WLAN Profile, click **Create**.

The Create Hotspot 2.0 WLAN Profile page appears.

#### FIGURE 295 Creating a Hotspot 2.0 WLAN Profile

### Create Hotspot 2.0 WLAN Profile

* Name:							
Description:							
* Operator:	No data available	+ #					
* Identity Providers: *	Identity Provider No data availabl	le – Add 🗙 (	Cancel 📋 Delete	Create			
	Identity Provider		Online Signu	up Service		Default	
	You can configure single SSID and On	boarding SSID when you add an	identity provider that ha	as Online Signup &	& Provisioning enal	oled	
Advanced Options	You can configure single SSID and On	boarding SSID when you add an	identity provider that ha	as Online Signup 8	& Provisioning enal	oled	7
Advanced Options Internet Option:	You can configure single SSID and On	boarding SSID when you add an	identity provider that he	as Online Signup á	& Provisioning enal	oled	 7
Advanced Options Internet Option: Access Network Type:	You can configure single SSID and On ON Specified with connectivit Private	boarding SSID when you add an ty to the Internet	identity provider that he	ss Online Signup &	& Provisioning enal	oled	7
Advanced Options Internet Option: Access Network Type: IPv4 Address:	You can configure single SSID and On ON Specified with connectivit Private Single NATed private address	boarding SSID when you add an ty to the Internet	identity provider that ha	is Online Signup 8	& Provisioning enal	oled	7
Advanced Options Internet Option: Access Network Type: IPv4 Address: IPv6 Address:	You can configure single SSID and On           ON         Specified with connectivit           Private         Single NATed private address           Not Available         Not Available	boarding SSID when you add an ty to the Internet	identity provider that he	ιs Online Signup δ	k Provisioning enal	oled	7
Advanced Options Internet Option: Access Network Type: IPv4 Address: IPv6 Address:	You can configure single SSID and On           ON         Specified with connectivit           Private         Single NATed private address           Not Available         Description	boarding SSID when you add an ty to the Internet	identity provider that he	ιs Online Signup δ	. Provisioning enal	oled	7

- 4. Configure the following:
  - a. Name: Enter a name for this WLAN profile. This name identifies the WLAN profile when assigning an HS2.0 service to a HS2.0 WLAN.
  - b. Description: Enter a description for the WLAN profile.
  - c. Operator: Select the operator profile. This name identifies the service operator when assigning an HS2.0 service to a HS2.0 WLAN.

You can also click **Create** to create a Hotspot 2.0 WiFi operator. See Creating a Hotspot 2.0 WiFi Operator Profile on page 486 for more information.

d. Identity Provider: Choose one or more identity providers. Choose the identity provider. You can configure an OSU SSID when you add an Identity Provider which enables OSU and provisioning. Since there may be more than one identity provider per Hotspot 2.0 profiles having its own authentication profile, the No Match and Unspecified mapping could be duplicated. To avoid duplication, the default identity provider is taken as the correct configuration for No Match and Unspecified mapping. OSUSSID can be OSEN or OPEN [Guest].

You can also click **Create** to create a Hotspot 2.0 identity provider. See Creating a Hotspot 2.0 Identity Provider on page 488 for more information.

- e. Single SSID: Provides capability to support both OSU network and production network on the same WLAN. This option is available only when the Identity Provider has enabled Online Signup & Provisioning.
- f. Onboarding SSID: Allows the devices to connect to a Wi-Fi network automatically, where the service providers engage in roaming partnership to provide seamless access to Wi-Fi networks. Onboarding SSID is an optional configuration when Single SSID is enabled and a mandatory configuration when Single SSID is not enabled. This option is available only when the Identity Provider has enabled Online Signup & Provisioning.
- g. Advanced Options:
  - Internet Options: Specify if this HS2.0 network provides connectivity to the Internet.
  - Access Network Type: Access network type (private, free public, chargeable public, etc.), as defined in IEEE802.11u.
  - IPv4 Address: Select IPv4 address type availability information, as defined in IEEE802.11u
  - IPv6 Address: Select IPv6 address type availability information, as defined in IEEE802.11u
  - Connection Capabilities: Provides information on the connection status within the hotspot of the most commonly used communications protocols and ports.

Provide the Protocol Name, Protocol Number, Port Number and Status to Add a new connection.

• Custom Connection Capabilities: Allows addition of custom connection capability rules. Up to 21 custom rules can be created.

Provide the Protocol Name, Protocol Number, Port Number and Status to Add a new connection.

5. Click OK.

You have completed creating a Hotspot 2.0 WLAN profile.

#### NOTE

You can also edit, clone and delete a Hotspot 2.0 WLAN profile by selecting the options **Configure**, **Clone** and **Delete** respectively, from the **WLAN Profile** section in the **Hotspot 2.0** tab.

#### **Creating a Hotspot 2.0 WiFi Operator Profile**

An operator profile defines all the properties pertaining to an operator while a service profile defines the properties related to a service provider. If a WLAN is configured to provide Hotspot 2.0 service, it must be linked exactly like a Hotspot 2.0 operator profile.

- 1. Go to Services > Hotspots & Portals.
- 2. Select the Hotspot 2.0 tab, and then select the device for which you want to create the profile.

#### 3. From **Wi-Fi Operator**, click **Create**.

The Create Hotspot 2.0 Wi-Fi Operator Profile page is displayed.

FIGURE 296 Creating a hotspot 2.0 Wi-Fi operator profile

# Create Hotspot 2.0 Wi-Fi Operator Profile

Description:				
		1.44	4 0	
• Domain Names: •	Domain Name	T Add	X Cancel	
	Domain Name 🕳			
Signup Security:	OFF Support Anonymous Authentication (	DSEN)		
* [?] Certificate:	No data available 🔍 🛨 🖉			
<ul> <li>Friendly Names:</li> </ul>	English V	+ Add	X Cancel III Delete	
L	Ligitari			
	Language 🛋	Name		
Advice of Charge:				
name of energy.	+ Create Configure Delete			
	Type NAI Realm	Plan Information		
Operator Icon:	Language * Icon	chara de avel de cu	R Dalata	
L	English Browse	T Add X Ca	incei 🔲 Delete	
	Language 🛋	n		File Name
T 6 111	271 N			
Terms Conditions:	File Name:			
	Time Stamp:			
				· ·
			-	
			ОК	Cancel

- 4. Configure the following:
  - a. Name: Enter a name for this Wi-Fi operator profile.
  - b. Description: Enter a description for the venue profile.
  - c. Domain Names: HS2.0 operator's domain name is a mandatory field, which specifies the operator's domain name. Hotspot 2.0 AP broadcasts the domain name to indicate the home Wi-Fi providers.
  - d. Signup Security: This is an optional field and is disabled by default. Enabling would mean that operator supports secure onboarding (OSEN).
  - e. Certificate: Select the certificate for the operator AAA. This can be the same certificate as the one used with OSU service.
  - f. Friendly Names: HS2.0 operator's friendly name is a mandatory field. Operator's friendly name is displayed on mobile client's screen. It is also used for operator verification during secure onboarding (OSEN). Select the display language from the drop down list.
  - g. Advice of Charge: The advice of charge may be issued for the first time or every time a user connects to a Wi-Fi service. The advice of charge must be acknowledged before accessing the network. Click **Create**. The **Create Advice of Charge** form is displayed.
    - 1. Type: Select one of the following plan type.
      - Time-Based
      - Data-Volume-Based
      - Time-and-Data-Volume-Based
      - Unlimited
    - 2. NAI Realm: Select one of the following encoding option.
      - Encoding
      - Name
    - 3. Plan Information: The plan information is provided on a per NAI-realm basis. Each authentication realm can advertise the charges associated with obtaining the network access. Click **Create**, the **Create Plan Information** form is displayed. Update the following plan information.
      - Language
      - Currency
      - XML content
    - 4. Click OK.
  - h. Operator Icon: A maximum of two icons can be uploaded for an operator profile. The maximum size of an icon can be upto 64 KB. Select the Language, click Browse to select an icon, and click Add.
  - i. Terms Conditions: Allows to communicate the terms and conditions of the Wi-Fi services. Updated terms and conditions can also be communicated to existing service users. Update the following information.
    - File Name
    - Time Stamp
- 5. Click OK.

#### **Creating a Hotspot 2.0 Identity Provider**

The Hotspot 2.0 Identity provider provides authentication, accounting and online sign-up service. There can be one or more identity providers per Hotspot 2.0 access WLAN.

To configure the Hotspot 2.0 Identity Provider, go to Services > Hotspot & Portals > Hotspot 2.0 > Identity Provider and click Create. The Create Hotspot 2.0 Identity Provider page is displayed. Configure the following details to create a Hotspot 2.0 Identity Provider:

1. Network Identifier

- 2. Online Signup and Provisioning
- 3. Authentication
- 4. Accounting
- 5. Review

#### Network Identifier

- 1. Configure the following:
  - a. Name: Enter a name or this network identifier profile.
  - b. Description: Enter a description for the network identifier profile.
  - c. PLMNs: Each record contains MCC and MNC.

MCC: Set the correct country code for the geographical location. This is required when the controller sends MAP authentication information. Type the mobile country code digits. Decimal digit strings with maximum length of 3 and minimum length of 2.

MNC: Set the mobile network code based on the geographical location. This is required when controller sends MAP authentication information. Type the mobile network code digits. Decimal digit strings with maximum length of 3 and minimum length of 2.

- d. Realms: List of NAI realms corresponding to service providers or other entities whose networks or services are accessible via this AP. Up to 16 NAI realm entries can be created. Each NAI realm entry can contain up to four EAP methods. You can add a realm by providing the realm **Name**, **Encoding technique** (choose between RFC-4282 and UTF-8) and **EAP Methods**.
- e. Home Ols: Organization Identifier (OI) is a unique value assigned to the organization. User can configure a maximum of 12 OI values and can adjust the order since the AP takes only 3 OIs in the beacon.
- 2. Click Next.

You have completed creating a Hotspot 2.0 Identity Provider - Network Identifier.

#### **Online Signup and Provisioning**

- 1. Configure the following:
  - a. Provisioning Options
    - Provisioning Service: The provisioning service is responsible for any subscription provisioning process in which messages are communicated between the UE and the SZ resulting in a PPS-MO provisioned into the UE. The provisioning supports both SOAP-XML and OMA-DM as communication protocols for the process based on the initial request coming from the UE. The provisioning service supports sign-up; remediation and policy update flows where the UE is provisioned with a full PPS -MO or only with internal node/s of the PPS-MO. Administrator can only set External Internal Provisioning Services, where the administrator is required to fill the external OSU server URL.
    - Provisioning Protocol: Select communication protocols OMA-DM or SOAP-XML.
  - b. Online Signup Options
    - OSU NAI Realm: This configuration is only for External Provision Service. In case of Internal Provisioning Service, the NAI realm should be configured per authentication service, which is available during on-boarding.
    - Single SSID NAI: This configuration is for enabling single SSID for WLAN profile, The NAI length can have a maximum of 255 charecters.
    - Common Language Icon: This is the default icon presented in the device for this identity provider in case the device does not find any match for other icons per language in the table.
    - OSU Service Description: This table configures the friendly name, description and icon per language. This information is presented on the device when it receives ANQP message which includes OSU providers. Friendly names, which are required to be part of the OSU certificate is automatically populated in this table. In case description is also included in the OSU certificate it is automatically populated into the table. Administrators are required to set the matched icon per language as included in the OSU certificate.
    - Whitelisted Domain: Add the domain names of the External Portal domain.
- 2. Click Next.

You have completed creating a Hotspot 2.0 Identity Provider - Online Signup and Provisioning.

#### Authentication

- 1. Configure the following:
  - a. Realm: configure the realm mapping to the authentication service.
  - b. Auth Service: map the realm to an external RADIUS server which should be pre-configured.
  - c. Dynamic VLAN ID: type the VLAN ID.
- 2. Click Next.

You have completed creating a Hotspot 2.0 Identity Provider - Authentication.

#### Accounting

- 1. Configure the following:
  - a. Realm: if the authentication's realm is set as remote credential type, administrator should set this realm here to the customer's external accounting server.
  - b. Accounting Service: select the accounting service.
- 2. Click Next.

You have completed creating a Hotspot 2.0 Identity Provider - Accounting.

#### Review

Review the configuration on the page before committing the changes to the server. Click **Create** to create the Hotspot 2.0 Identity Provider.

#### Creating a Hotspot 2.0 Venue Profile

The Hotspot 2.0 technology allows users to seamlessly roam between the provider's home Wi-Fi network and the visited Wi-Fi network in a different location. A Wi-Fi provider can partner with several roaming partners to provide Wi-Fi access to partner's subscribers. Public venues such as institutions, restaurants, and stadiums are considered roaming partners.

- 1. Go to Services > Hotspots & Portals.
- 2. Select the Hotspot 2.0 tab, and then select the zone for which you want to create the profile.
- 3. From Venue profiles, click Create.

The Create Hotspot 2.0 Venue Profile page appears.

#### FIGURE 297 Creating a Hotspot 2.0 Venue Profile

### Create Hotspot 2.0 Venue Profile

	* Name:									
	Description:									
Venue										▼
	* Venue Names:	+ Create	Configure	Delete						
		Language	•		Name		URL List			
									2	
	Venue Category:	* Group: U	nspecified		~	* Type: Unspecified	~	]		
	WAN Metrics:	Downlink S	peed:	kbps						
		Uplink S	peed:	kbps						

OK Cancel

- 4. Configure the following:
  - a. Name: Enter a name for this venue profile. This name identifies the venue profile when assigning an HS2.0 service to a HS2.0 venue.
  - b. Description: Enter a description for the venue profile.
  - c. Venue Names: Select the venue from the list or click **Create** to create a new venue. The **Create Venue Names** form is displayed.
    - 1. Venue Names: Select the language from the list.
    - 2. Name: Enter a name for the new venue.
    - 3. URL: Enter additional URLs to the venue name and click **Add**. The URL can have a maximum of 254 charecters. A maximum of four venue URLs can be mapped to a venue name.
    - 4. Click OK.
  - d. Venue Category: Select venue group and venue type as defined in IEEE802.11u, Table 7.25m/n.
  - e. WAN Metrics: Provides information about the WAN link connecting an IEEE 802.11 access network and the Internet; includes uplink/ downlink speed estimates.
    - Select the operator profile. This name identifies the service operator when assigning an HS2.0 service to a HS2.0 WLAN.
- 5. Click OK.

You have completed creating a Hotspot 2.0 Venue profile.

#### NOTE

You can also edit, clone and delete a Hotspot 2.0 venue profile by selecting the options **Configure**, **Clone** and **Delete** respectively, from the **Venue Profile** section in the **Hotspot 2.0** tab.

# **Creating a Web Authentication Portal**

Web Authentication (also known as a "captive portal") redirects users to a login web page the first time they connect to this WLAN, and requires them to log in before granting access to use the WLAN.

- 1. Go to Services > Hotspots & Portals.
- 2. Select the **Web Auth** tab, and then select the zone for which you want to create the portal.

×

#### 3. Click Create.

The Create Web Authentication Portal page is displayed.

FIGURE 298 Creating a Web Authentication Portal

# Create Web Authentication Portal

General Options	
* Portal Name:	
Portal Description:	
* Language:	English 💌
Redirection	
Start Page:	After user is authenticated,
Start Page:	After user is authenticated,   Redirect to the URL that user intends to visit. Redirect to the following UI
Start Page:	After user is authenticated,  Redirect to the URL that user intends to visit. Redirect to the following U
Start Page: Neb Authentication	After user is authenticated,  Redirect to the URL that user intends to visit. Redirect to the following UI
Start Page: Web Authentication [?] Web Portal Logo:	After user is authenticated,  Redirect to the URL that user intends to visit. Redirect to the following U  Browse
Start Page: Web Authentication [?] Web Portal Logo: Web Portal Title:	After user is authenticated,  Redirect to the URL that user intends to visit. Redirect to the following U  Browse
Start Page: Web Authentication [?] Web Portal Logo: Web Portal Title: User Session	After user is authenticated,  Redirect to the URL that user intends to visit.  Redirect to the following U  Browse
Start Page: Web Authentication [?] Web Portal Logo: Web Portal Title: Jser Session * Session Timeout:	After user is authenticated,  Redirect to the URL that user intends to visit. Redirect to the following UI  Browse  Iddate Iddat

ОК	Cancel

- 4. Configure the following options:
  - General Options
    - Portal Name: Type a name for the hotspot service portal that you are creating.
    - Portal Description: Type a short description of the hotspot service portal.
    - Language: Select the display language that you want to use on the web authentication portal.
  - Redirection (Select where to redirect the user after successfully completing authentication.)
    - Redirect to the URL that user intends to visit: Allows the guest user to continue to destination URL without redirection.
    - Redirect to the following URL: Redirect the user to a specified web page (entered into the text box) prior to forwarding to the destination URL. When a guest user lands on this page, the guest pass expiration time is displayed.

Enter a domain name or IP address to which to be redirected.

- Web Authentication
  - Web Portal Logo: By default, the web portal page displays the Ruckus logo. To use your own logo, click the **Browse** button, select your web portal logo (recommended size is 138 x 40 pixels, maximum file size is 20 KB), and then click **Open**.
  - Web Portal Title: Type your own web portal title text or accept the default portal title text (Welcome to the Web Authentication login page).
- User Session
  - Session Timeout: Set a time limit (in minutes) after which users will be disconnected from the hotspot service and will be required to log in again.
  - Grace Period: Set the time period (in minutes) during which disconnected users are allowed access to the hotspot service without having to log in again.
- 5. Click OK.

You have completed creating a Web Authentication.

#### NOTE

You can also edit, clone, or delete a Web Authentication by selecting the options **Configure**, **Clone**, and **Delete**, respectively, from the **Web Auth** tab.

# **Creating a UA Blacklist Profile**

The controller automatically blocks certain user agents (or software used by a user) from accessing hotspots provided by controller-managed APs. When the controller blocks any of these user agents, an error message appears on the user device. You can add to or remove user agents from this blacklist.

Following are some of the blocked user agents:

- ZoneAlarm
- VCSoapClient
- XTier NetIdentity
- DivX Player
- Symantec LiveUpdate
- Windows Live Messenger
- StubInstaller
- windows-update-agent
- Windows Live Essentials
- Microsoft Dr. Watson for Windows (MSDW)

- Avast Antivirus Syncer
- Microsoft Background Intelligent Transfer Service (BITS)
- Google Update
- TrendMicro client
- Skype WISPr

To blacklist a user agent profile:

- 1. Go to Services > Hotspots & Portals > UA Blacklist.
- 2. From the UA Blacklist tab, click Create.

The Create UA Blacklist Profile page is displayed.

FIGURE 299 Creating a UA Blacklist Profile

×

# Create UA Blacklist Profile

* Name:		
* User Agent Pattern:		
* [?] Error:		
* Error Message:		
	OK	Cancel

- 3. Configure the following:
  - a. Name: Enter the name of the user agent.
  - b. User Agent Pattern: Type the agent pattern.
  - c. Error: Specify the error message number.
  - d. Error Message: Specify the error message.
- 4. Click OK.

You have completed creating a UA Blacklist Profile

#### NOTE

You can also edit, clone, and delete a UA blacklist profile by selecting the options **Configure**, **Clone** and **Delete** respectively, from the **UA Blacklist** tab.

# **Creating a Portal Detection and Suppression Profile**

To restrict an unauthorized user in a walled garden, a service operator must set defined policy rules by creating a portal detection and suppression profile.

 On the menu, click Services > Hotspots & Portal Detection & Suppression to display the Portal Detection & Suppression window.

#### FIGURE 300 Portal Detection & Suppression

*	🛃 Monitor 🛛 🎄 Netw	work	Security	😂 Services	s 🛔 Administration	*	search menu	~ Q	All New Analytics		Services >	Hotspots & Portals	> Portal Detectio	n & Suppression
Guest Ac	ccess Hotspot (WISPr) H	Hotspo	ot 2.0 Web Auth U	JA Blacklist P	Portal Detection & Suppression	WeChat								
	2	3 <b>&lt;</b>	+ Create Configure	Cone Dele	ete							search table	Q	30
-	- D System	*	Name 🔺	Des	cription									
TION	E D AISH-586-DOMA		jilani-1	Sys	stem default portal detection and suppression profile.									
VIIZA	+ D AISH-615-DOMA		System Default	Sys	system default portal detection and suppression profile.									
ORG	± D≜ JIL													
	# D group5													
	± D group6													
	⊞ D group7													
	🗷 🗋 partner													
	Z 5.2.1													
	Z AISH ZD AP	*											2 recorde	<b>[</b>
													2 Tecoros	· • ″

- 2. In the Organization tab, select the zone for which you want to create the Portal Detection.
- 3. Click Create Icon to display the Portal Detection & Suppression dialog box.

#### **FIGURE 301 Creating Portal Detection Profile**

Comment On the sec				
* Name: Description:				v
Portal Detection Pa	tterns			V
+ Create 🖉 Conf	igure Clone 🛍 Delete	HTTP Code	HTTP Response Body	

#### 4. Complete the following fields:

- General Options
  - Name: Enter a policy list name.
  - Description: Enter description for the policy list.
- Portal Detection Patterns: Select the portal detection patterns from the table or create a portal detection pattern as show below.
  - a. Click **Create** Icon to display the **Create Portal Detection Pattern** dialog box.

#### **FIGURE 302 Creating Portal Detection Pattern**

Create Portal Detection Pattern	×
Name:     I User Agent Pattern:     HTTP Code:	
HTTP Response Body: OK Cancel	i.

- b. Complete the following fields:
  - Name: Enter the name of the portal detection pattern.
  - User Agent Pattern: Enter the user agent pattern.

#### NOTE

The user agent pattern must follow a regular expression format, starting and ending with .\* (for example, .\*Android-WiFi.\*). The default Captive Portal Detection may not support all the Android devices and the new Microsoft phone if different user agent patterns are used. In this case, new rules must be created to cover such patterns. Using an improper user agent pattern may impact browser behaviors.

- HTTP Code: Enter the code.

#### NOTE

The HTTP code range must be from 100 through 599.

- HTTP Response Body: Eenter the HTML string.
- c. Click OK.

#### NOTE

You can also edit, clone, and delete a Portal Detection Patterns by selecting the options **Configure**, **Clone**, and **Delete** respectively, from the **Portal Detection Patterns** tab.

#### 5. Click OK.

#### NOTE

To select a **Portal Detection Pattern** profile, **Bypass CNA** must be enabled in the WLAN configuration page. Use **Bypass CNA** to enable or disable Portal Detection Service for **HotSpot**, **Web Authentication**, and **Guest Access WLAN**.

#### NOTE

You can also edit, clone, or delete a portal detection and suppression by selecting the options **Configure**, **Clone**, and **Delete** respectively, from the **Portal Detection & Suppression** window.

#### VIDEO

Portal Detection and Suppression Overview. This video provides a brief overview of Portal Detection and Suppression.



Click to play video in full screen mode.

### **Creating a WeChat Portal**

WeChat is a mobile app from Tenecent that enables its users to call and send text messages to one another. If you have WeChat users on the network and you want your WLANs to support WeChat services, you can create a WeChat portal that WeChat users can use.

A WeChat portal defines the third party authentication server, also known as the equipment service provider (ESP) server, to which the controller will forward all WeChat authentication requests from wireless devices that are associated with controller-managed APs. In turn, the third party authentication server will forward these authentication requests to the WeChat server.

- 1. Go to Services > Hotspots & Portals.
- 2. Select the WeChat tab, and then select the zone for which you want to create the portal.

×

#### 3. Click Create.

The Create WeChat Portal page appears.

#### FIGURE 303 Creating a WeChat Portal

# Create WeChat Portal

General Options	►
Portal Settings	Þ
Whitelist	Þ
DNAT Port Mapping	►

ОК

Cancel

- 4. Configure the following:
  - a. General Options
    - Name: Type a name for the portal that you are creating.
    - Description: Type a short description of the portal.
  - b. Portal Settings: configure the following
    - Authentication URL: Type the authentication interface URL on the third party authentication server. When a managed AP receives a WeChat logon request from a client device, it will send the request to this authentication URL and get the authorization result.
    - DNAT Destination: Type the DNAT destination server address to which the controller will forward HTTP requests from unauthenticated client devices. The DNAT destination server and the authentication server (above) may or may not be the same server.
    - Grace Period: Type the number of minutes during which disconnected users who were recently connected will be allowed to reconnect to the portal without needing to re-authenticate. The default grace period is 60 minutes (range is between 1 and 14399 minutes).
    - Blacklist: Type network destinations that the controller will automatically block associated wireless clients from accessing. Use a comma to separate multiple entries.
  - c. Whitelist: Type network destinations that the controller will automatically allow associated wireless clients to access. You can add a single entry or multiple entries.

To add a single entry, type the entry in **Wall Garden Entry**, and then click **Add**. The entry you added appears in the table below. To add multiple entries, in a comma-separated value (CSV) file, type all the network destinations that you want to add to the whitelist, and then save the CSV file. In the Whitelist section, click **Import CSV**, and then select the CSV file you created. Click Open. The entries in the CSV file are added to the whitelist.

- d. DNAT Port Mapping: specify at least one pair of source-to-destination port mapping. To add a port mapping, type the source and destination ports in the boxes provided, and then click **Add**. The AP will use this information to drop or forward HTTP requests from associated clients to specified ports on the DNAT server. For example, if an HTTP request from a wireless client does not originate from the specified source (from) port, the AP will discard the HTTP request. By default, a port mapping of 80-80 (source-destination) exists.
- 5. Click OK.

You have completed creating a WeChat portal.

#### NOTE

You can also edit, clone and delete a WeChat service portal by selecting the options **Configure**, **Clone** and **Delete** respectively, from the **WeChat** tab.

# **Creating Network Segmentation Profile on the vSZ Controller**

Network Segmentation was designed specifically to target Multi Dwelling Unit (MDU) deployments. Network Segmentation is currently using external Dynamic Pre shared Key (DPSK) to place a single tenant and their devices into their own individual VXLAN (iLAN).

Data Plane (DP) will play the role of Home DP or Partner DP. Each DP plays the home DP role and has its own VXLAN Network Identifier (VNI) range. Home DP facilitates MDU UE, connect with each other based on the same VNI number.

Steps for the creation of Segmentation:

- Go to Services> Hotspots & Portals > Network Segmentation> Network Segmentation Profiles
- Click Create.

#### FIGURE 304 Edit Network Segmentation Groups in SmartZone User Interface

Create Network Segmentation

General Options							
* Name: test							
Type: 🔘 Wired + Wir	eless 🔵 Wireless						
Data Plane							
+ Add Configure Del	iete						
Data Plane 🔺	VNI Range	DHCP Profile	DHCP Pool	NAT Profile	NAT Pool		
						Start	Cance

- Enter a Network Segmentation Profile name in the Name field.
- Click "Add".

FIGURE 305 Create Data plane Relation

* Data Plane:	vdp-1	~			
VNI Range:	[1-16777215] ex.1, 2 or 1-2000				
* NAT Profile:					
* NAT Pool:					

- Select the Data Plane details
- Enter the VNI range; ensure your VNI range is large enough to accommodate all units in the property. Each unit gets its own unique VNI.
- Select/Create DHCP Profile and Pool.
- Select/Create NAT Profile and Pool.
- Click "OK".
- "Select AP Group(s) that will be used for Network Segmentation , refer to the figure below.

**Services** Working with Hotspots and Portals

#### NOTE

This step is not applicable for Wireless group.

#### FIGURE 306 Add AP Group

#### **Create Network Segmentation**

All APs within the selected AP groups will be part of the network segmentation.

AP groups presented here are from the zones which u  Select Ethernet Profile: No data available	se the DP(s) selected in	step 1.		
Select AP Groups (Domain-Zone-AP Group) Type a keyword to find a group	Q	Selected AP Groups (Domain-Zone-AP Group)	Q	
- D System - Z test	•	Administration Domain-test-default		

- Create/Select an ethernet profile with enabled Network Segmentation and select AP Model's port to apply.
- Click "Next".
- Select the SSID (wireless) for Network Segmentation.

FIGURE 307 Select SSID(wireless) for Network Segmentation

#### **Create Network Segmentation**

Select one SSID to be used for the network segmentation.

/LANs				
			search table	0 00
ame 🔺	SSID	Zone Name	Domain Name	
est	test	test	Administration Domain	
est2	test2	test	Administration Domain	
est3	test3	test	Administration Domain	

- Click "Next".
- Select WLANs (wireless) for Network Segmentation.

FIGURE 308 Select WLANs (wireless) for Network Segmentation

**Create Network Segmentation** 

Select WLANs from different zones to be part of the network segmentation.

Selected SSID: test			
Select Wlans (Domain-Zone-WLAN-SSID)	Q	Selected Wlans (Domain-Zone-WLAN-SSID)	٩
	+	Administration Domain-test-test-test	

- Select "Next".
- Review the details entered.

Create Network Segmentation

Review the configurations.

Start 🗲 AP Gro	up(wired) > Select SS	SID(wireless) 🔸	Select WLANs(wireles	s) → Review			
Name:	test						
Туре:	WIRED+WIRELESS						
Data Plane:	Data Plane 🔺	VNI Range	DHCP Profile	DHCP Pool	NAT Profile	NAT Pool	
	charley-MDU	5-50	test	test	test	test	
AP Groups:	AP Group		Zone Name		Domain Name		
	default		test		Administration Do	omain	
Ethernet Profile:	test						
Wlans:	WLAN	SSID		Zone Name	Dom	ain Name	
	A			A = =A		-laise	
				I	Back	ок	Cancel

**Services** Working with Tunnels and Ports

- Click "OK".
- The Network Segmentation Profile is created.

# Working with Tunnels and Ports

## **Creating a Ruckus GRE Profile**

You can configure the RUCKUS GRE tunnel profile of the controller to manage AP traffic.

#### NOTE

You can also edit, clone and delete the profile by selecting the options **Configure**, **Clone** and **Delete** respectively, from the **Ruckus GRE** tab.

- 1. Go to Services > Tunnels & Ports.
- 2. Select the Ruckus GRE tab, and then select the system for which you want to create the profile.
- 3. Click Create.

The Create Ruckus GRE Profile page appears.

FIGURE 309 Creating a Ruckus GRE Profile

Create Ruckus G	RE Profile
* Name: Description: * Ruckus Tunnel Mode: * Tunnel Encryption: * Tunnel MTU: Tunnel Failover: * Keep Alive Interval: * Keep Alive Retry:	GRE+UDP       Support for APs behind NAT.         Disable       AES 128       AES 256         Auto       Manual       850       bytes (IPv4:850-9018, IPv6:1384-9018)         IO       (1-255)       6       (0-20)
	OK Cancel

- 4. Type a name for the profile in the **Name** box.
- 5. Type a description for the profile in the **Description** box.
- 6. Select a protocol to use for tunneling WLAN traffic back to the controller by choosing one of the following after clicking the drop-down arrow in the **Ruckus Tunnel Mode** box:
  - GRE + UDP—Select this option to allow APs behind a NAT server to tunnel WLAN traffic back to the controller.
  - GRE—Select this option to tunnel regular WLAN traffic only.
- 7. To allow managed APs to decrypt 802.11 packets, and then use an AES encrypted tunnel to send them to the controller. select one of the **Tunnel Encryption** options:
  - Click the **Disable** radio button to allow only the management traffic to be encrypted; data traffic is unencrypted. This is the default option.
  - Click the AES 128 radio button to use an AES 128-byte encryption tunnel.
  - Click the **AES 256** radio button to use an AES 256-byte encryption tunnel.

MTU is the size of the largest protocol data unit that can be passed on the controller network.

- 8. Set the maximum transmission unit (MTU) for the tunnel using one of the Tunnel MTU options:
  - Click the **Auto** radio button. This is the default option.
  - Click the **Manual** radio button and enter the maximum number of bytes. For IPv4 traffic the range is from 850-1500 bytes, for IPv6 traffic the range is from 1384 to 1500 bytes.

MTU is the size of the largest protocol data unit that can be passed on the controller network.

- 9. Set the Tunnel failover option with Off/On.
- 10. Enter the "Keep Alive Interval" value.
- 11. Enter the "Keep Alive Retry" value.
- 12. Click OK.

Go to the zone profile and use the created GRE profile.
 Enter the required information.

#### FIGURE 310 How to apply Ruckus GRE Profile

Ruckus GRE Profile:	Default Tunnel Profile 🔹 🔻	+ /
	Reload	supported the Ruckus GRE Profile with Ruckus tunnel mode must be "GRE" and
	Default Turnal Profile	
	GRE+UDP ENCRYPTED	
SoftGRE Profiles:	GRE-NO UDP	AAA.Affinity
100000000000000000000000000000000000000	R750-GRE	
	TCP-UDP-TEST	
	TDC-GRE-MTU	supported when only one SoftGRE Profile.
IPsec Tunnel Mode:	TEST	
Psec Tunnel Profile:	TESTGRE	* + A
	Note: its recommended that turne	i type selection in the WLAN to be same as this iPsec tunnel profile.
des Basters		

- 14. Go to the required WLAN to use the GRE profile.
- 15. Another option is , go to zone level configuration and find "AP GRE Tunnel".
- 16. Click "+".
- 17. Create new profile.
- 18. Go to the required WLAN to use the GRE profile.

# **Creating a Soft GRE Profile**

You can configure the Soft GRE tunnel profile of the controller to manage AP traffic.

1. Select Services > Tunnels and Ports.

х

#### 2. Select **Soft GRE** and click **Create**.

The Create Soft GRE Profile page is displayed.

#### FIGURE 311 Creating a Soft GRE Profile

# Create SoftGRE Profile

* Name:	L2GRE-dev
Description:	
Gateway IP Mode:	IPv4 IPv6
* Primary Gateway Address:	172.19.19.10
Secondary Gateway Address:	172.19.18.245
Gateway Path MTU:	Auto Manual 850 bytes (IPv4:850-9018, IPv6:1384-9018)
	Please check Ethernet MTU on AP, Tunnel MTU gets applied only if its less than Ethernet MTU.
ICMP Keep Alive Period (secs):	10 (1-180)
* ICMP Keep Alive Retry:	5 (2-20)
Force Disassociate Client:	When AP fails over to another tunnel.

3. Enter profile name and description.

- 4. Under Gateway IP Mode, select IPv4 or IPv6 addressing.
- 5. In the Primary Gateway Address field, enter the IP address or fully-qualified domain name (FQDN) of the primary gateway server.
- 6. In the Secondary Gateway Address field, enter the IP address or fully-qualified domain name (FQDN) of the secondary gateway server.

#### NOTE

If the controller is unable to reach the primary gateway server, the controller automatically attempts to reach the secondary gateway address at the IP address specified by you.

OK

Cancel

7. For Gateway Path MTU, set the maximum transmission unit (MTU) for the gateway path.

Select one of the following options:

- Auto: This is the default option.
- Manual: The transmission range is from 850 through 1500 bytes.

8. In the ICMP Keep Alive Period field, enter the time interval in seconds.

#### NOTE

Time interval is the time taken by the APs to send a keepalive message to an active third party WLAN gateway. The range is from 1 through 180 seconds. The default value is 10 seconds.

9. In the ICMP Keep Alive Retry field, enter the number of keepalive attempts.

#### NOTE

Keepalive attempts are the number of attempts that the APs wait for a response from the active third party WLAN gateway before failing over to the standby WLAN gateway. The range is from 2 through 10 attempts. The default value is 5 attempts.

10. Under Force Disassociate Client, enable Disassociate client when AP fails over to another tunnel if you want to disassociate the client when AP fails over to another tunnel.

#### NOTE

You must select this option if you have enabled AAA Affinity while configuring the zone.

#### 11. Click OK.

You have created the Soft GRE profile.

#### NOTE

You can also edit, clone, and delete the profile by selecting the options **Configure**, **Clone**, and **Delete** respectively from the **Soft GRE** tab.

## **Creating an IPsec Profile**

This feature is supported on both 11ac and 11ax APs.

- 1. Go to Services > Tunnels & Ports.
- 2. Select the IPsec tab, and then select the zone for which you want to create the profile.

×

#### 3. Click Create.

The Create IPsec Profile page appears.

#### FIGURE 312 Creating an IPsec Profile

Create IPsec profile

General Options		W
• Name:		
Description:		
Security Gateway:		
Tunnel Mode:	SoftGRE      RuckusGRE	
Authentication		v
Туре:	O Preshared Key  Certificate	
Security Association		V
IKE Proposal Type:	Default      Specific	
ESP Proposal Type:	Default      Specific	
		_

- 4. Configure the following:
  - a. Name: Type a name for the profile.
  - b. Description: Type a description for the profile.
  - c. Security Gateway: Type the IP address or FQDN of the IPSec server. If you use the IP address, the IP address format that you must enter will depend on the IP mode that is configured on the controller.

This option appears only when SoftGRE Tunnel Mode option is selected.

- d. Tunnel Mode: Select SoftGRE or RuckusGRE.
- e. IP Mode: Select IPv4 or IPv6 addressing modes
- f. Authentication: Select Preshared Key to use PSK for authentication or Certificate to use an X.509 certificate on the certificate authority (CA) or registration authority (RA) server. The controller uses the CMPv2 protocol to obtain the signed certificate from the CA/RA server.

If you selected Preshared Key, type the PSK in this box. The PSK must be eight to 128 ASCII characters in length.

- g. Security Association
  - 1. IKE Proposal Type: Select Default to use the default Internet Key Exchange (IKE) security association (SA) proposal type or select Specific to manually configure the IKE SA proposal. If you clicked Specific, you will need to configure the following settings:
    - Encryption Algorithm: Options include 3DES, AES128, AES192, and AES256.
    - Integrity Algorithm: Options include MD5, SHA1, AES-XCBC, SHA256, SHA384, and SHA512.
    - Pseudo-Random Function: Options include Use integrity ALG, PRF-MD5, PRF-SHA1, PRF-AES-XCBC, PRF-AES-CMAC, PRF-SHA256, and PRF-SHA384.
    - DH Group: Options for Diffie-Hellman groups for IKE include modp768, modp1024, modp1536, modp2048, modp3072, modp4096, modp6144, and modp8192.
  - 2. ESP Proposal Type: Click Default to use the default Encapsulating Security Payload (ESP) SA proposal type or click Specific to manually configure the ESP proposal. If you clicked Specific, you will need to configure the following settings:
    - Encryption Algorithm: Options include 3DES, AES128, AES192, AES256, and NONE.
    - Integrity Algorithm: Options include MD5, SHA1, AES-XCBC, SHA256, SHA384, and SHA512.
    - DH Group: Options for Diffie-Hellman groups for ESP include None, modp768, modp1024, modp1536, modp2048, modp3072, modp4096, modp6144, and modp8192.

#### NOTE

For the RuckusGRE Tunnel mode option the following IKE and ESP proposals are supported:

- AES128-SHA1-MODP2048
- AES256-SHA384-ECP384

IKE encryption proposals should be greater than or equal to ESP encryption proposal. RuckusGRE over IPsec supports IKEv2 authentication by X.509 certificate only.

- h. Rekey Options
  - Internet Key Exchange: To set time interval at which the IKE key renews, select a time unit (day, hour, or minute) from the dropdown list, and then type a number in the box. To disable IKE rekey, select the Disable check box. SmartZone 100/Virtual SmartZone Essentials for Release 3.4 Administrator Guide 82 Configuring the Wireless Network Configuring Access Points.
  - 2. Encapsulating Security Payload: To set time interval at which the ESP key renews, select a time unit (day, hour, or minute) from the drop-down list, and then type a number in the box. To disable ESP rekey, select the Disable check box.

- i. Certificate Management Protocol
  - 1. DHCP Option 43 Sub Code for CA/RA Address: Set the DHCP Option 43 subcode that will be used to discover the address of the CA/RA server on the network. The default subcode is 8.
  - 2. CA/RA Address: Type the IP address or FQDN of the CA/RA server. If you use the IP address, the IP address format that you must enter will depend on the IP mode that is configured on the controller.
  - 3. Server Path: Type the path to the X.509 certificate on the CA/RA server.
  - 4. DHCP Option 43 Sub Code for Subject Name of CA/RA: Set the DHCP Option 43 subcode that will be used to discover the subject name of the CA/RA server on the network. The default subcode is 5.
  - 5. Subject Name of CA/RA: Type an ASCII string that represents the subject name of the CA/RA server.
- j. Advanced Options
  - 1. DHCP Option 43 Sub Code for Security Gateway: Set the DHCP Option 43 subcode that will be used to discover the address of the security gateway on the network. The default subcode is 7.
  - Retry Limit: Set the number of times that the controller will attempt to discover the address of the security gateway. The default retry count is 5. Accepted values are 0 (disable) to 16.
  - 3. Replay Window: Set the ESP replay window (in packets). The default size is 32 packets. Accepted values are 0 (disable) to 32 packets.
  - 4. IP Compression: To enable IP Payload Compression Protocol (IPComp) compression before encryption, click Enable. The default value is Disable.
  - 5. Force NAT-T: To enforce UDP encapsulation of ESP packets, click Enable. The default value is Disable.
  - 6. Dead Peer Detection: By default, the IKE protocol runs a health check with remote peer to ensure that it is alive. To disable this health check, click Disable.
  - 7. NAT-T Keep Alive Interval: To set the keep alive interval (in seconds) for NAT traversal, type a value in the box. The default keep alive interval is 20 seconds. Accepted values are 1 to 65536. To disable the keep alive interval, click Disable.
  - 8. FailOver Options: To configure the failover settings when APs are unable to connect, configure the following:
  - 9. Retry Period: Set the number of days (minimum 3 days) during which APs will keep attempting to connect. To keep try indefinitely, select the **Forever** check box.
  - 10. Retry Interval: Set the interval (in minutes) between each retry attempt. The default retry interval is 1 minute. Accepted values are from 1 to 30 minutes.
  - 11. Retry Mode: If you want APs to fall back to the specified primary security gateway, click Revertive. If you want APs to maintain connectivity with the security gateway to which they are currently connected, click **Non-revertive**.
- k. Click OK.

You have created the IPsec GRE profile.

#### NOTE

You can also edit, clone and delete the profile by selecting the options Configure, Clone and Delete respectively, from the IPsec GRE tab.

## **Creating an Ethernet Port Profile**

An Ethernet port profile contains settings that define how an AP will handle VLAN packets when its port is designated as a trunk, access, or general port. By default, three Ethernet port profiles exist: General Port, Access Port, and Trunk Port.

- 1. Select Services > Tunnels and Ports.
- 2. Select the Ethernet Port tab, and then select the zone for which you want to create the profile.

Services

Working with Tunnels and Ports

3. Click Create.

The Create Ethernet Port page is displayed.

#### FIGURE 313 Creating an Ethernet Port Profile

## Create Ethernet Port

cilciar options		· · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · ·
* Name:		
Description:		
Туре:	Trunk Port 🗸	
thernet Port Usage		▼
* Access Network:	Default WAN	
	<ul> <li>Local Subnet(LAN)</li> </ul>	
	<ul> <li>Tunnel Ethernet Port traffic</li> </ul>	
Anti-spoofing:	OFF	
	OFF ARP request rate limit 15 ppm	
	OFF DHCP request rate limit 15 ppm	
* User Side Port:	Number of clients allowed to be connected	a 8
[?] Port Rate Limiting:	Uplink: OFF mbps (1~1000)	Only User port Rate Limit is supported for the wired clients. Firewall Profile Rate Limit and Device policy Rate Limit features are not supported for the wired clients
	Downlink: OFF mbps (1~1000)	
uthentication Options		Ψ

- 4. Configure the following options:
  - General Options
    - Name: Enter a name for the Ethernet port profile that you are creating.
    - Description: Enter a short description about the profile.
    - Type: The Ethernet port type defines how the AP will manage VLAN frames. You can set Ethernet ports on an AP to one of the following types: Trunk Port, Access Port, or General Port. By selecting the appropriate port type, authentication method, and 802.1X role, you can configure the Ethernet ports to be used for the wired client. If you select a non-user port, there is no restriction on the number of clients supported. If the User Side Port is selected, the maximum number of supported clients is 32 and this number is configurable.
  - Ethernet Port Usage
    - Access Network: Select the required option:
      - > Default WAN: Enables default WAN configuration
      - Local Subnet(LAN): Enables DHCP service on ethernet ports. In the VLAN Options, ensure to select the VLAN Untag ID in ethernet profile same as the DHCP NAT VLAN ID.
      - > Tunnel Ethernet Port Profile: Enables tunneling on the ethernet port
    - Anti-spoofing: Prevents attacks on genuine clients from rogue clients that could lead to service disruption, data loss, and so on. This is achieved by matching the MAC address or IP address (IPv4) of the client with the address in the RUCKUS database. If the addresses do not match, the packet is dropped. These checks are also performed on ingress data packets to catch spoofed data packets early.
      - ARP request rate limit: The ARP request rate limits the number of ARP requests from the connected clients to prevent ARP flooding. Enter the number of packets to be reviewed for Address Resolution Protocol (ARP) attacks per minute. In ARP attacks, a rogue client sends messages to a genuine client to establish connection over the network.
      - DHCP request rate limit: The DHCP request rate limits the number of DHCP requests from the connected clients to prevent DHCP flooding. Enter the number of packets to be reviewed for DHCP pool exhaustion, per minute. When rogue clients send a DHCP request with a spoofed address, an IP address from the DHCP pool is assigned to it. If this happens repeatedly, the IP addresses in the DHCP pool are exhausted, and genuine clients may miss out on obtaining the IP addresses.

When you enable anti-spoofing, an ARP request rate limiter and a DHCP request rate limiter are automatically enabled with default values (in packets per minute) which are applied per client; implying that each client connected to an interface enabled with anti-spoofing is allowed to send a maximum of "X" ARP and DHCP request packets per minute (ppm). The "X" value is configured on the interface to which the client is connected.

#### NOTE

Force-DHCP will be enabled by default when anti-spoofing is enabled, and it cannot be changed after anti-spoofing is enabled.

- User Side Port: The Ethernet port must be configured as a User Side Port for QinQ to work.
  - > Number of clients allowed to be connected: Enter the number of clients that can be connected to the User Side Port. The maximum number of clients that can be connected is 32.
- Wired Client Isolation
  - Client Isolation: Prevents wired clients from communicating with each other. Isolate wired client traffic from all hosts on the same VLAN/subnet By default this option is disabled. Enable the following options as approriate:
    - Isolate unicast packets: Isolates only unicast packets between a client isolation-wired client and other clients of the AP. By default, this option is enabled.
    - Isolate multicast/broadcast packets: Isolates only multicast/broadcast packets between a client isolationwired client and other clients of the AP. By default, this option is disabled.

- Automatic support for VRRP: Isolates packets in VRRP deployment. By default, this option is disabled indicating the AP is not in VRRP deployment.
- Isolation Whitelist: Defines wired destinations on the local subnet that can be reached, even if client isolation is enabled. This option is available only if you enable Wired Client Isolation.
- Authentication Options
  - 802.1X: Select this check box to enable 802.1X authentication.
  - 802.1X Role: Select the authenticator role from the menu. Options include Supplicant, MAC-based Authenticator, and Portbased Authenticator. When you select Supplicant, you can customize the user name and password to authenticate as a supplicant role or use the credentials of the AP MAC address. When you select Port-based Authenticator, only a single MAC address host must be authenticated for all hosts to be granted access to the network. If you select MAC-based Authenticator, each MAC address host is individually authenticated. Each newly learned MAC address triggers an EAPOL request-identify frame.
  - Enable client visibility regardless of 802.1X authentication: If client visibility is enabled, you can view connected wired client information. Client visibility is enabled by default if the 802.1x authentication method is selected. For the open authentication method, you must enable client visibility based on your requirements.

You can view statistical information about wired clients without enabling 802.1X authentication.

- Supplicant: Select the authentication type
  - MAC Address: Select this option to use the AP MAC address as the username and password.
  - Custom: Enter customized Username and Password to authenticate.
- VLAN Options
  - VLAN Untag ID: Enter the ID of the native VLAN (typically 1), which is the VLAN into which untagged ingress packets are placed upon arrival. If your network uses a different VLAN as the native VLAN, configure the VLAN Untag ID of the AP Trunk port with the native VLAN used throughout your network. If **Local Subnet** option is selected in **Ethernet Port Usage**, then VLAN ID configured should be the same as one of DHCP NAT VLANs.
  - VLAN Members: Enter the VLAN IDs that you want to use to tag WLAN traffic that will use this profile. You can enter a single
     VLAN ID or a VLAN ID range (or a combination of both). The valid VLAN ID range is from 1 through 4094. If Local Subnet option is selected in Ethernet Port Usage, then only DHCP NAT VLANs are allowed on trunk port.
  - Enable Dynamic VLAN: Select this check box if you want the controller to assign VLAN IDs on a per-user basis. Before enabling dynamic VLAN, you must define on the RADIUS server the VLAN IDs that you want to assign to users.

#### NOTE

The Enable Dynamic VLAN option is only available when the Type is set to Access Port and 802.1X authentication is set to MAC-based Authenticator.

#### NOTE

If you enable client visibility, a maximum of 16 clients can be connected to a port regardless of the 802.1X authentication. The same limitation applies when 802.1X authentication is enabled and client visibility is not enabled.

- Guest VLAN: If you want to assign a device that fails authentication to remain able to access the Internet but to internal network resources only, select this check box.
- QinQ VLAN: Select the check box and update the ranges:
  - QinQ SVLAN Range: Enter a SVLAN range. The range is 2 through 4095.
  - > QinQ CVLAN Range: Enter a CVLAN range. The range is 2 through 4095.

#### NOTE

For QinQ VLAN to work, the User Side Port and Enable Dynamic VLAN must be enabled.

- Authentication and Accounting Services
  - Authentication Server: Select the check box and a controller from the menu to use the controller as a proxy authentication server.
  - Accounting Server: Select the check box and a controller from the menu to use the controller as a proxy accounting server.
  - Enable MAC authentication bypass: Select this check box if you want to use the device MAC address as access credentials (user name and password).
- RADIUS Options
  - NAS ID: Set the NAS ID for the AP to communicate with the RADIUS server. Options include using the AP MAC address or any
    user-defined address.
  - Delimiter: If the AP MAC address is selected to configure the NAS ID, then you can choose between Dash or Colon as delimiters to separate.
- Firewall Options

The User Side Port must be enabled to configure the Firewall Profile, Application Recognition and Control, and URL Filtering Policy.

#### NOTE

While mapping group attribute values to the user role, avoid special characters or duplicate entries regardless of the order.

- Firewall Profile: Select the firewall profile for wired ports.
- Application Recognition and Control: Enable the option for the wired clients.
- URL Filtering Policy: Enable the option for the wired clients.
- L2 Access Control Policy: Select the Layer 2 policy for wired ports. When User Side Port is not enabled, the Layer 2 Access
   Control wired support policy can be mapped directly to the wired port. When the User Side Port is not enabled, an a Layer 2
   Access Control wired support policy can be mapped directly to the wired port. If the User Side Port is enabled, the Layer 2

Access Control wired support policy can be mapped to the wired port by way of the firewall profile. Click 📩 to create a new policy. Refer to Creating an L2 Access Control Service on page 406.

• Click OK.

#### NOTE

You can edit, copy, or delete the profile by selecting the options **Configure**, **Clone**, or **Delete**, respectively, from the **Ethernet Port** tab.

### VIDEO



Creating Ethernet Port Profiles. Creating an Ethernet port profile (securing secondary wired port), port types explained



Click to play video in full screen mode.

# **Creating a Tunnel DiffServ Profile**

If you need to configure the type of traffic (ToS) bit settings for the access side traffic from RUCKUS APs, follow these steps to create a Differentiated Services (DiffServ) profile. This profile can only be applied to Ruckus GRE and SoftGRE traffic.

- 1. Go to Services > Tunnels and Ports.
- 2. Select the **DiffServ** tab, and then select the zone for which you want to create the profile.
- 3. Click Create.

The Create Tunnel DiffServ Profile page appears.

#### FIGURE 314 Creating a Tunnel DiffServ Profile

# Create Tunnel DiffServ profile

* Name:	
Description:	
* Tunnel DiffServ:	Set Uplink DiffServ 0x
	Set Downlink DiffServ 0x Downlink DiffServ only applies to RuckusGRE tunnel
Preserved DiffServ:	0x Add Up to 8 preserved DiffServ allowed
	OK Cancel

#### 4. Configure the following:

- a. Name: Type a name for the DiffServ profile that you are creating.
- b. Description: Type a brief description for the DiffServ profile.
- c. Tunnel DiffServ: configure the following options.
  - Set Uplink DiffServ: Select the check box if you want to set the Differentiated Services field for uplink user traffic from RUCKUS APs towards either the controller or a third SmartCell Gateway 200/Virtual SmartZone High-Scale for Release 3.4.1 Administrator Guide 92 Managing RUCKUS AP Zones Creating a DiffServ Profile party gateway via SoftGRE. Configure the desired value to be set by the RUCKUS AP.
  - 2. Set Downlink DiffServ: Select the check box if you want to set the Differentiated Services field for downlink user traffic from the controller towards the AP, and then configure the desired value to be set by the RUCKUS AP.
- d. Preserved DiffServ: Configure up to eight (8) entries in the preserved DiffServ list. The Preserved DiffServ list allows the preservation of values that have been already marked in incoming packets either in uplink or downlink traffic.
- e. Click OK.

You have created the DiffServ profile.

You can also edit, clone and delete the profile by selecting the options Configure, Clone and Delete respectively, from the DiffServ tab.

# **Communications Assistance for Law Enforcement Act (CALEA)**

The Communications Assistance for Law Enforcement Act is a law passed by the United States to enhance the ability of law enforcement agencies to conduct electronic surveillance by requiring that telecommunications carriers and manufacturers of telecommunications equipment to modify and design their equipment, facilities, and services to ensure that they have built-in surveillance capabilities.

#### NOTE

This feature only applies to virtual SmartZone platform (vSZ-H).

- 1. Go to Services > Tunnels and Ports.
- 2. Select the CALEA tab.
- 3. Server IP: Type the CALEA server IP address. and click **OK**.
- 4. Click Create.

The Create UE MAC page appears.

#### NOTE

The list of client health will only list top 100 clients.

- 5. MAC Address: Type the MAC address of the client/user equipment for which CALEA mirroring is required. The MAC address is sent by the SZ controller to the vSZ-D.
- 6. Click OK.

# **Enabling Tunnel Encryption**

You can use the tunnel encryption feature to encrypt data for a private network, through a public network. This feature is available in vSZ-H and vSZ-E.

- 1. Go to Services > Tunnels and Ports.
- 2. Select the Tunnel Encryption(DP) tab.

The Tunnel Encryption (DP) page appears.

FIGURE 315 Tunnel Encryption (DP)

*	🛃 Mo	nitor	🚠 Net	work 🏾	Security	¢\$ s	ervices	💄 Admini	stration  🚖		search menu	~ <b>Q</b>	Services >	Tunnels & Ports >	Tunnel Encryption(DP)
Ruckus	GRE S	SoftGRE	IPsec	Ethernet Port	DiffServ	CALEA	Tunnel Er	cryption(DP)	Multicast Forwardi	ng :	Split Tunnel	Bond Port			
	Enable T	unnel Encryp	tion												
C	Refresh	∳ ОК 3	Cancel												

- 3. Select the Enable Tunnel Encryption check-box.
- 4. Click OK.

You have successfully enabled tunnel encryption.

# **Forwarding Multicast Packets**

In multicast forwarding, a group of hosts are typically grouped under a multicast IP address. Data can then be transmitted from the source to the IP address which in turn transmits data to the various hosts assigned to the multicast IP. This is a point-to-multipoint data transmission. This feature is only available in SZ100.

- 1. Go to Services > Tunnels and Ports.
- 2. Select the Multicast Forwarding tab.

The Multicast Forwarding page appears.

#### FIGURE 316 Forwarding Multicast Packets

*	Monitor	攝 Network	Security	🗱 Services	💄 Administ	ration	*	search menu	∨ Q	Services > Tunnels & Ports	> Multicast Forwarding
Rucki	s GRE SoftGRE	IPsec Ethernet	Port DiffServ	Multicast Forwarding	Split Tunnel	Bond Port					
Gl	bal Setting										
Fo	For DP tunnel WLAN don't support IPv6 and Client Isolation										
(	OFF Enable forwardin	g multicast packet on tu	nnel mode								
	🕻 Refresh VK	X Cancel									

- 3. In Global Setting, select the Enable forwarding multicast packet on tunnel mode check-box.
- 4. Click OK. The form is submitted and multicast packet forwarding is enabled.

You have successfully enabled multicast forwarding for data packets in the tunnel mode.

# **Split Tunnel Profile**

A Split Tunnel Profile can be created to manage corporate and local traffic by sending only corporate traffic to the controller. A split tunnel ensures that local traffic does not incur the overhead of the round trip to the controller, which decreases traffic on the WAN link and minimizes latency for local application traffic. Using a split tunnel, a remote user is associated with a single SSID (rather than multiple SSIDs) to access corporate resources, such as a mail server and local resources (for example, a local printer).

## **Split Tunnel Profile Limitations**

Before enabling the Split Tunnel Profile, consider the following limitations:

- Split Tunnel Profile does not support a zone where mesh-enabled APs are present.
- Split Tunnel Profile and Express Wi-Fi are not supported together on the same WLAN.
- For both features to work properly, the configured IP rules for a split tunnel and a walled garden must be different.
- Split Tunnel Profile does not support DHCP/NAT.
- Split Tunnel Profile does not support wired clients.
- The limitations applicable to DHCP/NAT also apply to Split Tunnel Profile.
- Wispr-related (web-auth) WLANs are not supported on Split tunnel WLAN.
- ICMP is not supported towards LBO split-path where SNAT happens.
- IPv6 addresses are not supported in split-tunnel.
- Multicast discovery of bonjour devices will not happen over LBO.

- As the data traffic is established from server side, TFTP protocol is not supported.
- As the server rejects the data connection which does not have the NAT IP sent by the client, the FTP active mode is not supported with split-tunnel.

### **Creating a Split Tunnel Profile**

Complete the following steps to configure a split tunnel profile:

- 1. Select Services > Tunnels and Ports > Split Tunnel.
- 2. Select the zone for which you want to create the profile and click **Create**.

The Create Split Tunnel Profile window is displayed.

#### FIGURE 317 Creating a Split Tunnel Profile

# Create Split Tunnel Profile

Name:     Description:     Default Forwarding Mode:     Default Forwarding Mode:     All outgoing traffic from the AP is directly sent to the Internet (local breakout) by default EXCEPT the destinations in the Exception Address List. Traffic to destinations in the Exception Address List is tunneled.	*
Sette of grocess     Tunneled Traffic       AP     Internet       Laptop     Local Breakout Traffic       Home or Remote Site     Data Center or Corporate Site	
* Exception Address List: * IP Address Subnet Mask * Cancel  P Address A Subnet Mask * Cancel  Delete	
OK Cancel	l

3. Enter the split tunnel profile information:

#### NOTE

RuckusGRE or SoftGRE must be enabled on the WLAN before mapping it to a Split Tunnel Profile.

- a. In the **Name** field, type a name for the split tunnel profile.
- b. In the Description field, type a short description for the split tunnel profile.
- c. In Default Forwarding Mode field, select one of the following option:
  - Local Break Out: All outgoing traffic from the AP is by default sent to the Internet (local breakout) except for the destinations in the Exception Address List. Traffic to destinations in the Exception Address List is tunneled.
  - **Tunnel**: All outgoing traffic from the AP is by tunneled except for the destinations in the Exception Address List. Traffic to destinations in the Exception Address List is directly sent to the Internet (local breakout).
- d. In the IP Address field, enter the destination IP address.
- e. In the Subnet Mask field, enter the destination IP subnet mask.
- f. Click Add to add the destination IP details.
- g. Click OK.

#### NOTE

You can also edit, clone or delete the profile by selecting the options Configure, Clone, and Delete respectively from the Split Tunnel tab.

# **Creating a Bond Port Profile**

A Bond port profile aggregates multiple network interfaces into a single logical interface. Existing ethernet configurations must be removed before forming a bonding interface. As both ethernet links should operate at the same speed, link speed must be downgraded and should set to 1 Gbps.

Following default configurations are chosen when the bond is formed on the AP:

```
Mode: 8023AD
LACP-rate: slow
MII-Mon: 100 (ms)
Xmit-Hash: layer2+3
```

To create a bond-port profile:

- 1. Go to Services > Tunnels & Ports > Bond Port.
- 2. Select the zone or AP group and click **Create**.

The Create Bond Profile page is displayed.

- 3. Configure the following options:
  - a. General Options
    - 1. Name: Enter a name for the Bond port profile that you are creating.
    - 2. **Description**: Enter a short description about the profile.
    - 3. **Type**: The ethernet port type configuration. You can set the ethernet ports on an AP to one of the following types: **Trunk Port**, **Access Port**, or **General Port**.
  - b. VLAN Options
    - 1. VLAN Untag ID:
    - 2. VLAN Members:
- 4. Click OK.

# **Managing Core Network Tunnels**

Tunneling protocols allows a user to access or provide a network service that the network does not support or provide directly.

## **Creating Bridge Forwarding Profiles**

An Bridge forwarding profile defines the DHCP configuration for the core network.

#### NOTE

This feature is available only on vSZ-H platform.

- 1. Go to Services > Tunnels and Ports > Core Network Tunnel > Bridge.
- 2. Select the zone for which you want to create the profile.
- 3. Click Create.

The Create Bridge Forwarding Profile page appears.

### FIGURE 318 Creating a Bridge Forwarding Profile

# Create Bridge Forwarding Profile

* Name:		
Description:		
DHCP Relay		▼
C Enabled DHCP Relay		
* DHCP Server 1:		
DHCP Server 2:	Send DHCP requests to both servers simult	aneously
DHCP Option 82:	Enable DHCP Option 82	
	Subopt-1 with format IF-Name:VLAN-ID:ESSID:AP-Model:AP-Name:AP-MAC	•
	Subopt-2 with format Client-MAC-hex T	
	Subopt-150 with VLAN-ID	
	Subopt-151 with format Area-Name 🔻	
	01/	0

- 4. Configure the following:
  - a. Name: Type a name for the profile that you are creating.
  - b. Description: Type a brief description for the profile.
  - c. DHCP Relay: Select the Enable DHCP Relaycheck-box and configure the DHCP server IP address and DHCP option 82 settings.
    - 1. DHCP Server 1: Type the IPv4 address of the DHCP server that will allocate IP addresses to DHCP clients.
    - 2. DHCP Server 2: If a secondary DHCP server exists on the network, type the IPv4 address of the secondary server.
    - 3. DHCP Option 82: Select this check box if you want the DHCP relay agent (in this case, the controller) to insert specific identification information into requests that are forwarded to the DHCP server. If you enabled DHCP Option 82, you can configure the following Option 82 sub-options by selecting the corresponding check boxes:
      - Subopt-1 with format: You can customize sub-option 1 (Circuit ID) to send only the AP's MAC address in hexadecimal format or the MAC address and ESSID. The default format is: IFName:VLAN-ID:ESSID:AP-Model:AP-Name:AP-MAC.
      - Subopt 2 with format: You can customize sub-option 2 (Remote ID), which sends the client's MAC address by default, to send the AP's MAC address, or the client MAC plus ESSID or AP MAC plus ESSID.
      - Subopt-150 with VLAN ID: This sub-option encapsulates the VLAN ID.
      - Subopt-151 with format: This sub-option can encapsulate either the ESSID or a configurable Area Name.
      - ٠
  - d. Click OK.

You have created the Bridge forwarding profile.

#### NOTE

You can also edit and delete the profile by selecting the options **Configure** and **Delete** respectively, from the **Bridge** tab.

## **Creating L2oGRE Forwarding Profiles**

An L2oGRE forwarding profile defines the gateway and tunnel configuration for the core network of L2oGRE tunnels.

- 1. Go to Services > Core Network Tunnel > L2oGRE.
- 2. Select the zone for which you want to create the profile.

4

#### 3. Click Create.

The Create L2oGRE Forwarding Profile page appears.

FIGURE 319 Creating a L2oGRE Forwarding Profile

# Create L2oGRE Forwarding Profile

* Name:	
Description:	
Core Network Gateway Settings	
Primary Gateway IP:	
Secondary Gateway IP:	
Gateway Path MTU:   Auto   Manual 1500 bytes (850-1500)	
ICMP Keep-Alive Period (secs):     10	
ICMP Keep-Alive Retry:     3	
DHCP Relay	
	*

OK Cancel

- 4. Configure the following:
  - a. Name: Type a name for the profile that you are creating.
  - b. Description: Type a brief description for the profile.
  - c. Core Network Gateway Settings
    - 1. Primary Gateway IP: Type the IP address of the primary gateway for the L2oGRE tunnel.
    - 2. Secondary Gateway IP: Type the IP address of the secondary gateway for the L2oGRE tunnel. If the primary gateway is unreachable, this gateway will be used for the L2oGRE tunnel.
    - 3. Gateway Path MTU: Set it the MTU manually or use Auto (default). MTU is the size of the largest protocol data unit (in bytes) that can be passed on the controller network.
    - 4. ICMP Keep-Alive Period (secs): Set the time in seconds between sending retry messages to the keepalive IP address. Enter an integer between 2 and 255. The default is 10 seconds.
    - 5. ICMP Keep-Alive Retry: Set the retry period to send messages to the keepalive IP address. The default value is 3 retries.
  - d. DHCP Relay: Select the Enable DHCP Relaycheck-box and configure the DHCP server IP address and DHCP option 82 settings.
    - 1. DHCP Server 1: Type the IPv4 address of the DHCP server that will allocate IP addresses to DHCP clients.
    - 2. DHCP Server 2: If a secondary DHCP server exists on the network, type the IPv4 address of the secondary server.
    - 3. DHCP Option 82: Select this check box if you want the DHCP relay agent (in this case, the controller) to insert specific identification information into requests that are forwarded to the DHCP server. If you enabled DHCP Option 82, you can configure the following Option 82 sub-options by selecting the corresponding check boxes:
      - Subopt-1 with format: You can customize sub-option 1 (Circuit ID) to send only the AP's MAC address in hexadecimal format or the MAC address and ESSID. The default format is: IFName:VLAN-ID:ESSID:AP-Model:AP-Name:AP-MAC.
      - Subopt 2 with format: You can customize sub-option 2 (Remote ID), which sends the client's MAC address by default, to send the AP's MAC address, or the client MAC plus ESSID or AP MAC plus ESSID.
      - Subopt-150 with VLAN ID: This sub-option encapsulates the VLAN ID.
      - Subopt-151 with format: This sub-option can encapsulate either the ESSID or a configurable Area Name.
  - e. Click OK.

You have created the L2oGRE forwarding profile.

#### NOTE

You can also edit and delete the profile by selecting the options **Configure** and **Delete** respectively, from the **L2oGRE** tab.

## **SoftGRE Support**

This appendix describes the SoftGRE support that the controller provides and the supported deployment topology.

### **Overview of SoftGRE Support**

There are numerous equipment vendors serving the service provider market today. Among these vendors, the more prominent ones include Alcatel-Lucent (ALU), Ericsson, NSN, Huawei and Cisco. Most of these vendors support different tunneling and mobility management protocols at their packet gateways.

Since most (if not all) of these equipment vendors do not develop access points themselves, they are publishing SoftGRE specifications to enable access point vendors (such as RUCKUS) to support SoftGRE on their devices.

#### **Supported Deployment Scenario**

The controller supports SoftGRE in the deployment scenario wherein the controller functions purely as an AP controller. In this deployment topology, the controller only manages the RUCKUS APs and does not perform other functions. All control paths (RADIUS Authentication/Accounting) and data paths (SoftGRE tunnel) terminate on the third party WLAN gateway.

If 802.1x authentication is used, the RADIUS server will be outside of the SoftGRE tunnel. If open, WISPr-based authentication is used, the portal or redirect function will be on the edge router or northbound of the edge router. The controller does not play any role in the control and data path functions.

FIGURE 320 The controller as a pure AP controller

# Direct AP to GW Tunnel Solution

## **Distributed WAG & Centralized WAC**

SCG-200 <-> AP Mgmt & 7750 <-> WAG Authentication & Data Plane AP



#### SoftGRE Packet Format

The following figure displays a screen shot of SoftGRE packet capture data.

#### FIGURE 321 Example of SoftGRE packet format

No.	Time	Source	Destination	Protocol Le	ngth li	nfo		when the many series would do all many up		
	2 0.047140	Incercor_a/ :00:20	255 255 255 255	DHCD	410 0	OHOD Dies	-KNR,	Transaction TO 0xE08b2125	CC ESAP Command	_
	2 0.051265	1980112677121111102	1100010	DECRUE	1.80	Solicin o	CTD: 0	45ca34_ctb1_000100011762000067e543e613		
	4 0.052563	10.1.1.1	10.1.1.150	TCMP	170 1	Time-to-	tive e	exceeded (Time to live exceeded in transit)		
	5.0.097796	192,168,100,1	255, 255, 255, 255	DHCP	426 (	OHCP OFfe	чг:	- Transaction ID 0x808b2135		
	6 0.110750	0.0.0.0	255.255.255.255	DHCP	445 0	DHCP Requ	Jest	- Transaction ID 0x808b2135		
	7 0.118215	192.168.100.1	255.255.255.255	DHCP	440 (	OHCP ACK		- Transaction ID 0x808b2135		
	8 0.140261	Intelcor_a7:db:20	Broadcast	ARP	80 1	who has t	92.16	8.100.17 Tell 192.168.102.234		
	9 0.140941	00:00:00_02:02:02	IntelCor_a7:db:20	ARP	98 1	192.168.1	00.1	is at 00:00:00:02:02:02		w
	[Good: False] [Bad: False] Source: 10.1.1.150 (10.1.1.150) pestination: 10.10.10.10 (10.10.10) [Source GeoIP: Unknown] [Destination GeoIP: Unknown]									
	Generic Routi	ing Encapsulation (1	ransparent Ethernet	brioging,	,					
1	o Prays and 1	= checks	un sit: No							
	.0	= Routin	a Bit: No							
		= Kev 51	C: N0							
	0	= Sequer	ce Number Bit: No							
	0	= Strict	Source Route Bit:	No						
		) = Recurs	ion control: 0							
		0000 0 = Flags	(Reserved): 0							
		000 = versio	n: GRE (0)							
	Protocol Ty	pe: Transparent Eth	ernet bridging (0x6	558)						_
8	Ethernet II,	<pre>5rc: Intelcor_a7:db</pre>	:20 (24:77:03:a7:db	(20), DST:	: IPV4	4mcast_00	1:00:1	c (01:00:5e:00:00:fc)		
0000	c0 85 do 22	M c0 00 22 20 08	21 00 08 00 45 00		• • 1	r				_
0010 0020 0030 0040 0050 0060 0070 0080	00 76 b3 16 01 96 0b 00 40 00 01 26 05 05 01 00 45 00 00 34 e0 00 00 46 00 01 00 00 00 01 00 01	24 C0 00 00 35 56 96 00 00 40 01 b0 cf 22 24 00 00 00 00 00 39 cb 00 00 fc 24 77 53 25 00 00 fc 24 77 53 24 00 00 01 11 cd 5 41 14 eb 00 20 00 00 00 00 66 5	31         04         05         04         01         01         03         01         03         01         03         01         03         01         03         01         03         01         03         01         03         03         00         00         03<	. v	Sw. 1 150	.Z f.  Mtap.				
0 💆	Generic Routing E	incapsulation (gre), 4 bytes	Packets: 387 - Displayed: 387	(100.0%) - Lo	ad time	: 0:00.395			Profile: Default	_

### **Configuring And Monitoring AP Zones**

If no tunneled WLANs exist in the zone, you can change the tunnel type from SoftGRE to GRE or GRE + UDP.

MVNO accounts are currently unsupported by SoftGRE tunnels. If you create an MVNO account and assign an AP zone that is using a SoftGRE tunnel, an error message appears.

- 1. Follow the steps as described in Creating an AP Zone on page 107 to change the tunnel type from SoftGRE.
- 2. Scroll down to the AP GRE Tunnel Options section and select the Ruckus GRE Profile or click Add to create a new profile.
- 3. From the Create Ruckus GRE Profile window, select the Ruckus Tunnel Mode to which you want to change from SoftGRE.

If you attempt to change the tunnel type when a tunneled WLAN exists within the zone, the following error message appears:

Unable to update the configuration of the AP zone. Reason: It is disallowed to change the tunnel type, because it has tunneled WLAN.

4. Click OK.

The zone configuration information is displayed.

#### SoftGRE SNMP MIBs

The following table lists the SoftGRE OIDs.

#### TABLE 105 OIDs related to SoftGRE

Parent Node	Node Name	OID
ruckusWLANAPInfo	ruckusSCGWLANAPMacAddr	1.3.6.1.4.1.25053.1.3.2.1.1.2.3.1.1
	ruckusSCGWLANAPSoftGREServer	1.3.6.1.4.1.25053.1.3.2.1.1.2.3.1.2
	ruckusSCGWLANAPSoftGREGWAddr	1.3.6.1.4.1.25053.1.3.2.1.1.2.3.1.3
	ruckusSCGWLANAPSoftGREActive	1.3.6.1.4.1.25053.1.3.2.1.1.2.3.1.4
	ruckusSCGWLANAPSoftGRETxPkts	1.3.6.1.4.1.25053.1.3.2.1.1.2.3.1.5
	ruckusSCGWLANAPSoftGRETxBytes	1.3.6.1.4.1.25053.1.3.2.1.1.2.3.1.6

Parent Node	Node Name	OID
	ruckusSCGWLANAPSoftGRERxPkts	1.3.6.1.4.1.25053.1.3.2.1.1.2.3.1.7
	ruckusSCGWLANAPSoftGRERxBytes	1.3.6.1.4.1.25053.1.3.2.1.1.2.3.1.8
	ruckusSCGWLANAPSoftGRETxPktsErr	1.3.6.1.4.1.25053.1.3.2.1.1.2.3.1.9
	ruckusSCGWLANAPSoftGRERxPktsErr	1.3.6.1.4.1.25053.1.3.2.1.1.2.3.1.10
	ruckusSCGWLANAPSoftGRETxPktsDropped	1.3.6.1.4.1.25053.1.3.2.1.1.2.3.1.11
	ruckusSCGWLANAPSoftGRERxPktsDropped	1.3.6.1.4.1.25053.1.3.2.1.1.2.3.1.12
	ruckusSCGWLANAPSoftGRETxPktsFrag	1.3.6.1.4.1.25053.1.3.2.1.1.2.3.1.13
	ruckusSCGWLANAPSoftGREICMPTotal	1.3.6.1.4.1.25053.1.3.2.1.1.2.3.1.14
	ruckusSCGWLANAPSoftGREICMPNoReply	1.3.6.1.4.1.25053.1.3.2.1.1.2.3.1.15
	ruckusSCGWLANAPSoftGREDisconnect	1.3.6.1.4.1.25053.1.3.2.1.1.2.3.1.16

#### TABLE 105 OIDs related to SoftGRE (continued)

### **SoftGRE Events and Alarms**

If there is no downstream traffic in the tunnel, APs that belong to the zone configured for SoftGRE send out-of-band ICMP keep-alive messages (interval is configurable) to the active third party WLAN gateway. If an AP does not receive a response from the active WLAN gateway, it triggers an alarm and it automatically creates a SoftGRE tunnel to the standby WLAN gateway.

If the AP does not receive a response from the standby WLAN gateway either, the AP disconnects all tunneled WLAN services. It continues to send keep-alive messages to both the active WLAN gateway (primary GRE remote peer) and standby WLAN gateway (secondary GRE remote peer). If it receives a response from either WLAN gateway, the AP restores all tunneled WLAN services automatically.

There are four types of events that APs send to the controller:

- Failover from primary GRE remote peer to secondary GRE remote peer
- Failover from secondary GRE remote peer to primary GRE remote peer.
- Tunnel disconnected because both primary and secondary GRE remote peers are unreachable
- Tunnel restored because either primary or secondary GRE remote peer is reachable

For the list of alarms and events related to SoftGRE that APs generate, refer to SoftGRE Events on page 527 and SoftGRE Alarms.

#### **SoftGRE Events**

SoftGRE related events that APs send to the controller.

Following are the events related to SoftGRE that AP generates.

apSoftGRETunnelFail AP [{apname@apMac}] fails over from primaryGRE [{address}] to secondaryGRE [{address}].

overPtoS

Code: 611 Severity: Attributes:

.

- "apMac"="xx:xx:xx:xx:xx:xx:xx"
- "primaryGRE"="xxx.xxx.xxx.xxx"
  - "secondaryGRE"="xxx.xxx.xxx.xxx"

#### apSoftGRETunnelFail AP [{apname@apMac}] fails over from secondaryGRE [{address }] to primaryGRE [{address}].

overStoP

Code: 612 Severity: Warning

, 0

Attributes: "apMac"="xx:xx:xx:xx:xx:xx" "secondaryGRE"="xxx.xxx.xxx.xxx" • "primaryGRE"="xxx.xxx.xxx.xxx" • apSoftGREGatewayR AP [{apname@apMac}] is able to reach [{softgreGW}] [{softgreGWAddress}] successfully. eachable Code: 613 Severity: Informational Attributes: "apMac"="xx:xx:xx:xx:xx:xx" "softgreGW"="primaryGRE" • "softgreGWAddress" = "xxx.xxx.xxx.xxx" apSoftGREGatewayN AP [{apname@apMac}] is able to reach [{softgreGW}] [{softgreGWAddress}] successfully. otReachable Code: 614 Severity: Critical Attributes: apMac"="xx:xx:xx:xx:xx:xx" . "softGREGatewayList"="xxx.xxx.xxx.xxx, yyy,yyy.yyy.yyy"

# **Working with DHCP**

# **DHCP/NAT**

DHCP/NAT functionality on SZ-managed APs and DPs (data planes) allows customers to reduce costs and complexity by removing the need for DHCP server/NAT router to provide IP addresses to clients. For data traffic aggregation and services delivery you can choose appropriate user profile for DHCP and NAT services on vSZ-D.

## **AP-based DHCP/NAT**

In highly distributed environments, particularly those with only a few APs per site, the ability for an AP or a set of APs to provide DHCP/NAT support to local client devices simplifies deployment by providing all-in-one functionality on the AP, which eliminates the need for a separate router and DHCP server for each site. It also eases site management by providing central control and monitoring of the distributed APs and their clients.

#### NOTE

While changing from a non-DHCP or a non-NAT enabled zone to a DHCP or a NAT enabled zone, the AP will start the DHCP services on the gateway AP.

Three general DHCP scenarios are supported:

- SMB Single AP: DHCP is running on a single AP only. This AP also functions as the Gateway AP.
- SMB Multiple APs (<12): DHCP service is running on all APs, among which two of the APs will be Gateway APs. These two Gateway APs will provide the IP addresses as well as Internet connectivity to the clients via NAT.
- Enterprise (>12): For Enterprise sites, an additional on site vSZ-D will be deployed at the remote site which will assume the responsibilities of performing DHCP/NAT functions. Therefore, DHCP/NAT service will not be running on any APs (they will serve clients only), while the DHCP/NAT services are provided by the onsite vSZ-D.

## **Profile-based DHCP**

The DHCP Server is designed in-line in the data plane and provides extreme scale in terms of IP address assignment to clients. This feature is especially useful in high density and dynamic deployments like stadiums, train stations where large number of clients continuously move in & out of WiFi coverage. The DHCP server in the network needs to scale to meet these challenging requirements. The DHCP server on the vSZ-D provides high scale IP assignment and management with minimal impact on forwarding latency. The DHCP server allows IP assignment only when a DHCP license assignment policy is created for a specific vSZ-D. A maximum of 101k IP assignments are allowed for each vSZ-D. Additional IP assignments requires additional licensing.

#### NOTE

DHCP Server/NAT function if enabled is supported only for wireless client IPv4 address assignment.

### **Profile-based NAT**

With NAT service enabled, all the WiFi client traffic is NATed by the vSZ-D before being forwarded to the core network. The NAT license assignment policy for specific vSZ-D must be created. Each vSZ-D supports up to 2 million NAT ports (traffic sessions) and 128 public IP addresses for NAT. This feature essentially reduces the network overhead significantly since this reduces the MAC-table considerations on the UP-stream switches significantly. Again, very useful in high density deployments.

## **Network Topology**

There are three types of network topologies for APs. They are:

## Single AP Topology

All the APs in the zone get their IP from the WAN router and provides the DHCP/NAT service. If H510/H320 is configured as GAP by manual port selection, then LAN1 and LAN2 configuration will be pushed to eth1 and eth2 ports of H510/H320 APs instead of eth0 and eth1 ports.

FIGURE 322 Single AP Topology



## Multiple AP (Flat Network) Topology

All the APs in the zone get their IP from the WAN router and designated APs provide the DHCP/NAT service. A maximum of two APs be can select for DHCP service (Primary and Secondary) and ten APs for NAT Gateway.

FIGURE 323 Multiple AP (Flat Network) Topology



## **Hierarchical AP Topology**

Designated APs provide the DHCP/NAT service. Gateway APs get the IP address from the WAN router and non-gateway APs get the IP from the Gateway APs. If H510/H320 is configured as GAP by manual port selection, then LAN1 and LAN2 configuration will be pushed to eth1 and eth2 ports of H510/H320 APs instead of eth0 and eth1 ports. In order to configure eth0 ports of H510/H320 the user needs to configure LAN5/LAN3 Ports respectively for the H510/H320 APs.

FIGURE 324 Hierarchical AP Topology



# **Hierarchical Network Topology**

Hierarchical network topology along with DHCP/NAT runs on single and multiple APs The Gateway APs can directly be connected to the service providers' route/switch and can get the public IPs. The NGAPs can get the private IPs from the GAP through the DHCP/NAT service. Wired client such as printers and laptops can be directly connected to the LAN port of the GAP or WAN ports of Non-GAPs and hence can be operational without the use of external DHCP/NAT. Basic Mesh Topology is supported where the GAP is root the AP and all other NGAP can be the Mesh APs.

The Dynamic WAN Port Detection (DWPD) algorithm detects the WAN port among eth0/eth1/eth2 of the APs and marks only one port of AP as WAN. LAN port selection is based on the availability of wired port with tunnel enabled. All other wired ports on the AP will be marked as LAN.

Expected behavior in case of a three port AP are as follows:

• Eth0: connected to WAN

Final result after DWPD: Eth0=WAN, ETH1=LAN, ETH2=WAN

• Eth1: connected to WAN

Final result after DWPD: Eth0=LAN, ETH1=WAN, ETH2=WAN

• Eth2: connected to WAN

Final result after DWPD: EthO=LAN, ETH1=WAN, ETH2=WAN

Using DWPD you can do plug-n-play without worrying about the configuration of WAN or LAN ports. Wired client connectivity for each AP where all the APs in the zone run DHCP/NAT service. All ethernet ports can be configured as LAN port and wired clients can be used to connect. LAN port profile enables APs with multiple ethernet ports to be configured as LAN ports. Hence there is no need for a separate switch if the multi-port AP is GAP and all the required wired and NGAP AP can be connected directly to the number of available ethernet ports.

While using DHCP NAT-HN with DWPD, the AP will ignore the eth port configuration which is pushed from the interface. The AP will select the WAN and LAN ports dynamically. After successful detection of the WAN port, it marks the other port as LAN port. When it marks an eth port as LAN, DWPD chooses untagged VLAN ID as 1 by default. This configuration for LAN port is not changeable. Hence, wired client can get the IP address from DHCP Pool VLAN ID 1. If you want to configure eth port VLAN ID to 100 through the interface, manually select WAN port and apply appropriate eth port profile to the eth0 and eth1 ports of AP.

#### NOTE

If APs or clients connected to a LAN switch come up before the DWPD process completes on the Gateway APs, the clients or NGAPs may get IP addresses from the WAN VLANS (the default VLAN or non-default VLAN, which is part of WAN).

# **Configuring AP-based DHCP Service Settings**

Using DHCP service settings, you can configure an AP to assign private IP addresses to Wi-Fi clients and wired clients without the need for a separate DHCP server (router).

Before you configure the DHCP Service, consider the following:

- There must be minimum one and maximum 10 APs acting as Gateway AP (GAP) based on the topology selected during DHCP and NAT configuration. There is no count in the number of APs acting as Non-Gateway APs (NGAP).
- For a single non-Gateway AP (NGAP) you can connect eth0 of NGAP to LAN port (usually eth1) of GAP.
- For more than one NGAP you need a minimum L2 switch to connect the LAN port of GAP to all the NGAPs
- For APs having more than 2 ethernet ports, all the eth ports except the WAN backhaul (usually eth0) can be configured as LAN ports. In such case a separate switch may not be required.

Services Working with DHCP

To configure DHCP services:

1. Go to Services > DHCP > DHCP Setting (AP).

FIGURE 325 Enabling DHCP Service

COMM R U	ISCOPE SmartZo	one 300 302								reg-sz300 2021-03-12 01:14:09	, <del>C</del>	default 🗸	¢ 💄	in 🕜
A	Monitor	📥 Network	Security	Ø <sup>8</sup> Services	着 Administration	*	search menu 🛛 🗸 🕻	۹.				Services > DHCF	> DHCP Se	tting (AP)
DHCP	Setting (AP) DH	CP Pools (AP)												
ORGANIZATION	= D System + D Dom + Z Zone	ain-Joey ain-Johny ain-Luke ain-Tom ner-Luke s≤GG-127983 s−7550R850	OHCP Service for Wi-Fi	Clients	P Service									

2. Select a Zone from the zone list on the left side of the screen, and click **Enable DHCP Service**.

#### FIGURE 326 DHCP Settings wizard

DHCP Settir	ngs	
Base Settings	→ Select Pools →	Select APs    Port Settings    Review
* DHCP Configu	ration: ) Enable on Each AP	Each AP in this zone is running it's own DHCP server instance. Typically configured when APs are at different sites and roaming is not required.
	O Enable on Multiple APs	Designated APs in this zone are running the DHCP Server instance.
	C Enable on Hierarchical Af	Ps Designated APs in this zone are running the DHCP Server instance. The DHCP server APs connected to the WAN, the rest of APs get their Private IP address from a local IP Pool with VLAN ID 1 from the DHCP Server AP.
	Enable Each	AP:
	WAN = Tork par DHCP server NAT gateway	Pix Art Clarch
		Next Cancel

- 3. On the first page of the wizard (Base Settings), configure the DHCP Configuration as follows:
  - Enable on Each AP: Each AP in this zone gets the IP from the WAN router and runs its own DHCP server instance. This option is typically used when APs are at different sites and roaming is not required
  - Enable on Multiple APs: Designate which APs will provide DHCP/NAT service. This option is typically used when multiple APs are at the same site and roaming is required. This option also allows you to choose whether to automatically or manually specify which APs will provide DHCP service.
  - Enable on Hierarchical APs— Designate which APs will provide DHCP/NAT service. The DHCP Server AP connect to the WAN and the other AP get its private IP address from the local IP pool with VLAN ID 1 from the DHCP Server AP.
- 4. Click Next.

5. On the next wizard screen, (Select Pools), select up to four DHCP pools from which to assign client IP addresses.

#### NOTE

For the Enable on Hierarchial APs DHCP configuration, one of the pools must be VLAN ID 1.

FIGURE 327 Selecting Pools

# **DHCP** Settings

Base Settings → Select Pools	→ Select APs →	Port Settings →	Review		
Available Pools	+ / 🗇	Selected Pools			
		Back		Next	Cance

#### NOTE

If you have not already created DHCP pools, you can do so from within the wizard. Click the Plus (+) icon and configure the IP address pools as described in the Creating an AP DHCP Pool on page 537.

6. Click Next. The Select APs screen appears.

#### NOTE

If you selected Auto Select AP on the first wizard screen, this configuration screen will be skipped.

7. On the Select APs wizard screen, select the APs specific to the base DHCP settings:

#### NOTE

For the **Enable on Multiple APs** DHCP configuration, you can select a maximum of two APs for DHCP service (Primary and secondary) and a maximum of ten APs can as selected for NAT Gateway.

FIGURE 328 Selecting APs

# **DHCP** Settings

Available APs		Q	Selected APs	Primary Server	Backup Server	Gateway
						C
			AP02	$\bigcirc$	۲	
		+	RuckusAP	۲	$\bigcirc$	

8. Click Next. The Port Settings screen is displayed.

9. On the **Port Settings** wizard screen, click **DHCP AP Port Selection** to configure the port settings for **Enable on Each AP** and **Enable on Hierarchical APs** options. Configure the following:

#### NOTE

For AP models with more than two wired ports, where LAN1 and LAN2 do not map to eth0 and eth1 interfaces respectively, and where both are not PoE-In ports, it is recommended to use Dynamic WAN Port Detection option or disable DHCP AP Port Selection.

- **Dynamic WAN Port Detection**(DWPD)—WAN is automatically identified by default and the LAN will be selected. The non-DWPD ports can be configured. It is recommended to use this option when different models of gateway APs are present in the Zone. The ports detected by DHCP service as WAN and LAN are not allowed to be configured manually. Rest of the ports, if any, can be configured as follows:
  - For specific models of APs, use the ethernet option in AP Model Specific Configuration. Refer to Table 46 on page 146.
  - For each individual AP, use the ethernet option in **Override zone configuration**. Refer to Table 46 on page 146.
- WAN Port Selection—Manually assign port to WAN and LAN. This setting overrides the original port configuration of a zone. It is recommended to use when Gateway APs of the same model are present in the zone. The ports selected by the DHCP service are not allowed to be configured manually. Rest of the ports, if any, can be configured manually using ethernet options. Select the LAN1 and LAN2 options from the drop-down. Rest of the ports, if any, can be configured as follows:
  - For specific models of APs, use the ethernet option in **AP Model Specific Configuration**. Refer to Table 46 on page 146.
  - For each individual AP, use the ethernet option in **Override zone configuration**. Refer to Table 46 on page 146.

#### FIGURE 329 Port Settings

HCP Settings
Base Settings → Select Pools → Select APs → Port Settings → Review
DHCP AP Port Selection:
Dynamic WAN Port Detection Designation and Control of two ethernet ports using DHCP automatic detection service. Recommended to use when different models of gateway APs are present in the Zone. The ports detected by DHCP service as WAN and LAN are not allowed to be configured manually. Rest of the ports if any, can be configured manually using ethernet options(see note below).
O WAN Port Selection Designation and Control of two ethernet ports using DHCP selection service.
LANI: Default Trunk Port(WAN) Recommended to use when Gateway APs of same models are present in the Zone.
LAN2: Default Trunk Port(WAN) Control of the ports if any, can be configured manually using ethernet options(see note below).
Note: - Ethernet Option under <b>"AP Model Specific Configuration"</b> in Zone configuration should be used for specific model of APs. - Ethernet Option under <b>"Override zone configuration"</b> in AP configuration should be used for each individual AP. - For AP models more than 2 wired ports (T750, H550, H510 and H320 but not limited to these models), where the LAN1, LAN2 do not map to interfaces eth0, eth1 and/or both of them are not PoE-in Ports, then if, "Wan Port Selection" option is used, desired configuration may not be achieved. Hence, if these APs are present in the zone, it is recommended to use "Dynamic WAN Port Detection" option OR
completely disable "UHCP AP Port Selection" for better control and flexibility.
Back Next Cancel

- 10. Click Next.
- 11. On the **Review** screen, review your settings to make sure everything is correct. Once you are satisfied with your settings, click **OK** to confirm.

You have configured the DHCP server settings and applied them to an AP (or multiple APs). These APs will now provide DHCP/NAT functionality and assign IP addresses to wireless clients from the DHCP address pools you specified.

## **Creating an AP DHCP Pool**

Creating a DHCP pool is necessary for assigning IP addresses to clients. Multiple address pools can be created and assigned to APs that are running DHCP services. Then, when a client connects to the wireless network, it will be assigned an address from the DHCP pool(s) you specified.

To configure a DHCP pool for IP address allocation:

- 1. Go to Services > DHCP > DHCP Pools (AP).
- 2. Select the zone for which you want to create the pool.

3. Click Create.

The  $\ensuremath{\textit{Create DHCP Pool}}$  page appears.

FIGURE 330 Creating a DHCP Pool

# Create DHCP Pool

* Name:	
Description:	
* VLAN ID:	(Range: 2~4094)
* Subnet / Network Address:	
* Subnet Mask:	
* Pool Start Address:	
* [?] Pool End Address:	
Primary DNS IP:	
Secondary DNS IP:	
* Lease Time:	00 ▼ Hours 30 ▼ Minutes

ОК	Cancel
	Gancer

×

- 4. Configure the following:
  - Name: Type a name for the pool you want to create.
  - **Description**: Type a description of the pool you want to create.
  - VLAN ID: Type the vlan id for the pool.
  - Subnet Network Address: Type the IP subnet network address (e.g., 192.168.0.0).
  - Subnet Mask: Type the subnet mask address (e.g., 255.255.255.0).
  - Pool Start Address: Type the first IP address to be allocated to clients from the pool (e.g., 192.168.0.1).
  - Pool End Address: Type the last IP address to be allocated to clients from the pool (e.g., 192.168.0.253).
  - **Primary DNS IP**: Type the primary DNS server IP address.
  - Secondary DNS IP: Type the secondary DNS server IP address.
  - Lease Time: Enter the IP address lease time, after which clients will have to renew or request new IP addresses.
- 5. Click OK.

You have created a DHCP address pool. You can now apply this address pool to a DHCP service, as described in Configuring AP-based DHCP Service Settings on page 531.

#### NOTE

You can also edit, clone and delete the address pool by selecting the options **Configure**, **Clone** and **Delete** respectively, from the **Pool** tab.

# **Creating Profile-based DHCP**

DHCP profile can be applied to vSZ-D and the vSZ-D server can assign IP to the UE based on the profile rule. Different pools with the same subnet can be created without overlapping IP range.

#### NOTE

DHCP supports only access-side network.

- Configuring Global Settings on page 539
- Configuring DHCP Pool Settings on page 540

## **Configuring Global Settings**

To configure Profile-based DHCP Global settings:

- 1. Go to Services > DHCP & NAT > DHCP Profiles (DP).
- 2. Click Create, the Create DHCP Profile page appears.

- 3. Configure the following:
  - **Profile Name**: Type a name for the DHCP profile you want to create. AP supports 32 bytes.
  - **Description**: Type a description of the settings you want to create.
  - **Domain Name**: Type the domain name address.
  - **Primary DNS Server**: Type the primary domain name server address.
  - Secondary DNS Server: Type the secondary domain name server address.
  - Lease Time: Type the duration in Hours, Minutes and Seconds. Range: 1 through 86400 seconds.
  - DHCP Option43 Space: Click Create, the Create DHCP Option43 Space form appears. Configure the following:
    - **Space Name**: Type a name for Option43 space.
    - **Description**: Type a description for Option43 space.
    - Under Option43 Sub Option, click Create and configure the following:
      - > Sub Option Name: Type a sub option name.
      - > **Type**: Select the required option from the drop-down.
      - Code: Enter a code. Range: 1 through 254.
      - > Click **OK**, you have created Option43 Sub Option.
    - Click **OK**, you have created Option43 Space.
  - Hosts: Click Create, the Create Host Configuration form appears. Configure the following:
    - General Options
      - **Host**: Type a name for the host settings that you want to create.
      - > **Description**: Type a description for the host settings that you want to create.
    - Policy Options
      - > MAC Address: Type the MAC address of the DHCP host.
    - Assigning Options
      - > Broadcast Address: Type the broadcast IP address.
      - > Fixed Address: Type the fixed IP address of the host.
      - > Gateway: Type the gateway IP address.
      - > DNS Server: Type the IP address of the DNS server.
      - **Domain Name**: Type the domain name.
      - Host Name: Type the host name.
      - > Lease Time: Type the duration in Hours, Minutes and Seconds. Range: 1 through 86400 seconds.
  - Click **OK**, you have created DHCP Host configuration.
- 4. Click OK.

You have created DHCP Profile settings.

### **Configuring DHCP Pool Settings**

To configure DHCP pool settings:

- 1. Go to Services > DHCP & NAT > DHCP Profiles (DP).
- 2. Select the DHCP prolife from the list for which you want to configure the pool settings.
- 3. Select the **Pools** tab page.
- 4. Click Create and configure the following:
  - General Options
    - **Pool Name**: Type a name for the pool configuration.
    - **Description**: Type a description for the pool configuration.
  - Policy Options
    - Policy Type: Select VLAN or VNI option.
      - NOTE

For policy type:

- > Either VLAN range or QinQ VLAN must be configured.
- QinQ VLAN cannot be configured when VLAN range is 1.
- > Combination of VLAN range and QinQ VLAN should be unique among DHCP Pools in DHCP profile.
- VLAN Range: Type the VLAN range. Range: 1, 2 through 4095. For example: 1, 2 or 2-3.
- **QinQ VLAN**: Select the check box and update the following:

#### NOTE

This feature is supported only in vSZ-H platform.

- > QinQ SVLAN Range: Type a SVLAN range. Range: 2 through 4095.
- > QinQ CVLAN Range: Type a CVLAN range. Range: 2 through 4095.
- Assigning Options
  - **Subnet**: Type the IP address.
  - Subnet Mask: Type the network address.
  - Broadcast Address: Type the broadcast IP address.
  - **Pool Range**: Type the address range for the pool.
  - **Exclude Pool**: Type the address range that must be excluded.
  - Primary Gateway: Type the primary gateway IP address.
  - Secondary Gateway: Type the secondary gateway IP address.
  - **Primary DNS Server**: Type the IP address of the primary DNS server.
  - Secondary DNS Server: Type the IP address of the secondary DNS server.
  - **Domain Name**: Type the domain name.
  - Host Name: Type the host name.
  - Lease Time: Type the duration in Hours, Minutes and Seconds. Range: 1 through 86400 seconds.
- Option43 Value
  - Click Create, the Create Option43 value form appears. Configure the following:
    - > Choose the **Space** Name or click **Create** to configure Option 43 Space Name.
    - > Enter a **Description**.
  - Click **OK**, you have configured Option43 value.
- 5. Click OK.

You have created DHCP pool configuration.

# **Creating Profile-based NAT**

A NAT Profile could be applied to a vSZ-D. The NAT server settings work independently. You must configure the following settings to create a NAT profile:

#### NOTE

NAT does not support multiple public subnet/VLAN.

- Configuring NAT Global Settings on page 542
- Configuring NAT Pool Setting on page 542

### **Configuring NAT Global Settings**

To create a NAT global setting:

- 1. Go to Services > DHCP & NAT > NAT Profiles (DP).
- 2. Click Create, the Create NAT Profile page appears.
- 3. Configure the following:
  - **Profile Name**: Type a name for the NAT profile that you want to create. AP supports 32 bytes.
  - **Description**: Type a description for the profile that you want to create.
  - **Subnet**: Type the IP address.
  - **Prefix**: Type a prefix value. Maximum range: 31.
  - Public VLAN: Type the VLAN range. Range: 2 through 4095.
  - Gateway: Type the gateway IP address.
- 4. Click OK.

You have created a NAT Profile.

### **Configuring NAT Pool Setting**

To configure NAT pool settings

- 1. Go to Services > DHCP & NAT > NAT Profiles (DP).
- 2. Select the NAT profile from the list and click the **Pools** tab.
- 3. Click Create, the Create Pool Configuration page appears.

#### 4. Configure the following:

- General Options
  - **Pool Name**: Type a name for the NAT pool settings that you want to create.
  - **Description**: Type a description for the pool settings that you want to create.
- Policy Options
  - Policy Type: Select VLAN or VNI option.

#### NOTE

For policy type choose to do one of the following;:

- Update VLAN range
- > Update QinQ VLAN range
- > Leave both the fields blank for RADIUS-based NAT setup
- Private VLAN Range: Type the VLAN range and click Add. Range: 1 through 4095. For example: 1 or 1-2.
- Private QinQ VLAN Range: Type SVLAN range, CVLAN range and click Add. Range: 2 through 4095. For example: 2 or 2-3.

#### NOTE

This feature is supported only in vSZ-H platform.

- Translation Options
  - Port Range: Type the port range. Range: 10000 through 65534. For example: 10000-20000.
  - Public Address Range: Type the public address range.

Note: This public address must not be duplicated with the other public address in the same subnet, which includes applied NAT Profile and vSZ-D's Access and Core Interface Address.

5. Click OK.

You have created a NAT pool setting.

# **Configuring DHCP/NAT with Mesh Options**

To configure DHCP/NAT with mesh option:

- 1. Enable Mesh Option in zone level. Refer to Mesh Options in Creating an AP Zone on page 107.
- 2. From the Access Points page, select the AP to be assigned as the Root AP.
- 3. Click Configure.
- 4. Select Mesh-specific options and select Root AP mode.
- 5. Multiple address pools can be created and assigned to APs that are running DHCP services. Refer, Creating an AP DHCP Pool on page 537.
- 6. From the Services page, enable DHCP on the zone.
- 7. Edit the DHCP Service on the AP by selecting the required VLANs and APs as Gateway APs. Refer, Configuring AP-based DHCP Service Settings on page 531.

# **Working with Other SmartZone Services**

# **Understanding WiFi Calling**

Mobile service providers offer services where you can make voice calls or send and receive text messages from their mobile phones using a WiFi network, without changing the mobile number.

Built-in software applications on smart phones provide seamless authentication of the device when on the Wi-Fi network with the mobile carrier network. When WiFi calling is enabled by the mobile carrier, an IPSec tunnel is established between the phone and the mobile network through which calls are routed.

Due to increasing use of Wi-Fi for device connections, WiFi Calling is seeing high demand by many service providers worldwide, which allows them to differentiate their WiFi access. Though the end-user device and Mobile Packet Core communicate directly over encrypted tunnels, it is important for the Wi-Fi network to detect and prioritize this type of traffic for an optimal application experience.

This feature supports WiFi calling traffic recognition and prioritization above other network traffic, with visibility for Wi-Fi calling stats for the network operator. Following are some benefits of using WiFi calling in Ruckus networks:

- QoS ensures advanced identification rules prioritize voice traffic over data traffic
- Seamless roaming across APs
- Voice call analytics and reporting aid in planning network resource and troubleshooting
- Accurate classification and prioritization of voice calls over WiFi on WLANs
- Enables users to define priorities for voice, video, background and best effort on the WiFi calls generated from a particular carrier phone. For example, you can prioritize your choice of carriers WiFi calls over other WiFi calls.
- Easy to setup and offers the flexibility to add more than one ePDG FQDN/address for a carrier
- WiFi call prioritization when mobile phones roams form one AP to another

#### **Analyzing Wi-Fi Calling Statistics**

You can view a summary of the Wi-Fi calling traffic by the top ten SSIDs by traffic and ePDGs by traffic. The trends provide information about the Wi-Fi usage, and uplink and downlink speeds.

#### Go to Services > Others > Wi-Fi Calling > Summary.

The Wi-Fi Calling Clients area provides the following information about clients using Wi-Fi Calling feature, such as:

- Hostname: The name of the user equipment or device that is connected to the Wi-Fi
- MAC Address: The MAC address of the user equipment
- Carrier Name: The name of the carrier network or service provider used by the user equipment, such as AT&T, Sprint, T-Mobile, and so on.
- Priority: The priority set for the Wi-Fi call through this device, such as voice, video, best effort, and background
- Traffic Session: The amount of data that is transmitted during the Wi-Fi call

• Traffic (uplink/downlink): The speed with which data is transmitted during the Wi-Fi call

#### FIGURE 331 Analyzing Wi-Fi Calling Traffic

	East 14 days T	▼ 00_wificating_enable ▼
Top 10 SSIDs by Traffic	Top 10 ePDGs by Traffic	
		epdg.epc.att.net
00 wifedling endde , 6.3MB		Drager's KMR
		Uptick 12, 1 MB
		Downlink, 1.7MB
	epdg.epc.mnc260.mcc310	. 2.5MB

The Clients detail section provides the following information about the client involved in the Wi-Fi call:

- AP MAC: The MAC address of the AP
- Client IP: The IP address of the client
- Carrier Name: The name of the carrier, for example, epdg.epc.att.net
- Start Time: The time when the client initiated the Wi-Fi call
- End Time: The time when the client completed the Wi-Fi call
- Traffic (uplink/downlink): The speed with which the data is transmitted during the Wi-Fi call session

#### FIGURE 332 Wi-Fi Calling Client Details

Wi-I i Calling Clients								
						search table	۹	
Hostname	MAC Address	Carrier Name	Priority	Frattic (Session)	Trathe (uplink)	Irattic (downlink)		\$
RaviKiranMattaparti	24:F0:94:96:79:37	att	Voice	3.6MB	2.0MB	1.6MB		
Somsung Galaxy 57 edge	2Ct0Et3Dt89:8F:8D	tmobilo	Voice	2.5MB	1.2MB	1.3MB		
						2 records	n 1	10
Client Detail:								
						search table	<b>Q</b>	
AP MAC	Chent IP	Carmer Name	Start Ime	End Inne	Traffic (uplink)	Traffic (downlink)		\$
1C:69:C4:2A:A9:50	10.150.5.159	epdg.epc.att.net	1970701718 19:12:24	N/A	1.1MB	843.386		

4 records « 1 »

#### Services

Working with Other SmartZone Services

The **Wi-Fi Calling quality** chart displays the uplink and downlink Wi-Fi calling quality. Call quality can be filtered based on Time, the AP list, and the client MAC address list.

#### FIGURE 333 Wi-Fi Call Quality Chart



## **Creating a WiFi Calling Profile**

You can classify the voice packets in a WiFi call based on the carrier, by creating a WiFi calling profile.

- 1. Go to Services > Others > WiFi Calling > Profiles.
- 2. Click Create.

The Create Wi-Fi Calling Policy page appears.

FIGURE 334 Creating a WiFi Calling Policy

Create Wi-Fi Calling Policy

and a participation of the second						
* Carrier Name:						
Description:						
* QoS Priority:	Voice	~				
volved Packet Data Gatev	vay (ePDG)	[?] IP Address (IPv4 / IPv6)				•
volved Packet Data Gatev Domain Name	vay (ePDG)	[?] IP Address (IPv4 / IPv6)	+/	Add 🗶 Cancel	Delete	•
volved Packet Data Gatev Domain Name Domain Name	vay (ePDG)	[?] IP Address (IPv4 / IPv6)	IP Address (IPv4 / IPv6)	Add 🗙 Cancel	Delete	
volved Packet Data Gatev Domain Name Domain Name	vay (ePDG)	[?] IP Address (IPv4 / IPv6)	IP Address (IPv4 / IPv6)	Add 🗶 Cancel	Delete	
volved Packet Data Gatev Domain Name Domain Name	vay (ePDG)	[?] IP Address (IPv4 / IPv6)	IP Address (IPv4 / IPv6)	Add 🗙 Cancel	â Delete	

3. In General Options, configure the following:

Carrier Name: Enter the name of the carrier based on which you want to create a rule to prioritize the voice calls

Description: Enter a brief description about the profile

QoS Priority: From the drop-down menu, select the Quality of Service feature based on which you want to prioritize the calls

4. In Evolved Packet Data Gateway (ePDG), configure the following:

Domain Name: Enter the domain name. For example, epdg.epc.att.net

IP Address (IPv4/IPv6) optional: Enter the IP address for the domain. Providing the IP address enables better WiFi calling QoS during roaming.

5. Click **Add** to include the domain.

The AP will verify the domain IP address before qualifying the WiFi call.

6. Click **OK** .

The WiFi calling profile is created and displayed with its name, QoS priority, number of ePDGs associated and management domain.

#### NOTE

You can edit, clone and delete the profile by clicking Configure, Clone and Delete, respectively.

## **Configuring WiFi Calling in WLAN**

You can also edit the WLAN configuration to select a WiFi calling profile.

1. Go to Network > Wireless LANS.

2. Select the WLAN for which you want to enable WiFi calling and click **Configure**.

The Edit WLAN Configuration page appears. You can also enable WiFi calling when you create a fresh WLAN configuration, by clicking Create.

FIGURE 335 Configuring WiFi Calling in a WLAN

# Edit WLAN Config: #802.1xmac

Firewall Options	
Advanced Options	
Wi-Fi Calling:	
	Select
* Wi-Fi Calling profile:	Name 🔺
Client Fingerprinting:	
[?] Access VLAN:	VLAN ID 1

3.

- 4. In Advanced Options, move the WiFi Calling radio button to ON. WiFi calling is enabled.
- 5. Click Select.

The WiFi Calling Policies page appears.

From the list under **Available Profiles**, identify the ones you want and click the -> icon. The profile(s) is moved under **Selected Profiles**. You can use the <- icon to de-select the profile for the WLAN.

6. Click OK.

The profile(s) selected are displayed under the WiFi Calling Profile field.

You have selected the WiFi calling profile that you want to apply to the WLAN.

# **Bonjour**

Bonjour is Apple's implementation of a zero-configuration networking protocol for Apple devices over IP.

Bonjour allows OS X and iOS devices to locate other devices such as printers, file servers and other clients on the same broadcast domain and use the services offered without any network configuration required.

Multicast applications such as Bonjour require special consideration when being deployed over wireless networks. Bonjour only works within a single broadcast domain, which is usually a small area. This is by design to prevent flooding a large network with multicast traffic. However, in some situations, a user may want to offer Bonjour services from one VLAN to another.

SmartZone provides two features for controlling how and where Bonjour services are available to clients:

- Bonjour Gateway on page 549: Bridge Bonjour services from one VLAN to another.
- Bonjour Fencing on page 551: Limit the range in physical space at which Bonjour services are available to clients.

## **Bonjour Gateway**

Bonjour Gateway policies enable APs to provide Bonjour services across VLANs.

The controller's Bonjour gateway feature provides an mDNS proxy service configurable from the web interface to allow administrators to specify which types of Bonjour services can be accessed from/to which VLANs.

In order for the Bonjour Gateway to function, the following network configuration requirements must be met:

- The target networks must be segmented into VLANs.
- VLANs must be mapped to different SSIDs.
- The controller must be connected to a VLAN trunk port.

Additionally, if the VLANs to be bridged by the gateway are on separate subnets, the network has to be configured to route traffic between them.

#### **Creating Bonjour Gateway Policies**

A Bonjour Gateway policy must be created for an AP zone before the policy can be deployed to an AP or group of APs.

To create a Bonjour Gateway policy:

- 1. Go to Services > Others > Bonjour > Gateway.
- 2. Select the zone for which you want to create the policy.
- 3. Select the Enable Bonjour gateway on the AP option.

Bonjour allows OS X and iOS devices to locate and use other devices such as printers, file servers and other clients on the same broadcast domain (within the same VLAN). Bonjour Gateway enables bridging mDNS service across VLANs.

4. Click Create.

The Create Bonjour Policy page is displayed.

FIGURE 336 Creating a Bonjour Gateway Policy

# Create Bonjour Policy

Rules					
+ Create	🖉 Configure 📋 Delete 🛧 Up	Down			
Priority	Bridge Service	From VLAN	To VLAN	Notes	

- 5. Configure the following:
  - a. **Name**: Type a name for the policy.
  - b. **Description**: Type a description for the policy.
  - c. Rules: Create the policy rule by configuring the following
    - 1. Click Create. The Create Bonjour Policy Rule page appears.
    - 2. Configure the following options:
      - Bridge Service: Select the Bonjour service from the list.
      - From VLAN: Select the VLAN from which the Bonjour service will be advertised.
      - To VLAN: Select the VLAN to which the service should be made available.
      - Notes: Add optional notes for this rule.
    - 3. Click OK.

You have created a Bonjour policy rule.

d. Click OK.

You have created a Bonjour policy with a rule.

#### NOTE

You can also edit, clone and delete the policy by selecting the options Configure, Clone and Delete respectively, from the Gateway tab.

You may now continue to apply this Bonjour gateway policy to an AP or AP group, as described in Applying a Bonjour Gateway Policy to an Individual AP on page 551.

#### Applying a Bonjour Gateway Policy to an Individual AP

Once a Bonjour Gateway policy is created, you can select which AP will serve as the gateway for Bonjour services.

To apply a Bonjour Gateway policy to an AP:

- 1. Go to Network > Wireless > Access Points.
- 2. Select the AP that you want to configure from the zone in which the AP exists.
- 3. Click **Configure**.
- 4. Expand the Advanced Options, and in Bonjour Gateway, enable the check box next to Enable as Bonjour Gateway with policy, and select the policy you created from the drop-down list.
- 5. Click **OK** to save your changes.

### **Bonjour Fencing**

Bonjour Fencing provides a mechanism to limit the scope of Bonjour (mDNS) service discovery in the physical/spatial domain.

While Bonjour Fencing is related to Bonjour Gateway, they are two separate features designed for different purposes. Bonjour Gateway bridges mDNS services across VLANs, and is useful because mDNS/Bonjour packets are restricted to the same VLAN/subnet and cannot be routed to other VLANs. Bonjour Fencing limits the range of Bonjour service discovery within physical space, which is useful because logical network boundaries (e.g. VLANs) do not always correlate well to physical boundaries within a building/floor.

The following considerations should be taken into account before deploying Bonjour fencing policies:

- Bonjour fencing is not supported on Mesh APs.
- Switch interfaces to which APs are connected must be configured in VLAN trunk mode so that Bonjour traffic gets forwarded across VLANs based on Bonjour Gateway Policies.
- Bonjour fencing is implemented at the AP, not at the controller.
- Fencing policies can be applied on a zone level only, and cannot be configured per AP group.
- In order for a wired fencing policy to work properly, wireless fencing for the same mDNS service should also be enabled. If wired fencing is enabled but wireless is disabled, APs that are not the "closest AP" will be unable to determine whether the source of the mDNS advertisement was wired or wireless.
- Bonjour fencing will work for local breakout scenarios, but will not work for tunnel based configuration. (This feature is supported only for SZ300 controllers)

#### NOTE

If hop 0 and hop 1 service records come in the same packet from a Bonjour server, AP will always give priority to hop 1 service record. Since tagging happens for hop1 service, hop 0 service can also be discovered by Bonjour clients.

#### **Creating Bonjour Fencing Policies**

Bonjour Fencing policies can be created and applied to a zone at the same time using the Fencing tab on the Services and Profiles > Bonjour screen.

#### NOTE

Bonjour Fencing for a particular service does not work if another service from same server which is not fenced is enabled simultaneously.

To create a Bonjour Fencing policy:

- 1. Go to Services > Others > Bonjour > Fencing.
- 2. Select the zone for which you want to create the policy.

Working with Other SmartZone Services

3. Click Create.

The Create Bonjour Fencing Policy page appears.

FIGURE 337 Creating a Bonjour Fencing Policy

# Create Bonjour Fencing Policy

* N Descrip	ame:					
encing Rule						T
🕈 Create 🥖 Co	onfigure 📋 Delete					
Device Type	Device MAC	Closest AP	Service	Fencing Range	Description	
Wireless	N/A	N/A	Other (asdsds)	Same AP	N/A	
ustom Services	Mapping					T
	Cus	tom String List				1
Service						

OK Cancel
-----------

I

#### 4. Configure the following:

- a. Name: Type a name for the policy.
- b. **Description**: Type a description for the policy.
- c. Fencing Rule: Create the policy rule by configuring the following:

FIGURE 338 Fencing Rule

# Fencing Rule

×

* [?] Device Type:	Wired <b>v</b>		
* Closest AP:	No data available 🔹	]	
* Service:	Other •	]	
* Custom Service Name:		]	
* Fencing Range:	Same AP 🔻		
Description:		]	
* [?] Device MAC:	MAC Add	X Cancel	Delete
	MAC		
		ОК	Cancel

- 1. Click Create. The Fencing Rule page appears.
- 2. Configure the following options:
  - Device Type: Select the Wireless or Wired network connection method for the device advertising bonjour services.
  - **Closest AP**: Select the closest AP to create a physical anchor point for fencing, and the closest AP is auto-detected for wireless devices, based on the AP association.
  - Service: Select one of the bonjour services from the drop-down list. In 5.0, two new services, Chromecast and Other are added. Chromecast behaves as the standard service. If you select Other, the Custom Service Name appears which is used for service mapping. Regardless of the device type selected only three services for Other option.
  - **Custom Service Name**: For mapping services other than the custom services regardless of the Device Type. You can create a maximum of three service with the same custom service name.
  - Fencing Range: Select the fencing range to be the Same AP or 1-Hop AP Neighbors.
  - Description: Specify any notes you may need to refer.
  - **Device MAC**: Specify the MAC address of the device advertising bonjour services. This option is available only for Wired Device Type. It supports up to four wired MAC addresses.

3. Click **OK** to save the rule.

You have created a Bonjour fencing rule. Each policy can contain up to 32 rules.

d. Custom Services Mapping: Create services mapping by configuring the following:

FIGURE 339 Create Custom Services Mapping

# **Custom Services Mapping**

* Service:	Other 🔹
* Custom Service Name:	No data available
* Custom String List: *	Custom String List
	Custom String List

- 1. Click Create. The Custom Services Mapping page appears.
- 2. Configure the following options:
  - Service: Select one of the Bonjour services from the drop-down list.

Per Service, has only one entry for Custom Services Mapping. For example: AppleTV and Chromecast, have only one entry with custom strings (three at most) and Other type has one entry with custom strings (three at most) because it allows three Other rules.

OK

Cancel

- **Custom Service Name**: Lists all **Custom Service Name** with Service type **Other** created in the Fencing Rule. This field is available if you select the **Other** option from the **Service** drop-down.
- **Custom String List**: Enter the name in the format \_xxxx.\_xtcp or \_xxxx.\_xudp. You can create only one entry for Custom service and three entries for other service.
- 3. Click **OK** to save the services mapping policy.

You have created a Custom Services Mapping policy.

e. Click OK to save the policy.

You have created a Bonjour fencing policy.

#### NOTE

You can also edit or delete the policy by selecting the options **Configure** or **Delete** respectively, from the **Fencing** tab.

х

# **3rd Party Service**

SZ supports integration for Ekahau and Aeroscout/Stanley tags and information is forwarded to the Ekahau and Aeroscout servers respectively. This enhancement provides support for Real-Time Location Service (RTLS) tags without requiring them to be associated to the network.

## Enabling Ekahau and Aeroscout/Stanley RTLS Tags

To locate tag positions, SZ allows you to enable Ekahau and Aeroscout/Stanley RTLS tags.

1. Select Services > Others > 3rd Party Service > RTLS.

The **RTLS** page is displayed.

FIGURE 340 Enabling Ekahau and Aeroscout/Stanley Tag Support

## Real Time Location Service



- 2. Select a zone to enable the tags.
- 3. To enable Ekahau Tag Support, set Ekahau Tag Support to ON.
- 4. In the Server IP Address field, enter the IP address of the server to which data is forwarded.
- 5. In the **Server Port** field, enter the server port to which data is forwarded.
- 6. To enable Stanley Tag Support, set Stanley Tag Support to ON.
- 7. Click OK.

# Vendor-Specific Attribute (VSA) Profile

The SmartZone UI provides the VSA profile, where the user can define VSAs to be included in authentication and accounting messages. The AP receives the configuration from the Change and Configuration Management (CCM) and appends the VSAs to each user equipment (UE) authentication and accounting request and forwards the requests to the AAA server.

#### Services

Working with Other SmartZone Services

For HotSpot WISPr, the UE authentication is handled by the northbound Interface (NBI) where Real Application Clusters (RAC) appends the VSAs to the authentication messages and the AP appends the VSAs to the accounting messages.

## Creating a Vendor-Specific Attribute Profile

Perform the following procedure to add the VSAs in the RADIUS authentication and accounting messages.

- 1. Select Services > Others > Vendor Specific Attribute.
- 2. From the Vendor Specific Attributes Profile page, select the zone for which you want to create a VSA profile. and click Create.

The Create Vendor Specific Attribute Profile page is displayed.

FIGURE 341 Creating a Vendor-Specific Attribute Profile

Create Ve	endor Spe	ecific A	ttrib	ute Pr	ofile						
* Name: Description:											
* Attributes:	* Vendor ID	* Key ID	* Value	• Type	* Radius Message Both	+ A	dd	Import CSV 🔻	🗙 Cancel	Delete	
	Vendor ID 🔺		Key ID		Value		Тур	e	Radius M	essage	
									No data	« <b>1</b> »	
								ок		Cancel	l

3. Enter the profile name and description.

- 4. Under Attributes, define the VSA profile by completing the following steps:
  - a) In the **Vendor ID** field, enter an integer from 1 through 65536.

#### NOTE

Do not configure the vendor IDs 25053 (Ruckus) and 14122 (WISPr) because they are reserved for internal use only. If you try to configure these vendor IDs, the system throws an error message.

- b) In the Key ID field, enter an integer from 0 through 255.
- c) In the Value field, enter an integer or string depending on the Type selected.

#### NOTE

The integer range is from 0 through 2147483647. The maximum length of a string is 247 characters.

- d) In the **Type** list, select from the following options:
  - Integer
  - String
- e) In the Radius Message list, select from the following options:
  - Accounting: The attributes defined in the VSA profile are included in the accounting messages.
  - Authentication: The attributes defined in the VSA profile are included in the authentication messages.
  - Both: The attributes defined in the VSA profile are included in both the accounting and authentication messages.
- 5. Click Add to add the VSA profile or click Import CSV to upload a CSV file containing multiple VSA profiles.

#### NOTE

To download a CSV template, click the Import CSV arrow and select Download a CSV Sample.

The VSA profiles are added to the Attributes table. Check the VSA information in the Attributes table for any modifications.

#### NOTE

You can edit the VSAs by clicking the Vendor ID in the Attributes table.

#### NOTE

A maximum of 32 VSAs can be added to a VSA profile. A maximum of 4 VSA profiles can be configured for a zone.

6. Click **OK** to update the VSA profile to the database.

#### NOTE

To edit a VSA profile, select a VSA profile and click **Configure** in the **Vendor Specific Attribute Profile** page.

#### NOTE

To associate a VSA profile to a WLAN, refer to Associating a VSA Profile to a WLAN Configuration on page 558.

#### NOTE

You can also configure a VSA profile in the zone and WLAN templates. For more information, refer to Working with Zone Templates and Working with WLAN Templates respectively .

## Associating a VSA Profile to a WLAN Configuration

Perform the following procedure to associate a VSA profile to a WLAN configuration.

1. On the main menu, click **Network > Wireless LANs**.

The Wireless LANs page is displayed.

2. Select the zone where the VSA profiles are created and click Create.

The Create WLAN Configuration page is displayed.

FIGURE 342 Creating a WLAN Configuration

## **Create WLAN Configuration**

* Name:		
* SSID:		
Description:		
* WLAN Group:	AISHWLAN-GROUP	
[?] Network Segmentation:	Enable Network Segmentation role configuration	
Authentication Options		►
Encryption Options		►
Data Plane Options		►
Authentication & Accounti	ng Service	▼
* [?] Authentication Serv	ice: ON O Use the controller as proxy Select an authentication s V +	
Accounting Servi	ie: ON O Use the controller as proxy           Disable	

- 3. Under General Options, enter the WLAN name and SSID.
- 4. Under Authentication and Accounting Service, complete the following steps:select the authentication service profile.
  - a) Under Authentication Service, click Use the controller as proxy and select the authentication service profile.
  - b) Under **Accounting Service**, click **Use the controller as proxy** and select the accounting service profile.
- 5. Under Radius Options, click Vendor Specific Attribute Profile and select a VSA profile.

#### NOTE

By default, Vendor Specific Attribute Profile is disabled.

#### NOTE

Click 🖉 to configure the VSA profile.

6. Under Advanced Options, in Access VLAN, enter the VLAN ID.

#### NOTE

Enter an integer from 2 through 4094 for VLAN ID.

7. Click OK.

#### NOTE

The WLAN configuration is shown in the Access Points page for the zone where VSA profiles are created.

# **Creating a DNS Spoofing Profile**

By creating a DNS spoofing profile, you can specify the IPv4 or IPv6 address of the DNS server. The AP then transmits the data packets to the DNS server.

- 1. Go to Services > Others > DNS Spoofing
- 2. Select the zone for which you want to create profile.
- 3. Click Create.

The Create DNS Spoofing Profile page is displayed.

FIGURE 343 Creating DNS Spoofing Profile

# Create DNS Spoofing Profile

* Name:		
Description:		
Rules		
+ Create Configure Delete		$\triangleright$
Domain Name	IP Address	



- 4. Configure the following:
  - a) Name: Enter a name for the DNS spoofing profile.
  - b) Description: Enter a short description for the profile.
  - c) Click Create, and the Create Rules dialog box is displayed.
  - d) In the **Domain Name** field, enter the domain name of the DNS server.
  - e) In the **IP Adress** field, enter the IPv4 or IPv6 of the DNS server and click **Add**. If the user sends DNS request with the domain name configured in the DNS Spoofing profile, then the AP responds with the IP address configured in the DNS Spoofing profile for the requested domain name.
  - f) Click **OK** to confirm the rules.
  - g) Click **OK** to confirm the creation of DNS spoofing profile.

#### NOTE

You can also edit, clone or delete the profile by selecting the options **Configure**, **Clone** or **Delete** respectively, from the **DNS Spoofing** tab.

# **Enabling Global SNMP Notifications**

The controller supports the Simple Network Management Protocol (SNMP v2 and v3), which allows you to query controller information, such as system status, AP list, etc., and to set a number of system settings using a Network Management System (NMS) or SNMP MIB browser.

You can also enable SNMP traps to receive immediate notifications for possible AP and system issues.

The procedure for enabling the internal SNMP agents depends on whether your network is using SNMPv2 or SNMPv3. SNMPv3 mainly provides security enhancements over the earlier version, and therefore requires you to enter authorization passwords and encryption settings, instead of simple clear text community strings.

Both SNMPv2 and SNMPv3 can be enabled at the same time. The SNMPv3 framework provides backward compatibility for SNMPv1 and SNMPv2c management applications so that existing management applications can still be used to manage the controller with SNMPv3 enabled.

## **Configuring SNMP v2 Agent**

To configure SNMP v2 Agent settings:

- 1. Go to Services > Others > AP SNMP Agent. The AP SNMP Profile page is displayed.
- 2. To configure the SNMPv2 Agent, click **Create** and update the details as explained in the following table.

#### TABLE 106 SNMP v2 Agent Settings

Field	Description	Your Action
Name	Indicates the AP SNMP profile name.	Enter a name.
Description	Provides a brief explanation of the profile.	Enter a brief explanation.
Community	Indicates that applications which send SNMP Get-Requests to the controller (to retrieve information) will need to send this string along with the request before they will be allowed access.	Enter a name.

#### TABLE 106 SNMP v2 Agent Settings (continued)

Field	Description	Your Action
Privilege	Indicates the privileges granted to this community.	<ul> <li>Select the required privileges:</li> <li>Read-Only—Privilege only to read.</li> <li>Read-Write—Privilege only to read and write.</li> <li>Notification—Privilege to: <ul> <li>Trap—Choose this option to send SNMP trap notification.</li> <li>Inform—Choose this option to send SNMP notification.</li> <li>Enter the Target IP address.</li> <li>Enter the Target Port number.</li> <li>Click Add.</li> </ul> </li> </ul>

#### NOTE

You can also edit or delete an SNMPv2 agent. To do so, select the SNMPv2 agent from the list and click **Configure** or **Delete** respectively.

#### 3. Click OK.

## **Configuring SNMP v3 Agent**

- 1. Go to Services > Others > AP SNMP Agent.
- 2. To configure the SNMPv3 Agent, click **Create** and update the details as explained in the following table.

#### TABLE 107 SNMPv3 Agent Settings

Field	Description	Your Action
Name	Indicates the AP SNMP profile name.	Enter a name.
Description	Provides a brief explanation of the profile.	Enter a brief explanation.
User	Indicates that applications which send SNMP Get-Requests to the controller (to retrieve information) will need to send this string along with the request before they will be allowed access.	Enter a name.

#### TABLE 107 SNMPv3 Agent Settings (continued)

Field	Description	Your Action
Authentication	Indicates the authentication method.	<ul> <li>Choose the required option:</li> <li>SHA—Secure Hash Algorithm, message hash function with 160-bit output.</li> <li>a. Enter the Auth Pass Phrase.</li> <li>b. Choose the Privacy option. <ul> <li>None: Use no privacy method.</li> <li>DES: Data Encryption Standard, data block cipher.</li> <li>AES: Advanced Encryption Standard, data block cipher.</li> </ul> </li> <li>c. Enter a Privacy Phrase, 8 through 32 characters.</li> <li>MD5—Message-Digest algorithm 5, message hash function with 128-bit output.</li> <li>a. Enter the Auth Pass Phrase.</li> <li>b. Choose the Privacy option. <ul> <li>None: Use no privacy method.</li> <li>DES: Data Encryption Standard, data block cipher.</li> </ul> </li> </ul>
Privilege	Indicates the privileges granted to this community.	<ul> <li>Select the required privileges:</li> <li>Read-Only—Privilege only to read.</li> <li>Read-Write—Privilege only to read and write.</li> <li>Notification—Privilege to: <ul> <li>Trap—Choose this option to send SNMP trap notification.</li> <li>Inform—Choose this option to send SNMP notification.</li> <li>Enter the Target IP address.</li> <li>Enter the Target Port number.</li> <li>Click Add.</li> </ul> </li> </ul>

#### NOTE

You can also edit or delete an SNMPv3 agent. To do so, select the SNMPv3 agent from the list and click **Configure** or **Delete** respectively.

3. Click OK.

# **AP SNMP Agent Profile**

Simple Network Management Protocol (SNMP) is one of the widely accepted protocols to manage and monitor network devices. The SNMP agent is a program that is packaged within the network element. These agents are enabled and configured in Zone/AP Group/AP for communicating with the network management system.

AP SNMP Agent Profile can be created, enabled and configured in two ways as described in the below sections.

#### NOTE

AP SNMP Agent Profile can be created, enabled and configured directly through Services > Others > AP SNMP Agent Profile and follow steps from the section Config Type - Custom

NOTE

To create, enable and configure and AP SNMP Agent Profile through Zone APs Network > Access Points as described in the below steps.

To enable SNMP options via Zone APs through controller interface, perform the following steps:

- 1. Click Network tab, under wireless select Access Points .
- 2. Click +. This displays **Create Domain** page.
- 3. In the Create Domain, select Type as Zone. This displays Create Zone page.
- 4. Scroll down to AP SNMP Options menu. By default, the Enable AP SNMP radio button is disabled.
- 5. Click Enable AP SNMP radio button to enable AP SNMP Options. This displays Config Type options CustomAP SNMP Agent Profile.

#### FIGURE 344 Enabling AP SNMP Options for Zone AP

SNMP Options	
OFF Enable AP SNMP	
Config Type: ( ) Custom AP SNMP Agent Profile	

## **Config Type - Custom**

After enabling the AP SNMP radio button, **Config Type** option is highlighted and by default **Custom** type is selected. In the **Custom** config type, user can create/configure/delete **SNMPv2 Agent** and **SNMPv3 Agent**.

SNMPv2 Agent

- 1. To create **SNMPv2 Agent**, click **Create** in **SNMPv2 Agent** section. This displays **Create SNMPv2 Agent** page. In the create SNMPv2 Agent page, enter **Community** name and choose the **Privilege** type by selecting the check box options -
  - Read-Only
  - Read-Write
  - Notification Enter the Target IP and Target Port details and click Add. Select if the notification is a Trap or Inform.
- 2. Click OK. The new SNMPv2 agent details is displayed in the SNMPv2 Agent section.

SNMPv3 Agent

- To Create SNMPv3 Agent, click Create in SNMPv3 Agent section. This displays Create SNMPv3 Agent page. This displays Create SNMPv3 Agent page. In the Create SNMPv3 Agent page, enter name, select Authentication options SHA or MD5, enter Auth Pass Pharse, select Privacy options None, DES or AES and choose the Privilege type by selecting the check box options -
  - Read-Only
  - Read-Write
  - Notification Enter the Target IP and Target Port details and click Add. Select if the notification is a Trap or Inform.
- 2. Click OK. The new SNMPv3 agent details is displayed in the SNMPv3 Agent section.

#### FIGURE 345 Enable AP SNMP Options - Custom

ate Zo	ne							
ON Enable	AP SNMP							
	Config Type	: 🖲 Custon	n 🔿 AP SM	IMP Agent Profile				
SNMPv2 Ag	gent							
+ Create	Configure	Delete						
Community			Privilege	Notification Tar	get			
Testing			INFORM	10.10.172.165	5:162			
SNMPv3 A	gent							
+ Create	Configure	Delete						
User		Authen	tication	Auth Pass Phrase	Privacy	Privacy Phrase	Privilege	Notification Target
testing		SHA		testing for SNMPv3	NONE	N/A	Trap	10.184.74.22:162
							0	K Cancel

## **Config Type - AP SNMP Agent Profile**

After enabling the AP SNMP radio button, **Config Type** option is highlighted. Select config type **AP SNMP Agent Profile**. This displays **AP SNMP Agent ProfileAdd (+)** and **Edit** button.

- 1. To create AP SNMP Agent Profile, click Add (+). This displays Create AP SNMP Agent Profile.
- 2. General Options Enter the Name and Description for AP SNMP Agent Profile.
- 3. SNMP Agent Options User can create/configure/delete SNMPv2 Agent and SNMPv3 Agent as described in the Config Type Custom section.

* Na	ne:					
Descripti	on:					
SNMP Agent Options						▼
SNMPv2 Agent						
Create Configure	Delete					
Community	Privilege	Notification Target				
SNMPv3 Agent						
Create Configure	Delete					
		Auth Pass Phrase	Privacy	Privacy Phrase	Privilege	Notification

## Create AP SNMP Agent Profile

# **Creating an External Syslog Server Profile**

The MSPs (Managed Service Provider) can set the external syslog servers one by one. This feature extracts the external syslog server setting as a profile. These profiles will be regulated by the MSP framework. The customers can then select the partner's domain-level profile while setting up a zone or an AP to send the syslog data to the syslog server on the network.

#### NOTE

This feature is supported only on vSZ-H.

#### NOTE

A maximum of 16 profiles can be created per partner domain.

To create an external syslog server profile:

#### 1. Select Services > Others > AP External Syslog Server.

The AP External Syslog Server Profile page is displayed.

2. Click the **Create**.

The Create AP External Syslog Server Profile page is displayed.

FIGURE 347 Creating AP External Syslog Server Profile

# Create AP External Syslog Server Profile

			Ψ
* Name:			
Description:			
Syslog Options			$\overline{\mathbf{v}}$
Primary Server Addr	ss: Port: 514	Protocol: UDP 🗸	
Secondary Server Addr	ss: Port: 514	Protocol: TCP 🗸	
	ty: Keep Original V Priority: Error	r v	
Event Facil			

OK Cancel

- 3. Configure the following:
  - Name: Enter a name for the profile you want to create.
  - Description: Enter a short description for the profile.
  - Primary Server Address: Enter the primary server IP address to send the syslog messages.
    - Port: Enter the server port to which the messages must be forwarded.
    - Protocol: Select the protocol.
  - Secondary Server Address: Enter the secondary server IP address to send the syslog messages if the primary server goes down.
    - Port: Enter the server port to which the messages must be forwarded.
    - Protocol: Select the protocol.
  - Event Facility: Select the facility level that will be used by the syslog message. Options include: Keep Original, Local0 (default), Local1, Local2, Local3, Local4, Local6, and Local7.
  - Priority: Select the lowest priority level for which events will be sent to the syslog server. For example, to only receive syslog messages for events with the warning (and higher) priority, select **Warning**. To receive syslog messages for all events, select **All**.
  - Send logs: Choose to send the General Logs, Client Logs or All Logs
- 4. Click OK.

# **Administration**

•	System	. 569
•	External Services	. 598
•	Administration	.612
•	Help	676

# **System**

# System Info

## **Viewing System Settings**

You can view the system information such as the controller version, firmware version, license information, control and data plane details from the **General Settings** tab.

To view the system settings, select Controller > Administration > System > System Info. The following system information is displayed:

- Controller Version
- Control Plane Software Version
- Data Plane Software Version
- AP Firmware Version (hover over the field to see the firmware type)
- Cluster Name
- Number of Planes
- System Name
- System Uptime
- Serial Number
- System Capacity of Cluster
- 3GPP Tunneling License
- AP Capacity License
- AP Direct Tunnel License
- Data Plane Capacity License

#### Administration

System

#### FIGURE 348 General Settings - SZ300

Dashboard	About Time Syslog No	rthbound Data Streaming	WISPr Northbound Interface	SNMP Agent	SMTP FTP	SMS No	ode Affinity	Gateway Advanced	Location Service			1
System 🔻	System Info										$\overline{\mathbf{v}}$	
General Settings AP Settings	Controller Version: Control Plane Software Version: Data Plane Software Version: [7] AP Firmware Version:	5.1.0.0.484 5.1.0.0.441 5.1.0.0.484 5.1.0.0.580										
Cluster	System Summary										V	
Maps	Cluster Name: # of Planes (Control/Data):	52300-63 2/4										
Certificates	System Name: System Uptime:	NODE-63 22h 33m										
Access Points	Serial Number: System Capacity of Cluster:	121737000019 Total Capacity:	10000 APs ( 1250 Switch	es)								
Switches		Connected Switch: Remaining AP:	9 APS 0 Switches 9991 APs									ŀ
Wireless LANS		Remaining Switch:	1248 Switches									l
Clients ►	License Summary										$\nabla$	
Applications	3GPP Tunneling License (Consumed/Total): AP Canacity License	4/20										
Services & Profiles	(Consumed/Total): AP Direct Tunnel License (Consumed/Total):	1/10001										,

#### FIGURE 349 General Settings - vSZ-H

RUCKUS Virtual SmartZone 6.1.1.0.779	High Scale					deanvszh611new 2022-09-01 08:33:43	C	default	•	admin	0
쑴 🛃 Monitor 🎄 N	letwork 🛡 Security	🔅 Services	Administration	*	search menu	∨ Q	i	Administration		> Syste	em Info
About Time Syslog											
System Info										7	V
Controller Version:	6.1.1.0.779										
Control Plane Software Version:	6.1.1.0.398										4
[?] AP Firmware Version:	6.1.1.0.1076										
System Summary											r -
Cluster Name:	deanvszh611new										
# of Planes (Control/Data):	2/3										
System Name:	deanvszh611new-1										
System Uptime:	59m 8s										
Serial Number:	98HMTW1SP9AG7CW04QK3M875JV	GV									
System Capacity of Cluster:	Total Capacity:	2500 APs ( 500 Switch	nes )								
	Connected AP:	1 APs									

### NOTE

For the SZ300 and vSZ-H platforms, the AP to switch ratio is 5:1. For more details, refer to SmartZone Upgrade Guide and Virtual SmartZone Getting Started Guide.

### **Configuring Advanced Gateway Options**

You can configure advanced gateway options. This feature no longer depend on flat file changes.

To configure advanced gateway options:

- 1. Go to Administrator > External Services > Advanced Gateway (GTP).
- 2. Configure the following options:
  - GTP Network Service Access Point Identifier [NSAPI]—Selects NSAPI for GTP message. The default setting is 1.
  - Include IMEI IE in GTP Messages—Enables or disables IMEI IE in GTP messages. The default setting is No.

#### NOTE

In IMEI IE, the controller will send the MAC address of the UE appended with FFFE.

- Include ECGI in GTPV2 Messages—Used only when the S5/S8 interface is used for GTPv2:
- Include TAI in GTPV2 Messages—Used only when the S5/S8 interface is used for GTPv2.
- **GTPv2 Interface Type**—Choose the interface type. S2a or S5\_S8.

#### NOTE

The default GTPv2 interface for the controller is S2a.

- Include SCG-RAI in GTPV2 Messages—Enables or disables SCG-RAI in GTPV2 messages. The default setting is No.
- Include SCG-SAI in GTPV2 Messages—Enables or disables SCG-SAI in GTPV2 messages. The default setting is No.
- 3. Click OK.

## **Configuring Node Affinity**

Node affinity enables administrators to manually configure the controller nodes to which APs will connect.

To do this, set the order of preferred nodes on the node affinity page. Node affinity is implemented at the AP zone level, which means that all APs that belong to a zone will have the same node affinity settings.

If you want APs that belong to the same zone to connect to the same node whenever possible, you can configure set the preferred node for a particular zone.

#### NOTE

An affinity profile defines the order of the nodes to which APs that belong to the same zone will connect.

#### NOTE

Node affinity profile works only if it is restored in the same cluster. If the configuration must be restored to a different cluster, disable node affinity and remove the node affinity profiles containing nodes that are not available in the new cluster.

#### NOTE

Node affinity is not supported on the vSZ-H and vSZ-D platforms.

#### **Enabling Node Affinity**

To enable and configure node affinity:

- 1. Go to System > General Settings > Node Affinity.
- 2. Select Enable Node Affinity. Node Affinity Profile appears.
- 3. To:
  - Create an new profile:
    - a. Click Create, the Create Node Affinity Profile form appears.
    - b. Enter a Name and Description.
    - c. In the Node Order list, select the node and click Up or Down to position the node in the required order.
    - d. Click OK.
  - Edit the default profile:
    - a. Select the profile from the list and click **Configure**. The Edit Node Affinity Profile form appears.
    - b. Edit the Name and Description.
    - c. In the Node Order list, select the node and click Up or Down to position the node in the required order.
    - d. Click OK.

#### NOTE

When you enable node affinity, disable cluster redundancy.

4. To set the number of times an AP will attempt to connect to the preferred node, enter the **# of Node Retry for Preferred Node**.

The default value is 3 and the accepted range is 1 to 10. If the AP is unable to connect to the preferred node, it will attempt to connect to the node that is next in the order of node priority.

- 5. In the **Zone Assignment** section, set the node affinity profile that you want each zone to use. Select the Zone from the list and click **Assign Profile**. The Assign Node Affinity Profile to Selected Zones form appears.
- 6. Select the Node Affinity Profile from the drop-down and click OK.
- 7. Click OK.

#### **Disabling Node Affinity**

Follow these steps to disable node affinity:

- 1. From System > General Settings > Node Affinity.
- 2. Clear the Enable Node Affinity check box.
- 3. Click OK. You have disabled node affinity.

## Time

### **Configuring System Time**

The controller has three external Network Time Protocol (NTP) servers that are used to synchronize the time across Access Points, Cluster nodes, and vDPs.

#### NOTE

The controller supports version 4.2.6p5 of NTP. The controllers and Access Point does not accept broadcast and multicast NTP packets that would result in the timestamp, these packets are ignored by default.

To edit the system time:

- 1. Go to Administration > System > Time.
- 2. Configure the following:
  - a. NTP Primary Server: Enter the primary NTP server address that you want to use.

#### FIGURE 350 Setting System Time

system mile.	2020-07-20 10:56:00 UTC	
System UTC Time:	2020-07-20 10:56:00 UTC	
* NTP Primary Server:	10.1.200.135	Sync Server
NTP Secondary Server:		
NTP Third Server:		
* System Time Zone:	(GMT+0:00) UTC	<b>*</b>
NTP Primary Server Aut	hentication	
Key Type:	MD5	T
* Key ID:	9	
* Key:	brocade1!	The PSK is provided by the NTP server, please fill it accordin
NTP Secondary Server A	luthentication	
Key Type:	None	×
* Key ID:		
• Key:		
	ntication	
NTP Third Server Authe		*
NTP Third Server Authe	None	
NTP Third Server Authe Key Type:	None	

#### NOTE

By default, the address of NTP Primary Server is http://ntp.ruckuswireless.com.

- b. Click **Sync Server** to enable the controller to sync up with the NTP server configured and then to sync the cluster-follower nodes, APs, and vDPs with the controller time.
- c. System Time Zone: Select the time zone from the drop-down that you want the controller to use. The default time zone is (GMT +0:00) UTC.
- d. You can achieve secured communication with NTP servers after configuring them.

To establish this communication, in the **NTP Server Authentication** field, configure **Key Type** as MD5 or SHA1, **KEY ID** in the range of (1 to 65534, and **Key or PSK** as negotiated for each of the NTP servers.

3. Click OK.

# Syslog

## **Configuring the Remote Syslog Server**

The controller maintains an internal log file of current events and alarms, but this internal log file has a fixed capacity. Configure the log settings so you can keep copies of the logs that the controller generates.

At a certain point, the controller will start deleting the oldest entries in log file to make room for newer entries. If you want to keep a permanent record of all alarms and events that the controller generated, you can configure the controller to send the log contents to a syslog server on the network.

Follow these steps to configure the remote syslog server:

- 1. Go to Administration > System Info > Syslog.
- 2. Select the Enable logging to remote syslog server check box.
- 3. Configure the settings as explained in the following table.
- 4. Click OK.

#### TABLE 108 Syslog Server Configuration Settings

Field	Description	Your Action
Primary Syslog Server Address	Indicates the syslog server on the network.	<ul> <li>a. Enter the server address.</li> <li>b. Enter the Port number.</li> <li>c. Choose the Protocol type.</li> <li>d. Click Ping Syslog Server. If the syslog server is reachable, a flashing green circle and the message Success appears after the button.</li> </ul>
SecondarySyslog ServerAddress	Indicates the backup syslog server on the network, if any, in case the primary syslog server is unavailable.	<ul> <li>a. Enter the server address.</li> <li>b. Enter the Port number.</li> <li>c. Choose the Protocol type.</li> <li>d. Click Ping Syslog Server. If the syslog server is reachable, a flashing green circle and the message Success appears after the button.</li> </ul>
Application Logs Facility	Indicates the facility for application logs.	<ul> <li>a. Select the option from the drop-down. Range: 0 through 7.</li> <li>b. Select one of the following Filter Severity: <ol> <li>Emerg</li> <li>Alert</li> <li>Crit</li> <li>Error</li> <li>Warning</li> <li>Notice</li> <li>Info</li> <li>Debug: Default option</li> </ol> </li> </ul>

#### TABLE 108 Syslog Server Configuration Settings (continued)

Field	Description	Your Action
Administrator Activity Logs Facility	Indicates the facility for administrator logs.	a. Select the option from the drop-down.
		b. Select one of the following <b>Filter Severity</b> :
		1. Emerg
		2. Alert
		3. <b>Crit</b>
		4. Error
		5. Warning
		6. Notice
		7. Info
		8. <b>Debug</b> : Default option
Other Logs Filter Severity	Indicates the facility for comprehensive logs.	Select one of the following Filter Severity:
		a. Emerg
		b. Alert
		c. Crit
		d. Error
		e. Warning
		f. Notice
		g. Info
		h. <b>Debug</b> : Default option
Event Facility	Indicates the facility for event logs.	Select the option from the drop-down. Range: 0 through 7.
Event Filter	Indicates the type of event that must be sent to the syslog server.	Choose the required option:
		• All events — Send all controller events to the syslog server.
		<ul> <li>Alleventsexceptclientassociation/ disassociationevents — Send all controller events (except client association and disassociation events) to the syslog server.</li> </ul>
		• All events above a severity — Send all controller events that are above the event severity to the syslog server.
Event Filter Severity applies to Event Filter > All events above a severity	Indicates the lowest severity level. Events above this severity level will be sent to the syslog server.	Select the option from the drop-down.
		a. Critical
		b. <b>Major</b>
		c. Minor
		d. Warning
		e. Informational
		r. Debug: Default option
Priority	Indicates the event severity to syslog priority mapping in the controller.	Choose the <b>Syslog Priority</b> among <b>Error</b> , <b>Warning</b> , <b>Info</b> and <b>Debug</b> , for the following event severities:
		Critical
		• Major
		Minor
		Warning
		Informational
		• Debug

# Certificates

All the security certificates that the controller uses for its web interface, AP portal, and hotspots are managed from a central storage.

By default, a RUCKUS-signed SSL certificate (or security certificate) exists in the controller. However, because this default certificate is signed by RUCKUS and is not recognized by most web browsers, a security warning appears whenever you connect to the web interface or users connect to the AP portal or a hotspot. To prevent these security warnings from appearing, you can import an SSL certificate that is issued by a recognized certificate authority (CA).

If you are implementing Hotspot 2.0 on the network and you want to support anonymous authentication using OSU Server-Only Authenticated L2 Encryption Network (OSEN), you will need to import a trust root certificate, server or intermediate certificate and private key.

## **Importing New Certificates**

When you have a SSL certificate issued by the certificate provider, you can import it into the controller and use it for HTTPS communication.

To complete this procedure, you will need the following:

- The signed server certificate
- The intermediate CA certificate (at least one)
- The private key file

#### NOTE

The file size of each signed certificate and intermediate certificate must not exceed 8192 bytes. If a certificate exceeds 8192 bytes, you will be unable to import it into the controller.

Follow these steps to import a signed server certificate:

- 1. Copy the signed certificate file, intermediate CA certificate file, and private key file to a location (either on the local drive or a network share) that you can access from the controller web interface.
- 2. In the main menu, click Administration. Under System menu, hover mouse over the Certificates and select SZ as a Client Certificate.

#### NOTE

From the application select, Administration>System > Certificates > Installed Certs.

- 3. Click Import, the Import Certificate form appears.
- 4. Enter a Name to identify the certificate.
- 5. Enter a **Description** about the certificate.
- 6. For Service Certificates, click Browse and select the location where the certificate is saved.
- 7. For **Intermediate CA certificates**, click **Browse** and select the location where the certificate is saved. If you need to upload additional intermediate CA certificates to establish a chain of trust to the signed certificate, you can select up to four certificates.
- 8. If you are using this SSL certificate for a Hotspot 2.0 configuration, you must also import a root CA certificate. To import **Root CA certificate**, click **Browse** and select the location where the certificate is saved.
- 9. You can import the Private Key file either by
  - uploading file—choose **Upload** and click **Browse** to select the location.
  - using CSR—choose Using CSR and select the CSR that you generated earlier.
- 10. Enter the Key Passphrase that has been assigned to the private key file.
- 11. Click OK.
### NOTE

You can also edit or delete a certificate by selecting the options Configure or Delete respectively.

### NOTE

only CRT or PEM format is supported for the CA certificate.

# **Assigning Certificates to Services**

### You can map certificates to services

To specify the certificate that each secure service will use:

- 1. In the main menu, click Administration. Under System menu, hover mouse over the Certificates and select Certificate Mapping.
- 2. Select the certificate that you want to use for each of the following services:
  - Management Web—Used by Web UI and Public API traffic.
  - AP Portal—Used by Web Auth WLAN.
  - Hotspot (WISPr)—Used by WISPr WLAN control (Northbound Interface, Captive Portal, and Internal Subscriber Portal) traffic.
  - Ruckus Intra-device Communication—Used by AP control traffic.
- 3. To view the public key, click View Public Key, the Certificate Public Key form appears with the public key.
- 4. Click OK.

# Generating Certificate Signing Request (CSR)

If you do not have an SSL certificate, you will need to create a certificate signing request (CSR) file and send it to an SSL certificate provider to purchase an SSL certificate.

To create a CSR file:

- 1. In the main menu, click Administration. Under System menu, hover mouse over the Certificates and select CSR.
- 2. Click **Generate**, the Generate CSR form appears.
- 3. Enter the following details:
  - **Name**—A name for this CSR.
  - **Description** A short description for this CSR.
  - **Common Name**—A fully qualified domain name of your Web server. This must be an exact match (for example, www.ruckuswireless.com).
  - Email—An email address (for example, joe@ruckuswireless.com).
  - Organization—Complete legal name of your organization (for example, Google, Inc.). Do not abbreviate your organization name.
  - **Organization Unit**—Name of the division, department, or section in your organization that manages network security (for example, Network Management).
  - Locality/City—City where your organization is legally located (for example, Sunnyvale).
  - State/Province—State or province where your organization is legally located (for example, California) Do not abbreviate the state or province name.
- 4. Select the **Country**.
- 5. Click **OK**, the controller generates the certificate request. When the certificate request file is ready, web browser downloads the file automatically.

- 6. Go to the default download folder of your web browser and locate the certificate request file. The file name is **myreq.zip**.
- 7. Use a text editor (for example, Notepad) to open the certificate request file.
- 8. Go to the website of your preferred SSL certificate provider, and then follow the instructions for purchasing an SSL certificate.
- 9. When you are prompted for the certificate signing request, copy and paste the entire content of myreq.csr, and then complete the purchase.
- 10. After the SSL certificate provider approves your CSR, you will receive the signed certificate via email.
- 11. Copy the content of the signed certificate, and then paste it into a text file.
- 12. Save the file.

#### NOTE

You can also edit, clone, download or delete a CSR by selecting the options Configure, Clone, Download or Delete respectively.

## SZ Trusted CA Certificates/Chain (external) List

SZ as Client Certificate is used for following purpose:

- IPSec
- RADSec
- TLS based AD/LDAP
- 1. From the application select, Administration>System > Certificates > SZ Trusted CA Certificates/Chain (external) List.
- 2. Click Import.

🖌 🛃 Monitor 🛔 Network				*	i » sz t			
Certificate Mapping CSR SZ as Client Ce	* Name: Description:				Frusted CA Ce	ts/Chain (internal)		ustec
Jse this configuration to add a chain of trust.	Intermediate CA Certificates:	Browse	Clear Clear					
Import a trusted CA to controller. When controller receive there is not match, controller will send a error.		Browse	Clear Clear					
+ Import Configure Delete	* Root CA Certificate:	Brow	se Clear			ble O	21	¢.
RAD_TLS N/A								
				11			« 1	
				-				

- 3. Enter Name.
- 4. Upload Client Certificate.

×

# Edit Client Certificate: SZ\_Clinet\_Cert

Name: S2_Clinet_Cert Description:			
Client Certificate			▼
BEGIN CERTIFICATE     [     [     Version: V3     Subject: CN=ClientCertificate, OU=FTQA Team, O=Commscope Ltd, ST=Karnataka,     C=N     Signature Algorithm: SHA256withRSA, OID = 1.2.840.113549.1.1.11     Key: Sun RSA public key, 2048 bits     modular:     20078411678952534994450979686866452202983376618498999116369008813395555438     74428210987832480408549241030189125228172340873653613614170688597442     70358675660270115897382754096457778203821397516479595222045339280288354400     74638647436116670564521340557320017793796957344370656191405014437777176     3774070729596136038814945488239703479201320688616331896956503015108852022     914477331367351022881896410195135133396169204121779149891252681714974     8945703630120095064864562397054992575359905292395119630425970889122     91078217135238157065113109598019393709626625188894455854974358962452176087     2914561478913026786384531	• Client Certificate: 🗹 • Private Key: 🗹	Browse Clear Browse Clear	
	Valida	ite OK	Cancel

5. Map in the RAD Sec/ IP Sec Profiles.

•

1	ñ L	🛃 Monitor	🚠 Netv	work	U	Security	Ø\$ Se	rvices	🛔 Admini	stration \star	search menu	~ Q (i	Services	Tunnels &	Ports > IPs
R	uckus GR	E SoftGRE	IPsec	Ether	rnet Port	DiffServ	CALEA	Tunnel	Encryption(DP)	Multicast Forwarding	Split Tunnel	Bond Port			
			£	3 <b>&lt;</b>	+ Create	Configure	Clone	Delete					search table	Q	C 🕈
	ORGANIZATION	D System			Name 🔺				Manage By	Tunnel Mode	IP Mc	de Description	1		
														No data	« <b>1</b> »

6. Create Authentication Service.

*	Monitor	🚠 Network	Security	🕸 Services	Administration	*	search menu	∨ Q	i	» Proxy (SZ Authenticator)
Non-Pr	oxy (AP Authenticator)	Proxy (SZ Auth	nenticator) Non-Pr	oxy (Social Login)	Realm Based Proxy	EAP-SIM-AKA	FILS Realm Prof			
		Q <	Create A	uthentica	ation Servi	се				
ORGANIZATION	D System		Se — RADIUS	Name: iriendly Name: Description: rvice Protocol: Service Options	ADIUS 🔿 Active Directory	C LDAP				Chat now
			RF	Encryption: ( C 5580 Out of Band Loc Deli	OFF TLS ation very: OFF Enable for	r Ruckus AP Only				
			Primary	/ Server						

7. Click Validate.

## **Managing AP Certificates**

AP certificates are valid for a period of time and have to be replaced when they expire.

### NOTE

Although AP Certificate Expire Check is enabled by default, when an AP with an expired certificate joins the controller, this check automatically gets disabled. To restore security:

- All APs with expired certificates need to be replaced with a new valid certificate
- Manually enable certificate check using ap-cert-expired-check CLI command in the config mode

You must get AP Certificate Replacement before your AP certificate expires. The system generates an *apCertificateExpireSystem* alarm and event when an AP certificate expires.

To get an AP Certificate replacement:

- 1. In the main menu, click Administration. Under System menu, hover mouse over the Certificates and select AP Certificate Replacement.
- 2. In the AP Request List area, those APs with the **Need Export** column marked **Yes** needs certificate replacement. Those marked with **No** means that the certificate request has already been exported.

### NOTE

Use the Search terms option to look for APs by name, model, serial number, or description.

- 3. Click **Export** and select one of the following options:
  - Export All APs Certificate Request—Exports the certificates for all the AP
  - New APs—Exports the certificates for new APs or APs that need to regenerate their certificates.

### NOTE

All exported AP Certificate request (.req) files generated from a cluster include it's name. To manage multiple export request files, change the file name before uploading it to uniquely identify the file.

4. Login https://support.ruckuswireless.com/ with your credentials.

- 5. From the right pane go to Tools > Certificate Renewal. The Certificate Renewal Requests page appears.
- 6. Click **Browse** to select the .req file exported from Certificate Refresh page.
- 7. Enter the Email address for communication.
- 8. Click **Upload**, you will receive an e-mail acknowledgment from RUCKUS.
- 9. From the Certificate Renewal Request page, check the **Status** column of your request. After the request is processed, you will receive the response from RUCKUS, with a link to the .res response file for Import on the Certificate Refresh page.
- 10. From the AP Certificate Replacement page of the application, click **Import AP certificate Response (.res) file**. The Import AP certificate for replacement form appears.
- 11. Click **Browse** and select the file.
- 12. Click OK.

### NOTE

All APs included in the imported response (.res) file reboot after their certificate is refreshed.

- 13. From the Certificate Status area, check the Status column of the AP. If the status is:
  - **Updating**—Controller is in the process of updating the certificate.
  - **Update Failed**—Controller failed to update the certificate.

### NOTE

The AP reports to the controller at 15-minute intervals. As a result, it may take up to 15 minutes for the AP to update its certificate status on the web interface.

- 14. Click Reset Update Failed AP, to reset the status of the APs for which certification update failed. The status of the AP will change.
- 15. Check the Update Stats to know the status of the AP certificates.
- 16. Once all the APs are updated with the new certificates, manually enable the ap-cert-expired-check CLI command in the config mode to restore security and reject APs that try to connect with expired certificate

### **Importing Trusted CA Certificates**

When a controller receives a server's certificate, it matchs the server's CA against the list of trusted CAs it has. If there is no match, the controller sends an error.

To import a CA certificate:

- 1. In the main menu, click Administration. Under System menu, hover mouse over the Certificates and select SZ Trusted CA Certificates/ Chain (external).
- 2. Click Import, the Import CA Certs (Chain) form appears.
- 3. Enter a Name.
- 4. Enter a **Description** of the certificate.
- 5. For **Intermediate CA Certificates**, click **Browse** and select the file. If you need to upload additional intermediate CA certificates to establish a chain of trust to the signed certificate, you can select up to four certificates.
- 6. For Root CA Certificate, click Browse and select the file.
- 7. Click OK.

### Administration System

### NOTE

You can also edit or delete a CA certificate by selecting the options Configure or Delete respectively.

### NOTE

The controller does not support the CA certificate with p7b (windows format), only CRT or PEM format is supported. If the Certificates signed by CA chain has more than 5 chain length then you can upload only the Root CA of the certificate.

### **AP Validate SZ Controller**

AP (Access Point) can validate the SZ by SZ's Public Key or trusted certificates.

Smart Zone can edit the Domain name after the installation

Smart Zone can show the Infra (Communicator) certificate's pem data.

When Server validation is enabled, SZ will push the configurations to AP.

Follow the below steps for the validation of server certificates:

1. Go to Administration> Intra System (AP/DP) Trusted Certs/Chain (Internal)

# **SZ GUI Configuration**

Uploading CA cert and enabling "Validate SZ server certificate"

COMMISCOPE' SmartZe RUCKUS' 6.1.0.0.5	one 100 31								SZ100-Anusha 2021-08-16-11:13	31 C	default	v ¢	admin
🖷 🗠 Monitor	🎄 Network 🛛 🛡	Security Ø <sub>6</sub> <sup>6</sup> Servic	es 🛔 Adm	inistration 🔺	search m	m °C	Administration	System	Certificates	Intra syste	m (AP/DP) Tru:	sted CA Certs	/Chain (inte
Certificate Mapping CSF	SZ as Client Certificate	SZ Trusted CA Certificate	es/Chain (external)	AP Certificate Rep	olacement intri	a system (AP/DP)	Trusted CA Certs	Chain (interna	l) SZ Truste	d CA Certs	(Chain (DP)		
Upload a trusted chain for AP	and DP certificates - Use this only	y when AP and DP factory certifica	ates are changed.										
WARNING: Enabling the cert	certificate ificate validation may cause AP/D	IP to lose connection with SmartZ	tone if the trusted CA o	ertificates are improperly	configured, AP/DP								
that lose configuration may	need manually reset and loaded	with new certificates or need RM	A in some cases. Please	proceed with caution.									
🕻 Refresh 🗸 OK	X Cancel												
Intra system (AP/DP) Tri	usted CA Certs/Chain (inter	nal) List											
+ Import Configure 1	Delete									58	arch table	Q	30
Name 🔺	Descriptio	n.			Le	t Modified By	Last Modified	0n					
Reg	N/A				ad	min	2021/08/16	11:13:19					

- 2. Click "Import" to add valid trusted CA certificate/chain as per the figure above.
- 3. Enable the "Validate Server certificate".
- 4. The configuration will be pushed to SCG managed AP's.
- 5. Upload the certificate in the Administration>Certificate Mapping> SZ as a Certificate.
- 6. Map Server certificate to Ruckus Intra-Device Communication also change the below heading from Mapping CA Cert to Mapping Server Certificate.

	T. Network	E Country	AP Canicas	8 Administration			. 0	2021-08-16 112094	) Order ) (
Monitor	Metwork	U security	Q <sub>6</sub> Services	<ul> <li>Administration</li> </ul>		earch menu	°ų	Administration	n System 7 C
tificate Mapping	CSR SZ as Client Cer	tificate SZ Truste	d CA Certificates/Chair	(external) AP Certific	cate Replacement	Intra system (AP)	DP) Trusted CA Certs/C	hain (internal) SZ Trusted	CA Certs/Chain
Certificate to Servi	ice Mapping								
Jse this configuration	to map various SmartZone ser	vices to the certificates	already loaded.						
	Service Certificate								
Manageme	nt Web: Default Certificate								
AF	Portal: No data available	~							
Hotspot	(WISPr): Default Certificate								
* Ruckus Intra	a-device Reg	View P	ublic Key View PEM						
	L3								
€ Refresh 🗸	OK 🗶 Cancel								
SZ as a Server Cert	tificate								
e this configuration to	o upload a server certificate for	SmartZone(SZ) itself.							
Import Configu	re Delete								search tab
Name 👻	De	scription			Has Root CA	# of Inter Cert	Last Modified By	Last Modified On	
Reg	N/	A			Yes	1	admin	2021/08/16 11:20:17	
NODE-202	N/	A			Yes	0	admin	2021/08/10 17:21:52	

# Mapping CA cert to Ruckus Intra-device communication

- 7. The certificate will be validated when AP connects to SCG.
- 8. Configuration Method:

Part 1:Using Public Key

The certificate mapping is done in Administration>System>Certificates> Certificate Mapping.

- Copy the public key from the above marked "View Public key", Enter the Public key in AP CLI using command " set scg pubkey <publickey> ".
- Enable the server cert validation in AP using command "set scg server-validate enable".
- If public key matches The AP will be listed in staging zone.

Success message : ssl\_cert\_verify\_callback:294 SSL Verification OK.

In Ap CLI execute command "get scg".

SCG gwloss|serverloss timeouts: 1800|7200 Controller Cert Validation : enable Controller Cert Validation Result: success OK rkscli:

• If public key is not matching error message,

In Ap CLI execute command "get scg".



SSL certificate verification failed.

ERROR: check\_http\_status:542 Curl error: Peer certificate cannot be authenticated with given CA certificates.".

Part 2: Using CA Cert

• In AP CLI configure ca cert using command "set scg trusted-cert".



- Enable the server cert validation in AP using command "set scg server-validate enable".
- If CA certificate is validated the AP will be listed in staging zone.
- 9. Domain name configuration:

For release 6.1 fresh installation of domain name is mandatory to support AP/DP validate the controller feature. FQDN (Fully Qualified Domain Name) consists of domain name and the host name. The below table is an example of cluster deployment based on the domain name in a cluster deployment.

### TABLE 109

Cluster Domain Name	Node#	Host Name	FQDN
ruckus.com	Master	Master	master.ruckus.com
	Slave1	Slave1	slave1.ruckus.com
	Slave2	Slave2	slave2.ruckus.com
	Slave3	Slave3	slave3.ruckus.com

Domain name can be modified after installation by navigating to Network>Data and control Plane>Cluster>Select the cluster>Configuration>Configure.

R	UCKUS <sup>®</sup> SmartZone 100 UCKUS <sup>®</sup> 6.1.0.0.510		21 0	default 🗸 🕸	en e
	🗠 Monitor 🛛 📥 N	etwork 🗘 Security OS Services 🛔 Administration 🏦 🔤 🔤 🖉			no Cluster
3	Cluster 🔹 🖬	Edit Cluster			
	-	System IP Mode			
STICH	+	The controller can operate in either 'IPv4 only' mode or 'dual stack (IPv4 plus IPv6)' mode. Select your preferred mode, and then verify the controller's network connectivity settings.		security Value	0 2
ZINE	* C KKK 52134-127	IP Support Version: 🚫 IPv4 only 📵 IPv4 and IPv6		417. 	no sent
DBG		O Belevice of the Mitchell		1 =	Mariag
		Citeresa V 01 X Carcel		(=	Manag
		System Domain Name			
		The socker is cacable of accurates with Full-DualFed Domain Name (FQDN). Please provide your domain name and verify FQDNs in the cluster.  * Domain Name: commscope.com -			
5		C Refreah ✓ ∞ X Cancel			
DETAI	Cluster Configuration			Configur	• V
	IP Support	Well and IPU6			
	Domain Barne				

### DataPlane validates SmartZone

DataPlane validates the incoming SmartZone certificate to check if the certificate is valid.

When the Dataplane discovers SmartZone for the first time, Dataplane validates if the SmartZone has the same certificate. If the certificates match then the connection is establishes otherwise it is terminated.

To upload the certificate, perform the below steps:

Administration System

DataPlane Setup script

1. Import the DataPlane setup script and upload the certificate in SZone Trusted CACerts/Chain (DP).

### FIGURE 351 Upload DataPlane Certificate

<b>n</b> [	Monitor	🏭 Network	Security	🔅 Services	Administration	*	search menu	∨ Q	» SZ Trus	ted CA Ce	erts/Chain (DP
CSR	SZ as Client Ce	rtificate SZ Trus	ted CA Certificates/Cl	hain (external) AP	Certificate Replacement	Intra system (A	AP/DP) Trusted CA	Certs/Chain (internal)	SZ Trusted CA	Certs/Cł	nain (DP)
Upload a t	trusted chain for DP c	ertificate									
OFF	Validate DP certifica	ate									
WARNIN lose conf	G: Enabling the certif figuration may need	icate validation may ca manually reset and loa	use DP to lose connectio ded with new certificates	on with SmartZone if the s or need RMA in some ca	trusted CA certificates are impr ises. Please proceed with cautio	operly configured. D on.	DP that				
C Re	efresh 🖋 OK	X Cancel									
SZ Trus	sted CA Certs/Cha	in (DP) List									
+ Impo	rt Configure D	elete						sea	irch table	Q	C 🕈
Name 🖌	•	D	escription			Last Modified By	Last Modi	fied On			
									No	o data	« <b>1</b> »

2. Copy the entire trusted cert content including the "-----BEGIN CERTIFICATE-----" and "-----END CERTIFICATE-----".

FIGURE 352 Setup Upload Certificate



3. After the setup process, users should be able to enable the server validation via the DataPlane CLI.

The upload command is enable->config->controller->set\_trust\_chain

- For vDP the upload command is **show dp\_root\_ca**. The root CA is generated in the location **/etc/dp\_config/discover** and use this root CA to sign a client cert for vDP TLS connection.
- For physical DP, it should use the MIC cert to do TLS connection. The certificate should pass the validation with Ruckus root CA.

# **Templates**

# **Configuring Templates**

### Working with Zone Templates

You can create, configure, and clone zone templates.

To view details about a zone template, go to Administration > System > Templates > Zone Templates and click a zone. The respective contextual tabs are displayed at the bottom of the page.

System

### TABLE 110 Zone Templates: Contextual Tabs

Tab	Description
Zone Configuration	Displays details of the respective zone template.
AP Group	Displays details of the respective AP group. You can create or configure an AP group. Refer to <i>Creating an</i> AP <i>Group</i> .
WLAN	Displays details of the respective WLAN and WLAN group. You can create or configure a WLAN and a WLAN group. Refer to <i>Working with WLANs and WLAN Groups</i> .
Hotspots and Portals	Displays details of the respective hotspots and portals. Refer to Working with Hotspots and Portals.
Access Control	Displays details of the respective access control. Refer to Configuring Access Control.
Authentication and Accounting	Displays details of the respective authentication and accounting servers. Refer to Authentication and Accounting respectively.
Bonjour	Displays details of the respective Bonjour services. Refer to Bonjour.
Tunnels & Ports	Displays details of the respective tunnels and ports. Refer to Working with Tunnels and Ports.
WIPS	Displays details of the respective WIPS policies. Refer to Classifying Rogue Policies.
Radius	Displays details of the respective VSA profiles. You can create or configure a VSA profile. Refer to Creating a Vendor-Specific Attribute Profile on page 556.

### **Creating Zone Templates**

To create a zone template:

1. Go to Administration > System > Templates > Zone Templates.

### NOTE

For SmartZone 5.2.1 or earlier releases, from the application select, System > Templates > Zone Templates.

- 2. Click **Create**, the Create Zone Template form appears.
- 3. Enter the template details as explained in the following table.

### TABLE 111 Zone Template Details

Field	Description	Your Action
General Options		
Zone Name	Indicates a name for the Zone.	Enter a name.
Description	Indicates a short description.	Enter a brief description
AP Firmware	rmware Indicates the firmware to which it applies. Select t	
Country Code	y Code Indicates the country code to ensure that this zone uses authorized radio channels. Select the country	
Location	cation Indicates generic location. Enter the location.	
Location Additional Information	Indicates detailed location.	Enter additional location information.
GPS Coordinates	Indicates the geographical location.	<ul> <li>Enter the following coordinates in meters or floor:</li> <li>Longitude</li> <li>Latitude</li> <li>Altitude</li> </ul>
AP Admin Logon	Indicates the admin logon credentials. For the Default Zone, the SZ cluster name is used as the default login ID and password.	Enter the Logon ID and Password.

Field	Description	Your Action
Time Zone	Indicates the time zone that applies.	Select the option:
		• System Defined: Select the time zone.
		User defined:
		a. Enter the Time Zone Abbreviation.
		b. Choose the GMT Offset time.
		c. Select Daylight Saving Time.
AP IP Mode	Indicates the IP version that applies.	Select the option:
		• IPv4 only
		• IPv6 only
		• Dual
Historical Connection Failures	Allows the zone APs to report client connection failures so that the administrator can view past connection problems from the Troubleshooting menu.	Click the button.
DP Zone Affinity Profile	Specifies the DP affinity profile for the zone.	Select the zone affinity profile from the list.
	<b>NOTE</b> This option is supported only on vSZ-H.	
SSH Tunnel Encryption	Specifies the encryption that reduces the load on	Select the required option:
	control of SSH traffic.	• AES 128
		• AES 256
Cluster Redundancy	Provides cluster redundancy option for the zone.	Select the required option:
	NOTE	Zone Enable
	Cluster redundancy is supported only on SZ300 and vSZ-H.	Zone Disable
Radio Options		
Channel Range	Indicates that you want to override the 2.4GHz	Select Select Channel Range (2.4G) check boxes for the
	channel range that has been configured for the zone.	channels on which you want the 2.4GHz radios to operate. Channel options include channels 1 to 11. By default, all channels are selected.
DFS Channels	Allows ZoneFlex APs to use DFS channels.	Click to enable the option.
Channel 144	Provides channel 140 and 144 support for 11ac and 11ax APs. Enabling this option supports 20 MHz, 40 MHz, or 80 MHz channel modes. The 80+80 MHz and 160 MHz modes are supported if the AP supports these modes. Disabling this option provides Channel 140 support only to 20 MHz mode.	Click to enable the option.
	<b>NOTE</b> This option is available for selection only if you enable the <b>DFS Channels</b> option.	
	<b>NOTE</b> This feature is currently supported only in the United States.	
Channel Range (5G) Indoor	Indicates for what channels want the 5GHz radios to operate.	Select the check boxes.

Field	Description	Your Action
Channel Range (5G) Outdoor	Indicates for what channels want the 5GHz radios to operate.	Select the check boxes.
Radio Options b/g/n (2.4 GHz)	Indicates the radio option 2.4 GHz configurations.	<ul> <li>Select the following options:</li> <li>Channelization — Set the channel width used during transmission to either 20 or 40 (MHz), or select Auto to set it automatic.</li> <li>Channel—Select the channel to use for the b/g/n (2.4GHz) radio, or select Auto to set it automatic.</li> <li>TX Power Adjustment—Select the preferred TX power, if you want to manually configure the transmit power on the 2.4GHz radio. By default, TX power is set to Full/Auto on the 2.4GHz radio.</li> <li>NOTE If you choose Min, the transmit power is set to 0dBm (1mW) per chain for 11n APs, and 2dBm per chain for 11ac APs. If you choose Max, the transmit power is set to the max allowable value according to the AP's capability and the operating country's regulations. </li> </ul>
Radio Options a/n/ac (5 GHz)	Indicates the radio option 5 GHz configurations.	<ul> <li>Select the following options:</li> <li>Channelization — Set the channel width used during transmission to either 20, 40, 80, 80+80 or select Auto.</li> <li>Channel — For Indoor and Outdoor, select the channel to use for the a/n/c (5GHz) radio, or select Auto.</li> <li>TX Power Adjustment — Select the preferred TX power, if you want to manually configure the transmit power on the 5GHz radio. By default, TX power is set to Full/Auto on the 5GHz radio.</li> <li>NOTE         If you choose Min, the transmit power is set to OdBm (1mW) per chain for 11n APs, and 2dBm per chain for 11ac APs. If you choose Max, the transmit power is set to the max allowable value according to the AP's capability and the operating country's regulations.     </li> </ul>
AP GRE Tunnel Options	· ·	
Ruckus GRE Profile	Indicates the GRE tunnel profile.	Choose the GRE tunnel profile from the drop-down.
Ruckus GRE Forwarding Broadcast	Forwards the broadcast traffic from network to tunnel.	Click the option to enable forwarding broadcast.
Soft GRE Profiles	Indicates the SoftGRE profiles that you want to apply to the zone.	<ul> <li>a. Click the Select checkbox, a form is displayed.</li> <li>b. From the Available Profiles, select the profile and click the -&gt; icon to choose it.</li> <li>You can also click the + icon to create a new SoftGRE profile.</li> <li>c. Click OK.</li> </ul>

Field	Description	Your Action
IPsec Tunnel Mode IPsec Tunnel Profile	Indicated the tunnel mode for the Ruckus GRE and SoftGRE profile. Indicates the tunnel profile for SoftGRE. NOTE Select the same tunnel type for IPsec tunnel profile in WLAN configuration.	Select an option: Disable SoftGRE Ruckus GRE Choose the option from the drop-down.
Syslog Options		
Enable external syslog server for Aps	Indicates if an external syslog server is enabled.	<ul> <li>Select the check box and update the following details for the AP to send syslog messages to syslog server. If the primary server goes down, the AP send syslog messages to the secondary server as backup:</li> <li>Primary Server Address</li> <li>Secondary Server Address</li> <li>Port for the respective servers</li> <li>Portocol: select between UDP and TCP protocols</li> <li>Event Facility</li> <li>Priority</li> <li>Send Logs: you can choose to send the General Logs, Client Logs or All Logs</li> </ul>
AP SNMP Options	1	
Enable AP SNMP	Indicates if the AP SNMP option is enabled.	Select the check box.
SNMPv2 Agent	Indicates SNMPv2 Agent is applied.	<ul> <li>a. Click Create and enter Community.</li> <li>b. Select the required Privilege: Read or Write.</li> <li>c. Click OK.</li> </ul>
SNMPv3 Agent	Indicates SNMPv3 Agent is applied.	<ul> <li>a. Click Create and enter User.</li> <li>b. Select the required Authentication: <ul> <li>None</li> <li>SHA</li> <li>1. Enter the Auth Pass Phrase</li> <li>2. Select the Privacy option. For DES and AES options, Enter the Privacy Phrase.</li> <li>MD5</li> <li>1. Enter the Auth Pass Phrase</li> <li>2. Select the Privacy option. For DES and AES options, Enter the Privacy Phrase.</li> <li>C. Select the required Privilege: Read or Write.</li> <li>d. Click OK.</li> </ul></li></ul>
Advanced Options	1	1
Channel Mode	Indicates if location-based service is enabled.	Select the check box and choose the option.
Auto Channel Selection	Indicates auto-channel settings.	Select the required check boxes and choose the option.
Background Scan	Runs a background scan.	Select the respective check boxes and enter the duration in seconds

Field	Description	Your Action
Smart Monitor	Indicates AP interval check and retry threshold settings.	Select the check box and enter the duration and threshold.
AP Ping Latency Interval	Measures the latency between the controller and AP periodically, and send this data to SCI	Enable by moving the radio button to ON to measure latency.
AP Management VLAN	Indicates the AP management VLAN settings.	Choose the option. If you select <b>VLAN ID</b> , enter the VLAN ID that you want to assign (valid range is from 1 to 4094). To keep the same management VLAN ID that has been configured on the AP, click <b>Keep AP's settings</b> . <b>ATTENTION</b> For standalone APs, set the AP ethernet port to trunk before changing the AP Management VLAN settings.
Rogue AP Detection	Indicates rogue AP settings. <b>NOTE</b> Rogue detection AP in active-active mode cluster redundancy environment is restricted from storing its own BSSIDs to avoid considering its own APs as rougues attacking.	Enable the option.
Rogue Classification Policy	Indicates the parameters used to classify rogue APs. This option is available only if you enable the <b>Rogue AP Detection</b> option.	<ul> <li>Select the options for rogue classification policy:         <ul> <li>Enable events and alarms for all rogue devices</li> <li>Enable events and alarms for malicious rogues only</li> </ul> </li> <li>Report RSSI Threshold - enter the threshold. Range: 0 through 100.</li> <li>Protect the network from malicious rogue access points - Enable the option and choose one of the following:         <ul> <li>Aggressive</li> <li>Auto</li> <li>Conservative</li> </ul> </li> <li>Radio Jamming Detection - enable the option and enter the Jamming Threshold in percentage.</li> </ul>
DoS Protection	Indicates settings for blocking a client.	<ul> <li>Select the check box and enter the:</li> <li>duration in seconds to Block a client for</li> <li>number of repeat authentication failures</li> <li>duration in seconds to be blocked for every repeat authentication failures.</li> </ul>
Load Balancing	Balances the number of clients across APs.	<ul> <li>Select one of the following options and enter the threshold:</li> <li>Based on Client Count</li> <li>Based on Capacity</li> <li>Disabled <ul> <li>NOTE</li> <li>If Based on Capacity is selected, Band Balancing is disabled.</li> </ul> </li> </ul>
Band Balancing	Balances the bandwidth of the clients.	Select the check box and enter the percentage.

Field	Description	Your Action
Location Based Service	To disable the LBS service for this AP group, clear the Enable LBS service check box. To use a different LBS server for this AP group, select the Enable LBS service check box, and then select the LBS server that you want to use from the drop-down list.	Select the check box and choose the options.
Client Admission Control	Indicates the load thresholds on the AP at which it will stop accepting new clients. <b>NOTE</b> Client admission cannot be enabled when client load balancing or band balancing is enabled.	<ul> <li>Select the Enable check box 2.4 GHz Radio or 5GHz Radio and update the following details:</li> <li>Min Client Count</li> <li>Max Radio Load</li> <li>Min Client Throughput</li> </ul>
AP Reboot Timeout	Indicates AP reboot settings.	<ul> <li>Choose the required option for:</li> <li>Reboot AP if it cannot reach default gateway after</li> <li>Reboot AP if it cannot reach the controller after</li> </ul>
Recovery SSID	Allows you to enable or disable the Recovery(Island) SSID broadcast on the controller.	Enable Recovery SSID Broadcast
Direct Multicast	Indicates whether multicast traffic is sent from a wired device, wireless device or from the network.	<ul> <li>Select one or more of the following:</li> <li>Multicast Traffic from Wired Client</li> <li>Multicast Traffic from Wireless Client</li> <li>Multicast Traffic from Network</li> </ul>

### 4. Click OK.

### NOTE

You can select a zone from the list and edit, clone or delete its template by selecting the options Configure, Clone or Delete respectively.

### **Applying Zone Templates**

#### To apply a zone template:

1. Go to Administration > System > Templates > Zone Templates.

### NOTE

For SmartZone 5.2.1 or earlier releases, from the application select, System > Templates > Zone Templates.

- 2. From the list, select the zone template that you want to apply and click Apply. The Apply Zone Templates form appears.
- 3. From Select AP Zone, select the required zone.
- 4. Click Apply.

#### **Exporting Zone Templates**

You can export a zone template.

To export a zone template:

1. Go to Administration > System > Templates > Zone Templates.

### NOTE

For SmartZone 5.2.1 or earlier releases, from the application select, System > Templates > Zone Templates.

- 2. Select the zone template that you want to export and click **Export Template**.
- 3. A pop-up appears prompting you to Open or Save the zone template file with .bak extension. Click:
  - **Open**—To view the template file
  - Save—Select the destination folder where you want to save the template file and then click Open to view it.

#### **Importing Zone Templates**

You can import zone templates and upload them to the system.

#### NOTE

Configuration references to global services or profiles cannot be imported, manually configure it after importing.

To import a zone template:

1. Go to Administration > System > Templates > Zone Templates.

### NOTE

For SmartZone 5.2.1 or earlier releases, from the application select, System > Templates > Zone Templates.

- 2. Click Import, the Import Zone Templates form appears.
- 3. Click **Browse** and select the template file.
- 4. Click **Upload**.

### Working with WLAN Templates

You can create, configure, and clone a WLAN template.

To view details about a WLAN template, go to Administration > System > Templates > WLAN Templates and click a zone. The respective contextual tabs are displayed at the bottom of the page.

Description
Displays details of the respective WLAN template.
Displays details of the respective WLAN. You can create or configure a WLAN. Refer to Creating a WLAN Configuration.
Displays details of the respective hotspots and portals. Refer to Working with Hotspots and Portals.
Displays details of the respective access control. Refer to Configuring Access Control.
Displays details of the respective authentication and accounting servers. Refer to Authentication and Accounting respectively.
Displays details of the respective tunnels and ports. Refer to Working with Tunnels and Ports.
Displays details of the respective VSA profiles. You can create or configure a VSA profile. Refer to Creating a Vendor-Specific Attribute Profile on page 556.

### TABLE 112 WLAN Templates: Contextual Tabs

### **Creating WLAN Templates**

To create a WLAN template:

1. Go to Administration > System > Templates > WLAN Templates.

### NOTE

For SmartZone 5.2.1 or earlier releases, from the application select, System > Templates > WLAN Templates.

- 2. Click Create, the Create WLAN Template form appears.
- 3. Enter a Template Name.
- 4. Enter a **Description**.
- 5. Select the **Template Firmwar**e.
- 6. Choose the AP IP Mode.
- 7. Select AP SoftGRE Tunnel to enable all WLANs defined in this template to tunnel traffic to SoftGRE through the AP.
- 8. Click OK.

### NOTE

You can select a WLAN and edit, clone or delete its template by selecting the options Configure, Clone or Delete respectively.

### Applying a WLAN Template

You can apply the WLAN template to zones where the AP's firmware version is later than the Zone templates firmware version. An unsupported firmware version of the WLAN template is automatically upgraded to its next version before being upgraded to the current version.

To Apply a WLAN template to a zone:

1. Go to Administration > System > Templates > WLAN Templates.

### NOTE

For SmartZone 5.2.1 or earlier releases, from the application select, System > Templates > WLAN Templates

- 2. From the list, select the WLAN template that you want to apply and click **Apply**. The Apply WLAN Template to selected zones form appears.
- 3. From **Available AP Zones**, select the required zone and click the  $\longrightarrow$  Move button.
- 4. Click Next, the Apply WLAN template to selected zones form appears.
- 5. Select the required options:
  - Create all WLANs and WLAN profiles from the template if they don't already exist in the target zone(s)
  - If the target zone(s) has WLANs or WLAN profile with the same name as the template, overwrite current settings with settings from the template.
- 6. Click **OK**, you have applied the template to the zone.

# **DNS Servers**

### **Creating a DNS Server Profile**

By creating a DNS server profile, you can specify the primary and secondary address of the DNS server that will be used to transmit data packets to the DNS server.

- 1. Go to Security > Access Control.
- 2. Select the DNS Servers tab, and then select the zone for which you want to create the profile.

3. Click Create.

The Create DNS Server Profile page appears.

FIGURE 353 Creating a DNS Server Profile

# **Create DNS Server Profile**

* Name:	
Description:	
* Primary DNS IP:	
Secondary DNS IP:	

OK Cancel

### 4. Configure the following:

- a. Name: Type a name for the DNS server profile.
- b. Description: Type a short description for profile.
- c. Primary DNS IP: Type the primary DNS IP address.

### NOTE

This feature supports IPv4 format.

d. Secondary DNS IP: Type the secondary DNS IP address.

### NOTE

This feature supports IPv4 format.

### e. Click OK.

You have created the DNS Server Profile.

### NOTE

You can also edit, clone and delete the profile by selecting the options **Configure**, **Clone** and **Delete** respectively, from the **DNS Servers** tab.

# **Creating a DNS Spoofing Profile**

By creating a DNS spoofing profile, you can specify the IPv4 or IPv6 address of the DNS server. The AP then transmits the data packets to the DNS server.

- 1. Go to Services > Others > DNS Spoofing
- 2. Select the zone for which you want to create profile.
- 3. Click Create.

The Create DNS Spoofing Profile page is displayed.

FIGURE 354 Creating DNS Spoofing Profile

# Create DNS Spoofing Profile

* Name:		
Description:		
Rules		
+ Create Configure Delete		ß
Domain Name	IP Address	

OK Cancel

### 4. Configure the following:

- a) Name: Enter a name for the DNS spoofing profile.
- b) Description: Enter a short description for the profile.
- c) Click Create, and the Create Rules dialog box is displayed.
- d) In the **Domain Name** field, enter the domain name of the DNS server.
- e) In the **IP Adress** field, enter the IPv4 or IPv6 of the DNS server and click **Add**. If the user sends DNS request with the domain name configured in the DNS Spoofing profile, then the AP responds with the IP address configured in the DNS Spoofing profile for the requested domain name.
- f) Click **OK** to confirm the rules.
- g) Click **OK** to confirm the creation of DNS spoofing profile.

### NOTE

You can also edit, clone or delete the profile by selecting the options **Configure**, **Clone** or **Delete** respectively, from the **DNS Spoofing** tab.

# **External Services**

# **Ruckus Services**

# **Configuring Cloud Services**

Complete the following steps to enable cloud analytics on SmartZone.

 From the main menu, go to Administration > External Services > Ruckus Services, and select Ruckus Cloud Services. The Ruckus Cloud Services page is displayed.

FIGURE 355 Configuring Cloud Services

*	Monitor	🍰 Network	Security	Ø₀ Services	Administration
Ruckus	s Cloud Services	Ruckus Location Ser	vices (SPoT)		
Q	Refresh	egion: US ation: OFF	~		

2. For **Region**, select a specific cluster region to control. Options include US, EU, and Asia.

### FIGURE 356 The Log in Page

*	Monitor	🛔 Network	Security	🗱 Services	🔒 Administration	*
Rucku	s Cloud Services	Ruckus Location Ser	vices (SPoT)			
	Cloud Authent     Cloud A	Region: US	ckuswireless.com			
	Connection	Status: Connected	Details			
[2]	[?] RUCKUS Ar	ization:				
Q	Refresh					

### NOTE

The option to select a region is available only when **Cloud SZ Services** is disabled.

A confirmation dialog box is displayed.

FIGURE 357 Confirming the Region Change



### 3. Click Yes to confirm.

An error message is displayed if the cluster receives an unexpected response.

### 4. Select Cloud SZ Services.

You are redirected to sign in to your RUCKUS Cloud account for authentication. The RUCKUS cloud account name, connection status, and service details for RUCKUS Cloud front are displayed.

### NOTE

The Service Details within Connection Status display the list of SmartZone enabled and disabled services.

### 5. Select RUCKUS Analytics.

The connection status for RUCKUS Cloud Analytics is displayed.

### 6. Select AP Registrar Synchronization.

FIGURE 358 Selecting Export All Batch Provisioning APs



### FIGURE 359 Exporting the CSV File

强	禽 常用 插入	頁面配置 公式 資料 校	見 検視	取代印刷					E	井用	中莊和
11月1日日 11月1日 11月1日 11月1日1日 11月1日 11月1日11月1日1日 11月1日1日 11月1日11111111	▲ X 上 DD - B I U - ダ	-   12    A^* A* -   ⊞ -    <u>A</u> -    Φ <u></u> +    Φ <u></u> +    Φ <u></u>		<ul> <li>*</li> <li>⊕ ±</li> <li>⊕ ±</li> <li>⊕ ±</li> <li>⊕ ±</li> </ul>	通用# \$ ~ *28 -	1 I % ) %	2 條件式格式設定。 2 格式化為表格。 2 儲存格樣式。	<ul> <li>Ⅲ 插入 →</li> <li>Ⅲ 相式 →</li> </ul>	Σ • 27 • 	<ul><li>※</li><li>※</li><li>※</li><li>※</li><li>※</li><li>※</li><li>※</li><li>※</li><li>※</li><li>※</li><li>※</li><li>※</li><li>※</li><li>※</li><li>※</li><li>※</li><li>※</li><li>※</li><li>※</li><li>※</li><li>※</li><li>※</li><li>※</li><li>※</li><li>※</li><li>※</li><li>※</li><li>※</li><li>※</li><li>※</li><li>※</li><li>※</li><li>※</li><li>※</li><li>※</li><li>※</li><li>※</li><li>※</li><li>※</li><li>※</li><li>※</li></ul>	
5	91598 G	学型 5	野畑	防武 店	穀	ti G	權式	儲存植	编辑	敏原度	
A1	• E ×	I AP Mac Address									
1	A	в	С	D		E	P	Q	R	s	1
1	AP Mac Address	Zone Name	Model	AP Name		Description	n Serial Number	IPv6 Add	eIPv6 Gatev I	Pv6 Prim	a IPv6
2	EC:8C:A2:10:48:30	#1 AP Cloud on-boarding		R510-1-onboa	urding		291604001238	3			
3	EC:8C:A2:37:8C:20	#1 AP Cloud on-boarding		R510-2-onboa	urding		331602011581	6			
4	00:12:01:00:01:01	#1 AP Cloud on-boarding					321606345001	L			
5	00:12:01:00:01:02	#1 AP Cloud on-boarding					321606345002	2			
6	00:12:01:00:01:03	#1 AP Cloud on-boarding					321606345003	3			
7	00:12:01:00:01:04	#1 AP Cloud on-boarding					321606345004	1			
8	00:12:01:00:01:05	#1 AP Cloud on-boarding					321606345005	5			
9											
10											
11											
12	API	MAC Address, Zone	Name an	d Serial Nu	umb	er is ma	andatory				
13		19					12				
14											
15											
16											
17											
18											
19											
20											
21											
22											

7. Go to Network > Access points. Select an AP and click More.. From the list, select Export All Batch Provisioning APs. A blank provisioning AP template is exported from SZ. Ensure that the AP MAC address, the zone name, and the serial number are entered in the CSV file.

8. Import the provisioning AP list to an AP Zone.

### NOTE

The provision stage of the AP should be "Waiting for Registration".

FIGURE 360 Importing CSV File

*	Monitor	h Netwo	rk 🛡 Security	<b>Q</b> <sup>®</sup> Services	🛔 Admir	nistration	* search m	enu V Q	Network >	Wireless > Ao
	Access Points	7 0	0 7		VIEW N	IODE: List G	roup Mesh Map	Zone		
	+ 🖊 🗍 🗙 More 🗸	c <	Configure Move Del	ete More ~					search table	Q a
	- D System 7		MAC Address 👻	AP Name	Status	IP Address	AP Firmware	Serial	Provision Stage	Registration S
VIION	+ Z #1 AP Cloud o	n-bo	EC:8C:A2:37:8C:20	R510-2-onboarding	Offline		6.1.0.99.941	331602011581	Waiting for Registration	Pending
ANIZI	+ Z Staging Zone		EC:8C:A2:10:48:30	R510-1-onboarding	Offline		6.1.0.99.941	291604001238	Waiting for Registration	Pending
ORG	+ Z max		00:12:01:00:01:05	N/A	Offline		6.1.0.99.941	321606345005	Waiting for Registration	Pending
			00:12:01:00:01:04	N/A	Offline		6.1.0.99.941	321606345004	Walting for Registration	Pending
			00:12:01:00:01:03	N/A	Offline		6.1,0.99.941	321606345003	Waiting for Registration	Pending
			00:12:01:00:01:02	N/A	Offline		6.1.0.99.941	321606345002	Waiting for Registration	Pending
			00:12:01:00:01:01	N/A	Offline		6.1.0.99.941	321606345001	Waiting for Registration	Pending
হা	Traffic Health Ger	neral C	onfiguration Alarm	The provis	<b>Sion sta</b> Wired Clients	te shou	Id be "Wa ervices Administra	iting for tors	Registration"	7 records
DETAI	Historical Traffic Las	it 1 hour	~ All WLANs	Y						C R
	Traffic									0

9. Click More, and select Sync Provisioning APs to Cloud Service from the list.

FIGURE 361 Selecting Sync Provisioning APs to Cloud Service

COMMISCIGHE Virtual SmartZone High 1 RUCKUS 6.1.0.0.565	Scale () vSZ license expl	ŏ	Select All Deselect All	w.all Lages		scg 2021-08-26 14:24:2	20 Ø default	- 0 adr
M Monitor An Netwo	rk 🛛 Security	8 8 0 0 a	Troubleshooting > Client Connection Troubleshooting > Spectrum Analysis Troubleshooting > Tunnel Diagnostics Packet Capture Restart Lock	Group	search men Mesh Map	zone	Network >	Wireless > Acc
+ ✓ □ × More ∨ ∅ < = □ System ⑦	Configure Move Delete MAC Address - AJ	1	Unlock Import Batch Provisioning APs		AP Firmware	Serial	search table Provision Stage	Q C
+ Z #1.P Cland on-bau; * Z Stagng Zone + Z max	EC8CA2378C20 P EC8CA2104830 R 0012201000105 N 0012201000104 N 0012201000103 N 0012201000103 N 0012201000102 N	5 2 2 2 2 2 2 2 2 0	Sync Provisioning APs to Cloud Service Import Swapping APs Export All Batch Provisioning APs Export All Swapping APs Download Support Log Trigger AP Binary Log Download CM Support Log Restart Cable Modem	Sync Pn	6.1.0.99.941 6.1.0.99.941 oxisioning APs to Clou oxisioning APs to Clou	331602011581 291804001238 dd Service 321806345004 321806345003 321606345002 321606345001	Waiting for Registration Waiting for Registration Waiting for Registration Waiting for Registration Waiting for Registration Waiting for Registration	Pending Pending Pending Pending Pending Pending
Traffic Health General C Historical Traffic Last1 hour	Configuration Alarm E		Reset Cable Modern Reset Cable Modern to Factory Default Untag Critical APs Swap Switch Over Cluster	Service	15			7 records
Traffic		1	Approve					24

#### 10. Ensure synchronization is successful.

FIGURE 362 Ensuring Synchronization Success

co R	WISCONE Virtual BrantZone registrate UCKUS* 6.1.0.0.565	• AP licenses expler in 44 days	Show all messages		ing 28 18 28 28 D default.	• • :
*				search menu	Network	
ORGANIZATION	Access Points	Sync Provisioning Sync info Public Key Millipublic Oversorts Address: 100 64 92 12 Public Key Millipublic Oversorts Address Sync info Public Key Millipublic Oversorts Address Sync info Public Key Millipublic Oversorts Address Sync info Public Key Millipublic Oversorts Address Sync info Public Key Millipublic Oversorts Millipublic Mi	g APs to Cloud Se 4 100 64 92 161 2001 № 30 2516 0110: 2004 годования систорализация 2004 годования систорали систорали систора 2004 годования 2004 годован	rvice 0023 0021 by/NQBAw/TRCGBJ/ MaxwellAngborr MaxwellAngborr Transformer MaxwellAngborr Transformer	search table Provision Stage Waiting for Registration Waiting for Registration Waiting for Registration Waiting for Registration Waiting for Registration Waiting for Registration	Q C Reportation Pending Pending Pending Pending Pending
12	Traffic Health General C			Close		
DETA	Historical Traffic Last 1 hour	All WEATER			_	0
	Traffic					0

## **Location Service**

If your organization purchased the RUCKUS Smart Positioning Technology (SPoT) location service, the controller must be configured with the venue information that is displayed in the SPoT Administration Portal.

After completing purchase of the SPoT location service, you will be given account login information that you can use to log into the SPoT Administration Portal. The Admin Portal provides tools for configuring and managing all of your venues (the physical locations in which SPoT service is deployed). After a venue is successfully set up, you will need to enter the same venue information in the controller.

1. Select Administration > External Services > Ruckus Service > Ruckus Location Services (SPoT).

The Location Service page appears.

FIGURE 363 Ruckus Location Services (SPoT)

Ruck	kus Cloud Services	Ruckus Location	Services (SPoT)							
		C <	+ Create Configure Configure	Delete				search table	Q	C 0
ATION	- D System		Venue Name 🔺	Manage By	Server Address	Port	TLS Version			
	GANIZ									
	OK									

2. Click Create.

The Create LBS Server page appears.

FIGURE 364 Create Location Based Server

Create LBS S	Server	
* Venue Name: * Server Address: * Port: * Password: * TLS Version:	8883 tlsv1.2	✓
	ок	Cancel

- 3. In the Venue Name field, enter the venue name for the server.
- 4. In the Server Address field, enter the venue name for the server.

### NOTE

The server address must be entered in IPv4 format. The LBS server does not support configuration of IPv6 address.

5. In the **Port** field, enter the port number to communicate with the server.

### NOTE

Default port number is 8883.

- 6. In the **Password** field, enter the password to access the server.
- 7. Select the **TLS Version** from the drop-down list.
- 8. Click OK.

You have completed creating a location-based service on the controller.

### NOTE

You can also edit, clone, and delete the location service by selecting the options **Configure**, **Clone**, and **Delete** respectively from the **Location Services** tab.

### NOTE

The connection between the controller and vSPoT is an outbound connection, so it depends on the destination IP address. If the destination IP address falls in the subnet of one interface, it is routed to that interface. Otherwise, it is routed via the default route.

## **Configuring Advanced Gateway Options**

You can configure advanced gateway options. This feature no longer depend on flat file changes.

To configure advanced gateway options:

- 1. Go to Administrator > External Services > Advanced Gateway (GTP).
- 2. Configure the following options:
  - GTP Network Service Access Point Identifier [NSAPI]—Selects NSAPI for GTP message. The default setting is 1.
  - Include IMEI IE in GTP Messages—Enables or disables IMEI IE in GTP messages. The default setting is No.

### NOTE

In IMEI IE, the controller will send the MAC address of the UE appended with FFFE.

- Include ECGI in GTPV2 Messages—Used only when the S5/S8 interface is used for GTPv2:
- Include TAI in GTPV2 Messages—Used only when the S5/S8 interface is used for GTPv2.
- **GTPv2 Interface Type**—Choose the interface type. S2a or S5\_S8.

### NOTE

The default GTPv2 interface for the controller is S2a.

- Include SCG-RAI in GTPV2 Messages—Enables or disables SCG-RAI in GTPV2 messages. The default setting is No.
- Include SCG-SAI in GTPV2 Messages—Enables or disables SCG-SAI in GTPV2 messages. The default setting is No.
- 3. Click OK.

# **Northbound Data Streaming**

### **Configuring Northbound Data Streaming Settings**

SmartCell Insight (SCI) and other third-party Google Protocol Buffers (GPB) listeners use data from the controller to analyze performance and generate reports about the Wi-Fi network. Configuring the Northbound Data Streaming settings in the controller enables data transfer from the controller to the Northbound Data Streaming server using the Message Queuing Telemetry Transport (MQTT) protocol.

### NOTE

You can create a maximum of two SCI profiles simultaneously.

Follow these steps to configure the Northbound Data Streaming server settings.

1. Go to Administrator > External Services > Northbound Data Streaming.

2. Click Create. The Create Northbound Data Streaming Profile form is displayed.

FIGURE 365 Creating Nortbound Data Streaming Profile

Create	Northbound	Data	Streaming	Profile
--------	------------	------	-----------	---------

Enabled:	ON O		*
* Name:			
* Server Host:			
* Server Port:			
* User:			
* Password:			
* System ID:			
Data Type:	<ul> <li>AP</li> <li>ApStatus</li> <li>ApReport</li> <li>ApMesh</li> <li>ApHccdReport</li> <li>ApRogue</li> <li>AnAvc</li> </ul>		
		Next	Cancel

- 3. Enter the following details:
  - Enabled: Configures the Northbound Data Streaming profile.
  - Name: Specifies the profile name.
  - Server Host: Specifies the IP address to the Northbound Data Streaming host server.

### NOTE

The SCI profile supports only the IPv4 format.

- Server Port: Specifies the port number over which the Northbound Data Streaming server and controller can communicate and transfer data. The ports must be allowed on firewall.
- User: Specifies the name for the user.
- Password: Specifies the password for the respective user.
- System ID: Specifies the ID of the Northbound Data Streaming system that should be accessed.
- Data Type: Select the required options for specific data type that must be sent to the Northbound Data Streaming server from SCI server.
- 4. Click Next.

5. For APs, from the **System** tree, select the required Domain or Zone to send KPIs or statistics to Northbound Data Streaming server. For Switches, KPIs or statistics are sent to SCI or Northbound Data Streaming server without filtering.

FIGURE 366 Selecting Zone or Domain

Edit Northbound Data Streaming Profile:	×
This Streaming GPB filter by Domain/Zone will be applied for AP whereas All data for switches will be sent without filtering.	
Z zone1   D Domain2   Z zone22   Z myZone	
Back OK Cancel	

### 6. Click OK.

The updated profile is listed in the table.

The Status column displays the current connection status of the SCI profile.

### NOTE

You can also edit or delete a Northbound Data Streaming profile. To do so, select the Northbound Data Streaming profile from the list and click **Configure** or **Delete** as required.

### Setting the Northbound Portal Password

Third-party applications use the northbound portal intrface to authenticate users and to retrieve user information during the UE association.

Follow these steps to configure the northbound portal interface:

- 1. Go to Administrator > External Services > WISPr Northbound Interface.
- 2. Select Enable Northbound Interface Support, and enter the User Name and Password.
- 3. Click OK.

# WISPr Northbound Interface

# **SNMP Agent**

## **Enabling Global SNMP Notifications**

The controller supports the Simple Network Management Protocol (SNMP v2 and v3), which allows you to query controller information, such as system status, AP list, etc., and to set a number of system settings using a Network Management System (NMS) or SNMP MIB browser.

You can also enable SNMP traps to receive immediate notifications for possible AP and system issues.

The procedure for enabling the internal SNMP agents depends on whether your network is using SNMPv2 or SNMPv3. SNMPv3 mainly provides security enhancements over the earlier version, and therefore requires you to enter authorization passwords and encryption settings, instead of simple clear text community strings.

Both SNMPv2 and SNMPv3 can be enabled at the same time. The SNMPv3 framework provides backward compatibility for SNMPv1 and SNMPv2c management applications so that existing management applications can still be used to manage the controller with SNMPv3 enabled.

### **Configuring SNMP v2 Agent**

To configure SNMP v2 Agent settings:

- 1. Go to Services > Others > AP SNMP Agent. The AP SNMP Profile page is displayed.
- 2. To configure the SNMPv2 Agent, click Create and update the details as explained in the following table.

### **TABLE 113** SNMP v2 Agent Settings

Field	Description	Your Action
Name	Indicates the AP SNMP profile name.	Enter a name.
Description	Provides a brief explanation of the profile.	Enter a brief explanation.
Community	Indicates that applications which send SNMP Get-Requests to the controller (to retrieve information) will need to send this string along with the request before they will be allowed access.	Enter a name.
Privilege	Indicates the privileges granted to this community.	<ul> <li>Select the required privileges:</li> <li>Read-Only—Privilege only to read.</li> <li>Read-Write—Privilege only to read and write.</li> <li>Notification—Privilege to: <ul> <li>Trap—Choose this option to send SNMP trap notification.</li> <li>Inform—Choose this option to send SNMP notification.</li> <li>Enter the Target IP address.</li> <li>Enter the Target Port number.</li> <li>Click Add.</li> </ul> </li> </ul>

### NOTE

You can also edit or delete an SNMPv2 agent. To do so, select the SNMPv2 agent from the list and click **Configure** or **Delete** respectively.

3. Click OK.

### **Configuring SNMP v3 Agent**

- 1. Go to Services > Others > AP SNMP Agent.
- 2. To configure the SNMPv3 Agent, click **Create** and update the details as explained in the follwoing table.

### **TABLE 114** SNMPv3 Agent Settings

Field	Description	Your Action
Name	Indicates the AP SNMP profile name.	Enter a name.
Description	Provides a brief explanation of the profile.	Enter a brief explanation.
User	Indicates that applications which send SNMP Get-Requests to the controller (to retrieve information) will need to send this string along with the request before they will be allowed access.	Enter a name.
Authentication	Indicates the authentication method.	SHA—Secure Hash Algorithm, message
		• SHA—Secure Hash Algorithm, message hash function with 160-bit output.
		a. Enter the Auth Pass Phrase.
		b. Choose the <b>Privacy</b> option.
		<ul> <li>None: Use no privacy method.</li> <li>DES: Data Encryption Standard, data block cipher.</li> <li>AES: Advanced Encryption Standard, data block cipher.</li> </ul>
		c. Enter a <b>Privacy Phrase</b> , 8 through 32 characters.
		• MD5—Message-Digest algorithm 5, message hash function with 128-bit output.
		a. Enter the Auth Pass Phrase.
		b. Choose the <b>Privacy</b> option.
		<ul> <li>None: Use no privacy method.</li> <li>DES: Data Encryption Standard, data block cipher.</li> <li>AES: Advanced Encryption Standard, data block cipher.</li> <li>Enter a Privacy Phrase, 8 through 32 characters.</li> </ul>
Privilege	Indicates the privileges granted to this	Select the required privileges:
0	community.	• <b>Read-Only</b> —Privilege only to read.
		<ul> <li>Read-Write—Privilege only to read and write.</li> </ul>
		Notification—Privilege to:
		<ul> <li>Trap—Choose this option to send SNMP trap notification.</li> <li>Inform—Choose this option to send SNMP notification.</li> </ul>
		a. Enter the <b>Target IP</b> address.
		b. Enter the <b>Target Port</b> number.
		c. Click Add.

### NOTE

You can also edit or delete an SNMPv3 agent. To do so, select the SNMPv3 agent from the list and click **Configure** or **Delete** respectively.

3. Click OK.

# FTP

### **Configuring FTP Server Settings**

The controller enables you to automatically back up statistics files, reports, and system configuration backups to an external FTP server.

However, before you can do this, you must add at least one FTP server to the controller.

Follow these steps to add an FTP server to which the controller will export data automatically:

- 1. Go to Administrator > External Services > FTP.
- 2. Click Create, the Create FTP Server from appears.
- 3. Enter an FTP Name that you want to assign to the FTP server that you are adding.
- 4. Select the required Protocol; FTP or SFTP (Secure FTP) protocol.
- 5. Enter the FTP Host, IP address of the FTP server.
- 6. Enter the FTP Port, number. The default FTP port number is 21.
- 7. Enter a User Name for the FTP account that you want to use.
- 8. Enter a **Password** that is associated with the FTP user name.
- 9. For **Remote Directory**, enter the remote FTP server path to which data will be exported from the controller. The path must start with a forward slash (/)
- 10. To verify that the FTP server settings and logon information are correct, click **Test**. If the server and logon settings are correct, a confirmation message stating, "**FTP server connection established successfully**" appears.
- 11. Click OK.

### NOTE

You can edit or delete an existing FTP setting. To do so, select the FTP setting from the list and click Configure or Delete respectively.

# **SMTP**

### **Configuring SMTP Server Settings**

If you want to receive copies of the reports that the controller generates or to email guest passes to users, you need to configure the SMTP server settings and the email address from which the controller will send the reports.

Follow these steps to configure the SMTP server settings:

- 1. Go to Administrator > External Services > SMTP.
- 2. Select Enable SMTP Server.

- 3. Enter the Logon Name or user name provided by your ISP or mail administrator. This might be just the part of your email address before the @ symbol, or it might be your complete email address. If you are using a free email service (such as Hotmail<sup>™</sup> or Gmail<sup>™</sup>), you typically have to type your complete email address.
- 4. Enter the associated **Password**.
- 5. For **SMTP Server Host**, enter the full name of the server provided by your ISP or mail administrator. Typically, the SMTP server name is in the format **smtp.company.com**.
- 6. For **SMTP Server Port**, enter the SMTP port number provided by your ISP or mail administrator. Often, the SMTP port number is **25** or **587**. The default SMTP port value is **25**.
- 7. For Mail From, enter the source email address from which the controller sends email notifications.
- 8. For Mail To, enter the recipient email address to which the controller sends alarm messages. You can send alarm messages to a single email address.
- 9. Select the Encryption Options, if your mail server uses encryption.
  - TLS
  - STARTTLS

Check with your ISP or mail administrator for the correct encryption settings that you need to set.

- 10. Click **Test**, to verify if the SMTP server settings are correct. The test completed successfully form appears, click **OK**.
- 11. Click **OK**.

# **SMS**

### **Configuring the SMS Gateway Server**

You can define the external gateway services used to distribute guest pass credentials to guests.

To configure an external SMS gateway for the controller:

- 1. Go to Administrator > External Services > SMS.
- 2. Select the **Enable Twilio SMS Server** check box to use an existing Twilio account for SMS delivery.
- 3. Enter the following Twilio Account Information:
  - Server Name, type the name of the server.
  - Account SID, type ths account number.
  - Auth Token, type the token number to authenticate the external SMS gateway.
  - From, type the phone number from which the message must be sent.
- 4. Click OK.

You have completed adding an SMS gateway to the controller. You will receive a guest pass key from your Twilio Trial account.

# Administration

# **Admins and Roles**

# Managing Administrator and Roles

The controller must be able to manage various administrators and roles that are created within the network in order to assign tasks and functions, and to authenticate users.

### **Creating User Groups**

Creating user groups and configuring their access permissions, resources, and administrator accounts allows administrators to manage a large number of users.

- 1. Go to Administration > Administration > Admins and Roles.
- 2. Select the **Groups** tab.
- 3. Click **Create** after selecting the system domain.

The Create User Group page appears.
# 4. Configure the following:

- a. Permission
  - 1. Name: Type the name of the user group you want to create.
  - 2. Description: Type a short description for the user group you plan to create.
  - 3. Permission: Select one of the access permission for the user group, from the drop-down menu. You can also grant admin permission to generate guest passes. Select the **Custom** option to manually assign role-based permission in the **Resource** tab page.
  - 4. Account Security: Select the account security profile that you created to manage the administrator accounts.
  - 5. Click Next.
- b. Resource: From **Select Resources**, choose the resources that you want to assign to this user group. If you have selected **Custom** permission option in the previous step, you can assign the required permission (**Read**, **Modify** or **Full Access**) to these resources. The

resources available are SZ, AP, WLAN, User/Device/App, Admin, Guest Pass, MVNO and ICX. Click the 📩 icon and they appear

under Selected Resources now. Use the . ficon to deselect the resources assigned to the group. To select the right set of resource permission, refer to Resource Group Details.

#### NOTE

To create User Groups, migrating Domain User Roles prior to 3.5, with DPSK permissions, Users must be granted with "User/Device/App" resource.

#### c. Click Next.

d. Domain: Select the domain from the list of domains to which this user group will be associated. From Select Domains, choose the

domains you want to assign to this user group. Click the 📥

icon and they appear under Selected Domains now. Use the ticon to deselect the domains assigned to the group.

- e. Click Next.
- f. Administrator: From Available Users, choose the users you want to assign to this user group. Click the

icon and they appear under Selected Users now. Use the ticon to deselect the users assigned to the group.

You can also create Administrator Accounts by clicking the 📩 icon. The **Create Administrator Account** page appears where you can configure the administrator account settings. You can edit the user settings by clicking the 🖉 icon and delete the user from the list

- by clicking 🔳 icon.
- g. Click Next.
- h. Review: Verify the configuration of the user group. Click Back to make modifications to the configuration settings.
- i. Click **OK** to confirm.

You have created the user groups.

# NOTE

You can also edit and delete the group configuration by selecting the options Configure, and Delete respectively, from the Groups tab.

# **Resource Group Details**

The Resource Group table lists the resources available for each Resource Category. This helps the users to select the right set of resource permission for the Admin type.

# TABLE 115 Resource Group Table

Resource Category	Resources
SZ	System Settings
	Cluster Settings and Cluster Redundancy
	Control Planes and Data Planes
	Firmware and Patches
	Cluster and Configuration Backups
	Licensing
	Cluster Stats and Health
	System Events and Alarms
	System Certificates
	Northbound Interface
	SCI Integration
AP	Zones and Zone Templates
	AP groups
	AP Settings
	AP Stats and Health
	Maps
	AP Events and Alarms
	Bonjour Policies
	Location Services
	Ethernet Port Profiles
	Tunneling Profiles and Settings
	AP Zone Registration
WLAN	WLANs
	WLAN Groups and Templates
	AAA Services
	L2-7 Policies
	Rate Limiting
	Application Policies
	Device OS Policies
	QoS Controls
	Hotspots and Portals
	Hotspot 2.0
	Service Schedules
	VLAN Pools

# Administration Administration

# TABLE 115 Resource Group Table (continued)

Resource Category	Resources
User/Device/App	User Roles
	Local Users
	DPSK
	Guest Passes
	Application Usage
	Client and Device Details
Admin	Domains
	Administrators
	Administrative Groups
	Administrative Activity
	AAA for Admins
Guest Pass	Guest Pass
	Guest Pass Template
Μ٧ΝΟ	MVNO
ICX Switch	ICX Switch
	Switch Group
	Registration Rule

# **Creating Administrator Accounts**

The controller supports the creation of additional administrator accounts. This allows you to share or delegate management and monitoring functions with other members of your organization. You can also modify the status of the administrator account by locking or unlocking it.

- 1. Go to Administration > Administration > Admins and Roles.
- 2. Select the Administrators tab.

3. Click Create.

The Create Administrator Account page appears.

FIGURE 367 Creating an Administrator Account

# **Create Administrator Account**

* Account Name:	
Real Name:	
* Password:	
* Confirm Password:	
Phone:	
Email:	]
Job Title:	]

OK Cancel

#### 4. Configure the following:

- a. Account Name: Type the name that this administrator will use to log on to the controller.
- b. Real Name: Type the actual name (for example, John Smith) of the administrator.
- c. Password: Type the password that this administrator will use (in conjunction with the Account Name) to log on to the controller.
- d. Confirm Password: Type the same password as above.
- e. Phone: Type the phone number of this administrator.
- f. Email: Type the email address of this administrator.
- g. Job Title: Type the job title or position of this administrator in your organization.
- h. Click OK.

You have created the administrator account.

# NOTE

You can also edit, delete, and unlock the admin account by selecting the options **Configure**, **Delete** and **Unlock** respectively, from the **Administrator** tab.

# NOTE

Administrator users mapped to different domain other than system domain have to login using accountname@domain as the User.

### Unlocking an Administrator Account

When multiple user access authentications fail, the administrator account is locked. A super administrator can however unlock the administrator account.

Typically, the account gets locked when the user attempts to login with a wrong user ID or password multiple times, or when the time duration/ session time to access the account has ended.

You must login as a super administrator in order to unlock the account.

- 1. Go to Administration > Administration > Admins and Roles.
- 2. Select the Administrators tab.
- 3. From the list of accounts, select the one which needs to be unlocked. The Status of such an account is displayed as Locked.
- 4. Click Unlock.

The administrator account is now unlocked, the Status field against the account now displays Unlocked.

# **Configuring Administrator Accounts**

To configure the account security of System Default Super Admin account, you can set session idle timeout, password expiration, and password reuse rules.

You must log in as a System Default Super Admin to set the rules.

- 1. Select Administration > Administration > Admins and Roles.
- 2. Click the Administrators tab.

Select the administrator account (admin) and click Configure to set the additional security enhancements.
 The Edit Administrator Account page appears.

FIGURE 368 Configuring an Administrator Account

Edit Administ	rator Account: admin	×
* Account Name:	admin	
Real Name:		
* New Password:		
* Confirm New Password:	•••••	
Phone:		
Email:		
Job Title:		
Account Lockout:	OIII         Lock account for         30         (1-1440) minutes after         6         (1-100)	
Session Idle Timeout:	Image: Output display="block">authent           15         (1-1440) minutes         attempt	
Password Expiration:	Require password change every 90     (1-365) days	
Password Reuse:	Passwords cannot be the same as the last 4 (1-6) times	
Minimum Password Length:	Password must be at least 8 (8-64) characters When minimum password length is changed, admin should change passw well. Minimum password length changes apply for all future passwords on	
Password Complexity:	Password must be fulfilled as below: • At least one upper-case character • At least one lower-case character • At least one numeric character • At least one special character • At least 8-chars within the old password should be changed	
Minimum Password Lifetime:	Password should not be changed twice within the 24 hours.	
	OK Cancel	

- 4. Configure the following:
  - Real Name: Type the name of the administrator.
  - Phone: Type the phone number.
  - Email: Type the email address.
  - Job Title: Enter the role.
  - Account Lockout: You can configure the security profile to lock the account based on the duration of the session or number of failed attempts to access the account. Provide the values as necessary. Click the button in order to enable the feature.
  - Session Idle Timeout: Click the button and enter the timeout duration in minutes.
  - Password Expiration: Click the button and type the number of days for which the account's password will be valid. After the configured number of days, the password will expire and render the account inaccessible. You must change the password before the expiration day to have continued access to the account. By default, the password is valid for a period of 90 days. It can be configured for validity from a minimum of 1 day, to a maximum of 365 days.

If your password has expired, you will be prompted to change or reset your password as soon as you login. Reset the password as shown in the figure.

# FIGURE 369 Resetting the old password

Virtual SmartZone - High Scale	
Your current password has expired!	
Reset new password below.	
current password	
new password	
confirm password	
Reset Password	

- Password Reuse: Prevents the reuse of passwords. Click the button to enable this option. By default, the value is 4 (last 4 passwords cannot be reused).
- Minimum Password Length: Indicates the minimum number of characters required for a password. If there is a change in the number of characters, the Admin must manually change the passwords for all users. Enter the minimum number of characters required for a password.
- Password Complexity: Ensures that the password applies the following rules:
  - At least one upper-case character
  - At least one lower-case character

- At least one numeric character
- At least one special character
- At least eight characters from the previous password is changed
- Select the option.
- Minimum Password Lifetime: Ensures that the password is not changed twice within a period of 24 hours. Select the option.
- 5. Click OK.

The Password Confirmation page is displayed.

- 6. Enter the **Password**.
- 7. Click **OK** to apply the new configuration.

You have configured an administrator account.

# Working with AAA Servers

You can configure the controller to use external AAA servers to authenticate users.

#### **Configuring SZ Admin AAA Servers**

To add and manage AAA servers that the controller can use to authenticate users, complete the following steps.

- 1. Select Administration > Administration > Admins and Roles > AAA.
- 2. From AP AAA Servers, click Create.

The Create Administrator AAA Server page is displayed.

FIGURE 370 Creating an Administrator AAA Server

	Enable Secondary Server	
Primary Server		
* IP Address / FQDN Name	commscope.radius1.com	
* Port:	1812	
* Protocol:	PAP      CHAP      PEAP	
* Shared Secret:		
* Confirm Secret:		
Secondary Server		
* IP Address / FQDN Name	commscope.radius2.com	
* Port:	1812	
Protocol:	PAP      CHAP      PEAP	
* Shared Secret:		

- 3. Enter the AAA server name.
- 4. For **Type**, select the type of AAA server to authenticate users:
  - RADIUS
  - TACACS+
  - Active Directory
  - LDAP
- 5. For **Realm**, enter the realm or service.

Multiple realms or services are supported. Separate multiple realms or services with a comma.

### NOTE

Because the user login format (User Account + @ + Realm) includes a special character, the at symbol (@), the user account must not include the at symbol (@) separately on the AAA server.

# 6. Enable Default Role Mapping.

You can select auto-mapping for the system to automatically map between the AAA and SZ accounts.

If **Default Role Mapping** is disabled, the AAA administrator must be mapped to a local SZ Admin user with matching AAA attributes for the RADIUS, TACACS+, Active Directory, or LDAP servers.

- On a RADIUS server, the user data can use the VSA Ruckus-WSG-User attribute with a value depending on the SZ users or permissions you want the RADIUS user to map.
- On a TACACS+ server, the user data can use the **user-name** attribute with the **user1**, **user2**, or **user3** value depending on the SZ users or permissions you want the TACACS+ user to map.
- On an Active Directory or LDAP server, the user data can belong to the group **cn=Ruckus-WSG-User-SZAdminName** (for example, **cn=Ruckus-WSG-User-User1**, depending on the SZ users or permissions you want the Active Directory or LDAP user to map.

# NOTE

You can use the mapping attributes on AAA and enable **Default Role Mapping** at the same time, but the mapping attributes override **Default Role Mapping**.

7. For **Backup RADIUS**, select **Enable Secondary Server** if a secondary RADIUS server exists on the network. Refer to step 9 for configuration settings.

- 8. Under **Primary Server**, configure the settings of the primary AAA server.
  - IP Address or FQDN : Enter the IP address or Fully Qualified Domain Name (FQDN) of the AAA server.

#### NOTE

The FQDN option can be configured only for the RADIUS server.

- Port: Enter the UDP port that the RADIUS server is using. The default port is 1812.
- Protocol: Select the PAP or CHAP or PEAP protocol.

#### NOTE

For the protocol PEAP and PAP, you must configure the Trusted CA certificate to support PEAP and EAP connection respectively.

- Shared Secret: Enter the shared secret.
- **Confirm Secret**: Re-enter the shared secret to confirm.
- Windows Domain name: Enter the domain name for the Windows server.
- Base Domain Name: Enter the name of the base domain.
- Admin Domain Name: Enter the domain name for the administrator.
- Admin Password: Enter the administrator password.
- Confirm New Password: Re-enter the password to confirm.
- Key Attribute: Enter the key attribute, such as UID.
- Search Filter: Enter a filter by which you want to search, such as objectClass=\*.

For Active Directory, configure the settings for the Proxy Agent.

- User Principal Name: Enter the Windows domain Administrator name
- **Password**: Enter the administrator password.
- **Confirm Password**: Re-enter the password to confirm.
- 9. Under Secondary Server, configure the settings of the secondary RADIUS server.
  - IP Address: Enter the IP address of the AAA server.
  - Port: Enter the UDP port that the RADIUS server is using. The default port is 1812.
  - **Protocol**: Select the **PAP** or **CHAP** or **PEAP** protocol.

#### NOTE

For the protocol PEAP and PAP, you must configure the Trusted CA certificate to support PEAP and EAP connection respectively.

- Shared Secret: Enter the shared secret.
- Confirm Secret: Re-enter the shared secret to confirm.
- 10. Under Failover Policy at NAS, configure the settings of the secondary RADIUS server.
  - **Request Timeout**: Enter the timeout period in seconds. After the timeout period, an expected RADIUS response message is considered to have failed.
  - Max Number of Retries: Enter the number of failed connection attempts. After the maximum number of attempts, the controller tries to connect to the backup RADIUS server.
  - Reconnect Primary: Enter the time in minutes, after that the controller connects to the primary server.

11. Click OK.

# NOTE

You can also edit, clone, and delete the server by selecting the options **Configure**, **Clone**, and **Delete**, respectively, from the **Administrator** tab.

#### Testing SZ Admin AAA Servers

To ensure that the controller administrators are able to authenticate successfully with the RADIUS server type that you selected, RUCKUS strongly recommends testing the AAA server after you set it up.

The test queries the RADIUS server for a known authorized user and return groups associated with the user that can be used for configuring roles within the controller.

- 1. Select Administration > Admins & Roles > AAA.
- 2. Select the created AAA server and click Test AAA.

An example for testing a RADIUS server is shown.

FIGURE 371 Testing an AAA Server: RADIUS

* Name:	peapiPv6
Protocol:	PEAP
• User Name:	ramu
	(Test with username ONLY.)
• Password:	•••••
	Show password
AAA testing : Suc [CACDEV]	ccess! Associated with Auto Mapping
Password:     A testing : Suc     ACDEV]	Show password Cocess! Associated with Auto Mapping

The **Protocol** field is displayed only for RADIUS server that depends on the SZ AAA server configuration.

- 3. In the Name field, select the AAA server that you created.
- 4. In the **User Name** field, enter an existing user name that is associated to a user group.

# NOTE

For TACACS+ server, test with username appended with configured service.

- 5. In the **Password** field, enter password for the user name you specified.
- 6. Click Test.

If the username is associated with an user group, the following message is displayed: "AAA testing: Success! Associated with Auto Mapping". If the username is not associated with any user group, the following message is displayed: "AAA testing: Success! No SZ User or Default role mapping associated".

# **Configuring Switch AAA Servers**

To add and manage AAA servers that the controller can use to authenticate users, complete the following steps.

- 1. Select Administration > Administration > Admins and Roles > AAA.
- 2. From Switch AAA Servers, click Create.

The Create AAA Server page is displayed.

FIGURE 372 Creating a Switch AAA Server

# Create AAA Server

* Name:			
* Type:	Radius O TACACS+ O	Local User	
* IP Address:			
* Auth. Port:	1812		
* Acct. Port:	1813		
* Shared Secret:			
* Confirm Shared Secret:			
	ок		Cancel

- 3. Enter the AAA server name.
- 4. For **Type**, select the type of AAA server to authenticate users:
  - RADIUS
  - TACACS+
  - Local User

- 5. Enter the following information:
  - IP Address: Enter the IP address of the AAA server.
  - Auth Port: Enter the authentication port that the server is using.
  - Acct Port: Enter the accounting port that the server is using.
  - Shared Secret: Enter the shared secret.
  - Confirm Shared Secret: Re-enter the shared secret to confirm.
- 6. Click OK.

# NOTE

You can also edit or delete the server by selecting the options **Configure** or **Delete** from the **Administrator** tab.

### NOTE

ICX switch fails to delete the TACACS+ and Radius AAA servers when pushed from the SZ or vSZ if SNMP query is disabled in the switch or if this is a pre-configured switch before joining SZ or vSZ.

### **Configuring Switch AAA Server Settings**

To configure and manage AAA servers, complete the following steps.

- 1. Select Administration > Administration > Admins and Roles > AAA .
- 2. From Switch AAA Setting configure the following.

### **Login Athentication**

- SSH Authentication: Enable the option for secure authentication.
- Telnet Authentication: Enable the option to set Telnet authentication. This option requires SSH authentication to be enabled.
- First Pref: Select the first preferred authentication system.
- Second Pref: Select the second preferred authentication system.
- Third Pref: Select the third preferred authentication system.

#### Authorization

- Command Authorization: Enable this option to assign the following authorization services:
  - Level: Select the required privilege: Port Config, Read Only, or Read Write.
  - Server 1: Select the authorization method for the first server.
  - Server 2: Select the authorization method for the second server.
  - **Exec Authorization**: Enable this option to authorize the user to access the privilege mode.
    - **Server 1**: Select the authorization method for the first server.
    - Server 2: Select the authorization method for the second server.

#### Accounting

- **Command Accounting**: Enable this option to track the following accounting services:
  - Level: Select the required privilege: Port Config, Read Only, or Read Write.
  - Server 1: Select the tracking method for the first server.
  - Server 2: Select the tracking method for the second server.
- **Exec Accounting**: Enable this option to track the services in the privilege mode.
  - Server 1: Select the tracking method for the first server.
  - Server 2: Select the tracking method for the second server.
- 3. Click OK.

#### **AAA Server Authentication**

Complete AAA-based authentication for the AAA server by performing one of the following steps.

- 1. Enable Default Role Mapping to map the external AAA users to a single SZ local admin user.
- 2. Apply the permissions of AAA users on SZ using the corresponding AAA server attributes.

Following is an example:

- a. Create three user groups with the following access permissions in SZ:
  - Group1 with SZ super permission
  - Group2 with SZ AP admin permission
  - Group3 with SZ read-only permission
- b. Create three SZ local users corresponding to the user groups as follows:
  - Bind User1 with Group1
  - Bind User2 with Group2
  - Bind User3 with Group3

#### NOTE

Following are the attribute values on AAA servers:

- RADIUS: Ruckus-WSG-User=User1 or User2 or User3.
- TACACS+: user-name=User1 or User2 or User3.
- Active Directory and LDAP: Group cn=Ruckus-WSG-User-User1 or Ruckus-WSG-User-User2 or cn=Ruckus-WSG-User-User3.
- c. Select Administrator > Administrator > Admins and Roles > AAA and click Create to create an Admin AAA profile.

Refer to Configuring SZ Admin AAA Servers on page 620.

### **About RADIUS Support**

Remote Authentication Dial-In User Service (RADIUS) is an Authentication, Authorization, and Accounting protocol used to authenticate controller administrators.

In addition to selecting RADIUS as the server type, complete the following steps for RADIUS-based authentication to work on the controller.

1. Edit the RADIUS configuration file (users) on the RADIUS server to include the user names.

For example,



2. On the controller web interface, select Administration > Administration > Admins and Roles > Administrators, and click Create to create an administrator account with super as the user name.

# NOTE

Refer to Creating Administrator Accounts on page 615. In this example, RADIUS can use User1, User2, or User3.

3. Select Administration > Administration > Administration > Groups and assign an administrator role to the super administrator account.

### NOTE

Refer to Creating User Groups on page 612.

4. When adding a server type for administrators, select RADIUS as the authentication server type.

# NOTE

Refer to Configuring SZ Admin AAA Servers on page 620.

5. Test the RADIUS server using the account username@super-login.

#### NOTE

The value of super-login depends on the realm configured for the AAA profile. Refer to Creating Administrator Accounts on page 615.

#### About TACACS+ Support

Terminal Access Controller Access-Control System Plus (TACACS+) is one of the Authentication, Authorization and Accounting protocols used to authenticate controller administrators. TACACS+ is an extensible AAA protocol that provides customization and future development features, and uses TCP to ensure reliable delivery.

In addition to selecting TACACS+ as the server type, complete the following steps for TACACS+ based authentication to work on the controller.

1. Edit the TACACS+ configuration file (tac\_plus.conf) on the TACACS+ server to include the service user name.

For example,

```
key = test@1234
accounting file = /var/log/tac_acct.log
user = username {
        member = show
        login = cleartext "password1234!"
        }
group = show {
            service = super-login {
            user-name = super <<==mapped to the user account in the controller
        }
}</pre>
```

 On the controller web interface, select Administration > Administration > Admins and Roles > Administrators, and click Create to create an administrator account with super as the user name.

# NOTE

Refer to Creating Administrator Accounts on page 615.

3. Select Administration > Administration > Administrator > Groups and assign an administrator role to the super administrator account.

# NOTE

Refer to Creating User Groups on page 612.

4. When adding a server type for administrators, select TACACS+ as the authentication server type.

#### NOTE

Refer to Configuring SZ Admin AAA Servers on page 620.

5. Test the TACACS+ server using the account username@super-login.

# About Active Directory (AD) Support

Active Directory is a domain service that authenticates and authorizes users in a Windows environment.

In addition to selecting AD as the server type, you must also complete the following steps for AD-based authentication to work on the controller.

1. Edit the AD configuration file on the AD server to include the service user name.

#### FIGURE 373 About AD Support

File Action View Help	Clark Kent Properties				? >
	Remote control	Remote [	Desktop Se	rvices Profile	COM+
Active Directory Users and Com	General Address	Account	Profile	Telephones	Organization
Saved Queries	Member Of	Dial-in	Envi	ronment	Sessions
Builtin	Member of:				
Computers	Name		A	ctive Directory D	omain Servi
Domain Controllers	Domain Users		14	N5566.com/Us	ers
ForeignSecurityPrincipal:	a attrait a core				
Managed Service Accour Users	Ruckus-WSG-User-	User1	LA	N5566.com/Us	ers
Managed Service Accour Users	Ruckus-WSG-User	Jser1	IA	N5566.com/Us	ers >
Anaged Service Accour	Ruckus-WSG-User	Jser1 Remove	14	N 5566.com/Us	ers >
Anaged Service Accour	Ruckus-WSG-User          Add       Primary group:	User1 Remove	Lê	N5566.com/Us	ers >

2. On the controller web interface, select Administration > Administration > Administration > Administrators, and click Create to create an administrator account with super as the user name.

# NOTE

Refer to Creating Administrator Accounts on page 615. In this example, AD can use User1 only.

3. Select Administration > Administration > Administration > Groups, and then assign an administrator role to the super administrator account.

# NOTE

Refer to Creating User Groups on page 612.

4. When you add an AAA server for administrators, select Active Directory as the authentication server type.

#### NOTE

Refer to Configuring SZ Admin AAA Servers on page 620.

5. Test the AD server using the account username@super-login.

# NOTE

The value of super-login depends on the realm configured for the AAA profile. Refer to Creating Administrator Accounts on page 615.

#### **About LDAP Support**

Lightweight Directory Access Protocol (LDAP) is an application protocol used to access and maintain directory information services.

In addition to selecting LDAP as the server type, you must also complete the following steps for LDAP-based authentication to work on the controller.

1. Edit the LDAP configuration file on the LDAP server to include the service user name.

# FIGURE 374 Supporting LDAP Configuration

0 2 🖪	0	Properties of Barry.Allen	
Attribute objectClass	Value posixAccount	Account Business Personal Membership	
objectClass	top	Primary group:	
objectClass	inetOrgPerson		<u>S</u> et
gidNumber	0		
givenName	Barry	Member:	
sn	Allen	Name Description	
displayName	Barry.Allen	Ruckus-WSG-User-User2	
uid	Barry.Allen		
homeDirectory	/home/user/barry.allen		
cn	Barry.Allen		
		<	>
		All groups	v
		<u>Q</u> K <u>C</u> ancel	

2. On the controller web interface, select Administration > Administration > Administration > Administrators, and click Create to create an administrator account with super as the user name.

#### NOTE

Refer to Creating Administrator Accounts on page 615. In this example, LDAP can use User2 only.

3. Select Administration > Administration > Admins and Roles > Groups and assign an administrator role to the super administrator account.

# NOTE

Refer to Creating User Groups on page 612.

4. When you add an AAA server for administrators, select LDAP as the authentication server type.

### NOTE

Refer to Configuring SZ Admin AAA Servers on page 620.

5. Test the LDAP server using the account **username@super-login**.

# NOTE

The value of super-login depends on the realm configured for the AAA profile. Refer to Creating Administrator Accounts on page 615.

#### **Enabling the Access Control List**

You can control access to management interfaces from CLI or SSH.

- 1. Go to Administration > Administration > Admins and Roles.
- 2. Select the Access Control List tab.
- 3. Select Enable.
- 4. Click Create.

The Management Interface Access Control Rule page appears.

# FIGURE 375 Management Interface Access Control Rule

# Management Interface Access Control Rule

Description:  * Type:  Single IP IP Range Subnet  * IP Address:	* Name:	
* Type:  Single IP IP Range Subnet  IP Address:	Description:	
Single IP     IP Address:	* Type:	Single IP ○ IP Range ○ Subnet
	Single IP * IP Address:	

Cancer
--------

#### 5. Configure the following:

- a. Name: Type the name that rule you want to create to access the management interface.
- b. Description: Type a short description for the rule.
- c. Type: Select one of the following
  - Single IP: Type the IP address of the interface that can be accessed per this rule.
  - IP Range: Type the range of IP address that will be allowed access.
- d. Subnet: Type the network address and subnet mask address of the interface that will be allowed access.
- e. Click OK.

You have created the access control list rule.

#### NOTE

You can also edit and delete the list by selecting the options **Configure** and **Delete** respectively, from the **Access Control List** tab.

#### **Creating Account Security**

Creating an account security profile enables end-users to control administrative accounts to better manage admin accounts, passwords, login, and DoS prevention.

- 1. Go to Administration > Administration > Admins and Roles.
- 2. Select the Account Security tab.

The Global Security section and Account Security section is displayed.

FIGURE 376 Account Security page

*	🛃 Monitor	🚠 Network	Security	🕫 Services	🐣 Admir	nistration	🚖 searc	ch menu 🔍 🗸	Q (i		» Acco	ount Security
Groups	Administrators	AAA Access	s Control List Ac	count Security Sess	ion Managemen	nt CAC/PIV Au	thentication V	White Label Customi	zations			
Glok	oal Security											V
	Captcha for Log Concurrent Session( * SSH Authenticati Metho	in: OFF s): OFF Maxin OFF Maxin on Password O	ium allowed interactiv ium allowed API concu ily OPublic Ke	e concurrent session per acc rrent session per account ry Only OPublic Ke	count 3 64 y and Password	(3 - 10) sessions (64 - 2048) sessio Public K	ns ey or Password					
Acco	C Refresh V OK	X Cancel										V
,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,												
		<i>c</i> <	+ Create Conf	gure Delete					se	arch table	Q	C 🕈
	D System		Name 🔺	Idle Timeout Acc	ount Lockout	Password Expiratio	Password Reuse	Two-Factor Auth	Disable Inactive	Acc Minimum Password	Descrip	tion
			Default	Disabled Dis	sabled	Disabled	Disabled	Disabled	Disabled	Disabled	Defaul	t Acco

- 3. From Global Security, configure the following:
  - a. Captcha for Login: select the option to enable Captcha for login. The captcha feature provides additional security to ensure a human is signing into the account, and not a robot. If this feature is enabled; when you login to the web interface, the captcha characters are displayed in the login page as shown.

FIGURE 377 Captcha enabled in the login page

Virtual SmartZone - High Scale
sdmin
Type the characters in the picture
Login

Type the characters as shown in the captcha picture and login. The characters in the captcha image are case sensitive and can be refreshed if not clear.

- b. Concurrent sessions: Click the required options and enter the number of sessions allowed:
  - Maximum allowed interactive concurrent session per account
  - Maximum allowed API concurrent sessions per account
- c. Click OK.

х

# 4. From Account Security, click Create.

The Create Account Security page appears.

FIGURE 378 Creating Account Security

# Create Account Security

		^
* Name:		
Description:		
Session Idle Timeout:	ON 15 (1-1440) minutes	
Account Lockout:	OFF Lock account for 30 (1-1440) minutes after 6 (1-100) failed authentication attempts	
	CN Lock account forever after 3 (1-100) failed attempts during 15 (1-1440) minute time period. This option does not apply to AAA Admin Users.	
Password Expiration:	ON Require password change every 90 (1-365) days	
Password Reuse:	ON Passwords cannot be the same as the last 4 (1-6) times	
Two-Factor Authentication:	C OFF Require two-factor authentication via SMS	
	You have to verify your one-time code first to enable it Send	
Disable Inactive Accounts:	Lock admin accounts if they have not been used in the last 90 (1-1000) days	
Minimum Password Length:	ON O Password must be at least 8 (8-64) characters	
	When minimum password length is changed, admin should change passwords for all users manually as well. Minimum password length changes apply for all future passwords only	F
Password Complexity:	OFF Password must be fulfilled as below:	
	When the password complexity is turned from off to on, admin should change all users' passwords manually. The password complexity rule will only be applied to the upcoming password changes.	
	· At least one lower-case character	~
	OK Cancel	

- 5. Configure the following:
  - Name: Type the name of the security profile that you want to create.
  - Description: Provide a short description for the profile.
  - Session Idle Timeout: Click the button and enter the timeout duration in minutes.
  - Account Lockout: You can configure the security profile to lock the account based on the duration of the session or number of failed attempts to access the account. Provide the values as necessary. Enable and configure one of the following:
    - Enter the account lockout time and number of failed authentication attempts.
    - Enter the number of failed attempts after which the account is locked and the corresponding time period. After three unsuccessful login attempts in a time interval of 15 minutes, the account is locked and must be released by an Administrator.
  - Password Expiration: Click the button and type the number of days for which the account's password will be valid. After the configured number of days, the password will expire and render the account inaccessible. You must change the password before the expiration day to have continued access to the account. By default, the password is valid for a period of 90 days. It can be configured for validity from a minimum of 1 day, to a maximum of 365 days.

If your password has expired, you will be prompted to change or reset your password as soon as you login. Reset the password as shown in the figure.

# FIGURE 379 Resetting the old password

Virtual SmartZone - High Scale
Your current password has expired!
Reset new password below.
current password
new password
confirm password
Reset Password

- Password Reuse: Prevents the reuse of passwords. Click the button to enable this option. By default, the value is 4 (last 4 passwords cannot be reused).
- Disable Inactive Accounts: Locks the admin user IDs that are inactive for the specified period of time. Click the button and specify the number of days.
- Minimum Password Length: Indicates the minimum number of characters required for a password. If there is a change in the number of characters, the Admin must manually change the passwords for all users. Enter the minimum number of characters required for a password.

- Password Complexity: Ensures that the password applies the following rules:
  - At least one upper-case character
  - At least one lower-case character
  - At least one numeric character
  - At least one special character
  - At least eight characters from the previous password is changed
  - Select the option.
- Minimum Password Lifetime: Ensures that the password is not changed twice within a period of 24 hours. Select the option.
- 6. Click **OK** to submit the security profile/form.

The newly created profile is added under the Account Security section.

You have created the account security profile.

### NOTE

You can also edit and delete the profile by selecting the options Configure and Delete respectively, from the Administrator tab.

With new enhancements to account security, SmartZone has a complete feature set to make PCI compliance very simple and straightforward. In addition to local PCI enforcement settings, SmartZone also integrates with SCI for reporting and analytics. SCI version 5.0 and above supports a PCI compliance report, which is based on the relevant PCI-related configuration settings throughout SmartZone. To facilitate the SmartCell Insight PCI report, the SmartZone is capable of sending the following information to SCI:

- Configuration messages as separated GPB messages.
- WLAN configuration
- Default configuration changes
- Controller information which identifies the SZ model
- Encryption details of communication, for example: CLI, SSH, telnet, Web, API.
- Inactive user IDs and session timeout
- Authentication mechanism enforced on user IDs.
- Enforcement of password.
- Supported mechanism on SZ that can be provided to SCI.
- User IDs that are locked after failed attempts.
- Authentication credentials that are unreadable and encrypted during transmission.
- Enforcement of password standards.
- Disallowing duplicate password feature is enabled.
- If rogue AP detection is enabled on each AP.

To learn more about SCI and the PCI compliance report it provides, check the product page (https://www.ruckuswireless.com/products/smartwireless-services/analytics) and documentation on Ruckus support (https://support.ruckuswireless.com.

# **Terminating Administrator Sessions**

From the Session Management tab, you can view and also terminate the Administrator sessions that are currently running.

- 1. From the controller web interface, select Administration > Admin and Roles > Session Management
- 2. Select the administrator session you want to discontinue and click **Terminate**.

The Password Confirmation page displays.

3. Enter the password and click **OK**. The session ends.

You can terminate all CLI and web interface sessions that you have logged in to.

FIGURE 380 Sample Session Termination for Web Interface Session.

ñ	<b>⊿</b> Monitor	🊠 Network	Secure	rity 🕸 Servi	ces 🔒 Adminis	tration 🔺	search menu	∨Q i	» Session Manageme
Gro	ips Administrators	AAA Acce	ss Control List	Account Security	Session Management	CAC/PIV Authentic	ation White Labe	el Customizations	
Т	erminate								2 0
ι	lser Name 🔺	Ses	ssion ID		Authenticati	on Type IP	Address	Last Access Time	
ć	dmin	NS	TaMeupwHESNM	Cu2lFtmsVGGlWWrkE	p WEB_GUI	10	.45.182.62	2022/08/16 23:40:53	
									1 records « 1 »

FIGURE 381 Sample Session Termination for CLI Session.

[rootgIRAMAT -j# ssh adming10.1.200.102 The authenticity of host '10.1.200.102 (10.1.200.102)' can't be established. RSA key fingerprint is 03:18:c0:07:99:1f:cd:d7:83:22:9f:81:17.5e:b5:97. Are you sure you want to continue connecting (yes/no)? yes Warning: Permanently added '10.1.200.102' (RSA) to the list of known hosts. Access to this system is reserved only for authorized administrators. This is a default login banner and can be configured by authorized administrators of the system adming10.1.200.102's password: Last login: Fri Jan 11 05:26:59 2019
en Please wait. CLI initializing
Welcome to the Ruckus SmartZone 100 Command Line Interface Version: 5.1.1.0.242
VSZ100> VSZ100> VSZ100> en Password: ******
VSZ100# Connection to 10.1.200.102 closed by remote host. Connection to 10.1.200.102 closed.

4. Click the Admin icon in the upper right corner and select log off from the drop-down list.

FIGURE 382 Logging out from the UI

	Monitor	🚠 Ne	twork	Security	🕸 Services	Administration	*	search menu	· 4	, v		» Upgrade
pgrade	DP Patch	AP Patch	Switch Firr	mware Schedul	e Zone Firmware Up	grade						
Curre	ent System Infor	mation										
Cor	ntroller Version		6.1.1.0.64	19								
Cor	ntrol Plane Softw	/are Version	6.1.1.0.33	34								
AP	Firmware Versio	n	6.1.1.0.92	23								
Uploa	ad											
	Upload	<i>c</i> ,		В	rowse							
Upgra	ade History											
Upgra	ade History									search tab	le Q	аъ
Upgri	ade History	efau	ılt	~	٥	admin		2		search tab	le Q	с è
Upgra	ade History	efaı	ılt	<ul><li>✓</li><li>Char</li></ul>	🌣 nge Pa	admin		?		search tab	le Q	0 ¢
Upgr	ade History	efaı	ilt â	✓ Char Prefe	¢ nge Pa erence	admin assword	ogra	? de		search tab	le Q	αø
Upgra	ade History	efaı	ilt â ¢ i	Char Prefe Acco	the part of the pa	admin assword as	ogra	<b>?</b> de		search tab	le Q	0.6

5. You can also logout by typing "exit" command in the SSH session.

FIGURE 383 Logging out from the SSH session



6. You can also logout by typing " exit" command at the console prompt.

FIGURE 384 Logging out using the console prompt

```
FIPS-SZ300 login: admin
Password:
Last login: Fri Mar 27 12:29:37 from 10.174.88.51
enPlease wait. CLI initializing...
Welcome to the Ruckus SmartZone 300 Command Line Interface
Version: 5.1.1.3.1227
FIPS-SZ300> en
Password: ********
FIPS-SZ300# exit
FIPS-SZ300# exit
Access to this system is reserved only for authorized administrators.
This is a default login banner and can be configured by authorized administrators of the system
FIPS-SZ300 login:
```

7. You can also logout by typing "logout" at the CLI prompt

FIGURE 385 Logging out using CLI prompt

[C:\~]\$ ssh admin@10.174.89.143
Connecting to 10.174.89.143:22 Connection established.
To escape to local shell, press 'Ctrl+Alt+]'.
Access to this system is reserved only for authorized administrators.
This is a default login banner and can be configured by authorized administrators of the system
WARNING! The remote SSH server rejected X11 forwarding request. Last login: Fri Mar 27 22:54:00 2020 from 10.45.239.142 Please wait. CLI initializing
Welcome to the Ruckus Virtual SmartZone - High Scale Command Line Interface Version: 5.1.1.3.1245
<b>SZ9&gt;</b> en Password: *******
SZ9# logout
Connection closingSocket close.
Connection closed by foreign host.
Disconnected from remote host(10.174.89.143:22) at 20:56:54.
Type `help' to learn how to use Xshell prompt. [C:\~]\$

# **Common Access Card/Personal Identity Verfication**

Currently, SmartZone supports two factor authentication using SMS. The CAC/PIV authentication supports smart card login.

## Enable/Disable CAC/PIV Login

The user can enable/disable CAC/PIV login support. By default, the CAC/PIV login is disabled.

To enable CAC/PIV support, Administration > Admin and Roles > CAC/PIV Authentication.

#### FIGURE 386 CAC/PIV Authentication



#### **Configuring 2 Factor CAC/PIV Authentication**

Enable CAC/PIV support, Administration > Admin and Roles > CAC/PIV Authentication > Enable CAC/PIV Authentication.

# NOTE

By default, Enable CAC/PIV Authentication is disabled.

After enabling the CAC/PIV Authentication, configure the two factor login support.

- 1. Select an Authorization Server one of the AAA server profile as authorization source from the drop-down list.
- 2. Select a **CA Chain Certificates**, for client configuration and certificate validation.
- 3. Setup user's identity from User Name Mapping drop-down list.
- 4. Enter OCSP Server URL details for client certificate validation.

#### FIGURE 387 Configure CAC/PIV Authentication

*	🌌 Monitor	# N	letwork	🛡 Seci	urity	Ø <sup>¢</sup> Serv	/ices	💄 Admin	istration	*	search menu	~ Q	i	» CAC/PIV Authentication
Groups	Administrators	AAA	Access Co	ntrol List	Account	Security	Session	n Management	CAC/PIV	Authentication	White Lab	el Customizations		
ON C	Enable CAC/PIV Authe	nticatior	ı											
	* Authorization Ser	ver: N	o data available		~									
	* CA Chain Certifica	tes: N	o data available		~									
	* User Name Mapp	ing: N	o data available		~									
	* OCSP Server	URI:												
C R	efresh 🗸 OK	Cance	el											

After selecting all the above options click OK.

The below figure displays the login screen after enabling the 2 factor authentication.

# FIGURE 388 Login via CAC/PIV Card Screen



# NOTE

The login flow changes based on the previous configuration. If the user has configured RADIUS login, then login screen displays 3 Factor Authentication.

# Login via CAC/PIV

After enabling the CAC/PIV 2 factor authentication. The user should be able to login via smart card. To login, perform the following:

- 1. Click the **Login via CAC/PIV**, this displays a new window. The user (the client) should choose the client certificate from the drop-down list to verify the authentication. At the same time user should attach the Common Access Card (CAC) reader to the client device, then the client operating system will ask for PIN code for the CAC.
- 2. After the PIN code is validated, the client certificate is sent to the SmartZone for verification.

# NOTE

If the PIN code is incorrect and multiple time incorrect PIN is entered then the card is blocked by the client operating system.

3. After verification, the user is granted access to the SmartZone User Interface.

# White Label Customization

White Label Customization allows the Managed Service Provider (MSP) domain user or the partner domain user with the permission to access White Label Customization to customize their company logo, company icon, and company name.

Complete the following steps to display the company logo, company icon, and company name on the controller.

# NOTE

If you do not have the White Label Customization permission, you cannot access white label customizations.

- 1. From the **Dashboard**, Click the **Administration** tab.
- 2. From Administration, select Admins and Roles.
- 3. Click the White Label Customizations tab.
- 4. Set the Enable Customization button to ON.

### NOTE

The partner domain user can view only their own domain to configure logo, icon and name of the company.

- a) Main page logo: Click Browse to select the company logo.
- b) Company icon: Click Browse to select the company icon.
- c) Company Name: Enter the name of the company.

# FIGURE 389 Enabling White Label Customization

*	Monitor	🊠 Network	Security	🕸 Services	💄 Administration	*	search menu	∨ Q	» White Label Customizations
Groups	Administrators	AAA Access	s Control List Accour	t Security Session	n Management White	e Label Custon	nizations		
		<i>C</i> <	OFF Enable Customiza	tion					
	_		Main page log	0:		Require 401*183	pixel, max size 50KB .pn	ıg file	
NOI	D System								
IIZAT									
RGAN									
ō			company rea						
			* Company Nam	e:					
			📿 Refresh 🛛 🗸 OK	💥 Cancel					

5. Click **OK** to confirm settings or click **Cancel** to disable customization.

Clicking **OK** accepts the changes and the company logo is changed, as shown in the following figure.

# FIGURE 390 New Logo Replaces Initial Logo

Fami	Virtual Sr	nartZone High Scale 2				vSC0 2020-08-2	<b>3-121</b> 7 13:28:47 <i>C</i>	default	<b>v</b> 0	admin	0
ñ	Activity	🚠 Network 🛛 🛔 Clients	Settings	★ search	menu V Q	Settings 🤌 Adminis	tration 👌 Admi	ns and Roles 🔌	White Label	Customiza	ations
Groups	Administrators	AAA Access Control List Acc	ount Security Ses	ision Management	White Label Customiza	tions					
ORGANIZATION	DSystem	Compan	ricon:	Brows	<ul> <li>Require 101 183 px, 1</li> <li>Require 16*16 px, ma</li> </ul>	ux size 50KB .ico file					
		* Company	Name: Family Mart								

6. Click **Refresh** to refresh the page.

# **Backup and Restore**

# Cluster

# Administrating the Cluster

#### SmartZone Cluster Mode

SmartZone system state has two cluster modes.

The two cluster modes are -

- Crash mode
- Suspend mode

# Crash mode

The system cluster enters this mode when system meets unexpected error during fresh install or reboot flow. The system runs into ir-recoverable error and should be set to reset-factory settings.

System enters into Crash mode in any one of the below conditions:

- 1. System reboot with environment inconsistency.
  - a. Model

- b. Port group (SZ 100)
- c. Firmware Version
- 2. Fresh install fail.
- 3. Join cluster fail.

# Suspend mode

The system enters this mode if there is an environment error during reboot flow. The configurer sets up suspend flag and stops all applications. The system can be recoved by rebooting as it is a temporary fail.

System enters into *Suspend mode* in any one of the below conditions:

- 1. Platform applications cannot be launached successfully.
- 2. Failed on membership authentication in cluster .

To check status of the cluster state, use **show cluster state** command.

FIGURE 391 Crash and Suspended modes

dean300-3#	show cluste	r-s	state				
Current	Management	Sei	rvice Sta	tus :	Out	of	service
Current	Node Status	:	Out of se	ervice	8		
Cluster	Status	:	In servi	ce			
Cluster	Operation	:	None				
System	Mode	:	Suspend				

dean100521-3# show cluster-state							
Current M	Management S	Ser	rvice Status : Out of service				
Current 1	Node Status	:	Out of service				
Cluster S	Status	:	In service				
Cluster (	Operation	:	None				
System Mode		:	Crash				

To recover system in case of *Suspend mode*, use **reload** command. System automatically detects suspend flag and clears before launching applications.

.

FIGURE 392 reload

To reset system to factory settings in case of Crash mode, use set-factory command.

FIGURE 393 set-factory

#### **Powering Cluster Back**

SmartZone cluster nodes may need to be shut down for physical migration/maintenance purpose.

To avoid SmartZone enter crash mode, the cluster needs to form back in time (within Two-and-Half hours). To power up the nodes, perform the following:

- 1. Power up all nodes at the same time period.
- 2. All nodes are connected by network.
- 3. During the setup, it is strongly recommended to configure static IP address to SmartZone interface, if the node's interface IP address settings is configured to DHCP. Make sure the DHCP server assigns a fixed IP address to the interfaces.

# **Disaster Recovery**

Creating cluster backup and restoring cluster configurations periodically helps manage disaster recovery.

# **Backing up Cluster Configuration**

RUCKUS strongly recommends that you back up the controller database periodically. This will help ensure that you can restore the system configuration settings easily if the database becomes corrupted for any reason.

The following are backed up in the system configuration backup file:

# **TABLE 116** Contents of a cluster configuration backup file

Configuration Data	Administration Data	Report Data	Identity Data
AP zones	Cluster backup	Saved reports	Created profiles
Third-party AP zones	System configuration backups	Historical client statistics	Generated guest passes
Services and profiles	Upgrade settings and history	Network tunnel statistics	
Packages	Uploaded system diagnostic scripts		
System settings	Installed licenses		
Management domains			
Administrator accounts			
MVNO accounts			

A system configuration backup does not include control plane settings, data plane settings, and user-defined interface settings.

- 1. Go to Administration > Administration > Backup and Restore.
- 2. Select the **Configuration** tab.
- 3. In System Configuration Backup History, click **Backup**.

The following confirmation message appears: Are you sure you want to back up the controller's configuration?

4. Click Yes.

A progress bar appears as the controller creates a backup of the its database. When the backup process is complete, the progress bar disappears, and the backup file appears under the **System Configuration Backup History** section.

# NOTE

The system will limit the configuration backup to 5 scheduled and 50 Manual backup files.

# Scheduling a Configuration Backup

You also have the option to configure the controller to backup its configuration automatically based on a schedule you specify.

- 1. Go to Administration > Administration > Backup and Restore.
- 2. Select the **Configuration** tab.

- 3. In Schedule Backup, you can configure the controller to backup its configuration automatically based on a schedule you specify.
  - a. In Schedule Backup, click Enable.
  - b. In Interval, set the schedule when the controller will automatically create a backup of its configuration. Options include: Daily, Weekly and Monthly.
  - c. Hour: Select the hour of the day when the controller must generate the backup.
  - d. Minute: Select the minute of the hour.
  - e. Click OK.

You have completed configuring the controller to create a backup automatically.

#### Exporting the Configuration Backup to an FTP Server Automatically

In addition to backing up the configuration file manually, you can configure the controller to export the configuration file to an FTP server automatically whenever you click **Backup**.

Follow these steps to back up the configuration file to an FTP server automatically.

- 1. Go to Administration > Administration > Backup and Restore.
- 2. Select the **Configuration** tab.
- 3. In Auto Export Backup, you can configure the controller to export the configuration file to an FTP server automatically whenever you back up the configuration file.
  - a. In Auto Export Backup, click **Enable**. In the **Name prefix** field, type the prefix name of the backup file. The maximum length of the prefix name must not be more than 32 characters.
  - b. FTP Server: Select the FTP server to which you want to export the backup file.
  - c. Click **Test**. The controller attempts to establish connection to the FTP server using the user name and password that you supplied. If the connection attempt is successful, a success message is displayed. If the connection attempt is unsuccessful, verify that the FTP server details (including the user name and password) are correct, and then click **Test** again.
  - d. Click OK.
- 4. After you verify the controller is able to connect to the FTP server successfully, click OK to save the FTP server settings.

You have completed configuring the controller to export the configuration backup file to an FTP server.

#### Downloading a Copy of the Configuration Backup

After you create a configuration backup, you have the option to download the backup file from the System Configuration Backups History section.

- 1. Go to Administration > Administration > Backup and Restore.
- 2. Select the **Configuration** tab.
- 3. Locate the entry for the backup file that you want to download. If multiple backup files appear on the list, use the date when you created the backup to find the backup entry that you want.
- 4. Click Download.

Your web browser downloads the backup file to its default download folder. NOTE: When your web browser completes downloading the backup file, you may see a notification at the bottom of the page.

5. Check the default download folder for your web browser and look for a file that resembles the following naming convention: [Name prefix]\_Configuration\_[datetime]\_[Version].bak

The controller will combine the prefix name with the date and time stamp to generate the filename for automatic backup. For example, Ruckus\_Configuration\_20200902071625GMT\_6.0.0.817.bak.

You have completed downloading a copy of the configuration backup.

#### **Restoring a System Configuration Backup**

In the event of a failure or emergency where you may need to go back to the previous version of a cluster, you will have to restore your system configuration backup and restart the cluster.

- 1. Go to Administration > Administration > Backup and Restore.
- 2. Select the **Configuration** tab.
- 3. Once you locate the backup file, click **Restore** that is in the same row as the backup file. A confirmation message appears.

#### NOTE

Take note of the backup version that you are using. At the end of this procedure, you will use the backup version to verify that the restore process was completed successfully.

- 4. Click Yes. The following message appears: System is restoring. Please wait... When the restore process is complete, the controller logs you off the web interface automatically.
- 5. Log on to the controller web interface.

Check the web interface pages and verify that the setting and data contained in the backup file have been restored successfully to the controller.

You have completed restoring a system configuration backup file.

# **Creating a Cluster Backup**

Backing up the cluster (includes OS, configuration, database and firmware) periodically enables you to restore it in the event of an emergency. RUCKUS also recommends that you back up the cluster before you upgrade the controller software.

- 1. Go to Administration > Administration > Backup and Restore.
- 2. Select the **Cluster** tab.
- 3. In Cluster Backup and Restore, click Backup Entire Cluster to backup both nodes in a cluster.

The following confirmation message appears: Are you sure you want to back up the cluster?

4. Click Yes.

The following message appears: The cluster is in maintenance mode. Please wait a few minutes.

When the cluster backup process is complete, a new entry appears in the **Cluster Backups History** section with a **Created On** value that is approximate to the time when you started the cluster backup process.

#### **Restoring a Cluster Backup**

You must be able to restore a cluster to its previous version in the case of a failure.

- 1. Go to Administration > Administration > Backup and Restore.
- 2. Select the **Cluster** tab.
- 3. In Cluster Backup History, select the cluster and click **Restore**.
  - The following confirmation message appears:

Are you sure you want to restore the cluster?
#### 4. Click Yes.

The cluster restore process may take several minutes to complete. When the restore process is complete, the controller logs you off the web interface automatically.

#### ATTENTION

Do not refresh the controller web interface while the restore process is in progress. Wait for the restore process to complete successfully.

5. Log on to the controller web interface.

If the web interface displays the message Cluster is out of service. Please try again in a few minutes appears after you log on to the controller web interface, wait for about three minutes. The dashboard will appear shortly. The message appears because the controller is still initializing its processes.

- 6. Go to Administration > Upgrade, and then check the Current System Information section and verify that all nodes in the cluster have been restored to the previous version and are all in service.
- 7. Go to **Diagnostics** > **Application Logs**, and then under **Application Logs & Status** check the **Health Status** column and verify that all of the controller processes are online.

You have completed restoring the cluster backup.

#### **Replacing a Controller Node**

#### **Replacing a Controller Node in Single Node Cluster**

This section describes how to replace a controller node in single node cluster. Original configuration backup and a new node are required.

#### Replacing a Controller Node in Multi-Node Cluster

This section describes how to replace a controller node in a multi-node cluster. Removing a node and joining a new node is the standard process to replace a node.

#### Performing a Wipe-out Upgrade for Controller Node

If the firmware version on this controller (shown in the Cluster Information page) does not match the firmware version for new cluster setup or join an existing, a message appears and prompts you to upgrade the controller's firmware. Click **Upgrade**, and then follow the prompts to perform the upgrade.

#### NOTE

Refer Cautions & Limitations of Administrating a Cluster on page 672 for more information.

- For controller running firmware version 5.1 or later can do wipe-out upgrade successfully to greater than 5.1.
- For controller running firmware version earlier than 5.1, apply a KSP patch to make wipe-out upgrade successful Contact Ruckus support to receive a KSP patch to apply the patch from CLI.

#### **Restoring a Cluster Automatically on Upgrade Failure**

When cluster upgrade fails in the middle, the system will automatically restore the cluster with the backup file prepared in the beginning of the upgrade process and goes back to previous version of the image. The user does not need to manually restore the cluster.

#### Administration Administration

When the cluster fails to upgrade and a restore action is triggered, the system performs the following process:

• FIGURE 394 Starting a restore process

High Scale	15	Ø
Cluster operation failed.		
Reason: Failed to performing post upgrade cleanup		
For the detail please reference cluster event on Virtual SmartZone - High Scale		
System is going to restore cluster, please wait		
Current Cluster Operation: Upgrade		
Operation Status: Preparing to Upgrade		
Progress Status:		
Time remaining:		

• FIGURE 395 Restoring cluster

GmartZone High Scale	Ø
Cluster operation failed.	
Reason: Failed to performing post upgrade cleanup	
For the detail please reference cluster event on Virtual SmartZone - High Scale	
System is restoring, it will take a few minutes. Once system is back, this page will update automatically.	
Current Cluster Operation: Upgrade Operation Status: Preparing to Upgrade Progress Status: Time remaining:	

#### • FIGURE 396 Cluster back to service

High Scale	0
Cluster operation failed.	
Reason: Failed to performing post upgrade cleanup	
For the detail please reference cluster event on Virtual SmartZone - High Scale	
System is back to service, please click <u>here</u> to redirect page.	
Current Cluster Operation: Upgrade	
Operation Status: Preparing to Upgrade	
Progress Status:	
Time remaining:	

# Configuration

#### **Backed Up Configuration Information**

The following list show which configuration information will be backing up.

- AP zones
- AP zone global configuration
- Zone templates
- WLAN templates
- AP registration rules
- Access point information
- General system settings
- Web certificate
- SNMP agent
- Alarm to SNMP agent
- Cluster planes
- Management interface ACL
- Domain information
- User credentials and information
- Mobile Virtual Network Operators (MVNO) information

#### **Backing Up and Restoring Configuration**

Configuration backup creates a backup of all existing configuration information on the controller. In additional to backing up a different set of information, configuration backup is different from cluster backup in a few ways:

- The configuration backup file is smaller, compared to the cluster backup file.
- The controller can be configured to back up its configuration to an external FTP server automatically.
- Configuration backup does not back up any statistical files or general system configuration.

#### **Backing Up Configuration**

There are two methods you can use to back up the controller configuration:

#### Backing Up Configuration from the CLI

There are two methods you can use to back up the controller configuration either using the web interface or CLI (Command Line Interface).

Follow these steps to back up the controller configuration from the **CLI**.

- 1. Log on to the controller **CLI** as a system administrator.
- 2. Run the enable command to enable privileged mode on the CLI.

```
ruckus> enable
Password: ******
ruckus#
```

3. Run the backup config command to start backing up and transferring the node configuration to an FTP server.

```
ruckus# backup config <ftp-username> <ftp-password> <ftp-server-address> <ftp-server-port>
Do you want to backup configuration (yes/no)? yes
Backup Configuration process starts
Backup Configuration process has been scheduled to run. You can check backup version using 'show
backup-config'
```

4. Run the show backup-config command to verify that the backup file has been created.

You have completed backing up the controller node to an external FTP server.

#### Backing Up Configuration from the Web Interface

- 1. For information on how to back up the controller configuration to an external FTP server automatically, see Backing up Cluster Configuration on page 646.
- 2. In Auto Export Backup, click Enable.
- 3. In FTP Server, select the FTP server to which you want to export the backup file.
- 4. Click Test. The controller attempts to establish connection to the FTP server using the user name and password that you supplied. If the connection attempt is successful, the following message appears: FTP server connection established successfully. If the connection attempt is unsuccessful, verify that the FTP server details (including the user name and password) are correct, and then click Test again.
- 5. After you verify the controller is able to connect to the FTP server successfully, click OK to save the FTP server settings.

#### **Restoring a System Configuration Backup**

In the event of a failure or emergency where you may need to go back to the previous version of a cluster, you will have to restore your system configuration backup and restart the cluster.

- 1. Go to Administration > Administration > Backup and Restore.
- 2. Select the **Configuration** tab.
- 3. Once you locate the backup file, click Restore that is in the same row as the backup file. A confirmation message appears.

#### NOTE

Take note of the backup version that you are using. At the end of this procedure, you will use the backup version to verify that the restore process was completed successfully.

- 4. Click Yes. The following message appears: System is restoring. Please wait... When the restore process is complete, the controller logs you off the web interface automatically.
- 5. Log on to the controller web interface.

Check the web interface pages and verify that the setting and data contained in the backup file have been restored successfully to the controller.

You have completed restoring a system configuration backup file.

#### Backing Up and Restoring the Controller's Network Configuration from an FTP Server

In addition to backing up and restoring the controller's network configuration from its own database, the controller supports backup and restore of its network configuration from an FTP server using the CLI.

This section describes the requirements for backing up and restoring the controller's network configuration from an FTP server, the information that is included in the backup file, and how to perform the backup and restore process.

To back up and restore the controller's network configuration from an FTP server, the controller must have already been set up and in service. In case of a multi-node cluster, all the nodes in the cluster must be in service.

The following table lists the network configuration that is backed up from the control and data planes when you perform a backup procedure to an FTP server.

#### TABLE 117 Information that is backed up to the FTP server

Control Plane	Data Plane				
Control interface	Primary interface				
Cluster interface	Static routes				
Management interface	Internal subnet prefix				
Static routes					
User-defined interfaces					

#### **Backing Up to an FTP Server**

Follow these steps to back up the controller network configuration to an FTP server.

1. Log on to the controller from the controller's command line interface (CLI). For more information, see the corresponding *Command Line Interface Reference Guide* for your controller platform.

2. At the prompt, enter **en** to enable privileged mode.

FIGURE 397 Enable privileged mode



3. Enter - to display the statuses of the node and the cluster.

Before continuing to the next step, verify that both the node and the cluster are in service.

FIGURE 398 Verify that both the node and the cluster are in service



4. Enter backup network to back up the controller network configuration, including the control plane and data plane information.

The controller creates a backup of its network configuration on its database.

FIGURE 399 Run backup network

```
login as: admin
******
      Welcome to SmartZone 300
                                 #
*****
admin@10.206.20.239's password: ********
Last successful login: 2019-12-31 01:14:43
Last successful login from: 10.206.6.196
Failed login attempts since last successful login: 0
Account privilege changes: No
Please wait. CLI initializing...
Welcome to the Ruckus SmartZone 300 Command Line Interface
Version: 5.2.0.0.649
dean300-1> en
Password: ********
dean300-1# backup network
Do you want to backup network configurations (or input 'no' to cancel)? [yes/no] yes
Starting to backup network configurations...
Successful operation
```

5. Enter show backup-network to view a list of backup files that have been created.

Verify that the Created On column displays an entry that has a time stamp that is approximate to the time you started the backup.

FIGURE 400 Enter the show backup-network command

dea	in300-1	l# show backup-network		
	No.	Created on	Patch Version	File Size
	1	2019-12-31 01:15:30 GMT	5.2.0.0.649	З.9КВ

6. Enter **copy backup-network** *{ftp-url}*, where *{ftp-url}* (remove the braces) is the URL or IP address of the FTP server to which you want to back up the cluster configuration.

The CLI prompts you to choose the number that corresponds to the backup file that you want to export to the FTP server.

7. Enter the number of the backup file that you want to export to the FTP server.

The controller encrypts the backup file, and then exports it to the FTP server. When the export process is complete, the following message appears on the **CLI**:

Succeed to copy to remote FTP server Successful operation

FIGURE 401 Succeed to copy to remote FTP server indicates that you have exported the backup file to the FTP server successfully

No.       Created on       Patch Version       File Size         1       2019-12-31 01:15:30 GMT       5.2.0.0.649       3.9KB         Please choose a backup to send to remote FTP server or 'No' to cancel: 1         Starting to copy the chosen backup to remote FTP server         Starting to encrypt backup file         Starting to generate checksum for backup file         Suproved to generate the provents	dean300-	ean300-1# copy backup-network ftp://test:test@192.168.10.83									
1 2019-12-31 01:15:30 GMT 5.2.0.0.649 3.9KB Please choose a backup to send to remote FTP server or 'No' to cancel: 1 Starting to copy the chosen backup to remote FTP server Starting to encrypt backup file Starting to generate checksum for backup file	No.	Created on	Patch Version	File Size							
Please choose a backup to send to remote FTP server or 'No' to cancel: 1 Starting to copy the chosen backup to remote FTP server Starting to encrypt backup file Starting to generate checksum for backup file	1	2019-12-31 01:15:30 GMT	5.2.0.0.649	3.9КВ							
succeed to copy to remote FIF server	Please c Starting Starting Starting Succeed	Please choose a backup to send to remote FTP server or 'No' to cancel: 1 Starting to copy the chosen backup to remote FTP server Starting to encrypt backup file Starting to generate checksum for backup file Succeed to copy to remote FTP server									

8. Using an FTP client, log on to the FTP server, and then verify that the backup file exists.

The file format of the backup file is network\_<YYYYMMDDHHmmss>\_<controller-version>.bak.

For example, if you created the backup file on October 24th 2013 at 02:40:22 and the controller version is 2.5.0.0.402, you should see a file named network 20131024024022 2.5.0.0.402.bak on the FTP server.

You have completed backing up the controller to an FTP server.

#### **Restoring from an FTP Server**

Before you continue, take note of the following limitations with restoring a backup file of the controller network configuration from an FTP server:

- Only release 2.1 and later support restoring from an FTP server.
- In this current release, restoring the entire cluster from an FTP server is unsupported. The restore process must be performed on one node at a time.
- Restoring from an FTP server can only be performed using the CLI.



Restoring a backup file to the controller requires restarting all of the controller services.

Follow these steps to restore a backup file of the controller's network configuration that you previously uploaded to an FTP back to the controller.

- 1. Log on to the controller from the **CLI**. For more information, see the corresponding *Command Line Interface Reference Guide* for your controller platform.
- 2. At the prompt, enter **en** to enable privileged mode.

FIGURE 402 Enable privileged mode



3. Enter show cluster-state to display the statuses of the node and the cluster.

Before continuing to the next step, verify that both the node and the cluster are in service.

FIGURE 403 Verify that both the node and the cluster are in service

dean300-1#	show cluster	r-s	state	1			
Current	Management S	Sei	rvice	Status	:	In	service
Current	Node Status	:	In s	ervice			
Cluster	Status	:	In s	ervice			
Cluster	Operation	:	None	1			
System M	lode	:	None	1			

4. Enter the following command to log on to the FTP server and check for available backup files that can be copied to the controller:

#### copy <ftp-url> backup-network

5. If multiple backup files exist on the FTP server, the **CLI** prompts you to select the number that corresponds to the file that you want to copy back to the controller.

If a single backup file exists, the CLI prompts you to confirm that you want to copy the existing backup file to the controller.

When the controller finishes copying the selected backup file from the FTP server back to the controller, the following message appears: Succeed to copy the chosen file from the remote FTP server

6. Enter **show backup-network** to verify that the backup file was copied back to the controller successfully.

FIGURE 404 Verify that the backup file was copied to the controller successfully

		-		
dean300	-1# copy ftp://test:test@192.16	8.10.83 backup-network		
Only one	e NetworkBackup file (network_2	0191231011530_5.2.0.0.649.bak)	is found. Do you want to copy (or input 'no' to cancel)? [yes/no] yes	
Starting	g to copy the chosen NetworkBac	kup file (network_201912310115	30_5.2.0.0.649.bak) from remote FTP server	
Succeed	to copy the chosen file from r	emote FTP server		
dean300	-1# show backup-network			
No.	Created on	Patch Version	File Size	
1	2019-12-31 01:15:30 GMT	5.2.0.0.649	3.9KB	

7. Run restore network to start restoring the contents of the backup file to the current controller.

The CLI displays a list of backup files, and then prompts you to select the backup file that you want to restore to the controller.

8. Enter the number that corresponds to the backup file that you want to restore.

FIGURE 405 Enter the number that corresponds to the backup file that you want to restore

dean300 No.	Created	e network on	Pate	ch Version	File Si	ze	
1	2019-12-	31 01:15:30 G	MT 5.2	.0.0.649	З.9КВ		
Please The mat	choose a b ched netwo	ackup to rest rk setting fo	ore or 'No' for current sy:	to cancel: 1 stem serial numbe	r is found from t	he chosen backup as below:	
[Con Inte	trol Plane rface	Interfaces] IP Mode IP .	Address	Subnet Mask	Gateway		
Clus Cont Mana	ter rol gement	DHCP DHCP Static 10.	206.20.239	255.255.252.0	10.206.23.254		
Acce Defa Prim Seco Inte Cont	ess & Core ault Gatewa ary DNS Se ondary DNS ernal Subne crol NAT IP	Separation : y Interface : rver : Server : t Prefix : :	Disabled Management 10.10.10.10 10.10.10.10 10.254.1.0/;	5 24			
[IPv Inte	6 Control erface	Plane Interfa IP Mode	ces] IP Addres:	5		Gateway	
 Cont			2001:Ъ030		54	2001:b030:2516:110::1	
Mana	Igement	Static	2005:b030	:2516:110::3012/6	4	2005:b030:2516:110::1	
Please Process	confirm th had been	is network se started before	tting, and the and running	nis action will r	estart all service	es (or input 'no' to cancel)? [yes/no]	yes

Starting to stop all SmartZone services...

The CLI displays the network configuration that the selected backup file contains.

If the serial number of the current controller matches the serial number contained in one of the backup files, the **CLI** automatically selects the backup file to restore and displays the network configuration that it contains.

- 9. Type **yes** to confirm that you want to restore the selected backup file. The controller starts the restore process and performs the following steps:
  - a) Stop all services.
  - b) Back up the current network configuration.

This will enable the controller to roll back to the current configuration, in case there is an issue with the restore process.

c) Clean up the current network configuration.

The controller deletes its previous network configuration, including static routes, name server, user defined interfaces, etc.

10. Restore the network configuration contained in the selected backup file.

11. Restart all services.

When the restore process is complete, the following message appears on the CLI: All services are up!

#### FIGURE 406 The controller performs several steps to restore the backup file

plases confirm this network setting, and this action will restart all services (or input 'no' to cancel)? [yes/no] yes
process had been started before and running...
Starting to stop all martZone services...
Process had been started before and running...
Stop service configurer done!
Mult for (Cassandra, Communicator, Juhit P. ListicGearch, EventBeader, Greyhound, LogMgr, MdBroxy, Mosquitto, MagDist, MginX, Northbound, Observer, RabbitMQ, Radi
Wilf for (Cassandra, Observice) Math.F. JisticGearch, EventBeader, Greyhound, JogMgr, MdBroxy, Mosquitto, MagDist, MginX, Northbound, Observer, RabbitMQ, Radi
Wilf for (Cassandra, SubscriberManagement) down.
Wait for (Cassandra, SubscriberManagement, Subscriber

- 12. Do the following to verify that the restore process was completed successfully:
  - a) Run show cluster-state to verify that the node and the cluster are back in service.
  - b) Run show interface to verify that all of the network configuration settings have been restored.

FIGURE 407 Verify that the node and cluster are back in service and that the network configuration has been restored successfully

lean300-1# show Current Manag Current Node Cluster Statu Cluster Opera System Mode Cluster Node	cluster-state gement Service Sta Status : In service is : In service ation : None : None Information	tus : In service ce ce
No. Name		Role
1 dean300	)-1-C	LEADER
lean300-1# show Interfaces	interface	
Interface IP Mode IP Address Subnet Mask Gateway	: Control : DHCP : 192.168.10.166 : 255.255.255.0 :	
Interface IP Mode IP Address Subnet Mask Gateway	: Cluster : DHCP : 192.168.30.92 : 255.255.255.0 :	
Interface IP Mode IP Address Subnet Mask Gateway	: Management : Static : 10.206.20.239 : 255.255.252.0 : 10.206.23.254	
Access & Core Default Gatew Primary DNS S Secondary DNS User Defined	e Separation way Interface Server S Server Interfaces	: Disabled : Management : 10.10.10.10 : 10.10.10.106

You have completed importing and applying the network configuration backup from the FTP server to the controller.

#### **Support Information**

The Help tab provides access to online REST API and administration guides.

To access these guides, select **Adminstraion** > **Help** and select the required guide.

## WPA3 R3 Support

#### SAE Hash to Element (H2E)

Instead of generating password with ECC/FFC groups by looping, H2E provides a way for direct hashing to obtain the ECC/FFC password element.

An AP that supports H2E sets the SAE H2E bit in Extended RSN Capabilities field in Beacon and Probe Response.

#### **Transition Disable Indication**

Encryption Options	
Method:	WPA2 WPA3 WPA2/WPA3-Mixed OWE WPA-Mixed WEP-64 (40 bits) WEP-128 (104 bits) None
Algorithm:	● AES AUTO AES-GCMP-256
* SAE Passphrase:	
[?] 802.11r Fast Roaming:	
802.11w MFP:	
Transition Disable:	OFF

- Transition on/off option is provided in the Encryption Options.
- Beacon Protection

Beacon Protection can only be enabled when PMF is enabled. When Beacon Protection is enabled, the bit 84 in Extended Capability IE should be set to 1. AP should protect Beacon via adding MMIE in all Beacon frames. The BIGTK (Beacon Integrity Group Temporal Key) and BIPN (BIGTK Packet Number) is used for this purpose.

BIGTK should be renewed whenever there are GTK (Group Temporal Key) updates.

• Operating Channel Validation (OCV)

AP and STA need to include OCI (Operating Channel Information) as below if it indicates it is OCV Capable.

- Set bit 14 (OCVC) in RSN capability in RSNE.
- Add OCI KDE (00-0F-AC-13) in EAPOL M2/M3 and group key update M1/M2 frames. If OCI KDE is incorrect, AP should silently discard the frame.

# Upgrade

# **Upgrading the Controller**

RUCKUS may periodically release controller software updates that contain new features, enhancements, and fixes for known issues. These software updates may be made available on the RUCKUS support website or released through authorized channels.



# CAUTION

Although the software upgrade process has been designed to preserve all controller settings, RUCKUS strongly recommends that you back up the controller cluster before performing an upgrade. Having a cluster backup will ensure that you can easily restore the controller system if the upgrade process fails for any reason.



# CAUTION

CAUTION

RUCKUS strongly recommends that you ensure that all interface cables are intact during the upgrade procedure.



RUCKUS strongly recommends that you ensure that the power supply is not disrupted during the upgrade procedure.

If you are managing a vSZ-H controller, you can also perform system configuration backup, restore, and upgrade from the controller command line interface.

# Performing the Upgrade

RUCKUS strongly recommends backing up the controller cluster before performing the upgrade. If the system crashes for any reason, you can use the latest backup file to restore the controller cluster.

Always back up the controller before attempting a software upgrade. If you are managing a multi-node cluster, back up the entire cluster, and then verify that the backup process completes successfully.

If you have an FTP server, back up the entire cluster and upload the backup files from all the nodes in a cluster to a remote FTP server.

Before starting this procedure, you should have already obtained a valid controller software upgrade file from RUCKUS Support Team or an authorized reseller.

- 1. Copy the software upgrade file that you received from RUCKUS to the computer where you are accessing the controller web interface or to any location on the network that is accessible from the web interface.
- 2. Go to Administration > Administration > Upgrade.
- 3. Select the Upgrade tab.

In Current System Information, the controller version information is displayed.

NOTE

The Upgrade History tab displays information about previous cluster upgrades.

- 4. In Upload, select the **Run Pre-Upgrade Validations** check box to verify if the data migration was successful. This option allows you to verify data migration errors before performing the upgrade.
- 5. Click Browse to select the patch file.
- 6. Click **Upload** to upload the controller configuration to the one in the patch file.

The controller uploads the file to its database, and then performs file verification. After the file is verified, the Patch for Pending Upgrade section is populated with information about the upgrade file. If data migration was unsuccessful, the following error is displayed: Exception occurred during the validation of data migration. Please apply the system configuration backup and contact system administrator. 7. Click **Backup & Upgrade** to perform the upgrade. The backup operation is done before the system upgrade flow starts. The backup file will be used to restore cluster automatically while the upgrade process fails. Refer to Creating a Cluster Backup on page 648 for more information.

When the forced backup-and-upgrade process is complete, the controller logs you off the web interface automatically. When the controller log on page appears again, you have completed upgrading the controller.

In the **Current System Information** section, check the value for controller version. If the firmware version is newer than the firmware version that controller was using before you started the upgrade process, then the upgrade process was completed successfully.

#### NOTE

APs periodically send scheduled configuration requests to the controller, including the firmware version. Therefore, when an AP joins a zone for the first time, the firmware version is verified by the controller. If the firmware version is different from that which is configured for the zone, the controller responds with a request to upgrade it, after which the AP initiates a request to upgrade the firmware using HTTP.

## **Uploading an AP Patch File**

New AP models and firmware updates are supported without the need to upgrade the controller image by using the AP patch files supplied by RUCKUS.

- 1. Go to Administration > Administration > Upgrade.
- 2. Select the **AP Patch** tab.
- 3. In Patch File Upload, click Browse to select the patch file (with extension .patch).
- 4. Click Open.
- 5. Click **Upload**. The upload status bar is displayed, and after the patch file is uploaded, the section is populated with the patch filename, size, firmware version, and supporting AP models.
- 6. Click **Apply Patch**. The apply patch status bar is displayed.

After the patch file is updated, you will be prompted to log out.

When you login again, the **AP Patch History** section displays information about the patch file such as start time, AP firmware and model.

You have successfully updated the AP models and AP firmware with the patch file, without having to upgrade the controller software.

## Verifying the Upgrade

You can verify that the controller upgrade was completed successfully.

- 1. Go to Administration > Administration > Upgrade.
- 2. In the **Current System Information** section, check the value for *Controller Version*. If the firmware version is newer than the firmware version that controller was using before you started the upgrade process, then the upgrade process was completed successfully.

#### NOTE

APs periodically send scheduled configuration requests to the controller, including the firmware version. Therefore, when an AP joins a zone for the first time, the firmware version is verified by the controller. If the firmware version is different from that which is configured for the zone, the controller responds with a request to upgrade it, after which the AP initiates a request to upgrade the firmware using HTTP.

## Verifying Upgrade Failure and Restoring Cluster

When the restore operation is complete and user log in the dashboard again, the following Global Warning message is displayed stating that the system upgrade failed and has been restored to the previous version.

FIGURE 408 Global Warning Message



#### NOTE

Click the Go to Upgrade Page link to initiate the Backup & Upgrade process again.

For more information on system restore:

1. Go to Administration > Administration > Upgrade.

The Upgrade History lists the information of upgrade success or upgrade failure with restore operation.

FIGURE 409 Upgrade History Table

Upgrade History								
System upgrade failed to You could click the buttor	version 6.1.0.0.145 and alr	eady restored back to previous one. message.						
						search table	Q	C 🕈
Start Time 👻	State	System Version	Control Plane Software Version	AP Firmware Version	Path File Name	Upgrade Elapsed		
2021/03/22 16:14:16	Failed And Restored	6.0.0.1025->6.1.0.0.145	6.0.0.1025->6.1.0.0.126	6.0.0.1273->6.1.0	vscg-6.1.0.0.145.ximg	16m 56s		
2021/03/22 15:23:33	Successful	6.0.0.1025	6.0.0.1025	6.0.0.1273	Fresh Installation	16m 6s		
							2 records	« <b>1</b> »

2. To avoid the global warning message to keep appearing on the window, click Ignore.

#### **Rolling Back to a Previous Software Version**

There are scenarios in which you may want to roll back the controller software to a previous version.

Here are two:

- You encounter issues during the software upgrade process and the controller cannot be upgraded successfully. In this scenario, you can only perform the software rollback from the CLI using the restore command. If you have a two nodes controller cluster, run the restore command on one of the nodes to restore them to the previous software before attempting to upgrade them again. The restore command will trigger restore action on all nodes of the cluster if all nodes could be connected to each other. Confirm if each node can be restored back to the previous version. If any node does not roll back to the previous version, execute the restore command again on the failure node.
- You prefer a previous software version to the newer version to which you have upgraded successfully. For example, you feel that the controller does not operate normally after you upgraded to the newer version and you want to restore the previous software version,

which was more stable. In this scenario, you can perform the software rollback either from the web interface or the CLI. If you have a twonode controller cluster, you must have cluster backup on both of the nodes.

To ensure that you will be able to roll back to a previous version, RUCKUS strongly recommends the following before attempting to upgrade the controller software:

- Always back up the controller before attempting a software upgrade. If you are managing a multi-node cluster, back up the entire cluster, and then verify that the backup process completes successfully. See Creating a Cluster Backup on page 648 for the local backup instructions. If you have a local backup and you want to roll back the controller to a previous software version, follow the same procedure described in Creating a Cluster Backup on page 648.
- If you have an FTP server, back up the entire cluster and upload the backup files from all the nodes in a cluster to a remote FTP server. See Backing Up to an FTP Server on page 653 for remote backup instructions and Restoring from an FTP Server on page 655 for remote restore instructions.

#### **Upgrading the Data Plane**

You can view and upgrade the virtual data plane version using patch files. This feature is applicable only for virtual platforms.

#### Upgrading vSZ-D

vSZ support APs starting version 3.4. You must first upgrade vSZ before upgrading vSZ-D, because only a new vSZ can handle an old vSZ-D. There is no order in upgrading the AP zone or vSZ-D. During the vSZ upgrade, all tunnels stay up except the main tunnel which moves to the vSZ. Once the upgrade procedure is completed, allow ten minutes for the vSZ-D to settle.

Upgrade to R5.0 does not support data migration (statistics, events, administrator logs). Only the existing system and the network configuration is preserved. For more information, contact Ruckus support.

#### Upgrading SZ100-D

SZ100-D is shipped with 3.6.1 release version and you must upgrade it to 5.1 release version. As vSZ manages SZ100-D, ensure that vSZ has the same or later version than SZ100-D. Otherwise, upgrade vSZ before upgrading SZ100-D. SmartZone release 5.1.1 supports SZ100-D. For more information, refer to the *Ruckus SmartZone100-D Quick Setup Guide*.

To Upgrade the Data Plane:

1. Go to Administration > Administration > Upgrade.

#### 2. Select the **DP Patch** tab.

The **DP Patch** page appears.

#### FIGURE 410 DP Patch - Data Plane Upgrade

atc	h Available	e for Upgrad	e						
Patch File Name sz100d-installer		0d-installer_5.1.0.0.2	299.img						
Patch File Size 220.1MB		.1MB							
Patch Version 5.1.0.0.299									
ata	Planes								
ata	Planes	A Restore	✓ Upgrade to 5.1.	.0.0.299					
)ata	Planes	A Restore	Upgrade to 5.1.	.0.0.299 Address	Current Firmware	Backup Firmware	Last Backup Time	Process State	DP Status

- 3. In Patch File Upload, click Browse to select the patch file (.ximg file).
- 4. Click **Upload**. The patch files is uploaded.

The controller automatically identifies the Type of DP (vSZ-D or SZ-D) and switches to the specific Tab page. Uploads the file to its database, and then performs file verification. After the file is verified, the **Patch for Pending Upgrade** section is populated with information about the upgrade file.

The following details are displayed:

- Patch File Name: Displays the name of the patch file.
- Patch File Size: Displays the size of the patch file.
- Patch Version: Displays the version of the patch file.
- 5. In Data Planes, identify the data plane you want to upgrade, and then choose a patch file version from Select upgrade version.
- 6. Click **Apply** to apply the patch file version to the virtual data plane.

The following information about the virtual data plane is displayed after the patch file upgrade is completed.

- Name: Displays the name of the virtual data plane.
- DP MAC Address: Displays the MAC IP address of the data plane.
- Current Firmware: Displays the current version of the data plane that has been upgraded.
- Backup Firmware: Displays the backup version of the data plane.
- Last Backup Time: Displays the date and time of last backup.
- Process State: Displays the completion state of the patch file upgrade for the virtual data plane.
- DP Status: Displays the DP status.

You have successfully upgraded the virtual data plane.

## NOTE

To have a copy of the data plane firmware or move back to the older version, you can select the data plane from the list and click **Backup** or **Restore** respectively.

#### Uploading the Switch Firmware to the Controller

You can upload the latest available firmware to a switch from the controller, thereby upgrading the firmware version of the switch.

- 1. Select Administration > Administration > Upgrade.
- 2. Select the Switch Firmware tab.

#### FIGURE 411 Upgrading the Switch Firmware

Jpgrade	Upgrade Histor	y Switch Firmware	AP Patch
Firmwa	are Upload		
Halas daha	- (i	and for some directly a for its	h ()
uptoad the	e firmware(*.zip) u	sed for upgrading the switch	n(es) Br
- Unio	and l		
min Opto	Dad		
Upload	led Switch Firm	nwares	
III Delet	te		
Deter			
Firmwa	re Version 🔺	Models Supported	
B207		ICX7150, ICX7750, ICX7650	. ICX7250. ICX7
		10/0/10/0/10/0/00/00/00/00/00/00/00/00/0	, 10:0 200, 10:0
B208		ICX7150, ICX7750, ICX7650	, ICX7250, ICX7

- 3. In Firmware Upload click **Browse** to select the firmware file for upgrading the switch.
- 4. Click Open.
- 5. Click **Upload**. The upload status bar is displayed, and after the firmware file is uploaded, the **Uploaded Switch Firmwares** section is populated with the firmware version and switch models it supports.

You have successfully uploaded the switch firmware to the controller.

#### Scheduling a Firmware Upgrade for Selected Switches

You can upgrade or downgrade the firmware version of a switch or multiple switches that you are monitoring. You can upgrade the firmware on demand or schedule a firmware update for a list of selected switches.

Upload a valid firmware which is greater than version 8.0.80 to the controller.

#### NOTE

Ensure you sync the controller to the NTP server during installation. You can also do this from, go to Administration > System > Time > Switches.

To upgrade the firmware for a group of switches, you must select multiple switches at the same time and perform steps 3 to 7. For more information on uploading the switch firmware, see Uploading the Switch Firmware to the Controller on page 667

#### NOTE

Only firmware versions later than ICX 8.0.80 are supported.

#### Scheduling Firmware Upgrade

1. From the main menu, go to Network > Wired > Switches.

The Switches page appears.

2. From the Switches page, select the switch that you want to upgrade and click More.

From the drop-down menu, select Schedule Firmware.
 The Upgrade Firmware page appears.

FIGURE 412 Scheduling Firmware Upgrade

Delete More <b>V</b> Upgrade Firmware								×		
* Only firmwares compatible w device's current type.	/ill be	show	n in t	he dro	opdow	n. Se	lected	l firmware type will overwrite		
Uploaded Firmwares:	FI08	092b					•			
Firmware Type:  Switch  Router										
Apply Firmware: 🔵 Now 🛞 Later										
* Schedule Firmware:	2020	-05-1	4 14:2	27		100	+			
Note: Schedule will be execu	<		May	2020	) ~		>			
Warning: Make sure firmware	s	м	т	W	т	F	s	when on-demand or		
automatic config-backup [ru	26	27	28	29	30	1	2	for the selected		
switch(es)	3	4	5	6	7	8	9			
	10	11	12	13	14	15	16			
	17	18	19	20	21	22	23	V OK X Cancel		
	24	25	26	27	28	29	30			
Health Traffic Alarm	31	1	2	3	4	5	6	red Clients Firmware History		
Treatur Traine Alarm	Time	: 1	4 0	27	$\hat{\boldsymbol{\varphi}}$					
			No	w [	ок					

- 4. From Uploaded Firmware, select the firmware version that you want the switch to be upgraded to
- 5. In Firmware Type, select type of firmware you want to upload to the switch. Options include Switch and Router images.
- 6. In **Apply Firmware**, set when you want to apply the new firmware version to the switch. You can select Now or Later to schedule your upload. If you select Later, then you must select the date from the **Schedule Firmware** field.

#### 7. Click OK.

If you want to delete the schedule you created; From More, click Deleted Firmware Schedule(s).

#### Schedule Zone Firmware Upgrade

- •Allow user setup a schedule time to upgrade/downgrade single or multiple zone firmware.
- •After a zone firmware upgrade/downgrade task is executed, user can see the zone firmware change history.
- a. From the main menu, go to Administration > Upgrade > Schedule Zone Firmware Upgrade.

*	🛃 Monitor	🎄 Network	🛡 Security	🗱 Services	💄 Administration	*	search menu	∨ Q	» Schedul	e Zone Firmw	are Upgrade
Upgrade	DP Patch	AP Patch Switch Firmv	vare Schedule 2	Zone Firmware Upg	rade						
Sche	dule Task										
<b>+</b> Cr	eate Configure	Delete							search table	Q	C 🕈
Nam	2	Target Firmware Version	Start Time	Status	Zones						
										No data «	<b>1</b> »
Upg	ade History										
									search table	Q	C 🕈
Nam	2	Target Firmware Version	Start Time 🔻	Executed Z	ones		Error Log		- :		×
									New signature par	ckage 1.510.1	Lwith
									regular support is download	available for	
											Ignore

- b. Click "Create"
- c. Add the zone to schedule

Create Schedule Zone Firmware Upgrade Task

	<b>A</b>				
D System		C	nTheMove		
+ D Jeff					
+ D Nipun		→			
+ D Only4C7					
+ D Only4Chinh					
+ D Only4Thai					
+ D RickyKhoiNgo		+			
– D RuckusWireless					
Z Fong@Home					
Z Fong@Work					
+ D SUBSCRIBERS					
+ D Sushma					
+ D VANNGO	-				

d. Click "Next".

Configure Schedule Zone Firmware Upgrade Task

Zone 🔶 Sche	dule →	Review				
It is recommended that as DP version. The sate ensure a consistent ac	t AP Firmwa me versions greement on	are version sl of AP(s) and functional co	hould be same d DP(s) could ommunication.			
Update to 6.	Update to 6.1.0.99.716					
Update to 6.	Update to 6.1.0.99.721					
Please upgrade all DF version that zone can zone's DP Group vers Name:	members o be upgraded ion.	f this zone's 1 is dependin	DP Group. The g on this			
* Change firmware to:	6.1.0.99.7	721				
* Schedule time:	May.19 20	021 11:00				
				Back	Next	Cancel

- e. Enter the Name
- f. Enter "Change Firmware to"
- g. Enter the scheduled time of upgrade.
- h. Click "next"
- i. Review the task and click "Ok"

#### Scheduling a Firmware Upgrade for Switch Group

You can upgrade a switch group on a Level 1 group that has no default firmware setting. The forced upgrade allows the device to remain in the same firmware type (Layer 2 still Layer 2, Layer 3 still Layer 3) with only a change to the version type.

#### NOTE

If the switch group has a default firmware selected the Firmware Upgrade option is unavailable.

Complete the following steps to perform a firmware upgrade on the switch group.

1. From the main menu, go to **Network > Wired > Switches**.

The Switches page is displayed.

2. From the **Switches** page, select the switch group.

3. Click More, and select Firmware Upgrade.

FIGURE 413 Selecting Firmware Upgrade for a Switch Group

wit	tches 1001			VIE	EW MODE: List Gro	qu	
1	X More 2 <	Reboot Move Delete	More ~				search tal
D	S O Firmware Updrade	Model	Status	Registration State	Port Status	Firmware	Switch Name
+	Switch Over Cluster	ICX7150-C12P	Offline	Approved		SPR09010a	ICX7150-C12 Router
+	D Johnny						
+	D Weilun						
+	D domain1						
+	SG Dean 1 ,						
+	SG Dean1161						
+[	SG 5G-1315						
+	SG SZ300-SG						
+	SG Staging Group						
+1	SG Switchover		Contraction of the local division of the	Contraction of the local division of the			

The Upgrade Firmware (Group) page is displayed.

FIGURE 414 Scheduling the Upgrade for a Switch Group

on its current firmware type	e will be shown in the di 9.	opuown. Each devi	e will be upgraued based	
Uploaded Firmwares	s: FI08092	•		
Apply Firmware	e:  Now  Later			
* Schedule Firmwar	re:			
Note: Schedule will be exe	cuted based on local(bro	wser) timezone.		
Warning: Make sure firmwa automatic config-backup [re	are upgrade is not sched un at 00:00 hours everye	uled at same time w lay] is scheduled for	hen on-demand or the selected	

- 4. Configure the following options.
  - a. Uploaded Firmwares: Select firmware from the list.
  - b. Apply Firmware: Select Now or Later to set the new firmware version to the switch group.
  - c. Schedule Firmware: If you select Later for Apply Firmware, you must select the date to schedule the upload.
- 5. Click OK.

## **Cautions & Limitations of Administrating a Cluster**

#### Wipeout Upgrade

Wipe-out upgrade can be done to a controller firmware running

- a version later than 5.1 to a version later than 5.1
- a version earlier than 5.1 by applying a KSP patch to make the wipe-out upgrade successful.

Contact Ruckus support to receive a KSP patch file to patch from CLI.

#### **Cluster Upgrade**

For issues during software upgrade, you can only perform the software rollback from the CLI using the restore command. If you have a two nodes controller cluster, run the restore command on one of the nodes to restore them to the previous software before attempting to upgrade them again. The restore command will trigger restore action on all nodes of the cluster if all nodes could be connected to each other. Confirm if each node could be restored back to the previous version. If any node does not roll back to previous version, execute the restore command again on the failure node. Refer Rolling Back to a Previous Software Version on page 664.

# **MVNO**

# Managing Mobile Virtual Network Operator (MVNO) Accounts

A Mobile Virtual Network Operator (MVNO) uses a host carrier network to service its mobile users. An MVNO account is created for each operator and the MVNO page lists the accounts that are created.

1. Go to Administration > Administration > MVNO.

The MVNO page appears displaying information about MVNO accounts created.

2. Click **Create** to create an MVNO account.

The The Mobile Virtual Network Operator page appears.

#### 3. Configure the following:

- a. The Mobile Virtual Network Operator Summary
  - 1. 'Domain Name: Type a domain name to which this account will be assigned
  - 2. Description: Type a brief description about this domain name.
- b. AP Zones of Mobile Virtual Network Operator: Displays the AP zones that are allocated to this MVNO account
  - 1. Click Add AP Zone. The Add AP Zone page appears.
  - 2. AP Zone: Select the AP zone you want to add to the MVNO account from the drop-down menu.
  - 3. Click OK.

#### NOTE

You can only select a single AP zone at a time. If you want to grant the MVNO account management privileges to multiple AP zones, select them one at time.

- c. WLAN Services: Configure the WLAN services to which the MVNO account that you are creating will have management privileges.
  - 1. Click Add WLAN. The Add WLAN page appears.
  - 2. SSID: Select the WLAN to which the MVNO account will have management privileges.

#### NOTE

You can only select one WLAN service at a time. If you want to grant the MVNO account management privileges to multiple WLAN service zones, select them one at time.

- 3. Click OK.
- d. Super Administrator: Configure and define the logon details and management capabilities that will be assigned to the account.
  - 1. Account Name: Type the name that this MVNO will use to log on to the controller.
  - 2. Real Name: Type the actual name (for example, John Smith) of the MVNO.
  - 3. Password: Type the password that this MVNO will use (in conjunction with the Account Name) to log on to the controller.
  - 4. Confirm Password: Type the same password as above. f) In Phone, type the phone number of this MVNO.
  - 5. Phone: Type the phone number of the administrator.
  - 6. Email: Type the email address of this MVNO.
  - 7. Job Title: Type the job title or position of this MVNO in his organization.
- e. RADIUS Server for Administrator Authorization and Authentication: See Configuring SZ Admin AAA Servers on page 620 for more information.
- 4. Click OK.

You have created an MVNO account.

#### NOTE

You can also edit and delete the account by selecting the options **Configure**, and **Delete** respectively, from the **MVNO** page.

# Licenses

# Support AP Licensing for the Controller

In the previous SmartZone releases, users were unable to view the AP support license information untill the controller displayed a warning message during system upgrade.

From the current release, users can view the AP support license information on the controller web user interface by navigating to **Administration**>**Administration**>**Licenses** > **Installed License** retrieved from the license server at any given point of time. To view the AP license status and validity click **View** > **Summary** tab.

Installed Licenses	License Servers	URL Filtering Licenses			
					View Mode: List Summary
Sync Now	Upload 🛓 Downlo	bad			search table Q 🖉 🌣
License Type 🔺		Total		Consumed	Available
AP Capacity License	,	100		3 (3%)	97 (97%)
AP Direct Tunnel lie	ense	100		0 (0%)	100 (100%)
AP Split Tunnel Cap	acity License	10000		0 (0%)	10000 (100%)
Switch Capacity Lic	ense	2000		0 (0%)	2000 (100%)
URL Filtering Capac	ity License	10000		0 (0%)	10000 (100%)
					5 records < 1 »
License Type 🔺			Status	Expiration Date	
AP Support License			Valid	2029/03/08	
					1 records « 1 »

# **ZD** Migration

# ZoneDirector to SmartZone Migration

SmartZone controllers are better equipped to handle large WiFi deployments such as within campuses and when customers are vastly distributed; therefore, RUCKUS recommends that you migrate existing ZoneDirector deployments to SamrtZone controller deployments. You can migrate ZoneDirector AP configuration information to SmartZone controllers from the controller itself, using a migration tool.

The AP models should be supported by the controller.

## NOTE

Not more than 50 AP's will be migrated from Zone Director to Smart Zone.

#### TABLE 118 Migration Support Matrix

SmartZone Version	ZoneDirector Version
3.5.x	9.13x
3.5.x	9.13.x, 10.0.x, 10.1.x
3.5.x	9.13.x, 10.0.x, 10.1.x
3.5.x	9.13.x, 10.0.x, 10.1.x



CAUTION

Do not power off the AP during the migration process.

Go to Administration > Administration > ZD Migration.
 The ZoneDirector Migration page appears.

- 2. Configure the following:
  - a. ZoneDirector IP Address: Type the IP address of the ZD that you want to migrate.
  - b. Admin Credentials: Enter the username and password details to access/login to ZD.
  - c. Click Connect. Lists of APs connected to the ZD deployment are displayed.
  - d. Click Select AP to choose the AP information that you want to migrate from ZD.
  - e. Click Migrate to migrate the AP. The controller imports the ZD configuration and applies it to the selected AP.

The **ZoneDirector Migration Status** section displays the status of the migration. When completed successfully, a success message is displayed. If migration fails, a failure message is displayed and you can attempt the migration process again.

#### NOTE

To migrate ZoneDirector Mesh APs to SmartZone, upgrade ZoneDirector to its supported version. For information on the supported versions, refer 5.2.1 release notes.

# **Admin Activities**

# **Monitoring Administrator Activities**

The controller keeps a record of all actions and configuration changes that administrators perform on the server. This feature enables you and other administrators in the organization to determine what changes were made to the controller and by whom.

- 1. Go to Administration > Administration > Admin Activities.
- 2. Select the Admin Activities tab. the Admin Activities page displays the administrator actions.

The following information is displayed:

- Date and Time: Date and time when the alarm was triggered
- Administrator: Name of the administrator who performed the action
- Managed By: Displays the system that manages the admin activities.
- Source IP: Displays the IP address of the device form which the administrator manages the controller.
- Browser IP: IP address of the browser that the administrator used to log on to the controller.
- Action: Action performed by the administrator.
- Resource: Target of the action performed by the administrator. For example, if the action is Create and the object is Hotspot Service, this means that the administrator created a new hotspot service.
- Description: Displays additional details about the action. For example, if the administrator created a new hotspot service, this column may show the following: Hotspot [company\_hotspot].

Click to export the administrator activity list to a CSV file. You can view the default download folder of your web browser to see the CSV file named **clients.csv**. Use a spreadsheet application (for example, Microsoft<sup>®</sup> Excel<sup>®</sup>) to view the contents of the CSV file.

# Help

# **Rest API**

# Ports to open for AP-Controller Communication

The table below lists the ports that must be opened in the network firewall to ensure that the vSZ-D/SZ/vSZ (controller), managed APs, and RADIUS servers can communicate with each other successfully.

Ports to Open for AP- Controller Communication Port Number	Layer 4 Protocol	From (Sender)	To (Listener)	Interface	Configurable from Web Interface?	Purpose
21	ТСР	AP	Control plane of	Control	No	ZD/Solo APs can download SZ AP firmware and converting themselves to SZ APs.
20-21	ТСР	SZ	External FTP server	Control, Cluster, Management	No	Transfer date to external FTP servers
22	ТСР	AP	vSZ control plane	Control	No	SSH Tunnel for management
49	ТСР	TACACS+ Server	TACACS+ Server	Management, Cluster, Control	No	TACACS_Plus
53	TCP/UDP	DNS Server	DNS	Management, Cluster, Control	No	DNS
67,68	UDP	DHCP Server	SZ	Control, Cluster, Management	No	DHCP Protocol
69	UDP	ZD AP	SZ	Control	No	ZD Migration
80	ТСР	Walled-Garden Web Server	CaptivePortal with HTTP Proxy	Management, Cluster, Control	No	WISPr_WalledGarden

Ports to Open for AP- Controller	Layer 4 Protocol	From (Sender)	To (Listener)	Interface	Configurable from Web	Purpose
Communication Port Number					interrace?	
Port 91 (AP firmware version 2.0 to 3.1.x) and 443 (AP firmware version 3.2 and later)	ТСР	AP	vSZ control plane	Control	No	AP firmware upgrade APs need Port 91 to download the Guest Logo and to update the signature package for the ARC feature. NOTE Starting in release 3.2, the controller uses an HTTPS connection and an encrypted path for the firmware download. The port used for AP firmware downloads has also been changed from port 91 to 443 to distinguish between the two methods. To ensure that all APs can be upgraded successfully to the new firmware, open both ports 443 and 91 in the network firewall.
123	UDP	Follower SZ nodes	Master SZ node	Cluster	No	Sync system time among SZ nodes
161	UDP	SNMP Client	SZ	Management	No	Simple Network Management Protocol (SNMP)
389	TCP/UDP	LDAP Server	RAC	Management, Cluster, Control	Yes	SZ to LDAP
443	ТСР	AP     vSZ-D	vSZ control plane	Control	No	Access to the vSZ/SZ control plane over secure HTTPS
443	HTTPS	Controller	License server	Control	No	Cloud license server

Ports to Open for AP- Controller Communication Port Number	Layer 4 Protocol	From (Sender)	To (Listener)	Interface	Configurable from Web Interface?	Purpose
514	TCP/UDP		rsyslog	Management, Cluster, Control	No	Remote Syslog
636	ТСР	LDAPS Server	RAC	Management, Cluster, Control	Yes	SZ to LDAPS Server
546,547	UDP	DHCP v6 Server	SZ	Control, Cluster, Management	No	DHCP v6 Protocol
1812	UDP	SZ-RAC	External AAA	Management, Cluster and Control NOTE The Management interface is applicable when vSZ-H is in single interface mode. If in 3- interface mode with Access and Core separation Disabled it will depend on the configured Management traffic interface.	Yes	To Support Radius Proxy Authentication

Ports to Open for AP- Controller Communication Port Number	Layer 4 Protocol	From (Sender)	To (Listener)	Interface	Configurable from Web Interface?	Purpose
1813	UDP	AP	RAC (Radius Access Controller)	Management, Cluster, Control NOTE The Management interface is applicable when vSZ-H is in single interface mode. If in 3- interface mode with Access and Core separation Disabled it will depend on the configured Management traffic interface.	No	Radius_Auth profile defines both inbound and outbound traffic. lo specified here is for inbound traffic only.
2083 (Radsec)	ТСР	AAA server	SZ	Control, Cluster, Management	No	The default destination port number for RADIUS over TLS is TCP/2083 (As per RFC-6614)
2084 (CoA/DM Over RADSEC)	ТСР	AAA server	SZ	Control, Cluster, Management	No	SZ as RADSEC server listens on port 2084 for incoming TLS connection from client (AAA Client) to process CoA/DM messages over RADSEC
3268	ТСР	AD Server (MSTF- GC)	RAC	Management, Cluster, Control	Yes	SZ to AD (MSTF-GC)
3799	UDP	External AAA Server (free Radius)	SZ-RAC ( vSZ control plane)	Control, Cluster, Management	Νο	Supports Disconnect Message and CoA (Change Of Authorization) which allows dynamic changes to a user session such as disconnecting users and changing authorizations applicable to a user session.
4443	ТСР	JITC CAC	SZ	Control	No	Since R5.1.2, mainly for JITC CAC login support. This port is opened for NGINX to configure for client cert authentication.
5353	UDP	АР	SZ	Control	No	Resolves hostnames to IP addresses

Ports to Open for AP- Controller Communication	Layer 4 Protocol	From (Sender)	To (Listener)	Interface	Configurable from Web Interface?	Purpose
Port Number	Top	67	27			
6379,6380	ТСР	SZ	SZ	Cluster	No	Internal communication among SZ nodes
7000	TCP/UDP	SZ	SZ	Cluster	No	Cassandra (database) cluster communication and data replication
7443	ТСР	Legacy Public API Client	SZ	Management	No	Deprecated Public API
7500	UDP	SZ	SZ	Cluster	No	SZ Clustering Operation
7800	TCP/UDP	SZ	SZ	Cluster	No	Cluster node communication for cluster's operations
7801	ТСР	SZ	SZ	Cluster	No	A protocol stack using TCP on JGroups library for node to node communication on SZ
7800-7805	ТСР	SZ	SZ	Cluster	No	A protocol stack using TCP on JGroups library for node to node communication
7810	ТСР	SZ	SZ	Cluster	No	A protocol stack using FD_SOCK on JGroups library for node to node communication
7811	ТСР	SZ	SZ	Cluster	No	A protocol stack using FD_SOCK on JGroups library for node to node communication
7812	ТСР	SZ	SZ	Cluster	No	A protocol stack using FD_SOCK on JGroups library for node to node communication
8022	No (SSH)	Any	Management interface	Management	Yes	When the management ACL is enabled, you must use port 8022 (instead of the default port 22) to log on to the CLI or to use SSH.
8090	ТСР	Any	vSZ control plane	Control	No	Allows unauthorized UEs to browse to an HTTP website
8099	ТСР	Any	vSZ control plane	Control	No	Allows unauthorized UEs to browse to an HTTPS website
8100	ТСР	Any	vSZ control plane	Control	No	Allows unauthorized UEs to browse using a proxy UE
8200	ТСР	<ul> <li>AP</li> <li>DP</li> </ul>	SZ	Control	No	Captive Portal OAuth service port for HTTP

Ports to Open for AP- Controller	Layer 4 Protocol	From (Sender)	To (Listener)	Interface	Configurable from Web Interface?	Purpose
Communication Port Number						
8222	ТСР	<ul> <li>AP</li> <li>DP</li> </ul>	SZ	Control	No	Captive Portal OAuth service port for HTTPS
8280	ТСР	AP     DP	SZ	Control	No	Captive Portal Web Proxy service port for HTTPS
8443 NOTE The Public API port has changed from 7443 to 8443.	ТСР	Any	vSZ management plane	Management	No	Access to the controller web interface via HTTPS
8883 NOTE The connection between the controller and vSPoT is an outbound connection, so it depends on the destination IP address. If the destination IP address falls in the subnet of one interface, it is routed to that interface. Otherwise, it is routed via the default route.	ТСР	SZ	SPoT	Management, Cluster, Control	No	Communication between SZ and SPoT
9080	НТТР	Any	vSZ control plane	Management, Control	No	Northbound Portal Interface for hotspots
9191	ТСР	AP-MD	SZ-MD	Cluster	No	Communication between AP-MD and SZ-MD

Ports to Open for AP- Controller Communication Port Number	Layer 4 Protocol	From (Sender)	To (Listener)	Interface	Configurable from Web Interface?	Purpose
9300-9400	ТСР	SZ	SZ	Cluster	No	Internal communication between nodes within the cluster (ElasticSearch database)
9300 - 9311	ТСР	SZ	SZ	Cluster	No	Internal communication between nodes within the cluster (ElasticSearch database)
9443	HTTPS	Any	vSZ control plane	Management, Control	No	Northbound Portal Interface for hotspots.
9997	ТСР	Client Device	SZ control Plane	Control	No	Internal Subscriber Portal in HTTP protocol
9998	ТСР	Any	vSZ control plane	Control	No	Hotspot WISPr subscriber portal login/logout over HTTPSI
11211	ТСР	SZ Local Modules	SZ memproxy	Cluster	No	Internal proxy for saving in-memory data to memcached
11311	ТСР	SZ	SZ	Cluster	No	Memory cache server
12223	UDP	AP	vSZ control plane	Control	No	LWAPP discovery, send image upgrade request to ZD-APs via LWAPP (rfc5412). NOTE
18301	UDP	• AP	SZ	Management, Cluster,	No	SpeedFlex tests the
		• UE		Control		network performance between AP, UE,and SZ.
33434 - 33534	UDP	SZ	SZ	Management, Cluster, Control	No	ICX Trouble Shooting (traceroute).
65534, 65535	ТСР	SZ CS	DP	Management	No	DP Debug
22	ТСР	ICX	vSZ control plane	Control	No	SSH Tunnel.
443	ТСР	ІСХ	vSZ control plane	Control	No	Access to the vSZ/SZ control plane over secure HTTPS.
	ТСР	ICX	vSZ control plane	Control	No	This is for FIPS build only. Access to the vSZ/SZ control plane over secure HTTPS.

### TABLE 120 vDP/ SZ300 DP/ SZ100 Data Group(PG-2):

Port Number	Layer 4 Protocol	From (Sender)	To (Listener)	Interface	Configurable from Web Interface?	Purpose
22	ТСР	AP     vSZ-D	vSZ control plane	Control, Cluster, Management	No	SSH Tunnel
	1		1			

#### NOTE

The destination interfaces are meant for three interface deployments. In a single interface deployment, all the destination ports must be forwarded to the combined management/control interface IP address.

#### NOTE

Communication between APs is not possible across NAT servers.

# **Replacing Hardware Components**

This appendix describes how to replace hardware components (including hard disk drives, power supply units, and system fans) on the controller.

# Installing or Replacing Hard Disk Drives

You can install up to six hot-swappable SAS or SATA hard disk drives on the controller. The drives go into carriers that connect to the SAS/SATA backplane board once the carriers with drives attached are inserted back into the drive bays. The controller ships with six drive carriers.



## CAUTION If you install fewer than six hard disk drives, the unused drive bays must contain the empty carriers that ship with the server to maintain proper cooling.

#### **Ordering a Replacement Hard Disk**

To order a replacement hard disk for the controller, contact your RUCKUS sales representative and place an order for FRU part number 902-0188-0000 (Hard Drive, 600GB, 10K RPM, 64MB Cache 2.5 SAS 6Gb/s, Internal).



# CAUTION

Use only FRU part number 902-0188-0000 as replacement hard disk for the controller. Using other unsupported hard disks will render the controller hardware warranty void.

#### **Removing the Front Bezel**

You must remove the front bezel to add or replace a hard drive in one of the drive bays. It is not necessary to remove the front chassis cover or to power down the system. The hard drives are hot-swappable.

Follow these steps to remove the front bezel of the controller.

You need to remove the front bezel for tasks such as:

- Installing or removing hard disk drives or an SD flash card
- Observing the individual hard disk drive activity/fault indicators
- Replacing the control panel LED/switch board

The server does not have to be powered down just to remove the front bezel.

- 1. Loosen the captive bezel retention screw on the right side of the bezel (see A in Figure 416).
- 2. Rotate the bezel to the left to free it from the pins on the front panel (see B in Figure 416), and then remove it.



# **Removing an HDD Carrier from the Chassis**

Follow these steps to remove a hard disk drive carrier from the chassis.

- 1. Remove the front bezel (see Removing the Front Bezel on page 683).
- Select the drive bay where you want to install or replace the drive.
   Drive bay 0 must be used first, then drive bay 1 and so on. The drive bay numbers are printed on the front panel below the drive bays.
- 3. Remove the drive carrier by pressing the green button to open the lever.

(See A in Figure 417).
4. Pull the drive carrier out of the chassis.

## FIGURE 416 Removing the drive carrier



## Installing a Hard Drive in a Carrier

Follow these steps to install a hard drive in a drive carrier.

1. If a drive is already installed (that is, if you are replacing the drive), remove it by unfastening the four screws that attach the drive to the drive carrier (see A in Figure 418). Set the screws aside for use with the new drive.

**Administration** Help

2. Lift the drive out of the carrier (see B in Figure 418).



FIGURE 417 Removing the hard drive

3. Install the new drive in the drive carrier (see A in Figure 419), and then secure the drive with the four screws that come with the carrier (see B).



FIGURE 418 Installing the hard drive

### Administration Help

4. With the drive carrier locking lever fully open, push the hard drive carrier into the drive bay in the chassis until it stops (see A in Figure 420).



FIGURE 419 Inserting the carrier back into the chassis

5. Press the locking lever until it snaps shut and secures the drive in the bay.

You have completed installing or replacing the hard drive onto the controller.

## NOTE

The new hard drive will synchronize automatically with the existing RAID array. During the synchronization process, the HDD LED on the controller will blink amber and green alternately. When the process is complete, the HDD LED will turn off.

### **Reinstalling the Front Bezel**

Follow these steps to reinstall the front bezel on the controller.

- 1. Insert the tabs on the left side of the bezel into the slots on the front panel of the chassis.
- 2. Move the bezel toward the right of the front panel and align it on the front panel pins.
- 3. Snap the bezel into place and tighten the retention screw to secure it.

## **Replacing PSUs**

The controller includes two redundant, hot-swappable power supply units (2 AC PSUs or 2 DC PSUs). No chassis components need to be removed to add or replace a PSU.

Follow these steps to remove and replace a PSU.

- 1. Identify the faulty PSU by looking at the PSU status LED (red indicates PSU failure, green indicates normal operation).
- 2. Press and hold the green safety lock downward while grasping the PSU handle.
- 3. Pull outward on the handle, sliding the PSU all the way out of the rear of the machine.
- 4. Insert the new PSU into the slot and, while holding the green safety lock, slide the PSU into the slot until it locks in place.

The PSU status LED turns green, indicating that the PSU is operating normally.

### NOTE

If you are installing a DC power supply, there are two threaded studs for chassis enclosure grounding. A 90" standard barrel, two-hole, compression terminal lug with 5/8-inch pitch suitable for a #14-10 AWG conductor must be used for proper safety grounding. A crimping tool may be needed to secure the terminal lug to the grounding cable.

FIGURE 420 Replacing a PSU



### **Replacing System Fans**

The controller includes six redundant, hot-swappable system fans (four 80mm fans and two 60mm fans). There are also two fans located inside the power supply units. Redundancy for the two PSU fans is only achieved when both PSUs are installed.

If any of the system fans requires replacement, the replacement procedure is identical.

Electrostatic discharge (ESD) can damage internal components such as printed circuit boards and other parts. RUCKUS recommends that you only perform this procedure with adequate ESD protection. At a minimum, wear an anti-static wrist strap attached to the ESD ground strap attachment on the front panel of the chassis.

Follow these steps to replace a system fan.

- 1. Open the front chassis cover of the controller. It may be necessary to extend the controller into a maintenance position.
- 2. Identify the faulty fan. Each fan has a "service required" LED that turns amber when the fan is malfunctioning.
- 3. Remove the faulty fan by grasping both sides of the fan assembly, using the plastic finger guard on the left side and pulling the fan out of the metal fan enclosure.
- 4. Slide the replacement fan into the same metal fan enclosure. Use the edges of the metal enclosure to align the fan properly and ensure the power connector is seated properly in the header on the side of the enclosure.
- 5. Apply firm pressure to fully seat the fan.
- 6. Verify that the (service required) LED on the top of the fan is not lit.

7. Close the front chassis cover and return the controller to its normal position in the rack, if necessary.

FIGURE 421 Replacing a system fan



## vSZ-H SSID Syntax

The following sections describe the supported SSID syntax in the following vSZ-H release versions:

## SSIDs Supported in Release 1.1.x

Release 1.1.x supports a specific set of SSID syntaxes, which may be different from the syntaxes supported in other releases.

The following table describes the SSID syntaxes that are supported in release 1.1.x.

Web Interface	Length	Between 1 and 32 characters, including characters from printable characters (ASCII characters space (32) to ~ (126)
	Supported	• A-Z
	Characters	• a-z
		• 0-9
		• _space_!"#\$%&'()*+,/
		• :;<=?@
		• [\]^_`
		• { }
CLI	Length	Unsupported
	Supported Characters	Unsupported

**TABLE 121** Supported SSID syntaxes in 1.1.x

## SSIDs Supported in Release 2.1.x

Release 2.1.x supports a specific set of SSID syntaxes, which may be different from the syntaxes supported in other releases.

The following table describes the SSID syntaxes that are supported in release 2.1.x.

Web Interface	eb Interface Length	Between 1 and 32 characters, including characters from printable characters (ASCII characters space (32) to ~(126)		
	Supported Characters	<ul> <li>A-Z</li> <li>a-z</li> </ul>		
		<ul> <li>0-9</li> <li>_space_!"#\$%&amp;'()*+,/</li> <li>:;&lt;=?@</li> <li>[\]^_`</li> </ul>		
		• { }		
CLI	Length	Between 2 and 32 characters		
	Supported Characters	All characters, but the space character cannot be the first or last character in the SSID		

 TABLE 122 Supported SSID syntaxes in 2.1.x

## SSIDs Supported in Release 2.5.x

Release 2.5.x supports a specific set of SSID syntaxes, which may be different from the syntaxes supported in other releases.

The following table describes the SSID syntaxes that are supported in release 2.5.x.

#### TABLE 123 Supported SSID syntax in 2.5.x

Web Interface	Length	Between 1 and 32 characters, including characters from printable characters (ASCII characters space (32) to ~ (126)	
	Supported Characters	• A-Z	
		• a-z	
		• 0-9	
		• _space_!"#\$%&'()*+,/	
		• :;<=?@	
		• [\]^_`	
		• { }	
CLI	Length	Between 2 and 32 characters	
	Supported Characters	All characters	

## SSIDs Supported in Release 3.0 and Above

Release 3.0 and above supports a specific set of SSID syntaxes, which may be different from the syntaxes supported in other releases.

The following table describes the SSID syntaxes that are supported in release 3.0 and above.

TABLE 124 Supported SSID syntax in 3.0 and above

Web Interface and	Length	Between 2 to 32 characters are supported	
CLI	Characters	Unsupported: `and \$( Space is allowed, but it must include at least one non-space character (" abc" is valid, however only space such as " " is invalid). NOTE One Chinese word is regarded as three special characters.	

## **ZoneDirector SSID Syntax**

The following sections describe the supported SSID syntax in the following vSZ-H release version:

### SSIDs Supported in Releases 9.8 and 9.7

ZoneFlex releases 9.8 and 9.7 support a specific set of SSID syntaxes, which may be different from the syntaxes supported in other releases.

#### TABLE 125 Supported SSID syntaxes in ZoneFlex 9.8 and 9.7

Web Interface	Length	Between one and 32 characters	
	Supported Characters	All printable ASCII characters from space (32) to ~(126)	
	Exceptions	The space character (32) cannot be the first or last character in the SSID. Otherwise, the following error message appears: can only contain between 1 and 32 characters, including characters from ! (char 33) to ~ (char 126).	

\_\_\_\_

CLI	Length	Between one and 32 characters
	Supported Characters	All printable ASCII characters from space (32) to ~(126)
	Exceptions	The space character (32) can be placed anywhere in the SSID (including the beginning or end) provided that it enclosed by a double quotation mark.

#### TABLE 125 Supported SSID syntaxes in ZoneFlex 9.8 and 9.7 (continued)

## Supported SSIDs in ZoneFlex Release 9.6

ZoneFlex release 9.6 supports a specific set of SSID syntaxes, which may be different from the syntaxes supported in other releases.

TABLE 126 Supported SSIE	) syntaxes in ZoneFlex 9.6
--------------------------	----------------------------

Web Interface	Length	Between two and 32 characters	
	Supported Characters	All printable ASCII characters from space (32) to ~(126)	
Exceptions		The space character (32) cannot be the first or last character in the SSID. Otherwise, the following error message appears: can only contain between 1 and 32 characters, including characters from ! (char 33) to ~ (char 126).	
CLI	Length	Between two and 32 characters	
	Supported Characters	All printable ASCII characters from space (32) to ~ (126)	
	Exceptions	The space character (32) can be placed anywhere in the SSID (including the beginning or end) provided that it enclosed in a double quotation mark (for example, "RUCKUS SSID").	

## **ZoneFlex AP SSID Syntax**

The following sections describe the supported SSID syntax in the following ZoneFlex AP release versions:

## Supported SSIDs in Releases 9.8, 9.7, and 9.6

ZoneFlex release 9.8, 9.7, and 9.6 support a specific set of SSID syntaxes, which may be different from the syntaxes supported in other releases.

TABLE 127 Supported SSID syntaxes in ZoneFlex AP 9.8, 9.7, and 9.6

Web Interface	Length	Between one and 32 characters
	Supported Characters	All printable ASCII characters from space (32) to ~(126)

Length	Between one and 32 characters		
Supported Characters	All printable ASCII characters from space (32) to ~ (126)		
Exceptions	The space character (32) can be placed anywhere in the SSID (including the beginning or end) provided that it enclosed in a double quotation mark (for example, "RUCKUS SSID"). If the space character is not enclosed in a double quotation mark, the space character and any characters after that will be ignored. For example, if you run the command " <b>set ssid</b> <b>wlan0 ruckus-ap 123</b> ", the controller CLI will run the command as " <b>set ssid wlan0 ruckus-ap 123</b> ".		

TABLE 127 Supported SSID syntaxes in ZoneFlex AP 9.8, 9.7, and 9.6 (continued)

## **Web Server Support**

The https://my.ruckus web page is a supplementary tool for reporting a problem without much understanding of the infrastructure.

This page is hosted on the AP's Web Server. This feature is independent of the controller being accessible to the AP and provides the first level information required by the support engineer to diagnose a problem. When the AP is managed by SZ, the web-server shall be turned off and the page may not be accessible. You can turn on the web-server by using the **set https enable** command, which the controller may turn off later to conserve memory on the AP.

When connected to an authenticated WLAN, you can enter https://my.ruckus on a web browser and view the following diagnostic information:

- Client Device
- AP

CLI

- AP's Neighbors (Wireless)
- AP's LLDP Neighbors (Wired)

FIGURE 422 Viewing Diagnostic Information in WPA2 WLAN

Client Device Device Name Your MAC Your SSID Your IP Address Your IP Address Primary DNS Secondary DNS Device Type PWY Mode Channel Connect Duration Tx Bytes Rx Bytes RX Bytes RSSI peen by AP MCS Index MCS Spatial Stream	DESKTOP-UB04078 c0:06:(9:)5f:f3:06 SSD-open-K550 192.168.102.16 10.10.10.106 10.10.10.107 Windows (Nobile) 8/8.1/10 11ahe 36 (SSD0 Phz) 00:00:07 71092 11402 -45 0 20 1	AP AP Name AP HAC AP IP Address AP IPA Address Nodel FW Version Uptime 2.45 Channel Util 2.45 Channel Util 2.45 Noise Floor 2.45 Phy Hode 35 Channel Util 35 Station Count 36 Noise Floor 36 Phy Hode AP Power Status	RuckusAP 70:(A:97:01:A3:60 192.168.102.19 Ruckus 8550 Multimedia Hotzone Wireless AP 5.2.10.544 16 deys 22 hrs 10 mins 56 secs Tx: 0.00% Rx: 3.50% Bz: 6.10% Tot: 9.60% 0 -33 11ghe Tx: 0.10% Rx: 1.70% Bz: 0.10% Tot: 1.90% 14 -64 11ehe S2 (State: RJM_STATE) 802.3at Switch/Injector
AP's Neighbors BASENAC - 40:3e:90:07:91:90	Channel AvgRssi StaCnt Channel AvgRssi StaCnt 2.46 2.46 2.46 56 56 50 0 0 44 73 0	AP's LLDP Neis SysName MgmtIP PortDescr	hbors 1015 2004.8.8.1 2/0/24

On entering https://my.ruckus when connected over an Open or WEP WLAN, the diagnostic information is restricted for security reasons.

## FIGURE 423 Viewing Diagnostic Information in Open WLAN

Client Device Device Name Your MAC Your IPV6 Address Your IPV6 Address Primary DNS Secondary DNS Device Type PHY Mode Channel Connect Duration Tx Bytes Rx Bytes RSSI seen by AP MCS Index MCS Spatial Stream	DESKTOP-U0D4078 c0:b6:f9:3f:f3:8b SSID-open-R550 192.168.102.16 10.10.10.106 10.10.10.107 Windows (Nobile) 8/8.1/10 11ahe 36 (S180 Mhz) 00:00:07 71092 11602 -48 0 20 1	AP AP Name AP MAC AP IPV6 Address Model FW Version Uptime 2.46 Channel Util 2.46 Station Count 2.46 Noise Floor 2.46 Phy Mode 56 Channel Util 56 Station Count 56 Phy Mode AP Power Status	RuckusAP 70:CA:97:01:A3:60 192.168.102.19 Ruckus R550 Multimedia Hotzone Wireless AP 5.2.1.0.544 16 days 22 Drs 10 mins 56 secs Tx: 0.00% Rx: 3.50% Bz: 6.10% Tot: 9.60% 0 -93 11ghe Tx: 0.10% Rx: 1.70% Bz: 0.10% Tot: 1.90% 1 -64 11ahe SZ (State: RUN_STATE) 802.3at Switch/Injector
<b>AP's Neighbors</b> BASEMAC - f0:3e:90:07:91:90	Channel AvgRssi StaCnt Channel AvgRssi StaCnt 2.46 2.46 2.46 56 56 56 0 0 0 44 73 0	AP's LLDP Neig SysName MgmtIP PortDescr	hbors Not 200.8.8.1 1/0/14

# Appendix

# Copyright

Copyright (c) 2008, James Childers All rights reserved.

BSD License Redistribution and use in source and binary forms, with or without modification, are permitted provided that the following conditions are met:

- Redistributions of source code must retain the above copyright notice, this list of conditions and the following disclaimer.
- Redistributions in binary form must reproduce the above copyright notice, this list of conditions and the following disclaimer in the documentation and/or other materials provided with the distribution.
- Neither the name of SimpleCaptcha nor the names of its contributors may be used to endorse or promote products derived from this software without specific prior written permission.

THIS SOFTWARE IS PROVIDED BY THE COPYRIGHT HOLDERS AND CONTRIBUTORS "AS IS" AND ANY EXPRESS OR IMPLIED WARRANTIES, INCLUDING, BUT NOT LIMITED TO, THE IMPLIED WARRANTIES OF MERCHANTABILITY AND FITNESS FOR A PARTICULAR PURPOSE ARE DISCLAIMED. IN NO EVENT SHALL THE COPYRIGHT OWNER OR CONTRIBUTORS BE LIABLE FOR ANY DIRECT, INDIRECT, INCIDENTAL, SPECIAL, EXEMPLARY, OR CONSEQUENTIAL DAMAGES (INCLUDING, BUT NOT LIMITED TO, PROCUREMENT OF SUBSTITUTE GOODS OR SERVICES; LOSS OF USE, DATA, OR PROFITS; OR BUSINESS INTERRUPTION) HOWEVER CAUSED AND ON ANY THEORY OF LIABILITY, WHETHER IN CONTRACT, STRICT LIABILITY, OR TORT (INCLUDING NEGLIGENCE OR OTHERWISE) ARISING IN ANY WAY OUT OF THE USE OF THIS SOFTWARE, EVEN IF ADVISED OF THE POSSIBILITY OF SUCH DAMAGE.



© 2022 CommScope, Inc. All rights reserved. 350 West Java Dr., Sunnyvale, CA 94089 USA https://www.commscope.com